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THE IMPACT OF 
SOCIALIZATION

INTRODUCTION
Though	individuals	within	a	society	may	hold	very	diverse	
perspectives,	social	groups	as	a	whole	tend	to	share	many	common	
beliefs,	attitudes,	and	values.	These	are	developed	and	reinforced	by	
influences	in	the	environment	such	as	family,	community,	schools,	and	
the	media.		

Cultural	beliefs	seep	into	every	level	of	thinking.	It	is	important	for	
advocates	to	acknowledge	that	everyone	carries	assumptions	that,	to	
some	extent,	influence	actions.	Awareness	of	these	assumptions	will	
prepare	advocates	to	avoid	them	when	speaking	with	callers.	

Gender
Across	all	types	of	sexual	violence,	heterosexual	men	perpetrate	
the	majority	of	known	incidents	of	sexual	violence	against	children,	
women,	and	other	men	(Truman	&	Planty,	2012).	Despite	this,	the	fact	
remains	that	women	also	commit	sexual	violence	against	men,	other	
women,	and	children.		

Cultural	attitudes	about	gender	play	an	important	role	in	shaping	
violence	and	our	beliefs	about	it.	In	every	culture,	beginning	at	birth,	
individuals	learn	society’s	expectations	about	acceptable	behavior	
and	gender	roles	for	males	and	females.	In	mainstream	American	
culture,	most	men	have	been	taught	characteristics	that	lead	to	
power	in	society.	Some	examples	of	these	characteristics	are	strength,	
assertiveness,	and	aggression.	Men	are	typically	praised	for	being	
in	control	of	themselves	and	their	emotions.	In	line	with	this,	boys	
are	often	told	not	to	cry.	Men	may	also	be	expected	to	be	in	control	
of	those	around	them.	For	example,	husbands	and	fathers	are	often	
assumed	to	be	the	“heads	of	the	household.”

Jackson	Katz,	in	his	documentary	film	Tough Guise: Violence, Media 
and the Crisis in Masculinity	(1999),	identifies	the	struggle	men	face.		
He	defines	the	“tough	guise”	as:	

the	front	that	so	many	men	put	up	that’s	based	on	an	extreme	
notion	of	masculinity	that	emphasizes	toughness	and	physical	
strength	and	gaining	the	respect	of	others	through	violence	or	
the	implicit	threat	of	it.	Boys	and	young	men	learn	early	on	that	
being	a	so-called	real	man	means	you	have	to	take	on	this	tough	
guise.	In	other	words,	you	have	to	show	the	world	only	certain	
parts	of	yourself	that	the	dominant	culture	has	defined	as	manly.	

Considerations 
for Advocates

Cultural beliefs 
seep into every 

level of thinking. 
It is important for 

advocates
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everyone carries 
assumptions that, to 
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influence actions.
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The	socialization	of	women,	on	the	other	
hand,	has	historically	taught	passivity	and	
compromise.	Women	are	socialized	to	take	
care	of	the	needs	of	others,	especially	those	
of	men,	before	their	own.	They	are	taught	
that	to	be	feminine	is	to	be	quiet,	polite,	
passive,	and	dependent.	A	woman	who	is	
assertive	or	aggressive	is	believed	to	be	
“bitchy,”	a	negative	trait.	Men,	in	contrast,	are	
teased	for	having	these	“feminine”	qualities.		

These	messages	extend	into	our	ideas	about	
sexuality.	Males	are	socialized	to	always	want	
sex	and	to	be	good	at	it.	They	are	taught	
that	it	is	their	right	to	have	sex	and	that	they	
should	want	to	do	so	as	much	as	possible.	
Men	also	learn	that	they	are	expected	to	
be	the	aggressor	when	it	comes	to	initiating	
sex	and	that	they	should	try	to	overcome	
resistance.	Women	are	socialized	to	be	
the	sexual	gatekeepers,	and	are	expected	
to	set	the	limits	on	how	far	to	go	during	
sexual	encounters.	Those	who	participate	
in	sexual	activities	outside	of	a	relationship	
are	considered	easy	or	promiscuous.	Society	
views	women	as	being	of	lesser	value	if	they	
have	had	many	sexual	partners.	These	social	
messages	about	sexuality	can	be	particularly	
difficult	for	individuals	who	struggle	with	their	
own	gender	identity.		

Rape Culture
“Rape	culture”	is	a	term	that	is	commonly	
understood	to	describe	a	society	in	which	
shared	attitudes,	practices,	and	media	
condone	sexual	violence	and	support	
stereotypical	myths	and	victim-blaming	
behaviors.	According	to	an	expert	in	the	field	
of	media	literacy,

[We	live	in]	a	culture	in	which	sexualized	
violence,	sexual	violence,	and	violence-
by-sex	is	so	common	that	it	should	be	
considered	normal.	Not	normal	in	the	
sense	of	healthy	or	preferred,	but	rather	
an	expression	of	the	sexual	norms	of	the	
culture,	not	violations	of	those	norms.	
Rape	is	illegal,	but	the	sexual	ethic	that	
underlies	rape	is	woven	into	the	fabric	

of	the	culture.	(Jensen,	2007)	

Sexual	violence	is	often	glamorized	in	the	
news	or	presented	as	a	crime	of	passion.		
Survivors	are	often	objectified,	with	an	
emphasis	on	their	physical	characteristics	
and	sexual	histories.	On	television	shows,	in	
movies,	and	in	books,	sexual	violence	is	often	
depicted	as	either	romantic,	erotic,	or	without	
serious	consequences.	Sex	is	often	closely	
connected	with	violence	and	is	frequently	
presented	to	the	viewer	as	passionate	rather	
than	threatening.	

Individuals	within	rape	culture	are	socialized	
to	believe	that	the	victim	of	a	crime	is	partly	
responsible	for	the	crime	that	has	been	
committed	against	them.	Although	society	
places	blame	on	victims	of	all	crimes,	people	
are	especially	likely	to	blame	victims	of	sexual	
violence	because	of	the	myths	that	have	been	
reinforced	through	rape	culture.

Although	sexual	violence	is	a	gender-neutral	
crime,	and	women	and	men	both	can	be	
victims	or	offenders,	a	rape	culture	reinforces	
the	stereotype	that	men	do	not	need	to	
respect	the	sexual	boundaries	of	women,	
and	that	sexual	violence	is	normal,	and	even	
acceptable.	

The Role of Media 
Sexual	violence	plays	an	intense	role	in	all	
media	formats,	and	media	is	an	influential	
teacher	in	our	society.

 • The	average	child	spends	approximately	
6.5	hours	per	day	being	exposed	to,	and	
interacting	with,	various	forms	of	media	
including	television,	movies,	video	games,	
the	internet,	etc.	(Roberts,	Foer,	Rideout,	
&	Brodie,	1999).

 • Of	the	roughly	140,000	references	to	sex	
a	teen	would	see	on	television	each	year,	
only	a	small	fraction	(165)	include	any	
reference	to	abstinence	or	delay	of	sex,	
birth	control,	risk	of	pregnancy,	or	sexually	
transmitted	infections.	Girls	bear	the	risk	
of	pregnancy	that	boys	do	not,	and	also	
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are	more	likely	to	contract	sexually	transmitted	
infections	than	boys	(American	Academy	of	
Pediatrics	(AAP),	2001).

 • Some	studies	show	that	repeated	exposure	to	
media	with	sexual	content	may	influence	teens	
to	have	sex	earlier,	and	also	show	that	the	
younger	a	girl	is	when	she	has	sex,	the	more	
likely	it	is	that	she	acted	under	pressure	or	even	
force	(AAP,	2001).

 • A	study	by	the	American	Psychological	
Association	(2007)	suggests	that	the	
proliferation	of	sexualized	images	of	women	
and	girls	is	harmful	to	their	self-image,	leading	
to	eating	disorders,	low	self-esteem,	and	
depression.	

Violence	presented	as	entertainment	is	projected	
every	day	through	television	programming,	movies,	
video	games,	music,	and	other	media.	Most	often,	
males	and	females	are	depicted	in	stereotypical	
roles	where	the	men	are	strong,	macho,	and	violent	
and	the	females	are	often	regarded	more	for	their	
beauty	and	sexual	appeal.	Women	and	young	
girls	are	commonly	portrayed	as	victims	of	sexual	
violence	while	men	are	commonly	portrayed	as	
offenders.	Many	companies	use	depictions	of	sexual	
violence	as	shock	tactics	to	attract	attention	to	their	
products.	These	stereotypes	are	simply	not	fair	to	
men	or	women.	

For	example,	a	television	commercial	for	the	
popular	magazine	“Maxim”	depicts	two	males	
getting	their	girlfriends	to	dump	them	so	they	can	
be	free	to	view	the	magazine	and	contact	sexy,	hot	
“babes.”	This	suggests	that	men	would	rather	have	
stereotypical	women	as	shown	in	these	images,	
than	a	woman	with	intellect	and	personality.	It	
also	suggests	that	all	men	are	looking	for	women	
who	look	a	certain	way.	This	may	affect	the	self-
confidence	of	both	men	and	women.	Women	may	
feel	that	they	need	to	be	slender,	beautiful	and	
like	the	images	they	see	in	the	media.	Men	may	
feel	they	need	to	be	tough,	strong,	and	athletic	
to	attract	women.	These	types	of	commercials	
often	impact	individuals	and	how	they	feel	about	
themselves,	and	may	be	shaping	expectations	from	

relationships.	As	two	experts	in	the	sexualization	of	
advertising	point	out:

It	certainly	is	true,	in	fact	it’s	more	true	than	
ever,	that	advertising	is	the	foundation	of	
mass	media.	The	primary	purpose	of	the	mass	
media	is	to	sell	products.	Advertising	does	sell	
products	of	course,	but	it	also	sells	a	great	
deal	more	than	products.	It	sells	values.	It	sells	
images.	It	sells	concepts	of	love	and	sexuality,	
of	romance,	of	success	and	perhaps	most	
important,	of	normalcy.	To	[a]	great	extent	
advertising	tells	us	who	we	are	and	who	we	
should	be.	(Kilbourne	&	Jhally,	2000)

In	addition,	witnessing	sexual	and	physical	violence	
repeatedly	through	the	media	desensitizes	viewers.		
In	many	instances,	acts	of	violence	are	trivialized.		
Research	clearly	indicates	that	viewing	violence	in	
the	media	can,	and	often	does,	lead	to	aggressive	
behaviors,	attitudes,	and	beliefs,	especially	in	
children	(Anderson	et	al.,	2003).	In	other	words,	
media	plays	a	significant	role	in	shaping	how	people	
view	themselves	and	others	and	also	how	they	
determine	what	is	right	and	wrong:	

Twenty	years	ago	I	spoke	about	the	increasing	
violence	against	women	in	advertising…it	
trivializes	the	very	serious	issue	of	violence	
against	women,	something	that	is	truly	
epidemic	in	our	society.	It	not	only	trivializes	
that	violence	–	it	eroticizes	it….	Often	violence,	
hostility,	dominance	is	presented	as	erotic,	
as	attractive,	as	appealing	in	an	ad	and	
throughout	the	culture.

One	thing	that	has	changed	dramatically	
in	recent	years	is	the	increase	in	ads	that	
objectify	men.	However,	this	doesn’t	happen	
nearly	to	the	extent	that	it	does	with	women.		
And,	it’s	often	misinterpreted	as	a	kind	of	
equality.	Whereas	the	truth	is	that	there	are	
no	consequences	for	men	as	a	result	of	being	
objectified.	Men	don’t	live	in	a	world	in	which	
they	are	likely	to	be	raped,	harmed,	or	beaten	
–	or	at	least	straight	men	don’t	live	in	such	
a	world	–	whereas	women	do.	(Kilbourne	&	
Jhally,	2000)
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While	media	in	all	its	forms	may	not	directly	cause	
violence,	it	is	a	major	part	of	a	cultural	climate	
that	objectifies	women	and	encourages	men	to	be	
violent	towards	them.		

[Men]	learn	from	their	families,	their	
community,	but	one	of	the	most	important	
places	they	learn…is	[from]	the	powerful	and	
pervasive	media	system,	which	provides	a	
steady	stream	of	images	that	define	manhood	
as	connected	with	domination,	power	and	
control.	This	is	true	across	all	racial	and	ethnic	
groups,	but	it	is	even	more	pronounced	for	
men	of	color	because	there	is	so	little	diversity	
of	images	of	them	to	begin	with	in	the	media	
culture.	(Katz,	1999)

Many	other	aspects	of	everyday	life	represent	both	
influences	in,	and	symptoms	of,	the	rape	culture.		
One	example	is	the	culture	of	sports:		

One	important	part	of	the	culture	that	teaches	
boys	and	men	how	to	be	men	is	the	sports	
culture.		Sports	is	an	incredibly	important	
institution,	it’s	pervasive	in	our	society	and	
young	boys	and	girls	learn	a	whole	lot	from	
an	early	age	about	life,	about	teamwork…
There’s	some	positive	lessons…[But	there	are]	
ways	in	which	the	sports	culture	has	grown	
increasingly	aggressive	and	violent	and	we	
see	that	in	hockey	fights	and	baseball	fights.		
We’d	be	naive	to	think	that	the	way	grown	
men	act	on	the	field	or	off	has	no	impact	on	
how	boys	learn	to	think	of	themselves	as	
men.	But	it’s	important	to	remember	that	
what’s	being	taught	in	a	lot	of	modern	sports	
is	not	just	violence	and	aggression,	but	the	
even	more	powerful	idea	that	being	a	real	
man	is	connected	with	being	intimidating	and	
controlling	(Katz,	1999).

Living	in	a	rape	culture	means	that	society	has	a	
shared	belief	that	it	is	acceptable	for	one	to	use	
whatever	power	they	have	to	get	what	they	want,	
even	if	it	means	hurting	another	person	in	the	
process.	Stronger	and	more	powerful	individuals	are	
expected	to	control	those	who	are	less	powerful,	
whether	by	manipulation	or	sheer	physical	force.		

MYTHS

We	are	socialized	to	believe	myths	about	sexual	
violence	–	why	it	happens,	when	it	happens,	who	
the	survivors	are,	and	who	is	affected.	Myths	about	
sexual	violence	help	us	to	feel	safe.	They	allow	us	to	
believe	that	we	will	not	experience	sexual	violence	
as	long	as	we	follow	the	rules	to	avoid	dangerous	
situations.	However,	this	provides	a	false	sense	of	
security	because	the	beliefs	upon	which	it	is	based	
are	not	reflections	of	reality.		

There	are	several	reasons	to	examine	myths	about	
sexual	violence.	Advocates	working	for	sexual	
assault	support	centers	also	grew	up	in	a	society	
that	supports	these	myths.	It	is	therefore	crucial	
that	advocates	examine	these	myths	and	make	
certain	that	they	are	not	influenced	by	them	when	
helping	callers.			

Additionally,	advocates	need	to	be	prepared	to	
respond	to	a	survivor	or	concerned	other	who	
has	misinformation	about	sexual	violence.	By	
recognizing	these	myths,	advocates	can	help	to	
guide	the	person	toward	accurate,	supportive	
information.	

Myth:	Sexual	assault	does	not	happen	very	often.

Historical and Global Perspective: 

 • 1	in	5	Mainers	are	the	victim	of	rape	or	
attempted	rape	in	his	or	her	lifetime	(Rubin,	
2011).	

 • The	Senate	Judiciary	Committee	of	the	United	
States	cited	the	United	States	as	having	the	
highest	rate	of	sexual	assaults	per	capita	in	the	
[developed]	world	(Sebastian,	2002).	

 • In	1971,	the	first	rape	crisis	center	was	
established	in	Oakland,	California.		Bay	Area	
Women	Against	Rape	was	the	nation’s	first	rape	
crisis	center,	having	been	founded	as	the	direct	
result	of	the	rape	of	a	teenage	girl	(Bay	Area	
Women	Against	Rape,	n.d.).

Fact:  

 • According	to	the	2011	National	Crime	
Victimization	Survey,	there	were	243,800	
survivors	of	“rape,	attempted	rape,	or	sexual	
assaults”	in	2011	(Truman	&	Planty,	2012).
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 • The	National	Intimate	Partner	&	Sexual	Violence	
Survey	(NISVS)	found	that	22.2	million	women	
and	1.6	million	men	in	the	United	States	have	
been	sexually	assaulted	at	some	time	in	their	
lives	(Black	et	al.,	2011).

Myth: The	typical	sexual	assault	takes	place	in	an	
alley,	after	dark,	by	a	stranger.		

Historical and Global Perspective:

 • For	most	of	history,	and	until	the	early	1970’s	in	
the	U.S.,	sexual	assault	was	the	sole	“sex	crime”	
recognized	in	law.	In	the	1970’s,	Maine	law	had	
defined	“rape”	as	forced	intercourse	requiring	
penile	penetration	of	a	vagina,	with	someone	
not	your	spouse.	Under	this	law,	“rape”	did	not	
include	marital	sexual	assault,	same-sex	rape,	
anal	or	oral	sexual	assault,	and	a	host	of	other	
kinds	of	sexual	violence.	

 • The	tradition	of	using	the	sexual	assault	of	
women	and	children	as	a	weapon	of	war	has	
long	been	documented	across	the	globe.	Mass	
sexual	assaults	continue	to	be	reported	in	21st	
century	conflicts,	including	those	in	Algeria,	
Bangladesh,	Bosnia	and	Herzegovina,	Indonesia,	
Liberia,	Rwanda,	and	Uganda.	In	Bosnia	and	
Herzegovina	alone,	estimates	of	the	numbers	
of	women	raped	during	the	conflict	in	the	90’s	
range	from	10,000	to	60,000	(National	Sexual	
Violence	Resource	Center	[NSVRC],	2004).	

Fact: 

 • Acquaintance	sexual	assault	is	much	more	
prevalent	than	stranger	sexual	assault.	A	
majority	of	survivors	were	sexually	assaulted	by	
someone	they	knew	-	an	acquaintance/friend,	
intimate,	or	relative	(Black	et	al.,	2011).

Myth:	Men	are	not	victims	of	sexual	assault.	
They	have	the	physical	strength	to	overpower	any	
potential	attacker	and	are	rarely	sexually	assaulted.

Historical and Global Perspective:  

• Traditionally,	patriarchal	societies	hold	gender-
based	inequalities	of	male	entitlement	and	
privilege	(NSVRC,	2004).	With	these	ideals	in	
such	societies,	it	is	expected	that	some	men	
will	commit	sexual	acts,	but	not	to	be	sexually	

assaulted	themselves.		

• Currently	and	formerly	incarcerated	men	widely	
report	rape	by	fellow	inmates,	prison	officials,	
and	police	in	many	countries	(NSVRC,	2004).			

• In	a	few	population-based	studies	conducted	
with	adolescents	in	developing	countries,	the	
percentage	of	males	reporting	ever	having	been	
the	victim	of	a	sexual	assault	ranges	from	3.6%	
in	Namibia,	and	13.4%	in	the	United	Republic	of	
Tanzania,	to	20%	in	Peru	(NSVRC,	2004).

Fact:    

 • 1	in	6	men	are	sexually	assaulted	before	the	age	
of	18	(Dube	et	al.,	2005).	

 • It	is	not	impossible	for	another	male	or	a	female	
to	physically	overpower	a	male	victim.	Physical	
force	is	not	the	only	method	used	to	commit	
a	sexual	assault.	An	offender	may	use	threats,	
coercion,	or	drugs.	In	addition,	the	survivor	may	
be	too	shocked,	frightened,	or	ill	to	resist	or	
fight	back.

Myth: If	you	are	married,	your	spouse	cannot	
sexually	assault	you.

Historical and Global Perspective:  
 • As	Chief	Justice	in	17th	century	England,	Sir	

Matthew	Hale	wrote,	“The	husband	cannot	be	
guilty	of	a	rape	committed	by	himself	upon	his	
lawful	wife,	for	by	their	mutual	matrimonial	
consent	and	contract,	the	wife	hath	given	
herself	in	kind	unto	the	husband	which	she	
cannot	retract”	(Russell	as	quoted	in	Bergen,	
R.K.,	n.d.).		

 • Marital	rape	was	not	recognized	as	a	crime	in	
Maine	until	1985	(Maine	Revised	Statutes,	Title	
17,	Chapter	11,	Section	253,	1985).

 • Laws	in	Uganda	do	not	mention	marital	rape.	
The	general	belief	is	that	once	a	woman	is	
married	she	has	consented	to	sex	at	anytime	
with	her	husband	(Asiimwe-Mwesige,	2003).

 • Marital	rape	of	a	wife	is	explicitly	excluded	from	
the	laws	in	India,	Malaysia,	and	Tonga.	There	
is	no	language	in	the	law	providing	for	sexual	
violence	against	males.	Ethiopia,	Lebanon,	
Guatemala,	and	Uruguay	exempt	men	from	any	
penalty	for	committing	[sexual	assault]	if	they	
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subsequently	marry	their	victim	(Neuwirth,	
2004).	

Fact: 

 • More	than	half	of	female	victims	of	rape	(51.1%)	
reported	that	at	least	one	perpetrator	was	a	
current	or	former	intimate	partner	(Black	et	al.,	
2011).

 • Sexual	assault	can	be	committed	within	any	type	
of	relationship,	including	marriage,	same-gender	
relationships,	and	dating	relationships.	

Myth: People	are	sexually	assaulted	because	of	
an	offender’s	sudden,	uncontrollable	sexual	urges.

Historical and Global Perspective:

• One	of	the	most	prevalent	misconceptions	
about	sexual	violence	is	that	it	is	sexual	and	
that	offenders	just	cannot	control	their	sexual	
urges.	This	implies	that	offenders	are	somehow	
biologically	wired	or	genetically	predisposed	
to	have	no	control	over	their	individual	choices	
(The	Advocates	for	Human	Rights	[TAHR],	2006).		

Fact:

 • Biological	theories	can	perpetuate	beliefs	that	
excuse	offenders	from	responsibility	for	their	
actions.		These	assumptions	blame	the	victim	
and	diminish	their	pain	and	suffering.		Biological	
explanations	for	sexual	violence	also	tend	to	
“naturalize”	the	offender’s	behavior,	leading	
to	the	conclusion	that	it	is	“acceptable	and	
potentially	unchangeable.”		This	results	in	the	
belief	that	because	men	cannot	control	their	
biological	urges,	it	is	up	to	women	to	refrain	
from	dressing	provocatively	(TAHR,	2006).	

 • “Careful	clinical	study	of	offenders	reveals	
that	[sexual	assault]	is	in	fact	serving	primarily	
nonsexual	needs.	It	is	the	sexual	expression	of	
power	and	anger”	(Groth	&	Birnbaum,	1990).

 • Sexual	excitement	is	not	an	uncontrollable	force.		
Men	are	no	more	driven	to	complete	a	sexual	
act	than	are	women.

 
Myth:	Women	are	sexually	assaulted	because	
they	dress	provocatively	and	act	in	a	promiscuous	
manner.	These	women	were	asking	for	it.

Historical and Global Perspective:

• In	Afghanistan,	during	two	decades	of	civil	
war	and	particularly	between	1992	and	1995,	
armed	guards	have	engaged	in	the	rape	and	
sexual	assault	of	women	and	girls	as	a	way	
of	dishonoring	them,	their	families,	and	their	
communities	and	as	a	way	of	reducing	people’s	
ability	to	resist	military	advances	(Amnesty	
International,	1999).	

Fact:

• This	myth	places	blame	on	the	survivor	and	does	
not	hold	offenders	responsible	for	their	actions.	
Survivors	of	sexual	violence	are	not	responsible	
for	the	assumptions	or	actions	of	others.	No	one	
asks	to	be	sexually	assaulted.		

Myth:If	a	woman	is	drunk	she	deserves	to	be	
sexually	assaulted.

Historical and Global Perspective:  

 • Literature	supports	the	existence	of	traditional	
sexual	scripts	which	rely	on	the	belief	that	it	is	
a	woman’s	responsibility	to	protect	her	virtue	
at	all	times.	These	traditional	scripts	depict	the	
man	as	the	initiator	of	sexual	activity	and	the	
woman	as	the	gatekeeper.	She	decides	how	far	
sexual	activity	should	advance,	while	the	man	
is	portrayed	as	having	a	higher	sexual	drive	
(Littleton,	Axsom,	&	Yoder,	2003).

 • Sexual	violence	is	more	likely	to	occur	in	
societies	with	rigid	and	traditional	gender	
roles	in	which	concepts	of	male	honor	and	
entitlement	are	culturally	accepted,	and	where	
sexual	violence	goes	unpunished	(NSVRC,	2004).

Fact: 

• Being	under	the	influence	of	alcohol	or	
drugs	will	impair	a	person’s	perceptions	and	
judgments,	and	can	cause	them	to	be	vulnerable	
to	being	hurt	in	many	ways.	Getting	drunk	is	not	
an	invitation	for	non-consensual	sexual	activity	
and	is	never	a	reason	for	sexual	violence.	Both	
women	and	men	have	a	right	to	drink	if	they	
choose,	without	the	threat	of	sexual	assault	as	a	
punishment.	Offenders	are	responsible	for	their	
choices;	no	one	ever	deserves	to	be	sexually	
assaulted.
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Myth: If	a	woman	agrees	to	a	certain	level	
of	sexual	interaction,	she	has	agreed	to	have	
intercourse.		Therefore,	it	is	acceptable	to	force	sex	
on	a	woman	who	is	saying	no	because	she	actually	
means	yes	and	is	just	afraid	to	say	it.

Historical and Global Perspective:  

 • In	the	1950’s	it	was	a	commonly	held	belief	that	
women	were	not	sexual	beings.	Wives	would	be	
sexual	with	their	husbands	only	as	part	of	being	
a	“wifely	duty.”		

 • In	Ancient	Babylonian	and	Mosaic	law	(and	in	
many	other	cultures),	slavery,	private	property,	
and	the	subjugation	of	women	were	facts	of	life.	

Fact:

 • In	a	study	of	college	male	attitudes	about	sexual	
coercion,	it	was	found	that	74%	of	respondents	
believed	that	when	a	woman	says	“no”	to	sex,	
she	really	means	“yes”	(Sandberg,	Jackson,	&	
Petretic-Jackson,	1987).

 • One	in	five	female	high	school	students	reports	
being	physically	or	sexually	abused	by	a	dating	
partner	(Maine	Centers	for	Disease	Control,	
2009).	

 • People	are	capable	of	deciding	what	should	
happen	to	their	own	bodies.	No	one	else	has	the	
right	to	assume	that	no	means	anything	other	
than	no.

Myth:	Women	fantasize	about	and	are	aroused	
by	sexual	violence.	

Historical and Global Perspective:  

• Hundreds	of	thousands	of	women	and	girls	
throughout	the	world	are	forcibly	trafficked	into	
prostitution	each	year	(NSVRC,	2004).

Fact: 

• 82%	of	women	report	that	they	fear	rape	and/
or	death	more	than	anything	else	(Randell	&	
Haskell,	1995).	

• Sexual	assault	is	a	terrifying	act	of	violence,	not	
something	that	a	survivor	enjoyed.	While	some	
people	may	fantasize	about	rape,	a	fantasy	is	
something	that	can	be	controlled	at	all	times.		
During	a	sexual	assault,	a	person	has	no	control	

and	is	often	afraid	for	their	life.

Myth:	A	victim	who	really	resists	the	offender	
cannot	be	sexually	assaulted;	therefore,	a	victim	
should	always	fight	back	as	hard	as	possible.	If	a	
victim	did	not	fight	back,	they	must	have	wanted	to	
have	sex.

Historical and Global Perspective:

 • The	belief	that	victims	are	expected	to	protect	
themselves	against	sexual	violence	is	part	
of	society’s	blame	of	survivors	if	they	do	not	
physically	fight	off	offenders.	

 • Maine	law	“places	no	duty	upon	the	victim	to	
resist	the	[offender].”	(Maine	Revised	Statute,	
Title	17,	Chapter	11,	Section	251).	A	survivor	
is	not	required	to	resist	or	fight	back	in	order	
for	the	offender	to	be	charged	with	a	sexual	
violence	crime.	

Fact:

• There	are	many	reasons	a	survivor	may	not	fight	
back:	
1.	 The	offender	is	known	to	them.
2.	 They	are	threatened	with	or	without	a	

weapon.
3.	 They	are	unable	to	fight	the	offender	due	

to	either	physical	or	mental	limitations,	
dissociation,	freezing,	or	trauma	reactions.

• Refraining	from	fighting	or	resisting	is	not	a	form	
of	consent.		

Myth:	If	the	survivor	was	not	a	virgin,	the	sexual	
assault	was	not	as	traumatic.	

Historical and Global Perspective:

• The	impact	and	trauma	of	sexual	assault	extends	
far	beyond	the	attack	itself.	Survivors	may	
experience	emotional	torment,	psychological	
damage,	physical	injuries,	disease,	social	
ostracism,	and	many	other	consequences	that	
can	devastate	their	lives.	Additionally,	due	to	
cultural	injustices	and	patriarchal	norms	in	many	
societies,	loss	of	virginity	and	the	inability	to	
bear	children	make	women	unmarriageable,	
which	is	often	punishable	by	death.	Women	
who	have	been	sexually	assaulted	are	no	
longer	perceived	as	“virtuous;”	once	lost,	
this	perceived	virtue	can	never	be	recovered	
(Amnesty	International,	2004).
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Fact: 

 • Sexual	violence	often	has	a	profound	impact	on	
survivors’	health	and	sense	of	well-being.		

 • All	control	and	choice	are	taken	away	from	the	
survivor	during	sexual	assault.	People	who	have	
had	sex	before	an	assault	are	no	more	prepared	
for	a	sexual	assault	than	those	who	have	not.

 

Myth: If	the	survivor	was	not	physically	hurt,	they	
should	not	have	a	difficult	time	recovering	from	the	
sexual	assault.	

Historical and Global Perspective:  

• The	Japanese	Imperial	Army	from	around	1932	
to	the	end	of	World	War	II	sexually	enslaved	up	
to	200,000	“comfort	women”.		Some	survivors	
returned	to	their	home	countries	but	rarely	
to	their	hometowns.		In	most	cases	survivors	
kept	silent	for	over	50	years	during	which	
they	suffered	isolation,	mental	and	physical	
illness,	and	for	the	most	part,	extreme	poverty	
(Amnesty	International,	2005).	

Fact: 

 • The	longest	lasting	harm	resulting	from	
sexual	violence	is	often	the	psychological	and	
emotional	trauma.	In	many	cases,	offenders	use	
intimidation	rather	than	physical	force	and	leave	
few	physical	injuries.	Whether	sexual	violence	
happens	by	physical	or	psychological	force,	it	
frequently	represents	a	terrifying	loss	of	control.		
Survivors	will	require	time	to	heal	from	these	
emotional	traumas	and	each	will	heal	at	their	
own	pace.

 • The	chances	that	a	woman	will	develop	Post-
Traumatic	Stress	Disorder	(PTSD)	after	being	
raped	are	between	50-90%.	Sexual	assault	is	
also	closely	related	to	depression	and	anxiety	
disorders	(Heise,	Ellsberg,	&	Gottemoeller,	
1999).

Myth:	Offenders	are	“crazy”	or	“sick.”

Historical and Global Perspective:  

 • The	classic	feminist	text,	Against Our Will,	states	
that	sexual	assault	is	a	crime	that	is	most	often	
a	pre-meditated,	planned	crime	to	exert	power	

and	control.		“Many	[offenders]	state	that	they	
could	have	had	sex	elsewhere,	but	preferred	to	
rape”	(Brownmiller,	1975).	

 • The	American	Psychiatric	Association’s	
Diagnostic	and	Statistical	Manual	of	Mental	
Disorders	does	not	list	rape	as	a	sexual	
deviation,	nor	is	it	found	in	the	World	Health	
Organization’s	International	Classification	of	
Diseases	(Groth	&	Birnbaum,	1990).	

Fact:

• “The	most	striking	characteristic	of	sex	
offenders,	from	a	diagnostic	standpoint,	
is	their	apparent	normality.	Sex	offenders	
appear	to	come	from	every	occupational	and	
socioeconomic	group”	(Herman,	1990).

Myth:	People	who	commit	sexual	violence	usually	
do	so	only	once.

Historical and Global Perspective:

• A	2002	study	by	Dr.	David	Lisak	of	Boston-
area	college	men	indicated	that	of	those	who	
admitted	to	committing	acts	that	meet	the	legal	
definition	of	rape,	63	percent	were	serial	rapists	
(Lisak,	2002).	

Fact: 

• Many	offenders	commit	multiple	acts	of	sexual	
violence	before	they	are	caught.	In	the	Boston	
study	above,	it	was	found	that	of	the	76	serial	
rapists,	they	had	an	average	of	14	victims,	and	
were	responsible	for	439	rapes	and	attempted	
rapes,	277	acts	of	sexual	abuse	against	children,	
66	acts	of	physical	abuse	against	children,	and	
214	acts	of	battery	against	intimate	partners	
(Lisak,	2002).		

Myth:	Women	are	always	“crying	rape,”	claiming	
that	they	were	raped	when	they	were	not.

Historical and Global Perspective:

• According	to	an	official	British	crime	study	
conducted	in	2000,	an	estimated	one	in	20	
women	in	England	and	Wales	has	been	raped	
since	they	were	16	years	old.	61,000	women,	
between	the	ages	of	16	and	59,	had	been	raped	
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in	the	past	12	months,	about	10	times	the	
number	of	rapes	documented	by	police	(Travis,	
2002).	

Fact: 

 • 2-8%	of	all	of	the	accusations	of	sexual	assault	
reported	to	law	enforcement	are	false	reports,	
the	same	rate	as	other	types	of	violent	crime	
(Lonsway,	Archambault,	&	Lisak,	2009).	

 • In	2011,	only	27%	of	total	rapes	were	reported	
to	police	(Truman	&	Planty,	2012).	

Myth:	“If	there	are	so	many	people	being	sexually	
assaulted,	why	don’t	I	know	any	victims?”

Historical and Global Perspective:  

• In	neighborhoods	outside	Paris,	descendants	of	
Algerian,	Moroccan,	and	Tunisian	workers	who	
came	from	France’s	ex-colonies	primarily	occupy	
neglected	public	housing	projects.	Violent	gangs	
often	rule	these	areas	where	rape	is	a	constant	
occurrence.	Samira	Bellil,	a	survivor	of	repeated	
gang	rapes	reported,	“I	couldn’t	say	anything,	
because	in	my	culture,	your	family	is	dishonored	
if	you	lose	your	virginity.”	When	Bellil’s	family	
discovered	that	she	had	been	raped,	they	
threw	her	out	onto	the	streets	for	causing	such	
disgrace.	She	has	since	discovered	that	what	
happened	to	her	was	not	an	isolated	incident	
(Amanpour,	2004).	

• In	Columbia,	abuses	of	a	sexual	nature	are	often	
dismissed	as	“crimes	of	passion.”	They	are	rarely	
recorded	in	official	statistics.	Sexual	violence	
is	viewed	as	bringing	shame	on	the	survivors	
rather	than	on	the	offenders.	Survivors	are	
often	ostracized	and	stigmatized	by	their	own	
communities,	while	the	state	has	been	unwilling	
to	bring	those	responsible	to	justice.	When	a	
case	of	sexual	violence	is	investigated	by	the	
judicial	system,	the	treatment	of	survivors	is	
often	degrading;	offenders	are	rarely	identified,	
and	even	less	often	punished	for	their	crimes	
(Amnesty	International,	2004a).

 

Fact: 

• Survivors	of	sexual	assault	often	suffer	in	

silence	because	they	experience	shame,	
embarrassment,	and	fear	that	no	one	will	
believe	them.	Offenders	will	often	threaten	to	
harm	survivors	or	their	families	to	guarantee	
their	silence.	Sexual	assault	is	one	of	the	least	
reported	crimes	in	the	United	States	(Truman	
&	Planty,	2012).	Everyone	probably	knows	a	
survivor	of	sexual	violence.	However,	many	
survivors	are	very	selective	about	whom	they	
tell	and	may	not	disclose	their	experiences.	
Sexual	assault	remains	largely	unreported	and	
undisclosed	because	it	is	one	of	the	only	types	
of	crimes	for	which	survivors	carry	an	undue	
burden	of	shame	and	guilt.

Myth:	Society	has	a	progressive	attitude	about	
sexual	violence.

Historical and Global Perspective: 

• In	1978,	the	National	Coalition	Against	Sexual	
Assault	(NCASA)	was	formed	to	combat	sexual	
violence	and	promote	services	for	rape	victims.	

• In	1984,	the	Federal	Victims	of	Crimes	Act	
acknowledged	the	need	to	fund	community-
based	programs	for	crisis	intervention	
and	counseling.	In	1984,	the	first	National	
Symposium	on	Sexual	Assault	was	co-sponsored	
by	the	Office	of	Justice	Programs	and	the	
Federal	Bureau	of	Investigation,	highlighting	at	
the	federal	level	the	important	needs	of	victims	
of	rape	and	sexual	assault.	

• In	1988,	the	case	of	State v. Ciskie	was	the	first	
case	to	allow	the	use	of	expert	testimony	to	
explain	the	behavior	and	mental	state	of	an	
adult	rape	victim.

• In	1992,	twenty-eight	states	passed	anti-stalking	
laws.	The	next	year,	twenty-two	states	joined	in	
passing	the	anti-stalking	statutes,	bringing	the	
total	number	of	states	with	such	laws	to	50	–	
plus	the	District	of	Columbia.	In	1997,	Congress	
enacted	a	federal	anti-stalking	law.	

• In	1994,	President	Clinton	signed	a	
comprehensive	package	of	federal	victims’	rights	
legislation	that	included	the	Violence	Against	
Woman	Act.	The	Violence	Against	Woman	Act	
was	enacted	to	provide	funding	to	enhance	
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investigation	and	prosecution	of	violent	crime	
perpetrated	against	women,	increase	pre-trial	
detention	of	the	accused,	and	allow	women	to	
more	civil	rights	protection.	

• In	1995,	the	Beijing	World	Conference	on	
Women	issued	a	landmark	call	for	global	action	
to	end	violence	against	women.

• In	1996,	“Megan’s	Law”	–	The	Community	
Notification	Act	–	was	passed,	providing	for	
notification	to	communities	of	the	location	of	
convicted	sex	offenders	by	amendment	to	the	
national	Child	Sexual	Abuse	Registry	law.	

• Also	in	1996,	The	Drug-Induced	Rape	Prevention	
Act	was	enacted	to	address	the	emerging	issue	
of	drug-facilitated	rape	and	sexual	assault.	

• In	October	of	2000,	Congress	passed	the	
Trafficking	Victims	Protection	Act.	

• Sexual	Assault	Nurse	Examiner	(SANE)	programs	
operate	in	a	number	of	countries,	including	
Canada,	the	United	States,	and	Malaysia.	
Stepping	Stones,	originally	developed	in	Africa,	
is	now	used	globally	linking	HIV/AIDS	prevention	
with	sexual	violence	prevention.	

• “Men’s	collective	involvement	in	sexual	violence	
prevention	is	growing,	with	over	100	groups	in	
the	United	States	alone”	(NSVRC,	2004).

 

Fact:

• Despite	all	of	this,	1	in	5	Mainers	still	
experiences	this	devastating	crime,	and	
prevention	is	still	seen	as	the	responsibility	of	
survivors	(Rubin,	2011).

• Until	there	are	no	more	survivors	of	sexual	
violence,	there	will	continue	to	be	a	need	for	
services,	support,	and	prevention.	
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INTRODUCTION: 
TYPES OF 

SEXUAL VIOLENCE

Sexual	violence	is	about	power	and	control	and	involves	
the	use	of	threats,	force,	or	any	other	form	of	coercion,	
manipulation,	or	intimidation.	It	is	a	term	used	to	describe	any	
type	of	sexual	activity	committed	by	a	person	against	another	
without	that	person’s	consent.	There	may	be	more	than	one	
offender,	and	there	may	be	more	than	one	survivor.		

“Sexual	violence”	is	an	umbrella	term	for	a	range	of	behaviors.	
Types	of	sexual	violence	include,	but	are	not	limited	to,	sexual	
harassment	and	gender-based	bullying,	street	harassment,	
sexual	coercion,	commercial	sexual	exploitation	and	sex	
trafficking,	child	sexual	abuse,	elder	sexual	abuse,	unwanted	
sexual	contact,	sexual	abuse	by	a	caregiver,	stalking,	drug-	
and	alcohol-facilitated	sexual	assault,	a	power	differential	
which	makes	sexual	contact	inappropriate	or	illegal	(e.g.,	
student-teacher	or	doctor-patient),	sexual	assault,	and	sexual	
violence	within	the	context	of	an	intimate	partner	relationship.	
Advocates	should	not	compare	different	types	of	sexual	
violence	to	one	another.

Any	sexual	activity	with	a	person	who	is	unable	to	give	consent	
is	considered	sexual	violence.	This	includes,	but	is	not	limited	
to,	a	person	who	is	asleep,	impaired,	or	under	the	influence	
of	drugs	or	alcohol	and	cannot	consent	to	sexual	activity.
Consent	is	discussed	further	in	the	Sexual	Assault	section	of	
this	manual.

It	is	a	common	myth	that	sexual	violence	always	involves	
an	offender	who	uses	physical	force	and/or	a	weapon	to	
overpower	the	survivor(s).	This	is	the	experience	of	some	
survivors,	especially	male	survivors	of	male	offenders.	Many	
offenders	use	various	power	and	control	tactics	such	as	
threats,	or	substances	such	as	drugs	or	alcohol,	that	do	not	
involve	physical	force	or	the	use	of	a	weapon.		

Often	people	fear	serious	injury	or	death	during	an	act	of	
sexual	violence	and	therefore	do	not	resist	the	offender(s),	and	
may	not	sustain	any	bruises,	marks,	or	other	visible	physical	
injuries.	This	can	unfortunately	cause	people	to	question	
whether	survivors	consented	to	sexual	activity,	although	not	
resisting	is	a	normal	bodily	response	to	trauma.	

Considerations 
for Advocates

As an advocate, 
it is important to 

remember sexual 
violence is a violent 

crime in which sex is 
used as a weapon. It 
violates a survivor’s 
feelings of trust and 

safety.

It is not always 
possible to tell if 

someone is a survivor 
of sexual violence just 
by looking at a person 

or judging reactions.
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Sexual	violence	may	occur	when	either	or	
both/all	parties	are	sober	or	are	under	the	
influence	of	drugs	and/or	alcohol.	The	term	
sober	may	not	always	mean	that	there	are	
no	substances	involved.	It	is	important	to	
note	that	drugs	and	alcohol	affect	people	
differently.	For	example,	two	people	who	
have	had	a	glass	of	wine	together	may	
have	equal	power	and	may	still	be	able	to	
give	consent	to	engage	in	sexual	activity	
with	each	other,	while	others	may	not.	For	
additional	discussion	regarding	substance	
use,	please	refer	to	the	Mental	Health/
Substance	Abuse	section	of	this	manual.	

An	incident	of	sexual	violence	affects	an	
individual	on	many	levels	and	may	cause	
long	term	physical	and/or	mental	health	
concerns,	depending	on	the	survivor’s	life	
experiences	and	situation	at	the	time	of	
sexual	violence.		

Types of Abusive 
Behavior

Offenders	who	commit	acts	of	sexual	
violence	use	many	different	types	of	
abusive	behaviors.	One	way	to	differentiate	
between	these	types	of	behaviors	is	to	keep	
the	following	terms	and	definitions	in	mind	
when	listening	to	survivors’	experiences.		
These	terms	could	apply	to	sexual	violence	
experienced	by	a	survivor	of	any	age,	but	
are	especially	relevant	terms	for	working	
with	older	adult	survivors	and	also	with	
individuals	with	disabilities:

Hands-on offenses:	Includes	forced	kissing;	
touching	breasts,	genitals,	buttocks;	oral/
genital	contact;	penetration	of	vagina	or	
rectum	with	penis,	fingers,	or	objects.

Hands-off offenses:	Includes	exhibitionism;	
voyeurism;	forced	viewing	of	pornography;	
sexual	harassment;	street	harassment;	and	
threats.

Harmful genital practices: Involves	

unwarranted,	intrusive,	and/or	painful	
procedures	in	caring	for	genitals,	rectum,	or	
mouth	(Ramsey-Klawsnik,	2007).

IMPACTS OF SEXUAL 
VIOLENCE

Sexual	violence	is	an	attack	upon	the	body,	
mind,	and	spirit	and	its	aftermath	is	often	
traumatic	for	the	survivor.	The	impact	of	
sexual	violence	varies	for	each	survivor	
depending	upon	the	individual’s	gender	
identity,	ethnicity,	sexual	orientation,	
religious	affiliation,	cultural	views,	support	
system,	and	life	history.	

While	each	type	of	sexual	violence	may	
have	specific	impacts	depending	upon	the	
nature	of	the	abuse,	there	are	many	effects	
that	are	common	to	all	types	of	sexual	
violence.	Any	of	the	following	physical	and	
emotional	impacts	of	sexual	violence	may	
be	experienced	by	a	survivor.	A	survivor	
may	experience	one	effect	for	a	period	of	
time	and	then	may	experience	a	different	
effect,	or	be	affected	on	several	levels	at	
the	same	time.	There	is	no	right	or	wrong	
way	to	be	affected,	nor	a	certain	length	
of	time	to	experience	an	impact.	It	is	
important	that	advocates	assure	callers	that	
the	specific	impact	they	are	experiencing	
is	understandable	and	normal	for	them.		
In	addition	to	the	general	impacts	listed	
below,	subsequent	sections	of	the	manual	
will	include	information	about	impacts	
specific	to	certain	types	of	sexual	violence.		

Common Physical 
Impacts 

 • Tears,	cuts,	scratches,	and/or	
bruising

 • Increases	or	decreases	in	sleep	or	
eating

 • Sexual	concerns	or	problems	

 • Sexually	transmitted	infections

 • Fatigue	
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 • Gastrointestinal	problems	

 • Swallowing	or	gagging	sensitivity

 • Skin	breakouts	

 • Headaches	

 • Dizziness	

 • Shortness	of	breath	

 • Heart	palpitations	and	sweating	

Common Emotional 
Impacts 

 • Denial	and	self-doubt	

 • Self-blame	

 • Guilt,	shame,	or	embarrassment	

 • Shock	and	confusion	

 • Anger

 • Fearfulness

 • Anxiety

 • Panic	attacks

 • Phobias

 • Low	self-esteem	or	poor	body	image

 • Sexual	concerns	or	problems	

 • Self-medication	with	alcohol	and/or	
drugs	

 • Self-consciousness	or	insecurity	

 • Depression

 • Irritability	

 • Frustration	

 • Emotional	numbness	

 • Memory	loss	or	repressed	memory

 • Flashbacks	

 • Isolation/disconnection	from	other	
people	

 • Hyper	vigilance	-	feeling	on	guard	

 • Increased	startle	response

 • Difficulties	concentrating	or	short	
attention	

 • Feeling	out	of	control

 • Mourning	the	loss	of	control,	of	
healthy	sexuality,	of	innocence,	or	
the	way	life	used	to	be

 • Suicidal	thoughts

 • Trust	issues	–	trusting	everyone	or	
trusting	no	one	

 • Intimacy	problems	or	relationship	
conflicts

 • Decreased	ability	to	perform	at	
work	or	school,	or	accomplish	daily	
tasks	

 • Dissociation	or	blocking	out	
traumatic	memories

Sexual Concerns or 
Problems

Because	of	the	intimate	nature	of	sexual	
violence,	a	survivor’s	sexual	life	may	be	
affected	physically	or	emotionally.	For	
example,	sexual	activity	may	be	physically	
painful	because	of	injuries	sustained	during	
a	sexual	assault.	Resuming	sexual	activity	
may	trigger	flashbacks	or	painful	memories	
of	the	sexual	assault.	As	with	all	other	
impacts,	there	is	no	right	or	wrong	way	to	
be	affected,	nor	a	certain	length	of	time	to	
experience	a	sexual	concern	or	problem.		
Survivors	may	or	may	not	develop	long-
term	problems	in	their	sex	lives	after	
experiencing	sexual	violence.	One	factor	
that	influences	this	is	whether	a	survivor	
was	healthy	and	sexually	active	before	the	
sexual	violence	occurred.	Survivors	not	
sexually	active	before	experiencing	sexual	
violence	may	have	additional	concerns	or	
problems	because	they	may	not	have	an	
understanding	of	healthy	sexual	activity,	
or	it	may	have	been	a	long	time	since	
they	were	in	a	sexual	relationship.	Other	
survivors	may	be	able	to	understand	more	
easily	that	sexual	violence	is	not	related	to	
a	healthy	sex	life.
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Trauma and the Brain

In	the	1990s,	scientists	began	researching	the	impact	of	
trauma	on	the	brain.	Through	the	use	of	modern	diagnostic	
equipment,	it	is	now	proven	that	the	many	responses	to	
trauma	are	the	result	of	dramatic	chemical	changes	in	the	
brain.

The	following	briefly	outlines	the	brain’s	response	to	an	
incident	of	sexual	violence	(trauma):

 • Fight or flight:	a	potentially	life	threatening	situation	
(as	perceived	by	the	survivor)	activates	chemical	
changes	in	the	brain

 • Shut down:	higher	functioning	parts	of	the	brain	shut	
down,	and	the	“survival”	center	of	the	brain	activates	
causing	information	to	be	processed	and	stored	
differently	

 • Freezing: if	stress	continues,	another	set	of	chemical	
responses	causes	numbing	and	dissociation			 	
(Gidycz	&	Koss,	1990)

Some	callers	will	find	it	reassuring	to	discover	that	the	impact	
of	sexual	violence	on	their	life	is	not	only	emotional,	but	also	
neurobiological.	Because	of	the	impacts	of	trauma	and	resulting	
needs	for	safety,	many	survivors	will	reveal	different	details	of	the	
experience	to	different	people	at	different	times.	This	behavior	can	
be	confusing	to	people	in	the	survivor’s	life,	including	advocates,	law	
enforcement,	and	concerned	others.	Recognizing	that	trauma	affects	
the	brain	can	help	concerned	others	to	understand	why	survivors	may	
“change	their	story”	or	recount	aspects	of	the	sexual	violence	in	ways	
that	may	seem	pieced	together	or	jumbled	(van	der	Kolk,	2006).

Rape Trauma Syndrome

(Adapted from Burgess and Holmstrom’s 1974 seminal work, Rape	
Trauma	Syndrome.)

Each	survivor	of	sexual	violence	is	a	unique	individual	who	is	in	
some	way	affected	by	what	has	happened	to	them.	Rape	Trauma	
Syndrome	(RTS)	is	a	term	generally	used	for	adults	who	are	survivors	
of	sexual	violence.		Survivors	of	child	sexual	abuse	or	adolescent	
sexual	violence	may	be	affected	differently	because	of	their	physical	
or	emotional	developmental	stage	at	the	time	of	the	abuse.	For	more	
information	please	refer	to	the	Children	and	Child	Sexual	Abuse,	and	
Adolescents	sections	of	this	manual.

Considerations 
for Advocates

It may be helpful 
for advocates to 
work with survivors 
in assessing their 
support networks 
and determine 
those people with 
whom they feel 
most comfortable.  
Advocates can also 
support survivors in 
identifying people 
to turn to when 
they are in crisis or 
just need to talk. If 
the survivor does 
not have a reliable 
support system, they 
may choose to rely 
more heavily on the 
statewide sexual 
assault crisis and 
support line services 
for support.
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RTS	is	a	pattern	of	physical	and	emotional	reactions	
that	often	appears	after	an	act	of	sexual	violence.		
These	reactions	may	be	amplified	if	the	survivor	
believed	their	life	was	in	danger	during	the	course	
of	the	sexual	violence.	These	symptoms	may	appear,	
then	disappear,	and	perhaps	reappear	much	later.		
Most	importantly,	survivors	need	to	know	that	
whatever	their	reaction	is,	there	is	no	right	or	wrong	
reaction.	While	RTS	is	similar	in	characteristics	to	
post	traumatic	stress	disorder,	it	is	not	the	same.		
For	more	information	please	refer	to	the	Mental	
Health	section	and	the	subsection	Post	Traumatic	
Stress	Disorder.			

How	an	individual	will	respond	to	an	act	of	sexual	
violence	and	the	duration	of	their	individual	healing	
process	will	be	influenced	by	a	variety	of	factors:	

 • Personality.	Does	the	person	have	coping	
mechanisms	to	deal	with	stress?	How	
successfully	has	the	person	coped	with	
stress	or	trauma	in	the	past?

 • Support System. Does	the	person	have	
friends	and	family	for	emotional	support?

 • Life Stressors.	Were	there	significant	
stressors	in	the	person’s	life	prior	to	the	act	
of	sexual	violence?

 • Prior Sexual Violence.	Has	the	person	
experienced	sexual	violence	previously?	If	
so,	the	impacts	may	be	more	compounded.

Symptoms

Reactive Depression

Reactive	depression	is	a	common	response	to	
any	traumatic	event,	not	a	lasting	mental	health	

diagnosis.	Most	people	experience	a	reactive	
depression	at	some	time	in	their	lives.	For	example,	
a	person	may	have	reactive	depression	symptoms	in	
response	to	the	loss	of	a	job,	a	divorce,	or	the	death	
of	a	loved	one.	Typically,	the	symptoms	subside	
within	a	few	weeks	to	several	months,	but	this	will	
be	different	for	each	person.	If	a	caller	is	struggling	
with	symptoms,	it	may	be	helpful	to	explore	
other	support	options,	such	as	finding	a	therapist	
experienced	in	helping	survivors	of	sexual	violence.	

Behavioral Symptoms 

 • Sleeplessness,	nightmares,	waking	in	the	
night,	early	morning	rising

 • Nausea,	loss	of	appetite

 • Crying	jags	involving	uncontrollable,	
unprovoked	crying

 • Depression,	becoming	silent	and	withdrawn

 • Hyper-self	consciousness,	fear	of	people	
finding	out	and	their	reactions

Physical Symptoms

 • Soreness	in	the	areas	of	the	assault,	and/or	
aches	and	pains

 • Excessive	washing	by	taking	frequent	
showers	or	baths,	trying	to	scrub	the	
experience	away,	having	feelings	of	being	
dirty	or	contaminated

 • Somatizing:	diverting	feelings	through	the	
body,	i.e.	migraines	or	ulcers

 • Flashbacks:	survivors	may	re-experience	
parts	of	the	assault;	it	is	common	for	the	
physical	pain	to	be	felt	again.

Considerations for Advocates

A survivor who is having flashbacks may have a difficult time 
telling the difference between the past and current reality.  To 

ground callers, an advocate can ask questions about the caller’s 
present setting or suggest that they concentrate on an object that 

is in the room. For more advocacy techniques in this situation refer 
to the Advocacy section of this manual.
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Emotional Symptoms

 • Fears:	of	being	alone,	of	being	in	crowds,	of	anything	that	reminds	the	survivor	of	the	sexual	
violence	or	offender,	fear	of	the	return	of	the	offender,	general	nervousness

 • Phobias:	fears	that	cause	long-term	behavior	changes;	for	example:	if	the	sexual	violence	happened	
at	a	mall,	a	survivor	may	be	afraid	to	go	to	the	mall	

 • Strong	feelings:	guilt,	anger,	embarrassment,	mood	swings

 • Disruptions:	in	previous	ways	of	relating	to	people,	including	family,	of	sexual	style,	of	daily	routine	
at	work	or	school

 • Escape:	desire	to	move,	get	away,	change	jobs	or	school

 • Guilt:	feeling	that	the	sexual	violence	was	their	fault;	feeling	that	they	will	be	blamed	if	others	know	

 • Shame:	feeling	that	they	were	victimized	because	they	are	a	bad	person	or	somehow	caused	or	
deserved	what	happened

 • Denial	or	minimizing	the	violence:	particularly	if	the	offender	is	known	to	the	survivor.	The	survivor	
may	focus	on	the	sexual	nature	of	the	crime	rather	than	on	the	motives	of	power	and	control.

Post-Sexual Assault Phases
 
There	are	three	defined	and	overlapping	phases	that	occur	for	many	survivors,	which	were	
outlined	in	Burgess	and	Holmstrom’s	landmark	study	in	the	1970s.	All	symptoms	will	run	their	
own	course	and	may	be	the	strongest	for	the	first	six	to	eight	weeks,	with	marked	improvements	
typically	seen	at	six	months	to	one	year.	Eighteen	months	and	three	years	are	also	markers.	
Primary	symptoms	are	typically	over	in	12	to	18	months,	but	this	varies	greatly	for	each	individual.
 

Considerations for Advocates

Information on sexual assault phases is provided so that advocates 
will have a broader understanding of how survivors may react 
following an act of sexual violence. The intent is to use this 
information to assist callers in healing. For example, an advocate 
may tell a caller who has been crying uncontrollably that this is a 
typical symptom for a survivor, and that the crying will stop when 
the caller is ready. If the caller wants, the advocate could then 
explore ways to manage the crying so that it does not feel out of 
control. Advocates should not tell callers that the crying will end 
within a specific timeline or that they are in a particular phase of 
Rape Trauma Syndrome.

Considerations for Advocates

It is important for advocates not to draw conclusions from the way a survivor presents.  The 
fact that someone is calm and controlled does not mean that the sexual violence did not 
happen or that it is having no effect on the survivor.
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Phase One (Acute Phase) 

In	phase	one,	survivors	are	in	extreme	stress	or	shock	and	may	
express	great	fear	and	anxiety.	They	may	display	many	of	the	
symptoms	of	Rape	Trauma	Syndrome.	Some	people	may	become	
quiet	and	controlled	in	their	response,	while	others	may	smile	and	
giggle,	and	still	others	may	cry	and	become	hysterical.	There	is	no	
single	reaction;	it	depends	on	the	person’s	usual	way	of	responding	to	
stress.	Phase	one	may	last	hours,	days,	weeks,	or	months.

Phase Two

In	phase	two,	survivors	appear	to	accept	the	fact	that	sexual	violence	
has	impacted	their	life,	and	an	attitude	of	“I’ve	got	to	live	with	it”	
begins	to	emerge.	Many	survivors	want	to	get	on	with	the	business	of	
living	and	forget	about	what	happened.	Some	survivors	may	still	be	
experiencing	symptoms	from	phase	one.	Phase	two	may	last	weeks,	
months,	or	even	years.

Phase Three 

In	phase	three,	survivors	begin	to	think	increasingly	about	what	
happened.	Symptoms	that	had	disappeared	may	reappear	and	the	
survivors	may	become	depressed,	anxious,	or	fearful.	In	general,	they	
may	not	function	as	well	in	their	day-to-day	life	and	may	feel	a	need	
to	talk	about	the	sexual	violence	and	their	feelings	surrounding	this	
change.

Anniversary Reactions

An	anniversary	reaction	involves	increased	symptoms,	or	old	
symptoms	reoccurring,	days	or	weeks	before	the	anniversary	of	the	
act	of	sexual	violence.	The	timing	can	be	unpredictable;	however,	a	
few	days	after	the	specific	anniversary	date,	the	survivor	will	usually	
begin	to	feel	better.	The	first	anniversary	is	typically	more	intense,	
and	survivors	may	be	surprised	that	they	are	feeling	symptoms	they	
thought	were	gone.	It	may	be	comforting	to	explain	to	a	caller	that	
what	is	going	on	for	them	may	be	an	anniversary	reaction	and	that	it	
will	pass.	For	many	survivors,	the	anniversary	reaction	continues	to	
diminish	each	year,	although	it	may	or	may	not	eventually	stop.

Healing from Sexual Violence 

Sexual	violence	involves	a	violation	of	the	personal	rights	of	the	
survivor.	In	addition	to	legal	rights	and	according	to	each	individual’s	
unique	perspective,	survivors	are	entitled	to	the	following:

Considerations for 
Advocates

Survivors may, at 
times, experience an 

overwhelming sense of 
general anxiety. In these 
situations, the advocate 

can help the survivor 
identify some specific 

fears. If survivors are able 
to clarify what they are 
afraid of, perhaps they 
can determine ways to 

cope with the fear. Often, 
identifying fears will be 
more manageable than 

dealing with a feeling of 
general anxiety. While 

some of their fears may 
seem more rational than 

others, all of their fears 
are legitimate.
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 • To	be	scared	and	to	say,	“I’m	afraid”

 • To	be	angry	at	the	offender	or	at	someone	they	love,	who	may	sometimes	be	the	same	person

 • To	not	be	angry

 • To	cry,	to	grieve

 • To	be	relaxed,	playful,	and	frivolous

 • To	say	no	to	anything	when	not	ready,	if	it	feels	uncomfortable,	if	it	is	unsafe,	or	it	violates	personal	
values

 • To	self-respect,	to	change,	and	to	grow

 • To	be	taken	seriously	and	treated	with	dignity	and	respect

 • To	make	decisions	based	on	personal	feelings,	judgments,	or	on	any	other	reason

 • To	all	of	their	feelings

 • To	be	listened	to

 • To	ask	questions	about	any	matter	that	affects	their	life

 • To	not	feel	guilty

 • To	enjoy	sexuality

 • To	file	a	report	with	law	enforcement,	or	not	to

 
It	is	important	that	survivors	of	sexual	violence	know	that	what	they	are	going	through	is	understandable	
and	that	healing	from	sexual	violence	is	possible.	Each	survivor	of	sexual	violence	will	be	affected	
differently	by	their	trauma	and	each	will	find	an	individual	path	for	their	process	of	healing.	For	detailed	
information	about	healing	please	refer	to	the	Survivor	Healing	section	of	this	manual.
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SEXUAL 
HARASSMENT

INTRODUCTION 

As	noted	previously,	sexual	violence	exists	on	a	
continuum	of	behavior	that	ranges	from	verbal	
aggression	or	coercion	to	physical	assault.	Sexual	
harassment	is	on	that	continuum,	and	involves	
unwanted	attention	of	a	sexual	nature	that	
interferes	with	someone’s	work	or	school	life.	
Sexually	harassing	behaviors	can	occur	anywhere,	
but	the	legal	term	‘sexual	harassment’	applies	only	
in	the	workplace	and	in	schools,	where	it	is	illegal.	

Victims	and	harassers	can	be	of	any	gender	identity,	
sexual	orientation,	physical	appearance,	age,	race,	
marital	status,	education	level,	employment,	and/or	
financial	status.	Victims	and	harassers	do	not	have	to	
be	of	the	opposite	sex	or	gender	identity.

Throughout	this	manual,	the	term	“survivor”	is	
used	to	describe	an	individual	who	has	experienced	
sexual	violence.	This	section	uses	the	term	“victim”	
to	describe	an	individual	who	experiences	sexual	
harassment,	because	often	the	crime	of	sexual	
harassment	is	ongoing.

One	of	the	difficulties	in	understanding	sexual	
harassment	is	that	it	involves	a	wide	range	of	
behaviors	and	it	is	often	difficult	for	the	victim	to	
describe	to	themselves,	and	to	others,	exactly	what	
they	are	experiencing.	Often,	behaviors	are	not	
immediately	obvious	and	motives	vary	between	
individual	harassers.	The	harasser	can	be	anyone,	
such	as	a	supervisor,	a	client,	a	co-worker,	a	teacher	
or	professor,	a	student,	a	friend,	or	a	stranger.	In	
addition,	consider	the	following:

 • The	victim	does	not	have	to	be	the	person	
directly	harassed	but	could	be	anyone	
affected	by	the	offensive	conduct.	

 • Sexual	harassment	may	occur	without	
financial	injury	or	loss	of	employment	for	the	
victim.	

 • The	harasser	may	be	unaware	that	their	
behavior	is	offensive	or	constitutes	sexual	

harassment,	or	may	be	unaware	that	their	
actions	could	be	unlawful,	though	it	is	the		
impact	on	the	victim,	not	the	intention	of	the	
harasser,	which	defines	sexual	harassment.	

 • The	harasser’s	conduct	must	be	unwelcome.

Sexual	harassment	also	occurs	in	group	settings	
as	part	of	rituals	or	ceremonies,	such	as	when	
members	engage	newcomers	in	abusive	or	sexually	
explicit	rites	as	part	of	hazing	or	initiations.	

LAWS AND DEFINITIONS

Employment

Sexual	harassment	is	a	violation	of	Title	VII	of	
the	Civil	Rights	Act	of	1964,	as	amended	in	1972	
(federal)	and	the	Maine	Human	Rights	Act,	Section	
4572	(state).	These	laws	apply	only	to	sexual	
harassment	in	situations	of	employment.		

Title	VII	applies	to	employers	with	15	or	more	
employees,	including	state	and	local	governments.		
It	also	applies	to	employment	agencies	and	to	labor	
organizations,	as	well	as	to	the	federal	government.	
(Equal	Employment	Opportunity	Commission	
[EEOC],	n.d.)

In	Maine,	a	sexual	harassment	training	and	
notification	law	requires	employers	to:

 • All	employees	must	receive	notification	on	
an	annual	basis	about	the	definition	of	sexual	
harassment,	examples	of	behavior	that	could	
be	sexual	harassment,	and	instructions	about	
reporting	complaints	to	the	employer	and	to	
the	Human	Rights	Commission;

 • Notices	containing	the	above	information	
must	be	posted	in	all	work	sites;	and

 • New	employees	receive	training	about	sexual	
harassment	within	a	year	of	starting	a	new	
job.			

	 	 (Maine	Revised	Statutes,	Title	26,		 	
	 	 Chapter	7,	Section	807,	1991)

Education

Sexual	harassment	at	school	is	prohibited	in	Title	
IX	of	the	Education	Amendments	of	1972	(federal),	
which	prohibits	discrimination	on	the	basis	of	sex	in	
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education	programs	and	activities	receiving	federal	financial	assistance.	Sexual	harassment	of	students	is	
considered	to	be	a	form	of	discrimination	(United	Sates	Department	of	Education	[USDOE],	2008).

Students’	academic	performance	and	emotional	and	physical	well-being	can	deteriorate	when	they	are	
harassed	or	exposed	to	harassment	regardless	of	their	sex	or	gender	identity.	Therefore,	the	elimination	
of	sexual	harassment	of	students	in	federally	assisted	educational	programs	is	a	high	priority	and	is	
essential	to	ensure	nondiscriminatory,	safe	environments	in	which	students	can	learn.	Title	IX	requires	
schools	to	address	incidents	they	know	about,	or	which	they	ought	to	have	known	about.	(USDOE,	2008)

Quid Pro Quo (this for that) Sexual Harassment

Quid pro quo	sexual	harassment	occurs	when	a	work	or	academic	outcome	or	benefit	is	directly	tied	to	
submitting	to	unwelcome	sexual	advances.	For	example,	a	supervisor	promises	an	employee	a	raise	if	
she	will	go	out	on	a	date	with	him,	or	a	teacher	promises	a	good	grade	if	a	student	will	let	her	kiss	him.	
Quid pro quo	sexual	harassment	also	includes	an	employee,	supervisor,	teacher,	coach,	or	individual	
in	a	position	of	responsibility	and	power	making	an	evaluative	decision,	or	providing	or	withholding	
professional	or	educational	opportunities	based	on	one’s	submission	to	verbal,	nonverbal,	or	physical	
conduct	of	a	sexual	nature.	Quid pro quo	harassment	is	equally	unlawful	whether	the	victim	resists	and	
suffers	the	threatened	harm,	or	submits	to	avoid	the	threatened	harm.	(American	Bar	Association	[ABA],	
n.d.)

Hostile Environment Sexual Harassment

Hostile	environment	sexual	harassment	is	when	harassing	behavior	makes	the	workplace	or	academic	
setting	hostile,	intimidating	or	offensive,	and/or	unreasonably	interferes	with	a	person’s	employment	
or	educational	performance.	Impacts	of	the	behavior	must	be	sufficient	enough	to	interfere	with	the	
victim’s	ability	to	participate	in	an	employment	setting	or	an	educational	setting	in	a	healthy,	safe,	and	
productive	way.	(ABA,	n.d.)

Obscenities,	sexual	joking,	sexually	explicit	graffiti,	viewing	pornography,	sexually	degrading	posters	
and	objects,	etc.	are	common	in	sexualized	environments.	None	of	these	behaviors	or	objects	may	
necessarily	be	directed	at	anyone	in	particular.		However,	they	can	create	an	offensive	environment	
consistent	with	hostile	environment	sexual	harassment.	(ABA,	n.d.)	

For	the	most	part,	a	single	isolated	incident	will	not	prove	hostile	environment	harassment	unless	
it	involves	extremely	outrageous	and	egregious	conduct.	The	line	between	quid pro quo	and	hostile	
environment	harassment	is	not	always	clear	and	the	two	forms	of	harassment	often	occur	together.	

SEXUALLY HARASSING BEHAVIORS

Verbal

 • Referring	to	anyone	as	“girl”,	“hunk”,	“doll”,	“babe”,	“honey”,	“stud”,	etc.

 • Making	sexual	comments	or	innuendos

 • Turning	work	discussions	to	sexual	topics

 • Telling	sexual	jokes	or	stories

 • Asking	or	talking	about	sexual	fantasies,	preferences,	or	personal	histories

 • Making	sexual	comments	about	a	person’s	clothing,	anatomy,	or	looks

 • Whistling	at	someone,	catcalling,	making	kissing	sounds,	howling,	and	smacking	lips
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 • Telling	lies	or	spreading	rumors	about	a	person’s	
sex	life

 • Repeated	propositions,	invitations	or	pressure	
for	sex

Non-Verbal

 • Staring	at	someone	in	a	sexual	way,	looking	a	
person	up	and	down	(elevator	eyes)	

 • Blocking	a	person’s	path	in	a	suggestive	manner

 • Displaying	sexual	pictures	or	other	suggestive	
material

 • Making	facial	expressions	such	as	winking,	
throwing	kisses,	or	licking	lips

 • Making	sexual	gestures	with	hands	and	through	
body	movements

 • Sending	letters	or	notes	with	sexual	content

Physical

 • Touching	the	person’s	clothing,	hair,	or	body	
such	as	giving	a	massage	around	the	neck	and	
shoulders

 • Hugging,	kissing,	patting,	or	stroking

 • Sexually	touching	or	rubbing	oneself	near	
another	person

 • Standing	close	or	claiming	to	“accidentally”	
brush	against	a	person		 	 	 	
	 	 (USDOE,	2008).	

In	order	for	the	behaviors	listed	above	to	be	
considered	sexual	harassment,	they	must	be	sexual	
in	nature	and	unwelcome	by	the	recipient	or	an	
observer	of	the	behavior	(EEOC,	n.d.).	It	does	not	
matter	whether	the	person	doing	the	behavior	
intended	to	cause	discomfort	or	harm.	Sexual	
harassment	is	based	on	the	impact	on	the	victim.

Consideration	is	given	to	the	severity	and	the	
frequency	of	the	behavior.	If	the	behavior	is	severe,	
it	may	only	have	to	happen	once	in	order	to	have	
an	impact	on	the	victim.	If	the	behavior	is	not	
considered	severe,	it	usually	has	to	happen	over	a	
period	of	time	to	be	considered	sexual	harassment.	
For	example,	if	a	person	tells	one	sexual	joke,	
it	probably	would	not	be	considered	sexual	
harassment.	If,	however,	the	person	tells	frequent	
sexual	jokes	and	the	offensiveness	increases,	that	
may	be	considered	sexual	harassment.	Most	sexual	

harassment	involves	sexual	comments	and	is	a	
result	of	a	pattern	of	behavior	directed	toward	the	
victim.

As	the	harassment	continues,	the	victim	may	
feel	increasingly	powerless	and	the	harasser	may	
see	their	power,	whether	real	or	perceived,	as	
increasing.	Without	intervention,	sexual	harassment	
often	escalates.	Sexually	harassing	behaviors	
can	escalate	to	a	point	where	they	cease	to	be	
harassment	and	are	classified	as	assault.	The	direct	
touching	of	a	person’s	sexual	parts,	coerced	sexual	
intercourse,	sexual	assault,	and	stalking	are	all	
behaviors	that	can	result	in	criminal	charges	against	
the	harasser.

STREET HARASSMENT

Street	harassment	is	an	umbrella	term	for	sexually	
harassing	behaviors	perpetrated	in	public	places,	
such	as	the	grocery	store,	public	transportation,	the	
park,	and	of	course,	on	the	street.	As	mentioned	
previously,	sexually	harassing	behaviors	can	occur	
anywhere,	but	the	legal	term	“sexual	harassment”	
applies	only	in	the	workplace	and	in	schools,	where	
it	is	illegal.	Street	harassment	is	believed	to	be	
one	of	the	most	commonly	occurring	and	socially	
accepted	forms	of	gender	bias	in	our	culture.	

Street	harassment	takes	many	different	forms,	from	
whistling	and	catcalling,	comments	such	as	“hey	
baby”	and	sexual	comments/innuendos,	to	sexually	
suggestive	stares	and	public	masturbation.	

Victims,	as	well	as	harassers,	can	be	of	any	gender	
identity,	sexual	orientation,	physical	appearance,	
age,	race,	marital	status,	education	level,	
employment,	and/or	financial	status.	Victims	and	
harassers	do	not	have	to	be	of	the	opposite	sex	or	
gender	identity.	

There	is	very	little	research	on	street	harassment.	
It	happens	across	the	world	in	different	countries	
and	cultures.	The	effects	of	street	harassment	
vary	depending	on	the	individual,	and	the	severity	
and	duration	of	the	harassment.	The	impact	
often	mirrors	that	of	sexual	harassment.	There	
are	national	and	international	movements	to	
change	the	culture	that	accepts	street	harassment.	
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Organizations	such	as	Hollaback!	are	engaged	in	grassroots	efforts	to	increase	awareness	of	the	issue	and	
develop	the	means	to	challenge	it.

IMPACT OF SEXUAL HARASSMENT

In	addition	to	the	effects	described	in	the	Introduction	to	Types	of	Sexual	Violence	section,	survivors	of	
sexual	harassment	experience	unique	impacts.	The	effects	of	sexual	harassment	can	vary	depending	on	the	
individual,	and	the	severity	and	duration	of	the	harassment.	Psychologists	and	social	workers	report	that	
severe/chronic	sexual	harassment	can	have	the	same	psychological	impacts	as	sexual	assault.	Some	of	the	
common	professional,	academic,	financial,	and	social	effects	of	sexual	harassment	include:

 • Decreased	work	or	school	performance	and	satisfaction;	increased	absenteeism	

 • Loss	of	job	or	career,	loss	of	income	

 • Loss	of	references/recommendations

 • Having	to	drop	courses,	change	academic	plans,	or	leave	school	

 • Defamation	of	character	and	reputation

 • Being	objectified	and	humiliated	by	scrutiny	and	gossip;	the	victim	becomes	the	accused,	and	their	
dress,	lifestyle,	and	private	life	will	often	come	under	attack	

 • Becoming	publicly	sexualized;	i.e.	groups	of	people	evaluate	the	victim	to	establish	if	they	are	worth	
the	sexual	attention	or	the	risk	to	the	harasser’s	career

 • Loss	of	trust	in	environments	similar	to	where	the	harassment	occurred	

 • Loss	of	trust	in	the	types	of	people	that	occupy	similar	positions	as	the	harasser	or	their	colleagues

 • Deterioration	of	personal	relationships,	peer	relationships,	or	relationships	with	colleagues

 • Weakening	of	support	network,	or	being	ostracized	from	professional	or	academic	circles	

 • Self-loathing	for	not	doing	anything	to	stop	the	harasser

 • Fear	for	personal	safety	or	of	going	certain	places	alone

 • Having	to	relocate	to	another	city,	another	job,	or	another	school		 	 	 	 	 	
	 (Fitzgerald,	1993)

Victims	have	the	right	to	talk	about	what	they	have	experienced.	Talking	can	provide	a	victim	with	support	
and	reduce	isolation	and	confusion.	A	harasser	may	have	more	than	one	victim;	having	a	safe	environment	
for	disclosing	harassment	may	lead	other	people	to	disclose	that	they	have	been	harassed	as	well.

EFFECTS OF SEXUAL HARASSMENT ON ORGANIZATIONS

In	the	last	few	decades,	due	to	the	enactment	of	sexual	harassment	laws	and	a	growing	understanding	
of	the	impacts	of	sexual	harassment,	both	employers	and	schools	have	begun	to	treat	the	issue	of	sexual	

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates must be prepared to spend time listening to how a 
victim of sexual harassment is feeling. It is important to give the 
caller a safe place to express their emotions and to be reassured 
that their feelings are valid.



35

SECTION 2: TYPES OF SEXUAL VIOLENCE • SEXUAL HARASSMENT

harassment	more	seriously.	When	the	knowledge	that	
sexual	harassment	is	permitted	or	ignored,	ethical	
standards	and	discipline	within	the	organization	can	
be	undermined.	Employees	and	students	lose	trust	
and	respect	for	supervisors	or	teachers,	which	causes	
conflict	within	the	organization.

Sexual Harassment in the 

Workplace

Sexual	harassment	can	occur	in	all	workplaces,	and	
while	people	of	all	sexes	and	gender	identities	can	be	
harassed,	females	are	more	frequently	harassed	than	
males	(McLaughlin,	2009).	

Common	effects	of	sexual	harassment	in	the	
workplace:

 • Decreased	productivity	by	staff	experiencing	
harassment	and	those	impacted	by	it

 • Decreased	success	at	meeting	financial	and	
production	goals;	sexual	harassment	claims	
cost	corporations	millions	of	dollars	every	year	

 • Decreased	job	satisfaction	and	lower	retention	
of	employees

 • Loss	of	staff	and	expertise	from	resignations	
to	avoid	harassment	or	resignations/firings	of	
alleged	harassers

 • Increased	absenteeism	because	of	the	
physical	and	mental	health	consequences	of	
harassment	

Sexual Harassment in School

A	2010	report,	Crossing the Line: Sexual Harassment 
at School,	found	that	nearly	half	(48	percent)	of	the	
students	surveyed	experienced	some	form	of	sexual	
harassment	within	the	previous	school	year,	and	the	

majority	of	those	students	(87	percent)	said	it	had	a	
negative	effect	on	them.

Common	effects	of	sexual	harassment	in	schools	
include:

 • Decreased	academic	quality	by	students	
experiencing	sexual	harassment	and	those	
impacted	by	it

 • Decrease	in	success	at	meeting	academic,	
athletic,	or	social	goals	

 • Decreased	happiness	at	school	or	after	school	
activities

 • Increase	of	students	who	leave	school	to	avoid	
harassment	

 • Increased	absenteeism	because	of	the	
physical	and	mental	health	consequences	of	
harassment	

\\
VICTIM RECOURSE 

Many	victims	of	sexual	harassment	respond	to	the	
offensive	behavior	by	attempting	to	ignore	or	avoid	
it.	Often	a	victim	of	sexual	harassment	will	decide	to	
leave	a	job	or	change	schools	rather	than	deal	with	the	
offensive	behavior.	There	are,	however,	other	options	
for	victims	to	resolve	the	situation.

The	following	list	of	options	is	compiled	from	the	
American	Bar	Association	(n.d.),	the	Maine	Human	
Rights	Commission	(2005),	and	the	U.S.	Dept.	of	
Education	(2008).

Internal Report

Individuals	have	the	right	to	file	a	complaint	or	make	
a	report	by	following	the	sexual	harassment	policy	

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates may need to remind callers that not all harassing 
behavior is necessarily against the law. However, it is important 
to honor a victim’s experience, to listen to them, and to offer 
them options to help them feel safe and heard. Protection from 
Harassment orders can be explored as a way to discourage and 
contain the harasser. For more information about protective 
orders, please refer to the Legal Response and Resources section.
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outlined	in	their	employment	or	school	policy	
handbook.	If	such	a	policy	does	not	exist,	there	may	
be	other	policies	and	corresponding	procedures	
that	a	person	could	utilize	to	report	unwanted	
behaviors.

In	order	to	proceed	with	a	claim	of	sexual	
harassment,	it	is	important	for	the	victim	to	let	the	
harasser	know	that	they	are	unwilling	to	tolerate	
the	harassment.	In	some	cases,	the	harasser	may	
not	even	realize	that	the	behavior	is	offensive.	In	
most	cases,	this	initial	notification	is	necessary	to	
proceed	with	a	legal	claim	of	sexual	harassment.

The	victim	can	notify	the	harasser	in	one	of	three	
ways.

1.	 Make	a	brief	statement	in	person	to	the	
harasser	outlining	the	offensive	behavior	and	
demanding	that	it	stop.	This	can	be	done	
alone	or	in	the	presence	of	a	supervisor	or	
school	administrator.	

2.	 Write	a	letter	or	email	to	the	harasser.	The	
letter	should	explain	the	offensive	behavior,	
the	feelings	that	resulted	from	the	behavior,	
and	a	statement	demanding	that	the	
behavior	stop.	It	may	be	a	good	idea	for	the	
victim	to	send	the	letter	by	certified	mail	and	
to	keep	a	copy	of	it	for	their	records.	

3.	 Talk	to	a	supervisor	or	school	administrator	
and	have	the	supervisor	or	school	
administrator	talk	to	the	harasser.	

If	the	harassment	stops	after	the	initial	notification,	
then	the	situation	has	been	resolved	and	there	
may	not	be	a	need	for	any	further	action.	In	some	
instances,	however,	policy	requires	that	the	victim	

notify	someone	at	the	workplace	or	school	about	
the	harassment	so	that	the	harasser’s	subsequent	
behavior	can	be	supervised.		

If	the	harassment	continues	after	the	initial	
notification,	the	victim	can	file	a	sexual	harassment	
complaint	with	the	employer	or	school.	In	these	
cases,	it	may	be	helpful	for	the	victim	to	keep	
a	journal	to	describe	any	offensive	behavior.		
The	journal	should	be	specific	about	the	date,	
time,	and	location	of	each	incident.	It	should	
also	note	if	witnesses	were	present	and	should	
include	the	victim’s	reaction	to	the	harassment.	
For	confidentiality	and	possible	safety	reasons,	
it	is	recommended	that	the	journal	not	be	kept	
on	employer	or	school	property	such	as	office	
computers	or	in	desks,	vehicles,	etc.

Sexual	harassment	complaints	may	be	filed	
directly	with	the	victim’s	school	or	employer	if	the	
harassment	took	place	there.	After	receiving	the	
complaint,	the	school	or	employer	is	required	by	
law	to	respond	to	the	complaint.	In	most	cases,	an	
investigation	into	the	situation	occurs.		

The	investigation	usually	includes	an	interview	with	
the	victim,	the	harasser,	and	any	others	who	were	
witness	to	the	incident(s)	or	were	told	about	the	
incident(s).	After	completing	the	investigation,	a	
determination	is	made	if	the	evidence	supports	the	
complaint	of	sexual	harassment.	If	there	is	a	finding	
of	sexual	harassment,	then	the	law	requires	that	
there	be	prompt	and	appropriate	corrective	action	
against	the	harasser.	The	nature	of	that	action	
may	be	determined	by	the	nature	of	the	harassing	
behavior	and	by	workplace	or	school	policy.

Considerations for Advocates

Because there is a time limit on filing with the HRC, it may be 
helpful for the advocate to suggest that the victim file a complaint 
even if they plan to use the complaint process within their 
workplace or school. That way, if the complaint is ignored or not 
successfully resolved, the HRC can still investigate the situation.  If 
the complaint is successfully resolved by the employer or school, 
the victim can send a letter to the HRC informing them of the 
resolution and withdrawing the complaint.
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In	most	instances,	cases	of	sexual	harassment	are	
handled	in	a	confidential	manner.	However,	the	
victim	should	be	prepared	for	the	reactions	of	other	
students	or	coworkers.	The	victim	has	the	right	to	be	
kept	informed	of	the	progress	and	outcome	of	any	
investigation.	

External Report

Another	option	for	victims	of	sexual	harassment	
is	to	file	a	complaint	outside	of	the	workplace	or	
school	with	the	Maine	Human	Rights	Commission	
(HRC).	This	governmental	body	is	charged	with	
investigating	and	resolving	cases	of	discrimination	
in	Maine.	A	complaint	must	be	filed	with	the	HRC	
within	300	days	of	the	most	recent	incident	of	sexual	
harassment.	

The	HRC	will	take	the	information	from	the	victim	
and	determine	if	they	consider	the	complaint	to	be	
sexual	harassment.	They	will	then	conduct	their	own	
investigation,	interviewing	all	involved	parties.	They	
may	also	interview	representatives	of	the	employer/
school	who	were	responsible	for	responding	to	the	
complaint.	If	they	determine	that	sexual	harassment	
took	place	and/or	that	the	employer/school	did	not	
take	appropriate	steps	to	respond	to	the	complaint,	
the	HRC	will	make	efforts	to	mediate	a	settlement	
between	the	victim	and	the	employer/school.	

If	they	are	not	able	to	reach	an	acceptable	
resolution,	the	HRC	will	file	a	civil	suit	against	the	
school/employer	on	behalf	of	the	victim.	In	this	
instance,	the	HRC	provides	the	attorney	and	pays	
associated	court	fees.	(Maine	HRC,	n.d.)

Additional Options

Victims	may	file	their	own	civil	suit	against	the	
harasser	or	against	the	employer	or	school	where	
the	harassment	took	place.	In	this	case,	the	victim	
would	hire	an	attorney	and	pay	all	related	court	
costs.	For	more	information,	see	the	Legal	Response	
and	Resources	section	of	the	manual.	

Many	victims	decide	to	quit	their	jobs	rather	than	
face	ongoing	harassment.	In	this	situation,	they	may	
still	be	eligible	for	unemployment	compensation	if	
they	can	prove	to	a	hearing	officer	that	they	had	no	
other	choice.	In	this	case,	the	“quit”	is	determined	to	
be	a	“constructive	termination”	and	unemployment	

can	be	awarded.

Some	victims	find	that	the	stress	of	dealing	with	the	
sexual	harassment	makes	them	unable	to	work	for	
a	period	of	time.	In	this	situation,	a	person	might	be	
awarded	workers’	compensation	if	they	can	prove	
to	a	hearing	board	that	the	stress	and	its	effect	
were	caused	solely	by	the	harassment	and	not	by	
any	other	factors.	While	this	is	generally	difficult	to	
prove,	workers’	compensation	has	been	awarded	to	
some	victims	of	sexual	harassment.

REASONS VICTIMS 
DO NOT REPORT

There	are	many	reasons	why	a	victim	may	not	report	
that	they	have	been	sexually	harassed.	Most	often,	
the	victim	may	not	want	to	get	the	harasser	into	
trouble	or	may	not	believe	that	the	complaint	will	be	
taken	seriously.	Victims	may	blame	themselves	for	
the	harassment	or	feel	embarrassed	or	powerless	
in	the	situation.	They	may	also	question	their	
perception	of	what	happened	or	fear	that	the	
harassment	will	escalate	if	they	report.	In	some	
cases,	the	victim	may	not	know	that	there	is	legal	
recourse,	may	not	know	who	they	should	report	the	
behavior	to,	or	they	might	fear	loss	of	employment	
or	worry	about	getting	a	bad	grade.

Retaliation and Backlash

Retaliation	and	backlash	against	a	victim	are	
common.	Victims	who	speak	out	against	sexual	
harassment	are	often	labeled	troublemakers	or	
looking	for	attention.	They	risk	hostility	and	isolation	
from	colleagues,	supervisors,	teachers,	fellow	
students,	and	even	friends.	

Retaliation	occurs	when	a	person	suffers	a	negative	
action	as	a	result	reporting	sexual	harassment,	
filing	a	grievance,	assisting	someone	else	with	
a	complaint,	or	participating	in	discrimination	
prevention	activities.	Retaliation	can	take	on	many	
forms,	for	example:	

 • Given	poor	evaluations	or	low	grades

 • Having	projects	sabotaged

 • Being	denied	work	or	academic	opportunities

 • Having	work	hours	cut	back,	and	other	
actions	which	undermine	productivity,	or	the	
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ability	to	advance	at	work	or	school.	

 • Being	suspended,	asked	to	resign,	or	fired	

A	professor	or	employer	accused	of	sexual	harassment	can	use	their	power	to	see	that	a	victim	has	difficulty	
finding	another	job	or	transferring	to	another	school.	Retaliation	can	involve	further	sexual	harassment	and	
stalking	of	the	victim.	

Under	the	Maine	Human	Rights	Act	of	1971,	employees	are	protected	against	retaliation	for	filing	a	
complaint.	If	a	victim	files	a	good	faith	complaint	of	sexual	harassment	and	the	investigation	does	not	result	in	
a	finding	of	sexual	harassment,	the	victim	filing	the	complaint	cannot	be	punished	for	making	the	claim.	
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Considerations for Advocates

While the law protects victims from retaliation, there are some 
forms which are more subtle and cannot be protected by law. For 
example, some victims of sexual harassment are treated badly by 
other coworkers and seen as “troublemakers.” In other situations, 
coworkers refuse to talk to the victim. Safety plans may need to 
be put in place. In addition, it may be appropriate for a victim to 
talk with a supervisor about the treatment they are getting from 
coworkers.  The supervisor may be able to talk to the coworkers 
about their behavior and insist that it change.
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SEXUAL 
ASSAULT

INTRODUCTION 
Sexual	assault	is	a	type	of	sexual	violence	that	
includes	nonconsensual,	coerced	activities	ranging	
from	forced	kissing	to	oral,	anal,	and/or	vaginal	
penetration.	Coercion	refers	to	using	tactics	such	
as	threats	to	get	another	person	to	comply	with	
one’s	desired	behavior.	Consent	is	freely	given	
approval;	an	agreement	made	between	people	who	
are	sober,	which	is	open	to	discussion	throughout	
any	interaction,	and	can	be	revoked	at	any	point	by	
either	individual.	

Historically,	the	term	“rape”	has	been	used	to	
describe	sexual	assault.	It	is	true	that	rape	is	a	form	
of	sexual	assault;	however,	not	all	sexual	assaults	
are	rapes.	The	term	rape	most	often	has	been	used	
to	describe	forced	vaginal	penetration,	which	is	
not	a	part	of	all	sexual	assaults.	When	used	in	the	
context	of	forced	vaginal	penetration,	the	term	rape	
also	does	not	take	into	consideration	sexual	assault	
against	males.	Sexual	assault	is	used	in	place	of	
the	term	rape	to	be	more	inclusive	of	the	different	
forms	of	sexual	assault,	and	is	also	the	term	used	in	
the	Maine	Criminal	Statutes	(Maine	Revised	Statues,	
Title	17,	Chapter	11,	1989).	While	advocates	do	
not	need	to	use	the	following	terms,	it	is	helpful	
to	understand	how	the	legislature	defines	these	
general	categories	of	sexual	assault:

 • Sexual act	is	direct	physical	contact	between	
the	genitals	of	one	person	and	the	mouth,	
anus,	or	genitals	of	the	other	person.	Also	
included	in	the	definition	of	a	sexual	act	is	
the	direct	contact	between	the	genitals	or	
anus	of	one	person	and	an	instrument	or	
device.

 • Sexual contact	is	the	touching	of	the	genitals	
or	anus	directly	or	through	clothing.	

 • Sexual touching	is	the	touching	of	breasts,	
buttocks,	groin,	or	inner	thigh	directly	or	
through	clothing	for	the	purpose	of	sexual	
gratification	or	arousal.

For	information	about	the	impacts	of	sexual	assault	
refer	to	information	provided	in	the	Introduction	to	
Types	of	Sexual	Violence,	which	describes	the	many	
impacts	common	to	all	types	of	sexual	violence.

TYPES OF SEXUAL ASSAULT

Stranger vs. Non-Stranger

Sexual	assault	in	any	form	is	often	a	devastating	
crime.	Offenders	can	be	strangers,	but	more	often	
they	are	acquaintances,	friends,	family	members,	or	
even	intimate	partners.

Stranger Sexual Assault

Stranger	sexual	assault	is	sexual	assault	committed	
against	one	person	by	an	unknown	offender.	When	
people	hear	the	words	rape	or	sexual	assault,	they	
may	envision	sexual	assault	by	a	stranger	where	an	
unknown	offender	is	hiding	in	the	dark,	wearing	
a	ski	mask,	and	holding	a	weapon.	It	is	important	
to	note	that	an	offender	who	is	a	stranger	to	the	
survivor	does	not	necessarily	wait	for	nightfall,	nor	
do	they	necessarily	try	to	hide	their	identity.	More	
often,	they	commit	violence	quickly	without	any	
prior	warning,	and	use	physical	force	and/or	verbal	
threats	to	gain	power	and	control.

Non-Stranger Sexual Assault

One	of	the	myths	about	sexual	assault	by	non-
strangers	is	that	it	is	less	common	than	sexual	
assault	by	a	stranger.	Statistics	relating	to	stranger	
versus	non-stranger	sexual	violence	are	listed	in	
the	Acquaintance	Sexual	Assault	subsection	of	
this	chapter.	Dr.	David	Lisak	(2005)	refers	to	the	
non-stranger	offender	as	the	“undetected	rapist”	
and	demonstrates	that	research	shows	that	the	
non-stranger	offender	is	the	most	common	type	
of	offender.	Lisak	goes	on	to	say	that	the	following	
characteristics	define	an	undetected	rapist:

 • Knows	the	victim

 • Does	not	use	a	weapon

 • Uses	instruments	and	avoids	unnecessary	
violence

 • Plans	and	premeditates	attacks

 • Uses	multiple	strategies	to	make	the	victim	
vulnerable

 • Uses	alcohol	deliberately
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 • Is	not	mentally	ill

 • Has	access	to	consensual	sex

 • Is	found	in	all	racial	and	ethnic	groups		 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 (Lisak,	2005)

An	advocate	will	frequently	hear	about	non-stranger	types	of	sexual	assault.	These	are	explained	as	
follows.	

Intimate Partner Sexual Assault 

Sexual	assault	committed	by	a	current	or	a	previous	intimate	partner	(including	non-sexual	partners	or	
former	partners),	may	be	referred	to	as	intimate	partner	sexual	assault,	domestic	violence,	or	marital	
rape.	Intimate	partner	sexual	assault,	domestic	violence,	and	marital	rape	can	include	all	types	of	non-
consensual	sexual	activity	by	one	partner	toward	the	other	partner	or	former	partner,	without	regard	
for	living	arrangement,	legal	status	of	relationship,	or	gender	of	the	partners.	For	detailed	information	
about	this	type	of	sexual	violence	refer	to	the	Intimate	Partner	Sexual	Violence	section	of	the	manual.

Acquaintance Sexual Assault

Acquaintance	sexual	assault,	also	called	acquaintance	rape	or	date	rape,	refers	to	sexual	assault	by	
an	offender	who	is	known	to	the	survivor.	However	it’s	labeled,	no	form	of	sexual	violence	is	any	
more	or	less	traumatic	for	the	person	who	experienced	it.	As	Lisak	(2009)	notes,	“We	don’t	refer	to	
‘acquaintance	murder.’”	An	offender	of	acquaintance	sexual	assault	can	be	someone	a	person	just	
met,	a	classmate,	a	friend,	or	a	friend	of	a	friend.	Incidents	of	acquaintance	sexual	assault	make	up	a	
large	percentage	of	all	sexual	assaults.	According	to	the	National	Intimate	Partner	and	Sexual	Violence	
Survey,	the	majority	of	both	females	and	males	know	the	offender	(Black	et	al.,	2011).

A	common	myth	is	that	non-stranger	sexual	assault	has	less	of	an	impact	on	the	survivor.	Sexual	assault	
is	a	violation	of	a	person’s	body,	trust,	and	spirituality.	Only	the	survivor	can	conclude	what	level	of	
impact	they	experience.

As	is	true	of	all	types	of	sexual	violence,	acquaintance	sexual	assault	is	not	about	sex	but	about	a	desire	
for	power,	control,	and	domination.	When	the	offender	knows	the	survivor,	the	offender	may	isolate	
and	manipulate	the	survivor	by:

 • Locking	the	door	and	not	allowing	them	to	leave

 • Promising	to	take	them	home	from	a	party,	but	taking	them	somewhere	else

 • Using	financial	pressure,	i.e.,	feeling	entitled	to	sex	because	of	paying	for	dinner	

 • Applying	emotional	pressure,	such	as	threatening	not	to	go	out	with	them	again	if	they	do	not	
agree	to	have	sex	

Considerations for Advocates

The survivor of acquaintance sexual assault may feel increased 
guilt and shame because they know the offender. If this is true, it 
may be helpful for advocates to reassure survivors they are not to 
blame, that no one ever has the right to sexually assault another 
person. Advocates can also reassure callers that no matter the 
relationship with the offender, they are believed. 
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 • Threatening	public	embarrassment	by	telling	others	they	were	
sexually	intimate	whether	they	were	or	not

Advocates	support	callers	where	they	are,	and	validate	their	
feelings	and	emotions,	regardless	of	whether	an	event	rises	
to	the	legal	definition	of	sexual	assault.	Survivors	always	have	
the	right	to	report	a	situation	to	law	enforcement,	who	can	
determine	whether	or	not	a	situation	is	illegal.	No	matter	what	
the	determination,	advocates	should	support	survivors	in	their	
feelings.

Multiple Offender Assault

When	sexual	violence	involves	more	than	one	offender	it	is	often	
referred	to	as	gang	sexual	violence	or	gang	rape.	Research	indicates	
the	following	about	gang	sexual	violence:	

 • “Gang	rape	is	more	common	in	cases	involving	male	victims	
than	those	involving	female	victims”	(National	Center	for	
Victims	of	Crime	[NCVC],	2008).

 • In	one	study,	16	percent	of	the	male	students	surveyed	had	
committed	rape,	and	10%	of	those	who	attempted	a	rape	took	
part	in	episodes	involving	more	than	one	offender	(Warshaw,	
1994).	

 • In	75.6%	of	sexual	assaults	committed	by	multiple	offenders,	
the	offenders	were	strangers	to	the	victim	(Rand	&	Catalano,	
2006).

Multiple-offender	sexual	violence	may	also	take	place	in	the	context	
of	an	organized	gang	of	people	performing	gang	rituals,	gang	initiation	
practices	and	other	forms	of	gang	violence.	A	gang	is	an	organized	
group	of	people	who	share	an	identity	and	common	values,	symbols,	
or	other	markers	(Webster’s	Online	Dictionary,	n.d.).	

Drug-facilitated Sexual Assault

When	drugs	are	intentionally	used	to	increase	a	person’s	vulnerability	
to	sexual	violence,	it	is	called	Drug-Facilitated	Sexual	Assault	(DFSA).	
Offenders	use	drugs	to	incapacitate	potential	victims	by	impairing	
their	memory,	judgment,	and	physical	ability	to	resist	or	fight	back.

Offenders	use	a	wide	range	of	drugs	to	facilitate	sexual	violence,	but	
alcohol	is	the	most	frequently	used	substance	in	DFSA.	An	offender’s	
choice	of	drug	may	change,	and	is	usually	based	on	cost,	availability,	
and	ease	of	use.	Most	drugs	used	to	facilitate	sexual	assault	are	
central	nervous	system	depressants,	which	lower	breathing	and	
heart	rates,	can	result	in	loss	of	consciousness,	and	in	extreme	
circumstances	cause	a	comatose	state	or	death.	In	addition	to	alcohol,	
over-the-counter	or	prescription	medications,	sleep	aids,	and	illegal	
drugs	such	as	marijuana	or	Ecstasy	are	used.	Below	is	a	more	detailed	
review	of	drugs	that	offenders	may	use.

Considerations 
for Advocates

Callers may speak 
of use of substances 

at levels or in 
combinations that 
cause concern for 

the advocate. To 
avoid victim blaming, 

it is important 
that the advocate 

remain open to the 
caller’s description 

of substance use. 
If the caller is not 

identifying this as a 
problem, referrals for 
substance use/abuse 

services may not be 
helpful in building 

rapport.
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Alcohol

Alcohol	lowers	a	person’s	inhibitions,	which	is	beneficial	to			
an	offender.	A	person	under	the	influence	of	alcohol	may	tolerate	
behaviors	from	others	or	behave	in	ways	they	would	not	normally	
if	sober.	Offenders	take	advantage	of	this	by	encouraging	excessive	
consumption,	either	openly	or	by	concealing	high	amounts	of	alcohol	
in	a	drink.	Alcohol	is	used	as	a	weapon	to	break	down	a	person’s	
boundaries,	resulting	in	increased	vulnerability	to	sexual	assault.

In	large	quantities,	alcohol	has	similar	impacts	as	other	drugs	used	to	
facilitate	sexual	assault,	causing	sedation,	unconsciousness,	and/or	
memory	loss.	In	addition,	alcohol	increases	the	effects	of	most	other	
drugs	(U.S.	Centers	for	Disease	Control,	n.d.).

Other Drugs

In	addition	to	alcohol,	many	other	drugs	can	be	used	to	facilitate	
sexual	assault.		These	can	be	over-the-counter,	prescription,	or	illegal,	
and	include:

 • Benzodiazepines	(i.e.	Clonazepan,	Valium,	Xanax,	Rohypnol)	

 • Antidepressants	(i.e.	Elavil,	Zoloft)	

 • Muscle	relaxants	(i.e.	Soma	or	Flexeril)	

 • Antihistamines	(i.e.	Benadryl)	

 • Over-the-counter	sleep	aids	(i.e.	Unisom)	

 • Hallucinogens	(i.e.	Ecstasy,	marijuana,	LSD,	Ketamine)	

 • Opioids	(i.e.	Vicodin,	Oxycontin)	

 • Gamma-hydroxybutyric	acid		(GHB)

 • Gamma-butyrolactone	(GBL)

When	drugs	are	mixed	with	alcohol,	the	victim	may	feel	more	
intoxicated	than	at	another	time	when	a	similar	amount	of	alcohol	
was	consumed.	However,	the	presentation	of	these	drugs	varies,	and	
in	many	cases	is	undetectable	due	to	the	identified	factors	below:

 • Colorless	(GHB	and	Ketamine	only)

 • Odorless

 • Dissolve	easily	in	liquid

 • Taste	easily	masked

 • Effects	can	occur	immediately	or	within	15	to	30	minutes

 • Effects	last	for	several	hours

 • Leave	the	system	quickly	making	detection	limited	

	 (The	National	Women’s	Health	Information	Center	(NWHIC),		
	 n.d.)

Considerations 
for Advocates

A caller may ask, 
“What if I choose 
to use a drug 
recreationally?” 
Advocates can 
remind callers 
that consenting to 
drinking alcohol or 
taking other drugs 
does not mean a 
person consented 
to having sex. While 
individuals are 
responsible for their 
own behavior, they 
are not responsible 
for a crime that 
someone else 
commits.
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Impacts

The	impacts	of	drugs	used	to	facilitate	sexual	
assault	on	individuals	will	vary	and	are	difficult	to	
predict.	They	depend	on	the	type	of	drug	used,	the	
amount	ingested,	whether	the	drug	was	mixed	with	
alcohol	and/or	other	drugs,	and	the	weight,	gender,	
and	metabolism	of	the	person	who	ingests	it.	In	
addition,	impacts	can	depend	on	how	quickly	the	
survivor	receives	medical	assistance.	Impacts	can	
include:

Physical Impacts

 • Drowsiness	

 • Dizziness	

 • Loss	of	muscle	control	

 • Slurred	speech	

 • Decreased	inhibitions	

 • Memory	loss	or	impairment

 • Loss	of	consciousness	

 • Vomiting

	 					(NWHIC,	n.d.)

Emotional Impacts

The	emotional	impacts	may	be	similar	to	other	acts	
of	sexual	violence,	and	survivors	of	drug-facilitated	
sexual	assault	often	have	additional	concerns	that	
complicate	the	trauma	including,	but	not	limited	to:

 • Vague	memories	or	mental	snapshots	of	being	
sexually	assaulted	but	not	being	able	to	move	or	
speak.	

 • No	memories	or	partial	memories	of	the	event,	
which	can	be	overwhelming,	create	self-doubt,	
and	leave	the	survivor	not	knowing	what	to	
believe	or	who	to	trust.

 • A	sense	of	helplessness	intensified	by	the	
inability	to	remember	the	details	of	the	event.

 • Self-blame	or	self-doubt	stemming	from	
the	belief	that	personal	choices	allowed	the	
offender	to	sexually	assault	them.

The Importance of 
Medical Care

Advocates	encourage	callers	to	seek	medical	care,	
even	if	callers	have	decided	not	to	make	a	report	
to	law	enforcement.	As	with	all	sexual	assaults,	it	is	
important	for	a	survivor	to	receive	medical	care	to	
treat	any	physical	injuries,	and	minimize	the	risk	of	
sexually	transmitted	infections	and/or	pregnancy.	
When	it	is	suspected	that	drugs	may	have	been	
used	in	the	sexual	assault,	it	is	important	for	the	
survivor	to	get	to	the	emergency	room	promptly	
since	the	body	metabolizes	drugs	quickly.	The	
sooner	medical	care	is	received,	the	more	likely	it	
is	that	evidence	can	be	found	and	the	substance(s)	
identified.

Considerations for Advocates

Some survivors will want proof of the presence of drugs to “prove” 
their experience was an act of sexual violence and not consensual 
sex. Other survivors may suspect they were drugged, but be 
unsure if they were sexually assaulted. Additionally, survivors 
may feel that proof of drugs in their system will help with the 
outcome of any criminal charges. It is important for the advocate 
to explain that due to the high rate of metabolism, evidence may 
not be present by the time the tests are completed, though with 
scientific advances, drugs can be detected for much longer periods. 
Therefore, it is important for an advocate to let the caller know 
that it may not be too late to seek medical testing.
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Drugs	are	more	likely	to	be	detected	in	urine	than	
in	the	bloodstream	because	of	the	speed	in	which	
they	pass	through	the	body’s	system.	A	hospital	or	
clinic	may	take	blood	and	urine	samples	to	be	held	
for	testing.

The Advocate’s Role

Advocates	are	not	responsible	for	knowing	and	
discussing	medical	details	of	suspected	drugs	with	
callers.	The	list	of	drugs	and	additional	information	
above	is	provided	in	order	to	give	advocates	a	
general	awareness	of	some	of	the	types	of	drugs	
used	in	sexual	assaults	and	how	those	drugs	
may	impact	an	individual.	It	is	also	important	for	
advocates	to	keep	in	mind	that	substances	used	to	
facilitate	acts	of	sexual	violence	have	many	different	
names	and	may	change	over	time.

When	a	caller	expresses	concerns	over	memory	
loss,	loss	of	time,	feelings	of	extreme	intoxication	
after	only	having	one	drink,	and/or	other	concerns	
that	may	be	related	to	being	given	a	drug,	the	
advocate’s	role	is	to	listen	and	to	validate	the	
caller’s	feelings.	The	advocate	may	also	need	to	
ask	the	caller	about	the	possibility	that	they	were	
drugged.	Advocates	should	also	encourage	the	
survivor	to	immediately	seek	medical	attention.	
Due	to	the	loss	of	time	and	the	lack	of	concrete	
memories	that	many	survivors	experience,	survivors	
and	advocates	cannot	determine	what	may	have	
happened.	Although	medical	professionals	may	not	
be	able	to	provide	concrete	information	about	what	
happened,	through	a	thorough	medical	assessment,	
information	may	be	able	to	be	gathered	to	assist	
the	survivor	in	putting	together	some	of	the	missing	
pieces.	Although	advocates	encourage	medical	
attention,	it	is	important	for	callers	to	be	in	control	
of	how	they	proceed.	In	addition,	survivors	may	call	
law	enforcement	and	make	a	report.
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STALKING

INTRODUCTION
“I have been stalked for so many years…no one 
believed me…then I found [sexual assault advocacy] 
and you gave me the hope and the courage to make 
a police report knowing that I finally had someone 
on my side.”  	–	Maine	stalking	survivor

Stalking	is	a	course	of	conduct	directed	
at	a	specific	person	that	would	cause	a	reasonable	
person	to	feel	fear	(Bureau	of	Justice	Statistics	
[BJS],	n.d.).	While	many	crimes	consist	of	a	single	
act,	stalking	consists	of	a	series	of	actions	which	
in	themselves	can	be	legal,	such	as	calling	on	the	
phone,	sending	gifts,	or	emailing,	but	which,	as	part	
of	a	pattern,	create	fear	in	the	victim.

Throughout	this	manual,	the	term	“survivor”	is	
used	to	describe	an	individual	who	has	experienced	
sexual	violence.	This	section	uses	the	term	“victim”	
to	describe	an	individual	who	experiences	stalking,	
because	often	the	crime	of	stalking	is	ongoing.

According	to	the	Bureau	of	Justice	Statistics:
 • 3.3	million	people	(18	and	older)	are	stalked	

annually	in	the	United	States.

 • Nearly	70%	of	victims	know	their	stalker	in	
some	capacity.

 • Unwanted	phone	calls	and	message	were	
the	most	common	type	of	stalking	behavior	
experienced.

 • 11%	of	victims	have	been	stalked	for	5	years	
or	more. 
	 	 (Catalano,	2012)

 • 2%	of	stalking	victims	in	2008	experienced	
sexual	violence	by	the	stalker.	This	number	
rises	to	31%	when	the	stalker	is	a	current	or	
former	intimate	partner	(Baum,	2009).

The	Bureau	of	Justice	Statistics	tracks	stalking	and	
harassment	together	because	harassment	often	
escalates	into	stalking.	Harassment	is	defined	as	a	
pattern	of	behavior	which	does	not	cause	the	target	
to	be	fearful.	With	this	in	mind,	BJS	has	found	that	
women	are	more	likely	to	experience	stalking	than	

men,	but	men	and	women	are	equally	likely	to	
experience	harassment	(Catalano,	2012).

STALKING BEHAVIORS

Stalking	consists	of	a	wide	range	of	behaviors.	In	
some	cases,	the	stalking	may	be	so	subtle	that	the	
victim	may	not	even	be	aware	that	it	is	happening.	
In	others,	the	stalker	uses	physical	and	sexual	
violence.	Despite	years	of	research,	there	are	
no	definitive	profiles	of	stalkers.	Stalkers	may	be	
intimate	partners	or	strangers	to	the	victims.	They	
are	just	as	likely	to	have	no	criminal	history	as	to	
have	a	violent	one,	and	only	in	rare	cases	does	the	
offender	have	a	mental	health	diagnosis	(Mohandie	
et	al.,	2006).	Stalkers	may	pursue	victims	because	
they	seek	affection,	feel	rejected,	experience	
obsession,	seek	information	in	order	to	commit	a	
different	crime,	or	for	sexual	gratification.	However,	
stalking,	as	with	all	sexual	violence,	is	always	about	
power	and	control.	Offenders	may	view	victims	as	
objects,	or	flawed	in	ways	that	support	their	desires	
to	“rescue”	or	“punish”	the	victims.	Or,	stalkers	may	
have	no	ill	intent,	perhaps	believing	that	the	victims	
would	like	them	if	the	victims	knew	them.

Stalkers	may	use	manipulative	behavior,	such	
as	bringing	legal	action	against	the	victims,	or	
threatening	to	commit	suicide	to	force	victims	
into	having	contact	with	them.	They	may	also	use	
threats	and	violence	to	frighten	victims,	or	attempt	
to	isolate	them	from	friends,	co-workers,	and	
family	by	spreading	false	information.	Offenders	
may	engage	in	vandalism	and	property	damage	to	
victims’	or	their	family	and	friends’	cars	or	homes,	
or	they	may	escalate	to	physical	violence.	Physical	
violence	may	be	a	power	and	control	tactic	meant	
to	intimidate	or	frighten,	or	it	may	be	intended	to	
actually	cause	physical	harm.

Survivors	may	share	experiences	of	a	wide	variety	
of	stalking	behaviors.	While	not	an	inclusive	list,	the	
Stalking	Resource	Center	(SRC)	within	the	National	
Center	for	Victims	of	Crime	has	compiled	this	list	of	
stalking	behaviors:

 • Repeated,	unwanted,	intrusive,	and	frightening	
communications	from	the	offender	by	phone, 
mail,	text	message,	and/or	email	
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 • Frequently	leaving	or	sending	the	victim	unwanted	items,	presents,	or	flowers	

 • Following	or	lying	in	wait	for	the	victim	at	places	such	as	home,	school,	work,	or	recreation	place	

 • Making	direct	or	indirect	threats	to	harm	the	victim,	the	victim’s	children,	relatives,	friends,	or	pets

 • Damaging	or	threatening	to	damage	the	property	of	the	victim	or	the	victim’s	friends	or	family

 • Posting	information	or	spreading	rumors	about	the	victim	on	the	internet,	in	a	public	place,	or	by	word	of	
mouth	

 • Obtaining	personal	information	about	the	victim	by	accessing	public	records,	using	internet	search	
services,	hiring	private	investigators,	going	through	the	victim’s	garbage,	following	the	victim,	contacting	
the	victim’s	friends,	family,	work,	or	neighbors,	etc. 
	 	 	 	 	 (BJS,	n.d.)

 
The	majority	of	stalkers	are	male,	but	women	also	engage	in	stalking	behaviors.	Many	characteristics	of	male	
and	female	stalkers	are	similar,	but	more	male	stalkers	have	a	history	of	criminal	offenses	and	histories	of	
substance	abuse.	The	majority	of	both	male	and	female	victims	know	their	stalker,	and	while	most	female	
victims	are	stalked	by	an	intimate	partner,	the	same	is	true	for	only	about	30%	of	male	stalking	victims.	The	
time	invested	in	stalking	behaviors	is	equivalent	among	both	male	and	female	stalkers	(SRC,	2005).

The	rise	of	affordable,	accessible	technology	has	increased	the	tools	available	to	stalkers	and	has	made	it	
easier	for	them	to	monitor	victims,	collect	information,	and	initiate	contact,	as	well	as	making	it	easier	to	
avoid	detection.	

Some	technologies	that	are	used	by	stalkers	include:	

 • Cell phones/mobile devices.	Most	cell	phones	are	Global	Positioning	Satellite	(GPS)	equipped,	
allowing	stalkers	to	pinpoint	victims’	locations.	Social	networking	GPS	software	supports	this	
capability.	Silent	hands-free	modes,	which	automatically	connect	the	call	with	no	action	necessary	on	
the	part	of	the	call	recipient,	allow	stalkers	to	call	victims	and	listen	without	detection.	Spyphones,	
though	not	available	in	the	US,	can	be	ordered	online,	and	can	enable	a	stalker	to	monitor	a	victim’s	
calls,	as	well	as	track	location.	

 • Anonymizers.	“Spoofing,”	via	text	messages,	cell	phones,	or	email	allows	stalkers	to	mask	their	
identity,	or	pretend	to	be	a	victim’s	friend	or	family	member.	Most	services	are	free	and	do	not	
require	registration.	Other	services,	such	as	IP	Relay,	are	legitimate	tools	for	individuals	who	are	deaf,	
but	can	also	be	used	by	stalkers	to	mask	identity.	

 • GPS Tracking.	GPS	technologies	are	smaller	and	more	affordable	than	ever,	and	can	be	hidden	in	cars,	
purses,	etc.	to	trace	a	victim’s	location	and	provide	maps	with	satellite	imagery.	

 • Computers.	Software	such	as	spyware	can	be	installed	remotely	through	email	or	other	methods,	
and	allow	a	stalker	to	track	a	victim’s	emails,	chats,	passwords,	and	more.	They	can	also	control	
the	functions	of	the	computer,	such	as	freezing	or	restarting.	Keystroke	logging	hardware,	which	
memorizes	all	of	the	keys	pressed	on	a	keyboard,	is	another	tool	a	stalker	may	use	to	track	a	victim’s	
computer	contacts.

 • Information made public. Victim	information	such	as	phone	number,	email,	and	address	are	
readily	available	online	through	directories	and	search	engines,	public	information	sites,	and	social	
networking	sites.	Online	communities	can	make	it	especially	easy	for	stalkers	to	track	victims’	
location,	activities,	class	or	work	schedule,	etc.,	as	well	as	to	intimidate	or	impersonate	victims.		 	
	 	 	 	 (SRC,	2009)
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IMPACTS OF STALKING

Stalking	can	be	a	terrifying	experience	for	victims,	
placing	them	at	risk	of	psychological	trauma	and	
possible	physical	and	sexual	violence.	Victims	of	
stalking	can	experience	all	of	the	common	impacts	
listed	in	the	Introduction	to	Types	of	Sexual	
Violence	section	of	this	manual.	Survivors	report	
their	greatest	fear	as	a	result	of	stalking	is	about	
not	knowing	what	will	happen	next.	They	also	fear	
that	the	behavior	will	never	stop,	and	that	the	
behavior	will	result	in	death.	One	in	eight	survivors	
reports	lost	time	from	work	as	a	result	of	stalking,	
and	more	than	half	lost	five	days	or	more	(Baum,	
2009).	Survivors	of	stalking	may	experience	long-
term	effects,	especially	if	the	stalker	continues	
the	behavior	over	an	extended	period	of	time.	
Behaviors	of	victims	of	stalking	vary,	and	may	
include:

 • Managing	and	minimizing	the	behavior
 • Screening	calls	or	changing	telephone	

numbers	
 • Staying	with	family	and	friends	
 • Hiding
 • Moving	and	changing	employment
 • Calling	police
 • Recording	stalking	behavior

 • Arranging	escorts	to	places
 • Complying	with	stalker’s	demands	such	as	

meeting,	withdrawing	a	complaint,	etc.

In	some	cases,	victims	do	not	know	that	what	they	
are	experiencing	is	illegal.	Some	feel	responsible	for	
the	behavior	and	believe	that	they	somehow	caused	
it.	Popular	culture,	such	as	music	and	movies,	often	
portray	stalking	behaviors	as	humorous	or	desirable,	
which	can	minimize	the	experience	of	the	victim.	
For	example,	a	film	character	may	take	extreme	
measures	to	date	someone,	and	the	film	portrays	
this	as	comedic	or	romantic.	Such	a	movie	could	
trigger	a	viewer	who	is	a	stalking	victim,	survivor,	or	
concerned	other,	ignores	the	real	dangers	involved	
in	stalking,	and	perpetuates	societal	myths.

A	victim’s	emotional	connection	to	the	stalker	can	
be	varied	and	complex.	They	could	be	annoyed	
by	the	behavior	or	be	afraid	the	stalker	might	
kill	them.	A	victim	may	be	too	scared	to	involve	
law	enforcement,	fearing	an	escalation	of	the	
behavior, while	in	another	case	the	victim	might	
continue	to	meet	with	the	stalker	and/or	request	
that	law	enforcement	drop	the	case,	in	an	attempt	
to	stop	the	stalking.	Victims	may	attempt	to	
manage	stalking	behavior	by	making	bargains	with	
themselves	such	as,	“If	I	talk	to	him	now,	he	won’t	

Considerations for Advocates

It is important for advocates to be open-minded to ever-changing 
methods of stalking via technology. Callers may use language 
unfamiliar to the advocate such as “flaming” or “spoofing.” Callers 
may report experiences that seem far-fetched or unbelievable, 
such as their computer typing messages on its own or speaking to 
the victim.

Advocates have a responsibility to inform victims, without creating 
additional stress and anxiety for them, that stalking situations 
involving technology may escalate into physical stalking and may 
include a physical component, even if the victim is unaware of 
being watched or followed. Any stalking victim may experience 
abusive and excessive phone calls, vandalism, threatening or 
obscene mail, trespassing, and physical assaults.
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call	me	in	the	middle	of	the	night,”	or	“If	I	agree	to	see	him	for	coffee,	
he	won’t	bother	my	parents.”

SAFETY PLANNING AND 
DOCUMENTATION WITH VICTIMS OF 
STALKING

As	discussed	in	the	Safety	Planning	subsection	of	the	Advocacy	section	
of	this	manual,	the	advocate’s	role	is	to	empower	the	survivors	to	
choose	safety	planning	freely.	At	the	same	time,	it	is	important	to	
discuss	the	potential	risks.	What	may	seem	harmless	at	first	glance	
may	become	explosive	in	a	short	time.	Additionally,	stalking	is	one	of	
the	few	crimes	in	which	the	victim	is	often	expected	to	gather	much	
of	the	evidence	against	the	offender,	and	the	advocate	can	help	with	
this	process	(SRC,	2009).

The	first	step	toward	safety	planning	is	encouraging	the	victim	to	
clearly	communicate	a	desire	to	sever	all	ties	with	the	stalker,	since	
responding	to	stalking	behaviors	reinforces	the	stalker’s	belief	that	
persistence	pays	off.	The	safest	option	to	communicate	may	be	by	
writing	a	letter	that	states	what	inappropriate	behaviors	must	stop	
and	how	these	behaviors	have	impacted	the	victim’s	life.	The	victim	
also	needs	to	make	it	clear	that	they	do	not	want	to	continue	any	
type	of	relationship	with	the	stalker,	and	keep	a	copy	of	this	written	
notification.	If	writing	a	letter	is	not	an	option,	the	victim	can	call	the	
stalker	and	record	this	phone	call	for	future	reference.		

Safety	planning	is	important	for	several	reasons.	It	empowers	a	victim,	
provides	practical	ways	to	decrease	risks,	puts	a	victim	in	contact	with	
a	variety	of	services,	agencies,	and	individuals	who	can	help,	and	it	
works	to	keep	the	victim	safe	(SRC,	2009).		Important	steps	in	safety	
planning	include:	
1. Threat Assessment: Allowing	victims	to	explain	their	stalking	

experience	can	help	them	to	make	sense	of	the	situation,	target	
problems,	and	provide	validation.	Understanding	the	pattern	of	
behavior	thus	far	can	help	victims	understand	the	level	of	threat	
they	face.	 

2.   Safety Planning: The	advocate	can	help	the	victim	identify	risk	
factors	they	face	such	as	working	second	shift	or	living	alone,	
along	with	protective	factors	such	as	car-pooling,	owning	a	dog,	
etc.	Planning	can	empower	the	victim	to	improve	protective	
factors	and	behaviors,	as	well	as	reduce	risks.	The	victim	should	
also	decide	who	can	help	in	certain	situations,	such	as	an	
employer	or	a	neighbor,	and	explore	next	steps	to	take	in	the	
event	that	something	does	happen.	It	is	important	to	discuss	the	
need	to	balance	freedom	with	absolute	safety.	 
Victims	who	are	being	continually	harassed	may	want	to	consider	

Considerations 
for Advocates

While it is not 
unusual for victims 
of stalking to 
believe that there 
is something they 
can do to change 
the behavior of 
the offender, it 
can be helpful for 
advocates to remind 
the victim about the 
dynamics of change 
and control: the 
only behavior that a 
person is responsible 
for and has the ability 
to change is their 
own. Bargaining or 
pleading – especially 
with a stalker – can 
actually strengthen 
the bond between 
victim and stalker.
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changing	their	mailing	address	through	the	State	
of	Maine	Address	Confidentiality	Program	(see	
individual	centers’	resource	manuals	for	more	
information),	email	address,	internet	service	
provider,	and/or	home	phone	number.	They	can	
also	examine	the	possibility	of	using	encryption	
software	or	privacy	protection	programs.	Any	
local	computer	store	can	offer	a	variety	of	
protective	software,	options,	and	suggestions.	
Victims	may	also	want	to	learn	how	to	use	the	
filtering	capabilities	of	email	programs	to	block	
emails	from	certain	addresses.

3. Documentation: Because	many	stalking	
behaviors	are	not,	in	themselves,	a	crime,	
such	as	emailing	or	calling,	stalking	is	difficult	
to	investigate.	Therefore,	it	is	one	of	the	few	
crimes	in	which	victims	need	to	document	their	
own	experience	in	order	to	establish	a	pattern	
of	behavior.	Documentation	can	be	helpful	
for	law	enforcement	or	prosecution,	can	be	
used	as	evidence,	and	can	establish	credibility.	
An	advocate	can	help	the	victim	to	create	a	
documentation	folder.	

Some items to include: 

 • Victim	and	offender	information	such	as	
phone	number,	address,	emergency	contact,	
vehicle,	workplace,	etc.

 • Victim	and	offender	photos.

 • A	copy	of	the	original	“no	contact”	letter.

 • A	log	including	all	behaviors	and	contacts	
from	the	offender,	including	witnesses	and	
how	the	incident	made	the	victim	feel,	since	
fear	is	a	key	element	in	charging	stalking.

 • Copies	of	all	letters,	emails,	caller	ID	logs,	
or	voicemails	from	the	offender,	including	
those	which	are	“spoofs”	and	appear	to	be	
from	someone	else.

 • “Gifts”	from	the	offender;	copies	of	any	
protective	orders	the	victim	has	received

 • Photos	of	bruises	from	physical	contact,	
vandalism,	or	other	physical	evidence,	and	
the	dates	they	occurred.

 • Steps	the	victim	has	taken	to	end	or	
minimize	the	stalking	behaviors,	and	how	
the	process	has	impacted	their	life.		

4. Legal Action: Stalking	laws	make	it	a	crime	to	
willfully,	cruelly	and	repeatedly	harass,	follow,	
or	cause	believable	threat	to	another	individual	
in	an	attempt	to	frighten	or	cause	harm	(Maine	
Revised	Statutes,	Title	17,	Chapter	9,	Section	
210,	2001).	A	victim	may	contact	the	local	
district	attorney’s	office	to	inquire	about	the	
state	and	municipal	stalking	laws	and	their	
applicability	to	the	case.	Victims	should	consider	
reporting	their	experience	to	law	enforcement,	
especially	following	illegal	behaviors	such	as	
breaking	and	entering,	in	order	to	establish	a	
pattern	of	behavior,	to	establish	evidence	for	
future	use,	and	to	gain	law	enforcement	allies.	 
 
Protective	orders	may	be	an	option	for	some	
victims.	These	orders	can	be	obtained	through	
the	local	District	Court,	and	require	the	offender	
to	stay	away	from,	and	not	interfere	with,	the	
complainant.	It	is	important	for	advocates	
and	victims	to	understand	that	stalkers	almost	
always	violate	protective	orders.	Also,	the	
orders	can	be	viewed	by	the	stalker	as	proof	of	
rejection,	and	can	elevate	the	stalking	behaviors	
and	increase	the	risk	to	the	victim,	so	it	is	crucial	
that	other	parts	of	the	safety	plan	be	addressed	
simultaneously	(Baum,	2009). 

5. Contingency Plans: While	a	victim	may	not	be	in	
immediate	danger,	the	potential	always	exists;	
therefore,	a	contingency	plan,	similar	to	a	“fire	
escape	plan,”	may	be	appropriate.	Suggested	
considerations	include:	

 • Knowledge	of,	and	quick	access	to,	
critical	telephone	numbers,	including	
law	enforcement	numbers	and	locations;	
safe	places,	such	as	friends,	shelters,	etc;	
and	contact	numbers	for	use	after	safety	
is	secured,	such	as	friends,	neighbors,	
attorneys,	prosecutors,	medical	care,	child	
care,	pet	care,	etc.	

 • Accessible	reserve	of	necessities,	including	
a	small	packed	suitcase	in	the	trunk	of	the	
car,	or	at	another	readily	accessible	location,	
for	quick	departure,	along	with	reserve	
cash;	important	numbers,	such	as	creditors’	
contact	information;	and	personal	welfare	
items	such	as	medication,	birth	certificates,	
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social	security	information,	passports,	etc;	
miscellaneous	items,	such	as	maintaining	a	
full	tank	of	gas,	backup	keys	for	neighbors,	
etc;	and	if	the	victim	has	a	child(ren),	they	
may	want	to	pack	a	few	toys,	books,	or	other	
special	items	belonging	to	the	child.	

 • Alert	critical	people	to	the	situation	who	
may	be	useful	in	formulating	a	contingency	
plan,	such	as	law	enforcement,	employers,	
family,	friends,	neighbors,	and	security	
personnel.	 
  

6.   Alternative Avenues of Assistance: In	addition	
to	support	from	the	local	sexual	assault	support	
center,	which	can	provide	free	stalking	kits	that	
contain	helpful	items	such	as	evidence	logs,	a	
whistle,	and	more,	victims	can	seek	support	
and	assistance	from	domestic	violence	projects	
and	shelters,	victim	witness	advocates	in	the	
prosecutor’s	office,	law	enforcement,	and	
community	agencies	such	as	local	houses	of	
worship,	stalking	support	groups,	and	others.	

	 	 (SRC,	2009)

Victims in Imminent 
(Immediate) Danger

When	a	victim	is	in	immediate	danger	they	must	
locate	a	safe	place.	Safety	for	victims	of	stalking	can	
often	be	found	in	police	stations,	domestic	violence	
shelters,	churches,	or	residences	of	family/friends	
if	unknown	to	the	offender.	Public	areas	may	be	
better	since	stalkers	may	be	less	inclined	toward	
violence	or	creating	a	disturbance	in	public	places.		

\ 
STALKING LAWS

California	was	the	first	state	to	criminalize	stalking	
in	the	United	States	(1990)	because	of	several	high	
profile	stalking	cases.	

Within	three	years,	every	state	in	the	United	States	
followed	suit	and	criminalized	stalking.		Laws	
against	stalking	in	different	jurisdictions	vary,	as	do	
the	definitions.	Stalking	is	defined	under	different	
names	such	as	criminal	harassment	or	criminal	
menace.	Maine	stalking	laws	were	enacted	in	2001.	

You	can	find	the	text	of	the	Maine	law	online	at	
www.maine.gov.		

The	Violence	Against	Women	Act,	passed	in	2000,	
made	stalking	via	technology	a	part	of	the	federal	
interstate	stalking	statute.	Still,	there	remains	an	
overall	lack	of	legislation	at	the	federal	level	to	
specifically	address	this	issue,	leaving	the	majority	
of	laws	against	stalking	via	technology	at	the	state	
level.

For	more	information	about	stalking,	visit	the	
National	Stalking	Resource	Center	at	www.ncvc.org/
SRC.	
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THE SEX 
INDUSTRY

INTRODUCTION

The	term	“sex	industry”	refers	to	sexually	explicit	
commerce,	entertainment,	or	services.	Examples	
may	include	prostitution,	escort	services,	
exotic	dancing	and	strip	clubs,	adult	films	and	
movies,	adult	television	channels,	websites,	and	
pornography	magazines.	Large	sectors	of	the	sex	
industry	are	unlawful	in	the	United	States,	or	
subject	to	a	variety	of	legal	restrictions.	This,	in	
addition	to	the	stigma	associated	with	sex	work,	
may	make	it	difficult	for	survivors	of	sexual	violence	
who	work	in	these	trades	to	seek	services	or	report	
sexual	assault.	

Some	sex	workers	enter	the	sex	industry	by	choice,	
and	some	out	of	economic	necessity.	It	is	important	
for	advocates	to	consider	that	some	survivors	
who	work	in	the	sex	industry	might	be	victims	of	
commercial	sex	trafficking	--	that	is,	they	are	in	the	
field	as	a	result	of	force,	fraud,	or	coercion,	and	
their	work	is	not	by	choice.	Many	sex	workers	enter	
the	field	in	their	youth	as	a	result	of	trafficking:	the	
average	age	at	which	girls	become	victims	of	sex	
trafficking	is	12-14,	and	for	boys	and	transgender	
youth,	the	average	age	is	11-13	(Estes	&	Weiner,	
2001).	This	adds	another	layer	of	complexity	to	a	
survivor’s	experience.	For	victims	of	sex	trafficking	
who	are	not	United	States	citizens,	there	may	also	
be	the	added	issues	of	immigration	status	and	the	
potential	for	deportation.	For	more	information	on	
sex	trafficking,	please	see	the	Human	Trafficking	
chapter	in	this	manual.		
It	is	important	not	to	assume	all	sex	workers	are	

female	or	children.	Men	and	individuals	of	other	
gender	identities	are	involved	in	sex	work	as	well.	
Many	sex	workers	are	gay,	bisexual,	lesbian,	and	
transgender	identified	people.	

SEXUAL VIOLENCE 
IN SEX WORK

Simply	because	a	person	is	engaged	in	sex	work	
does	not	mean	they	cannot	be	victims	of	sexual	
violence.	In	fact,	because	of	the	stigma	and	shadows	
surrounding	their	work,	sex	workers	often	face	
much	higher	levels	of	violence	in	their	lives	than	
others.	As	a	study	done	by	the	Sex	Workers	Project	
(SWP,	2003)	has	found:	

Prostitutes	often	encounter	the	popular	belief	
that	it	is	not	possible	for	a	prostitute	to	be	
raped.	Sex	workers	have	limits	to	what	they	are	
willing	to	do	with	clients,	and	all	acts	and	money	
to	be	exchanged	are	negotiated	beforehand.	
Rape	is	a	violent	encounter	with	painful	
consequences	for	prostitutes	just	as	much	as	
for	anyone	else.	The	tacit	acceptance	of	such	
violence,	represented	by	indifference	to	these	
crimes	on	the	part	of	the	police	and	society,	only	
encourages	such	violence.	(p.	10)	

In	part	because	of	the	once	widely	held	perception	
that	sex	workers	could	not	be	victims	of	sexual	
violence,	it	is	difficult	to	find	statistics	relating	to	
sex	workers	and	sexual	violence.	Researchers	only	
began	studying	the	prevalence	of	sexual	violence	
against	sex	workers	relatively	recently,	and	have	
found	the	following:

 • In	one	study,	82%	of	women	engaged	in	street	
prostitution	reported	being	physically	assaulted,	
and	68%	reported	having	been	raped	(Farley	&	
Kelly,	2000).

Considerations for Advocates

Working in the sex industry does not place any responsibility on 
survivors for the sexual violence they experience. When talking 
with a survivor, it may be helpful to make this point.  This may be 
the only time that a survivor hears that the sexual violence is not 
their fault.
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 • A	study	of	exotic	dancers	found	that	100%	
had	been	physically	assaulted	in	the	clubs	
where	they	were	employed,	with	a	prevalence	
ranging	from	3-15	times	over	the	course	of	their	
involvement	in	exotic	dancing.	Violence	included	
physical	assault,	attempted	vaginal	penetration,	
attempted	rape,	and	rape	(Holsopple,	1999).

 • In	another	study,	51.2%	of	women	working	as	
exotic	dancers	were	threatened	with	a	weapon	
(Raphael	&	Shapiro,	2004).	

 • One	victimization	study	found	that	sex	workers	
who	identify	as	transgender	were	less	likely	
than	females	but	more	likely	than	males	to	be	
assaulted	or	raped	while	at	work	(Weitzer,	2005,	
p.	222).	

 • In	a	study	of	indoor	sex	work,	researchers	found	
that	46%	of	respondents	had	been	forced	to	do	
something	he	or	she	did	not	want	to	do;	42%	
had	been	threatened	or	beaten	for	being	a	sex	
worker;	16%	had	gone	to	the	police,	as	a	sex	
worker,	and	found	the	police	to	be	helpful	(SWP,	
2005).	

 • In	a	study	of	outdoor	sex	work,	researchers	
found	that	80%	experience	violence	or	threats	
of	violence	during	the	course	of	their	work.	60%	
had	experiences	where	men	became	violent	and	
tried	to	force	them	to	do	something	they	did	
not	want	to	do,	and	included	rape,	assault,	and	
robbery	(SWP,	2003).	

IMPACT OF SEXUAL 
VIOLENCE ON SEX WORKERS 

Survivors	who	work	in	the	sex	industry	experience	
the	physical	and	emotional	impacts	common	to	
all	survivors	of	sexual	violence.	Please	refer	to	the	
Introduction	to	Types	of	Sexual	Violence	section	
of	this	manual	to	review	these	impacts.	However,	
survivors	of	sexual	violence	who	work	in	the	sex	
industry,	especially	victims	of	sex	trafficking,	may	
have	unique	feelings	and	reactions	to	the	trauma	
they’ve	experienced.	
Sex	workers	commonly	face	threats	of	violence,	
including:	

 • Violence	by	customers	–	verbal	abuse,	
robbery,	harassment,	sexual	violence,	and	
murder.

 • Arrests	and	subsequent	prosecution.

 • Abuse	of	power	by	law	enforcement	officers	
–	including	being	arrested	on	unfounded	
charges,	demands	for	free	sex	service,	strip	
searches,	physical	assault,	forbidding	phone	
calls,	etc.	

 • Harassment	from	those	who	judge	sex	
workers,	which	may	also	result	in	survivors	
being	refused	access	to	healthcare,	and	
also	excluded	from	labor	rights	and	social	
protections.	

The	impact	of	violence	on	sex	workers	may	also	be	
informed	by	whether	they	fit	the	traditional	‘norm’	
within	sex	work.	A	male	former	sex	worker	explains:

Men	in	the	sex	industry	and	the	[sex	
workers’]	rights	movement	must	be	
prepared	to	face	homophobia	and	invisibility	
in	addition	to	the	traditional	ignorance	
of	and	hostility	toward	the	profession…	
Because	sexual	identity	is	such	a	charged	
absolute,	and	because	[of]	the	ramifications	
of	not	picking	the	right	answer,	these	men	
are	in	a	service	and	support	twilight	zone.	
(St.	Blaise,	2005,	paragraph	10)	

St.	Blaise’s	discussion	of	“the	ramifications	of	not	
picking	the	right	answer”	is	most	likely	about	
the	violence	sex	workers	experience,	especially	
sex	workers	who	may	fall	outside	of	what	is	
often	considered	traditional	gender	norms	and	
expectations.	Sex	workers	live	under	consistent	
threats	of	arrest,	deportation,	and	violence.	
According	to	the	Sex	Workers	Project	at	the	Urban	
Justice	Center	the	dangers	associated	with	sex	
work	are	compounded	by	the	stigma,	isolation,	and	
invisibility	associated	with	their	work	(SWP,	2005).

The	Center	for	Health	and	Gender	Equity	(CHANGE)	
analyzed	the	importance	of	understanding	the	
diversity	of	sex	workers’	experience.	The	following	
considerations	are	important	and	helpful	for	
advocates	to	consider:

 • The	caller	may	have	been	forced	into	the	sex	
trade	by	being	deceived,	trafficked,	or	sold	
into	prostitution.		Please	see	the	Human	
Trafficking	section	of	this	manual	for	additional	
information.
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 • Once	the	caller	entered	the	sex	trade,	they	may	have	been	
surrounded	by	dominant	or	dangerous	individuals	including	
managers,	clients,	law	enforcement	officers,	or	intimate	
partners.	These	individuals	may	have	aggressively	dictated	all	
aspects	of	caller’s	daily	lives	using	violence,	forced	drug	and	
alcohol	use,	threats	of	turning	them	into	law	enforcement,	or	
subtly	controlled	them	by	holding	a	debt	or	other	means	of	
manipulation	(CHANGE,	2003).

Additionally,	sex	workers	often	have	no	access	to	healthcare	
services	because	of	violence	or	fear	of	violence	and	discrimination.	
This	puts	them	at	higher	risk	for	sexually	transmitted	infections	
and	HIV/AIDS.	Rape	can	increase	a	sex	worker’s	risk	of	STIs	and	
HIV/AIDS	because	of	the	vaginal	trauma	that	occurs	during	sexual	
violence	and	the	resulting	increased	risk	of	transmission	(WHO,	
2005).	

Sex	workers	are	also	hesitant	to	report	physical	and	sexual	violence	
to	law	enforcement	officers	out	of	fear	of	facing	criminal	charges,	
because	law	enforcement	may	not	take	sex	workers’	complaints	
seriously,	or	fail	to	investigate	the	crimes	committed	against	
them.	Like	all	other	survivors	who	call	the	sexual	assault	crisis	and	
support	line,	it	takes	a	lot	of	courage	for	them	to	come	forward	and	
talk	about	their	experiences.	

THE ADVOCATE’S ROLE

As	with	all	callers,	it	is	important	that	advocates	be	available	to	
listen,	believe,	and	provide	support	and	information.	This	may	
be	the	first	time	the	caller	has	reached	out	for	support,	in	part	
because	of	their	fear	of	being	harshly	judged	by	others,	or	having	
services	refused	because	of	their	involvement	in	the	sex	industry.	

As	with	any	caller,	it	is	important	to	inquire	about	safety,	and,	if	
appropriate,	explore	potential	options.	Because	the	risk	factors	are	
high	for	those	working	in	the	sex	industry,	the	advocate	might	also	
ask	the	caller	if	they	would	like	to	make	a	safety	plan.	Encourage	
the	caller	to	seek	medical	attention,	and	be	aware	of	the	unique	
challenges	faced	by	someone	working	in	the	sex	industry,	
especially	if	you	suspect	the	caller	is	a	victim	of	human	trafficking.	
Offer	to	provide	support	and	assistance	through	the	legal	process	
if	the	caller	chooses	to	report	the	violence	to	law	enforcement.	It	
is	important	to	recognize	the	complexity	associated	with	reporting	
to	law	enforcement,	as	sex	workers	may	have	experienced,	or	fear	
experiencing,	problems	with	law	enforcement	resulting	from	their	
profession. 

Considerations 
for Advocates

Given the challenges 
faced by sex workers who 

seek medical assistance 
or try to report to law 

enforcement after 
experiencing sexual 

violence, it is important 
that advocates avoid 

displaying any judgment 
about the caller’s work.  

Keep in mind that the 
caller may not want to 

discuss the possibility of 
changing their current 
working environment. 
Although the advocate 

may believe that the 
survivor would be better 

off if they left the sex 
trade, it is not the role 
of the advocate to try 

to convince the caller to 
leave their work. It is the 

role of the advocate to 
be present and available 

to the caller.
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HUMAN 
TRAFFICKING

INTRODUCTION
Human	trafficking,	also	described	as	trafficking	
in	persons,	is	a	global	crime	affecting	millions	of	
individuals.	Human	trafficking	is	a	form	of	modern-
day	slavery,	involving	the	exploitation	of	people	
for	the	gain	of	the	trafficker.	Trafficking	typically	
takes	the	form	of	labor	trafficking,	where	people	
are	forced	to	work	in	agriculture,	sweatshops,	as	
domestic	servants,	or	commercial	sex	exploitation,	
where	individuals	work	in	prostitution	or	other	
work	in	the	sex	entertainment	industry.	Almost	50%	
of	the	worldwide	activity	involves	the	trafficking	
of	women	and	children	for	commercial	sexual	
exploitation	(U.S.	Department	of	State	[USDOS],	
2009).	Traffickers	lure	people	into	violent	and	
degrading	situations	through	force,	fraud,	or	
coercion.		

Survivors	of	human	trafficking	may	be	foreign	
born	and	brought	to	the	United	States	in	order	to	
be	trafficked.	They	may	have	entered	the	country	
legally,	and	become	a	victim	of	trafficking	upon	
their	arrival.	They	may	be	U.S.	citizens,	who	were	
forced	or	manipulated	into	a	trafficking	situation.	
Anyone	can	be	a	victim	of	trafficking,	but	traffickers	
often	seek	out	individuals	who	are	vulnerable	due	
to	the	social	or	economic	instability	of	the	individual	
or	their	homeland	(U.S.	Department	of	Justice	
[USDOJ],	n.d.).

STATISTICS

Gathering	statistics	on	human	trafficking	is	difficult	
because	the	crime	is	designed	to	be	undetected,	
and	is	very	difficult	to	investigate	or	prosecute.	
All	of	the	numbers	represented	in	this	section	are	
believed	to	be	underestimated.	

 • 600,000	to	800,000	men,	women	and	
children	are	trafficked	across	international	
borders	each	year	(USDOS,	2009).

 • 80	percent	of	survivors	of	trafficking	are	
female	(USDOS,	2009).

 • 50	percent	of	survivors	of	trafficking	are	

children	(USDOS,	2004).	

 • The	majority	of	women	and	children	
survivors	are	forced	into	the	commercial	sex	
trade	(USDOJ,	2004a),	with	nearly	300,000	
American	children	at	risk	for	trafficking	into	
the	sex	industry	each	year	(Estes	&	Weiner,	
2001).

 • 14,500	to	17,500	foreign	nationals	are	
trafficked	into	the	United	States	each	year	
(USDOJ,	2004).

IMPACTS

Survivors	of	human	trafficking	may	experience	any	
of	the	impacts	discussed	in	the	Introduction	to	
Types	of	Sexual	Violence	section	of	this	manual.
Due	to	the	nature	of	the	crime,	trafficking	survivors	
may	experience	unique	impacts,	including	but	not	
limited	to:

 • Loss	of	freedom

 • Loss	of	family	and	community	because	of	
being	removed	to	another	location

 • Extreme	anxiety	and/or	confusion	resulting	
from	language	and	cultural	barriers	if	
they’ve	been	trafficked	away	from	their	
country	of	origin	

 • Threats	that	their	family	and/or	children	will	
be	harmed	or	killed	if	they	try	to	escape	or	
disclose	their	situation	to	anyone

 • Physical	and	emotional	torture	and	the	
resulting	trauma

 • Being	drugged	to	prevent	escape

 • Food	and	sleep	deprivation

 • Increased	likelihood	of	acquiring	a	sexually	
transmitted	infection(s)	or	experiencing	
unwanted	or	rapid	repeat	pregnancy

 • Extreme	emotional	stress,	including	shame,	
grief,	fear,	and	distrust

 • Post	Traumatic	Stress	Disorder	and	anxiety,	
depression,	and	insomnia

 • Alcohol	and	drug	use,	voluntary	or	
involuntary	 	 	 	 	 	
	 (Polaris	Project,	n.d.)
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LEGISLATION

The	Trafficking	Victims	Protection	Act	(TVPA)	enacted	
in	2000	made	human	trafficking	a	federal	crime.	
TVPA	is	designed	to	protect	survivors	while	helping	
them	rebuild	their	lives,	to	prevent	international	
human	trafficking,	and	to	prosecute	traffickers.	
Prior	to	this	act,	comprehensive	federal	laws	to	
protect	survivors	and	hold	traffickers	accountable	
did	not	exist.	Under	TVPA,	anyone	under	the	age	
of	18	engaging	in	commercial	sexual	activity	is	
experiencing	human	trafficking,	even	if	there	is	no	
force,	fraud,	or	coercion	(National	Human	Trafficking	
Resource	Center	[NHTRC],	n.d.).

Maine	has	several	laws	to	address	human	trafficking.	
In	the	Civil	Rights	section	of	Maine	law,	human	
trafficking	is	defined	and	victims	are	provided	access	
to	Victims’	Compensation,	restitution,	and	civil	
remedies.	Maine	also	has	established	the	crime	
of	sex	trafficking,	which	carries	stiff	penalties	for	
traffickers	(known	as	pimps)	as	well	as	customers	
(known	as	johns),	and	survivors	are	identified	as	
human	trafficking	victims	and	eligible	for	the	above	
services.	

Maine	law	defines	sex	trafficking	as	compelling	a	
person	to	enter	or	remain	in	prostitution,	through	
a	variety	of	means:	using	or	withholding	drugs	or	
alcohol,	making	false	statements,	debt	bondage	(in	
which	a	person	must	continue	to	engage	in	the	act	
in	order	to	pay	a	debt),	and	using	a	pattern	of	force	
or	coercion	to	instill	fear	(of	death,	injury,	etc.).	
If	a	victim	is	under	18,	or	suffers	from	a	‘mental	
disability’,	then	they	may	automatically	be	a	victim	
of	sex	trafficking	even	without	being	compelled	or	
forced	(Maine	Revised	Statutes,	Title	17,	Chapter	35,	
Section	852).

RED FLAGS AND 

ASSESSMENT QUESTIONS

Human	trafficking	is	a	crime	that	is	designed	to	be	
undetected,	and	is	very	difficult	to	spot.	Still,	there	
are	some	“red	flags”	and	warning	signs	that	can	be	
seen.	Some	common	signs	that	a	person	is	a	survivor	
of	human	trafficking	include:	

 • Being	under	the	age	of	18	and	engaging	in	
commercial	sexual	activity.

 • Having	no	freedom	to	leave	their	living	or	
working	situation.	People	who	have	been	
trafficked	often	live	where	they	work,	or	are	
transported	from	group	living	quarters	to	
their	job	site	by	their	trafficker	each	day.	

 • Having	few	or	no	personal	possessions	or	
money,	and	may	not	be	in	control	of	their	
own	identifying	documents.

 • Having	visible	signs	of	abuse/restraint:	cuts;	
bruises;	broken	teeth;	burns;	etc.	They	may	
also	have	visible	“brands,”	such	as	tattoos	or	
scarring	from	their	pimp	or	trafficker.

 • Having	restricted	or	controlled	
communication,	such	as	always	having	
someone	else	present	while	they	have	phone	
calls	or	go	places.	

 • Having	excessively	long	or	very	unusual	
working	hours.

 • Presenting	inconsistencies	in	their	story-	
which	may	be	a	result	of	being	coached	or	
trained	by	their	trafficker,	or	may	result	from	
their	experience	of	trauma.	

 • Exhibiting	behaviors	that	include	fear,	
paranoia,	hyper-vigilance,	being	tense	or	
submissive,	defensive,	or	nervous.	

 • Youth	who	are	being	sexually	exploited	may	
have	inconsistent	or	contradictory	stories	
about	their	age,	name,	upbringing,	home	
life,	etc.,	especially	for	youth	who	are	being	
sexually	exploited.	

 • Sexually	exploited	youth	may	also	express	
an	interest	in	or	history	of	relationships	with	
older	men,	and	often	are	in	controlling	or	
dominating	relationships.		 	 	 	
	 	 	 (Polaris	Project,	n.d.)

If	an	advocate	believes	that	the	caller	is	a	survivor	
of	human	trafficking,	questions	to	ask	should	focus	
on	their	mobility,	safety,	and	living	or	working	
conditions:

 • Could	you	leave	your	working	or	living	
situation	if	you	wanted	to?

 • Has	anyone	threatened	you	or	your	family	or	
friends?	

 • Do	you	feel	safe	at	work/at	home?	

 • How	habitable	or	safe	are	your	working	or	
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living	conditions?	

 • Do	you	have	to	ask	permission	to	eat,	sleep,	
or	use	the	bathroom?		 	 	 	
	 (U.S.	Dept.	of	Health	and	Human		 	
	 Services	[USDHHS],	n.d.a) 

TRAFFICKING NETWORKS 

Human	trafficking	is	one	of	the	most	profitable	
crimes	in	the	world.	After	drug	dealing,	trafficking	
of	humans	is	tied	with	arms	dealing	as	the	second	
largest	criminal	industry	in	the	world,	and	is	the	
fastest	growing	(USDHHS,	n.d.a).	“Sex	trafficking	
is	one	of	the	most	lucrative	sectors	of	the	trade	
in	people,	and	involves	sexual	exploitation	in	
prostitution	or	pornography,	bride	trafficking,	
and	commercial	sexual	abuse	of	children”	(Polaris	
Project,	n.d.).	Traffickers	use	a	variety	of	methods	to	
keep	survivors	imprisoned.	Those	techniques	include	
but	are	not	limited	to:

 • Keeping	them	locked	in	a	location	and	not	
allowing	them	to	leave

 • Debt	bondage,	which	is	a	financial	obligation	
to	repay	a	debt	that	may	be	impossible	for	
them	to	pay	(such	as	charging	substantially	
more	for	room	and	board	than	is	earned	by	
the	worker)	

 • Isolation	from	the	public,	friends,	and	family	
members

 • Confiscation	of	documentation	including	
passports,	visas,	and	other	identification	
records

 • Violence	toward	them	and/or	others

 • Threats	and	lies	(i.e.	deportation	threats)	

(DHHS,	n.d.)

Dynamics	of	human	trafficking	are	similar	to	other	
underground	criminal	activities,	and	the	motives	
of	power,	control,	and	profit	are	much	the	same.	
Human	trafficking	forces	living	beings	to	participate	
in	violent,	hurtful,	painful,	and	degrading	acts	for	the	
purpose	of	generating	income	for	the	traffickers.	

THE ADVOCATE’S ROLE

Advocates	may	speak	with	a	survivor	or	concerned	

other	while	they	are	currently	being	trafficked,	or	
after	they	have	escaped	their	situation.	Wherever	
they	are	in	their	experience,	the	survivor	may	or	may	
not	want	to	make	a	report	to	authorities.	

As	with	all	cases	of	sexual	violence,	survivors	may	
have	a	variety	of	reasons	for	choosing	whether	or	
not	to	report	to	law	enforcement.	Some	survivors	
may	have	been	trafficked	into	the	United	States	
illegally,	and	are	undocumented.	It	is	important	
for	advocates	to	know	and	to	share	with	survivors,	
if	appropriate,	that	the	TVPA	discussed	earlier	in	
this	section	creates	protections	for	such	victims.	
As	long	as	they	are	willing	to	cooperate	with	a	law	
enforcement	investigation,	they	may	be	eligible	
for	a	T	visa,	which	could	allow	them	to	stay	legally	
in	the	United	States	(USDHHS,	n.d.b).	For	more	
information,	contact	the	Immigrant	Legal	Advocacy	
Project	(ILAP)	at	1.800.497.8505,	or	
info@ilapmaine.org.	
 
Survivors	may	also	be	reluctant	to	report	to	
law	enforcement	if	they	have	been	engaged	in	
commercial	sex	acts	as	part	of	their	trafficking,	and	
fear	prosecution	by	law	enforcement.	While	that	is	a	
real	concern,	law	enforcement	is	increasingly	aware	
of	this	issue.	Minors	engaged	in	commercial	sex	acts	
are,	by	definition,	victims	of	human	trafficking	(even	
if	they	are	not	doing	so	as	a	result	of	force,	fraud,	or	
coercion),	as	is	anyone	who	is	doing	so	as	a	result	of	
force,	fraud,	or	coercion.	If	a	survivor	is	interested	in	
reporting	to	law	enforcement,	the	National	Human	
Trafficking	Resource	Center	highlighted	below	can	
connect	advocates	and	survivors	with	Maine-based	
services	which	can	provide	support	for	the	reporting	
process.	

The	National	Human	Trafficking	Resource	Center	
has	a	24-hour,	7-day	a	week	hotline	available	for	
urgent	and	non-urgent	support,	at	1-888-373-7888.	
Advocates	can	make	an	anonymous	report	(even	if	
unsure	whether	the	case	is	really	trafficking)	as	well	
as	get	data,	resources	for	working	with	survivors	of	
trafficking,	assessment	questions	to	help	determine	
whether	someone	is	a	trafficking	survivor,	and	more.	
The	hotline	also	links	advocates	to	a	Maine-based	
service	provider	network,	which	can	help	to	provide	
shelter,	interpretation,	mental	health	services,	
legal	support,	and	other	services	to	survivors.	

mailto:info@ilapmaine.org
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There	are	many	resources	and	options	available	for	
survivors	and	those	who	serve	them.	Advocates	are	
encouraged	to	call	and	make	anonymous	reports	
for	suspected	cases,	as	the	data	is	collected	and	
reported	to	the	Maine	Coalition	Against	Trafficking	
annually.

A SURVIVOR SPEAKS

When	I	was	fourteen,	a	man	came	to	my	parents’	
house	in	Veracruz,	Mexico,	and	asked	me	if	I	was	
interested	in	making	money	in	the	United	States.		
He	said	I	could	make	many	times	as	much	money	
doing	the	same	things	that	I	was	doing	in	Mexico.		
At	the	time,	I	was	working	in	a	hotel	cleaning	rooms	
and	I	also	helped	around	my	house	by	watching	
my	brothers	and	sisters.	He	said	I	would	be	in	good	
hands,	and	would	meet	many	other	Mexican	girls	
who	had	taken	advantage	of	this	great	opportunity.		
My	parents	didn’t	want	me	to	go,	but	I	persuaded	
them.

A	week	later,	I	was	smuggled	into	the	United	States	
through	Texas	to	Orlando,	Florida.	It	was	then	the	
men	told	me	that	my	employment	would	consist	of	
having	sex	with	men	for	money.	I	had	never	had	sex	
before,	and	I	had	never	imagined	selling	my	body.

And	so	my	nightmare	began.	Because	I	was	a	virgin,	
the	men	decided	to	initiate	me	by	raping	me	again	
and	again,	to	teach	me	how	to	have	sex.	Over	the	
next	three	months,	I	was	taken	to	a	different	trailer	
every	15	days.	Every	night	I	had	to	sleep	in	the	same	
bed	in	which	I	had	been	forced	to	service	customers	
all	day.	I	couldn’t	do	anything	to	stop	it.	I	wasn’t	
allowed	to	go	outside	without	a	guard.	Many	of	the	
bosses	had	guns.	I	was	constantly	afraid.	One	of	the	
bosses	carried	me	off	to	a	hotel	one	night,	where	he	
raped	me.	I	could	do	nothing	to	stop	him.

Because	I	was	so	young,	I	was	always	in	demand	
with	the	customers.	It	was	awful.	Although	the	men	
were	supposed	to	wear	condoms,	some	didn’t,	so	
eventually	I	became	pregnant	and	was	forced	to	
have	an	abortion.	They	sent	me	back	to	the	brothel	
almost	immediately.

I	cannot	forget	what	has	happened.	I	can’t	put	it	
behind	me.	I	find	it	nearly	impossible	to	trust	people.	

I	still	feel	shame.	I	was	a	decent	girl	in	Mexico.	I	used	
to	go	to	church	with	my	family.	I	only	wish	none	of	
this	had	ever	happened.
- Rosa, Testimony before U.S. Senate Foreign Relations
Committee; Polaris Project, n.d.
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INTIMATE PARTNER 
SEXUAL VIOLENCE

INTRODUCTION

Intimate	partner	violence,	also	called	domestic	violence	or	abuse,	
battering,	or	spouse/partner	abuse,	refers	to	a	pattern	of	coercive	and	
controlling	behaviors	used	by	one	person	against	their	relationship	
or	dating	partner	or	ex-partner.	Intimate	partner	violence	involves	
a	range	of	behaviors	that	include,	but	are	not	limited	to,	physical	
violence,	sexual	violence,	emotional	and	psychological	intimidation,	
verbal	abuse	and	threats,	stalking,	isolation,	spiritual	abuse,	harm	
to	children,	economic	control,	destruction	of	personal	property,	and	
animal	cruelty.	Like	sexual	violence,	these	behaviors	are	caused	by	an	
offender’s	desire	to	gain	power	and	control	over	others.	

Intimate	partner	violence	occurs	in	heterosexual,	same-sex	and	other	
gender-identified	relationships,	between	married	and	unmarried	
partners,	current	and	former	partners,	and	can	include	related	
violence	to	other	family	and	household	members.	It	crosses	all	lines	
of	economic	status,	education	level,	ability,	age,	geography,	race	and	
ethnicity,	and	religion.

Some	survivors	of	intimate	partner	violence	may	also	be	survivors	of	
sexual	violence,	as	sexual	violence	is	a	method,	referred	to	as	a	tactic,	
of	many	domestic	violence	offenders.	A	person	who	experiences	
intimate	partner	violence	may	also	experience	sexual	violence	outside	
of	that	relationship.	In	some	situations,	the	abusive	partner	may	feel	
a	sense	of	“sexual	ownership”	of	the	survivor	(Lichtenstein,	2003).	
If	the	abusive	partner	views	a	sexual	assault	as	a	challenge	to	their	
“possession,”	the	survivor	may	be	sexually	assaulted	by	their	partner	
as	a	means	of	reclaiming	their	power,	control,	and	sexual	access	to	
the	survivor.

We	know	that	women	are	not	the	only	survivors	of	sexual	assault	
within	intimate	partner	relationships,	yet	the	vast	majority	of	
published	research	focuses	on	female	survivors.	Most	research	
has	included	couples	who	are	married,	separated,	divorced,	or	
live	together,	making	the	connection	that	the	dynamics	of	sexual	
violence	in	married	or	cohabitating	relationships	are	similar	(Mahoney	
&	Williams,	1998).	In	addition,	published	studies	about	such	
violence	generally	do	not	include	people	who	are	LGBTQ-identified.	
Information	about	LGBTQ-identified	survivors	of	sexual	violence	can	
be	found	in	that	section	of	this	manual.

Considerations 
for Advocates

The Maine Coalition to 
End Domestic Violence 
(MCEDV) is a network 
of domestic violence 
projects providing 
services throughout 
Maine, including a 
24-hour toll-free and 
confidential helpline, 
support and advocacy 
services, support 
groups, safety planning 
assistance, emergency 
shelter and transitional 
services, children’s 
services, and many other 
forms of assistance. 
The statewide domestic 
violence helpline 
number is 1-866-834-
4357 and local domestic 
violence project contact 
information is available 
at www.mcedv.org. Calls 
to the statewide helpline 
are routed to the caller’s 
local domestic violence 
project.
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• Sexual	assault	occurs	in	40-45%	of	relationships	involving		 	 							
domestic	violence	(Campbell,	2003).

• More	than	half	of	female	victims	of	rape	(51%)	reported		 	 																			
that	at	least	one	perpetrator	was	a	current	or	former	intimate																
partner	(Black	et	al.	2011).

• 34%	of	women	indicated	that	they	had	unwanted	sex	with	their		 	
partner	–	most	frequently	as	a	result	of	marital	obligation	(Basile,		 																		
2002).

Intimate	partner	sexual	assault	is	an	extreme	betrayal	of	an	intimate	
relationship.	It	may	be	a	single	incident,	or	may	be	part	of	a	larger	pattern	
of	emotional,	physical,	and/or	sexual	violence.	Researchers	have	found	
that	compared	to	offenders	who	commit	domestic	violence	without	sexual	
violence,	offenders	who	commit	sexual	violence	as	a	tactic	of	domestic	
violence	are	particularly	dangerous	and	are	more	likely	to	cause	severe	
injury	and	potentially	escalate	the	violence	to	murder	(Browne,	1987;	
Campbell,	1989).	Even	if	sexual	violence	occurs	once	in	a	relationship,	a	
survivor	lives	with	the	threat	of	it	happening	again	at	any	time.

Women	who	are	in	physically	abusive	relationships	may	be	especially	
vulnerable	to	rape	by	their	partners	(Campbell,	1989;	Pence	&	Paymar,	
1993).	Some	offenders	use	only	enough	force	to	commit	the	assault.	Other	
offenders	may	inflict	additional	physical	injury	to	the	point	of	torture.	It	is	
important	to	remember	that	whether	sexual	assault	occurs	alone	or	as	part	
of	a	larger	incident	or	pattern	of	behaviors,	it	is	always	an	act	of	violence.

Although	intimate	partner	sexual	violence	is	devastating	to	survivors,	this	
form	of	sexual	violence	continues	to	receive	very	little	attention	from	
researchers,	practitioners,	the	criminal	legal	system,	and	society	as	a	whole	
(Bergen,	2005).	It	was	not	until	the	1980s	that	rape	within	a	marriage	
(known	as	marital	rape)	was	recognized	as	a	crime	in	Maine,	and	today	
many	people	still	question	whether	rape	in	marriage	is	possible,	or	whether	
it	is	as	serious	as	sexual	assault	by	a	stranger	(Whatley,	2005;	Kirkwood	&	
Cecil,	2001;	Monson,	et	al,	1996).	

Impacts of Intimate Partner Sexual 
Violence

In	addition	to	the	effects	described	in	the	Introduction	to	Types	of	Sexual	
Violence	section	of	this	manual,	survivors	of	intimate	partner	sexual	
violence	experience	unique	impacts.	Intimate	partner	sexual	violence	
probably	shatters	a	survivor’s	trust	and	desire	to	stay	connected	to	their	
partner.	David	Finkelhor,	Ph.D.,	has	noted,	“When	you	are	raped	by	a	
stranger,	you	have	to	live	with	a	frightening	memory.	When	you	are	raped	
by	your	husband,	you	have	to	live	with	your	rapist”	(Finkelhor	&	Yllo,	1985).	
The	violence	may	continue	for	years	with	many	economic,	emotional,	
familial,	or	personal	barriers	preventing	the	survivor	from	leaving	the	
relationship.	

Considerations 
for Advocates

Many survivors do 
not initially reveal 

that domestic 
violence is occurring 

because they have 
been made to feel 

ashamed and scared. 
If an advocate is 

concerned about 
domestic violence 

and the caller does 
not openly talk about 

what is happening, 
it can be helpful to 
ask an open-ended 

question that invites 
the caller to talk 

about it, such as, 
“How are things with 

the relationship?”
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The	power	and	control	that	an	offender	has	over	the	survivor,	along	with	a	lack	of	resources	or	help,	
may	all	cause	a	survivor	to	feel	trapped	in	the	relationship.	Additional	impacts	include:

Confusion.	Many	people	do	not	believe	that	a	person	can	sexually	assault	their	spouse.	They	
believe	that	a	marriage	license	brings	with	it	a	right	to	sex.	In	fact,	until	1985,	Maine	law	
prevented	a	person	from	charging	a	spouse	with	sexual	assault.	Thus,	many	survivors	are	
confused	about	whether	they	have	the	right	to	call	what	happened	to	them	“rape.”

Isolation. One	of	the	most	significant	impacts	for	survivors	of	intimate	partner	sexual	violence 
is	a	sense	of	isolation.	Very	few	survivors	tell	anyone	about	marital	rape,	leaving	them	alone	to	
deal	with	the	trauma	it	caused.	This	isolation	is	often	increased	by	the	fact	that	many	survivors	
have	distanced	themselves	from	friends	and	family	to	pacify	their	partners.

Betrayal. For	survivors	of	intimate	partner	sexual	violence,	the	sexual	assault	was	committed	by	
someone	they	may	love	and	with	whom	they	have	chosen	to	spend	their	lives.	This	is	a	serious	
betrayal	of	their	relationship	by	their	partner.	Intimate	partner	sexual	violence	is	also	a	betrayal	
of	the	loving	image	of	marriage	that	many	people	have.	Survivors	may	also	feel	betrayed	by	
friends	and	family	members	if	they	know	about	the	situation	and	do	not	offer	help.

Inability to engage in sex. When	sexual	activity	becomes	associated	with	sexual	assault,	
survivors	may	be	unable	and/or	unwilling	to	engage	in	sex.	An	abusive	spouse	may	then	force	
the	survivor	to	engage	by	committing	sexual	assault	again.

 Considerations for Advocates

Callers who are experiencing domestic violence may ask about 
the helpfulness of individual counseling, couple’s counseling, or 
short-term anger management programs. Generally these are 
inappropriate referrals for domestic violence offenders.

Couple’s counseling in particular creates an unsafe environment 
for survivors of domestic violence. It usually is not possible for 
survivors to freely disclose to the counselor what is happening in 
the relationship, since offenders are also present and retaliation 
by offenders later is highly likely. Advocates can offer this safety 
concern and support callers in advocating for other supportive 
services such as the local domestic violence projects and batterer 
intervention programs.

Batterer Intervention Programs (BIPs) are educational programs 
certified by the Maine Department of Corrections. While they 
cannot be considered a “cure” for abuse, they are the best 
opportunity for offenders to work actively on changing their 
behavior while remaining accountable to the criminal justice system 
if they do not. Contact the local domestic violence project for 
information about the nearest BIP.
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Considerations for Advocates

Advocates can reassure callers who have experienced intimate 
partner sexual violence that sexual assault is defined by the 
behavior, not the relationship, between the parties. If sex 
occurred by force or without consent, it is a sexual assault under 
Maine law.

Higher risk for transmission of HIV/
AIDS.	Some	studies	indicate	that	repeated	
sexual	intercourse	with	an	infected	
partner,	who	did	not	use	condoms	and	
who	often	demanded	sex	or	viewed	it	as	
their	prerogative,	appeared	to	be	the	most	
important	factor	in	HIV	transmission.	One	
factor	may	be	that	the	vaginal	tears	and	
abrasions	that	occur	during	forcible	sex	are	
a	major	conduit	for	HIV	infection,	as	noted	
in	epidemiological	studies	on	the	topic	
(UNAIDS,	2004).	For	some	women,	being	
diagnosed	HIV-positive	resulted	in	increased	
violence	through	being	blamed	(usually	
incorrectly)	for	infecting	their	partner	
(Lichtenstein,	2003).

Involuntary panic. This	is	an	attack	of	
anxiety	or	panic	that	may	be	experienced	
as	a	physical	illness	(like	a	heart	attack).	
Survivors	who	experience	panic	attacks	tend	
to	avoid	the	situations	in	which	the	panic	
attacks	occurred,	withdrawing	from	contact	
with	other	people	and	further	increasing	
their	isolation.	Since	some	survivors	of	
intimate	partner	sexual	violence	cannot	
remove	themselves	from	the	situation	
which	caused	the	fear	(the	relationship	or	
marriage),	they	may	continue	to	experience	
frequent	panic	attacks.

IMPACTS OF DOMESTIC 
VIOLENCE

Many	physical	and	emotional	impacts	that	survivors	
of	domestic	violence	might	have	are	similar	to	those	
experienced	by	survivors	of	sexual	violence.	Please	
refer	to	the	Introduction	to	Sexual	Violence	section	

of	this	manual	to	review	these	impacts	in	detail.	
However,	survivors	of	domestic	violence	experience	
unique	impacts	because	of	their	relationship	to	the	
offenders.

Physical Impacts

Death.  Domestic	violence	offenders	can	be	lethal. 
In	addition	to	the	national	homicide	data	provided	
earlier	in	this	section,	in	Maine	an	average	of	50%	
or	more	of	the	homicides	that	occur	in	the	state	are	
domestic	violence	related	(Maine	Department	of	
Public	Safety,	2012).

Injury.  In	many	more	cases,	offenders	inflict	
physical	injury	on	survivors	as	a	part	of	their	
efforts	to	gain	and	maintain	power	and	control	
over	survivors.	The	Centers	for	Disease	Control	
and	Prevention	found,	for	example,	that	women	
experience	two	million	injuries	from	intimate	
partner	violence	each	year	(USCDC,	2008).	Some	
common	injuries	sustained	by	survivors	in	domestic	
violence	related	assaults	include	bruising	and	cuts,	
broken	bones,	head	trauma,	gynecological	injuries,	
and	miscarriages	or	complications	in	pregnancy.

Other Physical Difficulties.  Survivors	of	domestic	
violence	can	experience	a	multitude	of	other	health	
problems.	Women	who	have	experienced	domestic	
violence	are	80%	more	likely	to	have	a	stroke,	70%	
more	likely	to	have	heart	disease,	60%	more	likely	to	
have	asthma,	and	70%	more	likely	to	drink	heavily	
than	women	who	have	not	experienced	intimate	
partner	violence	(CDC,	2008).	
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When	survivors	have	endured	abuse	for	an	extended	period	of	time,	they	may	experience	feelings	of	
hopelessness.	Survivors	may	become	isolated	from	friends	and	family	because	of	the	abuse.	Many	
offenders	will	accuse	and	threaten	the	survivor	about	other	relationships,	so	those	relationships	are	let	
go	in	efforts	to	keep	the	peace.	Survivors	may	live	in	constant	fear	of	being	yelled	at,	misunderstood,	or	
physically	beaten.	After	one	incident,	the	threat	of	more	abuse	is	always	present.		

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates must remain aware that survivors who are married or 
in long-term live-in relationships face particular barriers in talking 
about their experiences of sexual violence. Public perceptions of 
intimate partner sexual violence, the relationship the survivors 
have to the offenders, family loyalty, inability to leave the 
relationships, a lack of knowledge that rape in marriage is against 
the law, and the fact that they may not define their experiences 
of forced sex in marriage as “real rape” can all present challenges 
to these survivors reaching out for help or receiving it. In addition, 
the line between sex in marriage as an obligation versus the 
experience of forced sex is often a blurry one.  

Advocates can assist survivors of intimate partner sexual violence 
by emphasizing that coercion and lack of consent define sexual 
assault, not the relationship of the parties. Advocates can also 
help callers identify their experiences by asking specific questions 
such as: “It is not my role to identify your experience for you. I 
am wondering if your partner has ever forced you to do things 
sexually that you are uncomfortable with, or pressured you to 
have sex?”

Emotional Impacts

Survivors	of	domestic	violence	endure	not	only	physical	and	sexual	violence,	but	also	emotional	trauma.	
They	have	their	control	taken	away	by	someone	they	once	trusted.	In	an	effort	to	understand	the	abuse	
and	regain	a	sense	of	control,	survivors	may	blame	themselves	for	the	violence.	Their	self-esteem	is	often	
destroyed	by	the	offender,	and	many	survivors	experience	feelings	of	worthlessness,	making	them	less	
likely	to	leave	an	abusive	relationship.

When	abuse	begins,	offenders	may	apologize	for	incidents	and	survivors	may	forgive.	One	or	both	
partners	may	deny	what	is	happening.	Survivors	may	believe	their	partners’	claim	that	they	will	never	
abuse	them	again.	In	addition,	survivors	may	feel	shame,	guilt,	or	fear	about	the	incident,	and	may	try	to	
change	their	behavior	to	please	the	offender	and	avoid	further	conflicts.

After	more	incidents	occur,	survivors	may	begin	to	fear	for	their	safety	(and	that	of	their	children,	if	they	
are	present	in	the	relationship).	However,	they	may	still	be	in	denial	of	the	seriousness	of	the	situation,	
because	of	the	fluctuating	behavior	of	the	offender.	They	may	continue	to	internalize	feelings	of	guilt	and	
shame,	reinforcing	a	sense	of	fault	that	the	offender	creates.
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Considerations for Advocates

Despite the way advocates may perceive the danger an individual 
is facing, it is not helpful to judge whether or not a survivor can or 
should leave an abusive relationship. Telling the caller to leave the 
situation or talking negatively about the offender is only likely to 
alienate the caller.  Focus instead on safety and support the caller 
in creating safety, whether they choose to stay or leave. To review 
information about safety planning, refer to the Safety Planning 
subsection of the Advocacy section of this manual. If the caller is 
already involved in a break-up or is contemplating a break-up, the 
Additional Materials at the end of this section include additional 
safety planning strategies that may be helpful.  

Emotional	impacts	experienced	by	domestic	violence	survivors	can	include,	but	is	not	limited	to	
loss	of	self-esteem,	fear,	depression,	hopelessness,	and	anxiety.	

REPRODUCTIVE AND SEXUAL COERCION 

Reproductive	coercion	involves	behaviors	related	to	reproductive	health	that	a	partner	uses	to	
maintain	power	and	control	in	a	relationship.	Many	of	these	behaviors	may	be	physical	or	sexual	
violence	in	their	own	right,	and	include:		
	 •				Explicit	attempts	to	impregnate	a	female	partner	against	her	will	
	 •				Controlling	the	outcomes	of	a	pregnancy
	 •				Forced	non-condom	use	
	 •				Threats	or	acts	of	violence	if	a	person	doesn’t	agree	to	have	sex	
	 •				Intentionally	exposing	a	partner	to	a	STI/HIV	
	 	 	 (Miller	&	Levenson,	2012)

Sexual	coercion	includes	a	range	of	behaviors	that	a	partner	may	use	to	pressure	or	coerce	a	
person	to	have	sex	without	using	physical	force.	This	behavior	includes	repeatedly	pressuring	
a	partner	to	have	sex,	forcing	sex	without	a	condom	or	not	allowing	other	prophylaxis	use,	
intentionally	exposing	a	partner	to	a	sexually	transmitted	infection	(STI),	including	human	
immunodeficiency	virus	(HIV),	or	threatening	retaliation	if	notified	of	a	positive	STI	test	result	
(Chamberlain	&	Levenson,	2012).	

While	these	forms	of	coercion	are	especially	common	within	an	intimate	partner	relationship	that	
includes	physical	or	sexual	violence,	they	may	occur	independently	of	other	forms	of	violence	
within	a	relationship,	or	outside	of	an	intimate	partner	relationship.	Reproductive	and	sexual	
coercion	most	often	impacts	females,	but	males	may	experience	these	behaviors	as	well.	A	recent	
national	survey	on	intimate	partner	and	sexual	violence	provided	the	first	national	look	at	
reproductive	coercion	among	both	women	and	men,	but	more	research	is	needed	to	fully	
understand	the	issue	(Black	et	al.,	2011).	

Recent	research	indicates	that	these	forms	of	coercion	are	a	more	significant	factor	in	abusive	
intimate	partner	relationships	than	previously	believed	(especially	among	adolescents),	
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Considerations 
for Advocates

To reduce isolation, 
it is important that 

the survivor have 
people with whom 

they can talk safely.  
Advocates can 

encourage survivors 
to call the statewide 
sexual assault crisis 

and support line 
whenever they need 

to talk. If marital 
rape was part of a 

pattern of battering, 
advocates can 

encourage survivors 
to call a local 

domestic violence 
project and access 

services there as well.

and	violence	and	poor	reproductive	health	outcomes	are	strongly	linked.	
Women	who	have	experienced	intimate	partner	violence	are	more	likely	to	
report	not	using	birth	control	because	of	a	partner’s	unwillingness	to	or	
because	the	partner	wants	a	pregnancy	(Gee	et	al,	2009).	

Girls	experiencing	dating	violence	are	half	as	likely	to	use	condoms	as	
compared	with	non-abused	girls,	and	nearly	three	times	as	likely	to	fear	the	
consequences	of	discussing	condom	use	with	their	partner	(Wingood	et	al,	
2001).	Adolescent	girls	in	physically	abusive	relationships	were	more	than	
three	times	as	likely	to	become	pregnant	as	non-abused	girls	(Roberts,	Auinger,	
and	Klein,	2005).	In	one	study,	15%	of	women	experiencing	physical	violence	
also	reported	birth	control	sabotage	(Miller	et	al,	2010).	Among	adolescent	
mothers	on	public	assistance	who	experienced	recent	intimate	partner	
violence,	66%	experienced	birth	control	sabotage	by	a	dating	partner	(Coker	et	
al,	2000).	This	new	research	indicates	that	reproductive	and	sexual	coercion	is	
closely	connected	with	violence,	and	advocates	should	be	aware	that	there	are	
resources	in	Maine	to	support	survivors	experiencing	this	kind	of	violence.

 
SURVIVORS’ REASONS FOR STAYING IN 
ABUSIVE RELATIONSHIPS

Often	people	who	have	never	experienced	domestic	violence	fail	to	
understand	why	survivors	do	not	leave	a	relationship	immediately	after	the	
first	violent	or	abusive	incident.	This	kind	of	attitude	allows	people	to	feel	
“safe”	from	intimate	partner	violence,	by	thinking	that	if	their	partner	ever	
abused	them	they	would	leave.	However,	this	wrongly	places	the	blame	on	the	
survivor	and	perpetuates	survivor-blaming	myths,	such	as	the	survivor	
provoked,	liked,	or	deserved	the	abuse.	In	actuality,	there	are	many	reasons	
survivors	stay	in	abusive	relationships.

Love and Responsibility

A	survivor	of	intimate	partner	violence	may	feel	a	strong	connection	to	the	
offender	for	many	reasons.	The	survivor	may	love	the	offender	deeply	and	may	
also	have	invested	a	great	deal	in	the	relationship,	making	it	difficult	to	walk	
away.	If	the	survivor	has	made	a	long-term	commitment	to	the	relationship,	
and	if	the	survivor	and	the	offender	have	children	together,	the	potential	loss	
of	the	relationship	may	feel	even	greater.

Lack of Support

Offenders	can	be	diligent	about	isolating	survivors,	so	there	may	be	limited	
support	or	resources	available	to	a	survivor	who	is	ready	to	escape	an	abusive	
relationship.	A	survivor	may	or	may	not	have	access	to	an	independent	source	
of	income,	may	or	may	not	have	friends	or	family	members	willing	and/or	able	
to	support	them,	and	may	or	may	not	have	access	to	community	services.	For	
many	survivors,	the	choice	becomes	an	economic	one	–	remain	in	an	abusive	
relationship,	or	face	poverty,	homelessness,	and	an	even	more	uncertain	
future.
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Risk of Harm

Most	important,	in	reviewing	the	risks	that	
offenders	present	to	survivors,	it	becomes	clear	that	
many	of	these	risks	do	not	go	away	when	a	survivor	
leaves.	Survivors	who	remain	in	abusive	relation-
ships	face	being	injured,	losing	their	job,	having	
their	children	at	risk	for	abuse,	facing	depression	
and	loss	of	self-esteem,	living	in	poverty,	or	being	
killed.	Survivors	who	consider	leaving	abusive	
relationships	understand	the	reality	that	many	of	
these	risks	would	not	go	away;	and	in	fact,	some	
would	increase,	because	when	an	offender	starts	to	
lose	control	over	the	survivor,	the	reaction	can	be	to	
do	whatever	is	necessary	to	regain	that	control.

Approximately	75%	of	intimate	partner	violence	
related	homicides	occur	during	or	after	the	time	
the	survivor	leaves	the	relationship	(Wilson	&	Daly,	
1993),	which	makes	the	advice	often	received	by	
survivors	that	they	should	“just	leave”	very	
dangerous.	Looking	at	the	other	risks	including	
physical	violence,	harassment,	economic	
devastation,	and	risks	to	children,	it’s	clear	that	
none	of	these	risks	go	away	when	a	survivor	leaves	
an	abusive	relationship.

If	survivors	have	children	and/or	animals,	they	may	

be	afraid	of	the	negative	impact	that	leaving	the	
offender	might	have	on	the	children	and/or	the	ani-
mals.	They	may	fear	losing	custody	of	their	children	
to	the	offender.	Financially,	survivors	may	not	be	
able	to	provide	for	their	children	alone.	They	may	
fear	for	their	children’s	and/or	animals’	
physical	safety	if	they	leave.	Many	offenders	threat-
en	to	harm	the	children	and/or	animals	in	order	to	
keep	their	partners	from	leaving.	If	survivors	are	
able	to	leave	the	offender,	it	may	not	be	possible	to	
bring	the	children	or	animals	along.

Lack of Resources

Survivors	may	lack	the	resources	needed	to	leave	
their	partners.	It	takes	time	to	plan	and	make	
preparations	to	leave.	They	may	be	economically	
dependent	on	their	abusive	partner.	It	is	typical	for	
offenders	to	do	everything	in	their	power	to	make	
the	survivor	dependent	on	them.	This	includes	
manipulating	them	into	isolation	from	friends	
and	family.	Because	of	the	injuries	that	the	abuse	
causes,	many	survivors	also	lose	their	jobs	because	
they	miss	so	many	days	of	work.		

Survivors	of	intimate	partner	violence	may	also	be	
unable	to	use	existing	resources	because	of	how	

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates will work with callers who have experienced or are 
currently experiencing domestic violence. As with survivors of 
sexual violence, survivors of domestic violence need advocates 
to believe and support them. Advocates can reassure callers 
that the abuse is not their fault and can provide information 
about domestic violence to help the caller sort out the confusing 
environment that domestic violence creates. It is important for 
survivors to believe that they have choices and control over the 
decisions they make. In addition, advocates can let callers know 
that there are resources available for them and can refer callers to 
the local domestic violence projects. Contact information for all 
the domestic violence projects is in the resource manual at each 
sexual assault support center.
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they	are	provided.	Male	survivors,	people	who	are	LGBTQ-identified,	
individuals	who	are	non-English	speaking,	older	adults,	or	individuals	
with	disabilities,	for	example,	may	experience	specific	additional	
barriers	to	accessing	services.

Offenders	will	also	often	actively	attempt	to	lure	survivors	back	into	
the	relationships	and	regain	control.	They	may	create	fear	in	survivors	
by	stalking	or	harassing	behaviors,	threatening	survivors	that	they	will	
be	injured	or	killed	if	they	leave	the	relationship,	or	even	using	the	
legal	system	against	survivors.	Or,	they	may	attempt	to	lure	survivors	
back	by	putting	on	a	more	positive	face.

They	may	apologize	and	offer	gifts	and	promises	to	change.	They	may	
suddenly	appear	desperate	to	reconnect	with	their	children.	They	may	
become	more	religious	or	spiritual,	they	may	become	sober	or	
promise	to	do	so,	and	they	may	promise	to	attend	counseling	alone	or	
with	the	survivors.		

The	goal	of	all	these	tactics	is	to	achieve	face-to-face	contact	with	
survivors,	to	wear	down	the	survivor’s	resistance,	and	reestablish	the	
power	and	control	dynamic.	One	of	the	reasons	these	things	can	be	
effective	is	that	often	survivors	may	not	want	the	relationship	to	end;	
they	just	want	the	abuse	to	stop.

THE ADVOCATE’S ROLE 

Because	domestic	and	sexual	violence	are	closely	linked,	advocates	
will	receive	calls	from	people	who	are	survivors	of	both.	When				
someone	has	experienced	intimate	partner	violence,	they	have	
experienced	a	loss	of	control	in	their	lives,	much	like	a	survivor	of	
sexual	violence.

The	majority	of	survivors	of	intimate	partner	violence	are	able	to	
safely	escape	abusive	relationships.	However,	an	offender	who	is	
focused	on	keeping	a	survivor	under	the	offender’s	control	and	in	
the	relationship	will	make	escape	as	difficult	as	possible	by	instilling	
fear	or	by	continuing	to	convince	the	survivor	that	the	offender	loves	
the	survivor	like	no	one	else	could.	Ending	an	abusive	relationship	is	
a	complicated	process	in	which	a	survivor	has	many	issues	to	work	
through	at	the	same	time	the	offender	will	be	working	to	keep	the	
survivor	in	the	relationship.

Advocates	can	support	survivors	of	intimate	partner	violence	by	lis-
tening	and	reinforcing	that	they	are	not	responsible	for	the	abuse.	As	
with	survivors	of	sexual	violence,	offering	options	and	
considering	safety	planning	strategies	supports	survivors	of	intimate	
partner	violence	in	regaining	control	over	their	decisions	and	their	

Considerations 
for Advocates

Leaving an abusive 
relationship is the most 

dangerous time for 
survivors of domestic 

violence. When 
offenders lose control as 
survivors seek to change 
or leave the relationship, 

they seek to regain it. 
Ending the relationship 
poses a great challenge 

to offenders and puts 
survivors at greater 
risk of danger, even 
death. The majority 

of domestic violence 
homicides in Maine 

happen during or after 
the time the survivor 

has left the relationship. 
An advocate’s focus is  
on the caller’s safety, 

regardless of whether 
they stay with or leave 
their partner. Focusing 

on safety planning 
around the specific risks 

that a caller is facing, 
helps the caller build 

the necessary support 
network that would 

allow them to eventually 
escape the relationship.
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lives.	Advocates	can	help	survivors	by	referring	
them	to	the	network	of	intimate	partner	violence	
projects	that	provide	extensive	safety	planning	and	
advocacy	services	to	people	who	experience	inti-
mate	partner	violence.
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Rituals	are	an	important	part	of	every	culture	and	
society.	A	ritual,	or	a	series	of	actions	or	type	of	
behavior	regularly	and	invariably	followed	(Oxford,	
n.d.),	may	exist	to	fulfill	a	religious	obligation,	satisfy	
a	spiritual	or	emotional	need,	strengthen	social	
bonds,	socially	and	morally	educate,	demonstrate	
respect,	and	at	times	just	for	the	pleasure	of	the	
ritual	itself.		The	actions	may	be	completed	by	
a	group	or	individual	and	may	occur	in	a	formal	
or	informal	setting.	Attending	a	formal	religious	
service,	informally	saying	hello	while	walking	down	
the	street,	or	brushing	teeth	in	the	morning	at	the	
bathroom	sink	are	all	examples	of	rituals.

Sexual	violence,	particularly	ongoing	sexual	
abuse,	may	be	ritualized	in	many	ways.	Certain	
clothing,	times	of	day,	words,	or	other	actions	may	
accompany	acts	of	sexual	violence	or	the	response	
of	survivors,	and	rituals	may	be	a	part	of	many	kinds	
of	sexual	violence,	directed	toward	people	of	all	
backgrounds.	

Still,	some	sexual	violence	takes	place	within	a	
formalized	setting.	A	cult,	organization,	religion,	
family,	or	individual	offender	may	participate	in	
organized	rituals	which	include	sexual	violence,	
referred	to	here	as	ritualistic	abuse.	

This section contains graphic material 
and may be difficult to read.

Considerations for Advocates

This material is not presented to sensationalize ritualistic abuse. The purpose of this section 
is to give advocates a general understanding of this type of abuse and the effects it can have 
on survivors. It is important to know about the dynamics and indicators of ritualistic abuse 
to be well prepared to listen to survivors and assist in their healing.

To be effective in doing this, advocates need to face denial and fears about ritualistic abuse 
before talking with a survivor. Although most calls on this topic will be from survivors of 
childhood ritualistic abuse, advocates may speak with an individual who is currently being 
victimized.

First and foremost, advocates must believe survivors. It is important not to judge what is 
being said, nor to try to make sense of it. An advocate’s role is to believe what a survivor 
shares, no matter how extreme it may sound. Raise questions when reviewing the call with 
center staff or a supervisor, rather than questioning the circumstances of the violence or 
the credibility of the caller while on the call. As one survivor wrote, “I will continue to be a 
victim as long as other people refuse to believe what has happened to me.”

As advocates read this section and especially after talking with a survivor of ritualistic abuse, 
it is recommended to read the Self-Care subsection in the Advocacy section of the manual.

RITUALISTIC ABUSE

INTRODUCTION
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In	cases	of	ritualistic	abuse,	rituals	are	used	to	facilitate	physical,	sexual,	and	psychological	abuse,	often	
ongoing	over	a	long	period	of	time.	The	abuse	may	be	severe,	sometimes	including	torture	and	killing,	and	
may	involve	sadistic	abuse,	defined	as	deriving	pleasure	from	inflicting	pain,	suffering,	or	humiliation	on	
others	(Oxford,	n.d.).	As	with	other	types	of	sexual	violence,	ritualistic	abuse	is	intended	to	gain	dominance	
over	the	survivor.	Mind	control,	drugs,	and	intimidation	tactics	are	used	to	gain	psychological	control	over	
the	victim.	

Ritualistic	abuse	may	be	associated	with	cults	or	religious	groups,	organized	around	common	worship	of	
the	same	person,	deity,	or	values.	Advocates	may	frequently	hear	the	terms	cult	and	Satanism	when	talking	
about	offenders	of	ritualistic	abuse:	a	cult	is	defined	as	a	relatively	small	group	of	people	having	religious	
beliefs	or	practices	regarded	by	others	as	strange	or	sinister;	Satanism	is	the	worship	of	Satan,	the	Christian	
Devil,	frequently	involving	the	destruction	or	misuse	of	Christian	symbols,	such	as	the	cross	(Oxford,	n.d.).	
For	example,	survivors	of	ritualistic	abuse	may	report	that	what	they	experienced	was	part	of	a	satanic	cult,	
and	describe	satanic	rituals:	black	and	red	robes,	hoods,	altars,	pentagrams,	daggers,	candles,	human	and	
animal	sacrifice,	etc.	

Regardless	of	the	name	given	to	a	cult	or	religious	or	spiritual	group,	or	the	deity	they	are	said	to	
worship,	it	is	important	for	advocates	to	remain	focused	on	supporting	individual	callers,	and	to	refrain	
from	engaging	in	a	broader	consideration	of	whether	a	particular	cult	or	religious	or	spiritual	group	is	
ritualistically	abusive.	

PREVALENCE

Although	it	is	not	known	exactly	how	widespread	ritualistic	abuse	is,	sexual	assault	support	centers	
do	receive	calls	from	survivors	of	ritualistic	abuse.	Most	calls	are	from	people	who	are	not	currently	
experiencing	ritualistic	abuse.	This	type	of	abuse	can	happen	to	anyone,	regardless	of	race,	age,	or	gender	
identity.	
 

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates must keep in mind that cults and religious and 
spiritual groups may or may not participate in abusive rituals and 
ceremonies. It is the advocate’s role to respect and validate the 
experiences of the caller and not to provide facts or information 
that either minimize or heighten their experiences.

Considerations for Advocates

Ritualistic abuse may appear to be more traumatic than other forms of sexual violence 
and seem to amplify all that is horrific in abuse and sexual violence. Still, it is important 
for advocates to remember that one survivor’s experience cannot be weighed against 
another’s. It is not possible to judge the pain a survivor feels or how long it will take to 
recover from a traumatic experience whether it is sexual assault, sexual harassment, or 
ritualistic abuse. While appreciating the intensity of the experience of survivors of ritualistic 
abuse, it is important not to minimize the experience of others by comparison.



71

SECTION 2: TYPES OF SEXUAL VIOLENCE • RITUALISTIC ABUSE

While	public	awareness	of	difficult	topics,	such	as	sexual	and	domestic	violence,	has	increased,	the	
existence	of	ritualistic	abuse	against	children	or	adults	is	seldom	recognized.	Because	of	the	unusual	or	
extreme	practices	described	by	some	survivors,	and	the	challenge	in	our	society	of	facing	painful	topics,	
the	issue	is	ignored	or	often	disbelieved.	Acknowledging	that	ritualistic	abuse	is	real	and	a	dangerous	form	
of	violence	is	the	first	step	towards	addressing	it.	

THE DYNAMICS OF RITUALISTIC ABUSE

In	addition	to	often	being	well-organized	and	intentional,	ritualistic	abuse	involves	many	interwoven	
abusive	behaviors.	Physical,	emotional,	sexual,	and	spiritual	violence	can	all	occur	and	are	designed	to	be	
sadistically	painful	and	humiliating,	and	may	include:	

 • Torture	and	killing

 • Food	and	sleep	deprivation

 • Sexual	abuse	including	group	sex,	sex	with	animals	and	corpses

 • Witnessing	and	receiving	physical	abuse/torture

 • Being	forced	to	participate	in	the	abuse	of	others

 • Death	threats	to	self/family

 • Usage	of/forced	drug	usage

 • Usage	of/forced	ingestion	of	blood,	feces,	urine

 • Witnessing	of	and	forced	participation	in	human	adult	and	infant	sacrifice

 • Forced	cannibalism

Considerations for Advocates

Concerned others may call about a loved one whom they believe has been or is being 
ritualistically abused or is involved with a cult. Individuals may be looking for a way to 
rescue someone from this situation.

Encourage the concerned other to report any information they have to law enforcement. 
Child Protective Services and Adult Protective Services may need to be called as well. 
Reporting can be difficult for the caller and it may also be helpful to validate their fears and 
concerns. Advocates can offer to do a verbal rehearsal with the concerned other. This may 
help them to feel more comfortable when calling to make a report. Advocates can also offer 
a one-to-one meeting with center staff for support while making a report, or center staff 
could provide accompaniment if a report is made to law enforcement.

It is important to remember that advocates are mandated reporters and must follow center 
policy. Please see the Advocacy section for more information on mandated reporting.

Finally, it may be helpful for advocates to suggest that imposing a different belief system 
on somebody who has been programmed through ritualistic abuse will not result in the 
survivor being “deprogrammed.” This may instead be perceived by the survivor as additional 
programming. 
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 • “Marriage”	to	Satan	or	to	another	religious	
entity

 • Buried	alive	in	coffins/graves	and	“reborn”

 • Forced	impregnation	and	sacrifice	of	own	
child

 • Being	put	in	“the	hole”	which	may	be	filled	
with	blood,	body	parts,	snakes,	bugs,	rotten	
meat,	etc.	

Another	common	dynamic	of	ritualistic	abuse	
involves	the	use	of	mind	control,	programming,	
or	brainwashing.	In	this	case,	part	of	a	person	
may	have	been	programmed	or	trained	to	obey	
without	question,	while	other	parts	of	the	mind	
may	be	unaware	of	this	situation.	This	tactic	is	used	
to	force	people	to	participate	in	behaviors	that	
may	be	violent	or	criminal,	thus	making	survivors	
afraid	to	leave	the	group	or	come	forward.	It	is	
systematic	and	is	designed	to	bind	the	survivor	
to	the	group.	Offenders	may	set	out	to	create	
multiple	personalities	which	they	can	control,	using	
techniques	such	as	inducing	a	deep	trance;	physical	
and	psychological	torture;	extreme	pain;	sexual	
arousal;	drugs;	electroshock;	sleep,	food,	or	water	
deprivation;	temperature	extremes;	loud	noise	or	
strobe	lights;	and	induction	of	helplessness	and	
hopelessness.	

INDICATORS OF 
RITUALISTIC ABUSE

Survivors	of	ritualistic	abuse	may	have	a	resulting	
fascination	with,	or	phobia	of,	objects,	events,	or	
symbols	specific	to	ritualistic	abuse	and	not	generally	
encountered	in	other	types	of	physical	and	sexual	
violence.	Examples	of	these	symbols	include:	
crosses,	crucifixes,	pentagrams,	eyes,	“magick”	and	
“occult”	symbols,	certain	numbers,	and	certain	
colors.	Objects	provoking	fascination	or	phobia	
can	include	blood,	knives,	electricity,	coffins,	dolls,	
babies,	and	certain	animals.

In	addition,	if	advocates	hear	callers	describing	any	
of	the	following	experiences,	behaviors,	or	impacts,	
it	is	important	to	consider	the	possibility	that	they	
have	experienced	ritualistic	abuse:	

 • Repeated	harassment	or	stalking	by	family,	
friends,	or	unknown	individuals

 • Letters,	phone	calls,	messages,	or	gifts	sent	
directly	from	offenders	or	through	others

 • Sounds	outside	the	house	at	night,	such	as	
banging,	gunshots,	beeping	horns

 • Delivery	of	dead	animals,	feces,	urine,	blood,	
body	parts

 • Criminal	activity	that	may	have	a	pattern

 • Major	loss	of	time	for	the	survivor	with	
increased	terror/symptoms	

 • Unexplained	bruising	or	other	physical	injury

 • Unexplained	puncture	wounds

 • Unexplained	actual	drugged	states

 • Unexplained	cuts	or	lacerations,	blood	on	self	
or	on	possessions		 	 	 	 	
	 (Adapted	from	Woodsum,	1990)

IMPACTS OF RITUALISTIC 
ABUSE
 
Many	physical	and	emotional	impacts	that	
ritualistic	abuse	survivors	have	are	similar	to	those	
experienced	by	all	survivors.	Please	refer	to	the	
Introduction	to	Types	of	Sexual	Violence	section	
of	this	manual	to	review	these	impacts	in	detail.	
However,	because	ritualistic	abuse	is	usually	severe	
and	prolonged,	its	impacts	may	be	especially	
strong	and	persistent.	Since	some	survivors	of	
ritualistic	abuse	have	witnessed	or	“participated”	
in	the	abuse,	torture	or	death	of	another,	they	
may	see	themselves	as	the	offender.	Ritualistic	
abuse	offenders	intentionally	place	responsibility	
on	survivors,	leaving	them	with	intense	feelings	of	
shame	and	the	distorted	belief	that	they	are	“evil”	or	
as	dangerous	as	those	who	abused	them.	Some	of	
the	particular	impacts	faced	by	survivors	may	be:	

 • Fears:	Fear	that	family	will	be	killed;	
generalized	terror;	extreme	claustrophobia	
or	flashes	of	being	caged	or	kept	in	small,	
isolated	spaces;	belief	that	they	have	
committed	a	crime	and	fear	being	arrested	or	
that	they	are	evil;	fear	of	masks;	reaction	of	
terror	or	extreme	intolerance	to	the	sound	of	
crying	babies	or	children;	fear	that	members	
of	the	ritualistically	abusive	group	will	come	
to	kidnap	or	kill	them.
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 • Image	memories:	Flashes	of	
dismemberment,	mutilation,	feces,	blood,	
murder,	and/	or	animal	sacrifice;	drawing	of	
pentagrams,	stars,	other	satanic	symbols,	
fixation	on	“Satan”	or	“demons;”	obsession	
with	blood,	urine,	feces,	mutilation;	talking	
about	multiple	personalities	as	if	they	are	
actual	people,	like	they	have	interacted	with	
them	or	are	fearful	of	them;	obsession	with	
fire,	candles,	death,	the	dead,	etc.	

 • Emotions:	feeling	“crazy”	in	response	to	
memory	flashes;	feelings	of	being	possessed	
or	controlled	by	someone	or	something	else;	
compulsion	to	return	to	the	group;	urges	to	
commit	suicide	or	engage	in	self-injury.		 	
	 (Adapted	from	Woodsum,	1990)

Impacts on Children

Children	may	also	experience	additional	impacts	
which	may	be	mistaken	for	normal	developmental	
issues.	These	include	problems	going	to	the	
bathroom;	difficulty	eating	certain	foods;	fear	

of	certain	colors;	nightmares;	not	wanting	to	
be	separated	from	parents	or	from	people	they	
perceive	to	be	safe.	For	more	on	impacts	specific	
to	children,	see	the	section	on	Child	Survivors	of	
Childhood	Sexual	Abuse.	

Survivor Guilt

Survivors	of	ritualistic	abuse	may	feel	powerful	
guilt	specifically	regarding	their	participation	in	
others’	abuse	or	in	committing	other	crimes.	If	
they	have	watched	the	death	of	another	person,	or	
participated	in	causing	another	person’s	death,	they	
may	feel	an	intense	guilt	that	they	have	survived.	
This	is	sometimes	referred	to	as	survivor	guilt.	

Dissociation and Body Memories 

Dissociation	and	body	memories	may	be	common	
to	survivors	of	ritualistic	abuse,	and	are	normal	
responses	to	experiencing	sexual	violence.	For	
more	on	both	of	these	topics,	see	the	section	on	
Adult	Survivors	of	Childhood	Sexual	Abuse,	and	the	
section	on	Mental	Health	and	Substance	Use/Abuse.	

Considerations for Advocates

When callers experience survivor guilt, advocates can assist by offering that they are not 
at fault, and reminding callers that they did not voluntarily choose to be part of another 
person’s suffering or death. Advocates can assure survivors that their forced participation 
does not mean they acted willingly. Acting willingly means having a choice, while being 
coerced or forced into participating in abusive or criminal behavior is an extension of the 
power and control of the abuser. It may also be helpful to remind a survivor, if appropriate, 
that they were a child or were otherwise vulnerable at the time the abuse took place.

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates can encourage callers to pay attention to their body memories, to keep track of 
when they are most intense, and to trust that they have something to say. It may also be 
helpful to encourage callers to try to identify the feelings present during body memories, 
and assist callers to process their feelings. The feelings may be linked to memories, triggers, 
or programming, so it is important that advocates not push – just be available.
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Screen Memories

In	mind	control,	a	‘screen	memory’	is	a	memory	that	hides,	or	screens,	another	memory.	The	screen	
memory	may	be	of	a	real	event	or	may	be	placed	in	the	survivor’s	memory	by	the	programmer	through	
hypnosis,	staged	scenes	with	appropriate	costumes	and	props,	movies,	cartoons,	or	some	other	“virtual	
reality.”	The	screen	memory	is	designed	to	provoke	disbelief	and	serves	to	protect	the	offender(s).

Triggered Messages

Triggers	are	situations,	actions,	or	words	that	bring	a	memory	or	feeling	and	may	be	common	to	all	
survivors	of	sexual	violence;	a	full	description	is	found	in	the	section	on	Adult	Survivors	of	Childhood	Sexual	
Abuse.	For	survivors	of	ritualistic	abuse,	their	abuser	or	offender	may	intend	to	trigger	a	feeling	or	activate	
a	program	with	telephone	calls,	letters	or	greeting	cards,	and	symbolic	objects	sent	as	gifts.	

Breaking from Family 

If	the	survivor’s	family	members	took	part	in	the	ritualistic	abuse,	and	the	survivor	remains	in	contact	with	
them,	they	may	be	constantly	at	risk	of	being	triggered	or	programmed.	Survivors	may	feel	they	need	to	
stay	in	contact	to	ensure	the	safety	of	loved	ones,	who	may	be	targets	of	further	abuse.	This	creates	further	
isolation	for	the	survivor.	

For	safety	it	may	be	necessary	for	survivors	to	make	a	complete	break	(no	telephone	contact,	an	unlisted	
phone	number,	no	mail,	and	no	visits).	This	is	very	difficult	and	may	require	a	change	of	residence.	The	
break	may	need	to	be	done	several	times	if	someone	is	tracking	the	survivor.	Sexual	assault	support	centers	
can	help	with	this	by	arranging	temporary	shelter	or	locating	resources	in	a	new	area.	

Considerations for Advocates

Anger is discussed throughout this manual as a common emotional reaction to sexual 
violence. Advocates can assure callers that anger is acceptable and appropriate.  Indicators 
that a survivor has been triggered include physical symptoms such as pain, numbness, 
distortion of one of the senses, hyperventilation, compulsive activity, or terror.

One survivor pointed out that artwork may be a way to work through memories without 
evoking triggers. Survivors of ritualistic abuse have been programmed not to talk, but may be 
able to draw or paint.

Considerations for Advocates

A survivor of ritualistic abuse will often experience extreme fear and terror. When this 
occurs, it is important to have a calm listener to offer support and to validate all their 
feelings and reactions. One survivor wrote, “It is pretty difficult to be in a painful situation, 
reliving past experiences, etc. sometimes without even knowing where these memories 
are coming from and getting up enough courage to call a hotline, then having the person on 
the other end tell you that you are doing great. The survivor knows that he/she is not doing 
great and it can be very agitating to hear what sounds like a lie during such stress.” Telling a 
caller that they are doing great may actually trigger survivor guilt. Saying that the individual 
is doing the best they can in the moment may be a more supportive statement.
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An	alternative	to	a	complete	break	would	involve	
limited	contact	with	family	or	other	offenders	
with	clear	limits	set	by	the	survivor,	and	a	support	
system	that	would	help	to	support	and	monitor	the	
survivor’s	safety.	The	choice	is	the	survivor’s,	not	
the	advocate’s.

Anxiety around Holidays and 
Traditions

Ritualistically	abusive	individuals	or	groups	will	
often	steal,	pervert,	mock,	and	blend	the	holidays	
and	traditions	of	religions	or	faith	belief	systems.	
Many	versions	of	holiday	calendars	or	traditions	
exist	and	reflect	various	belief	systems,	and	any	
of	these	can	be	used	by	ritualistically	abusive	
individuals	or	groups.	It	is	important	to	know	that	
for	survivors	of	ritualistic	abuse,	certain	days	of	the	
year	may	act	as	triggers.	Survivors	may	become	
terrified	that	ritualistically	abusive	individuals	or	
groups	will	come	to	kidnap	or	kill	them.	Some	are	
overcome	by	flashbacks	of	the	abuse,	some	feel	
compelled	to	attempt	suicide	or	to	self-injure,	and	
others	feel	a	deep	compulsion	to	return	to	the	
individual	or	group.	

FEAR OF DISCLOSURE 

Disclosure	to	others	about	ritualistic	abuse	is	often	
very	difficult.	Survivors	often	don’t	talk	about	
the	abuse	because	of	fear	of	being	killed,	and	
guilt	about	the	acts	they	may	have	been	forced	
to	commit.	Survivors	often	do	not	understand	
that	they	had	no	choice,	and	often	feel	a	terrible	
responsibility	for	the	decisions	they	were	forced	
to	make.	Individuals	may	also	feel	that	what	they	
experienced	was	so	extreme	that	no	one	will	believe	
it	really	happened.	Some	survivors	may	also	have	

been	told	that	they	have	been	implanted	with	an	
internal	tracking	device	or	bomb	that	will	activate	
if	they	disclose.	Some	survivors	may	not	disclose	
because	they	may	have	no	memories	of	the	abuse	
until	years	after	the	abuse	occurred.	This	can	be	
because	of	dissociation,	programming,	and	other	
factors	discussed	earlier	in	this	section.	

In	the	past,	survivors	who	disclosed	risked	being	
misdiagnosed	with	mental	health	issues	such	as	
psychosis,	paranoia,	or	schizophrenia,	or	accused	
of	fabricating	the	story.	It	is	likely	that	our	societal	
resistance	to	belief	in	such	extreme	practices	
continues	today	to	some	extent.

HOW TO HELP

When	survivors	call	the	statewide	sexual	assault	
crisis	and	support	line,	they	may	not	mention	
any	connection	with	a	ritualistically	abusive	
individual,	group,	or	cult.	They	may	call	when	
having	overwhelming	reactions,	including	severe	
flashbacks,	intense	fears,	or	self-abusive	behaviors.	
Callers	may	or	may	not	know	that	their	abuse	
was	ritualistic,	or	they	may	remember	that	they	
were	abused	but	not	remember	the	ritualistic	
component.	A	first	call	to	the	sexual	assault	crisis	
and	support	line	is	often	a	test	for	the	caller	to	see	
how	someone	will	relate	to	them.		It	is	very	difficult	
for	ritualistic	abuse	survivors	to	trust	that	it	is	safe	
to	talk	to	another	person	about	their	experiences.

As	with	survivors	of	all	types	of	sexual	violence,	
advocates	must	be	available	to	listen	and	believe.	
If	advocates	sense	that	they	are	hearing	about	
ritualistic	abuse,	encourage	callers	by	telling	them	
that	it	is	okay	to	talk	about	their	experiences.	Be	
careful	to	validate	the	caller’s	feelings	and	reassure	

Considerations for Advocates

It is helpful to know that holidays and traditions may be triggering for survivors of ritualistic 
abuse; however, advocates are not expected to know about the specific holidays and 
traditions because they may be different for each caller. Learning from a caller if they are 
reacting to a holiday or tradition can be very helpful. In addition, when holidays cluster 
together, as they do in the spring and late December, survivor reactions may be especially 
strong.
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them	that	their	feelings	are	to	be	expected,	and	
that	it	can	be	difficult	or	scary	to	experience	painful	
emotions.

Advocates	can	assist	callers	by	providing	referral	
information	to	known	experts	in	ritualistic	abuse	
within	the	counseling	and	law	enforcement	
professions.	Survivors	may	need	support	or	
assistance	in	developing	a	safety	plan	that	identifies	
the	steps	to	follow	if	they	are	at	present	risk	of	
danger	from	others.	

If	a	survivor	is	requesting	accompaniment	services	
through	the	medical	or	criminal	justice	system,	
it	is	important	to	be	aware	that	they	may	need	
specialized	support,	as	some	legal	or	medical	
functions	may	seem	ritualistic	or	authoritarian,	and	
therefore	particularly	challenging	to	survivors	or	
ritualistic	abuse.	Abusive	group	members	may	have	
dressed	up	as,	or	could	actually	have	been,	doctors,	
police,	etc.	This	may	be	especially	true	in	a	medical	
setting,	as	the	uniforms,	drugs,	smells,	blood,	or	
procedures	may	serve	as	triggers.	Cries,	screams,	
and	other	noises	which	can	be	heard	in	a	hospital	
can	also	be	challenging,	especially	when	it	is	not	
readily	apparent	to	the	survivor	where	the	noises	
are	coming	from.	Please	refer	to	the	Advocacy	
section	for	information	regarding	accompaniment	
services.

SELF-CARE

Advocates	working	with	survivors	of	ritualistic	
abuse	may	be	concerned	about	their	own	personal	
safety.	Keep	in	mind	that	advocates	are	anonymous	
when	talking	with	a	caller	over	the	telephone.	It	is	
important	to	follow	center	policy	regarding	meeting	
survivors	in	person.

Advocates	who	support	survivors	of	ritualistic	abuse	
may	find	themselves	experiencing	nightmares,	
hyper-vigilance,	a	lower	tolerance	for	stress,	or	
other	effects.	Self-care	is	discussed	at	length	in	a	
subsection	of	the	Advocacy	section	of	this	manual.	
The	following	are	additional	self-care	techniques	
which	may	be	helpful	to	advocates	who	have	
worked	with	ritualistic	abuse	survivors:

 • Focus	on	the	survivor’s	feelings	and	needs	
rather	than	the	details	of	their	experience.	
An	advocate	can	also	use	their	personal	
belief	system	to	assist	with	feelings	that	may	
arise	from	hearing	about	ritualistic	abuse.

 • Visualize	physical	boundaries	and	do	things	
that	create	a	feeling	of	safety;	this	helps	
resist	the	feeling	of	being	invaded	by	the	
horrific	abuse	described	on	the	call.	Speak	
with	a	supervisor	to	process	feelings.

 • Focus	on	the	strengths	the	survivor	has	
despite	experiencing	ritualistic	abuse.

 • Engage	in	physical	activity	to	release	energy.
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Considerations for Advocates

Maine law includes mandates requiring a number of professionals, 
including advocates, to report suspected abuse, neglect, or 
exploitation of children or incapacitated/dependent adults to the 
Maine Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) and the 
local district attorney’s office. See the Advocacy section for detailed 
information about mandated reporting.

INSTITUTIONAL AND 
PROFESSIONAL ABUSE

INTRODUCTION

Institutional	abuse	occurs	in	an	institutional	setting,	where	clients	live	or	receive	services.	“Most	states	legally	
define	an	institution	as	a	facility,	either	publicly	or	privately	funded”	(Resource	4	the	People,	n.d.).	Examples	
include	but	are	not	limited	to,	schools,	hospitals,	religious	organizations,	childcare	facilities,	group	homes,	military	
bases,	prisons	and	other	detention	centers,	nursing	homes,	and	board-and-care	facilities.	Some	institutions	are	
discussed	in	more	detail	in	this	section.

An	important	dynamic	of	institutional	abuse	is	the	relationship	between	the	survivor	and	the	offender.	Offenders	
of	institutional	abuse	generally	have	legal	access	to	the	survivor,	by	nature	of	the	survivor’s	involvement	in	the	
institution.	In	many	cases,	the	survivor	and	offender	know	each	other,	and	the	offender	may	be	in	a	position	of	
power	over	the	survivor	(Resource	4	the	People,	n.d.).

Institutional	sexual	abuse	occurs	when	the	offender	takes	a	form	of	unjustified	action	toward	the	[survivor].	
If	the	action	brings	about	harm	or	the	potential	of	harm,	then	it	can	be	defined	as	institutional	abuse.	If	the	
action	is	of	a	sexual	nature	then	the	action	[is]	further	defined	as	institutional	sexual	abuse	(Resource	4	the	
People,	n.d.).		

Professional	abuse	occurs	when	a	professional	uses	physical	force	and/or	coercive	power	toward	a	client.	
Professionals	who	engage	in	abusive	behaviors	may	use	a	client’s	emotional	or	physical	dependence	to	manipulate	
the	client	into	a	sexual	relationship.	It	is	also	considered	abuse	when	an	institution	or	a	professional	at	an	
institution	knowingly	ignores	sexual	violence,	fails	to	take	appropriate	measures	when	sexual	violence	is	reported,	
or	tries	to	cover	up	incidents	of	sexual	violence.

The	survivor	of	institutional	or	professional	abuse	may	be	a	person	with	a	disability,	and	thus	be	at	higher	risk	for	
sexual	violence.	For	more	information,	please	refer	to	the	Survivors	with	Disabilities	section	of	this	manual.	Other	
survivors	may	be	older	adults	and	dependent	on	the	offender	or	institution	for	care.	For	more	information	about	
older	adults	who	experience	sexual	violence,	please	see	the	Older	Adults	section	of	this	manual.

IMPACTS

Institutions	and	professionals	provide	expertise	in	specific	areas	and	because	of	this,	a	certain	amount	of	trust	and	
power	is	afforded	them.	Parents	and	guardians	may	see	institutions	and	professionals	as	an	extension	of	family	
resources	to	provide	guidance,	training,	socialization,	and	skill	building.	
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Likewise,	family	and	friends	may	have	expectations	
that	loved	ones	placed	in	group	homes,	hospitals,	or	
detention	facilities	are	in	a	safe	environment	where	
they	can	receive	specialized	assistance	and	support.			

When	institutional	and/or	professional	abuse	occurs,	
it	is	a	physical	violation,	and	as	with	all	forms	of	
sexual	violence,	is	a	violation	of	trust,	an	emotional	
violation,	and	may	be	a	spiritual	violation.	For	
information	about	the	general	impacts	of	sexual	
violence,	refer	to	the	Introduction	to	Types	of	Sexual	
Violence	section	of	this	manual.

REASONS PEOPLE 
MIGHT NOT DISCLOSE 
INSTITUTIONAL OR 
PROFESSIONAL ABUSE

A	survivor	of	institutional	or	professional	abuse	may	
not	disclose	for	a	variety	of	reasons.		The	survivor	
may	be:

 • Unable	to	verbalize	what	happened.

 • Afraid	of	what	will	happen	to	them	if	they	
report.

 • Unsure	that	anyone	will	believe	them,	
especially	if	the	offender	is	a	caregiver,	
therapist,	doctor,	teacher,	or	clergy	person.

 • Unclear	that	what	happened	to	them	was	
assault/abuse.

 • Confused,	feeling	like	they	participated	
willingly.

 • Unwilling	to	report	since	a	previous	report	
resulted	in	no	accountability.

 • Too	embarrassed	or	ashamed	to	disclose	
details	of	the	abuse.

 • Dependent	on	the	offender	for	a	variety	of	
reasons.

 • Worried	and/or	scared	about	what	will	
happen	to	the	offender	(going	to	jail,	etc.).

No	institution	is	immune	from	the	potential	of	
sexual	violence	occurring	within	its	organization.	
Sexual	violence	within	institutions	includes,	but	
is	not	limited	to,	sexual	harassment,	molestation,	
sexual	assault,	overt	sexual	exploitation,	restraints,	

invasion	of	privacy,	lack	of	privacy,	humiliation,	and/
or	voyeurism.	A	survivor	may	be	engaged	through	
force,	bribery,	threats,	seduction,	or	pressure,	
or	may	not	be	aware	of	the	abuse	(as	in	cases	of	
voyeurism,	where	the	offender’s	acts	are	not	known	
to	the	survivor).	The	offender	may	be	a	caregiver,	
teacher,	clergy	person,	healthcare	provider,	peer,	
employee,	visitor,	or	resident	of	a	facility.		

A	published	discussion	of	best	practices	addressing	
sexual	violence	within	institutions	appears	in	its	
entirety	as	the	Additional	Material	at	the	end	of	this	
section.

RELIGIOUS AND SPIRITUAL 
ABUSE

“My abuser was a master of deceit and 
manipulation. He knew that his role as a [religious 
leader] granted him instant trust by adults -- my 
parents included. He knew I would not question his 
authority at 12 years old, especially as a student 
taught in [religious] schools since kindergarten” 
(Furnish,	2002).

Introduction

Sexual	violence,	including	sexual	abuse,	by	those	
with	influence	and/or	power	in	a	faith	community,	is	
a	painful	and	confusing	experience.	Offenders	may	
include	priests,	pastors,	as	well	as	other	members	
of	a	religious	or	spiritual	community.	The	feelings	of	
hurt	and	betrayal	are	often	aggravated	by	the	misuse	
of	faith	teachings,	which	offenders	may	use	to	justify	
the	sexual	violence	and/or	abuse.	

When	people	consider	religious	and	spiritual	
abuse,	they	may	first	think	of	abuses	within	the	
Catholic	Church.	Between	1950	and	2002,	Roman	
Catholic	priests	sexually	abused	approximately	
10,677	children	(John	Jay	College	of	Criminal	Justice	
(JJCCJ),	2004).	Many	consider	these	numbers	to	
be	highly	underestimated	due	to	the	fact	that	they	
were	collected	through	self-reporting	by	American	
bishops.

This	comprehensive	review,	commissioned	by	the	
United	States	Conference	of	Catholic	Bishops,	titled	
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The Nature and Scope of The Problem of Sexual 
Abuse of Minors by Priests and Deacons in the 
United States	was	completed	and	released	in	2004,	
with	a	supplemental	report	released	in	2006.	The	
review	concluded	that	Catholic	abuse	allegations	
were	widespread	and	that	a	majority	of	dioceses	
in	the	nation	were	impacted.	Allegations	of	priest	
abuse	from	1950-2002	indicated	the	following:

• A	total	of	10,667	individuals	made	
allegations	of	childhood	sexual	abuse	by	
priests.	Of	those	individuals,	17.2%	of	them	
had	siblings	who	also	alleged	abuse.

• In	38.4%	of	cases,	the	abuse	occurred	during	
a	single	year.	In	21.8%	of	cases,	the	abuse	
lasted	for	more	than	a	year,	but	less	than	
two.	About	28%	of	cases	lasted	for	two	to	
four	years;	and	10.8%	of	cases	lasted	for	five	
to	nine	years.	Less	than	1%	lasted	for	more	
than	ten	years.	

• Dioceses	reported	that	allegations	that	
were	not	withdrawn	or	known	to	be	false	
had	been	made	against	4,392	priests	and	
deacons	from	1950-2002.

• Religious	communities	reported	that	
allegations	had	been	made	against	647	of	
their	members	from	1950-2002.

• Overall,	4%	of	all	priests	active	from	1950-
2002	were	accused.	 	 	 	 	
	 	 (JJCCJ,	2004)

Following	widespread	disclosures	of	sexual	abuse	
within	the	Catholic	Church,	a	model	was	put	forth	
by	the	State	of	Maine	Best	Practices	Team	to	
address	a	variety	of	types	of	institutional	abuse.	This	
model	appears	in	the	Additional	Materials	at	the	
end	of	this	section.

Although	more	attention	has	been	given	by	the	
media	to	the	abuses	within	the	Catholic	Church	
than	other	church	sexual	abuse	cases,	advocates	
must	keep	in	mind	that	sexual	violence	can	happen	
in	any	faith	setting	and	is	not	unique	to	any	specific	
religion	or	spiritual	practice.	 
 
Another	form	of	abuse	occurs	when	the	religious	
or	spiritual	community	fails	to	offer	supportive	

responses	when	a	member	of	their	community	
discloses	experiencing	sexual	violence.	The	offender	
may	or	may	not	be	a	member	of	the	religious	or	
spiritual	community.	Individuals	who	face	this	
unsupportive	response	from	their	faith	community	
may	identify	themselves	as	a	survivor	of	“sanctuary	
trauma.”		“Sanctuary	trauma	occurs	when	a	
[survivor]	of	a	‘psychologically	traumatic	experience’	
seeks	safety	in	what	is	believed	to	be	a	‘supportive	
and	protective’	environment,	only	to	encounter	
circumstances	that	emphasize	guilt,	encourage	
repression,	and	prevent	[healing]”	(Gerdes,	Beck,	
&	Miller,	2002).	The	survivor	may	experience	a	
secondary	trauma	that	may	prolong	and	intensify	
the	effects	of	the	initial	trauma.	Survivors	may	
also	be	reluctant	and	discouraged	from	seeking	
additional	assistance,	which	may	prevent	them	from	
moving	forward	in	their	healing	(Gerdes,	Beck,	&	
Miller,	2002).

Impacts

Survivors	of	religious	and	spiritual	abuse	may	
experience	any	of	the	impacts	discussed	in	the	
Introduction	to	Types	of	Sexual	Violence	section	
of	this	manual.	In	addition,	because	religion	
and	spirituality	may	be	personal	and	important,	
a	survivor	who	experiences	sexual	violence	
within	their	religious	or	spiritual	community	may	
experience	unique	and	weighty	impacts.		

The	shroud	of	silence	that	characteristically	
drapes	over	this	traumatic	experience	is	a	
complex	weave,	but	a	central	thread	is	the	
tendency	of	[survivors]	to	blame	themselves.	
[Survivors]	often	bear	the	stigma	of	shame,	
and	they	fear	being	rebuked	and	discredited	
if	they	dare	to	criticize	[clergy]	for	ungodly	
acts.	(Scannell,	2004).		

In	addition	to	impacts	experienced	by	many	
survivors	of	sexual	violence,	survivors	of	religious	
or	spiritual	abuse	may	also	lose	or	feel	forced	to	
abandon	their	religious	or	spiritual	community,	
including	peers,	spiritual	mentors,	and	their	
place	of	worship.	For	survivors	who	have	a	strong	
identification	with	their	religious	or	spiritual	
community,	this	can	be	a	significant	and	possibly	
devastating	loss.
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Healing from Religious and 

Spiritual Abuse

Healing	from	abuse	by	a	religious	or	spiritual	leader	
or	member	takes	a	unique	form	and	depends	on	
a	variety	of	factors	such	as	religious	or	spiritual	
beliefs,	how	disclosure	of	the	abuse(s)	was	handled	
(if	a	disclosure	was	made),	and	whether	a	person	
chooses	to	include	religion	or	spirituality	in	their	
healing.		“Spiritual	healing	means	finding	meaning	
and	peace	in	[one’s]	life	once	again.	It	may	mean	
finding	new	definitions	and	a	new	understanding	of	
[one’s]	system	of	beliefs”	(Texas	Association	Against	
Sexual	Assault,	n.d.).

Although	religion	and	spirituality	can	be	a	powerful	
support	system	for	some,	not	all	survivors	will	
find	it	helpful	to	continue	with,	or	resume,	their	
religious	or	spiritual	practices.	It	may	be	negative	
and	retraumatizing	for	some	survivors.	Disclosure	
within	a	religious	or	spiritual	setting	also	may	not	be	

a	safe	option	for	a	survivor	or	a	family.	If	disclosure	
was	previously	attempted,	advocates	cannot	
assume	that	because	a	survivor	went	to	a	religious	
or	spiritual	setting	to	disclose	sexual	violence	that	
they	were	believed	and	treated	with	respect	and	
support.		“Because	the	disclosure	of	past	sexual	
abuse	might	be	seen	as	threatening	the	legitimacy	
of	authority	figures	or	the	church	itself,	survivors	
are	often	retraumatized	when	they	seek	religious	
sanctuary”	(Gerdes,	Beck,	&	Miller,	2002).

Organized	groups	such	as	The	Voice	of	the	Faithful	
and	The	Survivors	Network	of	Those	Abused	
by	Priests	(SNAP)	exist	to	provide	support	and	
assistance	to	survivors	of	religious	or	spiritual	
abuse.	These	and	other	resources	specific	to	a	
particular	area	may	be	helpful	for	advocates	to	
provide	to	survivors	and	families	so	that	they	can	
best	decide	who	they	want	to	include	in	their	
network	of	support.

Considerations for Advocates

Callers may identify as being part of a faith or spiritual community, 
or as having no particular faith beliefs. It is important for advocates 
to temporarily set aside their own beliefs in order to support callers.

Survivors may feel that God or their personal higher power 
has betrayed them. It is important that advocates not involve 
themselves in conversations about “How God (or another higher 
power) could let this happen.” Advocates do not have the answer to 
this question, but may assist the caller in exploring their feelings and 
personal answers.  

If it seems appropriate, advocates may point out to survivors that 
sexual violence committed by a faith leader is committed by that 
person, and possibly the faith institution (if the allegations have 
been ignored or minimized), and not the higher power at the center 
of the faith. However, advocates must keep in mind that if a survivor 
feels they were abused by their higher power, the advocate’s role is 
to respect that feeling and avoid challenging survivors about who 
committed the sexual violence. 

For some survivors, when used properly, religious and spiritual 
teachings can be a source of healing (Faith Trust Institute, n.d).
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ABUSE WITHIN A PRISON, 
JAIL, OR DETENTION 
FACILITY 

“No one cares what happens to a prisoner.  Everyone 
has the attitude that prisoners complain too much 
and have unreal expectations in wanting to live as 
a human being that we somehow deserve all that 
happens to us.  I know this attitude well because 
I used to have this view before my incarceration” 
(Scarce,	1997).

Introduction

In	prisons,	jails,	and	other	detention	facilities	
in	the	United	States	and	around	the	world,	
countless	incarcerated	individuals	are	subjected	
to	acts	of	sexual	violence.	Research	indicates	that	
approximately	“Twenty	percent	of	inmates	in	men’s	
prisons	are	sexually	abused	at	some	point	during	
their	incarceration.	The	rate	for	women’s	facilities	
varies	dramatically	from	one	prison	to	another,	with	
one	in	four	inmates	being	victimized	at	the	worst	
institutions”	(Just	Detention	International	[JDI],	
2009).	Approximately	80,000	inmates	experienced	
sexual	abuse	between	2011	and	2012	(Beck,	2013).	
As	with	many	reports	of	prevalence	of	sexual	
violence,	it	is	believed	that	these	numbers	are	
greatly	underestimated.

The	Prison	Rape	Elimination	Act	(PREA)	passed	in	
2003	is	the	first	federal	legislation	to	address	sexual	
violence	in	detention	facilities.	The	requirements	
of	PREA	“apply	to	all	detention	facilities,	including	
federal	and	state	prisons,	jails,	police	lock-ups,	
private	facilities,	and	immigration	detention	
centers”	(JDI,	2009a).	These	requirements	include	
facilities	to	adopt	a	zero-tolerance	policy	for	sexual	
violence	and	for	facilities	to	comply	with	the	
national	standards	developed	as	part	of	the	federal	
legislation.	The	final	Department	of	Justice	PREA	
Standards	went	into	effect	on	August	20,	2012.

Sexual	violence	in	detention	facilities	can	be	
perpetrated	by	other	inmates	as	well	as	by	facility	
staff.	While	an	individual	is	incarcerated,	any	sexual	
contact	between	a	prisoner	and	an	officer	or	staff	
person	is	illegal,	even	if	the	prisoner	has	given	
consent.	Sexual	violence	in	detention	facilities	

violates	an	individual’s	Constitutional	rights	under	
the	8th	Amendment	and	is	considered	torture	by	
international	human	rights	law	(Mariner,	2001).

Vulnerable Populations in 

Detention Facilities  

Anyone	in	a	detention	facility	is	vulnerable	to	
sexual	violence.	However,	the	most	vulnerable	and	
marginalized	members	of	society	are	often	the	most	
vulnerable	inside	detention	facilities.	“In	particular,	
inmates	who	are	gay,	transgender,	young,	mentally	
ill,	or	incarcerated	for	the	first	time	and	for	non-
violent	offenses	tend	to	be	victimized”	(JDI,	2009).			

A	California	study	involving	multiple	correctional	
facilities	found	that	inmates	who	identify	as	gay,	
lesbian,	bisexual,	queer,	or	transgender	experience	
sexual	violence	by	other	inmates	at	a	rate	15	times	
higher	than	the	overall	inmate	population	(JDI,	
2009b).

Youth	are	believed	to	be	at	a	particularly	high	risk	
of	experiencing	sexual	violence	in	both	juvenile	
detention	facilities	and	in	adult	facilities.	At	any	
given	time	more	than	“100,000	juveniles	under	
the	age	of	21	are	incarcerated	in	the	United	
States,	with	more	than	10,000	detainees	under	
the	age	of	18	held	in	adult	prisons	and	jails”	(JDI,	
2009c).	As	with	other	forms	of	detention	sexual	
violence,	youth	detention	abuse	statistics	are	highly	
underreported.	According	to	the	Bureau	of	Justice	
Statistics,		approximately	9.5%	of	youth	in	state	
juvenile	facilities	reported	experiencing	one	or	more	
incidents	of	sexual	victimization	in	the	previous	12	
months	(Beck,	2013a).

Male	survivors	of	detention	sexual	violence	are	
often	young,	nonviolent,	first-time	offenders	who	
may	be	small,	shy,	gay,	or	perceived	as	gay.	Male	
prisoners	may	comply	with	sexual	acts	to	avoid	
being	beaten	or	to	avoid	other	acts	of	violence,	
manipulation,	and	control.	In	prison	settings,	the	
majority	of	both	survivors	and	offenders	tend	to	
self-identify	as	heterosexual.	However,	individuals	
may	enter	a	“protective	pairing”	relationship	
with	other	inmates	to	stay	safer.	This	does	not	
necessarily	mean	that	either	party	identifies	as	gay,	
lesbian,	bisexual,	or	another	sexual	orientation	or	
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gender	identity.		These	pairings	are	generally	formed	to	create	safety	
from	greater	dangers,	such	as	gang	rape	or	being	sexually	assaulted	by	
another	inmate	(Mariner,	2001). 

As	with	males,	females	in	detention	facilities	are	vulnerable	to	sexual	
violence	by	other	prisoners	and	by	facility	staff	(male	and	female)	who	
watch	over	them	as	they	shower,	dress,	or	use	the	facilities.	Some	
guards	regularly	degrade	and	harass	female	prisoners,	and	have	been	
known	to	abuse	their	authority	by	exchanging	goods	and	privileges	for	
sex	(Amnesty	International,	2005).		

Impacts

Prison	and	detention	facility	sexual	violence	has	immediate	and	
long-term	impacts	on	individuals	and	communities.	When	survivors	
are	released	into	society,	they	may	bring	with	them	learned	violent	
behavior,	emotional	scars,	and	feelings	of	rage	and	helplessness.	As	
a	result,	they	may	turn	to	drugs	and/or	alcohol,	they	may	re-offend	
with	increased	violence	and	be	re-incarcerated,	or	they	may	need	
mental	health	and	medical	services.	The	risk	of	suicide	increases	
greatly	for	those	who	experience	sexual	violence	while	in	prison,	
when	compared	to	the	general	population	of	survivors	of	sexual	
violence	(JDI,	2009d).	In	addition,	due	to	the	high	rates	of	infection	
from	sexual	violence	in	prison,	especially	with	regard	to	HIV/AIDS	and	
hepatitis,	survivors	may	need	treatment	for	these	and	other	sexually	
transmitted	infections	(JDI,	2009d).	

SEXUAL VIOLENCE IN THE UNITED 
STATES MILITARY

The	United	States	Armed	Forces,	with	more	than	2	million	civilian	
and	military	employees,	is	one	of	the	largest	government	institutions.	
There	are	also	approximately	24.5	million	U.S.	Armed	Forces	veterans	
and	thousands	of	students	currently	attending	military	academies	
across	the	country	(U.S.	Census	Bureau,	2010).	

The	most	recent	available	data	estimates	that	26,000	people	in	the	
military	were	sexually	assaulted	during	the	2012	fiscal	year,	which	is	
up	from	19,000	during	the	same	period	the	year	before	(Department	
of	Defense	[DOD],	2013).	Actual	rates	of	sexual	violence	in	the	military	
and	at	military	academies	are	still	difficult	to	determine.	

Some	specific	barriers	to	reporting	for	survivors	in	the	military	
include:

 • Fear	of	repercussions	by	the	survivor’s	chain	of	command

 • Fear	of	demotion	in	the	ranks	of	service

 • The	closed	nature	of	the	U.S.	Armed	Forces	

Considerations 
for Advocates

When speaking with a 
survivor of detention 

facility sexual violence 
who is currently 

incarcerated, it may 
be possible for a staff 

advocate to provide 
one-on-one support in 

the detention facility. 
It is important for 

advocates to know 
services available at 

the specific center, 
as individual center 

policy varies.
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—	 Military	base	or	installation	may	be	in	a	confined	environment

—	 Work	conditions	may	bring	survivor	into	frequent	contact	with	the	offender

 • Although	the	military’s	“Don’t	Ask,	Don’t	Tell”	policy	regarding	sexual	identity	and	same	gender	
relationships	was	repealed	in	2010,	the	policy	created	previous	barriers	to	reporting,	and	
homophobic	issues	still	maintain	similar	barriers.	

 • Fear	of	further	harm	by	the	offender

—	 Sometimes	offender	holds	a	higher	rank

—	 Damage	to	status	if	offender	is	of	lower	rank

 • The	lack	of	a	reliable	system	for	reporting	such	crimes

In	response	to	the	lack	of	a	reliable	reporting	system,	in	June	2005,	in	accordance	with	the	DOD	Policy	
on	Prevention	and	Response	to	Sexual	Assault	released	earlier	that	same	year	(DOD,	2005),	reporting	
avenues	were	expanded	to	allow	survivors	in	the	military	the	opportunity	for	a	“restricted”,	or	confidential,	
reporting	option.	The	survivor’s	chain	of	command	may	be	notified	that	one	of	their	subordinates	was	
sexually	assaulted,	but	will	not	be	given	any	identifying	information.	Military	criminal	investigation	
organizations	will	not	be	notified.	The	survivor	will	be	able	to	access	confidential	services	available	on	the	
base	or	installation,	such	as	services	from	sexual	assault	program	staff,	healthcare	providers,	and	chaplains.	
The	other	reporting	option	is	an	unrestricted	report.	Unrestricted	reports	activate	an	investigation	of	the	
report.	The	command	chain	is	notified,	as	well	as	military	criminal	investigation	organizations,	and	support	
avenues	continue	to	be	available	(DOD,	2006).

For	survivors	who	are	currently	active	in	the	military,	services	are	available	at	their	base	or	installation.	

Considerations for Advocates

Despite the repeal of “Don’t Ask, Don’t Tell,” it is still important 
for advocates to consider the policy and how same sex sexual 
interactions were, and may still continue to be, treated. Based on 
this policy, if a male sexually assaulted a male in the military, the 
likelihood of his coming forward was small. It is important that 
advocates remember possible risks survivors might have taken when 
previously reporting sexual violence to military personnel. 

In 2000, the Inspector General’s report on the military environment 
with respect to the former same-sex conduct policy found that, 
“offensive comments about homosexuals were commonplace and 
the majority believed that they were, these offensive comments, 
were tolerated to some extent within the military. The report also 
found that a substantial number of people, close to 40 percent, felt 
that they had witnessed or been a target of harassment for perceived 
homosexuality. Overwhelmingly, the harassment was verbal or there 
was a disturbing amount of graffiti or gestures and in some cases 
even reported violence as part of the harassment”  (Bacon, 2000).
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All	U.S.	Armed	Forces	branches	have	a	Sexual	Assault	Response	Coordinator	position	and	trained	sexual	
assault	advocates.	Some	bases	or	installations	have	medical	services	and	conduct	forensic	examinations,	
while	others	require	that	survivors	seek	medical	attention	and	forensic	evidence	collection	at	the	local	
civilian	medical	facility.		

This	improved	and	coordinated	effort	has	helped	to	increase	the	number	of	sexual	assault	reports	made,	
and	to	more	effectively	address	the	issues	of	sexual	violence	in	the	military.	Most	importantly,	it	has	given	
survivors	in	the	military	the	option	of	making	a	confidential	report	while	still	qualifying	for	confidential	and	
supportive	services	within	their	military	base	or	installation.	The	implementation	of	these	reporting	options	
does	not	eliminate	many	of	the	reasons	it	may	be	difficult	to	report.	Survivors	may	ultimately	choose	not	
to	report	the	assault.	If	survivors	decide	it	is	in	their	best	interest	to	make	a	report,	their	reporting	location	
will	depend	on	the	situation	surrounding	the	assault.	The	following	will	assist	the	advocate	in	providing	the	
caller	with	accurate	reporting	location	information:

In	the	United	States	Department	of	Veterans	Affairs	Military	Sexual	Trauma	Program,	men	and	women	
are	encouraged	to	see	a	healthcare	professional	and	a	clinician.	Counseling	is	encouraged,	regardless	of	
when	the	assault	happened	or	whether	or	not	it	was	reported.	Veterans	Affairs	(VA)	medical	facilities	are	
highlighted	as	a	resource	for	survivors	(United	States	Department	of	Veterans	Affairs,	2007).

Support	for	survivors	in	the	military	is	similar	to	the	support	an	advocate	would	provide	to	any	survivor.	It	
will	be	helpful	to	acknowledge	their	current	situation,	be	open	to	hearing	about	their	situation	and	their	
knowledge	of	options	available	to	them,	while	also	demonstrating	an	awareness	of	the	Department	of	

SITUATION REPORTING LOCATION OPTIONS

Military	member	assaulted	by	another	military	
member	or	civilian	employee	of	the	military

Military	member	assaulted	by	someone	who	is	
not	an	employee	of	the	military

Non-military	member	assaulted	by	a	military	
member	or	civilian	employee	of	the	military

Military	officials	and
Local	Law	Enforcement

Local	Law	Enforcement

Military	officials	and
Local	Law	Enforcement

Considerations for Advocates

Making a report within the U.S. Armed Forces does not take 
away the survivor’s right to report the sexual assault to local law 
enforcement. In the U.S. Armed Forces, there is no such thing 
as “double jeopardy” for accused offenders. The crime can be 
reported and offenders can be held accountable for their actions 
in both realms. It is important to note that if a survivor bypasses 
the reporting avenues in the military and reports directly to local 
law enforcement, the local law enforcement department may 
contact officials at the military base or installation.



85

SECTION 2: TYPES OF SEXUAL VIOLENCE • INSTITUTIONAL ABUSE

Defense	Sexual	Assault	Prevention	and	Response	
Policy.	(Centers	may	choose	to	include	this	policy	as	
supplemental	material	to	this	section.)		

ADDITIONAL MATERIALS:  
MAINE BEST PRACTICE 
TEAM’S MODEL FOR 
RESPONDING TO 
INSTITUTIONAL ABUSE 

[Note	to	readers:	This	document	is	printed	as	it	was	
originally	released	and	utilizes	“victim/survivor”	
to	refer	to	people	who	have	experienced	sexual	
violence.	This	differs	from	the	rest	of	the	manual,	
which	generally	uses	the	term	“survivor,”	as	
discussed	in	the	manual	Introduction.]

Introductory Letter

Dear	Victims/Survivors,	Family	Members,	Institution	
Personnel,	and	Concerned	Citizens,	

A Model for Responding to Sexual Abuse within 
Institutions	has	been	developed	by	a	caring	and	
committed	group	of	experienced	professionals	who	
have	the	deepest	respect	and	regard,	not	only	for	
the	many	victims/survivors	and	their	families,	but	
also	for	all	the	Institutions	that	are	struggling	to	find	
a	meaningful	response	to	sexual	abuse	disclosures.	
We	see	these	Institutions	–	religious	organizations,	
scouts,	schools,	childcare	facilities,	and	camps	–	as	
cornerstones	of	our	society,	places	where	families	
can	entrust	their	children	to	others	for	guidance,	
instruction,	and/or	care.	So	while	our	interest	
clearly	is	grounded	in	meeting	the	needs	of	victims/
survivors,	we	also	care	deeply	about	meeting	the	
needs	of	Institutions.	Just	as	society	needs	strong,	
empowered	victims/survivors	and	families,	so	it	

needs	strong,	empowered,	trustworthy	Institutions.

In	the	past,	society	all	too	often	turned	a	blind	eye	
to	many	forms	of	abuse.	Fear,	secrecy,	and	silence	
were	common	responses	to	child	sexual	abuse.	
Within	the	silence	grew	a	great	uncertainty	–	a	
void	of	information	–	about	how	best	to	respond	
to	sexual	abuse	disclosures.	And,	within	this	
void,	many	Institutions	responded	to	reports	of	
child	sexual	abuse	as	many	families	had:	trying	to	
handle	it	internally	rather	than	involving	external	
authorities.	These	efforts	have	ultimately	frustrated	
and	hurt	victims/survivors	and	their	families	as	well	
as	the	Institutions	themselves.	

It	is	time	to	break	the	silence	and	begin	a	new	way	
of	responding	to	allegations	of	sexual	abuse	within	
Institutions	so	that	children	are	safe,	families	feel	
secure,	and	Institutions	retain	their	credibility.	
Society	cannot	afford	to	lose	the	valuable	resource	
of	its	strong	Institutions.	

We	recognize	that	each	story	and	each	journey	
is	unique	and	that	the	road	traveled	will	vary	
widely	from	person	to	person,	from	Institution	to	
Institution.	We	recognize	the	trauma	sexual	abuse	
causes	and	the	courageous	efforts	of	victims/
survivors	and	their	families	to	educate	all	of	us.	
We	also	recognize	the	courageous	efforts	of	those	
Institutions	that	are	rising	to	meet	the	many	
challenges	they	face:	self-examination,	protocol	
development,	prevention,	and	renewed	efforts	to	
repair	harm	resulting	from	any	past	inappropriate	
and/or	deficient	responses	to	sexual	abuse	
disclosures	by	children	and	adults.	For	Institutions	
to	survive	and	thrive	and	for	children	and	families	to	
grow,	there	must	be	the	sense	that	Institutions	are	
safe,	protective,	and	responsive	to	child	and	adult	

Considerations for Advocates

Any survivor, currently active in the military, studying at a military academy, retired 
military, and/or a dependent of a military member may access community based 
advocacy services without the knowledge of the military. Civilian laws, not military law, 
guide a civilian advocate’s conduct.
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reports	of	maltreatment.	

This	model	is	in	no	way	intended	to	answer	all	
questions,	but	it	will	provide	Institutions,	as	well	
as	victims/survivors	and	others,	with	some	of	
the	support	and	information	needed	to	respond	
to	sexual	abuse	in	these	settings	and	to	navigate	
through	the	maze	of	information	and	resources	
available.	It	is	our	hope	that	this	model	will	lead	
everyone	involved	on	an	easier	path	to	healing,	
recovery,	and	restoration	of	the	strength	of	the	
Institution.

Respectfully,
The	Best Practice Team

Introduction

In	January	2002,	the	magnitude	of	clergy	sexual	
abuse	within	the	Catholic	Church	prompted	church	
officials	in	Maine	to	develop	a	means	of	responding	
to	sexual	abuse	victims/survivors	and	to	educate	
those	within	the	Institution	about	sexual	abuse.	This	
response	included	the	development	of	an	office	
within	the	Portland	Diocese	called	“Healing	and	
Assistance	Ministry”	and	an	educational	program	
called	“Protecting	God’s	Children.”	In	addition,	
organizations	outside	the	church	developed	
separate	responses.	The	Survivors	Network	for	
those	Abused	by	Priests	(SNAP)	organized	multiple	
“listening	sessions”	for	victims/survivors	to	speak	
directly	to	church	officials	about	their	abuse.	
Agencies	such	as	the	Sexual	Assault	Response	
Centers	and	other	programs	and	individuals	who	
treat	trauma	offered	various	avenues	of	support.	
Additionally,	a	grassroots	group	of	lay	Catholics,	
called	Voice	of	the	Faithful,	established	a	chapter	
in	Maine	with	three	primary	goals:	to	support	
those	who	have	been	abused,	to	support	priests	of	
integrity,	and	to	shape	structural	change	within	the	
Church.
 
While	these	responses	were	good	first	steps,	gaps	
in	the	system	continued	to	emerge	and	concerns	
were	expressed.	The	Maine	Chapter	of	Voice	of	the	
Faithful	(VOTF)	approached	various	professionals,	
agencies,	individuals,	victims/survivors,	and	family	
members	with	experience	and	understanding	of	
sexual	abuse.	They	requested	that	these	individuals	

assemble	to	develop	a	model	for	responding	to	
allegations	within	the	church	system	in	Maine	and	
that	this	model	be	based	on	current	best	practices	
in	the	fields	of	sexual	abuse,	social	work,	and	
advocacy.	By	February	2003,	this	independent	
volunteer	group	was	formed	and	began	meeting	
on	a	monthly	basis	in	Portland,	Maine.	We	called	
ourselves	the	Best Practice Team.	While	the	idea	for	
this	group	came	from	some	members	of	VOTF,	the	
Best Practice Team	is	an	independent	entity	and	the	
response	model	we	developed	is	an	independently	
created	document.

As	we	started	to	explore	how	we	might	begin	
to	develop	a	response	model,	our	discussions	
inevitability	led	to	the	magnitude	of	this	task	and	
to	the	reality	that	child	sexual	abuse	had	occurred	
in	several	Institutions	and	organizations	in	Maine	
in	addition	to	the	Roman	Catholic	Church.	We	
discussed	how	sexual	abuse	allegations	had	been	
responded	to	at	Baxter	School	for	the	Deaf,	in	Boy	
Scouts	of	America,	in	public	and	private	schools,	
and	in	churches	of	other	religious	denominations.	
We	came	to	realize	that	we	had	the	opportunity	and	
the	responsibility	as	professionals	and	advocates	
to	recommend	not	only	how	the	Roman	Catholic	
Church	should	respond	to	sexual	abuse	within	
that	Institution,	but	also	how	other	Institutions	
should	respond	as	well.	We	began	calling	such	
abuse	Institutional Sexual Abuse.	We	believed	that	
by	expanding	our	vision	of	the	task	at	hand,	we	
could	have	a	greater	impact	on	children’s	lives.	Our	
goal	was	to	develop	a	response	model	that	would	
provide	guidelines	for	individuals,	families	and	
Institutions	affected	by	sexual	abuse.	In	the	end,	
the	combined	perspectives	and	years	of	experience	
as	professionals,	therapists,	victims/survivors,	
family	members,	religious	educators,	and	advocates	
contributed	to	the	creation	of	this	model.	Much	of	
what	is	presented	here	comes	from	the	expertise	of	
many	who	have	worked	with	families	where	sexual	
abuse	has	occurred.

It	is	important	to	remember	that	in	many	ways	
these	Institutions	are	often	extensions	of	the	
family:	the	scouting	organization	is	where	the	family	
sends	their	children	for	developing	many	skills,	the	
school	is	where	the	family	sends	their	children	for	
education,	and	the	church	is	where	families	send	
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their	children	for	religious	direction.	The	betrayal	dynamics	are	similar	when	abuse	occurs	in	any trusted	
relationship.	

Responding	to	sexual	abuse	is	an	extremely	complicated	task.	Therefore,	we	do	not	expect	that	all	bases	
have	been	covered	nor	all	concerns	addressed.	It	is	our	hope	that	at	a	minimum	this	response	model	and	
information	packet	may	offer	direction	and	consistency	in	the	community’s	efforts	to	prevent	the	abuse	of	
children	in	Institutions	and	to	support	those	children	and	adults	who	have	been	abused.

VISUAL OVERVIEW OF MODEL 
FOR INSTITUTIONS

INSTITUTION RECEIVES 
DISCLOSURE OF SEXUAL 

ABUSE

INSTITUTION FOLLOWS STATE 
GUIDELINES FOR MANDATED 

REPORTING

INSTITUTION IMMEDIATELY 
CONTACTS THEIR LOCAL 

SEXUAL ASSAULT RESPONSE 
CENTER

SEXUAL ASSAULT RESPONSE 
CENTER PROVIDES...

SUPPORT AND GUIDANCE 
IN DETERMINING WAYS 

THE INSTITUTION MIGHT 
RESPOND

STAFF TRAINING ON HOW TO 
RESPOND TO SEXUAL ABUSE

REFERRALS TO OTHER 
HELPFUL RESOURCES FOR THE 
CLARIFICATION PROCESS AND 

THE PUBLIC FORUM
\
 

STAFF SUPPORT, INCLUDING 
OPPORTUNITIES FOR SAFE 

AND OPEN FACILITATED 
DIALOGUE

ASSISTANCE IN DEVELOPING 
INTERNAL PROTOCOL FOR 

RESPONDING TO AND 
PREVENTING SEXUAL ABUSE

SUPPORT AND REFERRALS 
FOR VICTIMS/SURVIVORS AND 

THEIR FAMILIES
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VISUAL OVERVIEW OF MODEL 
FOR VICTIMS/SURVIVORS AND 

FAMILY MEMBERS 

VICTIM/SURVIVOR INITIALLY 
REPORTS ABUSE TO SOMEONE 

THEY TRUST

THIS PERSON FOLLOWS STATE GUIDELINES FOR MANDATED 
REPORTING AND THEN REFERS THE VICTIM/SURVIVOR OR 

FAMILY MEMBER TO...

SEXUAL ASSAULT RESPONSE CENTER PROVIDES ONGOING USE OF 
THE HOTLINE, AN INFORMATION PACKET ABOUT SEXUAL ABUSE 

AND TREATMENT, AND AN ADVOCATE FOR THE VICTIM/SURVIVOR. 

THE ADVOCATE HELPS EVALUATE OPTIONS AND CONNECTS VICTIM/
SURVIVOR TO...

THE LOCAL SEXUAL 
ASSAULT RESPONSE CENTER 

HOTLINE

APPROPRIATE COMMUNITY-BASED TREATMENT OPTIONS:

INDIVIDUAL, FAMILY, AND GROUP COUNSELING

SELF HELP GROUPS

ALTERNATIVE THERAPIES, INCLUDING EXPERIENTIAL AND 
BODYWORK

LEGAL COUNSEL

PSYCHIATRIC AND MEDICATION SUPPORT
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Guidelines for the Victim/
Survivors and Family

Connect with Your Local Sexual 

Assault Response Center

One	of	the	first	steps	to	take	if	your	child	has	
disclosed	sexual	abuse	or	if	you	are	an	adult	
who	is	ready	to	disclose	past	sexual	abuse	is	to	
contact	your	local	sexual	assault	response	center	
for	guidance.	As	recommended	by	this	model	for	
responding	to	Institutional	sexual	abuse,	sexual	
assault	response	center	staff	will	be	ready	to	guide	
you	in	the	process	of	disclosure,	treatment,	and	
legal	options.

Report the Abuse to Authorities

We	recognize	how	complicated	the	criminal	justice	
system	can	be	to	someone	who	has	experienced	
a	crime	of	this	magnitude.		Maine’s	sexual	assault	
response	centers	can	be	of	assistance	in	explaining	
the	legal	options	available	to	victims/survivors	and	
their	families	and	can	provide	referrals	to	legal	
resources.

Upon	disclosure	of	abuse	of	a	child	in	an	Institution,	
you	should	first	consider	reporting	the	abuse	to	
the	police	department.	The	police	department	
is	the	proper	authority	to	handle	child	sexual	
abuse	occurring	in	an	Institution.	Contacting	the	
Institution	at	which	the	abuse	occurred	before	
contacting	civil	authorities	can	interfere	with	the	
police	department’s	investigation	of	the	crime.	It	is	
important	that	the	alleged	abuser	does	not	have	the	
opportunity	to	prepare	a	defense	before	the	police	
conduct	their	initial	interview.		Your	local	sexual	
assault	response	center	can	help	you	through	this	
reporting	process.

Treatment

When	considering	treatment	for	victims/survivors	
and	their	family	members,	there	are	many	
options	available:	individual	and	group	therapy,	
specialized	treatment	programs,	self-help	support	
groups,	psychiatric	and	medication	support,	and	
complementary	therapy	approaches	such	as	

experiential	therapies	and	bodywork.	The	type	of	
treatment	that	a	victim/survivor	or	family	member	
chooses	depends	upon	their	personal	needs.	
Therapy	needs	may	shift	and	change	during	the	
course	of	treatment.	Options	for	sexual	abuse	
treatment	as	well	as	contact	information	for	
treatment	providers	can	be	supplied	by	the	sexual	
assault	response	centers	for	your	consideration.	

The	packet	of	information	you	receive	from	
the	sexual	assault	response	center	may	include	
information	on	the	various	effects	of	sexual	abuse,	
reading	suggestions	and	list	of	resources	including	
treatment	options	available	within	your	local	
community.	

Treatment	that	may	benefit	the	abused	child	and	
the	family	includes	individual	therapy	for	the	child	
or	other	family	members,	family	therapy	to	heal	
the	impact	on	the	whole	family,	group	therapy	for	
the	child	or	a	support	group	for	parents	of	other	
children	abused	in	the	Institution.

Group	therapy	options	may	be	offered	and	
coordinated	through	the	sexual	assault	response	
center.	For	individual	and	family	therapy,	you	may	
need	to	find	the	appropriate	therapist	yourself.	
Therapists	have	varied	backgrounds,	styles,	
expertise	and	skills.	In	this	packet	and	the	one	you	
will	receive	from	the	sexual	assault	response	center,	
you	will	find	a	list	of	questions	and	additional	
guidelines	for	finding	the	therapist	that	is	right	for	
you.

If	you	choose	to	follow	through	on	treatment	
options	and/or	if	money	for	restitution	is	available	
from	the	Institution,	you	may	want	to	consider	
using	an	advocate	available	through	the	sexual	
assault	response	center	to	help	navigate	the	system	
of	resources	available	to	you	and	your	family	and,	
if	applicable,	the	criminal	justice	system.	This	
advocate	will	be	specifically	trained	in	responding	to	
child	sexual	abuse	in	an	Institution.	

Find a Therapist Who is 

Right for You

Many	victims/survivors	of	sexual	abuse	engage	in	
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therapy	with	the	hope	of	finding	increased	support	
and	understanding	through	their	healing	journey.	
It	can	be	an	overwhelming	process	to	find	a	skilled	
therapist	who	meets	the	unique	needs	of	each	
individual	victim/survivor.	Making	the	phone	call	and	
scheduling	the	initial	interview	are	the	first	steps.		
The	next	step	is	deciding	if	a	therapist	is	a	good	
match	for	you.

The	following	list	of	sample	questions	can	be	helpful	
in	interviewing	a	therapist.	It	is	not	necessary	to	
ask	all	of	the	questions;	you	may	wish	to	pick	and	
choose	those	that	are	relevant	and	important	to	
you.	Remember,	you	have	the	right	to	interview	the	
therapist	and	it	is	okay	to	decline	someone’s	services	
for	any	reason.	It	is	your	treatment.	Your	feelings	
of	comfort	and	safety	are	essential	to	the	healing	
process.

Questions Regarding Experience 

and Training:

 • What	academic	degrees	and	specialized	
training	do	you	have?	

 • From	what	school	did	you	earn	your	degree?

 • Are	you	licensed	and	at	what	level?

 • Are	you	able	to	provide	references	from	
people	who	can	speak	to	your	experience	and	
background?	(professional	colleagues	and	
supervisors).

 • How	many	years	of	experience	do	you	have?

 • What	kind	of	specialized	training	have	you	
had	in	sexual	abuse?

 • Are	you	currently	treating	other	sexual	abuse	
victims/survivors?

 • What	kind	of	specialized	interventions	do	
you	use	with	clients	who	have	been	sexually	
abused?	Can	you	explain	how	and	when	these	
are	helpful?

 • Have	you	provided	testimony	in	court	as	a	
sexual	abuse	“expert”?

 • How	much	experience	have	you	had	working	
with	diverse	populations?	What	is	your	
philosophy	about	homosexuality?

 • Do	you	deal	with	anything	other	than	sexual	
abuse	in	your	practice?	What	other	types	of	
cases?

Treatment Issues:

 • What	kind	of	treatment	do	you	provide?	
Can	you	educate	me	about	different	types	of	
therapy?

 • How	long	might	therapy	take?

 • What	can	I	hope	for	throughout	the	process?

 • How	will	I	know	when	I	am	finished?

 • Are	there	any	eligibility	requirements?

 • What	hours	are	you	available?

 • What	is	your	fee?	Are	you	insurance	
reimbursable?	Do	you	offer	a	sliding	fee?

 • What	do	you	provide	for	crisis	intervention?

 • Do	you	maintain	written	notes	and	may	I	have	
access	to	them?	Who	else	may	have	access	to	
them?

 • What	is	your	policy	regarding	confidentiality?

 • How	often	and	for	what	length	of	time	will	we	
meet?

 • Would	you	report	your	clients	if	they	
physically	or	sexually	abuse	children?	Would	
there	be	an	instance	when	you	would	not?

 • Are	you	contracted	by	any	other	affiliated	
agencies	or	entities	such	as	the	Diocese?

 • Will	you	testify	in	court	if	necessary?

 • What	will	you	do	if	my	records	are	
subpoenaed?		

Points for Consideration:

 • How	did	the	therapist	respond	to	my	
questions	and	needs?

 • What	was	my	“gut	feeling”	reaction	after	my	
session?

 • Could	I	imagine	myself	disagreeing	with	this	
therapist	and	having	it	be	okay?

 • Considering	my	own	unique	values,	biases,	
attitudes	and	beliefs	how	well	does	this	
therapist	“fit”?

 • How	much	do	I	feel	this	therapist	will	be	
working	for	and	with	me?	100%?
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Reporting of Institutional 

Sexual Abuse

If	you	know	or	have	reason	to	suspect	that	a	
member	of	an	Institution,	such	as	a	childcare	facility,	
church,	school,	or	social	service	agency,	has	sexually	
abused	a	child	OR	if	you	are	a	victim/survivor	of	
this	type	of	abuse,	you	have	the	following	options	
for	reporting	the	abuse	to	the	authorities.	The	
sexual	assault	response	center	can	assist	you	in	
determining	what	the	best	option	is	for	you.		

Police:	You	have	the	option	of	making	a	report	to	
the	law	enforcement	agency	in	the	jurisdiction	
of	where	the	crime	occurred.	They	will	take	the	
information	you	give	them	and	investigate	the	
allegations.	Providing	the	names	of	the	victim	and	
perpetrator	as	well	as	the	location	and	date	the	
abuse	occurred	can	expedite	the	investigation.	The	
statute	of	limitations	for	reporting	past	abuse	may 
limit	the	ability	of	the	police	to	take	action.

District Attorney/Attorney General: 	You	have	the	
option	of	making	a	report	to	the	district	attorney’s	
office	in	the	jurisdiction	of	where	the	crime	
occurred.	You	also	have	the	option	of	making	a	
report	to	the	State	of	Maine	Attorney	General’s	
office.	If	there	is	sufficient	information	to	indicate	
that	a	crime	likely	occurred,	they	will	pass	the	
information	on	to	a	law	enforcement	agency	to	
investigate.	Providing	the	names	of	the	victim	and	
perpetrator	as	well	as	the	location	and	date	the	
abuse	occurred	can	expedite	the	investigation.	The	
statute	of	limitations	for	reporting	past	abuse	may 
limit	the	ability	of	the	police	to	take	action.

Department of Health and Human Services 
(DHHS): 	If	the	Institution	at	which	you	suspect	
or	know	a	child	has	been	abused	is a childcare 
facility,	you	can	make	a	report	to	DHHS.	If	you	are	
an	adult	victim/survivor	and	know	or	suspect	that	
the	perpetrator	is	still	employed	by	the	childcare	
facility,	you	also	have	the	option	of	making	a	
report	to	DHHS.	The	information	you	provide	may	
lead	to	an	investigation	by	a	DHHS	caseworker.	If	
the	caseworker	finds	that	a	crime	has	likely	been	
committed,	he	or	she	will	notify	the	police.		

If	the	Institution	is not a childcare facility, such	as	a	

school	or	church, AND you have reason to believe 
that the parents or guardians of the child know 
or have reason to suspect that their child is at risk 
at	that	Institution	and	the	parents	have	not	taken	
action	to	protect	the	child,	you	have	the	option	
of	making	a	report	to	DHHS.	The	information	you	
provide	may	lead	to	an	investigation	by	a	DHHS	
caseworker	of	the	family	to	determine	whether	the	
parent	or	guardian	has	put	their	child	in	danger.	

Institution Itself:	You	have	the	option	to	report	the	
abuse	to	the	Institution.	Doing	so,	however,	could	
seriously	complicate	and	compromise	any	future	
investigation	by	the	police	and	civil	authorities.	For	
this	reason,	we	recommend	that	your	first	call	be	to	
your local	sexual	assault	response	center	to	learn	
more	about	your	options.

Reporting Guidelines for 
Employees of Institutions

Many	professionals	and	others	who	work	for	and/
or	volunteer	at	Institutions	are	mandated	reporters	
and	are	required	to	report	any	suspected	abuse	
of	a	child	to	the	appropriate	authorities.	If	you	
are	a	mandated	reporter	you	MUST	follow	the	
policies	ascribed	to	by	the	Institution	to	which	you	
are	affiliated	AND/OR	the	Code	of	Ethics	of	your	
professional	affiliation.

If	you	report	known	or	suspected	abuse	within	
the	Institution	where	you	work	or	volunteer	to	the	
administrators	of	this	Institution	and	they	in	turn	
do	not	report	it	to	the	authorities,	you	still	have	
the	legal	responsibility	to	make	a	report	to	the	
authorities	yourself.

If	the	Institution	for	which	you	work	or	volunteer	
does	not	have	a	mandated	reporting	policy	for	
you	to	rely	on,	this	DOES	NOT	exempt	you	from	
your	responsibility	as	a	mandated	reporter.	Title	
22,	Chapter	1071	of	the	Maine	Criminal	Statutes	
lists	those	who	are	mandated	reporters	and	their	
responsibilities	as	such.	It	is	important	to	note	
that	in	2003,	the	criminal	statutes	were	updated	
to	include	church	officials	as	mandated	reporters.	
This	includes	all	individuals	under	the	employ	of	
a	religious	Institution	(including	priests,	ministers,	
teachers,	volunteers,	janitors,	etc.).
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We	understand	that	the	mandated	reporting	laws	can	be	confusing	and	can	be	interpreted	in	many	ways.	If	
you	are	unsure	whether	or	not	to	make	a	report,	it	is	ALWAYS	better	to	err	on	the	side	of	caution	and	make	
the	report.		Remember, a child’s safety may be at risk. 

For further guidance, please refer to the previous section “Reporting of Institutional Sexual Abuse.” Also, 
you may call the Department of Human Services for a copy of their manual on Mandated Reporting.

Additional Resource for Survivors of Clergy Sexual Abuse

SNAP (Survivors Network for those Abused by Priests)
P.O	.	Box	6416
Chicago,	IL		60680
Toll-free	phone:	1-877-762-7432	(1-877-SNAPHEALS)
Email:	www.SNAPnetwork.org
Regional	SNAP	Co-Coordinator:	Bill	Gately	
Phone:	(508)	743-0297
Email:	billgately@snapnetwork.org
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ADVOCACY AND 
ACCOMPANIMENT 

INTRODUCTION
Sexual	assault	support	centers	receive	calls	from	people	with	various	needs,	experiences,	and	concerns:

 • Callers	may	be	survivors	of	sexual	assault,	sexual	harassment,	child	sexual	abuse,	and	other	types	of	
sexual	violence.

 • People	may	call	soon	after	the	incident	or	years	later.

 • Some	callers	may	have	experienced	sexual	violence	at	several	different	points	in	their	lives,	or	they	
may	be	experiencing	it	currently.

 • Callers	may	be	concerned	others	who	are	close	to	a	survivor,	such	as	family	members,	partners,	or	
friends.	They	may	be	looking	for	information	about	sexual	violence,	for	ways	to	support	a	survivor	in	
their	lives,	or	for	emotional	support	for	themselves.

 • People	may	call	wanting	to	know	more	about	the	warnings	signs	of	child	sexual	abuse	and	how	to	
protect	a	child	in	their	life.		

 • Community	members	may	call	for	information	about	sexual	violence.

THE ROLE OF THE ADVOCATE 

A	sexual	assault	support	center	advocate	must	be	capable	of	addressing	the	general	needs	of	the	caller,	
as	well	as	recognizing	other	underlying	issues.	It	is	crucial	for	advocates	to	understand	that	their	role	is	to	
provide	support	and	information.	

An	advocate’s	role	is	not	to	solve	the	caller’s	problem	or	to	put	forth	their	own	agenda,	but	to	provide	
resources	and	discuss	options.	It	is	not	appropriate	or	helpful	to	persuade	the	caller	to	make	a	particular	
choice.	A	survivor’s	decisions	may	not	make	sense	to	the	advocate;	however,	advocates	need	to	respect	the	
fact	that	they	may	make	sense	to	the	caller	and	the	caller’s	situation.	

Responsibilities to Self and to Callers

Supporting	people	who	have	survived	sexual	violence,	or	concerned	others,	can	be	difficult.		When	
someone	calls	for	support,	it	is	likely	that	they	will	talk	about	concerns	that	are	difficult	to	share.	The	
following	information	is	provided	to	help	advocates	better	understand	their	role	and	responsibility	as	they	
establish	a	supportive	relationship	with	the	caller.		

Considerations for Advocates

In some cases, callers will have ideas about sexual violence that are 
based on myths. It may be helpful for an advocate to offer gentle re-
education based on a solid understanding of sexual violence.
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It	is	important	for	advocates	to	be	prepared	to:
 • Ground	themselves	by	remaining	calm	and	breathing

 • Know	themselves	by	being	aware	of	personal	biases	and	avoiding	making	assumptions	

 • Practice	self-care

 • Create	safety	by	believing,	supporting,	and	empowering	callers

 • Listen	unconditionally

 • Be	empathetic		

 • Accept	where	the	caller	is	emotionally

 • Maintain	confidentiality	and	boundaries	

 • Respect	the	roles	of	other	service	providers

Believe

Many	survivors	fear	that	they	will	not	be	believed.	This	may	be	because	others	have	not	believed	them	
or	because	the	offender	or	messages	from	our	culture	and	media	told	them	that	they	would	never	be	
believed.	Advocates	must	make	it	clear	that	they	believe	the	survivor’s	experience.	

Support

Advocacy	involves	listening,	being	present,	and	caring	about	people	whose	lives	have	been	affected	by	
sexual	violence.	An	important	part	of	providing	support	is	remaining	nonjudgmental	of	the	survivor,	their	
choices,	and	behaviors,	while	being	steadfast	in	the	belief	that	no	one	deserves	to	experience	sexual	
violence.	Beyond	this,	an	advocate	offers	information	and	referrals,	and	when	needed,	provides	the	
survivor	with	accompaniment	to	area	resources	such	as	the	hospital	or	police	station.	

Empower

Many	callers	feel	that	they	are	not	in	control	of	their	own	lives	and	that	the	experience	of	sexual	violence	

Considerations for Advocates

One of the most effective ways an advocate can counteract the 
negative impact of messages about disbelief is to say directly that 
they believe the caller. It is important that advocates genuinely 
convey this message even if the caller describes events that seem 
too strange or horrible to be true, or when the caller is unclear 
about certain details.

Considerations for Advocates

If the caller asks for advice, the advocate must decline. One way to do this is by saying, 
“I’m not sure what you should do. Let’s talk about the choices you have and see which one 
sounds best to you.”
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has	disempowered	them.	There	are	many	elements	about	sexual	
violence	and	the	healing	process	that	the	caller	cannot	control.	For	
many,	this	leads	to	intense	feelings	of	fear	and	powerlessness.	Helping	
callers	identify	those	things	they	can	influence	may	help	them	to	
trust	their	own	ability	to	take	care	of	themselves.	This	is	one	way	
individuals	can	re-establish	control	in	their	lives	and	heal	from	sexual	
violence.	By	supporting	survivors	in	this,	advocates	can	play	a	key	role	
in	empowering	them	–	helping	callers	take	back	their	personal	power.

Empowering	callers	to	take	care	of	themselves	also	helps	maintain	
good	boundaries	and	avoids	establishing	a	dependency	on	an	
advocate	or	the	center.	

Empathy 

Empathy	means	recognizing	another	person’s	feelings	and	seeing	
their	perspective.	Emotionally,	empathy	is	also	about	offering	
deep	understanding	to	the	other	person.	Empathy	conveys	respect	
and	compassion.	Demonstrating	empathy	is	an	important	part	of	
advocacy	work,	as	it	can	break	through	the	emotional	isolation	often	
experienced	by	survivors	of	sexual	violence.	

However,	when	advocates	identify	with	and	offer	empathy	to	callers,	
it	is	important	to	remember	that	a	willingness	to	imagine	someone	
else’s	experience	is	not	the	same	as	actually	having	lived	it.	No	one	
can	feel	the	caller’s	pain	or	know	their	experience.	Advocates	must	
be	willing	to	hear	from	and	talk	with	callers	about	their	experiences,	
and	simply	be	present	in	the	midst	of	their	pain.	Please	refer	to	
the	additional	materials	at	the	end	of	this	section	for	a	summary	of	
advocates	do’s	and	don’ts	when	working	with	callers.

Provide Information 

and Referrals

Advocates	regularly	provide	survivors,	concerned	others,	and	the	
community	at	large	with	useful	information	regarding	sexual	violence.	
Advocates	also	often	provide	referrals	to	other	services,	organizations,	
or	individuals	who	may	be	helpful	to	the	survivor,	concerned	other,	or	
community	member.

The	sexual	assault	support	centers	and	the	Maine	Coalition	Against	
Sexual	Assault	have	a	wealth	of	resources	including	books,	films,	
handouts,	posters,	curricula,	and	other	informational	and	educational	
materials	that	may	be	helpful	to	a	survivor,	concerned	other,	or	
community	member.

While	advocates	possess	particular	expertise	relative	to	supporting	
survivors	of	sexual	violence,	the	complexity	of	survivors’	experiences	
and	the	potential	for	involvement	in	the	justice	system	often	requires	

Considerations 
for Advocates

Being empathetic is 
an important part of 

supporting the caller. 
It involves 

an advocate 
acknowledging 

that the caller has 
endured difficult 

events and shows 
the caller that 

their feelings are 
understandable. 

An advocate might 
express this by saying 

something like, “I 
imagine that it would 
take a lot of strength 
to live through these 

events.”
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collaboration	with	other	organizations	and/or	
individuals.		While	supporting	the	survivor,	the	
advocate	may	make	specific	referrals	to	a	range	of	
individuals	or	organizations	in	the	community	who	
can	assist	the	survivor’s	healing	process,	including	
law	enforcement,	mental	health	professionals,	
government	programs,	other	social	services	
organizations,	culturally-specific	services,	health	
care	providers,	and	many	others.		Advocates	should	
familiarize	themselves	with	the	resource	manuals	
at	their	local	center	to	learn	about	the	broad	array	
of	potential	referrals	that	may	be	appropriate	
when	supporting	a	survivor,	concerned	other,	or	
community	member.		It	is	important	for	advocates	
to	keep	in	mind	that	while	survivors	and	concerned	
others	will	often	look	to	advocates	for	referrals	to	
organizations	and	individuals	who	demonstrate	
sensitivity	to	issues	relating	to	sexual	violence,	
advocates	cannot	guarantee	the	response	of	others.
  
Safety Planning 

One	outcome	of	an	interaction	with	a	survivor	
may	be	the	survivor’s	new	or	ongoing	strategies	to	
support	their	safety	and	well-being.	The	process	of	
developing	these	strategies	is	called	safety	planning.	
A	safety	plan	may	include	strategies	to	support	a	
survivor’s	physical,	emotional,	and	spiritual	safety.	

Advocates	assist	survivors	in	developing	safety	plans	
by	listening	to	survivors’	experiences	and	engaging	
them	in	a	process	of	problem	solving,	brainstorming,	
and	resource	sharing.	Safety	plans	cannot	be	created	
with	a	“one	size	fits	all”	approach.	Safety	planning	
involves	considering	and	committing	to	actions	that	
will	uniquely	benefit	each	survivor.	

Safety	planning	strategies	may	be	simple,	such	as	
locking	all	doors	and	windows,	taking	a	certain	route	
to	work,	or	carrying	a	mobile	telephone,	or	may	

include	other	systems,	such	as	locating	temporary	
emergency	shelter	or	obtaining	a	protection	from	
abuse	order.	In	addition,	safety	planning	strategies	
may	address	immediate	and	long-term	safety	
concerns.	For	example,	a	short-term	safety	planning	
strategy	might	be	to	seek	immediate	medical	
treatment	at	a	health	care	facility	with	an	advocate	
providing	accompaniment,	or	to	use	certain	
grounding	exercises	(discussed	later	in	this	section)	
when	experiencing	extreme	stress	or	anxiety.	A	
longer-term	safety	plan	might	involve	relocating	to	
another	area,	or	seeking	a	new	job	or	educational	
program.

Safety	planning	may	include	contacting	and	involving	
other	organizations,	programs,	and	individuals.	A	
sampling	of	other	organizations,	programs,	and	
individuals	that	may	come	up	while	safety	planning	
with	survivors	includes:

 • Law	enforcement	–	The	survivor	may	decide	
to	contact	law	enforcement	to	report	the	
sexual	violence.

 • The	Maine	Victims’	Compensation	Program	–	
A	state	program	that	provides	some	financial	
compensation	to	survivors	of	sexual	violence	
(discussed	in	detail	in	the	Legal	Response	and	
Resources	section	of	this	manual).

 • The	Maine	Address	Confidentiality	Program	
–	A	state	program	that	creates	a	mechanism	
for	survivors	to	keep	their	address	highly	
confidential	(additional	information	available	
in	centers’	resource	manuals).

 • Protection	from	abuse	orders	(discussed	in	
detail	in	the	Legal	Response	and	Resources	
section	of	this	manual).

 • Local	domestic	violence	organizations.

When	supporting	survivors,	advocates	listen,	provide	
information,	and	explore	options	with	survivors	

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates must always keep in mind that the work is not about the advocate or the 
advocate’s feelings.  If an advocate has a strong emotional reaction, it is important to discuss 
this with a supervisor and follow the specific center’s protocol.
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as	they	consider	the	risks	they	face	now	and	in	the	
future.	It	is	important	that	advocates	understand	their	
role	to	be	one	of	problem	solving,	brainstorming,	
and	offering	information	and	resources,	not	telling	
the	survivor	what	to	do	or	which	safety	planning	
strategies	to	select.	The	approach	taken	by	advocates	
is	that	survivors	know	best	what	strategies	will	
enhance	their	safety.

Safety	planning	is	an	active	process,	and	an	advocate	
must	be	prepared	to	respond	to	a	caller	where	they	
are	at	the	time	of	the	call.	Survivors	may	change	their	
safety	plans	and/or	call	again	with	new	or	different	
concerns.	Advocates	can	help	callers	with	some	safety	
planning	strategies	by	rehearsing,	or	walking	through,	
the	steps	of	the	strategies,	in	order	to	evaluate	how	
well	they	will	work.	Both	advocates	and	callers	must	
understand	that	safety	plans	can	and	will	change	
depending	on	how	situations	evolve.

When	safety	planning	with	someone	who	is	in	
immediate	danger,	or	who	is	facing	the	possibility	of	
being	involved	in	an	incident	of	sexual	violence	in	the	
future,	the	following	questions	may	help	callers	in	
choosing	safety	planning	strategies:

 • Where	are	you?

 • Do	you	need	medical	attention?

 • Where	is	the	offender?

 • How	can	you	protect	yourself?

 • Can	you	leave	your	current	location?		Where	
can	you	go	to	be	safe?

 • Who	can	you	call?

 • Is	there	a	code	or	plan	you	have,	or	can	create,	
with	someone	you	trust	to	let	them	know	you	
need	them	to	call	for	help?

 • Is	there	anything	you	would	like	me	to	do	(for	
example,	call	law	enforcement,	call	back	in	10	
minutes,	etc.)?

When	engaging	in	general	safety	planning	with	
survivors	of	sexual	violence,	advocates	may	consider	
asking	the	following	questions:

 • What	has	worked	in	the	past	to	protect	
yourself	(or	others	you	are	concerned	about),	
or	to	make	you	feel	safer?

 • What	sources	of	support	(financial,	spiritual,	
legal,	housing	and	transportation,	etc.)	exist	
that	might	contribute	to	your	safety?

 • Can	community	organizations	and	programs	
(such	as	the	sexual	assault	support	center,	law	
enforcement,	and	medical	facilities)	support	
you?

 • What	are	your	short	term	safety	concerns?

 • What	are	your	longer	term	safety	concerns?

 • How	can	you	create	a	safe	environment	in	
your	home	(door	locks,	changing	or	getting	an	
unlisted	telephone	number,	etc.)?

 • How	can	you	create	a	safe	environment	in	
public	or	at	work	(talking	with	someone	at	
work,	screening	calls,	etc.)?	

In	some	cases,	especially	in	cases	in	which	the	
survivor	knows	the	offender,	safety	planning	for	the	
future	may	also	involve	a	conversation	about	the	
potential	lethality	of	the	offender.	Lethality	refers	
to	the	likelihood	that	an	offender	will	use	deadly	
violence	against	the	survivor.	Advocates	may	consider	
the	following	questions	with	callers	to	discuss	the	
offender’s	lethality:

 • Has	the	offender	threatened	homicide	or	
suicide?

 • Has	the	offender	used	weapons,	threatened	
to	use	weapons,	or	does	the	offender	have	
access	to	weapons?

 • Is	the	offender	using	alcohol	and/or	drugs?

 • Is	the	offender	stalking	the	survivor	and/or	
monitoring	the	survivor’s	behavior?

 • Does	the	offender	act	jealous	and	obsessive	
toward	the	survivor?

 • Does	the	offender	have	contact	and	access	to	
the	survivor?

 • In	cases	involving	marital	rape,	domestic	
violence,	and	acquaintance	sexual	violence,	is	
there	a	recent	or	anticipated	separation	when	
the	offender	might	experience	a	perceived	
loss	of	control	and	escalate	their	violence?

Safety	planning	strategies	may	be	specific	
to	survivors	who	have	experienced,	or	are	
experiencing,	particular	types	of	sexual	violence.		
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One	example	involves	stalking	situations,	when	
survivors	choose	safety	planning	strategies	
specific	to	the	risks	presented	by	stalkers.	
Accordingly,	some	sections	of	this	manual	
relating	to	particular	types	of	sexual	violence	
provide	additional	safety	planning	strategies	
relating	to	those	types	of	sexual	violence.

ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS

Advocates	strive	to	provide	each	caller	with	
a	consistent	level	of	respectful	assistance,	
regardless	of	the	caller’s	individual	background	or	
circumstance.	Advocacy	involves	providing	a	caller	
with	all	the	options	available,	rather	than	just	those	
the	advocate	prefers.	When	an	advocate	recognizes	
a	particular	approach	is	not	helpful	to	the	caller,	
the	advocate	needs	to	be	flexible	and	discuss	other	
options.	As	discussed	above,	one	of	an	advocate’s	
key	roles	is	to	support	a	survivor’s	right	to	make	an	
individual	choice	without	judgment.

Ethical	issues	or	questionable	behaviors	that	an	
advocate	must	avoid	include:

 • Conflicts	of	interest,	such	as	working	with	
a	caller	with	whom	the	advocate	has	a	
personal	or	professional	relationship.

 • Taking	on	a	dual	role	with	a	caller.	
This	occurs	when	a	concerned	other	
or	community	member	calls	and	asks	
questions	about	another	caller.	Because	of	
confidentiality	(discussed	in	detail	below),	it	
is	not	appropriate	to	acknowledge	any	other	

caller	to	the	person	currently	on	the	phone.

 • Attempting	to	realize	personal	gain	through	
advocacy,	such	as	entering	into	a	friendship	
with	a	caller.

 • Making	promises	that	an	advocate	is	not	
able	to	keep,	such	as	telling	a	caller	that	
an	interaction	will	be	confidential	when	
mandated	reporting	may	apply	(see	the	
Mandated	Reporting	subsection	below	for	
further	explanation).

 • Not	following	through	with	commitments,	
such	as	not	making	an	agreed	upon	follow	
up	telephone	call.

 • Failing	to	represent	an	advocate’s	roles	and	
responsibilities	accurately,	such	as	when	a	
caller	assumes	or	states	that	advocates	are	
counselors.	The	advocate	must	clarify	this	
misunderstanding.

 • Disrespecting	the	caller’s	right	to	pursue	
information	and	to	make	informed	
decisions,	such	as	not	informing	a	caller	of	
their	medical	options.

 • Breaking	confidentiality	inappropriately,	
such	as	providing	information	to	a	law	
enforcement	officer	without	a	release	of	
information	signed	by	a	caller.

Advocates	strive	to	do	no	harm.	If	an	advocate	
is	faced	with	a	circumstance	in	which	an	ethical	
consideration	arises,	the	advocate	can	consult	the	
specific	center’s	policy	and	procedures	manual,	and	
speak	with	a	supervisor.

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates are encouraged to look within themselves and consider 
how they view boundaries in their personal life, outside of crisis and 
support line advocacy. Once advocates are able to question this, 
they will be able to examine how their personal view of boundaries 
is similar or different from the sexual assault support centers’ 
view of boundaries. This process will help advocates to see the 
differences between personal and professional boundaries and how 
to utilize those boundaries accordingly.
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Boundaries

Throughout	this	manual,	readers	will	learn	about	boundaries.	For	
example,	learning	about	how	to	end	a	call,	techniques	of	self-care,	
the	importance	of	confidentiality,	and	listening	unconditionally	all	
involve	the	practice	of	setting	boundaries.	Boundaries	are	crucial	to	
every	aspect	of	sexual	violence	advocacy.	Boundaries	set	limits	to	
help	regulate	the	impact	people	have	on	one	another.	Boundaries	
are	parameters	or	limits	that	help	keep	people	from	invading	one	
another’s	space,	or	being	invaded	upon.	Boundaries	are	important	for	
a	variety	of	reasons:	they	help	to	create	safety	and	protection,	they	
aid	in	working	with	others,	they	help	individuals	to	maintain	a	sense	
of	personal	power,	and	they	help	individuals	preserve	a	sense	of	self.		

When	people	hear	the	word	boundaries,	they	often	think	of	negative	
restrictions	placed	on	them	or	on	situations.	Boundaries	are	not	
rigid	regulations	to	control	others’	choices	and	behaviors.		Rather,	
they	are	fluid	and	change	depending	on	who	a	person	interacts	
with,	where	the	person	is,	and	what	the	situation	is.	Boundaries	are	
flexible	and	ever-changing,	and	they	work	best	when	each	person	is	
in	control	of	their	own	self.	While	walls	close	us	off	from	the	world,	
flexible	boundaries	allow	us	to	choose	intimacy	when	we	want	it	and	
protection	when	we	need	it.

People	have	two	systems	of	boundaries.		The	first	are	external	
boundaries	and	relate	to	a	person’s	sense	of	physical	space.		These	
can	be	sexual	or	nonsexual,	and	help	to	control	how	close	a	person	
wants	others	to	be,	as	well	as	defining	the	people	who	are	allowed	
to	physically	touch	that	person.		The	second	are	internal	boundaries.		
These	are	tied	to	the	way	an	individual	establishes	relationships	
with	people,	and	the	extent	to	which	a	person	will	allow	another	to	
influence	how	they	think	or	feel.		External	and	internal	boundaries	
help	individuals	by	setting	up	limits	that	keep	outsiders	from	harming	
them.		Rather	than	completely	shutting	others	out	or	randomly	
allowing	people	in,	healthy	boundaries	balance	closeness	and	
independence.

Considerations 
for Advocates

Advocates must be 
open to different 

styles and different 
approaches to 

boundaries while 
remaining grounded 

in the boundaries 
of advocacy and the 

specific center.

Considerations for Advocates

It is recommended that an advocate not give out a last name, phone number, or other 
personal information to callers. This practice may vary from center to center when 
interacting with professionals at a police department, hospital, or another location. 
Although it may feel awkward to withhold this information, the advocate can explain that 
they are acting in accordance with their agency’s policy. 
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Boundaries	are	not	something	that	people	learn	
about	and	then	practice	perfectly.	Becoming	aware	
of	and	practicing	one’s	boundaries	is	a	learning	
and	exploration	process	involving	the	examination	
of	self.	It	is	important	to	mention,	however,	that	
individuals	with	healthy	boundaries	still	get	hurt	
by	others.	Practicing	healthy	boundaries	does	not	
guarantee	safety.		

The	issue	of	sexual	violence	is	about	power	and	
control,	when	the	survivor’s	external	and	internal	
boundaries	have	been	invaded.	When	advocates	
model	appropriate	boundaries,	they	give	power	
and	control	back	to	survivors.	After	a	person	is	
sexually	violated,	the	most	appropriate	response	
by	advocates	is	to	acknowledge,	be	aware	of,	
and	maintain	boundaries.		Setting	boundaries	
in	sexual	violence	advocacy	involves	being	clear	
and	consistent	about	the	limitations	of	the	sexual	
assault	support	center	and	functioning	within	these	
limitations.	For	example,	the	advocate	might	need	
to	explain	that	the	crisis	and	support	line	cannot	
provide	a	long	term	counseling	service.	This	will	
help	to	establish	realistic	expectations	and	decrease	
the	likelihood	that	the	caller	will	become	dependent	
on	crisis	and	support	line	services.	It	also	involves	
allowing	callers	to	make	their	own	decisions	and	
keeping	the	focus	of	the	call	on	the	caller.	Consult	
your	center’s	policies	for	additional	information	on	
boundaries	and	the	limitations	of	services.	

Some	callers	may	understand	the	concept	of	
boundaries	and	embrace	them.	Other	callers	
may	have	never	considered	or	acknowledged	
their	personal	boundaries	and	may	not	know	

what	boundaries	are.	Boundaries	will	also	differ	
depending	on	a	person’s	cultural	heritage,	ethnicity,	
and	upbringing.	Some	survivors	may	not	believe	
they	have	a	right	to	personal	boundaries	or	may	
be	reluctant	to	have	limits	put	in	place	for	them	
because	it	is	something	they	are	not	used	to.	
When	people	are	sexually	violated,	their	personal	
boundaries	are	not	respected.	When	children	are	
sexually	abused,	particularly	if	the	sexual	abuse	
was	perpetrated	by	a	family	member,	someone	
close	to	the	child,	or	someone	living	with	the	child	
while	the	abuse	was	happening,	they	may	have	
never	been	taught	appropriate	boundaries	and	
may	have	even	been	discouraged	or	forbidden	to	
have	boundaries.	This	could	have	been	one	way	the	
offender	established	control	over	the	child	in	order	
to	continue	the	sexual	abuse.	As	these	children	
grow	into	adulthood	the	concept	of	boundaries	may	
be	new	and	difficult	to	grasp.		

Personal Disclosures

At	some	point	most	advocates	face	the	question	
of	whether	to	disclose	information	about	their	
personal	life	to	a	caller,	specifically	their	personal	
experience	with	sexual	violence.	This	is	not	an	
effective	practice	in	sexual	violence	advocacy.	
Giving	personal	information	to	callers	changes	the	
boundaries	of	the	professional	relationship	and	the	
interaction	can	quickly	become	more	focused	on	the	
advocate	than	on	the	caller.	 

Below	are	some	specific	boundaries	to	consider	and	
implement:

Considerations for Advocates

If an advocate is contacted by someone seeking information 
about a survivor or other caller and it is not a situation in which 
information can be shared, the advocate can answer simply, “I have 
no information for you.” It is important that the advocate not even 
confirm that the other person has contacted the center.  

If an advocate participates in a SART meeting, the role of the 
advocate is to listen to information about a specific case, but not to 
share information about the survivor in that setting.
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 • Provide	limited	or	no	personal	disclosure,	particularly	about	
experiences	of	sexual	violence	(varies	among	centers)

 • Do	not	attempt	to	solve	the	caller’s	problems

 • Acknowledge	the	inability	to	rescue	the	caller	from	their	current	
situation

 • Focus	on	the	services	available	rather	than	individual	advocates,	
since	specific	advocates	cannot	be	requested	or	guaranteed	on	
the	crisis	and	support	line

 • Do	not	provide	transportation

 • Insist	on	respectful	behavior	by	callers	and	professionals

Regardless	of	how	a	survivor	or	a	concerned	other	feels	about	
boundaries	or	responds	to	the	advocate’s	boundaries,	advocates	must	
maintain	them.	It	may	not	always	feel	good	to	set	these	limits,	and	the	
caller	may	not	always	be	pleased	with	the	boundaries	the	advocate	
is	setting.	The	advocate	may	wish	that	they	could	do	more	or	behave	
differently	toward	a	caller.	Ultimately,	advocates	will	be	much	more	
helpful	if	they	maintain	boundaries,	protecting	themselves	and	the	
caller.		When	one	advocate	provides	something	beyond	the	limits	of	
advocacy,	the	caller	is	set	up	to	have	a	false	sense	of	what	they	can	
expect	from	the	crisis	and	support	line.	This	also	sets	up	the	other	
advocates	who	set	and	maintain	appropriate	boundaries.

Confidentiality 

A	survivor	must	know	the	limits	of	confidentiality	before	making	the	
decision	to	share	information	with	an	advocate	or	other	community	
members	through	a	release	of	information.	Information	is	not	shared	
unless	there	is	a	reporting	obligation	or	a	time-limited	and	specific	
release	of	information	to	a	particular	person	or	organization.	In	all	
cases,	advocates	must	notify	survivors	prior	to	sharing	any	information.	
Generally,	the	only	other	people	who	receive	any	information	about	
an	advocate’s	interaction	with	a	caller	are	the	advocate’s	supervisors	
or	other	advocates	within	the	center.	It	is	essential	that	advocates	
understand	their	center’s	policy	regarding	confidentiality	and	that	they	
uphold	that	policy	at	all	times.

Confidentiality	is	not	unlimited	and	may	be	broken	in	certain	
circumstances.	Examples	include	when	the	advocate	is	working	under	
supervision	or	in	a	team	within	the	center,	or	when	a	third	party,	
including	a	concerned	other,	is	present	and	there	is	no	guarantee	they	
will	keep	information	confidential.	When	meeting	with	the	survivor	
and	concerned	others,	advocates	must	first	discuss	confidentiality.	The	
list	below	describes	the	circumstances	that	legally	would	require	an	
advocate	to	break	confidentiality.	The	first	two	items	are	explained	in	
detail	in	subsections	following	the	list:

Considerations 
for Advocates

It is important for 
advocates to be 

prepared to discuss 
the confidentiality 

policy with all callers. 
Advocates need 

to be able to help 
callers understand 

when confidentiality 
will be maintained 

or broken. If 
confidentiality is 
compromised, a 

survivor’s safety may 
be affected. 

Advocates also 
need to be prepared 

to explain the 
confidentiality policy 

to people in the 
advocate’s life who 

may be present when 
a call initially comes 

in, or who may ask 
about the call once it 

has ended.
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•• A	caller	discloses	information	about	the	abuse	or	neglect	of	a	child	(under	18	years	old).

•• A	caller	discloses	information	about	the	abuse,	neglect,	or	exploitation	of	an	incapacitated	or	
dependent	adult.

•• A	survivor	requests	in	writing	in	an	appropriate	time-limited	and	specific	release	that	information	
be	released	to	third	parties,	providers,	officials,	or	agencies.

•• A	court	orders	a	release	of	information.

The	sexual	assault	support	centers	have	agency	confidentiality	policies	which	may	contain	additional	
criteria	regarding	confidentiality.	It	is	important	that	advocates	clearly	understand	and	follow	the	
confidentiality	requirements	of	their	individual	center.	Disclosing	information	when	there	is	not	a	release	
or	legally	mandated	reason	for	disclosure	puts	client	confidentiality	at	risk	and	may	negatively	impact	that	
survivor	or	future	survivors.		

Mandated Reporting

As	noted	above,	there	are	exceptions	to	confidentiality.		Maine	has	specific	laws	in	place	to	protect	certain	
individuals,	including	children	and	incapacitated	or	dependent	adults,	who	are	unable	to	protect	and	care	
for	themselves	and	are	in	danger	of	abuse,	neglect,	and/or	exploitation.	These	terms	are	defined	by	statute	
and	are	included	in	the	subsections	below.

Maine	law	includes	mandates	that	require	a	number	of	professionals	(law	enforcement	officers,	medical	
and	mental	health	providers,	school	and	crisis	services	personnel,	advocates,	and	many	others)	to	report	
suspected	abuse,	neglect,	or	exploitation	to	the	Maine	Department	of	Health	and	Human	Services	(DHHS)	
or	the	local	district	attorney’s	office.	In	addition,	Maine	law	requires	that	anyone	having	full-time	or	part-
time	responsibility	for	the	care	or	custody	of	a	child	or	incapacitated	or	dependent	adult	also	make	a	
report	of	suspected	abuse,	neglect,	or	exploitation.	Also,	any	concerned	individual	may	make	an	optional	
report	should	that	person	suspect	abuse,	neglect,	or	exploitation.	The	following	subsections	provide	more	
information	about	mandated	reporting	situations,	when	an	advocate	must	legally	break	confidentiality.	In	
every	case,	the	advocate	must	refer	to	the	center’s	mandated	reporting	policies	and	procedures,	and	speak	
with	a	supervisor.

Child Protective Services 

Within	the	Maine	Department	of	Health	and	Human	Services	(DHHS)	is	the	Office	of	Child	and	
Family	Services,	which	includes	Child	Protective	Services	(CPS).	CPS	is	assigned	the	responsibility	of	
protecting	children	(under	18	years	old)	from	abuse	or	neglect.	Abuse	or	neglect	is	defined	as:	“a	
threat	to	a	child’s	health	or	welfare	by	physical,	mental	or	emotional	injury	or	impairment,	sexual	
abuse	or	exploitation,	deprivation	of	essential	needs	or	lack	of	protection	from	these	or	failure	to	
ensure	compliance	with	school	attendance	requirements…,	by	a	person	responsible	for	the	child”	
(Maine	Revised	Statutes	Title	22	§4002(1)).

CPS	will	intervene	in	cases	when	no	one	is	acting	to	protect	a	child	and	when	a	child	is	determined	
to	be	in	“jeopardy	to	health	or	welfare.”		Jeopardy	to	health	or	welfare	means	a	child	is	subject	to	
serious	abuse	and	neglect	(Title	22,	§4002(6)).	

If	a	child	is	in	jeopardy	from	a	“person	responsible	for	the	child”	(a	caretaker,	parent,	guardian,	
etc.)	a	report	must	be	made	to	CPS.	If	a	child	is	in	jeopardy	from	a	“person	not	responsible	for	the	
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child”	(anyone	not	charged	with	the	care	
of	the	child),	a	report	must	be	made	to	the	
district	attorney’s	office	instead.		In	some	
cases,	a	responsible	party	may	fail	to	protect	
a	child	from	a	non-responsible	party,	and	
this	is	reportable	to	both	CPS	and	the	district	
attorney’s	office	(Title	22,	§4011-A).

Adult Protective Services

The	Office	of	Child	and	Family	Services	
also	includes	Adult	Protective	Services	
(APS).	APS	is	assigned	the	responsibility	of	
providing	protection	for	any	person	18	years	
of	age	and	over	who	is	“incapacitated”	or	
“dependent.”		APS	also	serves	emancipated	
individuals	who	are	16	years	of	age	or	older	
and	are	incapacitated	or	dependent.

An	incapacitated	adult	is	“any	adult	who	is	
impaired	by	reason	of	mental	illness,	mental	
deficiency,	physical	illness	or	disability	
to	the	extent	that	that	individual	lacks	
sufficient	understanding	or	capacity	to	
make	or	communicate	responsible	decisions	
concerning	that	individual’s	person,	or	to	the	
extent	the	adult	cannot	effectively	manage	
or	apply	that	individual’s	estate	to	necessary	
ends”	(Title	22,	§3472(10)).

A	dependent	adult	is	one	“who	has	
a	physical	or	mental	condition	that	
substantially	impairs	the	adult’s	ability	to	
adequately	provide	for	that	adult’s	daily	
needs,”	and	includes	but	is	not	limited	
to:	a	resident	of	a	licensed	or	required	to	

be	licensed	nursing	home;	a	licensed	or	
required	to	be	licensed	assisted	living	
facility;	or	a	person	considered	a	dependent	
person	within	the	Maine	criminal	statutes	
(Title	22,	§3472(6)).	
Maine	law	requires	that	a	report	be	made	
to	APS	when	an	advocate	has	suspicion	that	
an	incapacitated	or	dependent	adult,	or	
incapacitated	or	dependent	emancipated	
individual	sixteen	or	older,	is	at	substantial	
risk	of	abuse,	neglect,	or	exploitation.	This	
report	is	mandated	regardless	of	whether	
the	individual	the	advocate	is	concerned	
about	has	a	guardian	(Title	22,	§3477).	

Abuse	here	is	defined	as:	“the	infliction	
of	injury,	unreasonable	confinement,	
intimidation	or	cruel	punishment	that	causes	
or	is	likely	to	cause	physical	harm	or	pain	
or	mental	anguish;	sexual	abuse	or	sexual	
exploitation;	or	the	intentional,	knowing	
or	reckless	deprivation	of	essential	needs.	
‘Abuse’	includes	acts	and	omissions”	(Title	
22,	§3472(1)).

Neglect	here	is	defined	as:	“a	threat	to	an	
adult’s	health	or	welfare	by	physical	or	
mental	injury	or	impairment,	deprivation	of	
essential	needs	or	lack	of	protection	from	
these”	(Title	22,	§3472(11)).	

Exploitation	here	is	defined	as:	“the	illegal	
or	improper	use	of	an	incapacitated	or	
dependent	adult	or	that	adult’s	resources	
for	another’s	profit	or	advantage”	(Title	22,	
§3472(9)).

Considerations for Advocates

One aspect of child abuse and neglect for advocates to be aware of 
involves parental discipline of children. What one person may accept 
as a reasonable means of discipline could be viewed by another as 
an act of physical harm to a child. In deciding whether to make a 
mandated report, advocates may be making a subjective judgment, 
and should err on the side of caution and safety for children. A 
supervisor always needs to be involved.
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Subpoenas

If	an	advocate	is	served	with	a	subpoena,	
a	legal	document	requesting	information,	
records,	and/or	the	advocate’s	presence	
in	court,	the	advocate	brings	this	to	the	
immediate	attention	of	the	director	of	the	
center.	Simply	receiving	a	subpoena	does	
not	mean	that	an	advocate	will	testify.	
Often	subpoenas	will	not	hold	up	to	a	legal	
challenge.	It	is	important	for	advocates	to	
keep	survivor	safety	and	confidentiality	in	
mind	throughout	this	process.	

COMMUNICATION

It	is	important	that	advocates	be	aware	of	the	
different	ways	in	which	they	convey	messages.	The	
caller	will	be	aware	not	only	of	what	an	advocate	
is	saying,	but	also	how	it	is	being	said.	Tone	of	
voice,	pauses	in	conversation,	lowering	and	raising	
the	voice,	and	emphasis	on	specific	words,	are	all	
examples	of	how	an	advocate	can	communicate	
meaning.

Listening

Listening	skills	are	at	the	core	of	advocacy	work.	It	
is	essential	that	an	advocate	is	available	to	listen,	
believe,	and	empower	the	caller.	The	caller	may	
be	hesitant	to	share	information,	and	may	have	
faced	unsupportive	listeners	in	the	past.	Although	
listening	may	sound	like	a	simple	task,	there	are	
skills	to	help	an	advocate	become	a	more	effective	
listener,	and	therefore	more	helpful	to	the	caller.	
The	skills	outlined	below	will	help	an	advocate	build	
a	rapport	and	a	comfortable	talking	relationship	
with	the	caller.

Be an Effective Listener 

An	advocate	must	give	the	caller	their	full	
attention	and	avoid	doing	any	busy	work	during	
the	course	of	the	call.	It	is	important	that	an	
advocate	pay	close	attention	to	what	the	caller	
is	saying	and	how	the	caller	says	it,	as	well	
as	what	the	caller	may	not	be	saying.	As	the	
caller	speaks,	an	advocate	might	reinforce	the	

fact	that	they	are	listening.	One	way	of	doing	
this	without	interrupting	is	by	making	neutral	
responses	such	as,	“Mmm hmm.” 

Listen Unconditionally

Good	advocacy	involves	more	listening	than	
speaking.		An	advocate	must	be	willing	to	listen	
to	people	talk	about	things	that	are	difficult	to	
hear.		Some	callers	may	keep	difficult	details	
about	their	experience	to	themselves	for	fear	
that	they	will	hurt	the	listener.	It	is	important	for	
advocates	to	continually	make	it	clear	that	they	
are	willing	to	hear	whatever	the	caller	wants	to	
say,	and	that	the	caller	will	not	hurt	an	advocate	
by	disclosing	details	of	their	experience.		

An	advocate	needs	to	be	prepared	to	spend	
time	with	the	caller,	allowing	the	conversation	
to	proceed	at	whatever	pace	the	caller	sets.	This	
may	involve	lengthy	silences	or	listening	to	a	
caller	cry.	These	are	natural	reactions	to	talking	
about	sexual	violence.	

Reflective Listening  

An	advocate’s	reflection	of	the	caller’s	feelings	
may	help	an	advocate	better	understand	what	
the	caller	is	feeling	and	may	also	help	the	caller	
identify	their	own	feelings	and	feel	supported	in	
having	those	feelings.	

Reflective	listening	involves	advocates	checking	
to	see	if	they	have	heard	correctly	what	callers	
have	said.		It	can	be	a	way	to	focus	on	the	
feelings	the	caller	is	having,	or	the	events	the	
caller	is	describing.		It	may	not	always	be	easy	
for	an	advocate	to	correctly	name	the	way	
the	caller	is	feeling.		An	example	of	reflective	
listening	involves	an	advocate	mirroring	back	to	
a	caller	what	they	heard	the	caller	saying,	and	
then	asking	the	caller	if	the	advocate	heard	it	
correctly:

Advocate:		It sounds like you are feeling sad.  Is 
that accurate?
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Coded Disclosures 

Callers	may	talk	about	sexual	violence	in	vague	
terms	or	in	ways	that	may	not	be	obvious:	this	
is	referred	to	as	a	coded	disclosure.	Individuals	
may	say	things	and	use	language	that	causes	
the	advocate	to	consider	that	something	is	
not	being	said.	The	caller	may	not	have	the	
words	or	may	be	choosing	not	to	describe	the	
sexual	violence	that	has	occurred.	Advocates	
are	encouraged	to	do	their	best	active	listening	
and	to	ask	respectful	clarifying	questions	when	
appropriate.		

It	is	also	important	to	consider	that	coded	
disclosures	may	not	be	verbal	at	all.	In	face-to-	
face	advocacy	the	person	may	use	behavioral	
and/or	physical	indicators	to	tell	what	has	
happened	to	them.	Older	adults	and	people	
with	intellectual	disabilities	may	use	coded	
disclosures	more	often	than	others.

Barriers to Listening

It	is	sometimes	difficult	for	an	advocate	to		
effectively	listen	to	a	caller.	The	following		 	
may	be	barriers	to	effective	listening.

Red Flag Listening.	Hearing	certain	words	
or	hearing	about	certain	events	may	cause	a	
person	to	get	upset	and	stop	listening.	If	this	
occurs	to	an	advocate	while	supporting	a	caller,	
an	advocate	may	lose	the	chance	to	develop	
a	rapport	with	the	caller	and	be	effective	in	
providing	services.	Red	flags	are	different	for	
each	individual.	They	might	relate	to	religion,	
sexual	orientation,	incest,	or	other	topics.	

Open Ears/Closed Mind Listening. 	Sometimes	
a	person	decides	quickly	that	either	they	can	
predict	what	the	caller	wants	or	is	trying	to	say,	
or	that	the	caller	is	not	making	sense.	In	this	way	
an	advocate	fails	to	listen	and	learn	what	the	
caller	needs.	

Fact Listening. Often	an	advocate	tries	to	
remember	everything	the	caller	is	saying.	If	an	
advocate	focuses	too	much	on	keeping	all	of	the	

facts	straight,	the	advocate	may	not	hear	what	
the	caller	says	next.	It	is	best	to	try	to	remember	
only	the	important	facts	and	main	ideas.	If	an	
advocate	has	the	key	facts,	they	can	work	with	
the	caller	to	fill	in	any	gaps.

Pencil Listening. When	an	advocate	tries	to	
write	everything	down,	they	are	not	able	to	
focus	on	what	the	caller	is	saying.	It	is	best	
to	jot	down	only	key	words	that	relate	to	
the	major	feelings	or	ideas	that	the	caller	is	
communicating.	After	the	call,	the	advocate	
destroys	the	notes	or	handles	them	in	
accordance	with	center	policy.

Responding

In	order	to	respond	effectively,	it’s	important	
for	advocates	to	be	aware	that	no	one	style	of	
communication	is	helpful	for	every	caller.	In	some	
cases	for	example,	a	caller	may	be	comfortable	with	
the	advocate	asking	questions,	and	in	other	cases	a	
caller	may	feel	challenged	or	blamed	by	questions.	
If	one	style	of	responding	does	not	seem	useful	
for	the	caller,	an	advocate	needs	to	continue	the	
conversation	another	way.

An	effective	tool	for	advocates	is	to	use	words	that	
mirror	the	caller’s	words.	Keep	language	simple	
and	clear.	Using	words	that	are	familiar	to	the	caller	
will	allow	them	to	be	more	comfortable	and	will	
let	the	caller	know	that	the	advocate	is	listening	
to	what	the	caller	is	saying.	Another	good	practice	
for	advocates	is	to	use	descriptive	explanations,	
avoiding	professional	jargon	or	technical	names.	The	
skills	outlined	below	will	help	an	advocate	respond	
in	an	effective	manner.	

Validation

Validation	refers	to	the	advocate	giving	strength	
or	validity	to	the	caller’s	experiences,	feelings,	
and	thoughts.	Advocates	can	offer	validation	
by	providing	the	caller	time	to	share	whatever	
they	need	to,	including	talking	about	how	they	
are	feeling	emotionally	and	physically,	and/or	
describing	the	sexual	violence	they	experienced.	
The	advocate’s	role	is	to	let	the	caller	know	that	
any	feelings	and	reactions	are	reasonable	and	
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are	understandable	reactions	to	being	traumatized.	

Validation	can	be	shown	through	the	use	of	the	active	listening	
skills	previously	outlined.	These	techniques	will	provide	the	
caller	with	a	sense	of	being	heard,	that	what	they	are	saying	is	
important,	and	that	the	advocate	actively	supports	the	caller.	The	
message	is	that	an	advocate	wants	to	listen	and	help.	Validation	
tells	the	caller	that	the	advocate	is	interested	in	them	as	a	person.

However,	if	the	caller’s	reaction	sounds	like	it	will	be	harmful	to	
their	healing	process,	the	advocate	can	offer	some	gentle	support.	
For	example,	when	a	caller	says,	“It’s all my fault, I should never 
have gone to that bar alone,”	the	advocate	would	say	something	
such	as, “I can hear why you might feel guilty. Each of us should 
feel safe to go to any public place, and it is not your fault that this 
happened to you.”

If	the	caller	mentions	frustration	with	their	reaction	to	the	sexual	
violence,	an	advocate	can	explain	to	them	that	their	reaction	
helped	them	survive.	For	example,	when	a	caller	says,	“I wish I had 
fought back,”	the	advocate	might	say	“You did the best you could 
in that situation to keep yourself as safe as possible.”	

Paraphrasing

Paraphrasing	means	that	an	advocate	restates	what	has	been	said,	
using	different	words,	to	clarify	the	meaning.	When	listening	and	
supporting	a	caller,	an	advocate	might	paraphrase	statements	
made	by	the	caller	to	have	a	better	understanding	about	what	the	
caller’s	experiences	and	needs	are.	An	advocate	might	begin	by	
saying,	“I hear you telling me…, is that accurate?”	or	something	
similar.	This	technique	will	help	to	clarify	what	a	caller	has	said	
and	assist	the	advocate	in	responding	to	the	caller’s	needs.

Address Feelings

Individuals	respond	to	sexual	violence	in	a	variety	of	ways,	and	

Considerations 
for Advocates

It may be helpful to 
ask the caller what 
“getting over it” 
means to them. 
This can help an 
advocate offer 
support or can 
give the caller an 
opportunity to talk 
about methods of 
healing.

Considerations for Advocates

It is likely that an advocate will speak to callers who are angry. Anger is an intense emotion 
that can be overwhelming. When anger builds up, it may become more difficult for 
a person to function. Sometimes people release their anger in ways that are destructive 
to themselves or others. Advocates can help by working with the caller to think of healthy 
ways to cope with anger. Methods that work for some people include punching a pillow, 
going for a walk or a run, or screaming in a private place such as their bedroom or car.
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there	is	no	typical	emotional	response	that	an	advocate	can	
expect	from	a	caller.	The	emotions	a	person	experiences	and	the	
ways	in	which	they	express	them	will	vary	from	caller	to	caller.	
The	advocate	needs	to	be	aware	that	some	callers	will	express	
a	lot	of	emotion	while	others	will	seem	to	have	less	emotion	or	
perhaps	no	emotion.	These	reactions	may	be	different	from	what	
the	advocate	anticipates;	however,	the	caller	must	be	allowed	
ownership	of	their	feelings,	whatever	these	may	be.	
Callers	may	wonder	if	they	will	ever	“get	over”	or	move	past	
what	happened	to	them.	Advocates	can	assure	the	caller	that	
healing	is	possible	by	acknowledging	that	it	may	be	difficult,	and	
by	discussing	what	might	lay	ahead	in	the	healing	process,	the	
medical	process,	or	the	criminal	justice	process.	

The	caller	also	needs	enough	time	to	express	emotions,	as	
unexpressed	emotions	can	slow	down	the	healing	process.	If	
the	caller	does	not	talk	about	feelings,	an	advocate	might	ask	
them	how	they	are	feeling,	either	in	general,	or	about	a	specific	
issue.	Usually	during	a	call,	callers	reach	a	point	when	they	have	
expressed	their	emotions	and	they	begin	to	sound	calmer.	The	
advocate	might	sense	that	the	caller	is	feeling	more	balanced.	
This	may	be	an	appropriate	time	for	advocates	to	help	callers	
determine	specific	next	steps	in	the	healing	process.

Effective Use of Questioning

Asking	questions	is	a	tool	that	can	help	an	advocate	gain	and	
understand	information.	It	is	appropriate	for	an	advocate	to	ask	
questions	when	clarification	is	needed,	and	it	is	always	better	to	
ask	questions	than	to	assume.	

When	advocates	do	ask	questions,	they	must	carefully	consider	
their	tone.	For	questioning	to	be	effective,	it	needs	to	be	caring	
and	free	of	judgment.	Advocates	avoid	asking	questions	that	begin	
with	“why.”	“Why”	questions	may	sound	like	an	interrogation,	
or	may	imply	that	the	caller	was	somehow	responsible	for	the	
act	of	sexual	violence	that	happened	to	them,	or	may	suggest	
that	the	advocate	does	not	believe	the	caller.	This	may	leave	the	
caller	feeling	as	if	they	are	expected	to	justify	their	actions,	and	
it	can	tap	directly	into	feelings	of	guilt	and	responsibility	for	the	
act	of	sexual	violence.		It	is	also	important	that	advocates	not	ask	
questions	out	of	curiosity.

Questions	are	also	useful	to	keep	the	conversation	going.	Asking	
yes	or	no	questions	may	be	helpful	in	gaining	specific	factual	
information;	however,	it	is	best	to	ask	open-ended	questions.	
Open-ended	questions	will	encourage	the	caller	to	talk	and	
may	help	the	caller	think	about	situations	in	a	way	they	have	
not	thought	of	before.	This	style	of	questions	will	also	allow	the	

Considerations 
for Advocates

Ask the caller if 
it is okay to ask 

a question to get 
information or clarify 

something. Be sure 
to let the caller know 

that they do not 
have to answer the 

question. 
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advocate	to	guide	the	conversation	without	
controlling	it.	Examples	of	open-ended	
questions	include,	“Could you tell me more 
about...?”	and “Would you tell me what you do 
when...?”

Advocates	may	need	to	ask	difficult	or	sensitive	
questions	that	other	people	tend	to	avoid.	An	
example	of	this	method	is	asking	if	there	are	
younger	children	in	the	home	who	may	be	at	
risk	of	sexual	abuse.

Focusing 

Callers	may	present	several	concerns	on	a	call	
and	may	have	difficulty	focusing	on	one	concern	
at	a	time.	Allow	callers	the	opportunity	to	talk	
about	the	various	situations	in	their	life	that	
may	be	causing	them	concern.	At	some	point	
in	the	call,	however,	it	may	be	necessary	to	ask	
the	caller	to	choose	one	or	two	areas	to	focus	
on.	This	will	help	the	caller	to	avoid	becoming	
overwhelmed.	Also,	by	working	on	one	concern	
at	a	time,	the	caller	may	feel	that	their	situation	
is	much	more	manageable.	Once	the	caller	has	
identified	the	most	immediate	concerns,	the	
advocate	can	work	together	with	the	caller	to	
explore	the	situation	and	generate	ideas	about	
how	to	move	forward.		

Encouragement

Callers	may	overlook	or	be	unable	to	see	the	
progress	they	have	made.	When	the	advocate	
provides	positive	feedback	about	the	caller’s	
accomplishments,	they	can	start	to	reclaim	
their	power	and	control.	It	is	equally	important	
to	help	the	caller	understand	that	setbacks	
are	a	natural	part	of	the	healing	process,	and	
that	the	goal	is	forward	movement	rather	than	
perfection.

An	advocate	can	provide	encouragement	by:
 • Acknowledging	steps	the	caller	has	taken	

to	be	in	charge	of	their	situation

 • Supporting	efforts	the	caller	has	taken	to	
address	fears,	anxiety,	depression,	etc.

 • Pointing	out	improvements	in	the	caller’s	
coping	skills

Brainstorming

Brainstorming	is	a	tool	to	help	the	caller	
with	the	decision	making	process	without	
offering	advice.	Advocates	believe	that	callers	
possess	their	own	answers	and	may	need	the	
opportunity	to	discuss	options	to	better	organize	
their	thoughts.		

Advocates	might	start	by	asking	callers	about	
things	they	have	already	thought	of	and/or	
tried.	Then	the	advocate	and	caller	can	discuss	
the	situation,	exploring	as	many	options	as	
possible.	Ultimately	the	caller	will	decide	which	
of	these	options	might	be	best.	The	advocate	
might	suggest	brainstorming	to	look	at	the	best	
and	worst	case	scenarios	for	a	particular	plan	of	
action.	While	an	option	may	seem	appropriate	
in	the	short	term,	it	may	not	be	the	most	helpful	
or	safest	plan	for	the	future.	

When	brainstorming,	the	advocate’s	goal	is	to	be	
sensitive	and	respectful	of	cultural	differences	
that	may	impact	how	the	caller	might	handle	
their	situation.	Additionally,	people	in	difficult	
situations	may	not	see	a	solution	that	may	seem	
obvious	to	an	outside	observer.	Therefore,	it	is	
important	not	to	skip	the	simple	suggestions	–	
include	these	in	the	brainstorming	process.	

Responding to Anger

As	callers	communicate	with	advocates,	a	
wide	range	of	emotions	from	sadness	to	anger	
may	be	shared.	It	is	important	that	advocates	
understand	that	these	are	appropriate	reactions	
by	callers	to	their	experiences.	At	times,	
however,	advocates	may	experience	callers	
directing	strong	emotions	not	only	toward	the	
offender	or	others,	but	toward	the	advocate	
as	well.	The	strong	emotions	could	be	a	result	
of	the	sexual	violence	or	could	be	a	complaint	
by	the	caller	about	a	service	the	advocate	or	
someone	else	is	providing.	When	this	happens,	
it	is	important	that	the	advocate	calmly	ask	the	
caller	to	clarify	their	concern	and	not	direct	
their	anger	at	the	advocate.	If	a	caller	wants	
to	continue	the	conversation	in	a	respectful	
way,	then	the	advocate	is	advised	to	continue	
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the	call.	If	the	caller	continues	to	direct	anger	
or	frustration	at	the	advocate,	the	advocate	
can	follow	center	protocol	regarding	ending	a	
call.	Just	as	survivors	deserve	the	best	services	
advocates	can	provide,	advocates	deserve	to	be	
treated	with	respect.

Summarize

Considerable	information	is	discussed	during	a	
crisis	and	support	line	call,	and	it	is	often	helpful	
to	the	caller	for	an	advocate	to	summarize,	or	
provide	a	brief	overview	of,	the	call.	An	advocate	
might	briefly	review	the	concerns	that	were	
discussed,	the	plan	that	was	agreed	upon,	and	
then	ask	the	caller	how	they	are	doing.

Refer	to	“Supportive	and	Non-Threatening	
Communication	Techniques”	located	in	the	
Additional	Materials	at	the	end	of	this	section	for	
more	methods	of	responding.	

CRISIS INTERVENTION

A	crisis	is	an	unstable	situation,	in	which	people	
experience	extreme	difficulty	or	find	themselves	
in	real	or	perceived	danger.	People	cope	with	
stress	regularly	within	their	daily	lives,	yet	when	
the	trauma	of	sexual	violence	occurs,	a	person’s	
usual	coping	skills	may	not	be	enough,	and	they	
may	find	themselves	in	a	crisis	situation.	A	person	
may	seek	outside	help	in	order	to	process	their	
feelings	and	explore	possible	options	to	resolve	the	
situation.	Crisis	intervention	skills	can	help	a	person	
work	through	problems	that	emerge	when	sexual	
violence	overwhelms	their	ability	to	cope.	

Although	crisis	intervention	itself	will	not	eliminate	
the	emotional	pain,	it	may	help	a	person	restore	
stability	in	their	life.	This	may	be	achieved	by	
addressing	the	nature	of	the	crisis	and	the	person’s	
reactions.		Crisis	intervention	may	have	the	added	
benefit	of	teaching	new	coping	skills	which	may	
help	the	caller	address	current	and	future	stresses.

A Model for Crisis Intervention

The	steps	below	assume	the	caller	is	currently	safe:

 • Develop a Rapport:	Listen,	believe,	validate,	
identify,	accept,	and	reflect	feelings.

 – You sound…
 – That must be very…for you

 • Address Issues or Problems:	Help	the	caller	
identify	the	issue	or	problem	that	needs	to	
be	worked	on	immediately.

 – You’ve told me about several…,   
 what do you want to focus on today?
 – How are you feeling about that?

 • Review: Go	over	the	situation	to	be	sure	that	
you	understand	all	the	issues	and	feelings	
involved.

 – What I heard you say was…. Is that  
 correct?
 – What you are saying is going on                   
 right now for you is…. Is that    
 accurate?

 • Focus and Plan: Explore	resources	and	
support	systems.	Help	the	caller	develop	a	
plan	for	the	most	immediate	concerns.

 – What’s worked for you in the past?
 – Have you thought about trying…?
 – Do you think…might work for you?

 • Closing: Clearly	state	the	agreed	upon	
actions	to	be	taken,	including	any	follow-up	
or	referrals.
	 –	So, you’re going to…and I will…
	 –	Do you want someone to call you  
 back tomorrow and check in with   
 you?

Grounding 

Grounding	techniques	can	be	used	to	bring	
the	caller	back	in	touch	with	their	body	and	
surroundings	in	the	present	moment.	It	may	be	
necessary	for	the	advocate	to	help	the	caller	
ground	themselves	prior	to	engaging	in	any	other	
type	of	communication.	Some	callers	may	be	
distressed,	shown	by	nervous	speech,	changing	
topics	frequently,	or	other	reactions.	Grounding	
techniques	are	also	useful	to	help	a	survivor	find	
balance	during	a	flashback	or	when	experiencing	
dissociation	or	a	difficult	memory.	A	survivor	may	
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already	know	what	grounding	techniques	work	best.	
If	a	caller	is	unable	to	provide	ideas	that	work	for	
them,	an	advocate	can	make	suggestions.

One	specific	grounding	technique	an	advocate	can	
use	is	the	5-4-3-2-1	technique:	The	advocate	asks	
the	caller	to	name	five	things	in	the	room	where	
they	are,	then	asks	the	caller	to	name	four	different,	
not	repeated	things,	then	three,	two,	and	one.

An	alternate	5-4-3-2-1	technique	involves	a	caller	
sitting	or	lying	down	in	a	comfortable	position	and	
naming	items	that	they	see,	hear,	and	feel,	while	
progressing	down	a	number	scale.	During	the	first	
round	the	person	would	name	and	count	5	of	each	
of	the	things	they	see,	hear,	and	feel.	During	the	
second	round	the	person	would	take	one	thing	out	
of	each	list,	keeping	the	other	4	in	the	list	of	things	
they	see,	hear,	and	feel	the	same.	During	the	third	
round	the	person	would	take	one	more	thing	out	
of	each	list,	etc.	Example:	Five - I see a book. I see a 
chair. I see a rug. I see a clock. I see a blanket. I hear 
a bird. I hear a clock. I hear a car. I hear the TV. I 
hear the refrigerator. I feel my headache. I feel tense 
shoulders. I feel my toes wiggle. I feel my stomach 
growl. I feel my fingernails. Four - I see a book. I see 
a chair. I see a rug. I see a blanket. I hear a bird. I 
hear a clock. I hear the TV. I hear the refrigerator. I 
feel my headache. I feel tense shoulders. I feel my 
toes wiggle. I feel my fingernails. Three – I see a 
book. I see a chair. I see a rug. I hear a bird. I hear 
the TV. I hear the refrigerator. Etc. 

The	steps	for	another	grounding	technique	that	an	
advocate	can	use	are	below:

1. Validate	and	use	reflecting	listening	skills.

2. Assess	immediate	safety.

3. Assess	surroundings.

a. Encourage	the	caller	to	sit	on	a	solid	
surface	such	as	a	chair	and	request	that	
they	put	both	feet	on	the	floor.

b. Ask	about	lighting.	Request	that	they	
turn	on	a	light,	if	one	is	not	already	on.

4. Ask	direct	questions.

a. Encourage	the	caller	to	describe	things	

in	their	room,	i.e.	walls,	pictures,	knick	
knacks,	etc.

b. Ask	about	the	color	of	the	things	
described.

5. Use	breathing	techniques.

a. Ask	the	caller	to	take	3	deep,	slow	
breaths	while	on	the	telephone,	guiding	
them	through	the	process	of	breathing	in	
deeply,	filling	the	lungs	completely,	and	
then	exhaling	completely.	

b. Ask	the	caller	to	take	a	deep	breath	
and	hold	for	a	count	of	10	(repeat	if	
necessary).

After	moving	through	these	steps,	ask	how	the	
caller	is	feeling.	If	the	caller	identifies	feeling	better,	
continue	with	the	call.	If	the	caller	needs	to	spend	
more	time	grounding,	repeat	steps	4	and	5	above.	
If	needed,	offer	additional	suggestions	such	as	
those	listed	below,	remembering	that	not	all	of	
the	grounding	techniques	will	work	for	everyone,	
and	some	callers	may	find	a	particular	grounding	
technique	to	be	difficult	(it	may	remind	them	of	a	
traumatic	event):

 • Look	to,	or	touch,	nearby	concrete	
objects	or	symbols	(a	special	picture,	
stone,	piece	of	clothing,	toy,	etc.)	that	
create	a	feeling	of	safety	

 • Wiggle	toes	and	hands,	telling	yourself	
that	you	are	okay	

Coping Skills

People	adopt	behaviors	or	strategies	to	help	them	
get	through	difficult	situations	in	their	lives	–	these	
are	called	coping	skills.	What	works	for	one	person	
may	not	work	for	another.	While	coping	skills	can	
be	useful,	some	practices	may	become	unhealthy.	
Some	callers	may	be	engaging	in	self-destructive	
behaviors	and	may	share	with	the	advocate	that	
they	use	food,	self-injury,	drugs,	or	alcohol	to	cope	
with	feelings	they	are	experiencing.	As	an	advocate,	
it	is	important	to	listen	and	encourage	callers	to	find	
safer	techniques,	without	expressing	blame.	As	with	
grounding	techniques,	a	survivor	may	already	know	
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what	works	best.	

If	the	caller	needs	to	spend	time	talking	about	
coping	skills,	and	does	not	already	have	safe	coping	
skills	that	are	helpful	to	them,	the	advocate	can	
offer	suggestions	from	the	list	below,	remembering	
that	not	all	of	these	will	work	for	everyone,	and	
some	callers	may	find	some	of	the	following	
examples	upsetting:

 • Listen	to	a	calming	story,	music,	or	
affirmations	to	be	played	when	needed.	

 • Find	solitude	in	a	favorite	chair	with	family	
pet,	stuffed	animal,	or	favorite	blanket.

 • Imagine	being	in	a	comforting	place	(e.g.	at	
the	ocean,	a	friend’s	home,	etc.)	and	picture	
as	much	detail	of	that	place	as	possible.

 • Contact	a	supportive	friend	or	family	
member	–	call,	e-mail,	text,	or	visit.	

 • Go	for	a	walk	or	engage	in	some	other	
physical	activity.	

 • Be	creative	-	sew,	cross-stitch,	knit,	bead,	
draw,	color,	etc.	

 • Explore	spirituality	–	read	self-exploration	
books,	attend	a	place	of	worship,	join	a	
spiritual	group.

 • Carry	a	favorite	item	for	comfort	–	a	rock,	
crystal,	picture,	etc.

 • Sing	–	alone	or	with	others.

 • Take	up	new	activity,	sport,	class,	craft,	etc.

 • Make	an	appointment	with	a	therapist.

 • Write	a	letter	to	the	person(s)	who	hurt	
them	to	express	how	they	feel.	After	writing	
the	letter(s),	individuals	can	decide	what	

to	do	with	it.	Some	people	find	it	helpful	
to	destroy	the	letter(s)	(tear	it	up,	shred	it,	
burn	it,	bury	it,	throw	it	in	the	trash,	etc.).	
Others	may	choose	to	give	their	letter(s)	
to	someone	or	may	choose	to	keep	it	in	a	
confidential	location.

 • Write	a	word	describing	a	current	feeling	
(e.g.	numb,	tired,	horrible,	sad,	lonely,	angry,	
etc.)	and	continue	to	write	the	word,	over	
and	over.	This	may	make	the	word	start	to	
look	funny	and/or	may	allow	the	caller	to	
have	power	over	the	word,	rather	than	the	
word	having	power	over	the	caller.

 • Call	the	crisis	and	support	line	anytime	day	
or	night.

Containment 

For	many	survivors	the	trauma	of	sexual	violence	
is	long	lasting.	In	order	for	a	survivor	to	maintain	
a	positive	direction	in	their	life	it	may	be	helpful	
to	figure	out	a	way	to	contain	their	emotions	as	
needed.	This	does	not	mean	that	an	individual	
does	not	feel	their	emotions	or	stuffs	their	feelings	
inside,	but	that	they	find	a	way	to	manage	their	
emotions	that	allows	them	time	to	heal	and	space	
to	live	in	the	present.	Containment	is	“the	process	
of	consciously	postponing	dealing	with	intrusive	
Post	Traumatic	Stress	Disorder	symptoms,	being	
able	to	notice	a	symptom,	communicate	about	it,	
set	it	aside	(contain	it),	and	revisit	it	later”	(Sidran	
Institute,	n.d.).

Containment	is	a	tool	that	advocates	can	share	with	
callers	to	help	them	control	sensations,	thoughts,	
or	feelings	that	may	be	re-traumatizing	and	that	
need	to	be	worked	on	at	another	time	and	place	(on	

Considerations for Advocates

Although most people who self-injure are not trying to kill 
themselves, some behaviors may put callers in danger of 
unintentionally doing serious harm or killing themselves. It is 
important for advocates to talk with callers to try to assess whether 
their behaviors are potentially dangerous.
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another	crisis	and	support	line	call,	at	a	therapy	appointment,	or	at	
a	time	the	survivor	chooses).	Containment	is	like	putting	a	caller’s	
traumatic	emotions	and	memories	in	a	safe	storage	container	that	
can	be	opened	at	a	later	time,	allowing	the	caller	to	go	about	their	
day-to-day	activities.	For	example,	when	a	survivor	returns	to	the	
workplace	they	will	want	to	be	able	to	complete	their	work	tasks	
and	not	think	about	the	act	of	sexual	violence	while	at	work.	By	
using	containment	they	can	attempt	to	create	a	safe	environment	in	
which	to	work	and	a	place	to	hold	their	emotions	for	another	time.

If	the	caller	needs	and	wants	to	contain	their	feelings,	and	does	not	
already	have	a	technique	that	works	well	for	them,	the	advocate	
can	offer	suggestions	from	the	list	below.	Remember	that	not	all	of	
these	will	work	for	everyone,	and	some	callers	may	be	triggered	by	a	
technique:

 • Write	down	thoughts	and	feelings	in	a	journal	and	put	in	a	
safe	place	until	the	caller	is	ready	to	explore	at	a	later	time.	

 • Imagine	“dialing	down”	the	difficult	feelings	or	memories	
until	they	are	at	a	level	the	caller	is	comfortable	with.		For	
example,	if	the	caller	is	feeling	anxious	and	the	level	of	
anxiety	has	reached	a	10,	ask	the	caller	to	visualize	a	dial	
slowly	turning	down	to	9…8…7…6…5…etc.	(or	a	pressure	
gauge	moving	out	of	the	“red	zone”,	or	a	thermometer	
dropping	below	the	boiling	point),	until	it	reaches	a	level	
at	which	the	caller	can	breathe	more	easily	and	think	more	
clearly.

 • Picture	a	colorful	hot-air	balloon,	then	fill	the	balloon	with	
all	the	emotions	you	want	to	store,	then	release	the	weights	
that	keep	it	on	the	ground,	and	then	up,	up,	and	away.	

 • Visualize	that	all	the	emotions	and	experiences	that	are	
causing	pain	are	in	a	room,	and	you	leave	that	room,	close	
and	lock	the	door,	put	duct	tape	over	all	the	cracks	around	
the	door.	Then	walk	away.	

 • Imagine	placing	those	thoughts,	feelings,	or	experiences	in	a	
trash	can	or	dumpster	and	leaving	it	at	the	curb.

Self-Medication

In	some	cases,	individuals	may	call	after	they	have	taken	alcohol,	
drugs,	or	prescription	medication	to	cope	with	the	impacts	of	sexual	
violence	–	this	is	called	self-medication.	A	caller	may	present	with	
obvious	signs	of	self-medication,	or	it	may	not	be	obvious	at	all.	In	
addition,	a	caller	may	be	on	a	prescribed	medication	at	a	medically	
appropriate	dosage,	but	may	sound	disorganized,	or	have	some	of	
the	same	signs	as	callers	who	are	self-medicating.	It	is	important	
for	advocates	not	to	jump	to	conclusions	about	whether	a	caller	
is	self-medicating,	as	other	issues	may	present	similarly.	For	more	

Considerations 
for Advocates

It is important to 
remember that, even 
though it may not be 
obvious to an outside 
observer, self-injury 
serves a purpose 
for the person who 
does it. Trying to help 
the caller figure out 
what purpose self-
injury serves, and 
helping the caller 
learn other ways to 
get those needs met, 
is essential to helping 
anyone who self-
injures.
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information	about	substance	use,	please	see	the	
Mental	Health	section	of	this	manual.

Self-Injury

The	information	in	this	section	about	self-injury	was	
adapted	from	the	American	Self-Harm	Information	
Clearinghouse.	

Self-injury,	also	known	as	self-harm,	self-mutilation,	
self-inflicted	violence,	or	self-injurious	behavior,	is	
a	coping	strategy	used	by	some	survivors	who	have	
experienced	sexual	violence.	Examples	of	self-injury	
include	cutting,	burning,	pulling	one’s	hair	out,	biting	
oneself,	or	hitting	oneself	with	fists	or	a	heavy	object.	
Injuries	may	vary	from	minor	cuts	that	heal	quickly	to	
wounds	that	leave	permanent	scars.	It	is	important	
to	understand	that	most	individuals	who	hurt	
themselves	are	not	trying	to	kill	themselves.	Rather,	
they	injure	themselves	for	other	reasons	explained	in	
detail	below.

Common Reasons Survivors 

Self-injure

“I don’t always know why I self-injure. 
Sometimes it’s used as a distraction from the 
pain or anxiety I’m feeling. Sometimes I use it 
as a way of saying with my body what I can’t 
say with words. At times there are no words 
for what is going on inside me. Other times 
I use self-injury as a way of releasing the 
anxiety and panic I am feeling. And sometimes 
I use it as a way of punishing myself for 
whatever it is at that moment for which I feel I 
need to be punished. [female, 44 years old, 24 
years self-injuring]”	(Secret	Shame	Self-Injury	
Information,	2001).	

Survivors	may	self-injure	to:
 • Express	feelings	that	they	have	no	words	

for

 • Feel	pain	on	the	outside	instead	of	on	the	
inside

 • Get	“badness”	out	of	themselves
 • Soothe,	calm,	or	distract	from	

overwhelming	feelings	or	emotional	pain
 • Feel	alive	by	ending	feelings	of	numbness
 • Express	anger	towards	themselves
 • Create	a	situation	that	requires	them	to	

self-nurture	by	tending	to	the	injury

Signs of Self-injury 

When	providing	in-person	advocacy,	signs	that	
a	person	engages	in	self-injurious	behavior	
may	include	cuts	or	scars	on	the	body,	most	
noticeably	on	the	legs	or	arms.	The	individual	
may	be	wearing	long-sleeved	shirts	or	
pants,	regardless	of	weather	conditions,	to	
hide	wounds	and/or	scars.	The	person	may	
withdraw	from	friends,	family,	and	favorite	
activities	and	if	asked	about	the	wound,	they	
may	make	an	unlikely	excuse	about	how	the	
injury	happened.	

Helping Those Who Hurt 

Themselves

On	a	crisis	and	support	line	call	it	may	be	
difficult	to	know	if	a	caller	is	engaging	in	
self-injury.	The	caller	may	say	something	
that	makes	the	advocate	concerned	that	the	
caller	is	engaged	in	self-injurious	behavior.	
Active	listening	skills	will	help	the	advocate	
determine	how	to	best	help	the	caller.	The	
caller	might	also	tell	the	advocate	that	they	
are	calling	to	avoid	self-harm	and	that	calling	
has	helped	them	avoid	this	behavior	in	the	
past.	Or	they	may	tell	the	advocate	directly	
that	they	are	calling	because	they	are	actively	
engaged	in	self-injurious	behavior	and	want	to	
stop.	If	this	is	the	situation,	a	direct	approach	

Considerations for Advocates

If a caller is having difficulty overcoming self-injury, it may be helpful 
for the advocate to gently remind the caller that healing is a process 
and takes time. 
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may	be	needed	to	assist	the	caller	to	stay	
safe.	Here	is	an	example	of	how	a	dialogue	
between	an	advocate	and	someone	who	is	
self-injuring	might	proceed.	This	conversation	
assumes	that	the	caller	has	already	disclosed	
that	they	are	self-injuring	by	cutting:

Advocate:	How deep are the cuts?
Caller:	The cuts are just surface cuts.
Advocate:	How much bleeding is there?
Caller:	There is some bleeding.
Advocate:	Do you have a large enough 
bandage or a clean cloth that you can use to  
apply pressure?
Caller:	I have a towel.
Advocate:	Why don’t you get the towel and I’ll 
stay on the line with you.
Caller:	All right, I am pressing the towel on it.
Advocate:	Good. What would you like to talk 
about next?

Alternatives to 
Self-Injury

Survivors	can	learn	safe	options	to	manage	
the	strong	emotions	and	other	impacts	of	
sexual	violence.	By	seeking	help	with	the	
experiences	that	led	to	the	self-injurious	
behavior,	individuals	can	move	past	self-injury	
as	a	coping	strategy.	Breaking	a	pattern	of	
self-injury	is	not	easy	work	for	a	survivor,	but	
advocates	can	help	people	discover	inner	
strengths	that	will	point	a	person	toward	safer	
coping	strategies.
When	speaking	with	a	caller	who	is	self-
injuring,	the	following	list	of	ideas	may	be	
helpful:

 • Try	to	be	around	people,	visit	a	friend,	go	
shopping,	etc.

 • Wear	an	elastic	band	on	a	wrist	and	snap	
it	when	feeling	the	urge	to	self-injure

 • Draw	red	lines	on	the	skin	with	washable	
markers	instead	of	cutting	or	injuring

 • Hold	ice	cubes,	which	causes	temporary	
pain	in	the	hands	without	a	risk	of	greater	
harm

 • Punch	a	pillow	as	a	physical	outlet	for	
anger	and	frustration	

 • Scratch	marks	into	a	thick	piece	of	wood

 • Avoid	temptation	by	avoiding	people,	
places,	or	things	that	may	trigger	the	urge	
to	self-injure	(e.g.	avoiding	the	area	in	
the	drugstore	where	the	razor	blades	are	
displayed,	etc.)

 • Speak	up	to	others	and	make	feelings	
known

 • Go	outside	and	make	noise,	scream	and	
yell,	etc.

Assisting Concerned Others

Since	self-injury	is	often	carefully	hidden,	
family	members,	intimate	partners,	and	
friends	may	be	shocked	to	learn	of	a	loved	
one’s	self-injury.	An	advocate	may	receive	a	
call	from	a	concerned	other	about	their	loved	
one’s	behavior.

It	is	important	for	advocates	to	explain	to	
concerned	others	that	they	cannot	force	
someone	who	self-injures	to	stop.	Advocates	
can	explain	that	it	may	not	be	helpful	to	get	
angry	at,	reject	or	lecture	the	person	who	is	
self-injuring,	or	to	beg	them	to	stop.	Instead,	
it	is	helpful	for	concerned	others	to	tell	
someone	who	is	self-injuring	that	they	care,	
that	the	person	deserves	to	be	healthy	and	
happy,	and	that	no	one	needs	to	go	through	a	
difficult	time	alone.

Common Reactions of 

Concerned Others

Denial. Self-injury	is	a	physical	sign	of	how	
much	emotional	pain	an	individual	is	in.	To	
deny	the	self-injury	is	to	deny	the	presence	
of	pain.	Denial	may	lead	the	person	who	is	
injuring	themselves	to	feel	that	no	one	cares,	
that	no	one	is	interested	or	willing	to	help.

Anger and frustration. It	may	be	frustrating	
for	a	concerned	other	to	know	that	a	
loved	one	is	self-injuring.	Realizing	one’s	
helplessness	in	changing	a	loved	one’s	
behavior	may	also	cause	anger	and	frustration	
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for	the	concerned	other.	They	might	believe	
that	scolding	the	person	who	self-injures	is	a	
way	to	convince	them	to	stop.

Guilt. Concerned	others	might	feel	that	they	
did	something	to	cause	the	self-injuring	
behavior.	They	may	be	afraid	they	were	not	a	
good	parent,	partner,	or	friend.	

Confusion. It	can	be	difficult	to	understand	
why	or	how	people	could	hurt	themselves	
on	purpose.	Concerned	others	may	feel	the	
person	who	is	hurting	themselves	is	crazy.

What to Do 

and What Not to Do

Many	individuals	who	want	to	help	someone	
who	is	self-injuring	may	not	have	the	
knowledge	or	skills	to	be	supportive.	The	list	
below	contains	ideas	for	helping	someone	
who	is	engaging	in	self-injuring	behaviors:

 • Talk	about	the	self-injurious	behavior.

 • Be	supportive.	Talking	is	one	way	to	show	
support.	If	someone	is	not	sure	how	to	be	
supportive,	that	person	can	ask	what	the	
other	person	needs	from	them

 • Be	available,	within	limits.	Offering	
company	and	support	can	decrease	the	
chances	of	self-injury.

 • Recognize	the	severity	of	the	person’s	
distress.	Be	willing	to	talk	about	emotional	
pain,	so	the	person	can	talk	about	internal	
suffering	rather	than	express	it	through	

hurting	themselves.

 • Refer	the	person	to	the	statewide	sexual	
assault	crisis	and	support	line.

 • Suggest	treatment	options,	including	
professional	therapy	and	counseling,	as	these	
have	proven	helpful	for	many	people	who	
self-injure.

 • Seek	support	for	yourself.

The	following	list	includes	behaviors	for	
individuals	to	avoid	when	supporting	someone	
who	self-injures:

 • Don’t	discourage	or	encourage	self-injury.	
Recognize	that	people	make	their	own	
choices	to	self-injure	and	to	stop.	Self-injury	
is	a	coping	strategy	for	survival	when	other	
methods	have	failed.	The	person	needs	to	
feel	free	to	make	that	choice.	One	survivor	
noted,	“My	mom	demanded	I	stop	hurting	
myself,	so	I	just	hide	it	from	her.”

 • Don’t	judge.		Making	judgments	or	hurtful	
comments	conflict	with	support.		

 • Don’t	pressure	or	keep	asking	questions	if	
the	person	does	not	wish	to	talk	about	their	
behavior.

Suicide

The	level	at	which	an	individual	is	impacted	by	sexual	
violence	depends	upon	the	person’s	life	situation,	
their	ability	to	cope	with	stress,	and	their	access	
to	a	support	system.	At	times,	the	impact	of	sexual	
violence	can	overwhelm	a	person	so	completely	that	

Considerations for Advocates

If an advocate is wondering if a caller is considering suicide, it 
is important for the advocate to ask: “I am wondering if you 
are thinking about killing yourself.” It is very important to be 
straightforward with the caller. Asking will not give the caller the 
idea or make them decide to kill themselves. Direct, respectful, 
and supportive questions may reassure the caller the advocate 
recognizes their pain and is concerned. An advocate can tell the 
caller that they want to help the caller work through their feelings.
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they	consider	suicide	as	an	option.	

There	are	times	when	thoughts	of	suicide	arise	out	of	a	new	trauma	
experience	on	top	of	everything	else	going	on	in	someone’s	life.	
Survivors	may	experience	overwhelming	feelings	of	guilt,	shame	and	
fear,	or	may	experience	extreme	depression.	They	may	be	frustrated	
by	the	amount	of	time	healing	can	take.	Messages	received	from	
society	or	from	people	in	their	lives	may	make	them	believe	that	they	
are	somehow	responsible	for	the	violence	that	they	experienced.	
They	may	think	suicide	is	the	only	way	to	stop	their	intense	pain	since	
nothing	else	they	have	tried	has	been	effective.	Any	or	all	of	these	
factors	could	make	a	survivor’s	life	seem	too	difficult	to	bear.

Some	survivors	may	experience	stress	in	their	daily	lives	that	increases	
the	likelihood	that	they	will	consider	suicide.	Common	stressors	may	
include:	

 • Regaining	memories	of	abuse

 • The	death	of	a	loved	one

 • Termination	of	a	close	relationship

 • Moving

 • Diagnosis	of	a	chronic	illness

 • Major	surgery

 • Childbirth

 • Financial	and/or	employment	problems

Social	isolation,	financial	difficulties	and	feeling	like	a	burden	on	family	
or	friends	are	often	common	stresses,	particularly	for	older	adults.	
In	adolescents,	these	stressors	translate	to	social	isolation,	family	
problems,	failure	to	achieve	goals	in	school,	and	the	loss	of	friends.	

It	is	a	common	myth	that	people	who	are	serious	about	dying	by	
suicide	do	not	talk	with	others	about	their	plans.	In	fact,	most	people	
who	die	by	suicide	have	talked	about	their	intention	(O’Halloran,	
Coleman	&	Dicara,	n.d.).	Not	all	people	who	feel	suicidal	have	made	
the	decision	that	they	want	to	die.	In	fact,	some	have	an	unsure	
attitude	towards	life,	with	part	of	them	wanting	to	die	and	part	of	
them	wanting	to	live.	Some	want	to	stop	the	intense	pain	they	are	
experiencing	and	cannot	see	another	way	to	achieve	this	goal.		

\

Lethality

The	likelihood	that	a	person	is	going	to	die	by	a	suicide	attempt	is	
referred	to	as	lethality.	The	fact	that	a	person	talks	about	suicide	
does	not	mean	that	they	will	kill	themselves.	If	a	person	makes	
a	suicide	attempt,	it	may	or	may	not	be	lethal,	depending	in	part	

Considerations 
for Advocates

It is important to 
realize that an 
advocate cannot save 
a caller’s life. 
Suicide is a powerful 
and emotional issue 
for many people. 
Advocates may have 
personal feelings and 
experiences about 
suicide; however, it 
is important to keep 
these feelings and 
ideas separate from 
the call. 
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on	the	means	chosen	and	the	intervention	
received.	There	are	a	number	of	factors	that	
influence	lethality.		Some	common	factors	
include:

History.	A	person	who	has	made	an	attempt	
in	the	past	is	more	likely	to	make	another	
attempt.	

Plan. The	more	specific,	developed	and	
within	reach	the	plan	is,	the	greater	the	risk.	

Means chosen.	Some	methods	to	die	by	
suicide	are	more	lethal	than	others	and	
include	hanging,	shooting,	or	jumping	from	
a	height.	Taking	medication	is	less	lethal	
because	it	creates	a	period	of	time	between	
the	attempt	and	death	in	which	the	person	
can	be	helped	if	they	receive	medical	
attention.	

Resources. Having	resources	available	tends	
to	decrease	the	likelihood	that	a	person	will	
die	by	suicide.	These	resources	may	include	
supportive	people,	pets,	a	place	where	they	
feel	safe,	and	money	to	meet	their	needs.	

Advocate Intervention: Building a 

Relationship

A	call	from	a	person	who	is	thinking	about	suicide	
will	usually	begin	like	any	other	call.	There	is	no	
way	to	generalize	how	any	call	will	progress,	but	it	
is	likely	that	an	advocate	will	not	know	right	away	
that	the	caller	is	suicidal.	In	the	beginning	of	the	
call,	an	advocate	will	have	a	chance	to	talk	with,	and	
provide	support	to,	the	caller.	This	will	help	them	
gain	insight	into	the	caller’s	personality,	history,	and	
current	issues.	It	may	also	help	the	caller	gain	some	
degree	of	trust	and	connection	with	the	advocate.

Talking	with	an	advocate	on	the	crisis	
and	support	line	is	one	way	a	person	can	
attempt	to	stay	safe.	When	someone	talks	
about	having	suicidal	thoughts,	it	must	
always	be	taken	seriously.	For	advocates,	
it	is	important	to	recognize	that	it	is	never	
appropriate	to	argue	with	a	caller	about	

whether	suicide	is	right	or	wrong.	The	caller	
must	be	invested	in	living	and	must	make	
the	ultimate	decision.	Just	as	with	all	callers,	
an	advocate	can	offer	support,	information,	
and	additional	resources.	To	offer	comfort,	
an	advocate	may	say	something	like,	“As 
another human being I care whether you 
live or die, and I am here for you to talk to as 
long as you need.”

It	is	also	important	for	advocates	to	
recognize	that	if	a	caller	ultimately	dies	by	
suicide,	the	choice	was	theirs	to	make	and	
the	advocate	is	not	at	fault.	It	is	important	
for	advocates	to	see	the	limits	of	their	
responsibility.	An	advocate’s	primary	role	
and	training	is	with	issues	of	sexual	violence,	
not	with	suicide.

For	advocates,	part	of	having	healthy	
boundaries	is	to	know	the	limitation	of	
advocacy	services.	When	a	caller	who	is	
thinking	about	suicide	calls	the	statewide	
sexual	assault	crisis	and	support	line,	it	
could	be	an	indication	that	the	caller	does	
want	to	live	and	is	looking	for	support.	It	
may	be	helpful	to	remind	the	caller	that	it	
took	a	great	deal	of	courage	and	strength	
to	call.	Advocates	can	remind	the	caller	of	
their	willingness	to	take	this	step,	and	let	the	
caller	know	that	the	call	is	a	sign	that	they	
want	to	live	and	want	to	continue	with	their	
personal	healing	process.

Addressing the Caller’s 

Concerns

As	with	any	caller,	it	is	important	that	the	
caller’s	feelings	and	concerns	be	taken	
seriously.	The	advocate	may	want	to	spend	
time	validating	how	the	caller	is	feeling	
and	acknowledge	the	ways	in	which	life	is	
challenging	for	them.	When	an	advocate	is	
concerned	that	the	caller	is	thinking	about	
suicide,	the	possibility	must	be	addressed	
directly	with	the	caller.
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Helping the Caller Who Is In 

Immediate Danger 

In	this	situation,	a	direct	approach	is	
needed	to	assist	the	caller	with	staying	
safe.		Here	is	an	example	of	how	a	dialogue	
between	an	advocate	and	someone	who	is	
thinking	about	suicide	might	proceed.	This	
conversation	assumes	that	the	caller	has	
made	statements	indicating	that	they	are	
feeling	hopeless	and/or	depressed,	or	for	
some	other	reason	the	advocate	believes	
that	suicide	is	something	the	caller	is	
thinking	about:

Advocate:	Are you thinking about suicide?
Caller:	Well, yes.

	 Advocate:	 I’m glad you chose to call tonight 
so we can talk for a while…. Do you have a 
plan?  
Caller:	I have a bottle of sleeping pills.

Advocate:		Do you have a way to take them?
Caller:	 I have pills and water on the night 
stand.
Advocate:	When were you planning to take 
the pills?
Caller:	Now.

If	the	caller	is	planning	a	suicide	attempt,	it	
is	important	for	the	advocate	to	ask	how	the	

caller	plans	to	take	their	life	and	whether	
they	have	the	means	to	carry	out	the	plan.	
Talk	to	the	caller	about	removing	the	danger	
from	the	immediate	area,	for	example	by	
putting	a	gun	or	pills	out	of	sight	in	a	locked	
cabinet.	

Sometimes	helping	the	caller	will	mean	
keeping	them	on	the	telephone	and	waiting	
for	the	suicidal	feelings	to	pass.	If	this	is	
successful	and	the	caller	is	out	of	immediate	
danger,	a	safety	plan	between	the	advocate	
and	caller	is	the	next	step	towards	creating	
increased	safety.

If	the	caller	is	on	the	verge	of	an	attempt,	or	
has	made	one,	follow	center	policy	regarding	
breaches	of	survivor	confidentiality.	

At	some	centers,	responding	to	a	caller	
who	is	thinking	about	suicide	may	include	
the	advocate	accompanying	the	caller	to	a	
health	care	facility.	Refer	to	specific	center	
policies	and	protocols.

Talking	with	a	caller	who	is	thinking		 	 	
about	suicide	can	be	difficult.	Following	the			
call,	it	is	important	to	get	support	from	backup	or	
a	supervisor.	It	is	also	important	for	advocates	to	
use	self-care	strategies	that	will	help	with	relaxation	

Considerations for Advocates

Sometimes callers will not use resources available to them to 
actively change their situation. Callers may turn down every 
option mentioned by the advocate. It is important to keep in 
mind that depression is an illness closely tied to feelings of 
hopelessness and that the caller may be unable to recognize 
or act on possible solutions. It may be helpful say, “I believe 
you are doing the best you can right now. It took a great deal 
of courage and strength to call the support line. I am here to 
support you. How can we work together to make sure that you 
are able to stay as safe as possible?” Callers may still choose not 
to utilize resources available to them; it is not the responsibility 
of the advocate to solve the callers’ problems or “fix” the callers’ 
situations. 
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and	stress	release.	For	more	information,	please	see	the	Self	Care	and	
Vicarious	Trauma	subsections	below.

Safety Planning, Resources and Referrals

Lethality	varies	from	person	to	person	and	some	callers	will	not	be	
in	immediate	danger,	while	others	need	help	identifying	ways	to	
keep	themselves	safe,	or	they	may	need	the	advocate	to	call	law	
enforcement	on	their	behalf.	Exploring	available	resources	and	making	
referrals	to	outside	agencies	is	an	essential	role	for	the	advocate.
One	important	tool	for	advocates	is	working	with	callers	to	create	
a	safety	plan.	The	advocate	can	work	with	the	caller	to	come	to	an	
agreement	or	a	safety	plan	to	help	keep	the	caller	safe.	In	most	cases,	
a	safety	plan	requires	that	if	the	caller	feels	like	they	are	going	to	hurt	
or	kill	themselves,	they	will	call	a	suicide	hotline	or	therapist.	This	will	
allow	a	person	with	expertise	in	suicide	to	assess	the	danger	the	caller	
is	in	and	offer	assistance.	

Safety	plans	can	also	include	other	pieces	of	information	such	as	
specific	ways	the	caller	is	going	to	get	through	the	next	few	hours	
of	their	day,	supportive	family	members	and	friends	to	call,	and	
(varying	from	center	to	center)	a	follow-up	call	by	the	advocate	at	
a	specific	time	of	day.	If	the	caller	is	not	willing	to	make	a	safety	
plan	with	the	advocate,	and	the	situation	has	been	assessed	as	
being	highly	lethal,	advocates	would	refer	to	specific	center	policies	
regarding	confidentiality	requirements	to	determine	when	a	breach	of	
confidentiality	is	required.

It	will	be	helpful	for	the	caller	and	the	advocate	to	work	together	to	
brainstorm	ways	to	address	some	of	the	caller’s	concerns.	Often,	it	
will	be	useful	to	work	toward	identifying	the	personal	resources	that	
the	caller	has	available.

Callers	thinking	about	suicide	need	assistance	beyond	what	advocates	
are	trained	to	provide.		Therefore,	it	is	important	for	an	advocate	
to	refer	a	caller	who	is	suicidal	to	additional	resources,	such	as	a	
suicide-specific	hotline	or	area	therapists	or	counselors.	When	the	
advocate	provides	these	options,	it	is	important	to	make	it	clear	to	
the	caller	that	a	referral	is	being	made	in	order	to	offer	the	caller	the	
most	helpful	services	possible.	It	is	important	for	advocates	to	offer	
referrals	towards	the	end	of	the	conversation	after	validating	the	
caller’s	situation,	after	assessing	lethality,	and	after	making	a	safety	
plan	with	the	caller.

Reactive Depression and 
Advocate Response

Reactive	depression	is	introduced	with	a	detailed	description	of	
symptoms	in	the	Introduction	to	Types	of	Sexual	Violence	section	

Considerations 
for Advocates

A caller may not 
identify ever having 

a regular rest or 
sleep pattern, or 

may say that waking 
in the night and/or 
having nightmares 

is usual for them. It 
may be helpful for 

the advocate to ask 
the caller what their 
goals are in terms of 
their rest and sleep 

habits, or what they 
would like to see 

happen so that they 
can feel more rested.
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of	this	manual.	Below	are	options	for	advocate	
response	to	the	primary	symptoms	of	reactive	
depression:

Sleep Disturbances

The	advocate’s	role	is	to	support	the	
caller	where	they	are,	and	with	how	they	
are	feeling	about	their	current	situation.	
The	advocate’s	role	may	also	involve	
assisting	a	caller	in	brainstorming	ways	
to	reestablish	their	typical	rest	or	sleep	
pattern	in	an	effort	to	allow	the	body	
and	mind	to	rest	so	the	healing	process	
can	begin	or	continue.	

The	advocate	may	start	by	asking	the	
caller	some	questions	about	their	daily	
routine:	“What time did you go to bed? 
Is this the time you typically rest or go 
to sleep?”	This	may	assist	the	caller	
in	thinking	and	talking	about	their	
situation.	The	advocate	can	use	their	
reflective	listening	skills	to	validate	the	
caller’s	concerns	and	assist	them	in	
recognizing	the	link	between	rest	and	
sleep	and	the	healing	process.	Many	
people	will	easily	see	this	connection	
when	provided	with	an	everyday	
example	such	as	how	a	given	task	can	be	
challenging	when	a	person	is	not	well-
rested.	

Advocates	can	also	offer	callers	specific	
techniques	to	help	callers	rest	or	fall	asleep.		
Some	helpful	techniques	were	previously	
discussed	in	the	grounding	subjection. In 
addition,	advocates	can	provide	the	following	
options	to	help	callers	rest	or	sleep,	stay	asleep,	

or	get	back	to	sleep	after	waking,	keeping	
in	mind	that	some	of	the	following	may	be	
triggering	for	a	caller:

 • Deep	breathing	

 • Visualize	a	safe	place	

 • Listen	to	soothing	music

 • Write	in	a	journal

 • Leave	a	light	on

 • Recite	a	poem,	prayer	or	song	multiple	times

Eating Disturbances 

As	with	sleeping	disturbances,	the	
advocate	may	support	a	caller	who	
expresses	concerns	about	eating	and	
nutrition.	Again,	the	advocate’s	role	is	
to	support	the	caller	where	they	are	at	
and	with	how	they	are	feeling	about	
their	current	situation.	The	advocate’s	
role	may	also	involve	helping	the	caller	
identify	the	link	between	adequate	
nutrition	for	their	mind	and	body	and	
the	healing	process.	Many	people	
will	easily	see	this	connection	when	
provided	with	an	everyday	example,	
such	as	how	difficult	it	can	be	to	
complete	a	task	with	no	energy.

The	advocate	can	start	by	asking	the	
caller	some	questions	about	their	daily	
routine:	“What did you eat today? 
Is this what you typically eat?”	This	
may	assist	the	caller	to	reflect	on	
their	situation.	The	advocate	can	use	
reflective	listening	skills	to	validate	the	
caller’s	concerns.

Considerations for Advocates

It is not the responsibility of the advocate to get a caller to where 
they are resting or sleeping peacefully and regularly. Callers may 
find it helpful to access a therapist or other community resources to 
help more directly with sleep disturbances.
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Advocates	can	also	offer	the	following	considerations	to	
support	callers	around	healthy	eating:

 • Be	gentle	with	oneself	if	overeating	or	not	eating	enough

 • Think	about	eating	all	kinds	of	different	foods,	in	moderate	
amounts

 • If	nauseous,	consider	foods	or	drinks	that	have	been	soothing	
in	the	past	

 • Through	the	healing	process,	eating	patterns	may	regulate

It	is	also	important	for	advocates	to	realize	that	some	
callers	may	be	offended	by	a	conversation	about	food	
and	healthy	nutrition.	This	may	be	a	struggle	in	their	life	
now	but	may	not	be	why	they	called	and	may	not	be	
what	they	want	to	focus	on.	Listening	skills	and	avoiding	
assumptions	will	be	an	advocate’s	best	tools.	If	a	caller	
has	identified	starvation	and	the	advocate	is	concerned	
about	the	caller’s	immediate	safety,	the	advocate	may	
need	to	consider	breaking	survivor	confidentiality	
according	to	center	policy.

Bursts of Emotion

An	advocate’s	role	in	supporting	a	caller	who	is	
experiencing	bursts	of	emotion	that	interfere	with	the	
caller’s	day-to-day	life	is	to	assist	them	in	exploring	ways	
to	manage	their	emotions.	Talking	about	when	and	where	
outbursts	seem	to	occur	may	be	helpful.	It	may	also	be	
helpful	to	explore	ways	to	express	feelings	during	safer	
times	and	in	safer	places.	Below	are	some	examples	
advocates	may	offer	to	callers:

 • Cry	while	in	the	shower	or	when	watching	sad	movies

 • Punch	a	pillow,	upholstered	furniture,	or	even	a	punching	bag	
to	release	emotions

 • Scream,	yell,	or	sing	loudly	in	the	car

 • Exercise	or	clean	vigorously	for	a	limited	amount	of	time

 • Write	without	stopping	for	at	least	20	minutes	or	at	least	three	
pages.

\

CRISIS AND SUPPORT LINE ADVOCACY 

There	is	no	simple	formula	to	describe	the	course	of	a	crisis	and	
support	line	call.	Callers	will	have	different	experiences,	personalities,	
and	life	circumstances,	which	will	affect	the	direction	of	the	
conversation.	At	the	same	time,	there	are	aspects	that	are	common	
to	many	calls.	The	information	that	follows	is	intended	to	give	an	

Considerations 
for Advocates

It is important that 
advocates always 

dial *67 before the 
caller’s number to 

maintain anonymity, 
and dial carefully 

to ensure that the 
correct number 

is reached.  If the 
caller does not 

accept private calls, 
advocates can follow 

center protocol 
for handling this 

situation.
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advocate	an	idea	of	what	a	crisis	and	support	call	could	look	like,	but	it	is	not	meant	to	be	a	step-by-step	
guide.

Preparation

The	first	step	in	making	a	crisis	and	support	line	call	is	preparation.		An	advocate	who	is	well-prepared	will	
be	better	able	to	support	callers	by	more	easily	accessing	the	communication	skills	previously	outlined.		
There	are	three	main	areas	of	preparation:

 • Mental. The	advocate	puts	aside	personal	distractions	involving	home,	work,	relaxation,	or	other	
thoughts.			

 • Emotional. The	advocate	contains	personal	emotional	issues	and	acknowledges	that	the	caller	may	
share	emotional	information	that	could	be	disturbing;	the	advocate	considers	self-grounding	by	
keeping	both	feet	on	the	floor	and	taking	three	deep	breaths.

 • Physical.	The	advocate	locates	resources	needed	such	as	paper,	pen,	and	outside	referral	
information,	and	takes	time	to	address	any	physical	needs	by	stretching,	getting	a	beverage,	or	
using	the	bathroom.	

Making the Call

Advocates	return	all	calls	according	to	center	policy,	including	using	the	approved	telephone	and	
responding	within	a	required	timeframe.	Calls	are	made	from	a	private	location	both	to	protect	
confidentiality	and	to	have	as	few	distractions	as	possible.	An	advocate	may	decide	to	use	the	same	space	
each	time	they	are	on-call,	making	the	space	comfortable	and	ready	at	a	moment’s	notice.	Advocates	will	
vary	in	what	space	they	choose	to	use	to	make	calls.	An	advocate	may	choose	not	to	use	the	bedroom	to	
make	a	call	since	it	is	a	personal	private	space,	while	another	advocate	may	feel	that	the	bedroom	is	the	
only	space	without	distractions	so	they	make	a	specific	corner	of	a	bedroom	their	space	to	make	calls.	

Also,	it	is	important	to	remember	that	the	caller	may	share	information	about	sexual	violence	that	is	
emotionally	disturbing.	Since	most	advocates	will	be	taking	calls	from	their	homes,	it	is	often		helpful	
to	think	ahead	of	time	about	how	the	space	will	be	set	up	to	contain	personal	responses	or	any	other	
remnants	from	a	call	once	it	has	ended.	For	example,	some	advocates	will	prepare	a	specific	chair	or	desk	
for	making	calls,	to	create	a	separation	between	advocacy	space	and	personal	space	that	they	can	then	get	
up	and	leave	once	the	call	is	over.		

Considerations for Advocates

It is important to allow silence during a call.  However, if the caller 
is not able to express their feelings and concerns, it can be useful to 
ask a gentle question.  Examples: “Sometimes it is difficult to talk 
about the reason you called.”  “Do you want me to ask you a few 
questions to get us started?”  “Has something happened to you or 
someone you care about?”
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Maintaining Confidentiality

Advocates	must	be	careful	to	maintain	confidentiality	when	returning	
a	call.	It	is	important	for	an	advocate	to	make	sure	they	are	speaking	
with	the	person	who	called	before	stating	that	the	advocate	is	calling	
from	the	crisis	and	support	line.	Below	are	examples	of	how	to	
maintain	confidentiality	when	returning	a	call:

Caller:	Hello?
Advocate:	Hello, my name is Mary. Is Anne there?
Caller:	This is Anne.

Advocate:	Hi Anne, this is Mary, I am with… how may I help you?

In	some	cases,	the	telephone	will	be	answered	by	someone	other	
than	the	original	caller.	When	this	happens,	the	advocate	can	ask	for	
the	original	caller	by	first	name.	There	is	no	need	for	the	advocate	to	
give	their	own	first	name,	and	it	is	important	to	avoid	mentioning	that	
the	advocate	is	calling	from	a	sexual	assault	crisis	and	support	center.	
If	the	original	caller	is	not	there	or	is	not	available,	the	advocate	can	
casually	state	that	“I am just getting back to [the original caller] and 
don’t need to leave a message.”

The Call

Generally,	people	call	the	crisis	and	support	line	for	a	specific	purpose,	
such	as	needing	emotional	support,	requesting	information,	or	asking	
for	help	sorting	out	the	next	step	they	need	to	take.	Identifying	and	
responding	to	the	caller’s	underlying	feelings	and	concerns	can	help	
focus	the	conversation	and	make	it	more	useful.

The	best	way	for	an	advocate	to	assist	the	caller	is	to:	
 • Validate	and	believe	the	caller’s	experience

 • Provide	emotional	support	

 • Assist	in	identifying	and	connecting	with	support	systems	

 • Provide	encouragement	to	seek	medical	care	when	
appropriate

 • Provide	crisis	intervention	as	needed

 • Give	information	and	referrals	as	appropriate

 • Assist	with	safety	planning	and	focusing	on	next	steps

 • Offer	follow-up	support	to	the	caller

Advocacy	skills	are	just	like	other	learned	skills	and	will	become	easier	
with	practice.	Advocates	will	learn	from	their	own	experience	and	the	
experiences	of	others	and	will	quickly	gain	confidence	in	their	ability	
to	assist	callers.	

Considerations 
for Advocates

Often a caller can 
find their own 

answers. Sometimes 
it is helpful to ask 

questions about what 
the caller has done 

to deal with stressful 
situations in the past, 

and whether there 
are people in their 

life who are able to 
support them as they 
heal. An advocate can 
then ask the caller to 

evaluate the different 
options that have 
been considered. 
In the end, it will 
be the caller who 

determines which of 
these options is most 

appropriate.
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Types of Crisis and Support 
Line Calls

Crisis	and	support	line	calls	can	vary	greatly.	Callers	present	a	variety	
of	issues	and	experiences,	in	unique	combinations.	During	some	
calls,	an	advocate	may	find	it	easier	to	follow	the	steps	previously	laid	
out,	while	in	other	calls,	an	advocate	may	need	to	make	more	effort	
to	manage	and	attend	to	the	concerns	raised	by	the	caller.	Finding	
any	particular	call	easy	or	more	difficult	to	respond	to	will	vary	from	
advocate	to	advocate.	It	is	important	for	advocates	to	handle	calls	
as	best	they	can	and	follow	specific	center	policy	at	all	times.	Back-
up	and	supervisors	are	available	to	discuss	calls	whenever	helpful	or	
necessary.

Non-Crisis:		Individuals	will	call	for	a	variety	of	reasons	with	nothing	
apparently	urgent	going	on.	Callers	may	want	to	talk,	may	want	to	be	
heard,	or	may	want	to	bounce	an	idea	off	a	caring	person.	Advocates	
can	provide	active	support	for	callers	by	validating	their	experiences	
and	supporting	the	decisions	they	make.	This	may	require	discussing	
outside	resources	available.	For	example,	if	the	caller	is	interested	in	
seeing	a	therapist,	an	advocate	can	offer	a	list	of	suitable	therapists	
based	on	the	caller’s	needs.	An	advocate	may	offer	educational	
materials,	brochures,	or	other	information	useful	to	the	caller.	

Crisis Calls: Callers	may	need	crisis	intervention.	This	may	be	because	
the	caller	recently	experienced	sexual	violence,	or	a	past	act	of	
sexual	violence	has	been	triggered	in	the	present.	In	either	situation,	
advocates	can	refer	to	the	crisis	intervention	model	previously	
outlined.

Information and Referral: Community	members	such	as	medical	
professionals,	teachers,	clergy,	and	law	enforcement	may	call	looking	
for	information	and	resources.	Additionally,	callers	may	present	
situations	beyond	the	scope	of	an	advocate’s	ability	to	help.	Once	an	
advocate	has	listened	to	the	caller,	and	assisted	them	in	identifying	
options	to	address	their	most	immediate	concerns,	an	advocate	might	
help	a	caller	connect	with	other	services.	Advocates	need	to	be	aware	
of	how	to	find	other	resources	in	their	area.		Many	sexual	assault	
support	centers	provide	advocates	with	resource	directories.

Accompaniment:		Survivors	may	choose	to	go	to	a	health	care	facility	
for	medical	attention,	or	to	a	police	station	to	make	a	report	to	law	
enforcement.		Advocates	provide	accompaniment	at	these	locations.	
In	addition,	most	sexual	assault	support	centers	have	staff	available
to	accompany	survivors	to	court	and/or	to	obtain	a	protection	order.	
For	more	information,	refer	to	the	Accompaniment	subsection.

Level II Calls:	Some	calls	involve	callers	with	trauma-related	emotional	

Considerations 
for Advocates

Keep in mind that the 
types of calls are not 

mutually exclusive; 
one interaction can 

include aspects of 
several of the types 

of calls described 
above. Every call is 
unique and needs 
to be individually 

assessed.
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impacts,	or	callers	who	may	be	calling	frequently	or	calling	over	an	extended	period	of	time.	Centers	
designate	these	calls	internally	as	“Level	II”	and	provide	them	with	the	best	service	possible	by	connecting	
them	with	more	experienced	advocates	who	are	specially	trained.	Policy	regarding	Level	II	calls	may	vary	
from	center	to	center,	so	it	is	important	that	advocates	become	familiar	with	their	center’s	specific	policy.	

Prank Calls: It	is	important	for	advocates	to	be	aware	that	they	may	receive	prank	calls.	Some	prank	
calls	may	be	from	young	people	who	will	giggle,	yell,	breathe	heavily,	or	scream	into	the	phone.	Other	
times	a	person	may	try	to	use	the	crisis	and	support	line	for	sexual	gratification,	breathing	heavily	and/or	
masturbating.	Advocates	are	not	expected	to	listen	to	prank	callers	and	can	terminate	such	calls	according	
to	their	center’s	policy.

Calls from Offenders: Sex	offenders	call	infrequently,	though	when	they	do	it	could	be	for	a	variety	
of	reasons.	They	may	want	to	discuss	their	own	experiences	with	sexual	violence	and	may	use	those	
experiences	as	a	way	of	justifying	the	sexual	violence	they	have	committed	against	others.	A	sex	offender	
may	call	and	ask	for	a	referral	to	a	local	therapist,	perhaps	because	they	are	mandated	to	attend	counseling	
as	a	probation	condition,	or	for	some	other	reason.	Sexual	assault	support	centers	provide	services	
to	survivors	and	concerned	others.	In	addition,	out	of	respect	for	every	individual’s	right	to	services,	
advocates	provide	referrals	to	offenders	and	make	it	clear	that	the	center	itself	does	not	provide	those	
services.	Advocates	can	refer	to	the	specific	center’s	policy	for	additional	guidance.		For	more	information,	
please	refer	to	the	Offenders	section	of	this	manual.

Ending the Call

Sometimes	ending	a	call	can	be	challenging,	especially	for	new	advocates.	Yet	it	is	important	skill	for	
advocates	to	learn.	It	may	be	time	to	bring	the	call	to	closure	once	the	caller	has	addressed	their	feelings,	
brainstormed	the	next	steps	in	their	healing	process,	and	the	advocate	has	provided	resources	such	as	
grounding	techniques,	coping	skills,	or	other	information.	

As	previously	described,	summarizing	can	be	helpful	to	review	the	concerns	discussed	on	the	call	and	plans	
already	agreed	upon.	The	advocate	may	ask	if	the	caller	would	like	additional	information	about	resources	
such	as	support	groups,	specific	information	on	healing,	or	other	services	the	center	may	offer.	Request	a	

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates should never give callers their personal information such 
as phone numbers, e-mail profiles, or on-call schedules.

Considerations for Advocates

The emergency department or law enforcement agency may 
call the crisis and support line directly to request an advocate. 
Advocates follow their center’s policy concerning this type of 
request.
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mailing	address	if	needed,	and	explain	that	information	can	be	sent	in	an	unmarked	envelope.	Then	pass	
this	information	on	to	the	correct	person	according	to	the	center’s	policy.

In	addition,	it	may	be	helpful	to	ask	one	of	the	following	questions:
 • “We	have	been	on	the	phone	for	XX	minutes,	let’s	take	10	more	minutes.	What	would	you	like	to	

talk	about	in	those	10	minutes?”

 • “It	seems	like	we	have	talked	about	a	lot	this	evening/morning/afternoon.	How	do	you	feel	about	
ending	the	call	now?”

At	the	close	of	a	call,	advocates	should	ask	callers	the	closing	outcome	question	(about	their	decrease	in	
anxiety	as	a	result	of	the	call).	This	question	is	an	important	tool	for	determining	whether	the	caller’s	needs	
were	met,	as	well	as	for	statewide	program	development.	Advocates	should	not	ask	the	question	if	it	is	not	
appropriate	in	the	context	of	the	call,	or	if	callers	do	not	seem	grounded	and	comfortable.	Callers	do	not	
need	to	answer	the	question.	More	information	about	the	closing	question,	the	specific	language,	and	the	
protocol	for	reporting	outcomes	and	other	data	is	available	through	the	center.

Finally,	when	ending	a	call,	it	is	important	for	an	advocate	to	tell	the	caller	that	the	crisis	and	support	line	is	
available	24	hours	a	day	and	that	the	caller	is	welcome	to	call	anytime.	

ACCOMPANIMENT

While	many	survivors	and	concerned	others	seek	information	and	support	through	telephone	contact,	
there	is	often	also	a	need	for	advocates	to	provide	accompaniment.	An	advocate	may	be	the	first	person	
to	speak	with	a	survivor	following	the	act	of	sexual	violence.	The	advocate	will	have	the	opportunity	to	
talk	with	the	survivor,	provide	immediate	support,	assess	the	current	situation,	and	provide	an	overview	of	
possible	healthcare	and	law	enforcement	options.	Accompaniment,	while	using	similar	skills	as	crisis	and	
support	line	advocacy,	brings	the	advocate	face-to-face	with	the	survivor	and	potentially	with	concerned	
others.	

Sexual	assault	support	centers	provide	accompaniment	for	survivors	during	medical	care	and	forensic	

Considerations for Advocates

It is important for advocates to be aware of their specific center’s 
policies regarding face-to-face contact with callers.

When accompanying survivors, advocates may be asked by law 
enforcement officers and healthcare providers to give their name 
and/or sign paperwork as a witness. Center policies vary as to 
whether advocates provide their full name or first name only, and 
whether the advocate can sign papers as a witness. Maine law does 
provide advocates a “limited confidentiality privilege.” Refer to 
the Legal Response and Resources section of the manual for more 
information.



131

SECTION 3: ADVOCACY AND ACCOMPANIMENT

evidence	collection	at	healthcare	facilities,	during	
law	enforcement	reporting,	and	through	the	
criminal	justice	process.	Center	staff	advocates	
provide	law	enforcement	and	legal	accompaniment,	
as	well	as	accompaniment	to	other	locations.		
Non-staff	advocates	provide	accompaniment	at	
healthcare	facilities	and	may	also	become	involved	
in	the	law	enforcement	reporting	process.	

It	is	important	to	point	out	that	not	all	face-to-
face	advocacy	is	in	the	form	of	accompaniment.	
Center	staff	advocates	may	meet	with	survivors	
and	concerned	others	at	the	center’s	office	or	at	
another	designated	location	in	the	community.	
For	example,	some	center	advocates	work	directly	
with	individuals	in	assisted	living	facilities,	in	group	
homes,	on	college	campuses,	and	at	high	schools.

The	advocate’s	role	during	accompaniment	is	to	
provide	emotional	support,	information,	practical	
assistance,	and	to	inform	the	survivor	and	
concerned	others	about	their	options.	It	may	also	
be	necessary	to	provide	information	to	healthcare	
providers	and/or	law	enforcement	officers	to	
help	create	a	non-judgmental	and	supportive	
atmosphere	for	the	survivor.

Accompaniment	requires	that	additional	attention	
be	given	to	maintaining	boundaries	and	that	the	
potential	for	increased	impact	on	advocates	be	
recognized.	For	example,	a	survivor	may	be	at	
their	most	vulnerable	when	at	a	healthcare	facility	
following	an	act	of	sexual	violence.	Advocates	
may	witness	both	the	visible	physical	injuries	
and	the	survivor’s	emotional	response.	During	
accompaniment,	an	advocate	will	be	closer	to	the	
experiences	of	the	survivor	and	must	be	prepared	
to	provide	support	and	assistance.		Refer	to	the	
Medical	Response	and	Resources,	and	Legal	
Response	and	Resources	sections	of	the	manual	for	
additional	information.

SELF-CARE

Being	an	advocate,	while	rewarding,	may	not	
always	be	uplifting.	Crisis	work	is	often	stressful,	
and	speaking	with	someone	who	has	experienced	
sexual	violence	can	be	emotionally	exhausting.	The	

acts	of	sexual	violence	that	advocates	hear	about	
may	leave	them	feeling	sad,	angry,	frustrated	and/or	
fearful.	Not	every	call	will	have	this	effect,	although	
eventually	every	advocate	will	take	a	call	that	is	
emotionally	difficult.	

As	advocates	provide	support	and	show	empathy	
to	callers,	they	must	never	let	their	own	feelings	
become	the	focus	of	the	call.	It	will	be	helpful	for	
advocates	to	think	ahead	of	time	about	what	types	
of	callers	and	scenarios	might	be	difficult	to	handle,	
and	speak	with	a	supervisor	about	what	they	will	do	
when	they	receive	these	types	of	calls.	

It	is	important	for	advocates	to	talk	about	their	
feelings.	Backup	support	is	always	available	
and	advocates	are	encouraged	to	seek	support	
according	to	their	center’s	plan.	It	may	also	be	
helpful	for	an	advocate	to	plan	ahead	for	dealing	
with	the	stress	of	crisis	work.		It	may	be	beneficial	
to	explore	ways	to	unwind	after	being	on	a	call.		
While	maintaining	confidentiality,	advocates	might	
consider	ways	in	which	the	people	in	their	lives	can	
be	supportive.		

It	is	necessary	for	advocates	to	think	about	
individual	self-care	needs	because	self-care	is	
essential	to	well-being	and	is	often	overlooked.	
Creating	balance	between	the	many	roles	and	
responsibilities	in	one’s	life	takes	insight	and	
planning.		The	following	list	is	offered	to	encourage	
exploration	of	the	various	areas	of	self-care:

Physical

 • Eat	regularly
 • Get	enough	rest	and	sleep
 • Engage	in	enjoyable	physical	activity	
 • Take	time	off	when	sick

Psychological

 • Make	time	away	from	telephones
 • Read	literature	that	is	unrelated	to	advocacy
 • Say	“no”	to	extra	responsibilities	sometimes
 • Listen	to	personal	thoughts,	beliefs,	

attitudes,	and	feelings



132

HELP IN HEALING: A TRAINING GUIDE FOR ADVOCATES

Emotional

 • Identify	comforting	activities,	objects,	
people,	relationships,	places,	and	seek	them	
out

 • Allow	personal	time	to	cry
 • Find	things	that	bring	on	laughter
 • Play

Spiritual

 • Be	open	to	inspiration	
 • Make	time	for	reflection
 • Spend	time	with	nature
 • Meditate/pray

Professional

 • Set	boundaries	and	limits
 • Arrange	on-call	space	so	that	it	is	

comfortable	and	comforting
 • Seek	support	from	a	supervisor
 • Attend	advocate	meetings	for	peer	support

	 (Adapted	from	Saakvitne	et	al,	2000).

Vicarious Trauma

The	term	vicarious	trauma	was	developed	in	1990	
(McCann	&	Pearlman).	Vicarious	trauma	refers	to	
ways	in	which	an	advocate	is	negatively	affected	by	
their	empathic	response	to	individuals	who	have	
experienced	trauma.	An	empathic	response	means	
that	an	advocate	connects	with	deep	feelings	while	
listening	to	accounts	of	pain	and	violence.

Vicarious	trauma	is	also	sometimes	referred	to	as	
secondary	trauma	or	compassion	fatigue.	Secondary	
Traumatic	Stress	Disorder	is	a	term	used	to	describe	
the	collection	of	symptoms	that	arise	in	people,	
such	as	advocates,	who	experience	trauma	second-
hand.		It	is	similar	to	Post	Traumatic	Stress	Disorder,	
which	is	described	in	the	Mental	Health	and	
Substance	Use	section	of	this	manual.

One	of	the	most	striking	similarities	between	
primary	and	secondary	trauma	survivors	is	the	
tendency	to	minimize	the	impact	of	the	event	
and	to	interpret	normal	reactions	as	signs	of	
psychological	problems	or	instability.

Vicarious	trauma	happens	over	time.	The	signs	
and	symptoms	vary	because	what	may	be	hard	
for	one	person	may	be	less	difficult	for	another.	
Vicarious	trauma	includes	both	strong	feelings	
and	defenses	against	those	feelings.	It	shows	up	
as	strong	reactions	of	grief,	rage	and	outrage,	
which	increase	as	advocates	repeatedly	hear	about	
and	see	people’s	pain	and	loss	and	are	forced	to	
recognize	the	human	potential	for	cruelty	and	
indifference.	At	the	same	time,	vicarious	trauma	
is	also	evident	when	advocates	feel	numb	or	want	
to	be	protected	against	knowing	that	such	cruelty	
exists.	While	vicarious	trauma	occurs	from	working	
with	survivors	and	facing	the	impact	the	violence	
creates,	it	is	not	something	a	particular	person	or	
system	does	to	advocates,	or	causes	advocates	to	
feel	or	experience.	Individuals’	reactions	to	the	work	
of	advocacy	are	never	the	fault	of	those	who	seek	
support.	(Adapted	from	Saakvitne	et	al,	2000)

Advocates	can	reduce	the	possibility	of	experiencing	
vicarious	trauma	by:

 • Protecting	oneself	by	arranging	things	ahead	
of	time	in	anticipation	of	the	stress	of	the	
work	and	its	impact.	

 • Addressing	the	effects	of	doing	the	work	
includes	doing	things	for	self-care,	self-
nurturing,	or	escaping.

 • Transforming	the	focus	on	difficult	qualities	
of	advocacy	involving	pain	and	violence	to	
positive	experiences	such	as	witnessing	and	
supporting	survivors’	growth,	personal	and	
spiritual	development	through	doing	the	
work,	and	helping	people	through	difficult	
times	in	life.	 	 	 	 	 	
 

	 	 (Adapted	from	Saakvitne	et	al,	2000)

In	addition,	the	following	are	strategies	to	assist	
advocates	in	letting	go	of	the	work:

 • Draw,	paint,	or	write	for	five	or	ten	minutes	
to	release	the	impact	of	the	work.

 • Sit	quietly	for	five	minutes	and	breathe	
deeply	to	create	a	changed	physical	state	
before	leaving	the	room	where	the	call	was	
taken,	or	in	transit	from	accompanying	a	
survivor,	or	when	arriving	home.
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 • Close	the	door,	metaphorically	lock	ing	away	the	worries	and	stress	of	the	work.	

 • Make	a	list	of	positive,	hopeful	events	of	the	day.	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
	 	 (Saakvitne	et	al,	2000)	

The Rewards of the Work

The	rewards	of	the	work	can	sustain	advocates	and	counteract	vicarious	trauma.		Working	with	survivors	
can	and	does	bring	remarkable	rewards.	Survivors	of	sexual	violence	heal	and	grow	and	find	their	voices	
to	speak	out	against	injustice.	They	succeed	in	breaking	the	cycle	of	abuse.		Witnessing	pain	as	advocates	
does	bring	with	it	the	witnessing	of	healing	as	well.	People	who	survive	trauma	have	great	inner	strengths	
and	wisdom	that	can	be	used	on	their	own	behalf.		Through	this	work,	advocates	witness	resilience	and	
psychological	resourcefulness.	Advocates	also	see	first-hand	that	people’s	capacity	for	love,	kindness,	and	
generosity	is	as	real	as	the	capacity	for	cruelty	and	selfishness.		(Saakvitne	et	al,	2000)
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Attending	 	 	 	 	 	 “Yes.”	“Mm	hmmm.”

Reflecting/Identifying	Feelings	 	 	 	 “Sounds	like	you’re	feeling	angry,	hurt,	confused,	sad,	lonely,		
	 	 	 	 	 	 	 lost…etc.”

Silence	 	 	 	 	 	 	 Allows	caller	space	to	think,	to	process	what	has	been	said		
	 	 	 	 	 	 	 and	to	respond.

Paraphrasing/Restating	 	 	 	 	 Caller:	“My	mother	will	get	upset	and	get	drunk,	then	dad		
	 	 	 	 	 	 	 will	get	mad	at	her	and	they’ll	fight.”

	 	 	 	 	 	 	 Advocate:	“You’re	worried	about	how	your	parents	will	
	 	 	 	 	 	 	 react,”	or	“You’re	afraid	of	the	problems	this	might	cause.”

Repeating	 	 	 	 	 	 Repeating	caller’s	statement

Offering	Self	 	 	 	 	 	 “I’m	here.”		“Take	your	time.”

Collaborating	 	 	 	 	 	 “Let’s	work	on…”	“Shall	we…?”

Open-ended	Responses	 	 	 	 	 Helps	the	caller	talk	about	what	they	need	to	discuss	and		
	 	 	 	 	 	 	 does	not	encourage	“yes”	or	“no”	answers.		“Tell	me	more		
	 	 	 	 	 	 	 about…”	“How	do	you	feel	about…”	“What	would	you	like	to		
	 	 	 	 	 	 	 do…?”

Probing/Exploring	 	 	 	 	 “And	then…”	“And…”	“After	that	you…”

Accepting/Validating	 	 	 	 	 “It’s	understandable	why	you	feel	that	way.”		“Yes,	your	
	 	 	 	 	 	 	 feelings	really	do	make	sense.”		“I	would	have	felt	angry,		
	 	 	 	 	 	 	 too.”		“Maybe	that’s	just	the	space	you	need	to	be	in	for	a		
	 	 	 	 	 	 	 while.”

Observing	 	 	 	 	 	 “You’re	hesitating.	I	wonder	if	that	means	you’re	not	sure		
	 	 	 	 	 	 	 about…”

Clarifying	 	 	 	 	 	 “I’m	not	sure	I	understand	that.”	“Tell	me	what	you	mean		
	 	 	 	 	 	 	 by…”	“When	you	say	…	I	don’t	know	what	you	mean.”

EXAMPLE / EXPLANATIONTECHNIQUE

ADDITIONAL MATIERALS
Supportive and Non-Threatening Communication 
Techniques



135

SECTION 3: ADVOCACY AND ACCOMPANIMENT

	 Encouraging	Comparison	

	 Placing	Event	in	Time	or	Sequence

	 Summarizing

	 Focusing

	 Presenting	Reality

	 Encouraging	Action	

TECHNIQUE

Helps	caller	and	advocate	understand	and	be	aware	of	how	
similar	situations	may	have	felt	and	been	handled.	“Have	you	
experienced	anything	like	this	before?”	
“What	have	you	done	at	other	times	when	you	couldn’t	
sleep?”

“Was	that	before	or	after…?”

Good	technique	to	use	when	caller	is	talking	about	many	
different	issues	and	the	conversation	feels	scattered;	helps	
advocate	and	caller	pause	for	a	look	at	what	has	gone	on	thus	
far;	an	aid	for	focusing	or	addressing	concerns.	“So	far	we’ve	
discussed…	(include	relevant	factors	and	feelings)”	“Okay,	so	
your	concerns	about	telling	your	family	are…”	“So	the	goals	
you	have	set	for	the	next	week	are…”

“Let’s	talk	about/explore/get	back	to…”

Good	technique	for	clarifying	the	range	and	limits	of	your	
responsibility	and	ability	to	help.	“You’re	the	only	person	who	
can	make	that	decision.”	“It’s	going	to	take	time	to	recover	
from	the	sexual	assault.”	“Going	through	the	court	process	
can	be	very	frustrating.”

“What	can	you	do	to	help	cope	with	things	until	you	meet	
with	your	counselor?”	“Who	do	you	trust	that	you	can	also	
talk	to?”	“What	have	you	done	in	the	past	when	you	have	felt	
depressed?”	“What	are	your	plans	for	the	rest	of	the	day?”

EXAMPLE / EXPLANATION

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates are not expected to handle difficult emotions on their 
own. By communicating with others and taking care of themselves, 
advocates will be better able to meet the needs of callers.  
Additionally, venting and getting support within the agency helps 
to sustain self-care while ensuring that confidentiality is not broken 
by advocates looking for support elsewhere. Practicing self-care 
helps advocates receive the same level of care that they are giving 
to callers.
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Remember . . .

We	are	here	to	Listen	.	.	.
not	to	work	miracles.

We	are	here	to	help	[people]	discover	what	they	are	
feeling	.	.	.
not	to	make	feelings	go	away.

We	are	here	to	help	[people]	identify	[their]	options	
.	.	.
not	to	decide	for	[them]	what	[they]	should	do.

We	are	here	to	discuss	steps	with	[people]	.	.	.	
not	to	take	the	steps	for	[them].

We	are	here	to	help	[people]	discover	[their]	own	
strength	.	.	.
not	to	rescue	[them]	and	leave	[them]	still	
vulnerable.

We	are	here	to	help	[people]	discover	[they]	can	
help	[themselves]	.	.	.
not	to	take	responsibility	for	[them].

We	are	here	to	help	[people]	learn	to	choose.	.	.
not	to	make	it	unnecessary	for	[them]	to	make	
difficult	choices.

We	are	here	to	provide	support	for	change!

—Carol	Parsons

Listen

When	I	ask	you	to	listen	to	me,	and
you	start	giving	me	advice,	you	have
not	done	what	I	asked.

When	I	ask	that	you	listen	to	me,	and
you	begin	to	tell	me	why	I	shouldn’t
feel	that	way,	you	are	trampling	
on	my	feelings.

When	I	ask	you	to	listen	to	me,	and
you	feel	you	have	to	do	something	to	
solve	my	problems,	you	have	failed	me,

strange	as	that	may	seem.
Listen:	all	that	I	ask	is	that	you
listen,	not	talk	or	do,	just	hear	me.

When	you	do	something	for	me	that	I
need	to	do	for	myself,	you
contribute	to	my	fear	and	
feelings	of	inadequacy.

But	when	you	accept	as	a	simple	fact
that	I	do	feel	what	I	feel,	no	matter
how	irrational,	then	I	can	quit	trying
to	convince	you	and	get	about	the	
business	of	understanding	what’s
behind	my	feelings.

So,	please	listen	and	just	hear	me
and,	if	you	want	to	talk,	wait	a	
minute	for	your	turn,	and	I’ll
listen	to	you.

-	Author	unknown

Who is a sexual assault advocate?  
What do advocates do?

Here	are	some	advocate	roles	to	consider:

 • Be	able	and	willing	to	hear	survivor’s	
experiences	without	showing	pity,	disgust,	
judgment,	etc.

 • Provide	accompaniment	to	the	hospital	and/
or	police	department

 • Validate	a	caller’s	experience,	listen	to	them,	
and	support	them	and	their	decisions

 • Know	what	resources	exist	in	the	community	
outside	of	the	center

 • Examine	personal	boundaries	and	know	
center	policy	around	boundaries;	practice	
and	maintain	boundaries

 • Assist	a	caller	in	ending	a	call	if	necessary

 • Know	about	issues	of	sexual	violence

 • Provide	callers	with	a	menu	of	choices

 • Accept	a	caller’s	decision	unless	it	involves	
harm	to	self,	animals,	or	others



137

SECTION 3: ADVOCACY AND ACCOMPANIMENT

 • Provide	accurate	and	honest	information

 • Never	make	promises

 • Follow	through	with	commitments

 • Comply	with	mandated	reporting	policies

 • Learn	not	to	assume	things	about	people	or	their	situations

 • Only	ask	questions	that	are	meant	to	benefit	the	caller	or	that	will	help	you	to	understand	a	caller’s	
request/situation	better.	Do	not	ask	questions	out	of	curiosity.	For	whom	is	the	question	being	
asked?

 • Interact	with	area	professionals	and	other	members	of	the	support	team

 • Get	support	for	self

 • Know	self	and	what	personal	triggers	are

 • Do	not	disclose	personal	information	and	keep	own	needs,	biases,	etc.,	out	of	conversation

 • Do	not	make	someone	else’s	crisis	a	personal	crisis

 • Know	the	impacts	of	trauma

DO’s
 • DO	establish	a	feeling	of	trust,	support,	and	confidence.

 • DO	allow	the	caller	to	speak	freely	and	to	ventilate	feelings.

 • DO	listen	carefully,	not	only	to	what	is	being	said,	but	also	to	what	is	not	being	said.

 • DO	encourage	callers	to	tell	you	what	is	troubling	them.

 • DO	accept	callers’	right	to	feel	as	they	do.		The	way	they	see	the	world	at	this	time	in	their	life	is	real	
for	them.

 • DO	listen	attentively	and	reflect	feelings.

 • DO	be	honest.		If	you	do	not	know	an	answer	or	cannot	provide	the	information	requested,	say	so.

 • DO	ask	for	feedback	to	find	out	if	you	are	on	the	right	track.

 • DO	be	realistic.

 • DO	ask	what	the	caller	is	doing	currently	to	manage	the	particular	discomfort	the	caller	is	
experiencing.

 • DO	ask	how	the	caller	has	managed	traumatic	events	in	the	past.

 • DO	help	the	caller	draw	from	past	successes	in	managing	current	personal	crises.

 • DO	be	alert	for	opportunities	to	reinforce	the	caller’s	strengths	and	positive	qualities.

 • DO	build	a	sense	of	structure	that	the	caller	can	relate	to.

 • DO	help	callers	identify	areas	in	their	personal	life	over	which	they	can	assert	control.		Stress	the	
need	to	devote	energy	to	these	areas	rather	than	to	areas	over	which	they	have	no	control.

 • DO	have	updated,	immediately	available	referral	resources

 • DO	get	in	touch	and	stay	in	touch	with	yourself	and	what	you,	as	the	crisis	and	support	line	worker,	
are	feeling.

 • DO	separate	your	needs,	concerns,	and	values	from	the	caller’s.	Respond	to	what	the	caller	needs.
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Considerations for Advocates

The following is an account written by a survivor of ritualistic 
abuse, included as written, and the comments are at times specific 
to the survivor’s experience. The majority of the comments are 
helpful feedback for any advocate to keep in mind when serving 
survivors on the statewide crisis and support line.

Please note that some of the practices suggested here should be 
used with discretion and discussed with a supervisor.

 • DO	debrief	with	a	fellow	crisis	and	support	line	worker	as	needed.

 • DO	trust	yourself	to	ask	effective	questions,	to	offer	appropriate	option,	and	to	know	when	to	
stop.

 • DO	remember	that	your	job	is	to	listen,	empathize,	and	help	set	some	sense	of	structure	for	
the	caller	who	may	feel	out	of	control.

 • DO	remember	that	crisis	and	support	line	work	is	stressful.	Take	time	to	care	for	yourself	as	
you	care	for	others.

DON’TS
 • DON’T	offer	any	service	you	cannot	provide.

 • DON’T	agree	or	disagree	with	callers.		The	way	they	see	the	world	at	this	time	is	real	to	them.

 • DON’T	interrupt	callers	while	they	are	talking	unless	absolutely	necessary.		If	you	need	more	
details,	wait	until	the	caller	is	finished,	and	then	go	back	and	ask	for	the	needed	information.

 • DON’T	argue	with	a	caller.

 • DON’T	be	afraid	of	silence.		Give	the	caller	time	to	think	and	feel.

 • DON’T	assume	anything.		Ask	for	clarification	and	if	you	are	concerned	about	the	caller’s	
physical	and	emotional	safety.

 • DON’T	allow	the	caller’s	anger	or	hostility	to	intimidate	you.

 • DON’T	push	your	value	system	on	the	caller.

 • DON’T	push	your	religious	beliefs	on	the	caller.

 • DON’T	be	afraid	to	admit	that	a	caller	might	need	further	help	that	you	cannot	provide.		Refer	
as	necessary	and	as	appropriate.

 • DON’T	allow	callers	to	concentrate	only	on	the	negative	aspects	of	their	situation.	Help	them	
develop	options.

 • DON’T	show	excessive	pity	or	sympathy.

(Adapted	from	advocate	training	materials	from	Rape	Response	Services	and	Sexual	
Assault	Support	Services	of	Midcoast	Maine,	2009.)
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Presentation given by Mari Collings at Project Sanctuary, Ukiah, 
California, 1992. Reprinted by permission of the author. 

I	am	a	survivor	of	ritual	abuse.	I	have	frequently	called	a	hotline	“in	crisis,”	that	is,	while	experiencing	
overwhelming	feelings	of	grief,	shame,	panic,	terror	or	guilt.	I	have	found	that	talking	to	another	human	
being	about	what	I	am	trying	to	overcome	helps	me	a	great	deal.	I	can	restabilize,	process	my	feelings,	
and	gain	a	deeper	understanding	of	what	I’m	enduring.	I	can	also	get	feedback	from	an	outside	observer	
that	I	have	worth,	that	my	struggles	are	healthy	and	important,	and	that	I	am	not	a	“freak”	or	crazy	or	a	
“burden	to	the	universe.”	After	calling	a	hotline	and	talking	to	a	volunteer,	I	am	often	able	to	return	to	
my	responsibilities	and	goals,	and	this	is	probably	the	foremost	reason	I	call:	It	frequently	works.	I	can	
usually	go	on	with	my	day,	still	feeling	fragile	and	slightly	off	balance	perhaps,	but	no	longer	disabled	by	
the	crushing	emotions	from	my	past.

What helps. I	am	most	able	to	process	the	feelings	from	a	remembered	traumatic	event	and	reclaim	
myself	when	my	listener	is	balanced,	grounded,	honest,	keeps	good	boundaries,	doesn’t	attempt	to	take	
care	of	me	or	take	responsibility	for	me,	doesn’t	attempt	to	rescue	me,	allows	me	ample	time	to	talk,	
feels	comfortable	with	my	crying	and	exhibits	no	panic	or	need	to	make	me	stop,	and	is	able	to	keep	
seeing	me	as	a	human	being	with	intrinsic	worth,	no	matter	what	I	tell	her	about	myself.	People	who	are	
comfortable	with	themselves,	I’ve	noticed,	are	usually	comfortable	hearing	whatever	I	need	to	say.

I’ve	compiled	an	informal	list	of	pointers	garnered	from	the	many	times	I	have	called	hotlines	to	help	
myself	cope	with	the	memory	and	reality	of	ritual	abuse.		Supporting	survivors	of	ritual	abuse	is	really	
not	all	that	different	form	supporting	survivors	of	other	forms	of	abuse,	but	it	can	be	intense	and	
challenging	at	times.	Just	remember:	whatever	your	level	of	skill	or	experience,	as	a	listening,	honest,	
compassionate	human	being	you	have	a	great	deal	to	offer.

Take care of yourself. 	Check	in	with	yourself,	both	before,	during	and	after	a	crisis	call.	By	doing	so	you	
can	help	to	model	the	survival	skills	your	listener	is	struggling	to	learn.	How	are	you	feeling?	Are	you	
feeling	grounded?	Secure?	Are	you	upset	about	anything?	The	most	productive	conversations	I’ve	had	
with	hotline	workers	when	I’ve	been	in	a	crisis	were	with	people	who	obviously	take	care	of	themselves.	
They	come	across	as	secure,	well	grounded,	safe,	warm	and	open.	They	seem	to	be	adept	at	recognizing	
and	acting	on	their	needs.	Being	comfortable	with	themselves,	they	effortlessly	project	that	they	are	
comfortable	with	me.	When	I	call	a	hotline,	I don’t want to hurt anybody with my story,	and	always	feel	
relieved	when	I	can	hear	that	the	listener	is	capable	and	practiced	at	taking	care	of	her/himself.

Realize your limits, and accept your powerlessness. I’ve	noticed	that	when	I’m	speaking	with	someone	
who	knows	they	are	not	responsible	for	me	(or	my	feelings),	I	am	able	to	go	deeper	and	more	honestly	
into	my	story,	and	I	invariably	leave	the	call	feeling	respected	and	supported.	Trying	to	take	care	of	
someone,	or	feeling	like	you	have	to	“solve	their	problems,”	will	leave	you	feeling	like	you’re	on	a	“dead	
end.”	It’s	a	small,	tight,	constricted	feeling.	(I	know,	I’ve	spent	many	hours	as	a	hotline	volunteer	myself,	
and	I	know	this	is	a	tough	one.)	But	it	feels	wonderful	to	support	and	acknowledge	someone	without	
feeling	responsible	for	them;	it’s	healthy	for	you	and	your	caller.	When	I	call	a	hotline,	I	don’t	want 
anybody	to	“fix”	me.	I	appreciate	it	so	much	when	the	volunteer	respects	me	enough	to	assume	that	I	
am	capable	of	figuring	out	how	to	get	through	whatever	it	is	I’m	confronting.

Never underestimate the tremendous power in the simple act of listening. When	I’ve	called	a	hotline	
struggling	with	some	very	imposing	feelings	and	memories,	just	being	listened	to	always helps.	
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Even	if	the	volunteer	really	can’t	relate	to	what	I’m	
talking	about,	or	doesn’t	know	that	much	about	
ritual	abuse	or	sexual	abuse,	as	long	as	they	are	
sincere	and	honest	and	make	an	effort	to	just	
listen,	I	invariably	leave	the	call	feeling	supported.	
Human	contact,	at	once	simple	and	profound,	is	
very	healing	in	and	of	itself.	You	don’t	have	to	be	
an	expert	to	give	someone	something	extremely	
valuable;	you	just	need	to	be	yourself.

Accept the person where they are; strive to listen 
without judgment. When	you’re	listening	to	
someone	who	has	survived	ritual	abuse,	hearing	
about	some	of	the	awful	experiences	they’ve	
endured,	or	disturbing	thoughts	and	images	they	
might	be	trying	to	cope	with	by	calling	can	be	
challenging.	But	if	you	can	just	remember	that	you	
are	listening	to	a	traumatized	human	being,	you	
can	leave	the	call	feeling	very	positive	about	your	
effort	and	impact.	I	was	trying	to	cope	once	with	
a	really	awful	memory,	and	I	felt	tortured	by	the	
impulse	I	felt	to	cover	my	hands	with	blood.	Since	
I	was	at	that	time	struggling	with	self-destructive	
impulses,	this	was	especially	frightening.	The	
hotline	worker	I	talked	to	was	wonderful.	She	just	
kept	asking	about	what	other	ways	I	could	deal	with	
the	feels	of	self-destruction.	She	wasn’t	afraid	of	
me,	or	repulsed	by	me,	just	concerned,	in	a	very	
helpful	way.	I	rememeber	sobbing	with	shame	when	
I	told	her	I	had	thought	about	getting	blood	from	
somewhere,	maybe	a	butcher	shop,	and	immersing	
my	hands	in	it	to	try	to	ease	the	awful	image	which	
was	torturing	me,	and	her	reaction	was	reassuring	
and	helpful.	She	just	said,	“If	that	will	keep	you	
from	hurting	yourself	maybe	you	should	try	it.”	She	
wasn’t	shocked,	and	her	tone	was	not	horrified	at	
all,	she	seemed	truly	to	understand	that	the	bizarre	
images	I	was	enduring	were not my fault.	She	clearly	
understood	that	the	images	I	was	suffering	from	
were	not	my	choice,	and	that	they	were	based	on	a	
terrible	past	experience.	She	showed	great	respect	
for	my	courage	and	strength	while	accepting	the	
nature	of	my	struggle.	To	this	day,	I	feel	gratitude	
for	her	support	and	acceptance.	(Don’t	support	an	
act	such	as	this	unless	you	have	had	regular	contact	
with	the	caller	and	know	the	caller	has	a	strong	
support	system.)

Learn from your caller.	Ask	questions	that	reflect	

your	concern,	support	and	respect.	If	you	feel	
stuck	or	unsure,	ask	the	caller	what	they	think	will	
help.	Ask	them	if	there	is	anything	you	can	say	that	
would	help.	I	love	it	when	people	do	this	for	me,	
it	helps	me	to	focus	myself	on	solutions,	and	often	
allows	me	to	gain	back	a	sense	of	control	when	I’m	
attempting	to	cope	with	some	very	out	of	control	
feelings.	I’ve	noticed	that	the	very	act	of	articulating	
desperation	can	sometimes	be	enough	to	ease	it.	
So	if	you	don’t	quite	understand	what	the	caller	is	
talking	about,	or	what	they	might	need,	say	so.	Ask	
for	clarification.

Listen for requests for reassurance, and offer it 
when you can. I	often	need	to	be	reminded	over	
and	over	that	the	person	I’m	talking	to	doesn’t	
think	I’m	a	freak,	doesn’t	feel	horrified	or	afraid	of	
me,	and	respects	me	as	a	struggling	human	being.	I	
also	love	it	when,	if	I	start	to	cry,	the	person	quietly	
reassures	me	that	“it’s	okay	to	cry,	it’s	very	healing	
and	appropriate,	and	I	don’t	mind	listening.”	That	
is	just	so	wonderful	to	hear!	That	it	truly, finally	is	
okay	to	cry.	If	you	feel	proud	of	the	caller	for	their	
efforts,	tell	them.	 Just be careful not to react too 
strongly to the caller’s perpetrators. 	Survivors	
need	to	go	through	a	very	long	recovery	process,	
and	much	of	it	is	spent	feeling	tremendous	guilt	
and	identification	with	the	people	who	tortured	
and	abused	them.	Instead	of	condemning	the	
perpetrators	outright,	try	saying	something	like:	
It was wrong of them to hurt you. They were very 
disturbed, hurt people, very mixed up and wrong. 
It wasn’t your fault, you couldn’t have prevented 
the abuse, and you did the best you could. It should 
never have happened, you deserved to be protected 
and cared for. You were resourceful and survived 
and that’s what counts.	You	can	then	hang	up	and	
tell	someone	else	how	disgusted	you	are	with	the	
actions	of	the	perpetrators,	how	much	you	despise	
them,	and	how	much	you’d	like	to	see	those	poor	
excuses	for	human	beings	drawn	and	quartered,	and	
most	of	the	time	this	will	probably	be	necessary.	But	
just	be	careful	about	expressing	too	much	hatred	
toward	the	actions	of	the	perpetrators	to	a	caller,	as	
it	can	be	confusing.	During	a	crisis,	when	a	survivor	
is	trying	to	cope	with	overwhelming	feelings	of	
shame,	terror	and	confusion	(as	well	as	excruciating	
guilt	for	having	survived	when	so	many	others	did	
not),	it	is	easy	for	us	to	get	mixed	up	and
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begin	thinking	that	you	are	judging	and	rejecting	
us	along	with	our	perpetrators.	Remember	that	
most	of	us	have	to	work	very	hard	to	overcome	
the	negative	conditioning	of	our	childhood.	We	
were	told	over	and	over	again	that	we	were	“evil,”	
“ruined,”	“abandoned	and	despised	by	God,”	and	
that	“no	decent	human	being	would	ever	want	
to	have	anything	to	do	with	us,”	and	that	we’re	
“one	of	them	(a	perpetrator)	forever.”	So	please	be	
patient,	and	understand	that	we	need	time	to	come	
to	terms	with	our	misplaced	sense	of	identification	
and	culpability.	This	necessary	part	of	the	healing	
process	simply	cannot	be	rushed	or	forced	in	any	
way.	But	consistent,	gentle	reminders	of	our	original	
innocence	can	help	a	great	deal.	

Get support for yourself.	This	goes	back	to	guideline	
number	one.	After	you	hang	up	from	a	call	from	a	
survivor	of	ritual	abuse,	let yourself feel whatever	
the	conversation	brought	up	for	you,	and	then	
find	someone	to	talk	to.	You	might	feel	hopeless,	
disoriented,	appalled,	frightened,	enraged	or	simply	
changed.	Whatever	you	feel,	get	support!		And	
keep	working	through	your	feelings.	If	you	need	to	
go	take	a	brisk	walk	and	visualize	kicking	the	crap	
out	of	the	perpetrator	you	just	heard	about,	do	it.	
If	you	feel	helpless,	and	need	to	go	find	someone	
(or	something)	to	nurture,	do	that.	(I	often	pour	
affection	onto	my	animals	when	I’m	feeling	upset	
about	memories	I’ve	endured	or	heard	about,	and	
it	really	helps.)	By	taking	care	of	yourself,	you	will	
be	able	to	be	a	consistent	and	effective	source	of	
support	for	others.	

A final word.	Thank	you	all	for	your	commitment	
and	support!	By	opening	yourselves	up	to	learning	
about	ritual	abuse,	and	by	engaging	in	this	
challenging	process	of	growth,	you	stand	to	make	a	
real	difference	in	someone’s	life.	I	congratulate	you	
on	your	courage,	compassion	and	humanity.
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MEDICAL RESPONSE AND 
RESOURCES

INTRODUCTION

After	experiencing	sexual	violence,	a	survivor	has	many	decisions	to	make.	One	of	those	decisions	is	
whether	or	not	to	seek	medical	care.	

Although	advocates	do	not	try	to	convince	callers	to	make	particular	choices,	advocates	do	encourage	
survivors	to	seek	medical	attention.	The	most	important	reason	is	to	assess	the	survivor’s	physical	well-
being,	including	treatment	of	injuries,	and	for	sexually	transmitted	infections	(STIs),	as	well	as	pregnancy	
prophylaxis	(prevention).	Survivors	may	have	obvious	physical	injuries,	or	they	may	be	unaware	of	injuries.	
Emergency	department	(ED)	health	care	providers	will	assess	for	both	external	and	internal	injuries	and	ED	
staff	will	address	all	of	these	medical	concerns.	For	many	survivors,	seeking	medical	care	can	be	frightening	
and	embarrassing.	Medical	care	also	can	be	a	powerful	first	step	in	reclaiming	control	of	one’s	body	and	
life.	

MEDICAL OPTIONS

Typically,	a	survivor	of	sexual	violence	has	three	options	for	health	care	including	the	local	ED,	a	health	
clinic	such	as	Planned	Parenthood,	or	a	primary	care	physician.	A	survivor	may	not	feel	comfortable	going	
to	the	emergency	department	for	a	variety	of	reasons.	They	may	feel	intimidated	by	the	space,	or	they	
may	be	afraid	that	the	police	will	be	called.	As	previously	discussed,	survivors	are	encouraged	to	seek	
medical	attention;	however,	individuals	must	be	in	control	of	their	decision.	If	the	sexual	assault	occurred	
on	a	weekend,	delay	in	getting	care,	i.e.	waiting	for	Planned	Parenthood	or	a	primary	care	physician,	could	
complicate	health	outcomes.	This	information	is	important	for	the	survivor	to	know	so	that	they	can	make	
an	informed	decision	regarding	their	health	and	health	care.

If	the	survivor	chooses	to	receive	care	in	an	emergency	department,	options	regarding	the	medical	and	
forensic	examination,	including	forensic	evidence	collection	and	making	a	report	to	law	enforcement,	will	
be	discussed.

Considerations for Advocates

If the survivor chooses to seek medical attention, the on-call advocate will offer to have an 
advocate meet the caller at a specific medical care location. To make it easier to recognize 
the advocate providing the accompaniment, the on-call can set a clear meeting place and 
exchange personal descriptions.

An advocate may need to explore transportation options with callers, as advocates do not 
provide transportation. Refer to specific center policies concerning transportation options.

Under Maine law, a minor can consent to a medical/forensic examination without 
parental/guardian notification (22 Maine Revised Statute Chapter 260, Section 1507). 
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The	following	information	will	focus	on	the	survivor	
receiving	medical	care	and	participating	in	forensic	
evidence	collection	at	an	emergency	department.	
Other	medical	options	need	to	be	handled	on	an	
individual	basis	and	protocols	may	vary	significantly	
from	center	to	center.

EMERGENCY DEPARTMENT 
(ED)

There	are	several	advantages	to	going	to	an	ED.	
EDs	are	open	24	hours	a	day,	providing	immediate	
care.	In	addition,	forensic	evidence	is	collected	
only	in	hospital	emergency	departments	in	Maine.	
This	evidence	may	be	used	in	the	investigation	and	
possible	prosecution	of	the	crime.	Many	EDs	have	
Sexual	Assault	Forensic	Examiners	(SAFEs)	trained	
in	providing	specialized	care	for	survivors	of	sexual	
violence.	SAFEs,	most	of	whom	are	Registered	
Nurses,	often	have	conducted	numerous	medical/
forensic	examinations,	and	have	a	heightened	level	
of	understanding	and	thoroughness.	If	specialized	
examiners	are	not	available,	other	providers	in	
the	ED	are	also	able	to	conduct	a	medical/forensic	
examination.

Prior to Arriving at the ED

When	an	advocate	speaks	directly	with	a	
survivor	before	going	to	the	ED	there	are	several	
important	things	to	consider.	

 • Advocates	can	explain	that	medical	care	
is	important	and	that	if	the	survivor	
is	considering	making	a	report	to	law	
enforcement	in	the	future,	undergoing	a	

forensic	examination	now	will	preserve	
this	evidence.	Survivors	interested	in	this	
option	should	be	aware	that	the	evidence	
deteriorates	rapidly,	or	may	be	lost	
altogether.	Therefore,	it	is	best	to	have	the	
medical/forensic	examination	as	soon	as	
possible.	Regardless	of	timing,	advocates	
encourage	all	survivors	to	see	a	health	
care	provider.	A	modified	medical/forensic	
examination,	which	may	include	vaginal	
and/or	cervical	swabs	(depending	on	the	
patient	history)	and	a	known	blood	sample/
buccal	(cheek)	swab	only,	may	be	done	in	
appropriate	cases	up	to	5	to	14	days	after	
the	assault.

 • Forensic	evidence	is	collected	using	a	Maine	
Sex	Crimes	Kit.	The	kit	has	all	the	items	
needed	to	collect	and	store	the	evidence.	
Once	completed,	the	kit	is	turned	over	to	
law	enforcement	for	storage	and/or	possible	
transport	to	the	Maine	State	Police	Crime	
Lab	for	analysis.	The	process	of	forensic	
evidence	collection	is	discussed	in	detail	
below.

 • If	a	kit	is	used	during	the	medical/
forensic	examination,	there	is	no	charge	
to	the	survivor	for	the	medical/forensic	
examination,	including	pregnancy	
prophylaxis	and	STI	treatment.	Additional	
financial	considerations	are	discussed	at	
length	below.

 • Collection	of	evidence	can	be	done	
at	the	same	time	a	report	is	made	
to	law	enforcement,	or	may	be	done	

Considerations for Advocates

It is helpful for the advocate to call the emergency department 
and let them know that a survivor and an advocate will be arriving 
at the hospital within a specified amount of time. This call is a 
professional courtesy and allows the hospital staff to prepare and 
be ready for the survivor. It is important for the advocate to ask 
for the survivor’s permission before making the call and also to ask 
permission to provide the survivor’s first name to the hospital. The 
advocate must follow center protocol as this practice varies.
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“anonymously”,	meaning	that	there	is	no	personal	or	identifying	information	on	the	kit,	and	a	
report	to	law	enforcement	is	not	made.	In	the	latter	case,	the	survivor	will	be	given	a	kit	tracking	
number.	Should	the	survivor	decide	to	make	a	report	in	the	future,	this	tracking	number	can	be	
given	to	law	enforcement,	which	may	begin	an	investigation	and	possibly	transport	the	kit	to	the	
Maine	State	Police	Crime	Lab.	In	anonymous	cases,	the	law	enforcement	agency	in	the	town	or	
county	where	the	ED	is	located	is	required	to	hold	the	kit	for	at	least	90	days.	Additional	information	
about	reporting	to	law	enforcement	while	at	the	ED	is	provided	at	the	end	of	this	section	and	can	
also	be	found	in	the	Legal	Response	and	Resources	section	of	this	manual.

 • Advocates	can	inform	the	survivor	that	during	the	medical	examination	and	forensic	evidence	
collection	process	they	have	the	right	to	take	a	break	at	any	time,	to	choose	to	decline	any	of	the	
steps	of	the	process,	or	to	stop	the	process	completely.

Evidence	may	be	found	on	the	survivor’s	body	and/or	on	the	clothes	that	the	survivor	was	wearing	
at	the	time	the	sexual	violence	occurred.	There	may	still	be	evidence	on	the	clothing	even	if	it	has	
been	removed.	If	the	survivor	is	still	wearing	these	clothes,	it	is	best	not	to	change.	The	advocate	can	
encourage	the	survivor	to	bring	a	change	of	clothes	with	them	to	the	ED,	if	possible,	since	the	clothing	
they	are	wearing	may	be	kept	as	evidence.	If	the	survivor	has	already	changed	clothing,	the	advocate	
can	ask	the	survivor	to	bring	the	original	clothes	they	were	wearing	during	the	assault	with	them	to	the	

Considerations for Advocates

It is recommended that advocates explain additional steps 
survivors can take to help preserve evidence. These steps include:

 • Refraining from showering or bathing

 • Not douching 

 • Refraining from urinating or defecating if possible

 • Not removing a tampon or pad

 • Avoiding eating or drinking

 • Refraining from brushing teeth or gargling

 • Avoiding disturbing the scene where the sexual violence   
occurred

The desire to do any of these things is natural and understandable. 
The survivor may have done some of these things before calling, 
either as a reaction to the violence or as part of their daily routine. 
They may or may not have been aware of the effect their actions 
might have on evidence collection. When talking to someone who 
has potentially disrupted evidence, provide emotional support and 
validation for their actions and do not assume that no evidence 
remains. 
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ED,	if	possible.	Ideally,	the	survivor	would	place	the	clothing	in	a	
clean	paper	bag	(plastic	breaks	down	evidence	and	does	not	allow	
it	to	breathe)	and	bring	it	to	the	ED	with	the	survivor.	The	clothing	
should	be	brought	regardless	of	whether	it	has	been	shaken	
out,	washed,	or	tossed	in	a	hamper	with	other	clothing.	At	some	
hospitals,	sexual	assault	support	centers	provide	sweat	suits	in	case	
the	survivor	arrives	at	the	hospital	without	a	change	of	clothing.		

The Advocate’s Role at the Emergency 

Department

How	an	advocate	proceeds	when	arriving	at	the	ED	will	depend	
upon	whether	the	request	came	from	the	survivor	during	a	crisis	
and	support	line	call,	or	if	law	enforcement	or	the	ED	requested	
the	advocate	directly.	When	following	up	on	a	request	for	
accompaniment	by	the	survivor,	the	advocate	will:

 • Meet	the	survivor	at	the	agreed	upon	location

 • Introduce	self	to	the	survivor

 • Briefly	explain	the	next	steps

 • Accompany	the	survivor	into	the	ED		

If	the	accompaniment	is	in	direct	response	to	a	law	enforcement	
or	ED	request,	the	advocate	may	need	to	take	a	moment	when	
introduced	to	the	survivor	to	briefly	explain	the	role	of	an	advocate	
and	inform	the	survivor	of	their	right	to	make	choices	that	feel	
best	for	them.	Advocates	must	keep	in	mind,	however,	that	if	the	
survivor	is	a	minor	or	an	adult	in	guardianship,	they	may	not	have	
complete	control	over	what	happens.

While	the	SAFE	or	other	health	care	provider	is	attending	to	the	
survivor’s	physical	health,	the	advocate	can	focus	on	the	survivor’s	
emotional	well-being.	This	may	include	sharing	basic	knowledge	
about	the	evidence	collection	process	if	known,	clarifying	
terminology	if	known,	or	seeing	that	the	survivor	understands	
medical	procedures	by	asking	the	health	care	provider	for	
clarification.	In	this	role,	the	advocate	helps	the	survivor	make	
informed	decisions	and	assists	them	in	regaining	a	sense	of	control	
over	their	body	and	the	situation.

In	most	Maine	hospitals,	survivors	of	sexual	violence	are	given	
priority,	second	only	to	those	patients	with	life-threatening	injuries.	
When	the	survivor	arrives	at	the	ED	and	tells	the	intake	nurse,	
referred	to	as	a	triage	nurse,	that	the	survivor	has	experienced	
sexual	violence,	the	survivor	will	be	attended	to	promptly.	The	
triage	nurse	will	take	the	survivor’s	vital	signs	(pulse,	blood	
pressure,	and	respiratory	rate)	and	assess	for	any	physical	injuries	
that	need	immediate	attention,	record	the	date	and	time	of	the	
sexual	assault,	and	whether	law	enforcement	has	been	notified	

Considerations 
for Advocates

The advocate’s role at 
the ED is to work with 
medical personnel as 
part of a response team 
to ensure the physical 
and emotional well 
being of the survivor 
throughout the process. 
When meeting the 
survivor for the first 
time, the advocate 
explains their role to 
the survivor and the 
options available. The 
advocate can:

• Stay with the 
survivor for the 
entire ED visit.

• Step out of the room 
for a period of time 
and return upon the 
survivor’s request.

• Sit with concerned 
others in the waiting 
room. 

• Provide information 
and sexual assault 
support center 
materials before 
leaving.
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or	if	the	patient	wants	law	enforcement	to	be	
notified.		Following	triage,	most	survivors	are	
taken	to	a	private	waiting	room	or	directly	to	the	
examination	room.	

If	the	survivor	is	not	brought	to	a	private	room,	
the	advocate	may	ask	the	triage	nurse	if	one	is	
available.	Hospitals	may	have	differing	protocols;	
therefore,	it	is	helpful	to	be	familiar	with	hospital	
protocols	in	a	particular	service	area.

Medical Examination 

and Forensic Evidence Collection

The	survivor	and	the	advocate,	if	the	survivor	
chooses,	will	be	escorted	to	the	examination	
room	and	the	SAFE	or	health	care	provider	
assigned	to	the	survivor	will	explain	the	medical/
forensic	examination	process.	

Forensic	evidence	is	collected	using	the	
Maine	Sex	Crimes	Kit,	which	includes	detailed	
instructions	and	materials	that	have	been	
standardized	throughout	the	state.		Forensic	
evidence	collection	can	be	done	by	a	state	
certified	Sexual	Assault	Forensic	Examiner	(SAFE)	
or	a	SAFE-in-Training,	a	Medical	Doctor	(MD),	a	
Doctor	of	Osteopathy	(DO),	a	Physician’s	Assistant	
(PA),	or	a	Nurse	Practitioner	(NP).	A	Registered	
Nurse	(RN)	can	perform	most	of	the	medical/
forensic	examination;	however,	an	advanced	
practice	provider	will	perform	the	vaginal	
examination	and	collect	vaginal	and	cervical	
swabs.

The	SAFE	Program	is	housed	in	the	Maine	Office	
of	the	Attorney	General.	The	program	is	directed	
by	a	Registered	Nurse	and	trainings	offered	
are	based	on	a	national	model.		To	become	a	

SAFE,	the	health	care	provider	must	complete	
an	extensive	training	program	that	includes	
classroom	and	clinical	work.	The	Sexual	Assault	
Response	Teams	(SARTs)	include	SAFEs	as	team	
members	along	with	representatives	from	law	
enforcement,	prosecution,	and	advocacy.	Refer	to	
the	Legal	Response	and	Resources	section	of	this	
manual	for	more	information	about	SARTs.

Advantages of Sexual Assault 

Forensic Examiners 

	 There	are	many	reasons	why	having	a	SAFE	
conduct	the	medical/forensic	examination	is	
beneficial	for	the	survivor.	One	of	the	most	
important	reasons	is	that	the	two	primary	people	
who	care	for	the	survivor	–	the	SAFE	and	the	
advocate	–	have	specialized	training	to	assist	
the	survivor.	Other	advantages	of	having	a	SAFE	
include:

For Patients/Survivors

 • Provider	understands	the	patient	is	a	
trauma	patient

 • Offers	prompt,	compassionate	care

 • Provides	a	quality	medical/forensic	
examination

 • Documents	details	of	sexual	violence	
thoroughly	

For Emergency Departments

 • Provides	patient	with	timely	care
 • Allows	ED	staff	to	focus	on	other	
responsibilities

 • Ensures	efficient	forensic	evidence	
collection

Considerations for Advocates

Sexual Assault Forensic Examiners (SAFEs) are health care providers (primarily Registered 
Nurses) who have been specially trained to provide comprehensive care for the sexual 
assault patient, who demonstrate competency in conducting a forensic examination, 
and have the ability to be expert or fact witnesses in court. Registered Nurses, Physician 
Assistants, and physicians may also participate in the training.



HELP IN HEALING: A TRAINING GUIDE FOR ADVOCATES

150

For Advocates 

 • Allows	focus	to	be	fully	on	survivor	
 • Creates	confidence	that	survivor	will	receive	the	best	care
 • Builds	assurance	that	the	“system”	understands	sexual	violence

For Law Enforcement

 • Allows	focus	to	be	to	completely	on	taking	a	report
 • Builds	assurance	that	options	regarding	the	legal	system	will	be	discussed
 • Creates	relationship	among	officer	and	nurses
 • Assists	with	safety	planning
 • Is	able	to	perform	suspect	exams
 • Understands	importance	of	chain	of	custody	

For Prosecutors

 • Presents	as	credible	witness
 • Cooperative	and	available	on	short	notice
 • Aids	in	the	evaluation	of	helpful	medical	and	forensic	evidence	

Refer	to	the	Additional	Materials	at	the	end	of	this	section	for	a	complete	SAFE	Program	description.

Maine Sex Crimes Kit

The	survivor	of	sexual	violence	has	recently	experienced	a	loss	of	control	over	their	body;	therefore,	it	
is	important	that	everyone	involved	allow	the	survivor	as	many	choices	as	possible.		The	advocate	and	
the	health	care	provider	can	work	together	to	facilitate	choice	and	control	by	explaining	medical	and	
evidence	collection	procedures	before	they	are	performed,	including	how	and	why	procedures	are	done,	
and	where	on	the	survivor’s	body	evidence	collection	will	take	place.

Once	the	sex	crimes	kit	is	opened,	the	SAFE	or	other	health	care	provider	must	stay	with	the	kit	and	any	
collected	evidence	at	all	times.	This	is	to	verify	that	the	evidence	given	to	law	enforcement	is	the	same	
evidence	taken	from	the	survivor,	and	that	no	opportunity	existed	for	evidence	tampering.	

The Advocate’s Role During Evidence Collection

The	advocate	is	present	to	provide	support,	education,	and	empowerment	to	the	survivor.	Although	the	
SAFE	or	other	health	care	provider	is	the	lead	person	during	all	medical	care	and	evidence	collection,	the	
advocate	may	assist	the	examiner,	within	appropriate	boundaries,	in	order	to	provide	care	and	comfort	
for	the	survivor.	For	example,	if	the	survivor	would	like	something	to	drink	or	eat	and	the	SAFE	or	other	
health	care	provider	has	approved	this,	the	advocate	can	leave	the	room	to	get	this	for	the	survivor.	The	

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates can talk with survivors and concerned others in general 
terms about medical procedures. It is important that specific 
questions are referred to, and answered by, a health care provider. 
Advocates do not assist with medical procedures or the collection 
of evidence.
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advocate	may	also	assist	the	survivor	in	finding	a	restroom	or	telephone,	seeking	non-medical	supplies	
such	as	sheets	or	blankets,	or	giving	messages	to	other	hospital	staff	on	behalf	of	the	examiner.	

Another	role	for	the	advocate	is	to	observe	whether	the	provider	is	clearly	explaining	procedures.	If	the	
advocate	has	a	concern	or	question	they	can	ask	the	examiner	for	clarification	in	a	polite	and	respectful	
manner.	If	information	seems	unclear,	the	advocate	can	ask	the	survivor	directly	if	they	have	any	
questions	or	would	like	clarification.	

The	advocate	may	want	to	remind	the	survivor	that	the	exam	can	be	stopped	at	any	time.	If	the	
survivor	becomes	upset,	the	advocate	will	work	with	the	health	care	provider	to	offer	support	and	
discuss	the	options	of	completing	the	exam,	taking	a	break,	or	ending	the	process.	

The Medical/Forensic History 

Part	of	the	medical	and	forensic	examination	includes	a	detailed	history	taken	for	the	purposes	of	
medical	diagnosis	and	treatment.	This	will	include	past	medical	history,	as	well	as	details	of	the	sexual	
violence.	If	the	survivor	requests	the	presence	of	a	friend	and/or	family	member,	these	requests	
will	be	honored	if	possible.	However,	it	is	best	that	potential	drawbacks	are	discussed	privately	with	
the	survivor.	These	drawbacks	include	the	potential	risk	of	cross	contamination	of	the	evidence	in	a	
crowded	room,	the	survivor	feeling	unable	to	speak	freely	regarding	details	of	the	sexual	assault,	and	
the	risk	that	the	friend/family	member	could	be	called	as	a	witness	should	the	case	go	to	trial.	

Advocates	can	suggest	that	the	friend/family	member	wait	outside	the	examination	room	during	the	
history-taking.	The	advocate	can	play	a	key	role	in	supporting	the	friend/family	member	in	waiting	until	
this	part	of	the	examination	is	finished.	A	second	advocate	can	be	called	in	if	necessary.

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates must remain aware that touching a survivor may startle 
them or cause other discomfort, and should always ask permission 
before taking a hand or giving a hug.

Considerations for Advocates

It is important that concerned others are provided with support and answers to their 
questions. It may be appropriate for the advocate to talk to them about myths and provide 
them with information that will help them in responding to the survivor as well as begin 
their own healing.

If the advocate knows that there will be a number of people with the survivor in the ED, 
it might be helpful to call in another advocate. This will help ensure that support is given 
to friends and family, while the other advocate is providing individualized advocacy to the 
survivor. Advocates can refer to specific center policy about calling in additional advocates.



HELP IN HEALING: A TRAINING GUIDE FOR ADVOCATES

152

Steps of Forensic Evidence 

Collection

Following	the	history,	a	physical	assessment	
for	injury	is	done,	forensic	photographs	may	
be	taken,	clothing	is	collected,	and	the	physical	
evidence	collection	process	takes	place.		A	
“Q-tip”,	referred	to	as	a	swab,	is	used	in	many	of	
the	steps.		All	moist	samples	are	air	dried	before	
being	sealed	in	containers,	and	all	samples	are	
identified	with	a	tracking	number.		Swabs	are	
taken	for	potential	DNA	of	the	suspect,	and	
other	evidence	is	collected	for	comparison	
purposes.		The	steps	are	briefly	outlined	below:

1. Oral	Swabs:	Swabs	are	used	to	take	
samples	from	the	inside	of	the	mouth.

2. Nasal	Swab:	A	swab	is	moistened	with	
sterile	water	and	the	inside	of	each	
nostril	is	swabbed.		Oral	and	nasal	
swabs	are	collected	in	most	cases,	
and	especially	in	cases	of	forced	oral	
penetration.

3. & 4.	Fingernail	Clippings:	Fingernails	are	
(preferably)	clipped	and	collected	from	
each	hand	separately;	if	the	survivor	
does	not	want	their	nails	clipped	then	a	
moistened	swab	will	be	used	under	the	
nails.

5. Known	Blood	Collection:	A	lancet	is	used	
to	prick	the	survivor’s	finger	and	a	blood	
sample	is	collected.	This	step	is	being	

replaced	with	a	buccal	(cheek)	swab	in	
the	newer	sex	crimes	kits.	This	provides	
the	Crime	Lab	a	sample	of	the	survivor’s	
DNA.

6. Known	Head	Hair	Sample:	10-12	full-
lengths	of	hair	including	the	root	are	
gently	collected	from	various	scalp	
locations.	If	the	survivor	prefers	to	
do	this,	the	SAFE	or	other	health	care	
provider	will	show	the	survivor	how.		
This	provides	the	lab	specimens	of	the	
survivor’s	hair	for	comparison	purposes.

7. Foreign	Material	Collection:	A	bed	sheet	
is	placed	on	the	floor	and	a	paper	sheet	
from	the	kit	is	placed	on	top	of	the	bed	
sheet.	The	survivor	stands	in	the	center	
of	the	paper	sheet	and	carefully	removes	
each	item	of	clothing.	Each	item	is	
placed	in	a	paper	bag;	the	paper	sheet	is	
bagged	as	well.	Foreign	material	such	as	
dirt,	leaves,	fibers,	etc.,	may	be	used	as	
comparison	by	the	forensic	scientists.

Once	the	survivor’s	clothing	is	removed,	a	head	
to	toe	assessment	is	made	for	external	injuries,	
bite	or	sucking	marks,	or	for	debris	or	dried	
secretions	such	as	saliva,	blood,	or	semen.		
Sometimes	overhead	lights	are	turned	off	and	
a	UV	lamp	is	used	to	view	the	surface	of	the	
survivor’s	body.		The	UV	light	makes	it	easier	
to	find	dried	secretions	on	the	survivor’s	body.	
Forensic	photographs	of	injuries	may	be	taken.	

Considerations for Advocates

During the collection of the clothing the advocate needs to provide 
the survivor with as much privacy as possible. An advocate may 
assist the provider by holding a blanket up to provide a “screen” for 
the survivor while they remove clothing, or it may be best to wait 
outside of the area. The advocate can ask the survivor what they 
would prefer.

Also, it is important for the advocate to explain that typically, 
clothing collected for evidence will not be returned to the survivor.
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After	this	examination	process	the	forensic	evidence	collection	continues.
8. Debris	Collection:		Debris	such	as	dirt,	hair,	leaves,	fibers,	etc.	is	collected	from	the	survivor’s	body	

and	placed	in	a	bindle	(an	envelope	of	folded	paper)	and	then	into	the	proper	envelope.	
9. Dried	Secretions:	Dried	secretions	are	collected	with	both	moistened	and	dry	swabs.
10. Pubic	Combing:	A	sheet	of	paper	is	placed	under	the	survivor’s	buttocks	and	the	pubic	hair	is	

combed	to	collect	any	debris	or	loose	hair.		These	will	be	used	for	comparison	purposes.
11. Known	Pubic	Hair	Sample:	3-5	full-length	hairs	including	the	root	are	collected	from	various	

regions	of	the	pubic	area.	If	the	survivor	prefers	to	do	this	the	provider	will	show	them	how.

12. Genital/Penile	Swabs:		Moistened	swabs	are	used	to	swab	the	external	genitalia.
13. Anal	Swabs:		Moistened	swabs	are	used	to	take	samples	from	the	anus.

14. & 15.  Vaginal	and	Cervical	Swabs:	Dry	swabs	are	used	to	take	samples	from	inside	the	vagina	and	
from	the	cervix.	The	provider	will	look	for	injury.	This	step	will	not	be	done	if	the	patient’s	age	or	
condition	prohibits	it.

16. & 17.		Miscellaneous	and	Additional	Swabs.
18. & 19.  Blood	and/or	Urine	Specimens:	If	the	survivor	or	provider	suspects	that	a	drug(s)	was	

used	to	facilitate	the	sexual	violence	or	if	there	are	obvious	signs	of	being	drugged,	such	as	
drowsiness,	memory	loss,	impaired	motor	skills,	etc.,	the	SAFE	or	other	health	care	provider	will	
ask	permission	to	take	blood	and/or	urine	specimens.	Blood	and	urine	is	collected	if	suspected	

Considerations for Advocates

During the following steps, it is important for advocates to be 
seated in a position that provides privacy to the survivor. Advocates 
need to face the survivor and be available to the survivor should 
they want to talk, want comfort, or have a question. If possible, 
advocates can place a chair beside the survivor facing away from 
the lower half of the survivor’s body.

Considerations for Advocates

When in the exam room with a patient, it is important for the advocate to stay clear of the 
evidence. To avoid contamination, advocates avoid talking over, leaning over, or in any way 
touching the evidence.

Considerations for Advocates

It is not uncommon for a survivor to have a difficult time with this portion of the exam.  
For example, the survivor may have flashbacks of the sexual violence. If the survivor 
becomes upset at any point in the exam, the examiner will stop the exam until the survivor 
is prepared to proceed.
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ingestion	is	within	24	hours;	urine	only	
if	more	than	24	hours	but	fewer	than	
96	hours	(4	days)	have	passed.	Both	
specimens	will	be	placed	on	ice	for	
transport	by	law	enforcement.

	 (Maine	State	Sex	Crimes	Evidence		 	
	 Collection	Kit,	n.d.)

Once	the	medical/forensic	examination	is	
complete,	the	evidence	will	be	labeled	and	stored	
according	to	the	instructions	in	the	sex	crimes	
kit.	Law	enforcement	will	come	to	the	hospital	to	
collect	the	kit.

Medications 

Medications	to	prevent	pregnancy	and	treat	
sexually	transmitted	infections	are	offered	to	
the	survivor	and	are	referred	to	as	prophylactic	
treatment.	If	medications	are	not	offered	or	
discussed	by	the	health	care	provider,	the	
advocate	can	ask	them	to	discuss	these	options	

with	the	survivor.	Follow-up	medical	care	
options	including	testing	for	sexually	transmitted	
infections	would	be	included	in	the	patient’s	
discharge	plan.

Pregnancy

The	fear	of	pregnancy	resulting	from	sexual	
violence	is	often	a	major	motivator	for	the	
survivor	to	seek	medical	care.	The	availability	
of	pregnancy	prophylaxis	should	be	discussed	
with	each	patient	of	child-bearing	capacity	and	
treatment	should	be	offered.	A	pregnancy	test	is	
done	on	all	patients	of	childbearing	age.

If	it	is	within	120	hours	of	the	sexual	assault,	
individuals	can	take	emergency	contraception	to	
prevent	pregnancy.	Emergency	contraception	is	
also	known	as	emergency	birth	control,	backup	
birth	control,	the	morning	after	pill,	and	by	the	
brand	names	Plan	B,	One-Step,	and	Next	Choice	
(Planned	Parenthood,	2010).		

Considerations for Advocates

In cases of suspected drug-induced sexual assault, the examiner will ask the survivor 
questions about when they think drug(s) may have been given to them and if they have 
voluntarily taken any drugs in the last several days.  These questions are asked to plan for 
the care of the survivor and to assist the laboratory in analyzing the blood and/or urine 
samples.  It does not mean that the health care provider does not believe the survivor.

Considerations for Advocates

In the State of Maine, minors have the right to pregnancy 
prevention without parental consent.

Plan B is not an abortion pill.

A survivor who has learned that she is pregnant as a result of 
sexual violence may call the crisis and support line. It is important 
for advocates to make sure the caller understands the options 
available to her. If she is unsure of what decision is right for her, it 
may be most helpful to refer her to an organization that recognizes 
all options and can provide more specific information.
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If	the	hospital	does	not	have	emergency	contraception	available	
and	the	survivor	is	17	or	older,	they	can	get	the	medication	at	a	
drugstore	or	health	center	without	a	prescription.	If	the	survivor	is	
under	17,	the	medical	provider	can	write	a	prescription	(Planned	
Parenthood,	2010).

Sexually Transmitted Infections

It	is	possible	for	sexually	transmitted	infections	(STIs)	to	be	
contracted	during	any	unprotected	sexual	contact.	The	medical	
provider	will	discuss	the	level	of	risk	involved,	offer	prophylactic	
(preventive)	medications,	and	provide	information	on	baseline	
testing	and	follow-up	care.	

Refer	to	the	Additional	Materials	at	the	end	of	this	section	for	a	
list	of	STIs.

Financial Considerations

Under	Maine	law,	the	Victim	Compensation	Board	reimburses	
hospitals	for	medical/forensic	examinations.	The	survivor	is	not	
required	to	report	the	sexual	assault	to	law	enforcement,	nor	can	
the	survivor	be	billed	for	the	medical/forensic	exam	if	the	sex	
crimes	kit	is	used.		This	law,	5	Maine	Revised	Statutes	(M.R.S.)	
§3360-M(3),	includes	payment	for	“all	services	directly	related	to	
the	gathering	of	forensic	evidence	[the	kit]	and	related	testing	and	
treatment	for	pregnancy	and	sexually	transmitted	[infections]”	(5	
M.R.S.	§3360-M(2)).	The	forensic	examination	must	be	performed	
by	a	hospital	or	licensed	health	care	practitioner	(5	M.R.S.	§3360-
M(2-3)).	The	law	requires	the	hospital	or	licensed	health	care	
practitioner	to	bill	the	Maine	Crime	Victim’s	Compensation	Board	
directly	for	the	cost	of	the	forensic	examination,	rather	than	the	
survivor	or	the	survivor’s	insurance	company	(5	M.R.S.	§3360-
M(3)).	The	forensic	examination	kit	includes	an	application	to	the	
Maine	Crime	Victims’	Compensation	Fund	for	the	survivor,	in	case	
there	are	additional	medical	expenses	not	covered	as	part	of	the	
medical/forensic	examination.

Should	the	survivor	suffer	injuries	requiring	treatment	such	as	a	
broken	bone	or	surgery,	the	survivor	(or	the	survivor’s	insurance)	
will	be	billed	by	the	hospital	for	that	treatment.	However,	if	
the	survivor	has	no	insurance	(or	if	insurance	doesn’t	cover	all	
of	their	costs)	they	can	then	apply	directly	to	the	Maine	Crime	
Victims’	Compensation	Board	for	financial	assistance	(5	M.R.S.	
§3360-D)	in	paying	the	hospital	bill.	Applying	for	assistance	
does	require	reporting	to,	and	ongoing	cooperation	with,	law	
enforcement	(5	M.R.S.	§3360-C(1-2)).	This	program	does	not	hinge	
on	whether	a	medical/forensic	examination	was	done,	but	rather,	

Considerations 
for Advocates

It is important for 
survivors to consider 

the possibility of 
transmitting a disease 

that they acquired from 
sexual violence to their 

sexual partner(s). It 
is appropriate for an 
advocate to suggest 
to the survivor that 

they participate only in 
protected sexual contact 

until they are sure they 
have not contracted 

an STI.
 

The advocate’s role 
surrounding STIs is 

to be able to provide 
resources to the survivor 

so that they can make 
informed decisions 

about follow-up testing, 
taking medications 
as prescribed, and 

protecting their own 
health and that of their 

sexual partner(s).

Advocates can refer to 
their specific center’s 

resources and referrals.
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on	the	survivor’s	report	to,	and	ongoing	cooperation	with,	law	
enforcement.		

Maine	law	also	requires	the	district	attorney’s	office	to	pay	for	the	
“analysis	of	a	drug	or	alcohol	test	performed	as	part	of	a	forensic	
examination...when	the	purpose	of	the	analysis	is	to	obtain	
evidence	for	the	prosecution”	(5	M.R.S.	§287(2-A)).	The	decision	
to	collect	urine	and/or	blood	samples	is	made	by	the	provider,	and	
specimens	are	then	delivered	by	law	enforcement	to	the	Health	
and	Environmental	Testing	Lab	in	Augusta,	where	they	are	stored.	
At	some	point	after	this,	the	investigator	and	DA’s	Office	will	make	
the	decision	about	whether	to	send	the	specimens	for	testing.

All	requests	for	compensation	are	subject	to	Maine	Crime	Victim’s	
Compensation	Board	review	and	approval.	

For	more	information	about	Victims’	Compensation	and	reporting	
sexual	violence	to	law	enforcement,	please	refer	to	the	Legal	
Response	and	Resources	section	of	this	manual.

Law Enforcement at the Emergency 

Department 

A	survivor	can	choose	to	make	a	report	to	law	enforcement	at	any	
time	in	their	life.	The	survivor	may	have	gone	directly	to	the	police	
station,	made	a	report	there,	and	then	a	police	officer	may	have	
transported	them	to	the	ED;	the	survivor	may	have	gone	directly	
to	the	ED	without	calling	the	crisis	and	support	line	first,	and	
decided	to	have	medical	personnel	call	law	enforcement	to	come	
to	the	ED	to	take	a	statement;	the	survivor	may	have	arranged	
to	meet	the	advocate	at	the	ED	and	then	asked	to	make	a	police	
report.	The	advocate	may	arrive	at	the	ED	at	any	time	during	the	
reporting	process,	or	the	law	enforcement	officer	may	arrive	at	
the	hospital	at	any	point	during	the	medical/forensic	examination	
process.

Generally,	the	initial	law	enforcement	representative	will	be	a	
uniformed	patrol	officer.	To	begin	the	interview,	the	officer	will	
ask	the	survivor	for	general	information	such	as	full	name	and	
date	of	birth,	and	then	will	proceed	to	questions	about	the	act	
of	sexual	violence.	The	initial	statement	documents	the	incident	
and	determines	how	law	enforcement	will	proceed	with	their	
investigation.	Depending	upon	the	size	of	the	law	enforcement	
agency,	the	case	may	be	turned	over	to	a	detective	for	full	
investigation.

During	the	interview,	the	advocate	can	typically	stay	in	the	room	
if	the	survivor	wishes.	However,	it	is	important	for	advocates	to	

Considerations 
for Advocates

Advocates are 
encouraged to provide 
general information 
about financial 
considerations, 
while avoiding 
making promises or 
guarantees to survivors 
about medical costs. 
Advocates cannot tell 
survivors or concerned 
others they will not 
receive a bill from the 
hospital. Additional 
costs not covered 
under the forensic 
examination may occur. 

In addition, advocates 
cannot promise that 
charges will not be 
made to a person’s 
medical insurance. 
With the potential for 
additional costs and the 
reality of medical billing 
errors, advocates need 
to be cautious when 
talking with individuals 
about financial 
considerations.
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be	familiar	with	the	law	enforcement	protocols	in	their	area.	The	advocate’s	role	during	the	interview	
process	is	to	provide	emotional	support	and	to	inform	the	survivor	about	their	choices	and	rights.	Refer	
to	the	Legal	Response	and	Resources	section	of	this	manual	for	additional	information	about	reporting.	

Leaving the ED

Medical	accompaniment	calls	may	be	several	hours	long.	Depending	on	the	advocate’s	schedule,	it	may	
be	necessary	to	request	another	advocate	to	come	to	the	ED	to	be	with	the	survivor.	If	this	situation	
occurs,	the	advocate	should	clearly	communicate	with	the	survivor	and	any	concerned	others	they	
may	be	talking	with.	It	is	best	to	stay	until	the	new	advocate	and	the	survivor	can	meet	one	another.	
Advocates	must	make	sure	to	involve	the	survivor	in	this	process	and	refer	to	specific	center	protocols.

There	may	be	a	short	wait	between	the	time	the	examination	is	complete	and	the	hospital	discharge	
occurs.	If	a	shower	is	available,	the	patient	could	bathe	at	this	time.	This	is	often	a	time	for	the	advocate	
to	provide	or	review	any	materials	that	the	center	has	available	for	the	survivor	to	take	with	them.	
Additionally,	it	is	the	advocate’s	role	to	discuss	what	else	the	survivor	may	need,	such	as:

 • A	follow-up	call	from	a	crisis	and	support	line	advocate.

 • A	referral	to	a	therapist	or	other	social	service	providers.

 • An	explanation	of	how	to	access	the	statewide	sexual	assault	crisis	and	support	line	and	how	it	
works.

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates can assist survivors by ensuring that their privacy and dignity is protected. For 
example, the law enforcement officer should not be present for the collection of forensic 
evidence, and an advocate can request that the officer wait until the survivor is dressed 
prior to taking a statement.

Considerations for Advocates

The advocate will work with the health care provider regarding discharge to a safe place. If 
the survivor does not have a concerned other waiting for them, the advocate can explore 
transportation options. 

Self-care is highly important. The advocate can seek out someone from the center to 
debrief with, do lots of deep breathing, and explore ways to reward themselves for their 
advocacy work. 
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ADDITIONAL MATERIALS

The	Sexual	Assault	Forensic	Examiner	(SAFE)	
Program	provides	training	and	technical	assistance	
for	healthcare	providers,	primarily	Registered	
Nurses,	in	the	care	of	patients	who	have	suffered	
sexual	assault,	and	in	the	use	of	the	Maine	sex	
crimes	kit	for	collection	of	evidence.	This	national	
model	utilizes	an	interdisciplinary,	community-based	
approach	for	the	dignified	and	compassionate	care	
and	treatment	of	sexual	assault	patients.

What is a Forensic Examiner?

A	Sexual	Assault	Forensic	Examiner	(SAFE)	is	
a	health	care	provider	(primarily	Registered	
Nurses)	who	has	been	specially	trained	to	provide	
comprehensive	care	for	the	sexual	assault	patient,	
who	demonstrates	competency	in	conducting	a	
forensic	exam,	and	has	the	ability	to	be	an	expert	or	
fact	witness	in	court.	Registered	nurses,	physician	
assistants,	and	physicians	may	participate	in	the	
training.

Community Based Response

The	Sexual	Assault	Forensic	Examiner	Program	is	an	
essential	component	of	the	Sexual	Assault	Response	
Team	(SART).	Each	county-based	team	includes	
local	law	enforcement,	the	district	attorney’s	office,	
SAFEs,	and	sexual	assault	support	center	advocates.	
Members	of	the	SART	share	the	common	goal	of	
creating	a	seamless,	community-based	response	
to	the	needs	of	survivors	of	sexual	assault/abuse.	
As	more	is	learned	about	the	prevalence	of	sexual	
assault/abuse	and	the	related	low	reporting	rate,	
there	is	increased	responsibility	to	improve	the	
systems	charged	with	responding	to	these	crimes,	
and	to	provide	a	uniform,	integrated,	informed	
response	to	sexual	assault/abuse.	The	key	systems	
are	healthcare	providers,	law	enforcement,	sexual	
assault	support	centers,	and	prosecutors.	Each	SAFE	
is	an	integral	component	of	the	SART	responding	to	
this	need.

Benefits of the SAFE Program

Health	care	providers	are	often	the	first	responders	

for	survivors	of	sexual	assault.	Because	of	the	time	
needed	to	assess	and	treat	injuries	and	collect	
forensic	evidence,	it	is	cost-effective	to	have	a	cadre	
of	SAFEs	on	call	to	provide	this	care.	By	ensuring	
that	trained	health	care	providers	are	available	to	
perform	the	medical-forensic	exam,	trauma	from	
the	assault	is	reduced,	the	needs	of	the	patient	are	
attended	to,	and	evidence	is	collected	in	a	manner	
that	meets	state	standards	and	promotes	successful	
prosecution.

Training Requirements

Training	requirements	for	state	SAFE	certification	
are	rigorous.	Completion	of	the	training	requires	
commitment	and	time,	taking	up	to	a	year	to	
complete.	The	first	step	is	completion	of	40	hours	
of	didactic	content	developed	using	educational	
guidelines	established	by	the	International	
Association	of	Forensic	Nurses	(IAFN),	8	hours	of	
clinical	work,	followed	by	an	additional	set	of	clinical	
components	to	gain	proficiency	in	performing	the	
sexual	assault	forensic	exam.	The	requirements	are	
consistent	with	standards	created	by	the	IAFN	and	
adopted	by	the	American	Nurses	Association.		

For more information contact: 

Polly	Campbell,	RN,	Director
Office	of	the	Attorney	General	
6	State	House	Station
Augusta,	ME		04333-0006
207-626-8806
Polly.Campbell@Maine.gov

Sexually Transmitted Infections 

Information  

Chlamydia. This	is	a	bacterial	infection	which	can	
exist	for	many	months	without	signs	or	symptoms.	
Women	may	experience	urethra	or	vaginal	
discharge,	painful	or	frequent	urination,	lower	
abdominal	pain,	or	acute	Pelvic	Inflammatory	
Disease	(PID)	which	may	result	in	infertility.	Its	
presence	can	be	detected	by	a	pelvic	exam	one	
to	three	weeks	after	the	sexual	violence,	and	is	
treatable	with	antibiotics.	A	pregnant	woman	with	
chlamydial	infection	can	transmit	the	disease	to	
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her	newborn	during	childbirth.	Men	may	have	no	
symptoms,	or	mild	discomfort	with	urination,	and/
or	discharge	from	the	penis.	Chlamydia	is	curable	
with	appropriate	treatment	(ASHA,	n.d.).
Genital Herpes.	This	viral	infection	is	characterized	
by	local	pain,	itching,	burning,	and	pain	with	
urination	that	can	precede	a	rash	on	the	skin.	The	
rash	consists	of	a	reddened	patch,	dotted	by	small	
painful	lesions	resembling	blisters	that	appear	one	
to	three	weeks	after	infection.		It	takes	about	10	
days	to	heal.	Asymptomatic	shedding	of	the	virus	
is	common	and	may	represent	the	most	common	
way	in	which	the	virus	is	transmitted	(Venes,	2001).	
These	lesions	may	appear	spontaneously	in	the	
future	at	different	frequencies	for	different	patients.	
Herpes	can	have	serious	consequences	to	the	
health	of	a	fetus	during	pregnancy.	Some	types	are	
associated	with	changes	in	the	cells	of	the	cervix.	
Herpes	can	be	treated,	but	cannot	be	cured.

Gonorrhea.	This	bacterial	infection	may	cause	
an	abnormal	discharge	from	the	vagina,	penis,	
or	rectum	and	pain	during	urination	in	women;	
men	have	these	symptoms	98%	of	the	time.		Like	
chlamydia,	gonorrhea	can	travel	into	the	urethra,	
cervix,	uterus	and	fallopian	tubes,	prostate,	rectum,	
and/or	pharynx,	and	can	cause	Pelvic	Inflammatory	
Disease	(PID).	Gonorrhea	can	also	spread	to	the	
joints	and	skin.	It	can	be	detected	by	pelvic	exam	
one	to	three	weeks	after	it	has	been	contracted	
and	is	treatable.	Gonorrhea	can	be	cured	with	
appropriate	treatment	(ASHA,	n.d.).

Hepatitis B.	Hepatitis	B	is	a	virus	that	causes	
inflammation	of	the	liver.	Chronic	(long-lasting)	
hepatitis	B	can	cause	liver	cell	damage,	which	can	
lead	to	cirrhosis	(scarring	of	the	liver)	and	cancer.	
It	is	estimated	that	5,000	people	die	each	year	in	
the	United	States	because	of	the	complications	of	
cirrhosis	and	liver	cancer	as	a	result	of	HBV	(ASHA,	
n.d.).	If	a	patient	has	not	been	vaccinated,	the	first	
step	in	the	series	should	be	started	at	the	time	
of	the	medical/forensic	examination.	A	vaccine	is	
available	that	provides	active	immunity.	Hepatitis	
B	immune	globulin	provides	passive	immunity	for	
those	who	have	not	been	vaccinated,	and	can	be	
given	after	exposure	to	the	virus.	There	is	no	drug	
treatment	available	that	controls	acute	infection.	

Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV).	“HIV	
is	a	viral	infection	that	may	be	passed	through	
sexual	contact	with	an	infected	person,	and/or	
by	sharing	needles	and/or	syringes	(primarily	for	
drug	injection)	with	someone	who	is	infected”	
(USCDC,	2007,	as	cited	in	NSVRC,	2008).		“Like	other	
sexually	transmitted	infections,	evidence	shows	
that	HIV	may	be	transmitted	during	a	sexual	assault.	
However,	contracting	HIV	through	sexual	assault	
is	thought	to	occur	infrequently”	(USCDC,	2006,	
as	cited	in	NSVRC,	2008).	The	CDC	estimates	the	
likelihood	of	contracting	HIV	from	a	known	positive	
person	through	consensual	vaginal	intercourse	
at	0.1%–0.2%	and	through	consensual	receptive	
rectal	intercourse	at	0.5%–3%	(USCDC,	2006,as	
cited	in	NSVRC,	2008).	It	is	possible	that	the	threat	
of	HIV	transmission	is	greater	in	nonconsensual	
intercourse,	or	sexual	assault,	because	of	potential	
injuries	sustained	by	the	survivor.	This	is	especially	
true	for	child	survivors	who	may	suffer	repeated	
abuse	and	more	severe	genital	and	rectal	injuries	
(USCDC,	2006,	as	cited	by	NSVRC,	2008).

Given	the	profound	consequences	of	HIV	infection,	
it	is	not	surprising	that	potential	exposure	to	HIV	
is	a	source	of	concern	in	patients	presenting	with	
a	history	of	sexual	assault.	The	local	epidemiology	
of	HIV	would	also	influence	the	relative	risk.	(For	
example,	an	assault	in	prison	is	more	apt	to	be	
high	risk	than	one	in	the	community	at	large.	In	
addition,	the	rate	of	HIV	varies	from	one	area	of	the	
country	to	another.)	Unfortunately,	Post	Exposure	
Prophylaxis	(HIV	PEP)	following	sexual	assault	is	not	
as	simple	or	straight-forward	as	prophylaxis	of	GC	or	
Chlamydia.	

Even	if	HIV	PEP	is	not	used,	the	patient	should	still	
have	HIV	testing	at	baseline,	with	follow	up	testing	
at	3	and	6	months	from	the	time	of	assault.	The	
patient’s	discharge	plan	should	include	referral	for	
testing	to	a	local	testing	sight.

These	factors	may	increase	the	risk	of	HIV	
transmission	from	a	sexual	assault	when	the	
offender(s)	is/are	HIV	positive	(USCDC,	2005,	as	
cited	in	NSVRC,	2008):

 • Bite	injuries	

 • Multiple	offenders	
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 • Unprotected	vaginal	and/or	anal	penetration	
especially	by	persons	at	risk	or	known	to	be	
HIV	positive	

 • Oral	sex	involving	exposure	to	seminal	or	
vaginal	secretions	from	sources	that	are	HIV	
infected	or	at	risk	of	HIV	infection

 • Genital	trauma	and/or	vaginal	or	anal	tears	

 • The	presence	of	sperm	or	semen	in/around	
the	vagina	or	anus	

 • Offender(s)	who	are	injection	drug	user(s)	

 • Offenders	who	have	spent	time	in	jail	or	
prison

 • Offenders	with	tattoos

 • Offender	who	is	known	HIV	positive

 • Offender	with	known	multiple	sexual	
partners

 • Offender	with	history	of	sexually	transmitted	
infection

 • Offender	with	known	engagement	in	male-
male	sex

 • Offender	with	history	of	IV	drug	use	or	
trading	of	sex	for	money	or	drugs

HIV	is	treated	with	a	medication	protocol.		
Treatment	must	be	started	within	72	hours	of	
possible	exposure,	and	if	the	survivor	is	not	already	
HIV	infected.		HIV	PEP	would	generally	not	be	
necessary	for	sexual	acts	that	did	not	involve	vaginal	
or	anal	penetration,	or	oral	receipt	of	seminal	or	
vaginal	fluids	or	human	blood.

Vaginitis. Vaginitis	can	be	caused	by	a	variety	of	
sexually	transmitted	organisms	such	as	bacterial	
vaginosis	and	trichomoniasis.	Symptoms	include	
vaginal	irritation,	redness,	itching,	and	discharge.		
Although	there	are	no	serious	complications	
associated	with	vaginitis,	it	may	cause	gland	
infections	in	women.	It	is	easily	treated.	(ASHA,	n.d.)

Syphilis. This	bacterial	infection	is	typically	passed	
by	direct	contact	with	skin	or	mucous	membranes,	
the	genitals	being	the	most	common.	Syphilis	has	
three	stages.	The	first	stage	emerges	within	4-6	

weeks	of	exposure	and	is	indicated	by	a	painless	
sore.	The	second	stage	comes	6	weeks	later	and	
lasts	2-6	weeks.	Symptoms	of	this	stage	include	
a	rash,	fatigue,	loss	of	hair,	and	swollen	glands.	If	
untreated,	the	disease	can	cause	multiple	organ	
system	changes	years	later.	In	the	tertiary	stage,	
tissue	destruction	in	the	aorta,	central	nervous	
system,	bones,	and	skin	occurs.	The	consequences	
are	serious	and	can	include	damage	to	the	aorta,	
brain	or	spinal	cord,	blindness,	or	death.	Syphilis	can	
be	cured	with	antibiotic	treatment.		
	 			(ASHA,	n.d.)
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LEGAL RESPONSE AND RESOURCES

Thanks to the generous donations of time and wisdom from attorneys across a range of practice, much 
of the writing below stems from the professional expertise of our contributors, and written sources are 
therefore not cited in some cases. 

INTRODUCTION

An	act	of	sexual	violence	may	be	a	criminal	offense	and/or	a	civil	violation.	Two	legal	options	may	be	
available	to	survivors	seeking	justice:	the	prosecution	of	the	crime	in	the	criminal	court,	and/or	moving	
forward	in	civil	court	to	seek	compensation	for	the	damages	suffered	as	a	result	of	the	sexual	assault.	Both	
legal	remedies	may	be	considered	by	the	survivor,	and	possibly	by	the	survivor’s	family	members	in	cases	
when	the	survivor	is	a	minor	or	has	a	guardian.

MAINE COURT SYSTEM 

The	Judicial	Branch	of	Maine’s	government	consists	of	the	Supreme	Judicial	Court,	Superior	Courts	and	
District	Courts	(trial	courts),	and	the	Administrative	Office	of	the	Courts.	The	Supreme	Judicial	Court	
provides	administrative	and	supervisory	authority	over	the	Judicial	Branch.	Its	head,	the	Chief	Justice,	
designates	a	Superior	Court	Chief	Justice	and	District	Court	Chief	Judge	to	oversee	the	administrative	
operations	of	those	courts,	and	also	appoints	the	State	Court	Administrator,	who	runs	the	Administrative	
Office	of	the	Courts.	In	the	majority	of	counties	in	Maine,	criminal	trials	are	heard	in	the	District	and	
Superior	Courts.	Jury	trials	are	always	conducted	in	the	Superior	Courts.	In	two	counties,	Cumberland	and	
Penobscot,	the	District	and	Superior	Courts	have	a	unified	court	system	with	single	point	entry,	with	the	
intent	for	cases	to	move	forward	more	quickly.	(Coogan,	2004)

District Court

The	District	Court	does	not	utilize	a	jury	and	hears	civil,	criminal,	and	family	cases	such	as	divorces,	
separations,	custody,	and	property	disputes.	The	District	Court	also	hears	child	protection	cases,	and	serves	
as	Maine’s	juvenile	court.	Actions	for	protection	from	abuse	or	harassment,	mental	health,	small	claims 
cases,	and	money	judgments	are	filed	in	the	District	Court.	(Coogan,	2004)

Survivors	of	sexual	violence	may	use	the	district	court	system	to	obtain	Protection	from	Abuse	Orders.		For	
more	information	refer	to	the	subsection	about	Protective	Orders.

Superior Court

The	Superior	Court	hears	all	criminal	and	civil	matters	that	are	not	the	sole	jurisdiction	of	the	District	Court,	
or	in	cases	in	which	the	defendant	asks	for	a	jury	trial.	Sometimes	the	Superior	Court	hears	jury-waived	
trials	in	which	the	judge	is	the	fact-finder	and	decides	the	verdict.	(Coogan,	2004)

MAINE CRIMINAL LAW

Crimes	of	sexual	violence	in	Maine	are	included	in	the	Maine	Revised	Statutes	under	the	Criminal	Code	
Chapters	entitled	“Sexual	Assaults,”	and	“Sexual	Exploitation	of	Minors.”		These	criminal	statutes	have	been	

http://www.courts.state.me.us/maine_courts/specialized/small_claims/index.shtml
http://www.courts.state.me.us/maine_courts/superior/index.shtml
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revised	many	times	in	attempts	to	accurately	define	the	realities	of	sexual	assault	and	sexual	abuse.	
Individuals	may	call	for	information	and	support	around	an	experience	that	may	not	be	illegal	under	the	
Maine	Criminal	Statutes.	This	does	not	mean	that	the	experience	was	not	hurtful	and	possibly	traumatic	
for	them.	Regardless	of	the	law,	advocates	provide	support	to	individuals	who	have	experienced	sexual	
violence.	

REPORTING SEXUAL VIOLENCE

Survivors	may	have	questions	and	concerns	about	their	choices.	One	decision	a	survivor	needs	to	make	is	
whether	or	not	to	involve	the	criminal	and/or	civil	legal	system.

Considerations for Advocates

Maine criminal laws specifically address sexual violence in many of its forms, including 
sexual assault, sexual abuse, harassment, sexual contact, visual sexual aggression against a 
child, sexual misconduct with a child, sexual exploitation of minors, possession of sexually 
explicit materials depicting minors, prostitution and public indecency, stalking, etc.

Because these laws are subject to frequent change, they are not reprinted in this manual. 
The text of all Maine statutes is available in the most recent hard copy of the Maine Criminal 
Statutes available at all centers or online by visiting the website of the Maine Legislature: 
http://www.mainelegislature.org/legis/statutes/ 

Advocates are not expected to give legal advice, and should not attempt to do so. It is not 
the advocate’s role to advise a caller as to what law a crime should be prosecuted under, 
or how long an offender should have been sentenced. It is important that advocates 
refer callers to appropriate legal professionals when these issues arise. Callers may have 
questions about what actions are illegal, how long the statute of limitations lasts, and what 
they should report to the police. If a survivor would like the police to be involved, only they 
or a qualified attorney – not the advocate – can answer questions about available legal 
options. An advocate’s role is not to focus on the current status of the laws (which may not 
even apply if a caller is talking about something that happened years ago), but to focus on 
providing emotional support, encouragement, and appropriate resources.

Considerations for Advocates

It may be difficult for survivors to make decisions following an act 
of sexual violence. Their emotional trauma may interfere with their 
ability to stay focused and think clearly, and they may be unsure 
about what is the best course of action. The advocate’s role is to 
help callers understand and evaluate their options so that they can 
make informed decisions. It is important that an advocate does not 
try to influence or make decisions for the caller.
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It	is	important	that	survivors	be	allowed	to	make	their	own	informed	
decisions	about	reporting,	rather	than	relying	on	the	opinions	of	
concerned	others	or	law	enforcement.	For	some	survivors,	deciding	
to	take	legal	action	helps	in	their	healing	process.	For	these	survivors,	
taking	a	stand	against	the	offender	can	be	empowering	no	matter	what	
the	outcome.	Others	feel	they	are	helping	society	and	bringing	closure	
to	the	incident.		Some	survivors,	however,	do	not	want	to	engage	in	a	
process	which	may,	in	part,	blame	them	for	the	incident.	Survivors	may	
feel	that	the	process	will	repeatedly	force	them	to	relive	the	act	with	
no	guarantee	of	the	outcome.	

There	are	four	main	options	when	deciding	to	take	legal	action:
 • No	report

 • Anonymous	report:	Identifies	the	type,	location,	date,	and	time	
of	the	act	of	sexual	violence,	and	may	offer	useful	information	
in	an	open	or	future	investigation.	Some	law	enforcement	
agencies	will	not	accept	anonymous	reports.

 • Informational	report:	Provides	information	about	the	act	of	
sexual	violence	and	may	name	the	offender.	However,	the	
survivor	clearly	indicates	that	they	do	not	want	an	investigation	
to	move	forward.	This	type	of	report	will	be	useful	if	the	
survivor	decides	later	that	they	want	to	make	a	more	formal	
report.	Although	it	is	unlikely,	it	is	important	for	the	survivor	to	
know	that	once	information	is	provided	to	law	enforcement,	
the	crime	then	becomes	a	crime	against	the	State	of	Maine	
and	it	is	up	to	the	district	attorney’s	office	as	to	whether	the	
case	moves	forward	or	not.	In	the	majority	of	situations,	the	
legal	process	will	not	move	forward	without	the	consent	of	the	
survivor,	although	the	district	attorney’s	office	has	the	right	to	
do	so.	It	is	important	to	check	with	individual	law	enforcement	
agencies	about	whether	they	will	accept	an	informational	
report.	

 • Formal	report:	Provides	details	about	the	act	of	sexual	violence,	
including	the	offender’s	name	if	known.	The	survivor	indicates	
a	desire	to	see	the	investigation	move	forward.	As	previously	
mentioned,	once	information	is	provided	to	law	enforcement,	
the	crime	becomes	a	crime	against	the	State.	The	survivor	does	
not	control	the	investigation.	The	district	attorney’s	office	will	
make	decisions	about	whether	and	how	the	case	will	proceed.	

Advocates	do	not	provide	information	or	advice	about	the	statute	
of	limitations.	Many	factors	must	be	taken	into	account	when	
determining	how	long	a	survivor	has	to	file	a	civil	action,	or	how	long	
the	district	attorney’s	office	has	to	charge	an	offender.	If	a	caller	has	a	
question	about	the	statute	of	limitations,	they	can	either	contact	the	
local	district	attorney’s	office	or	a	qualified	private	attorney	to	advise	
them.

Considerations 
for Advocates

The term survivor 
is used throughout 

this manual to refer 
to a person who 

has survived an act 
of sexual violence. 

When working with 
law enforcement 
an advocate may 

find that the term 
‘victim’ is used more 

frequently. This is 
not meant to be 

disrespectful, but 
is simply the term 

used in the criminal 
justice field (just as 

the term ‘patient’ is 
used in the medical 

field). The word 
“alleged” is also often 

used when referring 
to either party (i.e. 

victim, offender). This 
does not mean that 

the police or medical 
personnel do not 

believe the survivor’s 
report, but rather, 

that there has not yet 
been a legal finding 

of guilt or innocence.
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PRELIMINARY INVESTIGATION AND 
GATHERING OF EVIDENCE

The	legal	process	is	generally	set	into	motion	when	law	enforcement	
is	notified	that	an	act	of	sexual	violence	has	occurred.		The	case	
is	most	often	handled	by	the	law	enforcement	agency	in	the	
municipality	where	the	crime	occurred,	or	depending	on	the	size	
or	resources	of	a	municipality,		the	case	may	be	investigated	by	the	
sheriff’s	department,	the	state	police,	or	an	investigator	assigned	by	
the	district	attorney’s	office.

When	law	enforcement	is	notified,	the	first	representative	to	respond	
may	be	a	uniformed	patrol	officer.	This	officer	will	take	a	preliminary	
statement	of	the	facts	as	described	by	the	survivor.	This	statement	
documents	the	act	of	sexual	violence	and	determines	the	next	move	
made	by	law	enforcement.	

Depending	on	the	information	provided,	law	enforcement	may	take	
steps	to	pursue	or	arrest	the	offender	immediately,	or	they	may	
continue	to	investigate,	collect	evidence,	and	interview	witnesses.	
Additional	officers	may	be	brought	in	to	assist	this	process.	Law	
enforcement	may	also	want	to	protect	the	crime	scene,	control	any	
spectators,	and	interview	any	possible	witnesses.	

If	the	survivor	has	not	already	done	so,	law	enforcement	may	
encourage	them	to	seek	medical	attention	and	may	provide	
transportation	to	the	emergency	department.	In	many	cases,	the	
survivor	will	be	at	the	hospital	prior	to	law	enforcement	being	called.	
They	may	interview	the	survivor	at	the	hospital	or	ask	the	survivor	
to	go	to	the	law	enforcement	agency	for	questioning	directly	after	
leaving	the	emergency	department.

Evidence	from	the	act	of	sexual	violence	may	exist	at	the	scene	of	the	
crime,	on	the	body	of	the	survivor,	on	the	body	of	the	offender,	and	in	
any	other	location	the	survivor	and/or	offender	have	been.	Evidence	
collection	procedures	are	designed	to	preserve	evidence	from	the	
survivor	by	collecting	materials,	taking	photographs,	and	collecting	
clothing.	Law	enforcement	may	also	subject	the	offender	to	forensic	
evidence	collection	in	some	cases.	Refer	to	the	Medical	Response	and	
Resources	section	of	this	manual	for	more	information.

At	the	scene	of	the	crime,	any	objects	the	offender	may	have	touched,	
including	bedding,	rugs,	and	floor	sweepings	may	be	collected.	If	the	
crime	occurred	outdoors,	soil	samples,	footprints,	or	other	objects	
from	the	scene	may	be	collected.	If	the	crime	occurred	in	a	car,	it	
may	be	vacuumed	and	items	may	be	collected.	Door	handles	may	be	
checked	for	pulled	or	caught	hair,	and	a	vehicle	may	be	checked	for	
fingerprints	or	other	evidence.	

(Maine	Office	of	the	Attorney	General,	n.d.)

Considerations 
for Advocates

Advocates may have 
the opportunity to 
talk with a survivor 
about preserving all 
possible evidence. If 
preserving evidence 
is important to them, 
the survivor can be 
advised not to do 
laundry, remove 
bed sheets, or do 
anything that may 
destroy evidence. 
Depending on center 
policy, the advocate 
may want to refer 
the caller to the SART 
Advocate.
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INTERVIEW AND SURVIVOR’S 
STATEMENT

After	the	preliminary	investigation	and	evidence	
gathering,	a	detective	or	investigating	officer	will	be	
assigned	to	the	case.	The	survivor	will	be	asked	to	
meet	with	the	detective	or	investigating	officer	for	
more	detailed	questioning.	This	meeting	generally	
takes	place	at	a	law	enforcement	agency.	At	that	
time,	a	statement	or	a	written	account	of	the	
survivor’s	experience	may	be	taken.	This	process	
may	be	recorded.	Until	the	case	is	turned	over	
to	the	district	attorney’s	office,	the	detective	or	
investigating	officer	is	the	survivor’s	primary	contact	
for	information.

When	accompanying	a	survivor	during	a	law	
enforcement	interview,	advocates	may	be	asked	
to	give	their	complete	name	and/or	asked	to	
sign	as	a	witness.	Advocates	generally	provide	
their	first	names	only,	although	this	policy	may	
vary	across	centers.	Advocates	do	not	sign	any	
papers	as	a	witness.	While	advocates	have	limited	
confidentiality	and	a	partial	privilege	under	
Maine	law	(16	Maine	Revised	Statutes	§53-A),	no	

advocate	can	guarantee	complete	confidentiality.	
Advocates	may	have	to	break	confidentiality	in	
cases	of	mandated	reporting,	cooperating	in	an	
investigation,	or	providing	evidence	in	a	child	
abuse	or	neglect	case	in	which	an	advocate	obtains	
information	while	providing	sexual	assault	services.	
It	is	critical	that	an	advocate	disclose	the	limits	of	
confidentiality	in	advance	so	a	survivor	can	make	
an	informed	decision	about	what	information	to	
share.	For	more	information	about	confidentiality	
and	mandated	reporting,	please	see	the	Advocacy	
section	of	this	manual.

If	an	advocate	is	served	with	a	subpoena	or	
approached	by	a	lawyer	or	law	enforcement	
without	a	release	of	information	(from	the	survivor)	
in	place,	refer	to	center’s	policy	and	procedures	and	
seek	consultation	from	the	center	director	regarding	
how	to	manage	this.	

SEXUAL ASSAULT 
RESPONSE TEAMS

A	Sexual	Assault	Response	Team	(SART)	includes	

Considerations for Advocates

In most cases, if the survivor chooses, an advocate is allowed to be present during the 
interview with law enforcement to offer emotional support. If the survivor prefers, the 
advocate can wait outside during the interview.

Law enforcement has the role of providing an objective atmosphere when conducting their 
interview with the survivor, though sensitivity to the survivor should be shown. If the law 
enforcement officer seems abusive in their questioning, the advocate might tactfully ask 
to speak to the individual privately to point out how the survivor might be feeling at the 
time. Advocates must not interfere with the law enforcement interview. The advocate’s 
role is to provide emotional support to the survivor and leave all questioning and gathering 
of evidence to law enforcement.  The advocate does not make any comments or ask the 
survivor or the law enforcement officer any questions.

An advocate may check in with the survivor to assure them that they are doing a great job, 
to see if they would like a drink of water, or to ask if they need a break.
 (Portions reprinted with the permission of the Crime Victim’s Council of the Lehigh  
 Valley, Allentown, PA)
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representatives	from	the	various	agencies	that	
typically	respond	in	cases	of	sexual	violence.	This	
includes	law	enforcement,	health	care	personnel,	
prosecution,	and	advocates.	There	are	two	main	
goals	of	a	SART:	to	improve	the	criminal	justice	
system’s	response	to	the	crime	of	sexual	violence	
and	to	minimize	the	trauma	that	can	be	experienced	
when	a	survivor	engages	with	the	system.
To	achieve	these	goals	all	members	of	a	SART	work	
together	by	meeting	regularly	to	develop	guidelines,	
provide	training,	review	cases	of	sexual	violence,	
and	explore	ways	they	can	improve	the	system.		
Advocates	can	refer	to	specific	center’s	SART	
program	information	for	additional	details	about	
SART.

The SART Advocate 

Although	the	role	of	the	SART	Advocate	varies	
from	center	to	center,	typically	a	SART	Advocate	
is	a	sexual	assault	support	center	staff	member	
who	is	also	a	member	of	the	SART.	They	can	
provide	support	and	information	to	survivors	of	
sexual	violence	and	concerned	others	as	they	
go	through	the	criminal	justice	system.	SART	
Advocates	provide	accompaniment	to	health	
care;	law	enforcement	and	legal	appointments;	
telephone	support;	case	management,	including	
resource	identification	and	referrals;	and	
advocacy	with	other	social	service	providers.

The	SART	Advocate	is	available	to	provide	
long-term	support	and	assistance	to	survivors	
following	the	initial	contact	with	the	agency.	
This	means	the	survivor	will	have	the	assistance	
of	someone	who	is	familiar	with	their	situation,	
as	well	as	the	criminal	justice	and	medical	
processes	that	they	may	need,	and	reduces	the	
likelihood	that	survivors	and	concerned	others	
will	need	to	brief	a	new	advocate	on	their	
situation	each	time	they	access	services.	

In	their	role	as	liaison	between	the	survivor	and	
other	members	of	the	SART,	the	SART	Advocate,	
with	the	survivor’s	explicit,	informed,	and	clearly	
limited	waiver	of	confidentiality,	can	directly	
contact	members	such	as	healthcare	providers,	
law	enforcement	officers,	and	the	district	
attorney’s	office.	In	this	way,	the	SART	Advocate	

can	help	survivors	get	information	when	they	
are	uncomfortable	making	contact	themselves	
or	if	the	communication	with	SART	members	
feels	overwhelming	and	confusing.

In	addition	to	direct	service,	the	SART	Advocate	
coordinates	the	team	by	organizing	regular	SART	
meetings,	maintains	ongoing	contact	with	SART	
members,	assists	the	team	in	identifying	areas	
of	improvement,	and	coordinates	training	in	
support	of	the	SART	program.		

The	SART	Advocate’s	services	are	available	until	
the	survivor	no	longer	needs	or	wants	them.	
When	appropriate,	callers	are	referred	to	the	
SART	Advocate	for	more	specific	information	
about	legal	options,	the	legal	process,	and	to	
sign	necessary	paperwork	to	enroll	in	the	SART	
program.	The	SART	Advocate	cannot	give	legal	
advice,	but	can	provide	legal	referrals.	Refer	to	
the	specific	center’s	SART	Advocate	policy	for	
more	information.

ARREST OF THE OFFENDER 

An	arrest	is	the	use	of	authority	or	force	by	a	law	
enforcement	officer	that	significantly	deprives	
an	individual	of	their	freedom	of	movement.	The	
Constitutions	of	the	United	States	and	the	State	
of	Maine	require	that	an	arrest	can	only	be	made	
if	the	arresting	officer	has	“Probable	Cause	to	
Arrest”.	This	is	a	reasonable	belief	based	on	reliable	
information	that	a	crime	has	been	committed	and	
that	this	particular	individual	committed	that	crime.	
If	an	individual	is	arrested	without	probable	cause,	
the	arrest	may	be	considered	illegal	and	there	is	a	
chance	that	any	item	or	object	seized,	statement	
obtained,	or	any	reference	to	that	item	or	statement	
may	not	be	introduced	in	evidence	at	trial.	

An	offender	may	be	arrested	immediately	after	a	
report,	or	interviewed,	arrested,	or	summonsed	
later	in	the	process.	Some	survivors	and	family	
members	may	feel	frustrated	by	how	long	this	
process	can	take.	Law	enforcement	officers	and	the	
district	attorney’s	office	want	to	be	sure	they	have	
the	best	information	possible	to	ensure	a	strong	
case.
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If	an	arrest	is	made,	the	person	is	brought	to	the	local	holding	
facility	and	booked.	This	is	a	procedure	that	includes	photographing,	
fingerprinting,	and	compiling	biographical	information	about	the	
suspect.	After	the	booking	procedure	is	complete,	a	bail	commissioner	
is	called	and	bail	is	set.	In	most	cases,	the	suspect	is	released	on	bail.	
Suspects	have	a	constitutional	right	to	have	bail	set	at	a	reasonable	
amount	unless	they	are	arrested	for	murder.

The	suspect	may	be	required	to	post	cash	bail	or	surety	bail,	usually	
real	estate,	or	simply	required	to	give	a	sworn	promise	that	they	will	
appear	in	court.	This	is	called	personal	recognizance	bail.	The	type	and	
amount	of	bail	are	determined	by	the:

 • Seriousness	of	the	offense

 • Suspect’s	connections	in	the	community

 • Suspect’s	previous	record

 • Existence	of	any	pending	criminal	cases	

 • The	suspect’s	prior	history	of	appearances	or	non-appearances	
at	other	court	proceedings	

 • The	safety	of	the	public

Conditions	of	bail	may	include	a	no-contact	order	that	forbids	the	
suspect	from	having	any	contact	with	the	survivor.	Also,	the	survivor	
should	be	informed	by	the	arresting	law	enforcement	agency	or	by	
the	local	county	jail	when	the	suspect	has	been	bailed	or	bonded	out.	
Because	this	does	not	always	happen,	survivors	can	call	the	jail	or	
the	law	enforcement	agency	to	ask	if	the	suspect	is	out	on	bail.	If	a	
survivor	has	a	PFA	order	in	place,	it	will	not	be	affected	by	the	start	or	
completion	of	the	criminal	process.	In	addition,	bail	conditions	may	or	
may	not	include	a	no-contact	order,	and	if	included	may	by	request	be	
removed	at	any	time.	(Coogan,	2004)

THE CRIMINAL COURT SYSTEM

Once	the	investigative	phase	has	concluded,	the	law	enforcement	
agency	submits	the	case	to	the	district	attorney’s	(DA’s)	office	to	be	
reviewed.		The	prosecutor	may	ask	law	enforcement	to	investigate	
further,	decline	the	case,	or	accept	the	case	for	prosecution.	

Within	the	structure	of	our	legal	system,	all	committed	crimes	are	
considered	to	be	crimes	against	the	State.	Therefore,	the	case	is	
officially	between	the	State	of	Maine	and	the	offender,	now	called	
the	defendant,	with	the	DA’s	office	prosecuting	the	case.	The	survivor	
of	sexual	violence	is	given	the	status	of	“witness”	in	the	process.	This	
means	that	the	DA’s	office,	not	the	survivor,	is	in	charge	of	the	case	
and	makes	decisions	about	whether	or	not	the	case	will	move	forward	
through	the	legal	system.	This	decision	is	based	on	the	strength	of	
the	case.	The	DA’s	office	must	believe	that	either	sexual	contact	

Considerations 
for Advocates

Advocates 
can provide 

accompaniment 
to these meetings, 

and can refer to 
specific center’s 

policies regarding 
accompaniment. 
It may be helpful 

for the advocate to 
assure the survivor 

that they are believed 
and did not do 

anything wrong, 
despite the decision 

by the district 
attorney’s office.
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or	a	sexual	act	occurred	by	force	and/or	without	
the	consent	of	the	survivor,	and	they	must	feel	
confident	that	they	can	prove	it	to	a	jury	“beyond	a	
reasonable	doubt”.	

As	a	witness	for	the	State,	the	survivor	does	
not	need	to	hire	a	lawyer,	but	may	do	so.	The	
prosecutor	is	not	the	survivor’s	lawyer	and	the	
survivor	does	not	have	sole	power	over	decisions	
about	the	case.	However,	it	is	perfectly	acceptable	
for	the	survivor	to	contact	the	DA’s	office	to	discuss	
the	progress	of	the	case.	Any	legal	questions	
regarding	the	criminal	case	can	be	directed	to	the	
DA’s	office,	specifically	to	the	deputy	or	assistant	
district	attorney.

In	addition	to	prosecutors,	DA’s	office	staff	members	
also	include	Victim	Witness	Advocates	(VWAs),	
sometimes	called	Trial	Assistants	(TAs).	The	role	of	
these	individuals	varies	among	DA’s	offices.	VWAs/
TAs	may	offer	supportive	assistance	directly	to	
survivors,	and	may	be	a	primary	contact	for	the	
survivor	with	the	DA’s	office,	or	their	primary	role	
may	be	to	support	the	prosecutor	at	trial	without	a	
focus	on	direct	support	and	assistance	for	survivors.	
VWAs/TAs	may	be	resources	for	survivors	who	have	
legal	questions	about	the	criminal	case,	and	may	
attend	meetings	with	the	prosecutor	and	survivor.	
In	all	cases,	it	is	important	for	advocates	to	be	clear	
that	the	role	of	the	VWA/TA	is	different	than	the	
role	of	a	sexual	assault	support	center	advocate.	
VWAs/TAs	work	within	the	DA’s	office,	therefore	
their	primary	role	involves	supporting	successful	
criminal	prosecutions.	This	is	a	different	function	
than	the	role	of	a	center	advocate,	whose	primary	
goal	is	to	support,	validate,	and	provide	information	
and	resources	to	empower	survivors	healing	from	
sexual	violence.

If	the	DA’s	office	decides	not	to	go	forward	with	
the	case,	the	survivor	may	request	a	meeting	with	
the	prosecutor	who	made	the	decision.	This	can	be	
an	opportunity	for	the	survivor	to	assert	that	they	
would	be	a	strong	witness,	and	to	make	sure	that	
all	relevant	information	has	been	forwarded	to	the	
DA’s	office.	This	is	also	an	opportunity	for	a	survivor	
and	possibly	concerned	others	to	hear	why	the	
decision	has	been	made	to	not	move	forward	with	
the	case.

Many	cases	of	sexual	violence	are	not	accepted	
for	prosecution.	Advocates	can	support	survivors	
understand	that	this	is	not	necessarily	because	the	
prosecutor	does	not	believe	them,	nor	is	it	because	
the	system	does	not	see	sexual	violence	as	a	serious	
crime.	More	often	than	not,	cases	do	not	go	forward	
because	the	prosecutor	does	not	believe	there	is	
enough	evidence	to	get	a	conviction	in	the	case.
	 (Coogan,	2004)

The Grand Jury

If	the	DA’s	office	decides	to	move	forward	
with	the	case	and	it	is	a	felony,	the	first	step	
may	be	a	hearing	before	the	grand	jury.	The	
survivor	may	or	may	not	be	asked	to	testify	at	
this	hearing.		A	grand	jury	is	a	group	of	13	to	23	
citizens,	who	have	the	task	of	deciding	whether	
there	is	probable	cause	to	believe	a	crime	
has	been	committed	and	indict	the	suspect,	
charging	them	with	a	crime.	The	grand	jury	
process	is	informal	and	confidential,	and	does	
not	take	place	in	an	open	courtroom.	In	general,	
the	suspect	is	not	present,	nor	is	a	judge	or	a	
defense	attorney.

If	the	survivor	is	asked	to	testify,	they	may	
have	an	opportunity	to	review	their	statement	

Considerations for Advocates

Since the grand jury hearing is confidential, no one can go into the 
grand jury room with the survivor. The advocate and other support 
people can wait with the survivor before their testimony and be 
there to offer support and information afterwards.
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and	will	be	asked	by	the	DA	to	explain	what	
happened	to	them.	The	detective	assigned	
to	the	case	usually	testifies,	and	occasionally	
professionals	from	the	crime	lab	also	testify.	The	
DA	and	jurors	are	allowed	to	ask	questions.

Once	the	evidence	has	been	presented	and	all	
questions	have	been	answered,	the	grand	jury	
decides	if	there	is	probable	cause	to	bring	the	
case	to	trial.	The	prosecutor	can	explain	the	
process	and	what	is	required.	If	the	grand	jury	
does	not	find	probable	cause,	the	case	does	not	
move	forward.	The	case	can	be	brought	back	to	
the	grand	jury	only	if	new	evidence	is	found.	

The Arraignment

If	the	grand	jury	hands	down	an	indictment,	
the	suspect	will	have	to	appear	in	court	for	an	
arraignment.		The	survivor	is	not	required	to	be	
present	for	the	arraignment,	but	some	find	it	
empowering	to	attend.	Since	the	suspect	is	now	
formally	charged	with	a	crime,	they	are	referred	
to	as	the	defendant.	At	the	arraignment,	a	judge	
reads	the	charges	established	by	the	grand	jury	
and	the	defendant	enters	a	plea	of:

• Not	guilty

• Guilty	

• Nolo	Contendere	(no	contest)	

• Not	guilty	by	reason	of	insanity

There	is	rarely	a	guilty	plea	on	a	sexual	assault	
case	during	the	first	court	appearance.	During	
the	next	few	weeks,	the	defendant	might	ask	
to	plead	guilty.		If	the	defendant		pleads	guilty	
or	Nolo	Contendere	and	the	judge	accepts	the	
plea,	the	judge	may	ask	the	Department	of	
Probation	and	Parole	to	conduct	a	pre-sentence	
investigation	and	delay	sentencing,	or	the	judge	
may	accept	the	plea	as	agreed	to	without	a	
further	investigation.	If	there	is	a	not	guilty	
plea,	a	tentative	trial	date	may	be	set	or	is	set	
at	another	hearing.	Nolo	Contendere	pleas	are	
those	in	which	offenders	do	not	admit	guilt,	but	
are	convicted	and	sentenced	according	to	the	
charge	they	are	facing.	These	pleas	are	rare	in	
cases	of	sexual	violence.	

The	judge	may	also	revisit	the	conditions	of	bail	
at	this	time.	This	is	a	time	when	a	no-contact	
order	or	other	conditions	might	be	modified,	
added,	or	removed.	

Before the Trial

After	the	arraignment	and	before	the	trial,	there	
is	usually	a	series	of	motion	hearings.	Either	the	
defense	attorney	or	the	prosecutor	from	the	
DA’s	office	may	ask	the	court	to	hear	motions.	
Motions	are	simply	the	district	attorney’s	
or	defense	attorney’s	way	of	bringing	issues	
related	to	the	evidence	or	procedure	to	the	
court’s	attention	before	any	trial	takes	place.	
Survivors	aren’t	ordinarily	present	for	motion	
hearings,	but	are	occasionally	required	to	attend	
depending	on	the	nature	of	the	issue	raised.	

Many	cases	do	not	go	to	trial	because	the	
prosecutor	and	the	defense	attorney	agree	on	a	
plea	and	sentence	for	the	defendant.	The	judge	
does	not	have	to	accept	the	recommendation	
of	the	prosecutor	and	can	impose	a	greater	
or	shorter	sentence.	If	a	greater	sentence	is	
imposed,	the	offender	can	withdraw	the	guilty	
plea,	plead	not	guilty	again,	and	go	to	trial.	
In	this	case	the	prosecutor	and	the	defense	
attorney	could	work	together	on	another	plea	
agreement.	The	district	attorney’s	office	keeps	
the	survivor	informed	regarding	the	specifics	of	
any	proposed	plea	agreement	and	notifies	the	
survivor	when	a	plea	agreement	is	reached.

PREPARING FOR THE 
COURT PROCESS

The	SART	Advocate	assists	in	preparing	the	survivor	
and	concerned	others	for	the	court	process.	
Other	advocates	may	provide	emotional	support	
around	the	court	process	and	may	be	asked	to	
provide	accompaniment	to	court	proceedings	if	
the	SART	advocate	is	not	available.	In	addition,	
the	Victim	Witness	Advocate/Trial	Assistant	from	
the	DA’s	office	may	notify	survivors	about	court	
appearances,	answer	questions	about	the	court	
process,	and	meet	with	survivors	to	help	familiarize	
them	with	the	courtroom	and	other	spaces	within	
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the	courthouse.		

Defendant in Courtroom: The	defendant	has	the	right	to	remain	
in	the	courtroom	during	the	entire	trial.	This	may	be	extremely	
uncomfortable	and	intimidating	for	the	survivor.

Emotional Reactions: The	advocate	can	discuss	with	the	survivor	
how	they	might	react	to	court	proceedings	in	general.	Often	this	is	
an	overwhelming	and	emotional	process	for	the	survivor.

THE TRIAL

It	can	take	between	one	to	two	years	for	a	case	to	get	to	trial	and	
cases	are	often	not	tried	the	first	time	they	are	scheduled.	The	
postponement	of	a	case	to	a	later	date	is	called	a	continuance.

When	the	case	goes	to	trial,	the	Victim	Witness	Advocate/Trial	
Assistant	will	contact	the	survivor.		Therefore,	it	is	important	to	
keep	the	court,	law	enforcement,	and	the	DA’s	office	up	to	date	
with	current	contact	information.		The	survivor	is	usually	also	sent	a	
subpoena,	which	is	an	official	order	to	come	to	court	as	a	witness	at	
a	specific	date	and	time	and/or	to	provide	written	materials	to	the	
attorney.		Willful	failure	to	comply	with	the	subpoena	is	a	crime.	If	the	
survivor	cannot	appear	on	a	date	specified,	it	is	important	that	they	
notify	the	DA’s	office	as	soon	as	possible.	

As	the	trial	begins,	the	prosecution	and	defense	attorney	will	each	
present	an	opening	statement,	outlining	what	evidence	will	be	
presented.	Following	opening	statements,	the	prosecution	will	
call	witnesses.	Typical	witnesses	for	the	prosecution	include	the	
survivor,	law	enforcement	officers,	detectives,	Sexual	Assault	Forensic	
Examiners	or	other	health	care	providers	who	examined	the	survivor,	
crime	lab	professionals,	and	any	other	people	who	have	direct	
knowledge	about	the	crime.	

As	a	witness	for	the	prosecution,	the	survivor	will	only	be	allowed	in	
the	courtroom	during	their	own	testimony.	This	is	true	of	all	witnesses	

Considerations 
for Advocates

The experience of 
being in a courtroom 
with the offender 
may be difficult for 
the survivor. It is 
important for an 
advocate to talk with 
the survivor about 
ways to make the 
court experience 
easier. For example, 
they may want to 
choose one face 
in the crowd to 
focus on while in 
the courtroom, or 
only look at the 
prosecutor and the 
jury.

Considerations for Advocates

The advocate may want to explore the survivor’s fears and frustrations about going to 
court.  The prosecutor can explain to the survivor the types of questions to expect and to go 
over any areas that will be confusing. The Victim Witness Advocate/Trial Assistant and the 
prosecutor will prepare the survivor to testify. The advocate may want to check in with the 
survivor to make sure they have had all of their questions answered by the prosecutor and 
the Victim Witness Advocate/Trial Assistant before taking the stand.
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and	is	designed	to	ensure	that	the	testimony	of	
some	witnesses	will	not	be	affected	by	the	testimony	
of	others.	This	absence	from	the	courtroom	can	be	
frustrating	to	many	survivors.

Depending	on	the	case,	the	length	of	the	survivor’s	
testimony	can	vary	a	great	deal.	It	may	take	a	few	
minutes	or	a	few	hours.	Both	the	prosecutor	and	
the	defense	attorney	may	reserve	the	right	to	call	
the	survivor	back	to	the	stand	at	any	time.	If	neither	
attorney	has	further	questions	for	the	survivor,	they	
may	allow	the	survivor	to	watch	the	remainder	of	
the	trial	and	the	closing	arguments.

For	each	person	who	is	called	to	testify,	the	attorney	
who	called	the	witness	asks	questions,	known	as	
the	direct	examination,	followed	by	questions	from	
the	opposing	attorney,	known	as	cross-examination.	
Defendants	are	not	required	to	testify	in	their	own	
defense,	although	they	can	choose	to.

When	both	sides	have	called	and	questioned	
their	witnesses,	the	attorneys	make	their	closing	
arguments.	These	are	statements	reviewing	the	
testimony,	summarizing	the	state	of	the	case,	and	
arguing	for	one	particular	verdict,	either	guilty	or	not	
guilty.

Following	closing	arguments,	the	judge	will	give	
instructions	to	the	jury.	The	jury	then	moves	to	a	
separate	room	to	deliberate.	Deliberation	is	the	
process	used	to	examine	the	testimony	and	evidence	
and	share	thoughts	about	whether	to	find	the	
offender	guilty	or	not	guilty.	That	decision	is	called	
the	verdict.		All	jurors	must	agree	in	order	for	a	
verdict	to	be	reached.	

There	are	four	possible	outcomes	of	the	deliberation	
process.	When	jurors	cannot	unanimously	reach	
a	verdict	it	is	called	a	hung	jury.	If	this	happens,	

the	case	can	be	tried	again	by	a	different	jury.	It	is	
also	possible	for	a	mistrial	to	be	called	if	there	is	
an	irregularity	in	the	trial	or	if	something	happens	
which	may	unfairly	influence	the	jury.	A	mistrial	can	
also	result	in	a	new	trial	with	a	different	jury.	If	the	
defendant	is	found	not	guilty,	the	case	is	dismissed	
and	can	never	be	tried	again.	If	the	defendant	is	
found	guilty,	bail	will	be	set	and	a	date	for	sentencing	
will	be	scheduled.	

SENTENCING AND 
SURVIVOR RIGHTS

If	the	defendant	is	convicted	or	pleads	guilty,	a	
sentence	can	be	imposed	immediately,	or	may	be	
scheduled	for	a	future	date	after	a	pre-sentencing	
investigation.	This	is	an	investigation	into	the	
background	of	the	defendant,	conducted	by	the	
Probation	Department,	which	will	help	the	judge	
decide	the	type	of	sentence	the	offender	receives.	

In	Maine,	a	judge	presides	at	the	sentencing	hearing.	
Sentences	can	vary	tremendously.	Sentences	for	the	
crime	of	sexual	violence	can	include	jail	or	prison	
time,	and	a	period	of	probation.	

Probation	may	carry	certain	conditions,	such	as	
mandated	offender	treatment,	registration	as	a	
sex	offender,	and	no	contact	with	the	survivor.	
If	the	defendant	violates	these	conditions	while	
on	probation,	they	could	be	sent	back	to	jail	for	a	
specified	amount	of	time.	Occasionally	defendants	
who	repeatedly	violate	probation	may	be	sent	back	
for	the	remainder	of	their	sentence.	

Victim Impact Statement

Maine	law	gives	the	survivor	the	right	to	be	
heard	at	the	time	of	sentencing.	This	is	the	

Considerations for Advocates

The SART Advocate or another staff member can offer to 
accompany a survivor to the trial to provide company and 
emotional support while the survivor is waiting to testify.
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survivor’s	opportunity	to	tell	the	judge	how	the	crime	has	impacted	
them.	The	survivor	can	either	address	the	judge	in	person	or	submit	a	
statement,	referred	to	as	the	Victim	Impact	Statement,	which	will	be	read	
to	the	judge	in	open	court	by	the	survivor.	If	the	survivor	does	not	want	
to	read	their	statement,	then	a	Victim	Witness	Advocate/Trial	Assistant,	
a	sexual	assault	support	center	advocate,	the	prosecutor,	or	some	other	
appropriate	individual	may	read	it	for	the	survivor.	The	survivor	may	also	
request	that	the	judge	read	their	statement	privately,	but	the	defendant	
will	likely	have	access	to	the	statement	and	be	able	to	view	it.	The	
defendant	and	others,	such	as	family	members,	also	have	the	right	to	be	
heard	at	the	time	of	sentencing.	

Restitution

If	there	is	a	conviction,	the	law	provides	an	opportunity	for	judges	to	
consider	restitution	for	economic	loss.	This	economic	loss	may	be	due	
to	medical	expenses,	destroyed	or	stolen	property	and	lost	work	time,	
but	does	not	include	psychological	trauma	or	expenses	related	to	court	
testimony.	If	a	survivor	has	sustained	economic	loss,	they	can	inform	
the	DA’s	office.	The	judge	in	the	case	can	then	consider	restitution	as	a	
part	of	a	possible	sentence	for	the	crime(s)	committed.	Separate	from	
restitution	is	Victims’	Compensation.	For	more	information,	refer	to	the	
Victims’	Compensation	subsection	which	follows.

Victim Notification Program

The	Maine	Department	of	Corrections	(DOC)	is	responsible	for	the	Victim	
Notification	Program.	Survivors	may	choose	whether	or	not	they	want	to	
be	notified	about	the	status	of	the	offender	after	sentencing.	Survivors	
who	want	to	be	notified	will	need	to	fill	out	a	card	with	their	contact	
information.	The	survivor	may	be	told	where	the	offender	is	incarcerated,	
when	the	offender	is	moved	to	any	other	facility,	if	the	offender	dies	or	
escapes,	if	the	offender	files	an	appeal,	and	when	the	offender	is	being	
released	back	into	the	community.	It	is	the	survivor’s	responsibility	to	
keep	the	DOC	updated	about	changes	in	contact	information	if	they	
continue	to	want	to	be	informed	about	the	offender.		

Finding	out	that	the	offender	is	being	released	back	into	the	community	
can	be	a	particularly	difficult	and	stressful	time.	Survivors	may	ask	the	DOC	
to	facilitate	a	“safety	planning	meeting,”	to	include	a	victim	advocate	from	
DOC,	local	law	enforcement,	the	offender’s	future	Probation	Officer	(if	the	
offender	is	being	released	on	probation),	and	an	advocate	from	the	sexual	
assault	support	center.	It	is	an	opportunity	for	the	survivor	to	ask	questions	
about	what	the	offender’s	conditions	for	release	include	and	to	request	
conditions	to	help	the	survivor	feel	safer.	For	example,	the	survivor	may	
feel	safer	if	the	offender	is	not	allowed	to	be	in	a	specific	neighborhood	
or	location	that	is	near	the	survivor’s	residence,	or	to	contact	them.	The	
Protection	Order	process	is	always	available	to	the	survivor,	regardless	of	the	
release	conditions	that	are	imposed	by	the	criminal	system.	

 

Considerations 
for Advocates

There are civil 
remedies available 
to survivors in 
addition to criminal 
prosecution of crimes 
related to sexual 
violence.  Sometimes, 
a case may not be 
prosecuted criminally.  
A civil action is still 
an option for the 
survivor.  An advocate 
can also help provide 
the survivor with 
information on 
finding a lawyer 
if they decide 
they want one to 
represent them in 
civil court.  It is not 
the advocate’s role 
to give advice or 
information about 
whether a survivor 
has a strong or valid 
legal case.
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THE APPEAL PROCESS

If	the	defendant	is	found	guilty	and	sentenced,	
the	defense	attorney	may	file	an	appeal	with	the	
Maine	Supreme	Judicial	Court.	The	district	attorney	
will	explain	this	process	if	a	defendant	appeals	a	
conviction.	

THE CIVIL COURT SYSTEM

Through	the	civil	legal	system,	survivors	may	
apply	for	Protection	from	Abuse	or	Protection	
from	Harassment	orders.	Individuals	may	also	file	
civil	lawsuits	seeking	financial	compensation	for	
their	losses,	such	as	wages,	medical	expenses,	or	
counseling.	

In	a	civil	case,	the	survivor	is	bringing	forward	the	
case,	as	opposed	to	the	State	of	Maine.		Therefore,	
the	survivor	will	need	to	hire	their	own	lawyer	
for	representation,	or	represent	themselves,	and	
will	not	be	represented	by	the	DA’s	office.		The	
survivor	will	have	more	involvement	with	deciding	
the	course	of	their	case	and	will	work	with	their	
attorney,	if	they	hire	one,	to	determine	the	best	
course	of	action.	

Protection Orders 

A	Protection	from	Abuse	(PFA)	Order	is	a	civil	
order	issued	by	a	judge	mandating	that	an	
offender	refrain	from	certain	behaviors,	and	may	

include	having	no	contact,	direct	or	indirect,	
with	the	survivor.	Its	purpose	is	to	provide	safety	
to	a	survivor	and	may	include,	in	addition	to	no	
contact,	not	stalking	or	following	the	survivor	
and	not	threatening,	assaulting,	molesting,	
harassing,	attacking	or	otherwise	abusing	the	
survivor.	The	PFA	may	grant	other	relief,	such	
as	money	damages,	possession	of	a	mutual	
residence,	and	custody	of	minor	children	of	the	
parties.	A	Protection	from	Abuse	Order	may	be	
granted	for	up	to	two	years.	A	Protection	from	
Harassment	Order	may	be	granted	for	up	to	
one	year.	Obtaining	a	PFA	Order	is	best	done	
with	the	assistance	of	a	SART	Advocate,	another	
center	staff	advocate,	or	by	retaining	a	private	
attorney	or	accessing	legal	services	available	in	
the	area,	such	as	Pine	Tree	Legal	Assistance.	It	is	
very	helpful	to	have	an	attorney	involved	in	this	
process	from	the	beginning.

If	a	protection	order	is	granted,	it	is	important	
for	the	survivor	to	carry	a	copy	of	the	order	
at	all	times	and	be	prepared	to	show	it	to	law	
enforcement	officers	should	the	offender	violate	
the	order.	If	the	offender	violates	the	order,	
the	survivor	can	contact	law	enforcement	for	
enforcement	of	the	order.	Violation	of	the	order	
is	a	crime.	

A	PFA	Order,	like	conditions	of	release	
(probation	or	bail)	in	a	criminal	case,	cannot	
keep	a	survivor	completely	safe	from	an	

Considerations for Advocates

In cases involving a civil suit for damages (not a protection order), 
an advocate might suggest that the survivor try to find a lawyer 
who is willing to take their case on a contingency basis.  This means 
that the attorney would not take money up front but would take 
a part of the settlement or damages if they are awarded by a 
jury. For survivors seeking a protection order, an attorney may be 
willing to take the case pro-bono, or there may be a legal services 
organization in the area which provides free representation. 
Advocates can speak with the SART Advocate or other center staff 
for information on local attorneys who might offer this option to 
survivors.
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offender	who	may	choose	not	to	observe	the	order.	Furthermore,	a	PFA	
Order	is	only	as	effective	as	the	law	enforcement	officers	who	enforce	the	
law	and	uphold	the	order.	Therefore,	PFA	Orders	are	considered	as	part	
of	an	overall	safety	plan.	For	information	about	safety	planning,	refer	to	
the	Advocacy	section	of	this	manual.

Obtaining a Protection Order

The Temporary Order

In	order	to	obtain	a	protection	order,	an	individual	files	a	complaint	in	
the	District	Court.	The	first	step	involves	filling	out	a	complaint	for	a	
temporary	order	that	will	be	reviewed	by	a	judge.	In	smaller	District	
Courts,	it	may	be	useful	to	call	ahead	and	be	certain	that	there	is	a	
judge	available.	The	law	in	Maine	changed	in	2007	so	that	survivors	of	
sexual	assault,	who	are	not	in	an	intimate	relationship	or	a	family	or	
household	member	of	the	offender,	may	request	Protection	from	Abuse	
Orders	regardless	of	the	relationship	between	the	parties,	instead	of	a	
Protection	from	Harassment	Order.		Depending	on	the	specific	facts	of	
the	situation,	a	Protection	from	Abuse	Order	may	be	more	appropriate	
form	of	relief.

The	process	of	obtaining	a	PFA	Order	is	free	when	sexual	assault	is	
involved	and	does	not	require	that	a	survivor	hire	a	lawyer,	although	
survivors	are	encouraged	to	access	local	legal	services	such	as	Pine	Tree	
Legal	Assistance	or	the	Volunteer	Lawyer’s	Project.	Only	the	survivor	is	
required	to	be	present	in	order	to	apply	for	a	temporary	protection	order.	
This	allows	the	survivor	to	get	to	the	court	house	and	put	the	process	in	
motion	without	first	notifying	the	offender.

The	clerk	will	give	the	survivor	a	form	to	complete.	The	survivor	will	fill	
out	an	affidavit,	swearing	to	the	truth	of	the	statement,	and	listing	out	
the	reasons	why	the	judge	should	grant	a	protection	order.	A	judge	will	
review	the	completed	form.	The	judge	may	or	may	not	ask	to	speak	
to	the	survivor	at	this	time.	The	form	is	the	survivor’s	opportunity	to	
emphasize	how	dangerous	the	offender	is	and	how	much	the	order	is	
needed.	If	the	judge	feels	that	it	is	warranted,	a	Temporary	Protection	
from	Abuse	Order	will	be	given	and	the	offender	will	be	served	(delivered	
in	person)	a	copy	of	this	order	by	the	local	police	in	the	municipality	
where	they	live.	The	offender	will	be	notified	of	a	Permanent	Order	
hearing	date,	which	is	usually	within	21	days,	at	which	they	can	appear	if	
they	wish	to	contest	the	order.	

The Permanent Order 

The	survivor	must	appear	at	this	hearing	in	order	to	replace	the	
Temporary	Protection	Order	with	a	Permanent	Order,	which	can	last	up	
to	two	years.	If	the	survivor	does	not	appear,	the	order	will	be	dismissed.	
If	the	offender	does	not	appear	and	the	survivor	does,	a	Permanent	

Considerations 
for Advocates

It is important for 
an advocate to tell 
the survivor that 
the decision to issue 
a protection order 
is ultimately up to 
the discretion of 
the judge. Although 
the above are the 
general steps to take 
to obtain a Protection 
from Abuse Order, 
callers may want 
to gain a better 
understanding of the 
system in their area 
by discussing their 
options with a SART 
Advocate or another 
sexual assault 
support center 
advocate.
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Order	will	be	granted	automatically.	Having	strong	legal	representation	to	prepare	for	the	hearing	day	is	
helpful	and	important.

If	both	parties	appear	at	the	Permanent	Order	hearing,	often	parties	can	discuss	an	agreement	
regarding	the	PFA	order.	The	discussion	of	any	potential	agreement	is	conducted	through	attorneys	or	
court	appointed	advocates.	If	the	parties	cannot	agree,	the	matter	will	go	to	a	hearing	in	front	of	the	
judge	where	both	sides	have	the	right	to	present	and	question	witnesses.	The	survivor	will	be	asked	to	
tell	about	the	act	of	sexual	violence	in	open	court	with	the	offender	present.	Open	court	means	that	
others,	including	members	of	the	public,	may	be	present	in	the	courtroom	during	the	hearing.	The	
offender	will	have	an	opportunity	to	present	their	case	against	granting	the	protection	order.	After	both	
sides	have	presented	their	cases,	the	judge	will	decide	whether	or	not	to	grant	the	PFA	order.	

Victim Compensation

Survivors	may	experience	financial	impacts	resulting	from	sexual	violence.	Maine	has	a	program	in	
place	to	provide	financial	assistance	to	survivors	of	sexual	violence	and/or	other	crimes.	Survivors	of	
sexual	violence	may	qualify	for	assistance	with	financial	costs	resulting	from	the	crime(s)	through	the	
Maine	Crime	Victims’	Compensation	Program	(VCP).	This	program	is	administered	through	the	Maine	
Office	of	the	Attorney	General	and	is	funded,	in	part,	by	fines	paid	by	individuals	convicted	of	crimes	in	
Maine.

Advocates,	in	particular	the	SART	Advocate,	can	offer	information	about	the	VCP	to	survivors.	
Advocates	who	hear	from	callers	about	financial	concerns	stemming	from	acts	of	sexual	violence	can	
provide	details	about	the	program	and	assist	the	survivor	in	filling	out	the	application.	Advocates	
should	never	assume	that	someone	else	already	has	provided	VCP	information	to	the	survivor,	
although	law	enforcement	officers,	Victim	Witness	Advocates	or	Trial	Assistants	within	the	district	
attorney’s	Office,	or	forensic	examiners	at	healthcare	facilities	may	also	provide	information	about	the	

Considerations for Advocates

It is important to note that callers can access the court system at 
all times to apply for a Protection from Abuse (PFA) Order. If, after 
safety planning with an advocate, the survivor feels that obtaining 
a PFA order is the best course of action, then the survivor can 
begin the process. Even though a criminal case might have orders 
in place (such as no contact with the survivor), that does not serve 
as a consistent protection in the same way that a PFA Order does. 
Orders of release can and do change frequently, often without 
notice to the survivor. The PFA will not change once it is granted 
unless the survivor has an opportunity to be heard first before 
the judge makes a decision. Also, if a criminal case is dismissed 
the order of release goes away with the case, unlike the separate 
process for a PFA. A separate evaluation of whether to obtain a PFA 
should always be something discussed with survivors independent 
of how any other legal action is proceeding.  If a PFA or no contact 
order is violated the survivor can immediately contact the police.
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program.	There	are	two	parts	to	the	VCP.	The	
original	program	provides	benefits	based	on	
an	application	by	a	crime	victim.	The	second	
part	provides	direct	payments	to	hospitals	for	
medical/forensic	examinations	for	victims	of	the	
crime	of	gross	sexual	assault.	The	information	
included	in	this	subsection	covers	the	process	
for	obtaining	benefits,	and	information	about	
the	forensic	payment	protocol	is	addressed	in	
the	Medical	Response	and	Resources	section	of	
the	manual.
Under	the	program,	a	variety	of	expenses	
stemming	from	sexual	violence	or	other	violent	
crimes	may	be	covered,	including:

 • Medical	charges	(ambulance,	hospital	
care,	doctor’s	office,	dental,	eyeglasses,	
prescription,	and	any	out-of-pocket	
co-payments).	Though	the	cost	of	the	
medical/	forensic	exam	will	not	be	billed	
to	the	survivor,	any	other	medical	care	
performed	at	the	time	will	be.

 • Counseling	expenses	(these	may	also	
be	covered	for	the	survivors’	family/
household	members	and	others,	in	some	
cases)

 • Lock	repair	or	replacement

 • Income	loss

 • Crime	scene	cleaning	costs	(bio-matter	
only)

 • Security	deposit	(in	limited	
circumstances	requiring	an	imminent	
threat	and	active	involvement	with	

a	sexual	assault	support	center	or	
domestic	violence	organization)	

In	order	for	a	survivor	to	receive	any	of	these	
benefits,	there	are	some	eligibility	requirements:	

 • Last	payer	status	–	Survivors	need	
to	submit	bills	to	health	insurance,	
MaineCare,	Workers’	Compensation,	
or	any	other	type	of	relevant	insurance	
before	the	VCP	can	pay.

The	survivor	must	be	a	victim	of	a	crime	covered	
by	the	VCP	statute.	Virtually	all	violent	crimes	are	
covered.	

 • The	crime	must	be	reported	within	
five	days	of	the	occurrence.		This	
requirement	may	be	waived	for	good	
cause,	as	explained	below.	

 • An	application	to	the	Victims’	
Compensation	Board	must	be	filed	
within	three	years	of	the	incident.	

 • The	survivor	must	cooperate	with	law	
enforcement	and	prosecutors.	

 • The	survivor	must	not	have	been	
committing	a	criminal	act	which	
contributed	to	their	injuries	or	death.

The	Victims’	Compensation	Board	often	will	review	
cases	and	grant	a	‘good	cause’	waiver	for	survivors	
who	do	not	report	to	police	within	five	days	(though	
a	report	must	ultimately	be	made).	The	advocate	
can	help	the	survivor	complete	a	statement	
explaining	the	reason	for	the	delay	and	send	it	along	

Considerations for Advocates

Victims’ Compensation is a great resource for a survivor, and an 
advocate can assist a survivor in several ways, including assisting a 
survivor to complete an application fully. If a survivor reaches the 
limit of his/her ability to cooperate with prosecutors, an advocate 
may also be able to help the survivor with a statement explaining 
this to the Board. Advocates and survivors both can contact the 
VCP office to ask questions or request applications or informational 
cards. Information about the VCP is available at www.state.me.us/
ag/crime/victims_compensation/index.shtml and the governing 
law is 5 M.R.S.A. §3360-§3360-M.
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with	the	application.	

It	is	not	necessary	for	the	offender	to	be	charged	
with	the	crime	nor	convicted	of	the	crime	in	order	
for	the	survivor	to	be	eligible	for	the	program.	
As	long	as	the	Board	can	determine	that	a	crime	
occurred,	an	award	can	be	made	even	though	
there	is	no	known	suspect	(if	other	eligibility	
requirements	are	met).

	 (Maine	Office	of	the	Attorney	General,	n.d.)

ADDITIONAL MATERIALS: 

Legal Terms 

AFFIDAVIT:	A	sworn	statement.	

ARRAIGNMENT:	The	opportunity	for	a	criminal	
defendant	to	be	made	aware	of	the	charges	pending	
against	them	and	enter	a	plea	(answer)	to	the	
charges.	

BAIL:	Money	or	security	that	is	given	to	insure	that	
the	defendant	will	appear	at	every	stage	of	the	legal	
proceedings	in	which	s/he	is	involved.	

COMPLAINT:		A	legal	document	laying	out	the	cause	
of	action	against	a	criminal	or	civil	defendant.		

CONTINUANCE:	The	postponement	of	a	case	for	
trial	or	hearing	to	a	later	date.		

DEFENDANT:	The	person	who	is	being	prosecuted	
for	a	crime	or	sued	in	civil	court.	

DISPOSITION:	The	final	outcome	of	a	case.
DISTRICT	COURT:	The	lower	trial	court.

JURY:	A	group	of	people	who	make	a	decision	about	
the	outcome	of	a	criminal	or	civil	action	at	trial.	A	
grand	jury	decides	whether	there	is	probable	cause	
to	believe	a	felony	crime	occurred.	
 
PERSONAL	RECOGNIZANCE:	An	arrested	defendant’s	
promise	to	appear	in	Court	for	further	proceedings

PROBATION:	A	sentencing	option	for	the	disposition	

of	a	criminal	case	if	there	is	a	guilty	plea	or	verdict.	
The	defendant	will	be	under	the	supervision	of	a	
probation	officer.	If	the	defendant	violates	his/her	
probation,	the	probation	can	be	revoked	and	the	
defendant	could	face	incarceration.

RESTITUTION:	After	a	conviction,	payment	by	the	
defendant	for	certain	loss,	damage,	or	injury	to	the	
victim	of	a	crime.	

SUBPOENA:	An	order	issued	by	the	court	to	compel	
the	appearance	of	a	witness	and/or	documents	at	a	
hearing	or	a	trial.
SUPERIOR	COURT:	The	higher	trial	court.	

THE	MAINE	SUPREME	COURT	SITTING	AS	THE	LAW	
COURT:	This	court	hears	appeals	from	lower	courts.	
It	is	the	highest	court	in	the	State.	There	are	no	
trials	held	in	this	court.

VICTIM	IMPACT	STATEMENT:	If	an	offender	has	pled	
or	been	found	guilty	and	before	the	judge	imposes	
a	sentence,	the	victim	has	an	opportunity	to	let	
the	judge	know	how	the	offender’s	actions	and	the	
crime	have	affected	their	life.		 	 	 	
	 	 	 (Adams,	2003)	
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MENTAL 
HEALTH & 
SUBSTANCE USE 
AND ABUSE

Thanks to generous donations of time and wisdom 
from mental health providers across a range of 
practice, much of the writing below stems from 
the professional expertise of our contributors, and 
written sources are therefore not cited in some 
cases. 

INTRODUCTION
Survivors	of	sexual	violence	may	experience	
challenges	related	to	their	overall	mental	health.	
Many	of	the	mental	and	emotional	impacts	of	
sexual	violence	are	discussed	in	the	Introduction	
to	types	of	Sexual	Violence	section	of	this	manual;	
this	section	provides	more	specific	information	
about	various	mental	health	diagnoses,	substance	
use/abuse,	and/or	addictions.	It	is	not	intended	
to	be	a	comprehensive	overview	of	mental	
health,	substance	use/abuse	and	addiction,	or	
the	treatment	of	these	disorders.	Rather,	general	
information	is	provided	to	assist	advocates	in	
supporting	survivors	who	may	also	be	experiencing	
some	of	these	challenges	or	symptoms.	Advocates	
may	hear	from	callers	who	are	survivors,	or	
concerned	others	who	observe	behaviors	and/or	
safety	issues	with	a	loved	one.	

It	is	common	for	advocates	to	speak	with	survivors	
about	mental	health,	substance	use/abuse,	and	
addiction	concerns,	or	for	survivors	to	present	
with	symptoms.	Survivors	may	have	pre-existing	
mental	health,	substance	use/abuse,	and	addiction	
concerns,	or	experiencing	sexual	violence	may	
cause	symptoms	to	arise	or	worsen	for	survivors.	

It	is	important	for	advocates	to	respectfully	offer	
that	mental	health	professionals	can	assist	callers	
regarding	mental	health,	substance	use/abuse,	
and/or	addiction	issues	or	symptoms.	It	is	not	an	
advocate’s	role	to	diagnose	survivors,	or	presume	
to	know	about	a	survivor’s	experience	based	on	
an	individual’s	disclosed	diagnosis;	this	is	outside	
the	scope	and	skill	of	an	advocate’s	role.	Survivors	
or	concerned	others	needing	a	higher	level	of	
assistance	or	information	should	be	referred	to	a	
treatment	provider	in	their	area.	

It	is	important	to	understand	that	overall	good	
health	starts	with	taking	care	of	both	physical	and	
mental	health	needs.	Individuals	can	consider	
viewing	themselves	as	one	person	with	one	
mind	and	one	body.	The	social	stigma	and	fear	
of	mental	illness	have	limited	the	available	social	
supports	for	individuals	with	mental	health	needs,	
and	have	limited	our	societal	knowledge	around	
understanding	and	obtaining	quality	health	care	
when	needed.	The	goal	of	providing	advocacy	
services	is	to	meet	individuals	where	they	are,	
underscore	the	importance	of	overall	good	health,	
and	how	to	obtain	it	even	in	the	most	difficult	of	
times.

Survivors	of	sexual	assault,	just	like	anyone	seeking	
mental	health,	substance	use/abuse,	or	addiction	
services,	may	sometimes	seek	professional	help	
for	symptoms,	and	are	not	successful	in	getting	
their	needs	met.	They	may	consult	professionals	
who	do	not	take	their	symptoms	seriously,	or	
who	misinterpret	their	symptoms,	which	can	
lead	to	misdiagnosis	and	mistreatment.	Survivors	
are	empowered	when	they	are	supported	in	
their	search	to	gain	a	better	understanding	of	
the	available	services	within	the	community,	and	
seeking	a	second	opinion	if	they	disagree	with	a	
treatment	provider.	All	individuals	need	to	know	
that	they	are	truly	in	control	of	their	treatment	and	

Considerations for Advocates

Mental health professionals are available 24/7 to provide services 
to any individual with mental illness and/or substance use/abuse 
issues. Advocates can refer callers to the statewide crisis hotline at 
1-888-568-1112 or the Peer Warm Line at 1-866-771-9276.
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decide	whom	they	see	and	if	they	agree	with	the	
treatment	offered.

The	majority	of	recipients	of	mental	health	and	
substance	abuse	services	in	Maine	have	histories	
of	sexual	or	physical	abuse	trauma.	This	is	not	
a	“special	population”.	Multiple	studies	show	
that	as	high	as	70%	to	81%	of	persons	diagnosed	
with	mental	illness	and	treated	in	psychiatric	
settings	have	a	history	of	sexual	or	physical	
abuse	or	both.	Data	on	children	and	adolescents	
suggest	even	higher	percentages,	and	anecdotal	
reports	in	Maine	indicate	still	higher	prevalence	
rates	for	both	adults	and	children	receiving	
mental	health	services.	Among	those	treated	
for	substance	abuse,	the	majority	of	women	
(conservatively	75%)	and	a	substantial	number	
of	men	have	histories	of	trauma.	(Maine	Trauma	
Advisory	Group,	1997,	p.	i)

WHAT IS MENTAL HEALTH?

Some	positive	mental	health	characteristics	include:

 • The	ability	to	enjoy	life:	Planning	for	the	future	
and	learning	from	the	past,	while	living	in	
the	present	moment	help	to	create	a	healthy	
outlook	on	life.

 • Resilience:	Having	tools	and	supports	which	
strengthen	the	ability	to	bounce	back	from	
adversity.

 • Balance:	Creating	appropriate	time	for	various	
roles	and	responsibilities	while	practicing	self-
care.

 • Flexibility:	Having	a	range	of	emotions	and	the	
ability	to	express	those	feelings	safely.

 • Self-awareness:	Becoming	conscious	of	one’s	
capability	and	contributions	to	the	world.

Other	concepts	include	the	ability	to	form	healthy	
relationships	with	others,	self-esteem,	and	healthy	
sexuality.	

(Holmes,	2009)	

WHAT IS MENTAL ILLNESS?

A	mental	health	diagnosis	is	a	description	of	
symptoms	that	an	individual	may	suffer	from,	and	
is	used	to	determine	treatment	interventions	that	
have	proven	to	be	successful	in	reducing	symptoms.	
A	particular	diagnosis	does	not	explain	why	some	
individuals	may	suffer	from	some	symptoms	
stemming	from	a	traumatic	event,	and	others	do	
not.	Diagnoses	can	change	based	on	the	individual’s	
presentation,	or	how	effective	the	individual	is	in	
describing	the	symptoms.	

Diagnoses	provide	a	common	language	to	use	in	
understanding	symptoms	and	behaviors,	but	should	
never	become	a	label	for	a	person.	In	general,	
diagnosis	has	been	viewed	as	observing	what	is	
not	working	well	for	the	individual,	rather	than	
what	is	working	well.	Treatment	providers	focus	
on	the	strengths	of	individuals	and	seek	to	use	the	
diagnosis	as	a	point	of	reference	in	the	starting	and/
or	changing	of	a	treatment	regimen.
This	section	explores	some	specific	mental	health	
issues	and	how	they	may	impact	the	advocate’s	

Considerations for Advocates

It is important for advocates to remain focused on the person and 
not the diagnosis that a caller may or may not share. 

Advocates should be aware that their communication style and 
the words they use can give the impression that the caller is the 
problem, rather than supporting the fact that the caller is suffering 
from symptoms resulting from, or made more serious by, an 
experience of sexual violence.
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interactions	with	a	caller.	The	following	are	common	
mental	health	diagnoses	that	an	advocate	may	
hear	about	from	survivors.	Information	about	these	
diagnoses	is	provided	here	to	increase	knowledge	
and	awareness,	and	advocates	must	always	keep	
in	mind	that	their	role	includes	referral	to	mental	
health	professionals	when	survivors	present	mental	
health	concerns	beyond	the	scope	of	an	advocate’s	
ability	to	assist.	

Schizophrenia

Schizophrenia	is	a	thought	disorder,	in	which	
symptoms	include	an	inability	to	understand	
or	relate	to	reality	in	the	same	way	as	those	

who	do	not	suffer	from	the	disorder.	A	person	
with	schizophrenia	may	experience	some	of	the	
symptoms	listed	below,	and	may	struggle	to	cope	
with	a	traumatic	event	such	as	sexual	violence.	
Their	ability	to	relate	to	what	occurred	and	to	
provide	accurate	information	about	details	to	
others	may	be	low,	because	of	a	perceived	reality	
which	may	include	delusions,	hallucinations,	and	
psychosis.	Onset	of	symptoms	is	normally	within	
late	adolescence	and	early	adulthood.	This	disorder	
exists	more	often	in	families	with	a	previous	history	
of	schizophrenia	or	other	related	disorders.

SYMPTOMS
TREATMENT &
MEDICATIONS

TOOLS FOR
ADVOCATES

 • Thought	disorder

 • Hallucinations	–	May		 	
be	visual,	auditory,		
tactile,	olfactory

 • Delusions

 • Difficulty	maintaining	
employment

 • Difficulty	living	
independently

 • Difficulty	maintaining	
relationships

 • Difficulty	following	
through	with	tasks	

 • Disorganized	thinking	
negatively	impacts	ability	
to	attend	to	details	such	
as	appointment	times,	
when	to	go	to	work,	
budgeting,	etc.	

 • Psycho-social	
rehabilitation	

 • Psychotropic	medications

 • Vocational	Rehabilitation

 • Social	clubs/groups

 • Case	management	to	
support	the	development	
of	community	supports	
for	individuals	and	their	
families.	This	helps	to	
maintain	structure	with	
completing	activities	and	
attending	to	scheduled	
appointments.

 • Mental	Health	Crisis	Plan	
that	can	include	sexual	
assault	support	services

 • Start	with	where	they	are	
and	what	they	are	talking	
about

 • Offer	supportive	
communication	that	
includes	attending	to	what	
they	perceive	their	reality	
is

 • Focus	on	tasks	they	can	
complete	and	skills	they	
can	build	from

 • Reinforce	a	positive	daily	
routine	that	includes	
supports	from	family,	
community	resources	
and	treatment	providers,	
and	taking	medications	as	
prescribed

 • Encourage	overall	physical	
health	care

 • Avoid	arguing	over	
what	callers	describe	
as	symptoms	they	
are	having,	especially	
associated	with	any	
thought	processing	issues

Overview of Schizophrenia
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Hallucinations 

A	hallucination	is	something	a	person	sees,	hears,	smells,	or	feels	that	no	one	else	can	see,	hear,	
smell,	or	feel.	“Voices”	are	the	most	common	type	of	hallucination	experienced	by	a	person	with	
schizophrenia.	Many	people	with	the	disorder	hear	voices	that	may	comment	on	their	behavior,	order	
them	to	do	things,	warn	them	of	impending	danger,	or	talk	to	each	other.	Other	types	of	hallucinations	
include	seeing	people	or	objects	that	are	not	there,	smelling	odors	that	no	one	else	detects,	and	
feeling	things	like	invisible	fingers	touching	their	bodies	when	no	one	is	near.

Delusions 

Delusions	are	false	personal	beliefs	that	do	not	change,	even	when	other	people	present	prove	that	
the	beliefs	are	not	true	or	logical.	People	with	schizophrenia	may	have	delusions	such	as	believing	that	
neighbors	can	control	their	behavior	with	magnetic	waves,	people	on	television	are	directing	special	
messages	to	them,	or	radio	stations	are	broadcasting	their	thoughts	aloud	to	others.	They	may	have	
delusions	of	grandeur	and	think	they	are	famous	historical	figures.	People	with	paranoid	schizophrenia	
can	believe	that	others	are	deliberately	cheating,	harassing,	poisoning,	spying	upon,	or	plotting	against	
them	or	the	people	they	care	about.

	 	 (National	Institute	of	Mental	Health	[NIMH],	2009a)

Major Depression and Mood Disorders

The	most	common	mental	illness	in	the	United	States	today	is	depression.	The	disorders	in	this	category	
include	those	in	which	the	main	symptom	is	mood	disturbance,	or	inappropriate,	exaggerated,	or	limited	
range	of	feelings.	To	be	diagnosed	with	a	mood	disorder,	the	feelings	must	be	extreme,	consistent	and	
persistent	for	over	a	2-4	week	period	of	time.	Untreated	mood	disorders	can	lead	to	increased	symptoms	
associated	with	psychosis	and	suicidal	thoughts	and/or	behaviors.

Considerations for Advocates

The descriptions of hallucinations and/or delusions can in fact 
mirror experiences described by survivors who have experienced 
flashbacks or body memories.

How can an advocate respond when someone with schizophrenia 
makes statements that are strange or clearly false?  Because 
hallucinations or delusions are real to the caller, it will not be 
useful for the advocate to say they are wrong or imaginary. Going 
along with the delusions will not be helpful either. It is best for 
the advocate to say calmly that they see things differently than 
the caller does and acknowledge that everyone has the right to 
see things in their own way. Being respectful, supportive, and kind 
without tolerating dangerous or inappropriate behavior is the 
most helpful way for an advocate to approach someone with this 
disorder.
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Overview of Major Depression

Millions	 of	 Americans	 suffer	 from	untreated	depression.	 A	 caller	may	 feel	 symptoms	of	 depression	 as	 a	
result	of	being	sexually	assaulted,	harassed,	stalked,	or	abused.	Often,	survivors	will	experience	a	flood	of	
emotions	in	the	time	period	following	the	sexual	violence.	Society	may	have	little	tolerance	for	people	in	
crisis,	fail	to	acknowledge	a	person’s	pain,	and	may	label	individuals	who	exhibit	emotion	as	weak,	which	
may	prevent	people	from	freely	expressing	their	emotions.	Societal	myths	about	sexual	violence	may	lead	
survivors	to	turn	their	anger	inward,	blaming	themselves	in	some	way	for	the	sexual	violence.	Many	survivors	
report	feeling	helpless	and	out	of	control.	These	dynamics	can	lead	to	the	despair	that	often	characterizes	
depression.	

Clinical	depression	is	different	from	the	experience	of	“feeling	depressed.”	People	who	are	feeling	down	or	
having	a	bad	day	may	refer	to	themselves	as	depressed.	However,	this	temporary	feeling	is	not	the	same	as	
having	a	clinical	depressive	illness,	which	lasts	for	a	more	extended	period	of	time	and	consists	of	several	

SYMPTOMS
TREATMENT &
MEDICATIONS

TOOLS FOR
ADVOCATES

 • Poor	appetite	or	
over-	eating

 • Insomnia	or	
hypersomnia

 • Low	energy	or	
fatigue

 • Loss	of	interest	in	
things	that	were	
previously	cared	
about	or	enjoyed:	
work,	family,	sex,	
or	hobbies

 • Crying	or	inability	
to	cry

 • Lack	of,	or	loss	of,	
self-esteem

 • Difficulty	being	
motivated	

 • Sense	of	
hopelessness

 • Irritability
 • Lack	of	ability	to	

concentrate	or	
remember

 • Unexplained	
illness

 • Combination	of	
group	or	individual	
therapy	with	
anti-depressant	
medications	if	the	
therapies	offered	
do	not	support	
immediate	changes	
in	mood	or	energy	
level

 • Family	therapy
 • Couple’s	treatment
 • Mood	changes	

such	as	seasonal	
affective	disorder	
light	therapy	as	
prescribed	by	
a	physician	or	
psychiatrist

 • In	extreme	cases	
of	very	long-term	
severe	depression,	
Electro	Convulsive	
Therapy	(ECT)	have	
been	found	to	be	
effective

 • Encourage	the	individual	to	seek	
out	an	assessment	of	symptoms	
if	they	are	progressive	or	non-
responsive	to	approaches	

 • Encourage	the	caller	to	increase	
activity	in	their	daily	routine;	
movement	is	the	number	one	
cure	for	depression

 • Support	reducing	isolation.	
Encourage	the	caller	to	increase	
social	contacts	to	support	and	
promote	self-	care	

 • Group	contact	is	also	one	of	the	
most	effective	ways	to	reduce	
symptoms.	Support,	educational,	
or	treatment	groups	are	
effective.

 • Remind	callers	to	take	
medications	as	prescribed	or	
work	with	health	care	providers	
if	they	are	having	symptoms	or	
concerns

 • Avoid	doing	tasks	for	callers,	and	
encourage	them	to	avoid	letting	
others	do	tasks	for	them

 • Avoid	joining	around	how	bad	
they	feel	and	encourage	them	to	
focus	on	what	they	can	do	about	
feeling	sad,	lonely,	or	isolated
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Considerations for Advocates

Individuals may need professional assistance in seeking help when 
they:
 • Do not realize the extent of their symptoms

 • Blame their problems on some cause other than mental illness

 • Report feeling good and stop medications and treatment,   
 causing symptoms to reappear

Advocates can refer the caller to the local mental health provider 
of the caller’s choice, the caller’s primary care provider, or can offer 
the statewide crisis line at 1-888-568-1112 or the statewide Peer 
Warm Line at 1-866-771-9276. 

other	symptoms	in	addition	to	“feeling	down.”	
(Depression	and	Bipolar	Support	Alliance	[DBSA],	2009)

Bipolar Disorder 

Nearly	six	million	adult	Americans	are	affected	by	bipolar	disorder.	This	
disorder	is	equally	common	in	men	and	women.	It	usually	begins	in	
late	adolescence,	often	appearing	as	depression	during	the	teen	years,	
although	it	can	start	in	early	childhood	or	later	in	life.	Bipolar	disorder	is	
characterized	by	emotional	highs	and	lows	so	extreme	that	they	interfere	
with	daily	life.	An	individual	diagnosed	with	bipolar	disorder	may	exhibit	
“manic”	and/or	depressed	behaviors	that	may	vary	in	both	duration	and	
degree	of	intensity.	

Individuals	who	suffer	from	a	manic	episode	suffer	from	increased	
heightened	anxiety	that	negatively	affects	their	ability	to	think	clearly	and	
use	sound	judgment	and	insight	regarding	what	is	occurring	and	what	
they	believe	they	need	to	do.	Behaviors	may	include	excessive	spending,	
racing	thoughts,	inability	to	maintain	focused	attention	on	any	one	item,	
pacing	excessively	and	reporting	that	they	feel	like	they	are	“going	crazy”	
because	of	the	activity	within	the	head	and	body.	This	experience	is	
complicated	by	having	symptoms	of	mood	changes	from	extreme	highs	to	
extreme	lows	in	mood.	

(DBSA,	2009)

Bipolar	disorder	is	one	of	the	most	successfully	treated	mental	illnesses.	
The	combination	of	therapy	and	medication	management	has	successfully	
proven	that	individuals	with	this	diagnosis	can	lead	productive	lives	
without	any	negative	repercussions	associated	with	the	illness.	Without	
treatment,	the	natural	course	of	bipolar	disorder	tends	to	worsen	with	
increased	symptoms.	Over	time,	a	person	may	suffer	more	frequent	rapid	

Considerations 
for Advocates

Because depression 
is more than a feeling 
of sadness, it cannot 
be solved by simply 
encouraging callers to 
cheer up or by giving 
them reasons to be 
happy.
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cycling	between	manic	and	depressed	moods	than	those	experienced	when	the	illness	first	appeared.

Anxiety Disorders

Survivors	of	sexual	violence	may	experience	symptoms	of	anxiety.	These	symptoms	may	progress	to	the	
point	of	an	anxiety	disorder,	when	the	symptoms	continue	without	change	even	when	interventions	have	
been	tried.	

There	are	different	types	of	anxiety	disorders,	and	each	may	cause	a	different	array	of	physical	and	
emotional	symptoms.	Some	survivors	may	experience	anxiety	on	a	regular	basis,	while	others	have	anxiety	
attacks	or	develop	specific	phobias.	Individuals	may	also	be	predisposed	to	developing	problems	based	on	
their	own	history	or	experiences,	or	their	family	history	relating	to	these	symptoms.	

Overview of Bipolar Disorder

SYMPTOMS
TREATMENT &
MEDICATIONS

TOOLS FOR
ADVOCATES

 • Agitation  • Psychosocial	
rehabilitation

 • Psychotropic	
medications

 • Individual	/	group	
treatments

 • Social	clubs	or	
contacts

 • Family	therapy

 • Couple’s	
treatment

 • Focus	on	what	the	caller	believes	
works	for	them	concerning	tasks,	
seeking	support,	contacting	
health	care	providers,	and	
talking	with	family	or	friends

 • Support	current	mental	health	
treatment	plan	–	specifically	
taking	medications	as	
prescribed;	most	common	
problem	is	the	lack	of	follow	
through	with	medication	
management.	Medications	are	
often	so	successful	in	helping	
individuals	live	a	productive,	
independent	life	that	they	may	
stop	their	medications	because	
they	believe	they	are	cured.

 • Review	resources	within	the	
community	for	accessible	
treatment	options

 • Encourage	attendance	at	
support,	educational,	and/or	
treatment	groups

 • Avoid	problem	solving	for	them	
or	advising	them	what	to	do	and	
what	not	to	do

 • Avoid	trying	to	make	a	point	in	
support	of	their	seeking	help	
when	they	may	see	this	as	not	
helpful

 • Argumentativeness

 • Difficulty	with	problem	
solving	or	recognizing	
that	behaviors	or	
decisions	may	be	poor

 • Excessive	buying

 • Staying	up	all	night

 • Excessive	cleaning

 • Heightened	depressive	
symptoms

 • Angry	outbursts	or	
mood	swings

 • Low	energy

 • Refusal	to	participate	in	
normal	daily	activities

 • Because	of	poor	
judgment	callers	may	
place	themselves	in	
harm’s	way
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Panic Disorder

Panic	 Disorder,	 also	 known	 as	 anxiety	 attacks,	 is	 often	 an	 extreme	 version	 of	 reactions	 that	 the	
body	may	normally	have	to	stressful	situations.	Under	stressful	conditions,	such	as	when	a	person	
anticipates	a	crash	with	an	oncoming	car,	the	human	body	is	designed	to	react	to	the	danger	with	
physical	changes	that	help	people	protect	themselves.	These	reactions	are	often	called	the	“fight,	
flight	 or	 freeze”	 response	 and	 include	 changes	 such	 as	 increased	 adrenalin	 and	 rapid	 heart	 rate.	
For	people	with	anxiety	disorders,	this	same	physical	response	appears	at	times	when	there	is	no	
immediate	danger.	That	is	not	to	say	that	the	survivor	has	no	reason	to	be	afraid.	For	many	survivors,	
anxiety	attacks	are	the	result	of	reliving	the	terror	of	the	violence	they	experienced.	This	can	occur	as	
a	reaction	to	flashbacks	or	repressed	memories.	

When	survivors	experience	one	of	these	reactions	and	cannot	think	of	a	logical	cause	for	the	reaction,	
they	may	interpret	the	situation	in	many	ways.	They	may	decide	that	they	are	losing	their	minds,	or	
“going	crazy.”	If	the	attack	is	severe,	they	may	think	that	they	are	having	a	heart	attack	or	dying	due	to	
the	physical	symptoms	they	are	experiencing	such	as	increased	heart	rate,	chest	pain,	blurred	vision,	
etc.
	 (NIMH,	2009b)

Survivors	may	try	to	find	a	reason	for	the	panic	attack.	For	example,	if	an	anxiety	attack	occurred	in	a	crowded	
supermarket,	 they	may	 blame	 the	 crowds.	 In	 an	 attempt	 to	 avoid	 future	 panic	 attacks,	 they	may	 avoid	
the	perceived	cause.	Eventually,	as	more	and	more	anxiety	attacks	happen,	they	may	develop	phobias	of	
perceived	triggering	situations,	and	gradually	limit	the	world	in	which	they	can	function.	In	its	extreme	form,	
this	can	develop	into	a	disorder	known	as	agoraphobia,	or	fear	of	open	spaces	(NIMH,	2009b).	Other	phobias	
may	develop	from	a	mental	association	between	a	place	or	object	and	the	violence	they	have	experienced.

SYMPTOMS
TREATMENT &
MEDICATIONS

TOOLS FOR
ADVOCATES

 • Excessive	
heightened	anxiety	
for	no	known	
reason

 • Extreme	fear	of	
dying	or	being	
harmed

 • Physical	reaction	
of	having	chest	
pain,	believing	
they	are	having	a	
heart	attack	when	
they	are	not

 • Shallow	breathing	
or	difficulty	
breathing

 • Combination	of	
psychotherapy	
and	behavioral	
therapy,	and/or	
cognitive	behavioral	
restructuring	

 • Use	of	medications	
if	symptoms	persist	
and	they	are	not	
responsive	to	therapy	

•	 Use	calming	approaches:

1.	 Deep	breathing

2.	 Caller	focusing	on	the	
words	being	spoken	and	
not	on	other	thoughts

 • Review	community	resources	for		
treatment	assessment	

 • Suggest	taking	medications	as	
prescribed

 • Obtain	medical	assessment	if	
needed

 • If	encouraging	them	to	calm	
themselves	or	slow	down	does	
not	work,	ask	what	has	worked	
in	their	experience	with	high	
anxiety	or	panic	feelings

Overview of Panic Disorder
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Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder

Obsessive-compulsive	disorder	(OCD)	affects	millions	
of	American	adults	and	can	be	accompanied	by	eating	
disorders,	other	anxiety	disorders,	or	depression.	 It	
affects	men	 and	women	 in	 roughly	 equal	 numbers	
and	 usually	 appears	 in	 childhood,	 adolescence,	 or	
early	adulthood.	

Many	people	with	OCD	have	specific	personal	
rituals,	such	as	checking	to	see	if	the	stove	is	off	
several	times	before	leaving	the	house,	or	washing	
their	hands	repeatedly.	People	with	OCD	perform	
these	rituals	even	though	doing	so	interferes	with	
daily	life,	and	the	repetition	is	distressing.	People	
with	OCD	have	continuing	upsetting	thoughts,	
referred	to	as	obsessions,	and	use	rituals,	referred	
to	as	compulsions,	to	control	the	anxiety	these	
thoughts	produce.	

For	example,	if	people	are	obsessed	with	germs	or	
dirt,	they	may	develop	a	compulsion	to	wash	their	
hands	over	and	over	again.	Being	afraid	of	social	
embarrassment	may	prompt	people	with	OCD	to	
comb	their	hair	compulsively	in	front	of	a	mirror.	

Other	common	rituals	are	a	need	to	check	things	
repeatedly,	touch	things	especially	in	a	particular	
sequence,	or	to	count	things.	Performing	such	
rituals	is	not	pleasurable.	At	best,	it	produces	
temporary	relief	from	the	anxiety	created	by	
obsessive	thoughts.

Some	common	obsessions	include	having	frequent	
thoughts	of	violence	and	harming	loved	ones,	
persistently	thinking	about	performing	sexual	acts	
the	person	dislikes,	or	having	thoughts	that	are	
prohibited	by	religious	beliefs.	People	with	OCD	may	
also	be	preoccupied	with	order	and	symmetry,	have	
difficulty	throwing	things	out,	or	hoard	unneeded	
items.	

The	course	of	the	disease	is	varied.	Symptoms	may	
come	and	go,	ease	over	time,	or	get	worse.	If	OCD	
becomes	severe,	it	can	keep	a	person	from	working	
or	carrying	out	normal	responsibilities	at	home.	
People	with	OCD	may	try	to	help	themselves	by	
avoiding	situations	that	trigger	their	obsessions,	or	
they	may	use	alcohol	or	drugs	to	calm	themselves.	

(NIMH,	2009b)

Considerations for Advocates

It may be helpful for the advocate to support a caller by saying, 
“You are not crazy” or “Just because you feel crazy, does not mean 
you are crazy.”

It is important for the advocate to remain calm at all times with 
the caller, and avoid speaking in a raised voice, even if the caller 
questions or challenges the advocate.

Considerations for Advocates

In some areas, support groups may be available. There are several 
successful mental health treatment options for survivors to 
consider, including cognitive behavioral restructuring, as well as the 
use of anti-anxiety mediations that can reduce symptoms enough 
so that survivors can regain their normal daily routine and continue 
with their mental and emotional work or healing.
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Overview of Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder

Post Traumatic Stress Disorder 

Post	traumatic	stress	disorder	(PTSD)	is	an	anxiety	disorder	that	can	occur	after	someone	experiences	a	
traumatic	event	that	caused	intense	fear,	helplessness,	or	horror.	

PTSD	was	first	brought	to	public	attention	in	relation	to	war	veterans,	but	it	can	result	from	a	variety	
of	traumatic	incidents,	such	as	mugging,	rape,	torture,	being	kidnapped	or	held	captive,	child	
abuse,	car	accidents,	train	wrecks,	plane	crashes,	bombings,	or	natural	disasters	such	as	floods	or	
earthquakes….	PTSD	affects	about	7.7	million	American	adults,	but	it	can	occur	at	any	age,	including	
childhood.”	(NIMH,	2009b)

SYMPTOMS
TREATMENT &
MEDICATIONS

TOOLS FOR
ADVOCATES

 • Intrusive	thoughts	and/	or	
images	that	cause	marked	
increase	in	anxiety	or	
distress

 • Impulsive	behaviors	
caused	by	heightened	
level	of	anxiety

 • Excessive	repetitive	
behaviors:	hand	washing,	
rearranging	items	in	order,	
and	other	activities	that	
are	meant	to	reduce	
anxiety	or	distress	

 • Poor	insight	regarding	
personal	behavior	and	
potential	negative	impact	

 • Cognitive	Behavioral	
Therapy	(CBT)

 • Anti-anxiety	medications

 • Group	services

 • Review	resources	that	
are	available	in	the	
community

 • Encourage	daily	routine	
that	allows	for	some	
repetitive	activity,	and	
also	focuses	on	becoming	
more	involved	in	activities	
with	others

 • Offer	reassurances	that	it	
is	possible	to	get	beyond	
these	behaviors

 • Focus	on	problem	solving

 • Ask	if	they	are	taking	
medications	as	prescribed

 • Encourage	them	to	share	
their	feelings	with	others

From an individual living with OCD

“Getting dressed in the morning was tough, because I had a 
routine, and if I didn’t follow the routine, I’d get anxious and 
would have to get dressed again. I always worried that if I didn’t 
do something my parents were going to die. I’d have these terrible 
thoughts of harming my parents. That was completely irrational, 
but the thoughts triggered more anxiety and more senseless 
behavior. Because of the time I spent on rituals, I was unable to do 
a lot of things that were important to me.” (NIMH, 2009b)
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Overview of PTSD

Not	every	person	who	has	experienced	sexual	violence	or	other	trauma	develops	PTSD.	Symptoms	usually	
begin	within	three	months	of	the	traumatic	incident	but	occasionally	emerge	years	afterward	(NIMH,	
2009b).	It	is	common	to	experience	a	brief	state	of	anxiety	or	depression	after	any	traumatic	event.	People	
with	PTSD	often	report	experiencing	the	following:

 • Re-experience	-	Recurrent	and	intrusive	recollections	of	and/or	nightmares	about	the	stressful	event.	
Some	may	experience	flashbacks,	hallucinations,	or	other	vivid	feelings	of	the	event	happening	again.		
Others	experience	great	psychological	or	physiological	distress	when	certain	objects	or	situations	
remind	them	of	the	event.	

 • Avoidance	-	Continued	avoidance	of	things	that	remind	them	of	the	traumatic	event.	This	can	result	in	
avoiding	everything	from	thoughts,	feelings,	or	conversations	associated	with	the	incident	to	activities,	
places,	or	people	that	cause	them	to	recall	the	event.	In	others,	there	may	be	a	general	lack	of	
responsiveness	signaled	by	an	inability	to	recall	aspects	of	the	trauma,	a	decreased	interest	in	formerly	
important	activities,	a	feeling	of	detachment	from	others,	a	limited	range	of	emotion,	and/or	feelings	of	
hopelessness	about	the	future.

 • Increased arousal	-	Symptoms	in	this	area	may	include	difficulty	falling	or	staying	asleep,	irritability	or	
outbursts	of	anger,	difficulty	concentrating,	becoming	very	alert	or	watchful,	and/or	jumpiness	or	being	
easily	startled.	This	is	sometimes	referred	to	as	hyper-vigilance.		 	 	 	 	 	
	 	 	 (NIMH,	2006)		

Somatization Disorder 

A	somatic	complaint	is	experienced	by	an	individual	who	reports	experiencing	current	physical	pain	
without	a	current	physical	cause	requiring	medical	attention.	Some	survivors	of	sexual	violence	experience	
a	“somatic	memory,”	commonly	referred	to	as	a	“body	memory,”	which	is	often	a	symptom	of	an	anxiety	
disorder.	Body	memory	refers	to	body	sensations	that	symbolically	or	literally	reflect	some	aspect	of	a	

SYMPTOMS
TREATMENT &
MEDICATIONS

TOOLS FOR
ADVOCATES

 • Re-experiencing	traumatic	
events,	thoughts,	and	
feelings

 • Avoidance	of	places,	
people,	and	situations

 • Increased	arousal;	
heightened	anxiety	and	
fears

 • Flashbacks

 • Body	memories

 • Dialectical	Behavioral	
Therapy	(DBT)

 • Cognitive	Behavioral	
Therapy	(CBT)

 • Individual	and	group	
therapy

 • Crisis	planning	with	
mental	health	and	sexual	
assault	services

 • Medications	have	not	
been	known	to	be	
effective	with	this	specific	
disorder,	but	may	be	
helpful	for	depressive	
symptoms

 • If	the	caller	says	that	
they	have	had	helpful	
treatment	services	in	
the	past,	seek	to	use	
previously	beneficial	
services	in	their	current	
situation

 • Avoid	arguing	when	the	
caller	perceives	that	
treatment	services	do	not	
work	or	challenges	the	
advocate	

 • Reassure	and	review	what	
can	be	different	this	time
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trauma.	The	brain	records	sensory	signals,	and	these	stored	memories	can	be	re-stimulated	in	situations	
similar	to	the	original	traumatic	event.	This	is	then	experienced	by	the	survivor	as	a	bodily	sensation.	For	
example,	a	person	who	was	sexually	abused	as	a	child	may	later	experience	a	rash	or	a	pain	on	a	part	of	
the	body	that	was	abused.	A	body	sensation	may	occur	in	any	sensory	mode:	touch,	taste,	smell,	sight,	or	
movement.	

Overview of Somatization Disorder

Dissociative Disorders    

Dissociative	disorders	come	in	many	forms,	the	most	famous	of	which	is	dissociative	identity	disorder,	
formerly	known	as	multiple	personality	disorder.	All	of	the	dissociative	disorders	are	thought	to	stem	from	
trauma	experienced	by	the	individual.

SYMPTOMS
TREATMENT &
MEDICATIONS

TOOLS FOR
ADVOCATES

 • Physical	pain	
without	physical	
cause

 • Cognitive/behavioral	
approaches

 • Medication	is	not	
known	to	be	a	
successful	intervention	
for	this	issue	because	
of		the	lack	of	a	physical	
cause	

 • Reassure	the	caller	that	the	
event	is	not	currently	occurring	–	
that	it	is	a	memory

 • If	the	first	step	is	not	perceived	
as	helpful	then	consider	
supporting	the	individual	by	
treating	the	symptoms	as	if	
they	were	occurring	today;	i.e.	
if	there	is	pain	do	activities	to	
relieve	pain,	if	the	sensation	is	
that	of	having	a	cut,	use	a	Band-
Aid	-	this	is	supportive	to	callers	
who	have	a	need	to	feel	heard	
and	that	their	experience	of	pain	
is	real

Considerations for Advocates

When a caller talks about a discomfort or pain for which there does 
not appear to be a medical reason, advocates must remember that 
at that moment the discomfort or pain is real to the caller. The 
advocate can use advocacy skills to ground the caller and explore 
coping skills. Once the caller is feeling grounded, the advocate can 
then determine if the caller would like to discuss the situation. 
Normalizing the situation by explaining “body memories” may be 
helpful to the caller. Exploring what triggered the body memory 
may allow the caller to understand the connection to the sexual 
violence they experienced in the past and to what they are feeling 
now.
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Overview of Dissociative Disorders

 Dissociative Amnesia

There	are	two	primary	types	of	disorders	that	are	relevant	in	working	with	survivors	of	sexual	
violence.	The	first	is	Dissociative	Amnesia,	which	is	characterized	by	blocking	out	of	critical	personal	
information,	usually	of	a	traumatic	or	stressful	nature,	and	is	too	extensive	to	be	considered	simple	
forgetfulness.	

Some	survivors	learn	to	dissociate	to	cope	with	the	trauma	of	sexual	violence.	When	the	abuse	
becomes	too	difficult	to	deal	with,	this	coping	mechanism	allows	a	person	to	make	a	temporary	
mental	escape	from	the	situation.	While	the	body	is	physically	present	and	functioning,	survivors	
allow	their	mind	to	withdraw	to	a	safer	place.	This	can	help	survivors	endure	physical	or	emotional	
pain	by	keeping	themselves	separate	from	it.	(NAMI,	2000)

In	its	beginning	stages,	dissociation	can	be	a	positive	and	effective	strategy	for	coping.	It	has	helped	
many	survive.	However,	the	temporary	escape	that	it	creates	does	not	permanently	dissolve	the	
pain	that	sexual	violence	causes.	Additionally,	it	can	begin	to	interfere	with	or	jeopardize	a	caller’s	
emotional	and	physical	well-being.	

Dissociative	behavior	may	become	a	problem	for	some	survivors.	Sometimes	dissociation	is	so	
effective	in	allowing	the	survivor	to	escape	pain	that	it	becomes	a	habitual	activity.	Dissociation	may	
become	automatic	and	when	a	stressful	situation	arises,	survivors	may	slip	into	this	behavior	before	
they	have	a	chance	to	experience	the	situation	fully.	If	survivors	dissociate	each	time	they	encounter	
a	stressful	situation,	their	choices	and	decisions	about	how	to	react	may	become	limited.

Dissociation	may	keep	some	callers	from	feeling	completely	alive.	It	can	be	difficult	for	them	to	feel	
connected	to	their	body	or	to	the	concrete	world	around	them.	Or	it	could	keep	them	from	feeling	
certain	experiences	which	they	are	otherwise	interested	in	having.

SYMPTOMS
TREATMENT &
MEDICATIONS

TOOLS FOR
ADVOCATES

 • Re-experiencing	traumatic	
events,	thoughts,	and	
feelings

 • Avoidance	of	places,	
people,	and	situations

 • Increased	arousal;	
heightened	anxiety	and	
fears

 • Flashbacks

 • Body	memories

 • Dialectical	Behavioral	
Therapy	(DBT)

 • Cognitive	Behavioral	
Therapy	(CBT)

 • Individual	and	group	
therapy

 • Crisis	planning	with	
mental	health	and	sexual	
assault	services

 • Medications	have	not	
been	known	to	be	
effective	with	this	specific	
disorder,	but	may	be	
helpful	for	depressive	
symptoms

 • If	the	caller	says	that	
they	have	had	helpful	
treatment	services	in	
the	past,	seek	to	use	
previously	beneficial	
services	in	their	current	
situation

 • Avoid	arguing	when	the	
caller	perceives	that	
treatment	services	do	not	
work	or	challenges	the	
advocate	

 • Reassure	and	review	what	
can	be	different	this	time
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Because	of	the	nature	of	dissociation,	survivors	may	not	be	aware	
that	they	dissociate.		It	is	also	possible	that	those	around	the	
survivor	do	not	realize	what	is	happening.	Some	will	only	become	
aware	of	it	when	they	seek	assistance	for	a	problem	which	stems	
from	dissociation.	

Dissociative Identity Disorder

The	second	primary	type	of	dissociative	disorder	that	is	relevant	
in	working	with	survivors	of	sexual	violence	is	Dissociative	
Identity	Disorder	(DID).		The	individual	who	suffers	from	DID	
develops	two	or	more	separate	personalities.	DID	is	an	extreme	
kind	of	dissociative	disorder,	and	individuals	suffering	from	DID	
have	more	than	one	distinct	identity	or	personality	that	surfaces	
on	a	recurring	basis.	This	disorder	is	also	marked	by	differences	
in	memory,	which	vary	with	the	individual’s	“alters”	or	other	
personalities.	

There	is	evidence	to	suggest	that	DID	occurs	when	extreme	
physical,	emotional,	and	sexual	violence	is	paired	with	an	ability	
to	dissociate.	When	subjected	to	trauma	so	intense	that	it	is	
beyond	their	ability	to	cope	using	typical	mechanisms,	some	
children	may	dissociate	in	order	to	cope	with	their	experience,	
and	fragmentation	of	their	personality	may	result.	The	child	
may	continue	to	fragment	their	personality,	creating	numerous	
different	identities	to	provide	emotional	and	physical	protection	
for	her	or	himself.	
 
The	number,	type,	and	distinctness	of	alters	vary	from	person	
to	person.	Each	person	with	DID	can	have	a	different	number	of	
alters	with	very	different	characteristics,	and	each	can	segment	
them	to	a	different	degree.	The	process	of	forming	alters	has	
been	likened	to	taking	a	long	balloon	and	twisting	it	in	various	
places	to	form	segments.	If	a	number	of	people	were	asked	to	
twist	balloons	in	this	manner,	each	person	would	do	it	differently;	

Considerations for Advocates

To better understand dissociation, advocates can think about a time 
when someone is driving a car and then suddenly realizes that they 
cannot remember the experience of driving for the past ten miles. 
The driver’s body was there, functioning, as it should physically, 
responding to all the curves and rules of the road, but the mind 
was not “present.” This experience is similar to the dissociation 
experienced by many survivors.

Considerations 
for Advocates

When speaking 
with survivors of 
sexual violence who 
are frustrated by 
dissociation or a 
similar coping 
mechanism, the 
advocate may want 
to talk about the 
ways in which the  
behavior has helped 
them survive and the 
positive and negative 
effects it currently 
has on their life.  The 
advocate might want 
to make a referral to 
a therapist who can 
help the caller 
address the pattern 
of dissociation.
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some	would	form	more	segments	than	others,	and	some	would	
twist	the	segments	more	tightly.	Alters	may	have	different	ages,	
races,	and/or	genders,	or	more	subtle	differences.	A	survivor	may	
be	aware	or	unaware	that	alters	exist.	

The	process	of	developing	alters	may	continue	to	help	survivors	
cope	in	their	adult	lives.	Often,	alters	become	very	skilled	at	
dealing	with	specific	types	of	situations.	For	instance,	some	
survivors	face	abusive	situations	in	their	adult	life	and	may	use	
alters	to	keep	themselves	psychologically	insulated	from	trauma.

At	the	same	time,	some	people	with	DID	find	that	having	alters	
complicates	their	life.	For	example,	they	may	worry	that	they	
are	unable	to	account	for	spans	of	time	or	explain	their	behavior	
to	others.	Alters	may	emerge	without	permission,	and	it	can	
be	frightening	or	frustrating	for	the	survivor	to	be	unable	to	
control	which	alter	emerges	at	any	given	time.	This	experience	
can	be	a	problem	if	the	alter	that	emerges	is	inappropriate	for	a	
given	situation.	Certain	alters	may	be	dangerous	to	the	survivor	
or	someone	else.	They	may	lead	the	survivor	into	patterns	of	
behavior	that	are	destructive,	such	as	alcohol	or	drug	abuse,	self-
mutilation,	or	suicide.	Approximately	one-third	of	individuals	with	
DID	complain	of	auditory	or	visual	hallucinations.	

(NAMI,	2000)

Personality Disorders

In	her	book	Trauma	and	Recovery,(1992)	Judith	Herman	writes:

Traumatized	people	suffer	change	to	the	basic	structures	of	
the	self.	They	lose	their	trust	in	themselves,	in	other	people,	
and	in	God.	Their	self-esteem	is	assaulted	by	experiences	of	
humiliation,	guilt,	and	helplessness.	Their	capacity	for	intimacy	
is	compromised	by	intense	and	contradictory	feelings	of	need	
and	fear.	The	identity	they	have	formed	prior	to	the	trauma	is	
irrevocably	destroyed	(pg.	56).

There	are	eleven	different	Personality	Disorder	diagnosis	types,	one	of	
the	most	prevalent	of	which	is	Borderline	Personality	Disorder.	

Borderline Personality Disorder 

Borderline	Personality	Disorder	(BPD)	is	characterized	by	
impulsivity	and	instability	in	mood,	self-image,	and	personal	
relationships.	Studies	show	that	many,	but	not	all	individuals	
with	BPD	report	a	history	of	abuse,	neglect,	or	separation	as	
young	children.	Between	40	and	71	percent	of	individuals	with	
the	diagnosis	of	borderline	personality	disorder	report	having	

Considerations 
for Advocates

If an advocate speaks 
with a caller who is 
frustrated or upset 

with alters or with the 
disorder, the advocate 

can begin by validating 
those feelings. The 

advocate can spend 
time discussing with the 

survivor how dissociating 
has served them in 

the past. This coping 
mechanism may have 
helped act as a buffer 

to pain, when emotions 
or physical sensations 

became too dangerous 
to handle by other 

means. Alters may still 
have some control over 

the survivor’s difficult 
feelings and memories 
and may be acting in a 

protective role. It can be 
helpful for the advocate 
to ask to speak with the 

person who called, using 
the caller’s name, to help 

the caller ground and 
focus rather than fixating 

on various alters.
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been	sexually	abused,	usually	by	a	non-caregiver.	Researchers	believe	that	BPD	results	from	a	
combination	of	individual	vulnerability	to	environmental	stress,	neglect	or	abuse	as	young	children,	
and	a	series	of	events	that	trigger	the	onset	of	the	disorder.	BPD	often	occurs	together	with	other	
psychiatric	problems,	particularly	bipolar	disorder,	depression,	anxiety	disorders,	substance	use/
abuse,	and	other	personality	disorders.	(NIMH,	2010)	

People	with	BPD	often	have	highly	unstable	patterns	of	social	relationships.	While	they	can	develop	intense	
but	stormy	attachments,	their	attitudes	towards	family,	friends,	and	even	service	providers	may	suddenly	
shift	from	great	admiration	and	love	to	intense	anger	and	dislike.	Thus,	they	may	form	an	immediate	
attachment	and	idealize	the	other	person,	but	when	a	slight	separation	or	conflict	occurs,	they	shift	to	the	
other	extreme	and	angrily	accuse	the	other	person	of	not	caring	for	them	at	all.	Even	with	family	members,	
individuals	with	borderline	personality	disorder	are	highly	sensitive	to	rejection,	reacting	with	anger	and	
distress	to	such	mild	separations	as	a	vacation,	a	business	trip,	or	a	sudden	change	in	plans.	These	fears	of	
abandonment	seem	to	be	related	to	difficulty	feeling	emotionally	connected	to	important	persons	when	
they	are	physically	absent,	leaving	the	individual	with	borderline	personality	disorder	feeling	lost	and	
perhaps	worthless.	Suicide	threats	and	attempts	may	occur,	along	with	anger	at	perceived	abandonment	
and	disappointments.	(NIMH,	2010)	

Considerations for Advocates

Some strategies to consider when speaking with individuals who 
may suffer from this disorder include supporting them being 
grounded in their current reality. Advocates can do this by asking 
callers to be concrete with planning tasks, including how they are 
managing day-to-day living tasks, and problem solving around 
different ways to manage barriers or conflicts without becoming 
explosive/angry or self destructive. Advocates avoid participating 
in any self destructive activities or comments made by such callers. 
Rather, advocates support current plans of action that may have 
been developed with a treatment provider and support survivor’s 
follow-through with treatment agreements. Note that medications 
have not been known to be successful treatment intentions with 
individuals suffering from this diagnosis.
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Addiction and Addictive 
Disorders

It	is	not	uncommon	for	individuals	who	have	
experienced	sexual	violence	to	develop	an	addiction	
of	some	type	during	their	lifetime.	There	are	many	
reasons	for	this	to	occur,	including	the	survivor’s	
desire	to	manage	or	bury	the	pain	that	they	feel.	

Some	individuals	may	have	an	addiction	prior	to	
experiencing	trauma.	There	is	a	common	belief	that	
people	with	addictions	may	be	more	vulnerable	to	
being	abused	or	assaulted,	yet	research	has	shown	
that	a	more	common	factor	for	the	development	
of	any	addiction	is	one’s	genetic	background	or	
socio-economic	environmental	factors.	Still	there	is	
inconsistent	evidence	to	show	why	some	will	or	will	

SYMPTOMS
TREATMENT &
MEDICATIONS

TOOLS FOR
ADVOCATES

 • Marked	mood	swings	
with	periods	of	
intense	depression,	
irritability,	and/or	
anxiety	lasting	a	few	
hours	to	a	few	days

 • Inappropriate,	
intense,	or	
uncontrolled	anger	
and	/or	aggression	

 • Impulsiveness	in	
spending,	sex,	
substance	use,	etc.

 • Recurring	suicidal	
threats	or	self-
injurious	behavior

 • Unstable,	
intense	personal	
relationships;	
extreme	black	and	
white	views	of	people	
and	experiences	

 • Marked,	persistent	
uncertainty	about	
self-image,	long	term	
goals,	friendships,	
and	values	

 • Chronic	boredom	or	
feelings	of	emptiness

 • Frantic	efforts	to	
avoid	abandonment,	
either	real	or	
imagined	

 • DBT	treatment
 • Medications	have	

not	been	shown	to	
have	any	impact	
on	this	disorder.	
Medications	can	
support	management	
of	other	symptoms	
that	this	individual	
may	be	experiencing,	
such	as	symptoms	of	
depression	or	anxiety.

 • Be	consistent
 • Keep	all	commitments
 • Maintain	boundaries	–	these	will	

be	tested;	inconsistent	messages	
will	be	seen	as	a	violation	of	the	
relationship	and	the	caller	may	
become	angry	and/or	verbally	
abusive	

 • Maintain	structure	of	the	call	
times	and	topics

 • Clearly	state	what	resources	are	
available	to	an	advocate	and	
what	is	not	available

 • Though	difficult	to	do,	avoid	any	
personalization	of	comments	
made	by	the	callers.	The	caller	
may	blame	the	advocate	for	
not	doing	“it”	right	or	not	
helping	them,	or	may	call	the	
advocate	names;	this	behavior	
is	about	the	caller’s	high	level	
of	frustration	and	possible	
emotional	distress	that	may	
be	intensified	through	talking	
with	someone	about	what	
has	occurred	or	how	they	are	
feeling.

Overview of Borderline Personality Disorder
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not	become	addicted	to	such	things	as	food,	drugs,	
alcohol,	shopping,	sexualized	behaviors,	etc.

Eating Disorders

Eating	disorders	are	characterized	by	severe	
disturbance	of	eating	behaviors.	This	disorder	
has	been	clearly	linked	to	individuals	suffering	
from	extreme	body	image	issues	and	very	low	
self-esteem	or	self-worth.	
People	with	eating	disorders	experience	
serious	changes	in	their	eating	patterns,	
such	as	a	severe	and	unhealthy	reduction	
in	their	food	intake	or	overeating,	as	well	as	
extreme	concern	about	body	shape	or	weight.	
Eating	disorders	usually	develop	during	
adolescence	or	early	adulthood	and	are	linked	
to	the	individual’s	relationships	with	others,	
specifically	close	family	members.	

The	importance	of	a	healthy	relationship	
with	immediate	family	members	is	important	
to	most	human	beings.	Individuals	with	
eating	disorders	may	say	that	a	negative	or	
destructive/conflictive	relationship,	such	as	
those	between	a	survivor	and	an	offender	
who	is	an	immediate	family	member,	is	the	
cause	for	these	types	of	symptoms.	Poor	self-
image	or	a	belief	that	their	body	has	failed	
to	be	“right”	may	contribute	to	a	survivor	
developing	an	eating	disorder.		

Eating	disorders	are	not	a	result	of	weak	
willpower	or	bad	behavior;	rather,	they	are	
real,	treatable	illnesses.	As	with	most	mental	
illnesses,	eating	disorders	are	not	caused	by	
just	one	factor	but	by	a	combination	of	socio-
cultural,	psychological,	and	biological	factors.

 Socio-cultural and 

Psychological Factors:

 • Low	self-esteem
 • Pressures	to	be	thin	(i.e.	pressure	from	

family	and	friends	to	lose	weight)	
 • Cultural	norms	of	attractiveness	as	

promoted	by	magazines	and	popular	
culture	

 • Use	of	food	as	way	of	coping	with	negative	

emotions	
 • Rigid,	“black	or	white”	thinking	(i.e.	“being	

fat	is	bad”	and	“being	thin	is	good”)	
 • Over-controlling	caregivers	who	do	not	

allow	expression	of	emotion	
 • History	of	sexual	abuse	

Biological Factors:

 • Genetic	predisposition	to	eating	disorders,	
depression,	and/or	anxiety	

 • Certain	personality	styles,	for	example,	
obsessive-compulsive	personality	type	

 • Deficiency	or	excess	of	certain	brain	
chemicals	called	neurotransmitters,	
especially	serotonin	

Eating	disorders	typically	fall	into	two	main	types,	
Anorexia	Nervosa	and	Bulimia	Nervosa.	Extreme	
weight	loss	and	believing	that	one	is	fat	despite	
excessive	thinness	are	the	key	features	of	Anorexia.	
Bulimia	is	indicated	by	binge-eating,	followed	by	
an	attempt	to	prevent	gaining	weight	by	purging	
(vomiting,	abusing	laxatives,	exercising	excessively,	or	
by	restricting	food).	
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Overview of Anorexia Nervosa

SYMPTOMS
TREATMENT &
MEDICATIONS

TOOLS FOR
ADVOCATES

 • Skips	meals,	takes	tiny	
portions,	will	not	eat	in	
front	of	others,	or	eats	in	
ritualistic	ways

 • Always	has	an	excuse	not	
to	eat	

 • Will	only	eat	a	few	“safe,”	
low-calorie,	low-fat	foods	

 • Loses	hair,	looks	pale	
or	malnourished,	wears	
baggy	clothes	to	hide	
thinness

 • Loses	weight,	yet	fears	
obesity	and	complains	of	
being	fat	despite	excessive	
thinness

 • Detests	all	or	specific	parts	
of	the	body,	insists	she/
he	cannot	feel	good	about	
self	unless	thin

 • Exercises	excessively	and	
compulsively

 • Holds	to	rigid,	
perfectionist	standards	for	
self	and	others	

 • Withdraws	into	self	and	
feelings,	becoming	socially	
isolated	

 • Has	trouble	talking	about	
feelings,	especially	anger

 • Cognitive/Behavioral	
therapy

 • Family	Therapy
 • Medication	management	

to	support	nutritional	
supports

 • Development	of	a	
recovery	plan	that	
includes	support	system	
and	resources	that	are	
readily	available	(around	
the	clock)	when	needed	
by	the	individual	

 • Support	follow-through	on	
any	treatment	process	or	
goals

 • Support	follow-through	on	
any	nutritional	supports

 • Support	use	of	resources	
that	have	been	identified	
as	helpful,	and	commend	
a	willingness	to	talk	to	
about	eating	habits
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SYMPTOMS
TREATMENT &
MEDICATIONS

TOOLS FOR
ADVOCATES

 • Binges,	usually	in	secret,	
and	empties	cupboards	
and	refrigerator

 • Buys	“binge	food”	(usually	
junk	food	or	food	high	in	
calories,	carbohydrates	
and	sugar)	

 • Leaves	clues	that	suggest	
discovery	is	desired:	
empty	food	packages;	
foul-smelling	bathrooms;	
running	water	to	cover	
sounds	of	vomiting;	use	
of	breath	fresheners;	
poorly	hidden	containers	
of	vomit	

 • Uses	laxatives,	diet	pills,	
water	pills	or	“natural”	
products	to	promote	
weight	loss	

 • Abuses	alcohol	or	street	
drugs	to	deaden	appetite	
or	escape	emotional	pain	

 • Displays	a	lack	of	impulse	
control	that	can	lead	
to	rash	and	regrettable	
decisions	about	sex,	
money,	commitments,	
careers,	etc.

 • Cognitive/Behavioral	
therapy

 • Family	Therapy

 • Medication	management	
to	support	nutritional	
supports

 • Development	of	a	
recovery	plan	that	
includes	support	system	
and	resources	that	are	
readily	available	(around	
the	clock)	when	needed	
by	the	individual	

 • Support	follow-through	on	
any	treatment	process	or	
goals

 • Support	follow-through	on	
any	nutritional	supports

 • Support	use	of	resources	
that	have	identified	as	
helpful	and	commend	
a	willingness	to	talk	to	
about	eating	habits

Overview of Bulimia Nervosa

SUBSTANCE USE/ABUSE

Substances,	referring	to	alcohol	as	well	as	prescription	and	illegal	drugs,	are	everywhere	in	our	society.	
Substance	use	can	be	recreational	and	have	minimal	impact	on	a	user’s	life,	or	can	lead	to	abuse	and	
dependency.	When	an	individual	progresses	from	recreational	use	to	abuse,	there	may	be	many	symptoms,	
including	but	not	limited	to:	

 • Loss	of	close	relationship(s)
 • Employment	problems
 • Lower	or	limited	social	contacts
 • Inability	to	complete	tasks	
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 • Illegal	activities	with	resulting	engagement	with	law	enforcement

 • Inability	to	meet	commitments	or	agreements	with	others

 • Experiencing	consequences	from	poor	communication,	such	as	lying	to	others

 • Increased	physical	complaints

Overview of Substance Use/Abuse

SYMPTOMS
TREATMENT &
MEDICATIONS

TOOLS FOR
ADVOCATES

• Increased	tolerance	
–	need	for	increased	
use	to	have	the	same	
physiological	response	

• Cross-tolerance	–	
developing	addiction	to	
more	then	one	chemical

• Withdrawal	symptoms	–	
headaches,	stomachaches,	
vomiting,	shakes,	
delirium	tremens	(DT’s),	
hallucinations,	chemical	
poisoning

• Loss	of	motivation	/	
interest	in	daily	tasks

•	 Poor	judgment	about	
impact	use	is	having	on:

1.	 Social	contacts
2.	 Family	relationships
3.	 Employment	status
4.	 Legal	issues

• Detoxification	with	
a	medical	treatment	
provider	–	inpatient	or	
outpatient

• Outpatient	treatment–	
Intensive	outpatient	or	
residential	treatments

• Cognitive	/	Behavioral	
Therapy

• Substance	abuse	recovery	
groups

• Medication	supplement	
depending	on	the	drug	
of	choice	issue	–	Opiod	
treatment	includes	
Soboxin	medication	
management

• Family	therapy

• Avoid	talking	with	anyone	
who	is	under	the	influence	
of	any	chemical

• Re-direct	the	caller	to	
the	supports	in	place,	
including	resources	within	
the	community,	treatment	
providers,	Alcoholics	
Anonymous	or	Narcotics	
Anonymous,	etc.

• Decide	upon	a	time	that	
you	can	talk	when	the	
caller	is	sober

• Reassure	the	caller	that	
you	do	want	to	talk	but	
that	at	this	time	they	are	
not	able	to	benefit	from	
the	conversation	because	
of	being	under	the	
influence

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates who speak with callers who are prescribed medications can ask:
• Are you taking the medications as prescribed?
• Have you reviewed your concerns or side effects with your physician or psychiatrist?
• Have you considered seeking a second opinion? (This supports callers when they are 

not being responded to medically in the manner that they are seeking.)
• Have you spoken to your pharmacist to review side effects of combined medications? 
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SYMPTOMS TREATMENT &
MEDICATIONS

TOOLS FOR
ADVOCATES

•	 Increase	in	psychological	
defense	mechanism,	such	
as:
1.	 Projection	–	blaming	

others
2.	 Denial
3.	 Regression	–	reverting	

to	childlike	behavior
4.	 Displacement	–	

responding	with	
an	inappropriate	
emotional	response

5.	 Compensation	–	over	
compensating	to	the	
situation

6.	 Rationalization	–	
blaming	someone	else	
or	something	that	was	
the	cause	for	their	
behavior

7.	 Reaction	Formation	–	
rationalizing	behavior	
due	to	a	sequence	of	
events.

8.	 Intellectualization	
–	using	verbal	skills	
to	explain	behavior	
away	versus	accepting	
responsibility	

• Support	groups	–	
Alcoholics	Anonymous	or	
Narcotics	Anonymous

• Recovery	plan

• Emergency	medical	
centers	will	not	admit	
for	detoxification	
services/treatment	when	
individuals	are	under	the	
influence;	rather,	they	
recommend	that	the	
individual	be	substance-
free	for	24	hours,	which	
is	when	withdrawal	
symptoms	will	begin,	
and	treatment	services	
are	offered	for	medical	
detoxification

Considerations for Advocates

When a caller is intoxicated, review with them briefly what their 
supports to gain sobriety are, and request that they call back when 
they are sober. It is virtually impossible to work effectively with 
someone who is intoxicated or under the influence of substances.

Overview of Substance Use/Abuse Cont.
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Continuum of Use: Experimental Use – Social Use – Abuse – 
Dependency – Death

Substance	dependency	is	a	significant	public	health	problem	that	affects	all	members	of	society	regardless	
of	socioeconomic	status,	education,	race,	gender,	or	ability.	Individuals	may	begin	substance	use	by	
experimenting	during	adolescence	with	peers,	family,	or	through	community	involvement.	With	more	
frequent	substance	use,	the	physiological	and	psychological	tolerance	increases;	this	may	lead	to	using	
an	increased	volume	of	substances,	and/or	combining	substances	to	achieve	the	same	level	of	“high”.	
This	shift	leads	to	substance	abuse-related	social	and	emotional	behaviors	that	have	a	negative	impact	
on	family,	peer,	and	work	relationships.	As	tolerance	increases,	withdrawal	symptoms	such	as	headaches,	
body	aches,	vomiting,	and	other	medical	problems	increase	as	well,	and	lead	to	a	dependency.	

Dependency	is	often	used	interchangeably	with	addiction.	Dependency	simply	means	that	a	person	would	
have	a	hard	time	living	or	functioning	without	the	substance,	and	the	use/withdrawal	is	causing	significant	
stress	in	their	life.	

Individuals	suffering	from	co-occurring	diagnoses,	such	as	having	a	mental	health	disorder	in	combination	
with	a	substance	abuse	diagnosis,	are	becoming	far	more	prevalent	within	our	society	as	individuals	seek	
to	cope	with	a	variety	of	stressors.	Sexual	violence	may	be	one	of	these	stressors.	The	co-occurring	factor	
of	individuals	suffering	from	more	than	one	disorder	at	one	time	complicates	the	seriousness	of	the	
situation	and	may	make	it	difficult	to	separate	which	issue	the	individual	wants	to	work	on	at	one	time.	

MEDICATION

Medications	for	mental	illnesses	were	first	introduced	in	the	early	1950s,	and	other	medications	have	
followed.	Scientists	have	learned	a	great	deal	about	the	workings	of	the	brain	as	a	result	of	their	
investigations	into	how	psychotherapeutic	medications	relieve	the	symptoms	of	disorders	such	as	
psychosis,	depression,	anxiety,	obsessive-compulsive	disorder,	and	panic	disorder.	These	advances	provide	
an	increased	understanding	of	the	causes	of	mental	illness.

These	medications	also	may	make	other	kinds	of	treatment	more	effective.	Someone	who	is	too	depressed	
to	talk,	for	instance,	may	have	difficulty	communicating	during	counseling	or	therapy,	but	the	right	
medication	may	improve	symptoms	so	the	person	can	respond.	For	many	people,	a	combination	of	therapy	
and	medication	can	be	an	effective	method	of	treatment.

Just	as	aspirin	can	reduce	a	fever	without	curing	the	infection	that	causes	it,	psychotherapeutic	
medications	act	by	controlling	symptoms.	These	medications	cannot	“cure”	the	illness,	but	they	can	take	
away	many	of	the	symptoms	or	make	them	milder.	In	some	cases,	they	can	shorten	the	course	of	an	
episode	of	the	illness	as	well.

Medications	work	differently	for	different	people.	Some	people	get	great	results	from	medications	
and	only	need	them	for	a	short	time.	For	example,	a	person	with	depression	may	feel	much	better	
after	taking	a	medication	for	a	few	months,	and	may	never	need	it	again.	People	with	disorders	like	
schizophrenia	or	bipolar	disorder,	or	people	who	have	long-term	or	severe	depression	or	anxiety	
may	need	to	take	medication	for	a	much	longer	time.	(NIMH,	2008,	2)	

Common Side Effects

Many	of	the	medications	discussed	in	this	section	may	cause	mild,	and	often	temporary,	side	effects	
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(sometimes	referred	to	as	adverse	effects)	in	some	people.	Typically,	
these	are	not	serious.	However,	any	reactions	or	side	effects	that	
are	unusual,	annoying,	or	that	interfere	with	functioning	should	be	
reported	to	a	doctor	immediately.	Some	common	side	effects	include:

 • Dry	mouth/increased	thirst
 • Constipation	
 • Bladder	problems	–	Emptying	the	bladder	completely	may	be	

difficult,	and	the	urine	stream	may	not	be	as	strong	as	usual	
with	the	use	of	some	medications;	other	medications	may	
cause	increased	urination	for	adults	and	bedwetting	for	some	
children

 • Sexual	problems	–	Decreased	sexual	ability	or	interest	are	
reversible,	in	both	men	and	women

 • Blurred	vision	–	This	is	usually	temporary	and	will	not	
necessitate	new	glasses

 • Dizziness	–	Lightheadedness		when	changing	positions
 • Drowsiness	as	a	daytime	problem	–	This	usually	passes	soon;	

a	person	who	feels	drowsy	or	sedated	should	not	drive	or	
operate	heavy	equipment

 • Increased	heart	rate	–	Pulse	rate	is	often	elevated
 • Headache	–	This	will	usually	go	away	after	a	short	time
 • Nausea	–	May	occur	after	a	dose,	but	it	will	disappear	quickly	
 • Nervousness	
 • Insomnia	(trouble	falling	asleep	or	waking	often	during	the	

night)	–	This	may	occur	during	the	first	few	weeks;	dosage	
reductions	or	time	will	usually	resolve	it

 • Agitation	(feeling	jittery)	–	If	this	happens	for	the	first	time	
after	the	medication	is	taken	and	is	more	than	temporary,	a	
doctor	should	be	notified

 • Weakness
 • Confusion	or	mental	slowing	–	Fatigue,	loss	of	coordination	
 • Weight	gain

Some	medications	have	specific	and	more	significant	possible	side	
effects	and	require	ongoing	medical	testing	to	monitor	their	levels	in	
the	person’s	body.	Because	substances	in	certain	foods,	beverages,	
and	medications	can	cause	dangerous	interactions	when	combined	
with	some	medications,	people	on	these	medications	must	adhere	to	
dietary	restrictions.	

If	a	person	is	feeling	better	or	even	completely	well,	a	medication	
should	not	be	stopped	without	talking	to	the	doctor.	It	may	be	
necessary	to	stay	on	the	medication	to	continue	feeling	well.	If	the	

Considerations 
for Advocates

Callers may state 
that they have 
stopped using their 
medication because 
they feel better, or 
they may say they 
do not think the 
medication is working 
for them, or they 
don’t like the way it 
makes them feel. It is 
important that callers 
who have questions 
or complaints about 
a medication be 
encouraged to speak 
with their doctor, 
pharmacist, or an 
emergency room 
physician before 
making any changes 
to their medication 
treatment. It is never 
appropriate for an 
advocate to give any 
medical advice. 
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decision	is	made	to	discontinue	the	medication,	it	
is	important	to	continue	to	see	the	doctor	while	
reducing	medication.	

Medications	of	any	kind	-	prescribed,	over-the-
counter,	or	herbal	supplements	-	should	never	be	
mixed	without	consulting	the	doctor,	nor	should	
medications	ever	be	borrowed	from	another	
person.	Other	health	professionals	who	may	
prescribe	a	drug,	such	as	a	dentist	or	other	medical	
specialist,	should	be	told	that	the	person	is	taking	a	
medication	and	the	dosage.	Some	drugs,	although	
safe	when	taken	alone,	can	cause	severe	and	
dangerous	side	effects	if	taken	with	other	drugs.	
Alcohol	(wine,	beer,	and	liquor)	or	street	drugs	may	
reduce	the	effectiveness	of	prescribed	medications,	
and	their	use	should	be	minimized	or,	preferably,	
avoided.	(NIMH,	2008)

TREATMENT OPTIONS  

Therapists	use	various	treatment	methods	when	
treating	clients	with	mental	health,	substance	use/
abuse,	and	addiction	concerns.	It	is	not	the	role	
of	an	advocate	to	attempt	to	use	any	of	these	
treatments	with	callers;	however,	it	may	be	helpful	
for	the	advocate	to	have	some	basic	knowledge	
about	the	options	because	callers	may	talk	about	
them.	A	brief	explanation	of	some	of	the	more	
common	treatment	methods	follows:	

Psychotherapy. Involves	talking,	individually	or	in	
groups,	with	a	trained	mental	health	professional,	
such	as	a	psychiatrist,	psychologist,	social	worker,	or	
counselor	to	identify	and	address	concerns.

Cognitive Therapy. A	therapy	that	helps	people	take	
a	close	look	at	their	thought	patterns	and	learn	new	
ways	of	thinking	and	learning	that	support	a	change	
in	behaviors.	

Behavioral Therapy. This	therapy	focuses	on	re-
mapping	harmful	behaviors	with	useful	ones.		It	is	
often	used	in	coordination	with	cognitive	therapy.	
Behavioral	therapy	is	a	very	structured	behavioral	
response	to	specific	behaviors	presented	by	the	
individual.	Positive	and	negative	reinforcement	

patterns	are	reviewed	and	a	behavioral	plan	is	
developed	that	works	to	support	the	behavioral	
change.	

Cognitive Behavioral Therapy (CBT).	CBT	is	one	of	
the	more	common	forms	of	treatment,	and	can	
be	adapted	for	the	circumstances	of	the	specific	
person.	The	cognitive	part	of	this	treatment	helps	
people	change	their	thinking	patterns	and	the	
behavioral	aspect	helps	people	change	the	ways	
they	react.	This	treatment	focuses	on	learning	
relaxation	and	coping	techniques.	This	therapy	
often	increases	the	person’s	exposure	to	a	feared	
situation	as	a	way	of	making	them	gradually	less	
sensitive	to	the	situation.	

Psychodynamic Therapy. Also	known	as	insight-
oriented	therapy,	this	approach	holds	that	bringing	
the	unconscious	into	conscious	awareness	promotes	
insight	and	resolves	conflict.	People	are	encouraged	
to	examine	how	the	past	is	influencing	present	
thoughts	and	behaviors.	

Dialectical Behavioral Therapy (DBT).	A	provider	
often	uses	various	therapeutic	methods	while	
working	with	an	individual.	This	treatment,	initially	
designed	for	clients	with	Borderline	Personality	
Disorder,	has	been	shown	to	be	extremely	helpful	
for	some	adult	survivors	of	child	sexual	abuse.	The	
DBT	model	uses	individual	and	group	therapy	(DBT	
groups	generally	run	a	year)	to	help	clients	decrease	
self-harming	behaviors	and	build	healthy	self-care	
and	interpersonal	skills.

Rehabilitation Programs.	Also	referred	to	as	
Psycho-Social	Rehabilitation	(PSR),	these	programs	
emphasize	social	skill	building	and	development	for	
independent	living	and	vocational	training.	They	
help	people	with	chronic	mental	health	problems	
who	may	not	have	had	the	opportunity	to	learn	
these	skills.	
	 (NIMH,	n.d.)

Eye Movement Desensitization and Reprocessing 
(EMDR). An	information-processing	therapy	that	
helps	clients	integrate	traumatic	memories.	The	
client	focuses	on	specific	thoughts,	images,	and	
sensations	while	simultaneously	following	the	
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therapist’s	fingers,	a	moving	light	bar,	or	gentle	taps.	
The	bi-lateral	stimulation	of	the	brain	caused	by	
the	eye	movements	allows	for	traumatic	material	
to	be	integrated	at	a	faster	rate	than	“talk	therapy”.	
This	integration	process	greatly	reduces	symptoms.	
EMDR	has	been	proven	to	be	extremely	effective	
with	many	trauma	survivors.	(EMDRIA,	n.d.)	

Group Therapy. Group	therapy	may	be	peer	lead	
or	facilitated	by	a	trained	provider.	This	forum	
allows	members	to	share	their	experiences	and	
thus	benefit	from	sharing	their	challenges	and	
achievements.	It	helps	people	to	know	that	others	
have	had	similar	situations	and	to	learn	that	their	
fears	and	feelings	are	not	uncommon.	This	approach	
is	the	most	successful	intervention	for	substance	
abuse	issues;	it	develops	a	strong	recovery	plan	that	
is	inclusive	of	openly	verbalizing	the	plan	to	others,	
which	increases	the	ownership	of	the	plan	and	the	
use	of	it	to	gain	or	maintain	sobriety.

In	addition	to	these	formal	treatment	programs	
and	options,	support	groups	specific	to	people	with	
mental	health,	substance	use/abuse,	and	addiction	
concerns	exist	in	many	communities,	and	advocates	
may	have	information	about	these	in	their	specific	
center’s	resource	manual.
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SUPPORTING
THE WHOLE
SURVIVOR

INTRODUCTION

Survivors	are	whole,	complete,	and	complex	
individuals.	Each	survivor	has	a	wealth	of	experience	
and	background	that	will	influence	their	approach	
to	healing	after	experiencing	sexual	violence.	
Cultural	identity	may	also	have	a	great	influence	and	
impact	on	an	individual’s	personal	healing	process.

When	people	display	awareness	of	cultural	
variables	and	sensitivity	toward	them,	this	is	often	
referred	to	as	“cultural	competence.”	The	term	
cultural	competence	suggests	that	at	some	point,	
a	fixed	level	of	expertise	is	attained.	However,	
developing	cultural	competence	is	a	lifelong	process	
that	requires	continuous	self-examination	and	
develops	over	time.	It	involves	being	sensitive	to	
the	many	factors	that	can	frame	a	person’s	belief	
system,	values,	and	cultural	norms.	It	is	not	ever	
possible	for	one	person	to	thoroughly	understand	
another	person’s	cultural	experience	and	how	
that	experience	may	impact	views	on	everything,	
including	sexual	violence	(Virginia	Sexual	and	
Domestic	Violence	Action	Alliance	(VSDVAA),	n.d.).	

Being	culturally	competent	does	not	mean	
knowing	how	a	member	of	any	given	group	
will	respond	to	[an	experience	of	sexual	
violence].	It	means	knowing	that	different	
people	will	respond	in	different	ways,	and	

cultural	background	will	be	just	one	of	the	
factors	that	affects	how	individuals	will	
react…how	they	will	seek	out	services,	and	
what	kind	of	help	they	will	want.	[In	practical	
terms,	cultural	competence	means]	not	
making	assumptions	about	anyone	based	
on	cultural	background,	but	instead,	letting	
the	[survivor	decide]	how	[they	want]	to	be	
helped.	It	also	means	ensuring	that	[the]	
services	are	accessible	to	all	those	who	
might	need	them.	Sometimes	accessibility	
might	mean	that	special	accommodations	
will	need	to	be	made:	for	instance,	providing	
an	interpreter	for	someone	who	does	not	
speak	English	or	who	is	[deaf]	(VSDVAA,	
n.d.).

Acculturation	is	an	important	concept	for	
advocates	to	be	familiar	with.	Acculturation	is	an	
individual’s	process	of	adapting	to	a	new	and/
or	dominant	culture,	and	involves	understanding	
different	systems	of	thoughts,	beliefs,	emotions,	
and	communication	systems.	Acculturation	does	
not	mean	that	one	gives	up	his/her	native	culture;	
rather,	it	refers	to	an	individual’s	unique	blend	of	
two	or	more	cultures.	Advocates	work	on	a	daily	
basis	with	people	experiencing	acculturation,	and	
anticipating	this	contributes	to	cultural	competence.

Cultural	competence	also	includes	advocates	
identifying	personal	cultural	and	family	values,	
as	well	as	personal	biases.	An	advocate	may	
instinctively	approach	an	interaction	with	a	caller	as	
if	the	advocate’s	own	values	and	culture	are	what	
most	consider	as	the	norm,	and	it	is	important	to	
understand	that	those	values	and	culture	may	not	
be	the	norm	for	any	given	caller.	By	challenging	their	

Considerations for Advocates

Acculturation will influence if, when, and how a survivor seeks 
services following an experience of sexual violence. It is helpful 
for the advocate to remain grounded in the knowledge that the 
advocate’s personal cultural and family values may not be the norm 
for the caller. The advocate’s role is to support the caller where 
they are in their unique path.
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own	personal	values	and	biases,	advocates	will	be	
better	prepared	to	create	a	supportive	environment	
for	survivors	to	express	their	personal	experiences.

OPPRESSION AWARENESS

Oppression	is	“the	systematic	and	[broad]	
mistreatment	of	individuals	on	the	basis	of	
their	membership	in	a	disadvantaged	group....	
Oppression	involves	the	systematic	use	of	power	to	
marginalize,	exploit,	silence,	discriminate	against,	
invalidate,	deny,	dismiss,	and/or	not	recognize	the	
complete	humanness	of	those	who	are	members	of	
a	disadvantaged	group”	(California	Coalition	Against	
Sexual	Assault	[CALCASA],	n.d.).

Being	culturally	competent	also	means	having	
awareness	of	how	oppression	may	have	affected	
different	groups	or	individuals	over	time.	It	involves	
looking	critically	at	which	persons	and	institutions	
have	power	and	understand	how	racism,	classism,	
ableism,	etc.	can	impact	survivors.	These	“isms”	and	
others	can	impact	one’s	ability	to	sit	with	others,	to	
hear	their	stories,	and	to	respond	in	ways	that	are	
appropriate	to	the	survivor	(Pennsylvania	Coalition	
Against	Rape	[PCAR],	n.d.).

Sexual	violence	is	often	used	as	a	tactic	or	tool	of	
oppression	and	is	most	commonly	used	by	men	
to	dominate	women	and	by	adults	to	dominate	
children.	Sexual	violence	has	also	been	used	as	
a	weapon	of	oppression	against	people	of	color,	
people	with	disabilities,	against	lesbians	and	gay	
men,	and	as	a	tactic	of	war.	Because	sexual	violence	
is	a	weapon	of	oppression,	people	must	understand	
oppression	in	order	to	end	sexual	violence	
(CALCASA,	n.d.).

In	the	United	States,	there	are	systems	of	
oppression	based	on	race,	class,	gender,	
sexual	orientation,	ability,	age,	body	size,	
and	citizenship.	Privilege	is	given	to	those	
who	are	white,	male,	middle-class	or	“well-
off”	economically,	heterosexual,	Protestant,	
able-bodied	and	of	able	mind,	middle-aged,	
thin,	and	U.S.	citizens.	This	means	that	some	
groups	of	people	are	oppressed,	and	some	

are	not.	For	example,	men,	as	a	group,	
are	not	routinely	oppressed.	Men	do	not	
face	systematic	and	[broad]	mistreatment	
because	they	are	male.	An	individual	man	
may	face	oppression	based	on	another	
identity	characteristic,	such	as	race	or	
disability.	[People]	have	multiple	identities,	
because	[everyone	has]	a	gender,	race,	
class,	and	so	on.	This	means	[people]	can	be	
privileged	because	of	one	identity,	while	at	
the	same	time	facing	oppression	because	of	
another.	(CALCASA,	n.d.).

Writer	and	poet	Audre	Lorde	(1983)	explains:	

I	was	born	Black,	and	a	woman.	I	am	trying	
to	become	the	strongest	person	I	can	
become	to	live	the	life	I	have	been	given	and	
to	help	effect	change	toward	a	livable	future	
for	this	earth	and	for	my	children.	As	a	Black,	
lesbian,	feminist,	socialist,	poet,	mother	of	
two	including	one	boy	and	a	member	of	an	
interracial	couple,	I	usually	find	myself	part	
of	some	group	in	which	the	majority	defines	
me	as	deviant,	difficult,	inferior,	or	just	plain	
“wrong.”	…	I	simply	do	not	believe	that	one	
aspect	of	myself	can	possibly	benefit	from	
the	oppression	of	any	other	part	of	my	
identity….	Within	the	lesbian	community	I	
am	Black,	and	within	the	Black	community	I	
am	a	lesbian.	Any	attack	against	Black	people	
is	a	lesbian	and	gay	issue,	because	I	and	
thousands	of other	Black	women	are	part	of	
the	lesbian	community.	Any	attack	against	
lesbians	and	gays	is	a	Black	issue,	because	
thousands	of	lesbians	and	gay	men	are	
Black.	There	is	no	hierarchy	of	oppression.

It	is	important	to	keep	in	mind	that	cultural	
competence	is	a	complex	process.	Advocates	need	
to	be	mindful	of	the	long	history	of	oppression	
in	the	world	and	individual	experiences	of	it.	
Advocates	need	to	monitor	their	own	biased	
cultural	lens.	Competency	requires	a	willingness	to	
adapt	and	change	these	attitudes	and	biases	based	
upon	new	information	(Warrier,	2005).
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THE ADVOCATE’S ROLE

There	are	nearly	200	official	countries	in	the	world	(Rosenberg,	n.d.).	
Within	these	countries	there	are	hundreds	of	cultural	identities	and	
thousands	of	subcultures.	Advocates	will	interact	with	many	people,	
and	it	is	helpful	to	think	ahead	about	the	importance	of	creating	a	
supportive	environment	for	survivors,	specifically	regarding	cultural	
competence.	

One	of	the	ways	that	advocates	prepare	to	create	a	supportive	
environment	for	all	potential	callers	is	to	explore	their	own	personal	
beliefs,	assumptions,	and	biases.	Awareness	of	these	concepts	and	
how	they	shape	advocates	as	individuals	is	an	active	and	essential	
part	of	advocacy	work.

Every	individual	has	a	particular	way	they	think	about	the	world	
around	them.	Included	in	this	may	be	preconceived	opinions	about	
people,	places,	and	concepts.	These	opinions	can	be	based	on	a	
variety	of	factors,	such	as	upbringing,	personal	experience,	fear,	or	
insufficient	knowledge,	to	name	a	few.

“To	empower	others,	especially	those	[who	have	experienced]	
trauma,	[advocates]	must	be	willing	to	support	and	respect	decisions,	
customs,	lifestyles,	and	beliefs	that	may	be	different	and,	in	some	
cases,	in	conflict	with	theirs”	(PCAR,	n.d.).	It	is	important	to	recognize	
that	despite	differences	in	values	and	beliefs,	advocates	can	be	
supportive	of	the	survivor	by	continuing	to	recognize	and	accept	
differences	that	may	surface	during	a	call.	Checking	in	with	center	
staff	or	supervisors	is	a	way	to	manage	these	differences	while	still	
being	available	to	the	survivor.

Members	of	the	dominant	culture	tend	to	assume	that	
one’s	actions	will	make	a	difference.	But	for	others,	inaction	
may	seem	like	a	safer	or	more	sensible	course	than	action.	
Sometimes	it	can	be	frustrating	when	a	person	chooses	a	
course	that	doesn’t	make	sense	to	you.	[Advocates	must]	try	
to	separate	[personal]	biases	from	the	needs	of	the	survivor	
(VSDVAA,	n.d.).	

Having	an	understanding	of	the	dynamics	of	cultural	differences,	
oppression,	and	personal	biases	will	help	advocates	to	support	
the	personal	rights	of	survivors.	Each	time	an	advocate	talks	with	
a	survivor	or	a	concerned	other,	there	is	a	chance	they	may	be	
speaking	to	someone	very	different	from	themselves.	The	person	
needing	assistance	may	be	very	different	from	the	advocate	in	terms	
of	economic	status,	age,	weight,	intellectual	ability,	physical	ability,	
religion,	color,	sexual	orientation,	or	cultural	background.	Working	
with	individuals	of	diverse	backgrounds	and	abilities	requires	careful,	

Considerations 
for Advocates

It is important for 
advocates to explore 

their belief systems 
by asking themselves 

about their own 
biases, what kinds of 

assumptions they make, 
and how these biases 
and assumptions will 

influence advocacy with 
callers. For advocates, 

this is an ongoing 
personal process.
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patient,	and	active	listening.		

In	addition,	advocates	are	encouraged	to	ask	
open-ended	questions,	to	provide	validation	of	
how	individuals	have	responded	or	are	responding	
given	how	they	are	feeling	about	their	current	
situation.	Some	advocates	may	disagree	with	the	
views	of	someone’s	religious	beliefs,	be	socially	
uncomfortable	with	people	from	a	particular	
cultural	background,	or	be	unsure	of	people	with	a	
different	sexual	orientation.	However,	any	fear	or	
personal	disagreement	can	be	put	aside	if	advocates	
remember	that	no	one	deserves	to	experience	
sexual	violence.	

ADDITIONAL MATERIALS

Though	there	is	increasing	attention	toward	and	
resources	available	to	support	individuals	seeking	to	
increase	their	cultural	competency,	one	especially	
powerful	essay	should	be	highlighted.	Dr.	Peggy	
McIntosh	of	the	Wellesley	College	Centers	for	
Women	has	published	“White	Privilege:	Unpacking	
the	Invisible	Knapsack”,	which	brings	to	light	the	
power	of	privilege	and	the	many	ways	in	which	
those	in	the	dominant	group	or	culture	benefit	from	
their	privilege.	This	piece	is	not	reproduced	here,	as	
it	is	under	copyright	and	may	not	legally	be	copied,	
excerpted,	or	adapted,	without	permission	of	the	
author.	

Though	this	essay	is	not	replicated	within	these	
pages,	as	resources	allow,	it	may	be	available	to	
advocate	training	facilitators	at	no	cost.	Training	
facilitators	may	contact	MECASA	to	request	copies	
of	the	essay.	If	MECASA	is	unable	to	meet	requests	
due	to	resource	restrictions,	centers	may	request	
copies	directly	from	the	author	by	contacting	Diane	
Dana	at	the	Wellesley	Centers	for	Women,	ddana@
wellesley.edu.
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CHILD SEXUAL 
ABUSE

INTRODUCTION 

Child	sexual	abuse	is	the	term	used	to	describe	
sexual	violence	against	children,	particularly	when	
it	is	ongoing	and	repetitive.	Sexual	violence	against	
children	includes	any	sexual	activity	perpetrated	
against	a	child	by	threat,	force,	intimidation,	
or	manipulation.	The	sexual	violence	may	be	
perpetrated	by	a	family	member	or	another	person	
known	to	the	child,	by	a	casual	acquaintance,	by	
a	stranger,	or	by	other	children	who	are	older	or	
otherwise	more	powerful.

Children	cannot	give	consent	to	any	sexual	activity	
regardless	of	any	perceived	“consent”	by	the	abuser.	
Children	may	cooperate	with	offenders	because	
they	are	afraid,	confused,	or	seeking	acceptance	
and	love.	Children	are	not	capable	of	giving	consent	
because	they	do	not	understand	the	involvement	or	
consequences	of	their	behavior.

When	someone	within	the	family	system	
perpetrates	sexual	abuse,	it	is	referred	to	as	intra-
familial	abuse	or	incest.	The	family	system	is	often	
defined	to	include	non-blood	relatives,	such	as	
stepparents	or	step-siblings.	It	can	also	include	
others	who	are	close	to	the	family	or	who	share	the	
same	household.	Sexual	abuse	may	also	be	called	
incest	when	the	offender	is	a	person	whom	the	
child	perceives	as	a	member	of	their	family.	People	
also	refer	to	child	sexual	abuse	as	molestation,	child	

molestation,	or	sexual	molestation.	Various	states	
use	the	term	molestation	in	their	laws	to	describe	
sexual	violence	against	a	child.	

Child	sexual	abuse	includes	a	wide	range	of	acts,	
including,	but	not	limited	to:		

 • Actual	or	attempted	penetration	of	the	
vagina,	anus,	and/or	mouth

 • Oral	to	genital	contact
 • Touching	and	fondling	of	sexual	body	parts
 • Masturbation	of	child	
 • Kissing	
 • Genital	exposure	
 • Bathing	a	child	in	intrusive	ways	
 • Performing	unnecessary	medical	exams	or	

treatment	
 • Forcing	a	child	to	participate	in	ritualistic	

abuse	and	physical	and/or	sexual	torture		
 • Obscene	talk	
 • Voyeurism	
 • Sexual	exploitation	and	acts	related	to	child	

pornography	and	prostitution
 • Showing	a	child	pornographic	pictures	or	

films	
 • Forcing	a	child	to	watch	and/or	engage	in	the	

sexual	acts	of	others
 • Telling	a	child	that	they	are	only	good	for	

sex	or	asking	the	child	inappropriate	sexual	
questions

 
In	some	cases	of	child	sexual	abuse,	the	behavior	
cannot	be	prosecuted	under	the	law.	For	example,	
perhaps	children	are	given	no	privacy	and	someone	
always	watches	them	take	a	bath	or	go	to	the	
bathroom.	These	situations	are	highly	inappropriate	
but	may	not	be	illegal.	Responsible	people	interact	

Considerations for Advocates

It can be frustrating for people to discover that the sexual abuse 
they or others have experienced might not be illegal. It may be 
helpful for an advocate to tell someone in this situation that 
their frustration is understandable and that the sexual abuse was 
wrong. It may help to remind the caller that the abuse may have 
been traumatic, even though it may not be considered illegal. 
The advocate can also help the caller to think of other sources of 
support and validation.
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with	a	child	in	ways	that	show	respect	for	the	child’s	
boundaries	while	maintaining	a	warm,	healthy,	and	
affectionate	relationship.	For	instance,	when	a	child	
says	“no”	to	tickling,	that	“no”	is	respected,	and	
physical	contact	is	ended.

Sexual	assault	support	centers	are	responsible	for	
making	mandated	reports	not	only	about	concerns	
of	sexual	abuse,	but	also	about	physical	abuse	and	
neglect.	These	terms	and	mandatory	reporting	
requirements	are	described	in	the	Advocacy	section	
of	this	manual,	and	advocates	should	also	refer	to	
center	protocol	regarding	mandated	reporting.	

MYTHS AND FACTS

As	with	sexual	violence	in	general,	our	society	has	
certain	false	beliefs	about	child	sexual	abuse.	The	
following	examination	of	myths	and	facts	is	offered	
to	help	advocates	look	at	their	own	beliefs	and	give	
more	accurate	information	to	others	with	whom	
they	come	in	contact.

Myth:	Child	sexual	abuse	is	rare.
Fact:	As	many	as	one	in	three	girls	and	one	in	
seven	boys	will	be	sexually	abused	at	some	point	in	
their	childhood	(Briere	&	Eliot,	2003).	 

Myth:	If	a	child	did	not	want	to	engage	in	the	
sexual	activity,	they	would	have	said	“no.”
Fact:	Many	children	do	not	feel	that	they	can	
safely	say	“no”	to	an	older	or	more	powerful	person.	
Other	children	do	say	“no”	but	are	still	forced	into	
the	activity.	Child	sexual	abuse	is	never	the	child’s	
fault.	The	offender	is	responsible	for	the	abuse,	
which	most	likely	occurred	through	that	person’s	
manipulation	or	abuse	of	authority.	

Myth: Children	who	are	told	not	to	talk	to	
strangers	will	be	safe	from	sexual	abuse.
Fact: Most	sexual	violence	against	children	is	
committed	by	people	who	know	the	victims.
Perpetrators	are	most	often	acquaintances,	
followed	by	family	members,	and	then	strangers	
(Douglass	&	Finkelhor,	2005).

Myth:	Child	sexual	abuse	does	not	happen	in	
wealthy	families.
Fact: Child	sexual	abuse	happens	at	all	

socioeconomic	levels	and	in	all	racial,	religious,	
and	ethnic	groups.	Children	in	lower-income	
households	are	slightly	more	at	risk,	as	are	those	
who	experience	other	forms	of	victimization,	such	
as	abuse	and	neglect.	Most	studies	find	that	there	
is	no	difference	in	risk	among	different	racial	groups	
(Douglass	&	Finkelhor).

Myth:	If	children	are	not	reminded	of	the	sexual	
abuse	they	experienced,	they	will	forget	that	it	
happened	and	will	not	be	affected	by	it.
Fact: Avoiding	the	topic	will	not	protect	the	child	
from	the	impacts	of	the	abuse,	and	leaves	the	child	
to	cope	with	the	problem	alone.	It	is	much	better	
for	a	child	if	someone	talks	with	them	about	the	
sexual	abuse.	This	may	help	the	child	know	that	
they	are	believed	and	supported.	

Myth:	Only	those	children	who	have	been	
threatened	will	hesitate	to	disclose.
Fact:	Although	there	are	children	who	do	not	tell	
because	they	fear	further	abuse	to	themselves	or	
others,	there	are	many	other	reasons	why	children	
do	not	tell.	Some	may	be	embarrassed	or	feel	
responsible	for	the	abuse.	Others	may	fear	that	
“telling”	will	break	up	the	family.	Also,	sexual	abuse	
experiences	may	have	made	it	very	difficult	for	the	
child	to	trust	any	adults.	Telling	can	be	a	frightening	
step	for	a	child	to	take.	Children	should	never	be	
blamed	for	not	disclosing.

Myth:	Children	make	up	stories	about	sexual	
abuse.	
Fact:	Studies	indicates	that	fewer	than	10	percent	
of	allegations	of	sexual	abuse	are	false	(Bolen,	
2001).	Even	if	a	child	does	a	lot	of	pretending	or	
has	made	up	stories	in	the	past,	it	is	highly	unlikely	
that	children	would	make	up	stories	about	their	
own	experiences	of	sexual	abuse.	Children	generally	
speak	from	their	own	knowledge	and	experience.	
They	would	not	be	able	to	speak	about	the	acts	
involved	in	sexual	abuse	unless	they	were	exposed	
to	them.	Talking	about	sexual	abuse	can	be	painful	
and	embarrassing	for	children,	and	they	know	that	
disclosure	could	bring	negative	consequences.	
If	they	had	not	experienced	sexual	abuse,	it	is	
unlikely	that	they	would	stand	to	gain	anything	from	
disclosure.
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Myth:	If	a	child	who	had	disclosed	later	recants,	
the	initial	report	must	have	been	a	lie.
Fact:	Recanting,	which	is	taking	back	the	
disclosure	of	sexual	violence	and	saying	it	did	not	
happen,	is	fairly	common	among	children	who	
have	experienced	sexual	abuse.	Recanting	may	be	
the	result	of	what	is	commonly	called	“child	abuse	
accommodation	syndrome,”	a	theory	developed	in	
1983	and	widely	supported	since,	in	which	children	
experience	re-traumatization	by	the	reaction	and	
investigation	following	their	disclosure,	and	seek	
to	cope	by	recanting	(Summit,	1983).	Children	
may	recant	because	they	are	frightened	by	the	
changes	that	have	happened	since	the	disclosure	
or	because	disbelieving	adults	encouraged	them	
to	“take	it	back.”	They	might	also	have	found	that	
talking	about	their	experiences	has	become	too	
difficult	or	intimidating.	One	recent	study	found	that	
children	who	recant	are	those	who	are	more	likely	
to	be	influenced	by	adults	in	their	life,	i.e.	younger	
children,	those	who	lack	the	support	of	their	
parents,	etc.	(Malloy,	Lyon,	&	Quas,	2007).	

Recanting	is	not	unique	to	child	survivors.	Recanting	
is	also	often	seen	in	situations	of	intimate	partner	
abuse	when	the	offender	has	ongoing	access	to	the	
survivor.	Survivors	of	any	type	of	sexual	violence	
may	choose	to	recant	their	initial	disclosure	at	any	
time.	Although	to	outsiders	recanting	may	suggest	
that	the	person	was	not	originally	telling	the	truth	
about	what	happened,	for	survivors	recanting	may	
feel	like	the	safest	option	for	them	at	that	time.

Myth:	After	offenders	have	admitted	to	
committing	sexual	abuse	against	children,	and	they	
promise	to	stop,	in	most	cases	they	will.
Fact: Offenders	of	child	sexual	abuse	can	stop	
offending;	studies	show	that	their	recidivism	rates	
are	equivalent	to,	or	lower	than,	those	convicted	of	
other	major	crimes.	But	accountability,	specialized	
treatment,	and	ongoing	counseling	are	required	
in	order	to	support	offenders	as	they	learn	to	
control	their	actions	(Hanson	et	al.,	2002).	For	more	
information	on	sex	offender	treatment,	see	the	
Offenders	section	in	this	manual.	

Myth:	Most	survivors	of	sexual	abuse	are	
adolescents.

Fact:	While	it	is	true	that	adolescents	may	be	a	
slightly	higher	risk	for	sexual	abuse,	some	research	
has	shown	that	the	risk	for	ages	three	and	older	
is	fairly	uniform.	There	is	some	discrepancy	in	
the	research	on	this	issue;	it	is	safe	to	say	that	all	
children,	regardless	of	age,	are	at	risk	for	sexual	
abuse	(Douglass	&	Finkelhor,	2005).	

Myth:	Child	sexual	abuse	is	usually	a	one	time	
occurrence.
Fact: While	some	children	may	have	been	
victimized	once,	in	many	cases	sexual	abuse	is	
ongoing.	

INDICATORS OF ABUSE

Although	there	are	many	reasons	children	may	not	
disclose	sexual	abuse	directly,	they	may	experience	
symptoms	that	can	act	as	signals	that	they	are	
being	victimized.	These	symptoms	may	vary	with	
the	age	of	the	child	and	the	child’s	personality	
and	experience.	The	presence	of	any	one	of	
these	indicators	does	not	mean	that	the	child	is	
experiencing	sexual	abuse,	but	it	may	raise	the	
question.	In	general,	a	change	in	a	child’s	typical	
behavior	may	be	the	best	indicator	that	the	child	
has	experienced	some	sort	of	sexual	violence.	It	
may	be	helpful	for	the	advocate	to	explore	this	with	
the	caller,	pointing	out	that	many	of	these	indicators	
can	also	be	the	result	of	other	kinds	of	trauma.	

The	following	is	a	list	of	some	of	the	possible	
indicators	of	child	sexual	abuse:

 • Separation	anxiety	in	which	a	formerly	
independent	and	outgoing	child	becomes	
more	dependent

 • Unusual	need	for	reassurance	about	safety
 • Wetting	or	soiling	clothing	or	bedding
 • Regression	to	infantile	behavior	(such	as	

thumb	sucking)
 • Sudden	drop	in	school	achievement
 • Onset	of	behavioral	problems,	such	as	

aggressive	behavior	or	violence	against	
others,	especially	younger	children	and	
animals

 • Inappropriate	violence	and/or	sexuality	in	
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artwork,	schoolwork,	language,	and	play
 • Fear	of	going	home	after	school
 • Fear	of	going	to	a	person’s	house	or	to	another	specific	location
 • Unwillingness	to	participate	in	physical	education	classes	(fearing	

that	abuse	is	evident	and/or	physical	activity	may	be	painful	
because	of	injuries	from	the	abuse)

 • Explicit	sexual	knowledge	or	unusual	talk	about	sex	
 • Sleep	disturbances	(such	as	nightmares,	fear	of	the	dark,	or	

trouble	sleeping)
 • Excessive	or	compulsive	masturbation
 • Avoiding	certain	people	or	places
 • Extreme	changes	in	behavior
 • Detachment	from	others,	depression,	or	withdrawal
 • Sudden	mood	swings	(such	as	rage,	fear,	anger,	or	withdrawal)

(Stop	it	Now,	n.d.)

There	are	times	when	the	presence	of	these	indicators,	particularly	
multiple	indicators,	can	be	a	sign	that	sexual	abuse	has	occurred	or	is	
occurring.	However,	the	absence	of	any	of	these	indicators	is	not	proof	
that	the	child	has	not	experienced	sexual	abuse.	Many	children	do	
not	disclose	until	well	after	the	sexual	abuse	happens,	so	any	physical	
signs	may	have	disappeared.	Some	types	of	child	sexual	abuse,	such	as	
fondling,	may	not	leave	any	evidence.	

IMPACTS 

The	impacts	and	consequences	of	child	sexual	abuse	are	unique	to	each	
child	and	may	have	different	effects	on	children	at	different	stages	of	
development.	Note	that	there	is	some	overlap	in	the	indicators	discussed	
above	and	the	impacts	of	child	sexual	abuse.	In	addition,	many	physical	
and	emotional	impacts	that	children	might	have	are	similar	to	those	
experienced	by	other	survivors.	Refer	to	the	Introduction	to	Types	of	
Sexual	Violence	section	of	this	manual	to	review	these	impacts	in	detail.	
A	child	showing	any	of	these	signs	has	not	necessarily	experienced	sexual	
abuse.	The	presence	of	several	signs	over	a	period	of	time,	however,	may	
indicate	that	the	child	has	been,	or	is	being,	abused.	Because	children	
may	not	reveal	that	they	are	experiencing	sexual	abuse,	it	is	up	to	
concerned	adults	to	recognize	the	signs.

Physical Impacts

In	many	cases,	children’s	bodies	may	be	impacted	by	sexual	abuse.	
Physical	effects	can	be	temporary	or	may	stay	with	children	well	into	
their	adult	lives.	Some	of	the	physical	indicators	listed	here	may	be	
present	as	a	result	of	abuse,	or	during	other	stressful	times	during	a	
child’s	life,	such	as	divorce	or	loss	of	a	family	member,	friend,	or	pet.	

Considerations 
for Advocates

Advocates are not 
investigators and 
it is not the role 
of an advocate to 
determine whether 
sexual abuse is 
happening to a child. 
An advocate’s role 
is to listen to callers, 
encourage callers to 
trust their instincts, 
provide information, 
support and 
resources, and follow 
mandated reporting 
guidelines. 
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 • Abdominal	pain	or	unexplained	stomach	
illness

 • Loss	of	appetite	or	trouble	eating	or	
swallowing

 • Unexplained	bruises,	pain,	bleeding,	or	
redness	on	the	child’s	genitals	or	anus

 • Sudden	weight	loss	or	gain
 • Frequent	vaginal	infections	or	irritations
 • Difficulty	with	bowel	movements	or	urination

(Stop	it	Now,	n.d.)

Emotional and Behavioral Impacts

Despite	its	importance,	the	emotional	impact	
of	child	sexual	abuse	is	often	overlooked	and	
misunderstood.	While	the	sexual	contact	itself	can	
cause	significant	harm,	most	survivors	also	struggle	
with	the	violation	of	trust	and	the	confusion	which	
stems	from	having	to	act	as	if	nothing	is	happening.	

Some	survivors	have	specific	and	clear	memories	of	
the	abuse	while	others	may	repress	their	memories.	
Even	children	who	have	repressed	all	memory	of	the	
abuse	still	experience	its	effects.	If	a	child	does	not	
talk	about	the	abuse,	this	does	not	mean	that	they	
have	forgotten	about	it.	In	many	cases,	the	child	will	
try	to	hide	their	confusion,	fear,	or	anger	because	
they	are	afraid	to	talk	about	the	abuse	or	feel	that	
adults	in	their	lives	do	not	want	to	hear	about	it.	
They	may	feel	guilty	about	the	abuse	and	about	
the	negative	consequences	that	it	had	on	their	
family.	It	is	very	important	that	the	child	be	given	
an	opportunity	to	talk	about	the	abuse	and	receive	
therapy.		

Some	of	the	most	common	responses	are:

Fear. Child	sexual	abuse,	even	if	not	overtly	physical,	
is	emotionally	hurtful	and	confusing	because	of	the	
trust	and	power	dynamics	involved.	Children	may	be	
less	trusting	of	the	world	around	them	and	of	their	
own	instincts	after	the	experience.

Guilt.	Some	children	will	feel	guilty,	as	if	they	are	
responsible.	They	may	believe	that	it	was	their	fault	
or	that	they	caused	trouble	by	telling.	Guilt	is	about	
feeling	as	if	you	have	done	something	wrong.

Shame.	Children	may	feel	that	people	can	tell	by	
looking	at	them	that	they	are	a	survivor,	and	this	
may	cause	them	to	feel	embarrassed.	Shame	is	
about	feeling	like	a	bad	person	and/or	feeling	wrong	
as	a	person.

Anger. A	child’s	anger	could	be	directed	at	the	
offender,	at	the	non-offending	parent(s)	for	failing	
to	protect	them,	and	at	anyone	who	intervened	
causing	changes	in	their	lives.	A	child	may	also	
experience	anger	at	adults	they	believe	“should	have	
known”	about	the	abuse.

Low self-esteem. The	negative	or	conflicting	
messages	survivors	often	receive	can	lead	to	
low	self-esteem.	Although	this	is	also	true	for	all	
survivors	of	sexual	violence,	children	are	still	in	the	
process	of	developing	their	self-esteem.	Therefore,	
the	sexual	abuse	is	not	affecting	a	characteristic	that	
is	already	in	place,	but	rather	interfering	with	the	
initial	building	of	self-esteem.	Since	this	can	have	
such	a	significant	impact	on	the	very	basis	of	self-
esteem,	the	effects	can	be	long	lasting.

Confusion. Children	may	be	confused	because	of	
the	lies,	trickery,	and/or	manipulation	that	the	
offender	used	to	perpetrate	the	abuse.	If	the	child	
experienced	some	physical	pleasure	from	the	sexual	
touch,	this	can	contribute	to	their	confusion	as	
well.	Children	are	often	taught	to	respect	and	obey	
grown-ups	and	when	these	grown-ups	commit	
sexual	abuse	against	them,	there	can	be	confusion	
because	following	the	rules	hurt	them.	Children	
also	experience	confusion	because	they	may	
simultaneously	feel	love,	anger,	and	hurt	towards	
the	offender.

Difficulty understanding feelings.	Children	may	have	
a	more	difficult	time	verbalizing	their	feelings	than	
adults	do.	This	may	be	because	they	have	not	had	
much	practice	identifying	and	naming	feelings,	or	
perhaps	because	they	may	not	know	where	their	
emotions	are	coming	from.		Additionally,	there	may	
be	feelings	that	do	not	feel	safe.	For	example,	if	
the	offender	is	the	person	who	provides	food	and	
shelter,	it	may	feel	unsafe	for	the	child	to	be	angry	at	
the	offender.

\
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Sexual Behaviors

Some	sexual	behavior	is	normal	in	young	children,	
especially	when	it	takes	place	between	children	
of	similar	ages,	when	there	is	no	coercion,	or	the	
children	are	playing.	Sexual	behavior	becomes	
problematic	when	manipulation,	trickery,	or	peer	
pressure	is	evident.	It	demands	serious	attention	
when	it	involves	secrecy,	physical	force,	threats,	
bribes,	or	violence.

Normal

 • Genital	or	reproductive	conversations	with	
peers	or	similar-age	siblings;	show	me	yours/
I’ll	show	you	mine	with	peers

 • Playing	“Doctor”
 • Occasional	masturbation	without	penetration
 • Imitating	seduction	(i.e.	flirting	or	kissing)
 • Dirty	words	or	jokes	within	cultural	or	peer	

group	norm

Yellow Flags

 • Preoccupation	with	sexual	themes	(especially	
sexually	aggressive	ones)

 • Attempting	to	expose	each	other’s	genitals	
(i.e.	pulling	other’s	skirt	up	or	pants	down)

 • Sexually	explicit	conversation	with	peers
 • Sexual	graffiti	
 • Sexual	innuendo/teasing/embarrassment	of	

others
 • Precocious	sexual	knowledge
 • Single	occurrences	of	peeping/exposing/

obscenities/pornographic	interest
 • Preoccupation	with	masturbation
 • Mutual	or	group	masturbation
 • Simulated	foreplay	with	dolls	or	peers	with	

clothing	on	(i.e.	petting,	“French”	kissing)

Red Flags 

 • Sexually	explicit	conversations	with	others	of	
significant	age	difference

 • Touching	genitals	of	others
 • Degradation/humiliation	of	self	or	others	with	

sexual	themes
 • Forced	exposure	of	others’	genitals	in	the	

context	of	hazing	(i.e.	pulling	down	pants	or	
exposing	breasts)

 • Inducing	fear/threats	of	force
 • Sexually	explicit	proposals/threats,	including	

written	notes
 • Repeated	or	chronic	peeping/exposing/

obscenities/pornographic	interests
 • Compulsive	masturbation/task	interruption	to	

masturbate
 • Female	masturbation	that	includes	vaginal	

penetration
 • Simulating	intercourse	with	dolls,	peers,	

children,	or	animals

Definite Problems

 • Oral,	vaginal,	anal	penetration	of	dolls,	
children,	animals

 • Forced	touching	of	genitals
 • Simulated	intercourse	with	peers	with	

	 clothes	off
 • Any	genital	injury	or	bleeding	not	explained	

	 by	accidental	cause
	 	 (Hollander,	n.d.)

Self Destructive Coping Skills

It	is	important	to	be	aware	that	how	the	child	
chooses	to	cope	with	sexual	abuse	may	not	be	
healthy.	A	child	may	engage	in	substance	use,	
develop	an	eating	disorder,	engage	in	self-mutilation,	
or	develop	aggressive	behaviors.	With	continuous	

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates must not assume the child has strong negative feelings 
toward the offender. The survivor may have positive feelings, or 
may be ambivalent. For example, it is not unusual for survivors to 
have strongly opposing feelings, such as love and hatred, at the 
same time. Advocates must not let their own feelings interfere with 
the child’s.
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support	and	treatment,	children	can	be	encouraged	to	identify	appropriate,	healthy	coping	skills.	Some	
examples	of	this	behavior	may	be	writing	in	a	journal,	learning	to	play	music,	and	learning	self-defense	or	
martial	arts.

Family Impacts

Sexual	abuse	that	occurs	within	a	family	may	have	added	effects.	In	addition	to	the	sexual	abuse	itself,	
there	may	be	other	manipulation	of	“normal”	family	roles.	For	example,	in	situations	where	the	offender	
is	a	parent,	the	child	may	be	forced	to	take	on	adult	roles	and	responsibilities.	The	child	may	be	given	
inappropriate	household	duties	and	be	expected	to	fulfill	the	role	of	sex	partner	for	the	offender.	These	sorts	
of	role	manipulations	make	it	difficult	for	the	child	to	experience	the	positive	aspects	of	childhood	and	may	
be	confusing	and	hurtful	to	other	family	members.	Other	family	members	may	notice	that	the	child	is	being	
treated	differently.	If	the	treatment	is	perceived	as	special,	other	family	members	may	be	resentful	and	act	
negatively	towards	the	child	being	sexually	abused.

If	the	offender	is	a	female	caregiver,	additional	challenges	may	arise.	
Although	women	sometimes	abuse	in	overtly	sexual	or	violent	ways,	their	abuse	is	typically	more	
subtle	and	less	forceful.	Women’s	abuse	is	often	masked	in	cuddling	and	daily	care-taking.	The	
violation	is	often	fuzzier,	less	clear-cut….	But	it	is	no	less	devastating….	[Since]	children	frequently	
bond	most	closely	with	their	mothers,	abuse	by	mothers,	in	particular,	can	leave	a	child	with	a	severe	
lack	of	boundaries	between	self	and	offender	(Bass	&	Davis,	1994,	p.	97).

Abuse	by	a	sibling	frequently	occurs	in	the	family	home	when	an	older	sibling	is	placed	in	charge,	or	during	
the	night	when	everyone	is	sleeping.	

The	[abuse]	continued	and	[progressed]	to	other	and	different	kinds	of	sexual	abuse,	often	
accompanied	by	physical	and	emotional	abuse.	Survivors	of	sibling	sexual	violence	report	‘feeling	
more	responsible	for	their	abuse’	as	compared	to	[those	who	experienced	other	forms	of	sexual	
violence	within	the	family”	(Weihe,	1990,	p	60-79).	

For	information	about	the	many	ways	in	which	child	sexual	abuse	can	continue	to	affect	survivors	into	their	
adult	life,	refer	to	the	Adult	Survivors	of	Child	Sexual	Abuse	section	of	this	manual.

HOW CHILDREN ARE VICTIMIZED

One	reason	that	children	are	vulnerable	to	sexual	abuse	is	that	they	are	generally	warned	to	be	cautious	
around	strangers,	but	are	not	warned	about	the	possibility	of	being	abused	by	family	and	friends.	Our	society	
encourages	children	to	trust	and	obey	the	adults	whom	they	know.	Offenders	use	this	to	their	advantage.

In	addition	to	being	trained	to	be	trusting	and	obedient,	many	children	are	taught	that	they	must	give	

Considerations for Advocates

It is important for advocates not to make assumptions about the 
way sexual abuse has impacted the child, regardless of the type of 
acts involved. Advocates might need to have conversations with 
some callers, including friends and family, explaining that all sexual 
abuse can greatly impact a survivor’s life.
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affection	to	certain	people.	For	example,	many	
children	are	told	that	they	have	to	hug	or	kiss	a	
particular	family	member,	even	when	this	may	be	
uncomfortable	for	them.	This	teaches	children	that	
they	must	submit	to	unwanted	touch	and	that	they	
do	not	have	the	right	to	say	no	to	such	interactions.

Children	are	also	vulnerable	to	sexual	abuse	
because	they	rely	on	adults	for	most	of	their	
physical	and	emotional	needs.	They	are	dependent	
upon	adults	for	love,	guidance,	attention,	a	sense	
of	self-worth,	and	basic	survival	necessities,	such	as	
shelter	and	food.			

Offenders	also	take	advantage	of	society’s	tendency	
not	to	believe	children.	Adults	tend	to	be	perceived	
as	more	credible	than	children,	and	offenders	can	
use	this	belief	to	convince	a	child	that	it	would	be	
useless	to	tell.	

How Offenders Get Children 

Involved

Children	are	victimized	by	people	more	powerful	
than	themselves	who	may	use	different	forms	of	
power	to	engage	them	and	keep	them	involved	in	
the	sexual	violence.	In	some	cases,	offenders	use	
physical	force	to	make	children	engage	in	sexual	
activity,	to	restrain	them,	and/or	to	intentionally	
inflict	pain.	An	offender	might	threaten	to	hurt	
or	kill	the	child	or	someone	the	child	loves.	Tricks	
and	manipulation	are	also	effective	ways	for	an	
offender	to	involve	a	child.	Examples	of	this	include	
the	use	of	games	or	bribes.	Other	children	might	
be	told	that	they	deserve	the	sexual	violence,	are	
responsible	for	it,	or	that	they	will	not	be	believed	if	
they	tell.	Frequently,	offenders	use	a	process	called	
‘grooming,’	in	which	they	gradually	establish	an	
emotional	bond	with	children	in	order	to	reduce	the	
child’s	resistance	or	desensitize	the	child	to	sexual	
abuse	(Stop	it	Now,	n.d.).

Five Phases of Child Sexual Abuse

Researchers	and	observers	have	identified	five	
phases	that	offenders	use	when	committing	child	
sexual	abuse.	These	are	engagement,	sexual	
interaction,	secrecy,	disclosure,	and	suppression.	
(The	following	section	is	adapted	from	Sadock,	

Kaplan,	&	Sadock,	2007.)	

Engagement. Offenders	must	find	a	way	to	become	
involved	with	the	child	without	getting	caught.	
To	achieve	this,	they	seek	out	opportunities	to	be	
alone	with	the	child	without	arousing	suspicion.	For	
example,	an	offender	may	offer	free	baby-sitting	to	
a	single	parent.

To	gain	access,	the	offender	may	use	methods	to	
interest	a	child.	These	may	include	providing	much	
needed	adult	attention,	appealing	to	a	child’s	
natural	curiosity	about	sex,	or	using	games	or	gifts.	
A	ploy	often	used	with	adolescents	is	to	supply	
them	with	cigarettes,	drugs	and/or	pornography.	
An	offender	may	also	threaten	or	trick	the	child	by	
threatening	to	harm	people	or	pets	the	child	loves.

During	this	engagement	phase,	offenders	may	
begin	the	process	of	grooming.	They	may,	for	
example,	create	opportunities	to	touch	the	child	
appropriately	at	first	and	slowly	progress	to	an	
abusive	or	violent	touch.	This	process	desensitizes	
the	child	to	boundary	violations	and	allows	the	
offender	to	test	the	safety	of	further	sexual	activity	
with	the	child.	The	offender	may	also	groom	the	
adults	responsible	for	the	child	(if	the	offender	
is	not	a	parent	or	guardian	themself),	to	make	
them	believe	that	their	child	will	be	safe	with	
the	offender.	For	additional	information	about	
grooming,	refer	to	the	Offenders	section	of	this	
manual.

Sexual interaction. In	this	phase,	the	offender	
begins	to	involve	the	child	in	some	type	of	sexual	
activity.	The	behavior	tends	to	start	gradually	
and	escalate,	both	in	the	degree	of	involvement	
expected	of	the	child	and	in	the	frequency.		

Once	in	this	phase,	offenders	can	use	their	position	
of	authority	to	persuade	the	child	that	the	situation	
is	acceptable.	The	child	gets	trapped	into	thinking	
they	are	somehow	responsible	for	what	is	going	
on,	or	that	they	have	to	go	along	with	the	adult’s	
wishes.	Sometimes,	force	or	threat	of	force	may	be	
used	to	intimidate	the	child.		

Secrecy. Secrecy	is	necessary	to	protect	the	offender	
and	prolong	access	to	the	child.	Getting	the	child	
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to	keep	the	secret	may	involve	many	strategies.	
Offenders	often	threaten	the	child	or	convince	the	
child	that	other	adults	will	be	angry	and	blame	the	
child	for	the	behavior	if	it	is	revealed.	Once secrecy	
is	assured,	the	sexual	activity	can	escalate,	and	may	
go	on	indefinitely	-	never	reaching	disclosure	or	
suppression.

There	are	many	reasons	why	children	might	be	
afraid	to	tell	anyone	about	these	experiences.	Some	
fear	ridicule	from	the	people	they	tell.	Others	are	
afraid	that	something	bad	will	happen	to	them	or	
their	families.	The	offender	may	have	threatened	to	
hurt	someone	or	something	the	child	cares	about	if	
the	child	tells.	Sometimes	children	are	ashamed	that	
they	could	not	protect	themselves	or	are	worried	
that	they	will	not	be	believed.	It	is	also	possible	that	
they	might	feel	guilty	if	they	felt	physical	pleasure	
during	the	experiences	or	have	accepted	gifts	from	
the	offender.

Disclosure. This	is	the	point	at	which	the	secret	is	
revealed,	intentionally	or	accidentally.	Accidental	
disclosure	generally	happens	when	someone	
witnesses	the	adult’s	sexual	involvement	with	the	
child,	when	medical	evidence	of	sexual	abuse	is	
found	(for	example,	a	sexually	transmitted	infection	
in	a	7-year-old),	or	when	someone	observes	certain	
behavioral	changes	in	the	child.

Intentional	disclosure	occurs	when	the	child	decides	
to	tell	someone	what	is	happening.	This	disclosure	
may	be	direct	or	indirect.	Despite	the	offender’s	
attempts	to	enforce	the	secret,	a	child	may	decide	
to	talk	directly	about	the	sexual	abuse.		Sometimes	
this	happens	following	an	educational	presentation	
at	the	child’s	school	in	which	children	are	taught	
about	the	importance	of	telling.	Other	times,	the	
disclosure	may	occur	because	of	a	change	or	an	
increase	in	the	level	of	sexual	activity.	For	example,	
a	child	may	tell	when	the	offender	moves	from	
touching	to	sexual	intercourse,	or	when	a	girl	begins	
menstruating	and	is	afraid	that	she	could	become	
pregnant	as	a	result	of	the	sexual	violence.	
At	other	times,	children	try	to	tell	what	is	happening	
but	do	not	or	cannot	talk	about	it	directly.	They	may	
initially	talk	about	their	discomfort	with	a	certain	
person,	such	as		“I don’t like it when you leave me 
alone with Uncle Jim” or	disclose	just	a	small	piece	

of	the	sexual	violence,	“Uncle Jim always wants 
me to sit on his lap and it feels funny to me.”	Adults	
who	are	not	paying	attention	or	who	would	never	
consider	the	possibility	of	sexual	abuse	may	miss	
these	early	disclosures.	Children	who	tried	to	tell	
may	interpret	this	in	many	ways.	They	may,	for	
example,	feel	that	the	adult	is	not	interested	in	
helping	them	or	that	something	is	so	wrong	with	
them	that	others	cannot	help	them.

Suppression. Suppression	happens	in	cases	when	
a	person	pressures	the	child	to	“take	it	back.”	The	
person	may	be	unable	to	believe	the	child,	or	may	
believe	the	child,	but	be	unwilling	to	deal	with	the	
reality	of	what	happened.	For	example,	a	mother	
may	tell	her	child	that	Daddy	will	go	to	jail,	they	
will	never	see	him	again,	and	they	will	not	have	any	
money	for	food	or	clothing.	The	child	may	also	be	
made	to	feel	responsible	for	the	abuse.		

In	the	face	of	this	pressure,	the	child	often	recants,	
or	takes	back,	what	they	said.	To	gain	some	insight	
in	to	why	children	do	not	tell,	or	sometimes	recant,	
it	may	be	helpful	to	read	the	following	reasons,	in	
children’s	own	words.

“I didn’t tell because I didn’t like talking 
about it.”		(10-year-old)

“Daddy said it was a personal thing, so I 
didn’t tell.”  (10-year-old)

“He was too much bigger to me, so I didn’t 
say nothing.” (4-year-old)

“He told me if I told, he’d spank the ... out of 
me.”  (9-year-old)

“He’d pull on my breast and he’d tell me if 
I screamed or told, he’d pull it off. He really 
hurt me. I didn’t want my brother to go to 
jail.” (12-year-old)

“He said if I told my mother, he would kill her 
and eat her, and he said if I told anyone else, 
he would just kill me.” (8-year-old)

“He said if I told, he’d stuff a peanut butter 
sandwich down my throat and I hate peanut 
butter.” (6-year-old)

“He beat me before and I know if I told, he’d 
do it again.”	(14-year-old)
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“I was told that I’d be put in a foster home if I said anything.”  (11-year-old)

In	addition	to	the	fear	of	being	disbelieved	or	blamed,	children	may	fear	they	will	be	sent	away	from	their	
family,	lose	their	family’s	love,	be	hurt,	or	lose	something	they	like.	Most	children	do	not	want	anything	bad	
to	happen	to	the	offender,	nor	do	they	wish	to	have	drastic	changes	in	their	families.	They	want	the	sexual	
abuse	to	stop.		

A	male	survivor	shares,	
About	age	4	or	5,	my	older	brother	performed	oral	sex	on	me,	made	me	available	to	his	older	peers,	
and	threatened	me	with	physical	violence	if	I	told	my	parents.	He	showed	me	pornographic	pictures,	
invited	little	girls	over,	and	forced	me	into	sexual	play.	I	felt	I	had	absolutely	no	control.	I	felt	I	was	
inferior,	bad,	and	that	there	was	something	very	wrong	with	me.	I	doubted	I	would	be	able	to	have	
a	normal	sex	life	and	had	fears	about	homosexuality	and	of	becoming	insane.	Fortunately,	at	age	
13,	my	grandmother	found	out	about	the	molestation	and	she	rescued	me	and	became	my	legal	
guardian.	My	parents	were	happy	to	relinquish	me	because	they	felt	I	was	weird	and	had	initiated	
these	sex	acts	(Wiehe,	1990,	p	68).	

WHEN A CHILD DISCLOSES

To	many	children	who	have	experienced	sexual	abuse,	the	world	is	no	longer	a	safe	place.	If	the	offender	
is	a	sibling	or	parent,	even	the	survivor’s	home	and	family	can	evoke	pain,	fear,	and	mistrust.	The	

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates do not interview or question the children about what happened. Locations such 
as the Dept. of Health and Human Services, child advocacy centers, the police department, 
and some hospitals have interviewers who are trained to question children. Someone who 
is not qualified to conduct interviews with children might jeopardize their legal credibility. 
Advocates can offer support and validation, and assist with accessing resources.

Considerations for Advocates

To a child whose sense of trust has been undermined by sexual 
violence, any further violation of trust is harmful. It is extremely 
important that advocates not make promises they cannot keep. For 
example, do not tell the child everything will be okay. Instead let 
the child know that advocates are there to try to help. A child might 
want an advocate to promise not to tell anyone about the sexual 
abuse. This is not a promise an advocate can make. In order to gain 
protection and to end the abuse, certain people must be informed.

Let children know it is good that they told and that they have done 
nothing wrong. Reassure them that it was okay to tell. Although 
an advocate may be angry, it is important not to react with horror, 
disgust, or blame. Remember not to give a message that the abuse 
is too difficult to hear about.
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responses	of	the	first	people	who	are	told	will	strongly	influence	the	healing	process	of	the	child.	It	is	the	
responsibility	of	adults	to	respond	compassionately	and	promptly.

Children	need	to	hear	that	the	sexual	abuse	is	not	their	fault.	One	of	the	most	common	dynamics	in	these	
situations	is	blaming	the	child	for	the	sexual	abuse.	The	offender,	non-offending	parents,	and	siblings	may	
make	the	child	the	scapegoat	for	the	family’s	problems.	As	a	result,	the	survivors	may	begin	to	blame	
themselves.	Hearing	from	a	trusted	adult	that	the	abuse	was	not	their	fault	and	that	they	did	nothing	to	
deserve	it	can	help	counteract	such	negative	messages.	

Family Reactions

An	advocate	might	speak	with	a	concerned	other	who	has	noticed	physical	or	behavioral	indications	that	
seem	suspicious.	In	this	situation,	the	concerned	other	might	try	talking	to	the	child.	The	advocate	can	
caution	the	concerned	other	that	the	child	could	be	frightened	and	may	not	disclose	sexual	abuse	even	if	it	
is	happening	or	has	happened	in	the	past.		

In	some	cases,	more	indirect	forms	of	communication	may	be	helpful.	For	example,	the	adult	may	want	to	
get	a	pamphlet	about	child	sexual	abuse	and	place	it	where	the	child	could	find	it.	This	will	allow	the	child	
to	know	that	the	adult	is	thinking	about	the	issue	without	pressuring	the	child	to	disclose.

An	advocate	may	also	want	to	talk	to	a	concerned	other	about	getting	an	appropriate	medical	evaluation	
and	treatment	for	the	child	if	there	is	suspicion	of	sexual	abuse.	Medical	treatment	would	be	helpful	if	
the	child	has	any	injuries,	or	if	there	is	concern	about	pregnancy	or	sexually	transmitted	infections.	It	
can	also	be	useful	in	determining	whether	there	is	any	physical	evidence	of	sexual	abuse.	It	is	important	
to	remember,	however,	that	many	forms	of	child	sexual	abuse	will	not	cause	physical	injuries	or	leave	
evidence.

Advocates	may	speak	with	a	parent	who	knows	or	suspects	that	their	child	is	experiencing	sexual	abuse,	
but	who	has	little	power	to	protect	the	child.	This	may	be	the	case,	for	example,	if	a	person	has	joint	
custody	of	a	child	and	the	other	parent	is	the	offender.	In	this	type	of	situation,	it	would	be	helpful	to	
suggest	that	the	concerned	other	call	the	Dept.	of	Health	and	Human	Services	(DHHS)	to	explain	any	
suspicions.	It	may	also	be	helpful	for	the	parent	to	speak	with	an	attorney	about	changing	the	custody	or	
visitation	agreement.	Keep	in	mind	that	this	does	not	relieve	the	advocate	of	the	obligation	to	report	to	
DHHS	independently	should	the	advocate	have	concerns	about	a	child	experiencing	sexual	abuse.	It	may	

Considerations for Advocates

It may be helpful for the advocate to offer some examples of 
effective ways for the concerned other to ask the child if they are 
experiencing sexual abuse. It is best if the adult can ask open-
ended questions. For example, “I’ve noticed that you’ve seemed a 
little sad lately. How are you doing?”

Help the adult understand that the child may disclose information 
about sexual abuse gradually, rather than all at once, as a means 
of testing the adult’s reaction. If the child discovers that the 
listener is safe and supportive, the child might choose to give more 
information.
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be	useful	for	the	advocate	to	remind	the	caller	that	even	if	DHHS	does	not	appear	to	respond	immediately	
to	a	report,	calls	will	be	tracked,	and	a	response	is	assured	if	enough	credible	reports	come	in.	The	caller’s	
report	may	be	just	one	part	of	the	network,	along	with	teachers,	neighbors,	other	family	members,	and	
more.	

It	is	possible	that	an	advocate	might	speak	with	someone	who	is	unsupportive	and	possibly	angry	at	the	
child.	For	example,	the	adult	might	accuse	the	child	of	lying	just	to	get	back	at	someone.	This	attitude	
can	be	damaging	to	the	survivor.	The	advocate	can	talk	to	the	adult	about	sexual	abuse	never	being	the	
survivor’s	fault.	It	may	also	be	helpful	for	the	advocate	to	encourage	the	caller	to	see	that	the	child	has	very	
little	power	and	that	anger	would	be	more	appropriately	directed	at	the	adult	who	committed	sexual	abuse	
against	the	child.

Family Members’ Own Feelings

When	a	child	has	been	harmed,	the	whole	family	is	affected	and	may	need	support	also.	It	is	common	for	
the	family	to	have	feelings	of	outrage,	sadness,	helpless,	and	to	feel	invaded.	

Guilt.	It	can	be	difficult	to	hear	about	or	see	that	a	child	has	been	hurt.	Sometimes	family	members	will	feel	
guilty	if	their	child	experienced	sexual	abuse	and	they	were	unaware	that	it	was	happening.	They	may	look	
back	and	see	clues	that	it	was	happening	and	wonder	why	they	did	not	notice	them	at	the	time.	

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates can reassure family members that it is understandable 
for them to experience intense feelings. If they seem to ignore their 
own feelings, advocates can encourage them to acknowledge and 
discuss how the abuse has affected them, and encourage them to 
seek support for themselves, as well as for the child.

If family members have a hard time getting the support they need, 
the advocate can discuss some possible resources. In many cases, it 
is inappropriate for the survivor’s family members to talk to friends 
and family without the permission of the survivor. The statewide 
sexual assault crisis and support line is an appropriate, confidential 
resource that a family member could use for support.

Considerations for Advocates

Remind family members that they cannot watch their child every 
minute of every day, even if they would like to, and that they are 
not at fault for not becoming aware of the sexual abuse sooner. 
Reassure the caller that it is always easier to see a situation clearly 
and know what you would like to change when you are looking 
back at it.
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Denial. Some	family	members	may	find	it	extremely	difficult	to	accept	the	fact	that	the	survivor	
has	experienced	sexual	abuse.	It	might	be	hard	to	cope	with	the	idea	that	something	this	traumatic	
has	happened	to	a	loved	one.	Some	family	members	may	be	in	denial	because	they	have	a	positive	
relationship	with	the	offender.	They	may	not	have	had	any	experiences	when	the	offender’s	behavior	
was	inappropriate,	so	it	may	be	difficult	to	imagine	that	the	offender	could	do	something	as	hurtful	as	
committing	sexual	abuse	against	a	child.

Facing changes. When	a	child	discloses,	the	family	must	make	certain	choices.	For	example,	a	decision	
must	be	made	whether	to	believe	the	offender	or	the	child.	If	the	offender	lives	with	the	family,	it	may	
be	necessary	for	the	family	to	ask	the	offender	to	leave	in	order	to	ensure	that	the	child	is	adequately	
protected.	Some	family	members	may	blame	the	survivor	for	forcing	them	to	make	such	choices,	while	
others	will	not	hesitate	to	remove	the	child	from	the	abusive	environment	and	make	whatever	changes	are	
necessary.	For	example,	they	might	leave	a	relationship	and	find	alternative	temporary	housing.
Changes	may	cause	difficulties	in	more	practical	ways	as	well.	For	example,	the	offender	might	provide	

Considerations for Advocates

The advocate may want to reassure the caller that denial is an 
understandable initial reaction. Concerned family members do not 
want to think that a child they love could experience sexual abuse, 
and often will not consider the possibility until they are confronted 
with the issue.  Additionally, since offenders often appear ‘normal’ 
and friendly, it is not uncommon for others to be unaware of the 
fact that they are offenders.

In some situations, the advocate might want to talk with the adult 
about the risk the child is taking by disclosing and how important it 
is to believe the child. It is often extremely difficult for children who 
are experiencing sexual abuse to trust adults. If they do choose to 
trust someone and are not believed, it could be devastating. It may 
take years before they feel able to tell again.

Considerations for Advocates

It is important for advocates to acknowledge that change within 
the family is difficult. The advocate may want to have a discussion 
with family members about the importance of protecting the child 
from sexual abuse. In some cases it may be helpful if the advocate 
makes it clear that the child is probably aware of changes within 
the family resulting from the disclosure, or could be feeling anxiety 
related to the changes. The child is not to blame for the changes 
happening, and needs to be reminded of this.
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the	family’s	main	source	of	income.	The	family	might	be	faced	with	losing	their	home	or	being	unable	to	
support	themselves	without	the	offender.	It	is	possible	that	family	members	in	this	situation	may	try	to	
minimize	the	effects	of	the	sexual	abuse	in	order	to	avoid	making	difficult	changes.	

Seeing the child as “damaged goods.”	Some	family	members	may	believe	that	the	trauma	the	child	has	
experienced	will	prevent	healing	from	ever	taking	place.	They	may	act	as	if	the	child	has	been	irreversibly	
ruined	by	the	sexual	abuse.	

Fear that the child will become an abuser. Many	people	believe	that	if	a	child	experiences	sexual	abuse,	
they	are	likely	to	become	an	offender.	This	is	a	false	assumption.	Most	sex	offenders	were	not	sexually	
assaulted	as	children,	and	most	children	who	are	sexually	assaulted	do	not	sexually	assault	others	(Center	
for	Sex	Offender	Management,	2010).	Appropriate	intervention	and	support	will	help	children	to	move	
forward	in	a	healthy	and	positive	way.

Concerns about whom the child talks to about abuse. Some	parents	may	want	their	child	to	talk	to	people	
about	the	sexual	abuse,	while	others	may	encourage	their	children	to	keep	it	a	secret.	It	is	important	for	
children	to	be	allowed	some	degree	of	control	over	whom	they	talk	to.		It	can	be	important	for	the	child	to	
be	allowed	to	talk	if	they	want	to,	and	to	avoid	talking	if	it	makes	them	uncomfortable.

WAYS FAMILY AND FRIENDS CAN SHOW SUPPORT

Resiliency	refers	to	the	ability	of	someone	to	cope	and	adapt	in	difficult	situations.	The	Additional	Material	
at	the	end	of	this	section	includes	information	about	how	to	build	self-worth	in	children,	which	supports	
their	resiliency.	People	around	a	child	survivor	play	a	key	role	in	bolstering	resiliency,	and	the	following	are	
suggestions	to	share	with	concerned	others	regarding	how	to	support	a	child	who	has	experienced	sexual	
abuse.	Resiliency	is	also	discussed	in	the	Survivor	Healing	section	of	this	manual.

Listen. Although	the	thought	of	addressing	a	sexually	abusive	relationship	can	be	a	difficult	one,	a	survivor	

Considerations for Advocates

While the family member is right to be concerned about the 
trauma that sexual abuse has caused, it is important to realize that 
the child can be helped. Advocates can remind the family member 
that therapy, as well as supportive friends and family members, can 
help children address their needs and move forward.

Considerations for Advocates

If an advocate talks to a family member who is concerned that a 
child who experiences sexual abuse will later become an offender, 
the advocate can explain that while many offenders did experience 
sexual abuse as children, the reverse is not true. Sometimes it helps 
to use an analogy to explain this fact. For example, an advocate 
could say 20% of lawyers are women, but you cannot turn that 
around and say that 20% of women are lawyers.
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needs	communication	to	heal.	Letting	the	child	
talk	to	an	adult	by	their	own	choice,	and	in	their	
own	time,	about	the	sexual	abuse	can	make	a	
considerable	difference	in	healing.	An	advocate	may	
want	to	remind	family	and	friends	that	children	
have	their	own	process	and	need	to	work	through	it	
in	their	own	unique	way.

Believe. Tell	the	caller	that	it	is	helpful	to	reassure	
the	child	that	the	abuse	was	not	the	child’s	fault.

Be patient. The	caller	may	want	to	question	the	
child	and	learn	about	the	sexual	abuse.	Remind	the	
caller	not	to	pressure	the	child	to	talk.	It	is	better	
to	be	available	for	the	child	when	the	child	is	ready	
to	talk.	Please	note	that	a	detective	or	the	district	
attorney’s	Office	may	view	the	questioning	of	a	child	
as	interfering	with	a	criminal	case.	Allowing	the	
child	to	talk	naturally	without	specific	questions	is	
the	best	method.

Be supportive.	Adults	can	be	available	to	listen,	to	
let	the	child	know	they	care	about	them,	and	be	
ready	to	do	whatever	they	can	to	help	keep	the	
child	safe	and	to	receive	help.

Assist them in receiving help. Make	sure	the	child	
receives	sensitive	and	competent	medical	attention	
and	counseling.

Risk Reduction

When	an	adult	is	concerned	about	a	child,	it	is	
important	for	the	adult	to	consider	who	the	child	
currently	spends	time	alone	with,	and	to	consider	
the	possibility	that	the	offender	is	someone	the	
adult	knows	and	trusts.	The	adult	might	also	want	
to	have	a	conversation	with	the	child	about	ways	
to	keep	safe.	This	could	include	teaching	the	child	
proper	names	for	body	parts	and	about	the	child’s	
right	to	say	“no”	to	being	hugged	and/or	touched.	
It	might	be	helpful	to	talk	to	the	child	about	the	
importance	of	telling	an	adult	about	sexual	abuse.	
Concerned	others	can	assist	a	child	identifying	safe	
people	to	tell.	The	adult	can	consider	assuring	the	
child	that	they	would	believe	and	help	the	child	if	
there	was	ever	a	disclosure.

For	additional	specific	information	about	how	
family	members	can	support	a	child	survivor,	
please	see	the	Additional	Materials	at	the	end	of	
this	section.	Family	members	and	friends	of	a	child	

survivor	may	also	benefit	from	conversations	with	
advocates	about	self	care	strategies.	For	additional	
information,	refer	to	the	Concerned	Others	section	
of	this	manual.

ADDITIONAL MATERIALS

Building Self-Worth in Children

(Excerpted from Resilience:	The	Touchstone	
of	Well-Being by L. Callan, 1995) 

The	formation	of	self-image	begins	very	early	in	
a	child	and	is	largely	the	product	of	relationships	
with	parents	and	early	caretakers.	Whether	a	
child	will	be	a	confident,	self-assured	person,	or	a	
fearful,	guilt-ridden	one	depends	very	much	on	the	
treatment	he	or	she	receives.	Several	ways	parents	
and	other	caregivers	can	influence	a	child’s	feelings	
of	self-worth	follow:

• Avoid	labeling	-	labeling	a	child	as	bad	or	
worthless	is	self-fulfilling

• Provide	unconditional	positive	regard	-	
generous	doses	of	love,	tenderness,	and	
acceptance	of	the	child	even	in	the	face	of	
undesirable	[behavior]

• Remember	your	own	experiences	-	enhance	
the	positive	ones	and	ensure	that	you	do	not	
repeat	the	negative	experiences	you	faced

• Cheer	your	child’s	accomplishments	-	
provide	lots	of	positive	verbal	feedback,	
offer	attention,	approval,	and	appreciation	
for	desirable	[behavior]

• Be	interested	and	attentive	-	pay	attention	
to	your	child	and	show	interest	in	their	
activities

• Accept	children	as	individuals	-	avoid	
comparisons	and	competition	with	siblings	
and	other	children,	accept	the	child	as	an	
individual	in	[their]	own	right,	with	[their]	
own	abilities	and	limitations

• Help	children	to	be	non-prejudiced	by	
teaching	concepts	such	as	all	people	are	
individuals	worthy	of	dignity,	and	are	
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interesting	and	important.	Remind	them	that	
human	variety	is	interesting,	exciting,	and	
essential	-	expose	children	to	other	cultures.	
Be	aware	that	each	child	has	a	right	to	be	
what	they	are	-	respect	and	support	the	right	
to	be	different

• Set	reasonable	limits	-	set	standards	of	
[behavior]	that	are	clearly	defined	and	enforce	
those	limits,	be	reasonable	with	setting	limits,	
and	cast	a	vote	of	confidence	for	your	child

 • Focus	on	situations	and	conditions	-	if	things	
go	wrong	talk	about	the	situation	not	the	
child.	Describe	what	you	see,	what	you	feel,	
and	what	needs	to	be	done.	If	things	go	
well	give	recognition	to	the	facts,	comment	
on	the	accomplishments	and	the	feeling	of	
satisfaction

 • Treat	the	child	as	a	thinking	being

 • Establish	eye	contact	-	getting	down	to	the	
child’s	level	is	important	in	developing	self-
esteem

 • Do	not	embarrass	children	-	children’s	feelings	
are	more	easily	wounded	than	an	adult’s

 • Help	children	acquire	skills	-	image-building	
skills	can	begin	very	early	in	life

 • Birthdays	-	make	birthdays	a	cause	for	
celebration	and	build	happy	memories

HELPING CHILDREN DEAL 
WITH THEIR REACTIONS

Adapted from materials from The Diagnostic Program 
for Child Abuse, Waterville, Maine. Printed with 
Permission.

 
As	advocates,	we	are	more	likely	to	work	with	parents	
or	caretakers	of	a	sexually	abused	child	than	with	
the	child	themselves.	Sexually	abused	children	often	
develop	symptoms	that	can	be	challenging	and	
frustrating	for	the	family.	The	following	information	
may	be	provided	to	assist	the	family	in	choosing	the	
most	helpful	way	to	respond	to	some	of	the	most	
common	reactions	children	experience.

FEARFUL REACTIONS

Possible Symptoms:
• Nightmares
• Fear	of	a	certain	person
• Fear	of	people	with	a	given	characteristic
• Becoming	withdrawn
• Regressive	behavior

It would be helpful to...
• Accept	the	child’s	fears	as	real
• Encourage	the	child	to	gradually	return	to	

their	normal	activities
• Give	the	child	choices	in	situations	where	they	

are	afraid	(such	as	sleeping	with	a	night	light	
or	with	the	door	open)

• Tell	the	child	you	will	protect	them	as	much	as	
you	can

It would be unhelpful to...
• Force	the	child	to	do	things	they	fear
• Allow	the	child's	fears	to	control	their	life	or	

the	parents’	lives
• Punish	the	child	for	being	afraid
• Tell	the	child	their	fears	are	"silly"	or	"stupid"

SEXUALIZED BEHAVIORS

Possible Symptoms:
• Increased	or	excessive	masturbation
• Putting	objects	inside	their	genitals
• Being	sexually	involved	with	other	children,	

particularly	younger	or	smaller	children							
• Being	"seductive"	with	adults

It would be helpful to...
• Instruct	the	child	about	the	importance	of	

keeping	their	genitals	private
• Gently	remind	the	child	that	no	one	likes	to	

be	touched	against	their	will.	Make	clear	rules	
about	not	touching	others’	genitals.

• Depending	on	the	child's	age,	talk	with	the	
child	about	healthy	sex	and	the	differences	
between	love	and	sex.
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• Remember	that	some	masturbation	is	
normal	for	children	and	is	okay	if	done	in	
private.

• Make	every	effort	to	protect	the	child	from	
further	victimization.	A	sexualized	child	may	
be	at	high	risk	because	of	the	victimization.

It would be unhelpful to...
• Tell	the	child	they	are	"bad"	because	of	their	

sexual	behavior.	(The	child	may	already	feel	
they	are	bad	because	of	the	victimization.)

AGGRESSIVE BEHAVIOR

Possible Symptoms:
• Hitting,	biting,	kicking	others
• Breaking	toys
• Refusing	to	obey
• Hurting	themselves	(head	banging,	hitting	

themselves)
• Tantrums

It would be helpful to...
• Talk	with	the	child	about	why	they	are	angry.	

Let	them	know	that	you	understand.
• Gently	remind	the	child	that	no	one	likes	to	

be	hit	or	hurt.
• Make	clear	rules	about	not	hurting	

themselves	or	others	or	destroying	property.
• Suggest	healthy	ways	of	releasing	anger,	

such	as	exercise	or	art.

It would be unhelpful to...
• Hit	a	child	as	punishment	for	hitting	others.	

This	is	confusing	to	them.

The	advocate	may	suggest	that	parents	distinguish	
between	feelings	for	the	child	and	feelings	about	
the	child’s	behavior.	A	parent	may	let	the	child	know	
the	behavior	is	not	okay,	but	that	the	parent	still	
loves	the	child.	Advocates	may	remind	parents	not	
to	see	their	child’s	fearful,	sexualized,	or	aggressive	
behaviors	as	being	purposefully	“bad”	or	“naughty.”	
These	symptoms	are	often	reactions	to	the	trauma	
of	being	sexually	abused.
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ADOLESCENTS

INTRODUCTION 

Adolescence	is	a	time	of	forming	one’s	identity,	
developing	a	sense	of	independence,	and	exploring	
sexuality.	Dating	and	forming	new	relationships	
are	a	part	of	this	process.	However,	because	
adolescents	are	just	beginning	to	learn	about	
relationships,	they	may	not	have	experience	
setting	boundaries	with	others,	leaving	them	
more	vulnerable	to	exploitation.	Adolescents	may	
not	recognize	sexual	violence	due	to	confusion	
between	sexual	violence	and	consensual	sex.	In	
addition,	it	can	be	difficult	for	concerned	others	to	
recognize	that	sexual	violence	has	occurred	because	
adolescents	are	in	a	time	of	change,	and	behavioral	
changes	that	result	specifically	from	an	experience	
of	sexual	violence	may	not	stand	out.	If	survivors	
were	sexually	inexperienced	before	experiencing	
sexual	violence,	they	may	not	be	sure	how	to	talk	
about	the	problem	or	even	what	language	to	use.	
Later	sexual	experiences	may	be	tainted	with	a	
feeling	of	violation.	One	young	survivor	explains,	“…	
I	was	so	ashamed	about	all	of	this	that	sometimes	I	
wanted	to	hide	out,	or	be	invisible	maybe.	I	figured	
people	could	tell	that	I’d	had	all	those	sexual	[abuse]	
experiences	for	all	those	years	just	by	looking	at	me.	
I	felt	ruined”	(Angelica,	2002).

Most	teens	are	assaulted	by	someone	they	know:	

a	dating	partner,	acquaintance,	or	family	member	
(American	Academy	of	Pediatrics,	2001).	According	
to	the	National	Center	for	Victims	of	Crime	(NCVC,	
n.d.)	in	2005,	16-19	year-olds	had	the	highest	rate	
of	sexual	victimization	of	any	age	group.

AGE OF CONSENT

Maine	laws	governing	criminal	sexual	acts	involving	
individuals	who	are	minors	(under	18	years	of	age)	
are	complicated.	Certain	individuals,	because	of	
their	age	or	relationship,	are	not	legally	able	to	
engage	in	certain	sexual	acts.	This	is	true	even	if	the	
sexual	acts	do	not	occur	by	force,	compulsion,	or	
when	an	individual	is	intoxicated	or	unconscious.	
Some	states	refer	to	such	criminal	sexual	acts	as	
“statutory	rape,”	but	Maine	law	does	not	use	this	
term.	Maine	instead	refers	to	any	such	criminal	
sexual	acts	as	being	governed	by	“age	of	consent”	
laws.

Age	of	consent	laws	in	Maine	(Maine	Revised	
Statutes,	Title	17,	Chapter	11,	§251-282)	specifically	
address	several	types	of	sexual	acts	and	what	
behaviors	constitute	crimes:

 • Between	an	adult	and	a	minor,	including	
physical	sexual	acts	as	well	as	displaying	sexually	
explicit	materials	to	a	minor,	exposing	oneself	to	
a	minor,	and	voyeurism	involving	a	minor

 • Between	a	teacher,	employee,	or	official	and	a	
minor	in	a	school,	facility,	or	institution	where	
minors	are	enrolled
 • Between	parents,	stepparents,	foster	parents,	

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates cannot offer legal advice or opinions about the age of 
consent laws, including answering questions from callers about 
whether a particular sexual act by or with a minor is illegal. When 
callers ask advocates for information, advocates can freely refer 
them to local law enforcement or the district attorney’s Office 
for answers to their questions. At some centers, a SART Advocate 
may be available to assist the caller in identifying the correct legal 
resource. Advocates must also keep in mind mandated reporting 
responsibilities for minor children at risk for abuse or neglect, and 
refer to center policy and procedure should concerns arise.
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guardians,	or	others	responsible	for	the	minor,	and	a	minor
 • Photographing	minors	during	sexually	explicit	conduct
 • Computer	solicitation	of	a	minor	to	commit	sexual	acts
 • Possibly	between	two	minors,	or	a	minor	and	another	young	person,	depending	on	the	age	difference	
between	them	(see	the	copy	of	the	Maine	Revised	Statutes	available	at	each	sexual	assault	support	
center	for	more	detail).	

IMPACTS

While	the	impacts	are	similar	to	all	populations	of	survivors	of	sexual	violence,	some	impacts	are	
more	specific	to	adolescents.	Adolescent	survivors	may	respond	to	sexual	violence	in	a	manner	that	is	
unexpected	by	others.	They	may	use	language	to	describe	the	violence	that	the	advocate	is	not	familiar	
with.		Adolescents	may	call	because	they	want	to	talk,	but	may	not	actively	engage	in	a	conversation.	They	
may	also	have	a	shorter	attention	span	and	switch	from	topic	to	topic.	

Adolescent	survivors	can	experience	similar	feelings	as	survivors	of	any	age,	but	may	show	them	in	unique	
ways:

 • Trouble	at	school
 • Desire	to	change	schools
 • Problems	with	attendance
 • Get	behind	with	homework
 • Fight	with	classmates
 • Withdraw	from	social	activities
 • Keep	to	themselves
 • Keep	away	from	friends	and	family
 • Show	an	increased	interest	in	sexual	activity
 • Demonstrate	higher	risk	behaviors
 • Have	the	belief	that	they	are	invincible

	 	 (Harner,	2003)

It	is	important	to	note	that	for	many	adolescents,	their	peer	support	and	social	networks	may	take	
precedence	over	their	family	or	professional	support	services.	Most	young	people	spend	all	day	with	
peers	in	educational	settings,	and	then	work	or	spend	time	socializing	directly	or	via	online	friendships	
with	peers	after	school	hours.	Having	noted	that	most	teens	are	victimized	by	someone	they	know,	
special	challenges	arise	when	working	with	adolescent	survivors	to	plan	for	safety.	They	may	be	in	
school	with	the	offender,	or	with	friends	or	family	members	of	the	offender.

Considerations for Advocates

Sometimes adolescents have concerns that may seem unusual to 
advocates. For example, they may be worrying that if they tell their 
parent/guardian, they will not be allowed to go to the movies that 
night. The advocate must let the adolescent’s priorities lead the 
discussion and avoid assuming that the survivor is not upset or 
impacted by the violence.
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In	some	instances,	stalking	may	be	part	of	the	adolescent	survivor’s	experience.	For	more	information,	
please	refer	to	the	Stalking	section	of	this	manual.		

PHYSICAL CONCERNS

As	with	all	callers	who	have	recently	been	victimized,	it	is	important	for	the	advocate	to	talk	with	an	
adolescent	survivor	about	the	benefits	of	seeking	medical	attention.	If	left	unchecked,	the	survivor	
could	have	long	term	health	problems.	Encourage	the	caller	to	go	to	a	healthcare	facility	to	seek	medical	
attention,	and	keep	in	mind	that	an	adolescent	may	be	more	comfortable	going	to	a	clinic	that	offers	free	
and	confidential	services.	Refer	to	the	Medical	Response	and	Resources	section	of	this	manual	for	more	
information.	Keep	in	mind	that	within	the	adolescent	population,	pre-pubescent	female	survivors	are	at	
increased	risk	for	tissue	damage,	which	increases	the	chances	of	getting	sexually	transmitted	infections	
(STIs)	(Harner,	2003).

As	with	other	callers,	an	adolescent	caller	may	not	have	access	to	transportation.	It	is	important	to	explore	
what	options	are	available,	and	the	privacy	outcome	associated	with	each.	There	may	be	a	person	whom	
they	trust	who	will	be	able	to	help	them	get	to	the	hospital.	If	the	survivor	will	be	making	a	report,	they	
could	also	contact	law	enforcement	to	be	transported,	or	the	survivor	may	need	to	call	for	an	ambulance.	
Involving	law	enforcement	or	emergency	medical	technicians	will	result	in	reports	and/or	billing	issues,	and	
the	caller’s	parent/guardian	may	become	aware	of	the	sexual	violence.

Considerations for Advocates

Adolescents often use current communication technology. Keeping 
this in mind, it may be helpful for advocates to explore available 
options for online support. For example, the Rape, Abuse and 
Incest National Network (RAINN) has an online hotline with trained 
advocates ready to provide support through an online “chat” 
system – available at RAINN.org.

Considerations for Advocates

Young people cannot seek protection orders on their own behalf, 
and an order cannot be filed directly against a minor. This means 
that a survivor who is a minor would need to disclose the violence 
to a parent or guardian in order to petition the court for protection 
from further abuse or harassment. Additionally, a minor 
defendant’s parent/guardian would be made aware of the 
complaint. For either minor party, parents/guardians would need 
to accompany the defendant to any court proceedings. For more 
information, refer to the Legal Response and Resources section of 
this manual.
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If	the	adolescent	has	insurance	through	their	parents/guardians,	the	advocate	can	explain	that	the	actual	
forensic	examination	will	not	be	billed	to	that	insurance.	However,	additional	medical	treatment	would	be	
billed	to	the	parents/guardians’	insurance.	Advocates	can	never	guarantee	that	a	survivor	will	not	receive	
a	bill	from	the	hospital.	This	is	explained	in	detail	in	the	Medical	Response	and	Resources	section	of	the	
manual.	

FAMILY REACTIONS

It	is	important	to	provide	adolescent	survivors	and	their	family	members’	options	for	a	supportive	network,	
such	as	support	groups,	therapy,	youth	hotlines,	and	web-based	youth	and	family	services.	For	information	
about	how	family	members	may	react	to	an	adolescent	who	has	experienced	sexual	violence,	and	how	to	
support	family	members,	please	refer	to	the	Concerned	Others	section	of	this	manual. 
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Considerations for Advocates

While Maine law mandates that minors can seek forensic medical 
exams and subsequent medical care without parental notification 
or consent, confidentiality and anonymous forensic exams cannot 
be guaranteed because of mandated reporting laws (Child and 
Family Services and Child Protection Act of 2009). It is important for 
advocates to share this information with adolescent callers so that 
they can make an informed choice about their care and the realities 
of the limits of their control over who learns about the assault. 
Advocates must be aware of their own sexual assault crisis support 
center’s policies about when and how to report to Child Protective 
Services or the district attorney’s office. For more information 
about mandated reporting, please refer to the Advocacy section of 
this manual.
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CAMPUS 
SEXUAL 
VIOLENCE

INTRODUCTION 

The	term	campus	sexual	violence	describes	any	type	
of	sexual	violence	that	occurs	in	a	campus	setting.		
Most	commonly,	campus	refers	to	a	college	campus,	
although	a	campus	can	also	be	a	private	high	school	
or	any	place	where	people	live	at	the	place	they	are	
going	to	school.	For	the	purposes	of	this	manual,	
campus	sexual	violence	will	refer	to	a	college	or	
university	campus.

Campus	sexual	violence	is	a	widespread	and	
growing	problem;	several	studies	show	that	
approximately	one	in	five	female	students	will	
experience	sexual	assault	during	her	college	years	
(National	Institute	of	Justice	[NIJ],	2008).	In	addition	
to	the	frequency	with	which	campus	sexual	violence	
occurs,	students	who	experience	this	crime	may	
face	additional	barriers,	as	the	systems	for	reporting	
and	seeking	justice	in	a	campus	setting	is	often	quite	
different	from	off-campus	systems.		

Traditionally,	college	has	been	a	time	for	young	
people	to	explore	their	world	with	more	freedom	
than	they	may	have	had	before.	However,	colleges	
now	see	increased	enrollments	of	non-traditional	
students,	many	of	whom	are	returning	after	some	
time	away	from	college,	are	changing	careers,	or	are	
entering	higher	education	at	a	later	age.	Community	
colleges	provide	two-year	training	and	education	
programs,	and	may	either	be	residential	or	non-
residential	schools.	Graduate	programs	provide	
opportunities	for	students	to	pursue	higher	degrees.

For	the	traditional	student,	college	is	a	time	for	
discovery,	learning,	growth,	and	adventure.	This	
exploration	may	also	bring	hurt,	violation,	and	loss.	
First-year	students	may	be	particularly	vulnerable	
to	sexual	violence,	since	they	have	new	freedoms,	
lack	parental	control	for	the	first	time,	may	be	
inexperienced	in	self-protection	and	boundaries,	
and	live	in	residence	halls	where	students	share	

close	quarters	and	social	experimenting	is	common.

Many	colleges	and	universities	have	the	unique	
structures	of	fraternities	and/or	sororities	as	part	of	
campus	life,	which	present	both	benefits	and	risks	
to	students.		

While	fraternities	promote	self-
improvement,	they	can	also	present	an	
environment	which	[spreads]	negative	
stereotypes,	dangerous	attitudes,	and	
abuse	of	alcohol	and/or	other	drugs.	The	
result	is	that	more	college	gang	rapes	occur	
at	fraternity	chapter	houses	than	at	any	
other	college	location.	Acquaintance	rapes	
occasionally	occur	during	or	after	fraternity	
parties.	In	addition	to	sexual	crimes,	some	
fraternity	or	sorority	members	abuse	or	
attack	pledges	or	other	members	under	
the	guise	of	hazing.	The	absence	of	dorm	
advisors	or	house	supervisors	[worsens]	the	
problem	combining	little	or	no	supervision	
with	new-found	freedoms	(National	Center	
for	Victims	of	Crime	[NCVC],	2002,	para	5).		

Some	colleges	have	banned	fraternities	and	have	
moved	to	social	houses	or	college	houses.	

While	fraternities	in	particular	have	gained	notoriety	
for	instances	of	facilitating	sexual	violence,	it	is	
important	to	note	that	sexual	violence	can	occur	
in	any	location	on	campus,	and	with	any	student	
group,	gathering,	or	activity.

STATISTICS

It	is	challenging	to	represent	clearly	how	often	
sexual	violence	occurs	on	college	campuses.	
While	underreporting	of	sexual	assault	is	common	
within	the	population	as	a	whole,	it	is	particularly	
widespread	on	campuses.	High	levels	of	institutional	
barriers,	as	well	as	drug	and	alcohol	use	are	part	
of	the	problem;	in	one	study,	among	those	who	
experienced	sexual	assault	while	incapacitated	
because	of	drugs	or	alcohol,	over	50%	did	not	
report	because	they	felt	partly	responsible	for	the	
incident;	and	another	30%	report	that	they	did	not	
really	know	or	remember	what	had	happened	(NIJ,	
2008).		
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The	Jeanne	Clery	Disclosure	of	Campus	Security	
Policy	and	Campus	Crime	Statistics	Act	of	1998,	
originally	known	as	the	Student	Right-To-Know	and	
Campus	Security	Act,	requires	institutions	of	higher	
education	(IHE’s)	to	publish	annual	crime	statistics	
for	their	campuses.		These	reports	do	not	show	the	
whole	picture	of	sexual	violence	on	a	campus.	One	
key	reason	is	that	Clery	reports	only	measure	crimes	
that	occurred	on	college-owned	or	controlled	
property.		Sexual	violence	that	occurs	off-campus	is	
not	counted	in	the	statistics.	Additionally,	colleges	
and	universities	want	to	market	their	school	
positively	in	an	effort	to	recruit	students.	Publishing	
accurate	crime	statistics	may	detract	from	the	
positive	and	successful	appearance	the	school	
desires	to	present.	Also,	the	law	excludes	crimes	
such	as	larceny,	theft,	threats,	harassment,	and	
vandalism	(Carr,	2005).	These	exclusions	can	affect	
the	true	picture	of	stalking	and	other	behaviors	
which	may	lead	up	to	or	follow	other	acts	of	sexual	
violence.

Statistics	for	campus	sexual	violence	include:

 • “During	the	course	of	their	college	careers,	
between	20	and	25	percent	of	women	
will	be	sexually	assaulted	or	experience	
attempted	sexual	assault”	(Fisher,	Cullen,	&	
Turner,	as	cited	in	AAUW,	2009).		

 • 95%	of	campus	sexual	assaults	are	not	
reported	(Fisher,	Cullen,	&	Turner,	as	cited	in	
AAUW,	2009).	In	a	2009	study	by	the	Center	
for	Public	Integrity,	the	most	commonly	
cited	reason	for	why	the	incident	was	
not	reported	was	institutional	barriers	on	
campus	(as	cited	in	AAUW,	2009).	

 • 90%	of	female	students	know	their	offender	
(Fisher,	Cullen	&	Turner,	as	cited	in	AAUW,	
2009).	

 • 10	times	more	campus	sexual	assaults	are	
reported	to	crisis	and	support	lines	than	to	
police	(US	Dept.	of	Justice,	as	cited	in	AAUW,	
2009).	

 • Stalking	experiences	may	be	greater	among	
female	college	students	than	in	the	general	
population.	13.1%	of	female	college	students	
surveyed	had	been	stalked	in	the	first	seven	

months	of	the	school	year	(Fisher,	Cullen,	&	
Turner,	as	cited	in	AAUW,	2009).	

LEGISLATION

As	discussed	above,	IHEs	that	receive	federal	
funds	are	mandated	to	keep	records	and	publically	
disclose	statistics	pertaining	to	sexual	violence	on	
campus.	In	addition,	the	Clery	Act	requires	that	IHEs	
have	policies	and	procedures	regarding	response	to	
reports	of	sexual	violence.		Amendments	to	the	law	
also	require	basic	rights	for	survivors,	and	continue	
to	emphasize	reporting	obligations	and	mandating	
campus	security	policies	and	procedures	(Karjane,	
Fisher,	&	Cullen,	2002).	

Another	important	law,	the	Campus	Sexual	Assault	
Victims’	Bill	of	Rights	of	1992,	requires	that	public	
and	private	colleges	and	universities	that	participate	
in	federal	student	aid	programs	offer	sexual	assault	
survivors	certain	basic	rights.	The	accuser	and	
accused	must	have	the	same	opportunity	to	have	
supports	present	at	judicial	hearings;	both	parties	
must	be	informed	of	the	outcome	of	any	disciplinary	
proceeding;	and	survivors	must	be	informed	of	their	
options	to	notify	law	enforcement.	Survivors	must	
be	notified	of	counseling	services	and	options	for	
changing	academic	and	living	situations	(Carr,	2005).

IMPACTS

Many	physical	and	emotional	impacts	that	survivors	
of	campus	sexual	violence	might	have	are	similar	to	
those	experienced	by	all	survivors.	Please	refer	to	
the	Introduction	to	types	of	Sexual	Violence	section	
of	this	manual	to	review	these	impacts	in	detail.	
However,	survivors	of	campus	sexual	violence	may	
experience	unique	impacts.	Some	unique	impacts	
faced	by	survivors	in	a	campus	setting	are	physical.	
Approximately	40%	of	women	who	are	sexually	
assaulted	will	contract	a	sexually	transmitted	
infection	as	a	result	of	the	sexual	assault	(Holmes,	
Rsnick,	Kirkpatrick,	&	Best,	as	cited	in	AAUW,	2002),	
and	may	experience	some	or	all	of	the	additional	
physical	impacts	described	in	the	Introduction	to	
Types	of	Sexual	Violence	section	of	this	manual.

One	challenge	unique	to	campus-based	survivors	
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is	the	small	number	of	individuals	in	a	campus	
environment	as	compared	to	the	larger	community.	
In	many	cases,	individuals	who	experience	sexual	
violence	on	campus	are	students	who	live,	work,	
and	go	to	school	there.	They	may	fear	running	into	
the	person(s)	who	committed	the	violence,	so	they	
may	begin	to	avoid	academic	and	social	activities	
(Carr,	2005). Survivors	may	feel	that	they	have	no	
way	of	escaping	the	environment	where	the	sexual	
violence	occurred.	In	addition,	once	information	
about	an	act	of	sexual	violence	is	known	on	campus,	
there	is	a	chance	that	many	students,	faculty,	
employees,	and	others	will	quickly	hear	about	it	by	
word	of	mouth.	

In	addition	to	physical	and	emotional	[harm],	
college	students	who	have	been	survivors	of	
sexual	assault	suffer	from	a	host	of	problems	
that	[damage]	their	academic	achievement.	In	
nearly	every	case,	[survivors]	cannot	perform	
at	the	same	academic	levels	that	they	did	prior	
to	the	attack.	Sexual	assault	sometimes	causes	
students	to	be	unable	to	carry	a	normal	class	
load,	and	they	miss	classes	more	frequently.	
(This	is	often	a	result	of	social	withdrawal	or	a	
way	to	avoid	seeing	the	[offender].)	Students	
[survivors]	regularly	withdraw	from	courses	
altogether.	In	more	traumatic	incidents,	
[survivors]	leave	the	school	until	they	recover,	
sometimes	transferring	to	another	college	
(AAUW,	2002).	

The	following	is	a	quote	from	a	survivor	about	the	
impacts	of	her	experience	of	sexual	violence.	

I thought college was going to be the 
most positive and powerful experience 
of my lifetime. Little did I know that, 
instead, it would mark the beginning 
of a nightmare….  I told myself that I 
would not reveal to anyone what really 
happened. I would deal with it myself. 
After all, I was drinking that night and I 
went up to his room, so I thought that I 
must have led him on. A self-destructive 
pattern followed. I abused alcohol 
to escape and relax. I ate enormous 
amounts of food because I believed 
that the rape would not have occurred 

if had had been heavier. I managed to 
put on fifty to sixty pounds in a year’s 
time. I wasn’t sure who I was or what I 
was doing. Eventually I rationalized that 
because I had already dealt with so many 
issues in my life, I could figure this one 
out too. I convinced myself that because 
I could not cry, the rape must not have 
been that bad. At least that is what I 
remember telling myself.

Then the nightmares began. I also found 
that whenever I tried to be intimate with 
another person, I had flashbacks of the 
rape. James was everywhere. If I saw a 
man on campus who looked like him, I 
would get scared. James did actually try 
to contact me again, but I avoided him. I 
had a class with him my sophomore year, 
but I don’t remember going to that class 
much” (Carosella,	1995).

ADVOCATE RESPONSE 
AND SUPPORT

Advocates	support	survivors	of	campus	sexual	
violence	in	similar	ways	as	survivors	of	any	
type	of	sexual	violence.	In	addition,	it	is	helpful	
for	advocates	to	be	aware	of	the	colleges	and	
universities	in	their	area	and	be	familiar	with	those	
schools’	sexual	misconduct	policies.	Policies	will	
vary	and	can	generally	be	found	in	the	student	
handbook	given	to	students	at	the	beginning	of	
each	school	year.	In	many	cases,	these	handbooks	
are	available	online	to	view	and/or	print.		

Please	consult	individual	center’s	policies	regarding	
specific	protocols.

Many	survivors	of	campus	sexual	violence	may	
not	want	to	report	sexual	violence	on	campus	for	
a	variety	of	reasons.	In	addition	to	confidentiality	
concerns,	when	a	report	of	sexual	violence	is	made	
on	a	college	campus	and	the	offender’s	name	is	
known,	the	college	or	university	may	confront	the	
named	offender	as	part	of	their	campus	security	
measures	and	proceed	with	campus	protocol.	
Per	federal	guidelines,	when	an	individual	on	
campus	has	been	accused	of	committing	a	crime,	
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the	colleges	or	universities	may	be	required	to	
notify	the	campus	community	in	an	effort	to	keep	
students	as	safe	as	possible.	When	a	college	or	
university	withholds	information	about	a	potentially	
dangerous	individual	on	campus,	they	may	face	the	
possibility	of	being	held	liable	for	further	harm	to	
students.	Title	IX,	which	pertains	to	gender	equity	
at	federally	funded	institutions	of	higher	education,	
and	the	Clery	Act,	while	intended	to	protect	the	
rights	of	survivors,	may	also	be	the	rules	that	mean	
a	school	cannot	protect	survivor’s	confidentiality:	
they	have	an	obligation	to	pursue	incidents,	with	or	
without	the	survivor’s	support.	

When	discussing	reporting	options	with	survivors	on	
campus,	it	is	important	for	advocates	to	let	callers	
know	there	may	be	a	variety	of	options,	ranging	
from	filing	a	formal	report	with	law	enforcement	to	
filing	a	complaint	with	the	college.	Reporting	sexual	
violence	on	campus	is	not	the	same	as	reporting	
to	law	enforcement,	unless	the	school	maintains	
its	own	police	department	rather	than	a	security	
division.	In	addition	to	reporting	on	campus,	a	
report	of	sexual	violence	can	also	be	made	to	
the	law	enforcement	agency	with	jurisdiction	
over	the	location	of	the	specific	college	campus.	
Some	colleges	and	universities	have	anonymous	
reporting	options.	Students	and	advocates	can	
consult	student	handbooks	for	more	information.	It	
is	important	to	know	that	when	cases	are	pursued	
through	campus	justice	systems,	the	processes	and	
outcomes	will	be	very	different	from	those	in	the	

criminal	justice	system.	The	case	may	be	heard	by	a	
jury	of	student	peers,	and	the	perpetrator	is	almost	
never	expelled,	even	when	found	guilty.	Rather,	
education	and	prevention	tools	are	used,	such	as	
counseling	or	alcohol	treatment	(Center	for	Public	
Integrity,	as	cited	by	Shapiro,	2010).	Additionally,	
campus	verdicts	do	not	follow	perpetrators	after	
they	have	left	the	school	environment.	

It	is	also	important	for	students	to	know	that	some	
locations	on	campus	may	be	fully	confidential,	such	
as	a	campus	counseling	office,	while	other	locations	
may	not	be	able	to	keep	information	provided	
completely	confidential.	Again,	students	and	
advocates	can	consult	student	handbooks	for	more	
information.	It	is	also	important	to	remember	that	
campus	authority	ends	at	the	campus	boundaries,	
though	schools	do	have	the	ability	to	address	some	
issues	that	originate	off	campus.	Protection	or	no	
contact	orders	that	are	obtained	through	campus	
avenues	are	not	enforceable	off	campus.	However,	
orders	for	Protection	from	Abuse	or	Harassment	
that	are	obtained	through	the	court	are	enforceable	
both	on	and	off	campus.

Colleges	and	universities	across	the	country	are	
providing	services	on	campus	to	assist	survivors	and	
address	sexual	violence.	Title	IX	requires	schools	to	
provide	safety	and	sexual	harassment	education.	
The	Department	of	Justice	Office	on	Violence	
Against	Women	has	funded	hundreds	of	schools	to	
provide	education	and	survivor	services	through	

Considerations for Advocates

It will be helpful for the advocate to make sure the caller knows 
that sexual assault support center services are not affiliated with 
the school and that advocates are not obligated to inform the 
school about reports of sexual violence.

Considerations for Advocates

It may be helpful for individual sexual assault support centers to have a list of confidential 
and non-confidential locations on campus.
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a	national	grant	project.	Many	schools	also	host	
annual	Take	Back	the	Night	rallies	and	marches,	
along	with	other	awareness	raising	events.
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ADULT 
SURVIVORS 
OF CHILDHOOD 
SEXUAL ABUSE

INTRODUCTION 

Approximately	half	of	the	calls	to	the	statewide	
sexual	assault	crisis	and	support	line	are	from	
adult	survivors	of	child	sexual	abuse.	This	section	
focuses	on	the	impact	of	childhood	trauma	later	
in	life	and	how	advocates	may	be	able	to	provide	
support.	Survivors	may	call	the	crisis	and	support	
line	at	any	point	in	their	healing	process.	They	may	
be	beginning	to	acknowledge	the	trauma	of	their	
childhood;	they	may	be	in	the	midst	of	healing;	or,	
they	may	be	thriving	and	continuing	their	growth.

Without	appropriate	intervention	and	treatment,	
childhood	sexual	abuse,	as	with	other	traumatic	
experiences,	may	continue	to	affect	the	lives	of	
adult	survivors.	Survivors	may	experience	a	variety	
of	impacts	from	the	trauma	they	experienced.	
They	will	be	affected	by	sexual	abuse	differently,	
depending	on	factors	such	as	their	personality,	their	
relationships	with	others,	the	nature	and	duration	
of	the	abuse,	and	the	healing	they	have	already	
accomplished.	

IMPACTS OF CHILDHOOD 
SEXUAL ABUSE ON ADULT 
SURVIVORS

Survivors	have	varying	levels	of	memory	about	

sexual	violence.	Some	will	be	completely	unaware	
of	it	or	may	repress	particular	memories.	
Sometimes	individuals	will	have	“sensory	flashes”	of	
a	place	or	a	physical	feeling	without	understanding	
its	meaning.	These	flashes	can	sometimes	result	in	
strong,	seemingly	unexplainable	negative	reactions	
to	people,	places,	or	events.	There	might	also	
be	physical	pain	or	numbness	associated	with	a	
particular	memory,	emotion,	or	situation.

In	cases	where	adult	survivors	have	little	or	no	
memory	of	their	sexual	abuse,	the	effects	of	
trauma	may	not	be	connected	to	their	experience	
of	trauma.	This	can	leave	survivors	and	the	people	
in	their	lives	questioning	what	is	wrong	without	
being	able	to	find	an	answer.	Other	survivors	may	
remember	the	sexual	abuse,	but	avoid	addressing	it	
because	they	feel	that	their	experience	was	not	bad	
enough	to	warrant	attention,	or	believe	that	it	was	
too	terrible	to	ever	speak	about.	

While	survivors	of	all	types	of	sexual	violence	may	
experience	similar	effects	from	the	trauma	they	
endured,	individuals	who	experienced	sexual	abuse	
as	children	experience	unique	impacts.	During	their	
childhood,	survivors	of	childhood	sexual	abuse	
may	have	devoted	significant	time	and	energy	to	
keeping	themselves	safe	and	alive.	They	may	have	
been	denied	the	opportunity	to	experience	many	
things	that	other	people	experience	as	children	
(von	Fraunhofer,	2006).	The	following	list	includes	
many	of	the	impacts	experienced	by	adult	survivors,	
but	there	may	be	others	not	included	here.	Each	
survivor	is	an	individual	and	will	be	impacted	in	
unique	ways.	Please	see	the	Introduction	to	Types	
of	Sexual	Violence	section	for	information	about	the	
impacts	of	sexual	violence.

Considerations for Advocates

One of an advocate’s most important roles is assisting survivors in 
understanding that their experiences are not insignificant, nor are 
they too disturbing to hear. Advocates must be ready to express to 
survivors a willingness to listen if the survivor wants to talk about 
the sexual abuse.
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“Children learn there is no one they can trust, 
and that sharing leads not to help, but to harm or 
neglect, that it’s not safe to tell the truth...they learn 
shame, secrecy, and silence.”   –	Maine	survivor

Physical Impacts

Suffocation feelings: The	survivor	may	
feel	revulsion	when	getting	water	on	their	
face	during	bathing	or	swimming.	They	
may	have	sensitivity	to	swallowing	or	an	
extreme	gagging	reflex	that	occurs	in	certain	
situations.	For	example,	a	gagging	reflex	
could	occur	at	the	dentist.

Alienation from the body: Some	survivors	
may	not	feel	comfortable	in	their	own	
skin.	They	may	fail	to	pay	attention	to	
body	signals	of	distress	or	to	take	care	
of	their	bodies.	Some	survivors	may	be	
uncomfortable	with	noises	that	their	bodies	
make,	such	as	when	they	laugh,	eat,	or	have	
sex.	

Weight changes and/or eating disorders: 
Some	survivors	may	feel	that	sexual	abuse	
happened	to	them	because	of	the	way	they	
looked	and	may	feel	that	gaining	or	losing	
weight	will	protect	them	from	further	abuse.	
This	may	be	a	conscious	or	an	unconscious	
choice.

Health problems:	There	are	a	variety	of	
health	problems	a	survivor	might	face.	
Some	common	examples	include:	stomach,	
intestinal,	urinary	or	genital	problems,	
gynecological	disorders,	headaches,	arthritis	
or	joint	pain,	and	jaw	pain	or	dysfunction.

Self-destructive behaviors:	Self-destructive	
behaviors	by	adult	survivors	of	child	sexual	
abuse	might	include	cutting	or	other	self-
injury,	eating	disorders,	drug	or	alcohol	
abuse,	and	other	addictions.

Body memories: Some	survivors	might	find	
that	they	have	memories	that	emerge	in	the	
form	of	physical	sensations.	During	a	body	
memory,	survivors	may	re-experience	some	

of	the	physical	reactions	they	had	during	the	
experience	of	sexual	abuse.	Survivors	may	
have	body	memories	without	having	any	
other	sorts	of	accompanying	memories.	For	
many,	this	experience	can	be	frightening	and	
hard	to	understand.

Emotional Impacts

“At first, I had regular doubts that the abuse had 
happened at all. Once I became more steady, I still 
thought of it as something that had happened to 
someone very far away from me. Over time, I’ve 
been able to incorporate it more into the texture of 
my life. I include it when I tell people about my life. 
It’s no longer a shameful secret, separate from the 
rest of who I am. Now, I know there was only one 
child and she lived through it all.” -	Survivor

Dissociative coping 
mechanisms

Sometimes	survivors	will	“space	out”	or	“leave	
their	body”	when	confronted	with	a	particular	
situation.	This	is	commonly	referred	to	as	
dissociation.	In	stressful	situations	the	survivor	
may	also	react	by	going	into	shock	or	shutting	
down	completely.	This	behavior	may	have	
become	an	automatic	response	in	childhood	
and	can	be	frustrating	as	survivors	attempt	to	
engage	in	the	world	around	them	as	adults	
while	their	survival	techniques	continue	to	
shelter	them	from	certain	experiences.	For	more	
information	about	dissociation,	see	the	Mental	
Health	section	of	this	manual.

Flashbacks

A	flashback	is	a	sudden	and	often	uncontrollable	
re-living	of	the	trauma,	bringing	with	it	all	of	
the	thoughts	and	feelings	associated	with	the	
experience.	It	can	feel	like	re-experiencing	
the	abuse	and	can	be	multi-sensory	(hearing,	
seeing,	smelling,	tasting,	and	feeling	parts	of	
the	past).	While	flashbacks	are	difficult	for	
anyone	to	experience,	for	survivors	without	
intact	memories	of	specific	events,	this	can	
be	a	frightening	and	confusing	experience.	In	
some	cases,	flashbacks	may	bring	survivors	
new	memories	of	the	sexual	abuse.	Although	
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flashbacks	can	be	a	terrifying	experience,	some	theories	suggest	that	they	might	actually	be	helpful	to	
survivors.	They	may	be	the	body’s	way	of	allowing	a	survivor	time	to	cope	with	issues	and	emotions	
they	were	unable	to	process	at	the	time	of	the	sexual	abuse.

Triggers

The	term	trigger	is	used	in	a	broad	sense,	and	may	mean	anything	from	having	a	flashback	at	the	
dentist’s,	to	getting	upset	when	a	friend,	co-worker,	or	supervisor	is	rude	or	thoughtless.	Some	
advocates	are	moving	away	from	the	use	of	the	term	“trigger,”	because	of	the	violence	that	the	
term	implies,	but	regardless	of	terminology,	the	general	idea	is	that	sensory	or	other	experiences	
can	activate	or	illicit	memories	of	trauma	for	survivors.	An	important	task	for	survivors	is	to	learn	to	
recognize	triggers	before	becoming	panicked	and	powerless.	Triggers	vary	from	person	to	person,	and	
what	is	harmless	or	everyday	for	one	survivor	can	send	another	into	a	panic.	Callers	may	talk	about	
being	triggered	or	may	be	triggered	while	on	a	call.	If	a	survivor	is	triggered	on	a	call	it	may	be	helpful	
for	the	advocate	to	talk	openly	with	them	about	what	is	going	on	for	them.	If	needed,	advocates	can	
utilize	the	grounding	techniques	described	in	the	Advocacy	section	of	this	manual.

Recovered Memories

There	may	be	times	when	adult	survivors	recall	details	from	the	past	regarding	sexual	abuse	they	
experienced	as	a	child.	The	survivor	may	not	have	remembered	the	event	at	all,	or	the	memory	
may	add	new	details	to	what	they	already	knew.	This	type	of	memory	is	called	recovered	memory,	
described	as	“the	recollection	of	a	memory	that	is	perceived	to	have	been	unavailable	for	some	period	
of	time”	(Sivers,	Schooler	&	Freyd,	2002,	169).	It	may	be	common	to	have	a	recovered	memory	as	part	
of	anyone’s	daily	routine.	For	example,	someone	cannot	find	their	keys	and	then	has	a	memory	that	

Considerations for Advocates

An advocate’s role is to begin by believing, listening, and providing emotional support 
to the survivor. Therefore, while the issue of recovered memories may spark some 
controversy, it is not the advocate’s role to determine whether a memory is false or real. 
Each case of recovered memories must be responded to individually, just as an advocate 
treats each survivor as the unique individual that they are. 

Advocates can assist survivors who experience flashbacks and/or recovered memories by 
offering the following options to help when a survivor thinks a memory is on the way:

• Find a place where they feel safe.
• Call a supportive person.
• Relax and let the memory come. Avoid using alcohol, drugs, or food to push the 

memory away. 
• Focus on it being a memory of abuse that happened a long time ago - the offender is 

not actually causing harm in the present. 
• Expect to have a reaction and allow time to recover. 
• Comfort and take care of themselves. 
• Tell at least one other person so they are not suffering alone. 

  (Bass & Davis, 1988)
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they	put	the	keys	in	a	special	place	so	they	could	find	them.	Though	
recovered	memories	can	happen	in	daily	life,	they	are	typically	
associated	only	with	a	traumatic	event	such	as	sexual	violence	or	
abuse.	The	issue	of	recovered	memories	as	it	relates	to	sexual	abuse	
remains	controversial	both	from	a	psychological	point	of	view,	and	
also	from	an	emotional,	political,	legal,	and	societal	sense	when	
individuals	question	whether	the	memories	are	accurate	or	real	
(Freyd,	2008).

A	recovered	memory	can	occur	in	the	form	of	nightmares,	
flashbacks,	and	behavioral	reenactment,	it	may	occur	with	
great	or	very	little	detail,	and	may	not	be	a	memory	that	a	
survivor	can	voluntarily	access	or	even	wants	to	access.	When	
an	adult	survivor	has	a	memory	about	child	sexual	abuse,	it	
may	cause	various	reactions	such	as	fear,	panic,	or	confusion.	It	
is	not	uncommon	for	dissociative	reactions	to	be	brought	out	
spontaneously	or	voluntarily	as	a	form	of	self-protection	for	the	
survivor	(Herman,	1995).	

Recovered	memories	can	create	challenges	for	survivors,	who	
may	question	their	own	beliefs	as	well	as	the	denial	or	distortions	
of	offenders,	family	members,	or	others.	

Confronting memories

There	are	a	variety	of	reasons	why	memories	might	begin	to	
surface	for	survivors.	Each	individual	is	different	and	processes	
experiences	in	different	ways.	For	some,	memories	come	after	
the	death	of	a	family	member,	a	birth,	a	celebration,	or	a	trauma.	
Others	will	remember	their	experiences	once	they	become	sober,	
quit	drugs,	or	stop	eating	compulsively.	It	is	also	common	for	
survivors	to	begin	remembering	when	they	are	feeling	happy	
and	stable,	and	therefore	strong	enough	to	cope	with	the	pain	of	
remembering.	

“The memories were like one of those plastic raincoats that come 
in a two-inch package. Once I opened them up, I could never fold 
them neatly back inside.” -	Survivor

When	memories	start	to	make	themselves	known,	it	is	often	
confusing	for	survivors.	Memories	may	emerge	clearly	like	videos,	
or	fuzzy,	like	old	pictures,	or	as	“body	memories”	such	as	pain	or	
itching.	It	can	be	difficult	for	a	survivor	to	trust	that	a	memory	
is	real	since	as	a	child	the	sexual	abuse	may	have	been	too	
painful	to	remember,	so	the	memory	may	feel	unreal.	For	more	
information	about	body	memories	please	refer	to	Somatization	
Disorder	in	the	Mental	Health	section.

Considerations 
for Advocates

It is helpful to remind 
callers that while 
memories are difficult 
to experience, survivors 
can move past them, and 
that reliving memories 
can be a part of healing. 
It may also be supportive 
to add that they already 
lived through the 
experience the first time 
and the memory can 
no longer hurt them. 
Advocates can explore 
with callers how they 
can take on the role of 
observer and just watch 
or feel the memories, 
and then let them go. As 
adults, survivors have 
the power to confront 
their memories and 
choose to heal. It is 
also important for the 
advocate to state that 
confronting memories 
is not easy, but by going 
through the memory, 
survivors will gain 
another piece of their 
power back.
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“Reliving a memory is part of your healing, 
not an extension of the abuse.” -	Survivor

    Missed pieces of childhood

Survivors	approach	the	world	with	unique	
outlooks	and	with	varying	social	and	coping	skills.	
How	survivors	view	the	world	around	them,	
and	the	coping	skills	they	have	in	place,	will	
be	different	for	each	individual.	In	some	cases,	
adult	survivors	might	want	to	experience	some	
of	the	positive	things	they	did	not	experience	
as	children,	and	this	can	be	a	powerful	part	of	
healing.	

Fears and need for security

Survivors	might	experience	a	wide	range	of	fears	
and	phobias	tied	to	their	individual	experiences.	
For	many	survivors,	some	fears	may	occur	at	
night	in	the	form	of	nightmares	or	feelings	of	
terror.	In	some	cases,	this	condition	might	lead	
to	a	fear	of	being	alone	in	the	dark	or	of	sleeping	
alone.	It	is	also	common	for	survivors	to	fear	that	
they	are	being	watched.	Those	who	have	this	fear	
may	startle	easily	and	may	put	a	lot	of	energy	
into	making	themselves	feel	secure.

Staying silent

Survivors	of	all	types	of	sexual	violence	may	
experience	individual	or	cultural	pressure	not	
to	speak	about	their	experience.	Survivors	may	
still	fear	the	offender(s),	feel	threatened,	or	feel	
they	will	be	punished	if	they	talk	about	their	
experience.	In	addition,	adult	survivors	of	child	
sexual	abuse	may	remain	silent	because	they	
experienced	sexual	violence	before	they	had	the	
opportunity	to	develop	and	establish	their	own	
identities.	Early	experiences	of	sexual	abuse	can	
greatly	influence	an	adult’s	views	or	beliefs	about	
violence	and	relationships,	and	because	they	
may	have	occurred	at	an	early	developmental	
stage,	these	views	or	beliefs	can	be	challenging	
to	change.

Hyper-vigilance

Some	survivors	have	become	acutely	aware	of	

their	surroundings.	As	children,	they	learned	
to	carefully	observe	other	people	in	order	to	
detect	indications	of	danger.	This	hyper-vigilance	
can	carry	over	to	adulthood,	when	survivors	
continue	to	act	with	a	heightened	awareness	of	
their	environment	and	the	people	they	come	
into	contact	with.	For	example,	an	adult	survivor	
may	interpret	a	look	from	someone	as	being	
threatening	and	may	react	with	anxiety	and/or	
defensiveness.	It	can	be	challenging	for	survivors	
to	feel	comfortable	assessing	people’s	looks,	
moods,	or	behaviors,	so	they	may	feel	the	safest	
option	is	to	assume	that	no	one	is	safe,	and	react	
accordingly.

Relating to other people

The	trauma	of	sexual	abuse	may	cause	adult	
survivors	to	feel	an	acute	need	to	feel	loved	and	
taken	care	of.	Past	abandonment	by	people	they	
care	about	may	cause	adult	survivors	to	fear	
being	abandoned	again.	It	might	also	be	hard	for	
a	survivor	to	distinguish	between	who	should	or	
should	not	be	trusted.	Some	survivors	may	be	
overly	trusting,	while	some	may	be	distrustful.	
Many	people	who	have	been	victimized	may	
enter	into	another	relationship	where	they	will	
be	victimized	again.	This	may	be	because	they	
were	not	given	an	opportunity	to	learn	about	
healthy	relationships	when	they	were	children.	
Survivors	were	not	allowed	to	reject	unwanted	
behavior	when	they	were	growing	up	and	
consequently	may	not	be	skilled	in	recognizing	or	
deflecting	such	behavior	as	adults.	

Control

Children	who	experience	sexual	abuse	are	not	
allowed	control	over	their	bodies.	For	some,	this	
lack	of	control	during	childhood	may	lead	to	a	
strong	need	for	control	in	their	adult	life.	Being	
out	of	control	may	be	frightening	for	survivors,	
and	some	may	go	to	great	lengths	to	control	
their	lives,	including	the	smallest	details.	Some	
survivors	translate	this	need	for	control	into	
qualities	which	make	them	disciplined	and	well-
organized.	Others	may	experience	difficulties	in	
their	lives	and	relationships	because	they	cannot	
tolerate	anything	less	than	full	control.
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Mood and emotion

Childhood	sexual	abuse	may	affect	the	individual’s	emotional	reactions	in	any	number	of	ways.	As	adults,	
some	survivors	may	have	a	hard	time	recognizing,	expressing,	or	moderating	feelings	because	they	could	
not	express	them	as	children.	In	particular,	adult	survivors	may	struggle	to	access	their	anger,	or	to	direct	it	
in	a	constructive	way	once	it	has	surfaced.

Low self-esteem

Many	adult	survivors	of	childhood	sexual	violence	were	taught	to	believe	that	they	are	bad	and	worthless	
people.	Often,	the	offender	may	have	told	them	or	implied	that	they	deserved	the	sexual	violence	they	
experienced.	These	beliefs	may	carry	over	into	the	survivor’s	adult	life,	affecting	who	they	choose	as	
friends	or	partners,	what	kind	of	education	they	get,	the	type	of	work	they	do,	how	they	relate	to	their	
children,	etc.	Adult	survivors	may	be	vulnerable	because	offenders	target	individuals	who	question	their	
own	value.

Trusting perceptions

Children	who	experience	sexual	abuse	are	often	lied	to.	They	are	blamed	for	the	abuse,	told	to	forget	
about	it,	or	told	that	it	never	happened	or	it	was	not	significant.	These	messages	conflict	with	the	child’s	
experience.	If	the	child	was	constantly	being	told	that	experiences	were	not	as	they	perceived	them	to	
be,	the	child	may	stop	trusting	their	ability	to	interpret	what	is	happening	and	this	may	carry	over	into	
adulthood.

Sexual Concerns 

Learning to say no to sexual activity

When	children	experience	sexual	abuse,	offenders	deny	them	the	right	to	control	what	happens	
to	their	bodies.	Adult	survivors	may	still	be	unaware	that	they	have	the	right	or	be	unable	to	make	
their	own	sexual	decisions.	

Flashbacks during sexual activity

These	can	be	very	frightening	and	may	make	survivors	or	their	partners	uncomfortable	with	sexual	
activity.	Some	survivors	may	need	to	be	given	time	to	process	either	the	flashback	or	its	impacts.	
Other	survivors	may	want	to	be	brought	back	to	the	present	and	reassured	that	they	are	safe.	
Partners	may	be	able	to	help	the	survivor	achieve	either	of	these	goals.

Considerations for Advocates

It is important to remind callers that with support, and when they 
are ready, they can heal from the emotional impacts of child sexual 
abuse. These impacts do not need to be ongoing vulnerabilities. 
Survivors now have the power and control to take back their lives.
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Dissociation

When	children	experience	sexual	abuse,	some	learn	to	dissociate,	creating	a	separation	between	
their	conscious	awareness	and	what	is	happening	to	their	body.	Adult	survivors	may	continue,	even	
once	the	abuse	has	ended,	to	dissociate	during	sexual	encounters.	This	might	be	frustrating	for	a	
survivor	who	wants	to	fully	experience	sexuality	but	continues	dissociating.

Pleasure and sexual activity

Some	children	experience	physical	pleasure	during	sexual	abuse	experiences,	which	may	result	in	
confusion	about	whether	they	consented.	It	may	also	result	in	feeling	guilty	that	they	enjoyed	it,	
thus	creating	an	association	between	guilt	and	sexual	activity	in	general.	Adult	survivors	of	child	
sexual	abuse	may	find	that	they	do	not	feel	any	pleasure	during	sexual	activity.	Other	survivors	may	
experience	pleasure	but	feel	guilty	about	it.

Control of one’s body and sexual activity

Children	who	experience	sexual	abuse	are	not	allowed	control	over	their	bodies	and	sexual	
interactions.	In	addition,	children	may	not	have	received	healthy	and	truthful	messages	about	their	
bodies	and	development.	As	adults,	survivors	may	therefore	want	a	heightened	level	of	control	over	
sexual	activity	in	general,	in	terms	of	when	and	how	it	occurs,	and	with	whom.	

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates can work with callers to brainstorm appropriate ways to 
respond to flashbacks during sexual activity. Survivors may want to 
decide ahead of time what they will do if a flashback occurs. They 
might discuss the signs that would make their partner aware that 
the survivor is having a flashback. It may also be helpful to develop 
techniques which their partner can use to help bring a survivor 
back to the present. Communication before sexual activity can help 
ensure that the survivor will receive the support they need.

Considerations for Advocates

The advocate might explain to the caller that, while the connection they have drawn 
between guilt and sex is understandable, the caller does have the right to enjoy sex 
without feeling bad about it. Advocates can also point out that pleasurable physical 
sensation as a child in no way implies that there was consent to sexual violence.
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Maine survivors speak about the 

impacts of child sexual abuse

“You may have stopped feeling because of the 
pain.”

“It has prevented me from living a comfortable 
life. It has destroyed everything in my life that 
has been of value.”

“I live on other people’s hopes...on other’s faith 
that life will get better.”

“I know now that every time I accept my past 
and respect where I am in the present, I am 
giving myself a future.”

HEALING AS AN ADULT

In	addition	to	the	information	provided	about	
healing	in	the	Survivor	Healing	section,	the	
following	information	is	provided	to	highlight	
certain	aspects	of	an	adult	survivor’s	journey	from	
child	victim	to	adult	survivor:

The Stages of Healing 

 • The	decision	to	heal	happens	when	a	person	
chooses	and	is	willing	to	change.

 • The	emergency	stage	begins	when	memories	
and	suppressed	feelings	start	to	emerge.

 • Remembering	is	the	process	of	getting	back	
both	memory	and	feeling.

 • Breaking	silence	is	a	powerful	healing	
force	that	can	dispel	the	shame	of	being	a	
survivor.

 • Understanding	that	it	wasn’t	the	survivor’s	
fault	places	the	responsibility	directly	on	the	
offender(s).

 • Making	contact	with	the	child	within	helps	
a	person	feel	self	compassion,	anger	at	the	
offender,	and	greater	intimacy	with	others.

 • Trusting	oneself	is	the	best	guide	toward	
healing.

 • Grieving	and	mourning	is	a	way	to	honor	
individual	pain,	let	go,	and	then	move	into	
the	present.

 • Disclosures	and	confrontations	are	not	
necessary	for	healing	but	can	be	important	
for	some	survivors.

 • Forgiveness	of	the	offender	is	not	an	
essential	part	of	the	healing	process.	The	
only	essential	forgiveness	is	self-forgiveness.	
It	is	important	for	a	survivor	to	accept	that	
it	is	okay	not	to	forgive	the	offender,	even	
when	the	offender	is	a	family	member.	The	
choice	to	forgive	or	not	is	always	personal.

 • Spirituality	is	a	uniquely	personal	experience	
that	can	be	an	asset	in	the	healing	process.

 • Resolution	and	moving	on	allows	a	survivor	
to	come	to	terms	with	the	offender	and	
while	it	does	not	erase	history,	it	will	make	
deep	and	lasting	changes	in	a	survivor’s	life.		
	 	 (Bass	&	Davis,	1988)
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OLDER ADULTS

INTRODUCTION 

This	section	uses	the	term	“older	adults”	to	describe	
a	group	of	survivors	who	might	also	be	called	
elders,	seniors,	or	the	aged.	Society	and	particular	
systems	such	as	healthcare	or	social	services	define	
this	population	differently,	depending	on	age,	
generation,	ethnic	background,	and	physical	and	
mental	ability.	While	some	individuals	may	consider	
themselves	to	be	older	adults	at	age	55,	others	
may	not	consider	themselves	to	be	older	adults	
until	they	are	well	into	their	80s.	For	these	reasons,	
“older	adults”	is	used	in	this	section	as	an	open-
ended	term.

While	the	aging	process	may	present	some	
challenges,	and	there	is	a	wide	variation	in	its	
effects,	increasing	numbers	of	older	adults	retain	
their	strength	and	health	and	lead	active	lives.	It	is	
important	not	to	make	any	assumptions	about	the	
abilities	or	lives	of	older	adults.	Advocates	are	there	
to	listen	and	to	encourage	survivors	to	say	what	
they	need	to	about	their	lives.
 
Historically,	little	attention	has	been	given	to	
sexual	violence	against	older	adults.	Stereotypes	
of	older	adults	that	portray	them	as	being	sexually	
unattractive	and	mentally	incompetent	may	lead	
to	the	general	community	not	seeing	them	as	
possible	survivors,	while	offenders	may	see	them	
as	easy	targets.	There	are,	of	course,	some	realities	
which	may	make	older	adults	more	vulnerable	to	
sexual	violence.	Regular	schedules	may	make	it	
easier	for	offenders	to	track	their	whereabouts.	

Older	adults	are	more	apt	to	live	alone	or	may	
have	an	illness	or	physical	impairment	which	may	
make	it	difficult	for	them	to	actively	resist	sexual	
violence	or	abuse.	They	may	also	experience	health	
concerns	including	diminished	eyesight	or	hearing,	
or	mobility	challenges	which	prevent	them	from	
noticing	and	reacting	as	quickly	to	potential	danger.	
People	who	need	assistance	with	Activities	of	Daily	
Living	(ADLs),	including	meal	preparation	and	aiding	
with	bathing	and	grooming,	for	example,	may	be	
living	at	functional	levels	that	make	them	more	
easy	targets	for	sexual	offenders.	In	some	instances,	
more	serious	health	concerns	such	as	Alzheimer’s	
or	dementia	can	also	create	increased	vulnerability	
to	sexual	violence	and	other	crimes	(Stephens	&	
Wood,	2003).	

It	is	also	important	to	note	that	many	older	
adults	are	survivors	of	child	sexual	abuse	or	have	
experienced	sexual	violence	earlier	in	their	lives	
(Barrett-Connor	&	Stein,	2000).	Sometimes,	as	
people	age,	the	trauma	they	experienced	earlier	
in	their	life	will	resurface	in	a	variety	of	ways	that	
are	not	easily	expressed.	In	a	study	looking	at	the	
impact	of	trauma	it	was	noted	that,	“unresolved	
childhood	sexual	abuse	in	elderly	women	
survivors	is	characterized	by	chronic	depression,	
revictimization,	and	[the]	misdiagnosis	of	residual	
abuse	trauma	as	dementia	or	mental	illness”	
(Springer	et	al,	2003).	For	more	information	about	
Adult	Survivors	of	Childhood	Sexual	Abuse,	refer	to	
that	section	of	the	manual.	

Some	of	the	historically	limited	attention	paid	
to	sexual	violence	against	older	adults	can	be	
attributed	to	a	general	lack	of	consideration	of	older	
individuals’	sexuality.	Several	life	factors	affect	an	
older	individual’s	definition	of	sexuality	and	sexual	

Considerations for Advocates

When speaking with callers and referring them to services geared 
toward older adults, remember that age is self-defining and 
many people perceived by a system or society as older may not 
place themselves in this category. A list of services for older adult 
survivors is provided as Additional Materials at the end of this 
section.
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activity,	including	not	only	their	own	knowledge	about	sexuality,	
sexual	values	and	attitudes,	but	also	those	of	their	generation	and	
their	current	environment.	Older	adults	may	have	been	raised	in	
a	time	where	sex	and	sexuality	were	not	openly	discussed.	Sexual	
identity	and	orientation	may	have	been	even	less	safe	to	express	
(Hillman,	2000).	Significant	others	may	not	be	recognized	by	family	
members	or	institutions	if	they	are	not	the	person’s	spouse.	Loved	
ones	may	be	separated	if	one	requires	medical	and/or	residential	
care.	Some	facilities	do	not	provide	for	those	in	their	care	to	express	
their	sexuality.

FAMILY, ECONOMIC, AND LIVING 
SITUATIONS

Older	adults	may	have	a	variety	of	living	situations,	depending	on	
their	economic	or	family	status.	They	may	live	alone,	or	depend	on	
occasional	or	live-in	caregivers	–	family	members,	acquaintances,	or	
professionals	–	for	their	physical,	financial,	and	day-to-day	needs.	One	
study	found	that	of	older	adult	survivors,	86%	of	were	women	and	
14%	were	men.	Two-thirds	of	the	time,	older	male	survivors	were	
abused	by	“friends,”	and	one-third	of	the	time	they	were	sexually	
abused	by	a	housekeeper.	Over	one	half	of	the	older	female	survivors	
were	sexually	abused	by	their	adult	sons,	and	14%	were	abused	by	
their	husbands	(Hot,	1993).	

In	all	situations,	and	particularly	when	discussing	older	adults	who	
may	be	sexually	abused	by	family	members	or	caregivers,	it	is	
important	to	keep	in	mind	that	sexual	violence	can	involve	many	
different	types	of	abusive	behaviors.	Hands-on	offenses,	hands-off	
offenses,	and	harmful	genital	practices	are	terms	used	to	describe	
abusive	behaviors	that	are	especially	relevant	when	working	with	
older	adult	survivors.	For	more	information	about	these	behaviors,	
refer	to	the	Introduction	of	the	Types	of	Sexual	Violence	section	of	
this	manual.

When	a	caregiver	is	the	offender,	the	survivor	may	be	afraid	to	report	
the	violence.	Survivors	may	be	afraid	of	reporting	a	family	member,	
losing	the	assistance	of	the	caregiver,	losing	independence,	or	losing	
their	home.	Older	adults	may	also	experience	sexual	violence	in	an	
institutional	setting,	or	with	someone	in	a	professional	care	giving	
relationship.	For	information	about	institutional	and	professional	
abuse	please	refer	to	that	section	of	this	manual.	

Sometimes	offenders	sexually	assault	older	adults	while	in	their	
homes	to	commit	other	crimes,	such	as	burglary.	One	study	of	older	
sexual	assault	survivors	found	that	when	survivors	were	‘attacked,’	it	
occurred	most	often	in	the	survivors’	homes,	after	the	offenders	broke	
in	or	got	in	under	false	pretenses	(Muram,	Miller	&	Cutler,	1992).	If	

Considerations 
for Advocates

It is important 
for advocates to 
be aware that 
supporting older 
survivors my 
take more time 
and patience, 
yet the support 
to the survivor is 
invaluable. 
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survivors	of	sexual	assault	are	also	robbed	and	are	financially	vulnerable,	the	trauma	may	be	intensified.	
Offenders	may	damage	the	homes	in	ways	that	must	be	repaired	before	survivors	can	return.	Offenders	
may	also	cause	injuries	to	survivors	that	result	in	a	need	for	adaptive	equipment	or	structural	changes	
to	be	made	before	they	can,	if	ever,	return	home.	It	is	important	to	keep	in	mind	that	it	is	even	easier	for	
those	who	identify	as	concerned	others	to	get	inside	a	home	and	cause	similar	types	of	damage.
Older	adult	survivors	who	were	living	alone	when	the	violence	occurred	may	fear	that	the	violence	means	
they	are	not	capable	of	living	by	themselves	anymore.	Survivors	may	also	worry	that	the	violence	will	be	
used	against	them	to	make	them	feel	incompetent	and	unable	to	live	independently.	They	may	also	feel	
unsafe	in	their	own	home	and	see	no	way	to	change	the	situation.	This	concern	could	increase	feelings	of	
not	being	in	control	of	their	lives.

Survivors	may	experience	more	emotional	stress	at	the	thought	of	having	to	leave	their	home.	Survivors	
who	live	with	loved	ones	may	experience	loss	and	mourning	from	needing	to	be	temporarily	or	
permanently	separated	from	their	loved	ones	for	healthcare	purposes.	These	factors	can	lead	to	feelings	of	
isolation	and	vulnerability.	

IMPACTS

Many	physical	and	emotional	effects	that	older	adult	survivors	might	experience	are	similar	to	those	
experienced	by	all	survivors.	Please	refer	to	the	Introduction	to	Sexual	Violence	section	of	this	manual	to	
review	these	impacts	in	detail.	However,	older	adult	survivors	of	sexual	violence	may	experience	unique	
impacts.

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates may hear about survivors’ living and economic 
situations. Advocates can assist callers in deciding whether or 
not they need to relocate, either temporarily or permanently. If 
survivors do not wish to relocate, advocates can help  brainstorm 
ways to repair damaged parts of their home and increase their 
security options. It may be helpful to ask law enforcement 
personnel to conduct a safety check of the survivor’s home. 
Advocates can offer services the caller might need and explore 
ways to follow through with their plans.

Considerations for Advocates

Unfortunately, survivors of elder abuse will die sooner than their peers who are not victims. 
Older victims are often unable to recover from injuries, trauma, or financial losses that may 
result from the violence they experienced. Advocates may find that survivors of elder abuse 
die at a higher rate than other survivors receiving services, and it is crucial for advocates to 
seek support. Refer to individual center policy on support and self-care. 
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Physical Impacts

Older	adults	may	be	more	susceptible	to	physical	injuries	when	
assaulted,	because	of	the	physical	changes	that	affect	people	as	
they	age.		Those	changes	include	a	loss	of	bone	and	muscle,	and	any	
existing	medical	conditions	such	as	high	blood	pressure,	heart	disease,	
or	arthritis.		Medications	such	as	blood	thinners	or	even	aspirin	can	
also	make	an	older	adult	vulnerable	to	additional	health	problems	
following	an	assault.		Older	adult	survivors	have	a	greater	likelihood	of	
sustaining:

 • Soft	tissue	damage
 • Pelvic	injury
 • Broken	bones
 • Increased	blood	loss	and	internal	bleeding

	 (Baker,	Burgess	&	Hanrahan,	2005)

Emotional Impacts 

Older	adults	may	have	feelings	of	vulnerability	and	may	have	
increasing	thoughts	about	mortality.	They	may	also	be	more	likely	
to	have	daily	concerns	regarding	living	conditions,	medical	care,	
and	medications.	These	things,	along	with	some	of	the	concerns	
addressed	below,	can	heighten	the	emotional	impacts	of	experiencing	
sexual	violence.		

Previous Experiences of Sexual Violence 

Older	adults	may	have	never	identified	previous	experiences	as	
sexually	violent	or	abusive.	They	may	have	a	new	understanding	
of	previous	experiences	in	their	lives.	When	services	are	offered	
following	a	recent	act	of	sexual	violence,	a	survivor	may	learn	that	
earlier	experiences	are	considered	abusive	and	possibly	criminal	acts.	
Even	when	a	survivor	knows	this,	they	still	may	choose	not	to	view	it	
as	a	crime,	because	their	value	in	seeing	it	another	way	may	be	more	
important	to	their	emotional	well	being.	

Upbringing 

Older	adults	may	have	been	raised	in	a	time	when	sexual	violence	
had	even	more	negative	consequences	for	survivors	than	it	does	now.	
Older	adults	may	have	been	raised	in	a	place	and	time	when	sexual	
violence	and	child	sexual	abuse	were	not	openly	discussed	and	were	
considered	absolutely	private.	Therefore,	to	have	such	a	discussion	
may	not	be	just	embarrassing	or	uncomfortable,	but	may	not	be	
possible.	As	individuals	reflect	back	on	their	life	and	experiences,	
unresolved	trauma	may	resurface	unexpectedly,	and	in	ways	that	
may	seem	unclear	to	older	adults	themselves	and	to	friends,	family	

Considerations 
for Advocates

Older adults may 
have experiences 
with hospitals that 
are not positive. 
It is important for 
advocates to keep 
this in mind when 
discussing care 
options for the 
physical impacts of 
sexual violence. If 
survivors associate 
hospitals with 
sickness and death, 
for example, they 
may be less willing 
to go there for 
treatment. Another 
concern is that 
hospitalization will be 
a first step to in-home 
care or a nursing 
home and a total loss 
of independence.
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members,	and	caregivers.	For	example,	when	an	older	adult	receives	personal	care	such	as	being	helped	
to	bathe	or	undress,	they	may	react	strongly.	In	addition,	they	may	have	not	known	about	or	lived	in	a	
location	where	organized	sexual	violence	support	services	were	available.

Unaware of Risk  

Those	older	adults	not	experiencing	sexual	violence	until	later	in	their	life	may	have	never	considered	the	
possibility	of	being	victimized.	This	may	be	in	part	because	of	the	myth	that	they	had	reached	an	age	where	
the	threat	of	sexual	violence	was	something	they	had	outgrown.

Lack of Support

Older	survivors	may	feel	embarrassed	about	experiencing	sexual	violence	and	may	be	reluctant	to	tell	
family	and	friends.	They	may	also	have	fewer	peers	and	family	members	to	rely	on	for	their	emotional	
or	physical	needs.	If	individuals	experienced	sexual	violence	earlier	in	their	life,	they	may	have	built	up	
a	support	system	to	assist	them	in	their	healing	process.	As	the	individual	ages,	so	does	their	supportive	
network.	Organizations	within	that	supportive	network	may	not	exist	anymore,	and	people	whom	the	older	
adult	relied	on	may	have	moved	away	or	may	no	longer	be	living.	Older	adults	may	withdraw	from	friends	
and	family	and	may	not	have	the	community	support	they	once	had.	Other	supports	or	coping	skills	that	
helped	before	may	not	help	now.

Considerations for Advocates

When older adults are sexually violated, the violence may occur 
after a time of sexual inactivity. Survivors may have been exposed 
to sexual acts which were outside of their “normal” experience. 
These acts may be particularly offensive and confusing. It is 
important for advocates to use words and expressions that the 
survivor uses and keep in mind that some older adults may find it 
difficult to speak about topics that have to do with sex, violence, 
and/ or parts of their body.

Considerations for Advocates

An older adult with difficulty remembering things may adapt to time lapses by “filling in the 
gaps,” even if the information is not accurate. An advocate can let the survivor know that it 
is okay not to remember everything that happened and encourage them to talk about the 
details they remember. Advocates must understand that the older adult survivor may not 
easily relate to a younger advocate. It is important that the advocate remain aware of and 
respect generational differences. For example, it may be important for the advocate to ask 
the survivor how they would like to be addressed.
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Coded Disclosures  

Older	adults,	like	some	other	survivors,	may	
talk	about	experiencing	sexual	violence	in	vague	
terms	or	in	ways	that	may	not	be	obvious.	This	
is	referred	to	as	a	coded	disclosure.	Older	adults	
may	not	have	the	words	or	may	be	choosing	not	
to	describe	bluntly	what	is	happening	to	them.	
Coded	disclosures	may	not	be	verbal;	older	adults	
might	use	behavioral	and/or	physical	indicators	to	
explain	what	has	happened	to	them.	Advocates	
are	encouraged	to	use	active	listening	and	to	ask	
respectful,	clarifying	questions	when	appropriate.	
To	review	information	about	coded	disclosures	and	
listening	skills,	please	refer	to	the	Advocacy	section	
of	this	manual.

MANDATED REPORTING

Advocates	are	mandated	reporters	by	law,	and	this	
includes	the	population	of	older	adult	survivors	who	
are	“incapacitated”	or	“dependent.”	For	definitions	
of	these	terms	and	for	more	general	information	
about	mandated	reporting,	review	the	subsection	
about	mandated	reporting	in	the	Advocacy	section	
of	this	manual.	In	every	case	of	mandated	reporting,	
the	advocate	must	refer	to	the	center’s	mandated	
reporting	policies	and	procedures,	and	speak	with	a	
supervisor.

ADDITIONAL MATERIALS

MAINE RESOURCES

Legal Services for the Elderly
5	Wabon	Street 
Augusta	ME	04330
Helpline	for	legal	assistance:	800-750-5353 
Administrative	office:	207-621-0087

Area Agencies on Aging
Call	1-877-353-3771	from	anywhere	in	Maine	to	
contact	the	nearest	agency

Aroostook	Agency	on	Aging	(Aroostook	County)	
33	Davis	Street,	PO	Box	1288	 
Presque	Isle,	Maine		04769	 

Voice:		207-764-3396 
TTY:		207-992-0150 
Toll	Free:		800-439-1789 

Eastern	Agency	on	Aging	(Hancock,	Penobscot,	
Piscataquis	and	Washington	Counties)
450	Essex	Street	 
Bangor,	Maine		04401-3937	 
Voice:		207-941-2865 
TTY:		207-992-0150	 
Toll	Free:		800-432-7812	 

Spectrum	Generations	(Formerly	Senior	Spectrum)	
(Kennebec,	Knox,	Lincoln,	Sagadahoc,	Somerset	and	
Waldo	Counties,	Brunswick	and	Harpswell)
One	Weston	Court,	PO	Box	2589	 
Augusta,	Maine		04338-2589	 
Voice:		207-622-9212 
Toll	Free:		800-639-1553 
TTY:		207-623-0809 
Toll	Free	TTY:		800-464-8703 

SeniorsPlus	(Androscoggin,	Franklin	and	Oxford	
Counties)
8	Falcon	Road,	PO	Box	659 
Lewiston,	Maine	04243-0659 
Voice:		207-795-4010 
Toll	Free:		800-427-1241 
TTY:		207-795-7232 

Southern	Maine	Agency	on	Aging	(Cumberland,	
except	Brunswick	and	Harpswell,	and	York	Counties)	
136	U.S.	Route	1 
Scarborough,	ME		04074	 
Voice:		207-396-6500 
Toll	Free:		800-427-7411 
TTY:		207-883-0532

NATIONAL RESOURCES

American	Association	of	Retired	Persons	(AARP)
601	E.	Street	NW
Washington,	DC	20049
Toll	Free:	888-687-2277
Web:	www.AARP.org

National	Center	on	Elder	Abuse 
c/o	Center	for	Community	Research	and	Services 
University	of	Delaware 
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297	Graham	Hall 
Newark,	DE	19716
Telephone:	302-831-3525
Web:	www.ncea.aoa.gov

National	Clearinghouse	on	Abuse	Later	in	Life
307	S.	Paterson	St.	#1 
Madison,	WI	53703 
Telephone:	608-255-0539	 
Web:	www.ncall.us/
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SURVIVORS 
WITH 
DISABILITIES

INTRODUCTION 

Individuals	with	disabilities	are	at	significant	risk	for	
experiencing	sexual	violence:	in	a	recent	national	
study,	individuals	with	a	disability	had	a	rate	of	
rape	or	sexual	assault	more	than	twice	the	rate	for	
those	without	a	disability	(Rand	&	Harrell,	2009).	
Individuals	with	disabilities	may	have	an	“invisible,”	
or	unnoticeable,	disability,	or	one	or	more	visible	
disabilities.	Likewise,	there	are	many	different	
types	of	developmental	and	physical	disabilities.	As	
with	any	survivor,	it	is	important	for	advocates	not	
to	make	assumptions	about	an	individual	with	a	
disability.

General Guidelines for Talking 

about Disabilities

 • Different	systems	use	different	language.	For	
instance,	some	people	use	“developmental	
disability”	to	describe	people	who	have	
autism	spectrum	disorders	or	cerebral	
palsy,	while	others	use	“intellectual	
disability”	to	describe	the	same	range	of	
disabilities.	Medical	systems	may	use	the	
word	“impairment,”	while	disability	rights	
activists	might	feel	uncomfortable	with	use	
of	that	word.	It	is	important	for	advocates	
to	understand	that	language	is	limited.	The	
most	important	thing	advocates	can	do	is	
try	to	create	a	comfortable	environment	
by	modeling	and	mirroring	“people	first”	
language	(example:	describing	someone	as	
“a	person	with	disabilities”	rather	than	“a	
disabled	person”).	

 • When	talking	about	places	with	
accommodations	for	people	with	disabilities,	
it	is	important	for	advocates	to	use	the	
term	“accessible”	rather	than	“disabled”	
or	“handicapped.”	For	example,	it	would	

be	appropriate	to	refer	to	an	“accessible”	
parking	space	rather	than	a	“disabled”	or	
“handicapped”	parking	space.	

 • It	is	important	to	consistently	use	the	term	
“disability,”	or	“differently-abled”	–	some	
people	prefer	the	person-first	language	of	
“people	with	disabilities”	and	others	prefer	
to	consider	themselves	“people	with	a	
different	ability.”	People	with	disabilities	
may	feel	uncomfortable	with	the	word	
“victim.”	Advocates	can	ask	the	person	
which	term	they	prefer.	The	following	terms	
are	considered	inappropriate:	handicapped,	
cripple,	crippled,	retarded,	stricken,	poor,	or	
unfortunate.

 • When	talking	about	people	without	
disabilities,	it	is	appropriate	for	advocates	to	
use	the	term	“people	without	disabilities,”	
but	is	inappropriate	to	refer	to	them	
as	“normal”	or	“healthy.”	These	terms	
encourage	people	with	disabilities	to	feel	as	
though	there	is	something	wrong	with	them	
and	that	they	are	“abnormal.”	

People	with	disabilities	are	often	perceived	as	being	
unable	to	defend	themselves	physically,	identify	
an	offender,	or	call	for	help	and	therefore	may	be	
at	a	higher	risk	of	being	the	focus	of	an	offender.	
Additionally,	their	vulnerability	increases	if	they	rely	
upon	care	providers;	and	this	is	discussed	in	more	
detail	later	in	the	section.
 
When	a	person	with	a	disability	experiences	sexual	
violence,	it	may	compound	existing	problems	
caused	by	a	lack	of	access	or	barriers	to	basic	social	
services,	poverty,	institutionalization,	and	other	
barriers.	Physical	barriers,	such	as	stairs	or	other	
environmental	considerations	at	service	locations	
are	one	of	the	primary	challenges	to	accessing	care.	
Non-physical	barriers	may	also	exist,	such	as	the	
misperceptions	people	have	about	persons	with	
disabilities,	and	people’s	attitudes	towards	people	
with	disabilities.	

Additional	challenges	may	present	themselves	
when	attempting	safety	planning	for	children	with	
disabilities	or	others	who	have	extensive	support	
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systems	in	place	around	their	disability.	For	instance,	people	may	have	external	support	systems	already	in	
place	and	may	live	in	a	home	that	maximizes	independence,	so	safety	plans	might	disrupt	the	individual’s	
support	system.

MYTHS RELATING TO SURVIVORS WITH DISABILITIES  
 
Myth:	People	with	disabilities	lack	the	ability	to	make	choices	or	determine	for	themselves	what	is	best	
for	them	in	all	spheres	of	life:	physical,	mental,	emotional,	spiritual,	political,	sexual,	and	financial.	 
Fact: 	Although	individuals	with	disabilities	may	need	greater	support	and	advocacy	services	than	others,	
this	does	not	limit	their	right	to	actively	participate	in	decisions	affecting	their	lives.

Myth: People	with	disabilities	are	not	sexual	beings,	and	therefore	would	not	be	victimized	through	an	
act	of	sexual	violence. 
Fact:	Anyone	may	have	a	sexual	relationship	and	people	with	disabilities	can	have	healthy	sex	lives.	An	
act	of	sexual	violence	is	about	power	and	control,	not	about	sexuality.	

Myth: People	with	disabilities	do	not	experience	pain	and	trauma	as	others	do. 
Fact:	While	every	survivor’s	experience	is	different,	people	with	disabilities	may	experience	as	much	
emotional	trauma,	physical	injury,	and	social	consequences	of	sexual	violence	as	other	survivors.

TYPES OF DISABILITIES

Studies	consistently	demonstrate	that	people	with	disabilities	are	victimized	more	often	than	people	who	
do	not	have	a	disability	(Rand,	2009).	It	is	important	for	advocates	to	understand	that	there	is	a	wide	
diversity	of	disabilities	and	a	variety	of	needs	faced	by	people	with	disabilities.	

Considerations for Advocates

It is important for advocates to remember that people with 
disabilities may face barriers continuously. Advocates may be able 
to provide the most helpful response by reducing both physical 
and non-physical barriers. For example, a physical barrier may 
be reduced by assisting the caller in finding a location that is 
wheelchair accessible to have a meeting. A non-physical barrier 
may be reduced by simply asking the caller how they are feeling 
and letting them know that they are believed.

Considerations for Advocates

If the person being supported has explained that they have a physical disability, it is helpful 
for the advocate to find out from them what types of assistance they may need in terms of 
accessing services.



263

SECTION 7: SUPPORTING THE WHOLE SURVIVOR • DISABILITIES

Physical Disability

A	physical	disability	may	include	challenges	with	physical	and	motor	tasks,	independent	movement,	or	
the	performance	of	basic	life	functions.	The	disability	may	affect	an	individual’s	ability	to	perform	certain	
physical	functions	connected	with	daily	life	and	work.

Mobility Disability

  
This	is	a	permanent,	physical	condition	where	a	person	does	not	have	full	use	of	one	or	more	limbs,	the	
trunk,	or	neck	of	the	body.	Some	individuals	will	use	a	wheelchair,	crutches,	or	braces	for	mobility.	A	lack	of	
mobility	may	increase	a	sense	of	vulnerability	to	future	sexual	violence.

Sensory Disability  

Hearing

Someone	who	has	a	hearing	disability	may	retain	partial	hearing	or	be	completely	deaf.	There	
may	be	specific	challenges	with	communication	when	working	with	a	survivor	who	is	deaf	or	hard	
of	hearing.	It	is	important	for	advocates	to	avoid	making	assumptions	about	how	deaf	or	hard	
of	hearing	survivors	communicate.	Instead,	advocates	can	clarify	how	they	communicate	–	sign	
language,	lip	reading,	writing,	or	speech	–	and	offer	adaptive	communication	resources.

Sight

Someone	with	a	visual	disability	may	be	either	partially	sighted	or	completely	blind.	Sexual	violence	
may	cause	an	individual	who	has	a	visual	disability	to	feel	disoriented	even	in	surroundings	familiar	
to	them.	It	is	important	for	advocates	to	remember	that,	while	a	survivor	who	has	a	visual	disability	
or	is	legally	blind	may	not	be	able	to	recall	an	act	of	sexual	violence	visually,	they	may	have	
extensive	recollection	through	use	of	their	other	senses.

Considerations for Advocates

When meeting with someone who uses an assistive device such as a wheelchair, crutches or 
braces, it is important for advocates to:

 • Not assume the survivor is physically or emotionally frail

 • Be sensitive to physical barriers and the challenges these may create

 • Avoid touching or moving the survivor’s crutches or wheelchair without their 
permission

Considerations for Advocates

The one exception to the “people first” language is when 
communicating with a deaf person. The deaf community does not 
consider deafness a disability. To show respect, advocates will need 
to match the language of the caller. 
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Speech

Someone	with	a	speech	disability	may	have	the	ability	to	produce	speech	sounds	that	range	from	
mild	distortions,	to	an	unusual	speech	rhythm	or	repetitions	of	sounds,	to	a	unique	pitch	or	vocal	
quality.	

Developmental /Intellectual Disability

A	developmental	disability	may	stop,	or	slow,	a	person’s	ability	to	move	through	the	normal	developmental	
stages.	People	who	have	some	level	of	an	intellectual	disability	are	at	the	highest	risk	of	abuse	(Sobsey	&	
Doe,	1991).	

There	are	degrees	of	developmental	and	intellectual	disabilities,	ranging	from	mild	to	severe.	These	may	
include	a	range	of	experiences	referred	to	within	medical	systems	as	autism	spectrum,	mental	retardation,	
and	a	variety	of	neurological	disabilities.	Studies	consistently	demonstrate	that	people	with	mental	
retardation	are	sexually	victimized	more	often	than	others	who	do	not	have	a	disability	(Furey,	1994).	

Individuals	with	more	severe	disabilities	may	have	greater	limitations	in	terms	of	mental	capacities	and	
may	require	more	assistance.	Developmental	disabilities	may	impact	an	individual’s	ability	to	understand	
and	express	language,	impact	learning	and	self-direction,	or	affect	individuals’	ability	to	care	for	
themselves.	One’s	capacity	for	independent	living	and	self-sufficiency	may	or	may	not	be	affected.	

Considerations for Advocates

If an advocate can understand the speech of someone who is deaf or hard of hearing, this 
does not mean that the person can understand the advocate. If an interpreter is present, 
it is important to communicate directly with the person who is deaf or hard of hearing. 
Advocates should avoid communicating through the interpreter and saying things like, 
“Tell her that...” Advocates can position themselves so that the person can easily see their 
lips while communicating. In addition, it is important that advocates not distort or amplify 
their own voice or words. Advocates must not assume that all people who are deaf or hard 
of hearing can read lips or that they can understand spoken or written English, as their first 
language may be American Sign Language, or any other language. 

When entering a room, advocates should always identify themselves to persons who have 
a visual disability. Advocates will be most helpful if they ask how they can best help rather 
than simply taking the person’s arm. It is important that advocates never touch or interact 
with a guide dog before asking the owner’s permission.

A speech or hearing disability does not indicate a developmental disability or reduced 
understanding of language. Advocates must be patient and take the time to assess the 
most helpful method of communicating by asking the survivor what they prefer.
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SPECIFIC CONSIDERATIONS AND IMPACTS

People	with	physical	disabilities	may	be	less	able	to	defend	themselves	or	to	escape	sexually	violent	
situations.	Those	with	developmental	disabilities	may	be	extremely	trusting	of	others	and	it	may	be	easier	
to	trick,	bribe,	or	coerce	them.	Many	people	with	intellectual	and	other	disabilities	(i.e.,	speech	disability)	
may	be	unable	to	verbally	articulate	when	sexual	or	other	types	of	violence	have	occurred.	People	who	are	
deaf	or	hard	of	hearing	may	have	difficulty	reporting	because	of	barriers	with	communication,	including	
lack	of	interpreter	or	other	assistive	devices,	such	as	telecommunication	devices	for	the	deaf	(TDD).

If	individuals	with	disabilities	choose	to	report	sexual	violence,	they	are	sometimes	considered	unreliable	
witnesses	because	of	their	disabilities.	For	example,	a	survivor	with	a	visual	disability	who	identifies	the	
offender	may	be	doubted,	even	though	they	may	be	able	to	identify	them	using	other	senses.

People	with	disabilities	are	often	belittled	and	stereotyped	as	non-sexual	beings,	and	therefore	may	not	be	
taken	seriously	if	they	report	sexual	violence.	Additionally,	a	survivor	with	a	disability	may	fear	disbelief	and	
may	therefore	choose	not	to	report	at	all.

Socialization

Many	people	are	raised	and	socialized	differently	because	of	their	disability.	Often,	parents	or	care	
providers	do	not	provide	the	opportunity	for	individuals	to	learn	about	their	bodies.	They	may	never	be	
provided	with	appropriate	education	addressing	healthy	relationships	and	sexuality,	and	they	may	have	
limited	social	learning	opportunities	because	of	institutionalism	or	isolation	within	their	home.	

Individuals	with	disabilities	may	be	taught	to	be	obedient	to	requests	from	caregivers	and	authority	figures,	
and	because	the	individual	may	rely	upon	these	people	for	assistance	in	daily	functions	and	self-care,	
boundaries	may	be	unclear.	

Lack of Understanding

People	with	developmental	disabilities	may	not	be	aware	that	what	has	happened	to	them	is	abusive,	
unusual,	or	illegal.	Therefore,	they	may	never	tell	anyone	about	such	incidents.	The	confusion	about	an	
incident	of	sexual	violence	may	be	increased	if	the	individual	experienced	sexual	reactions	during	the	act.	
They	may	also	lack	the	vocabulary	to	explain	what	has	happened.	

Fear

Offenders	of	sexual	violence	towards	people	with	disabilities	are	often	caregivers,	therefore	a	survivor	may	
fear	being	punished	by	their	caregiver	for	speaking	out.	A	survivor	may	also	fear	a	loss	of	services	if	they	

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates can inform the survivor that what happened to them 
was not okay, and that it was not their fault. It may also be helpful 
to explain to them that it might have felt good to their body but 
that it sounds as if it did not feel good to their mind. Advocates can 
listen to how the survivor responds to this and provide validation 
and support in language that matches theirs. 
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report	the	caregiver,	or	worry	that	a	new	caregiver	might	do	something	even	worse.	
 
Lack of Support System

People	with	disabilities	may	be	isolated	and	not	have	a	strong	support	network	of	family	and	friends	to	
seek	help	from.	Additionally,	counselors	and/or	therapists	may	not	be	trained	in	the	concerns	specific	to	
survivors	with	disabilities.	Therefore,	it	is	important	that	advocates	be	aware	of	resources	and	support	
systems	within	disabilities	services	providers.	When	given	consent	to	work	with	concerned	others	or	
caregivers	who	support	the	person	with	the	disability,	advocates	can	support	them	and	provide	them	with	
information.	Although	the	social	service	systems	to	do	not	always	respond	well	to	these	concerns,	most	
individuals	do	have	some	other	people	in	their	lives	who	can	be	made	aware	of	the	issue	and	impact,	and	
how	to	offer	a	helpful	response	to	survivors	with	disabilities.
 
WHO IS MOST LIKELY TO OFFEND  
 
As	is	the	case	for	people	without	disabilities	who	experience	sexual	violence,	those	most	likely	to	offend	
are	those	who	are	known	by	the	survivor,	such	as	family	members,	acquaintances,	residential	care	staff,	
transportation	providers,	and	personal	care	attendants.	Research	suggests	that	97-99%	of	offenders	are	
known	and	trusted	by	the	person	who	has	developmental	disabilities	(Baladerian,	1991).	

Individuals	with	disabilities	may	depend	on	others	to	meet	some	of	their	basic	needs.	Care	providers	may	
be	involved	in	the	most	intimate	and	personal	parts	of	the	individual’s	life:

 • Assistance	with	bathing

 • Toileting

 • Changing	clothes

 • Other	hygiene-related	tasks

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates can assure survivors that they have the right to say “yes” or “no” to any sexual 
behavior. The survivor may not be comfortable making decisions because counselors, 
parents, and/or other guardians may have always made decisions for them. Therefore, they 
may have limited decision-making skills. Advocates can help survivors explore their options 
and encourage them to make their own decisions.

Considerations for Advocates

When talking to a person with a disability, advocates can assure 
them that what happened to them was wrong and that the sexual 
violence was not their fault. It is important for advocates to be 
sure to address the survivor directly, not any person accompanying 
them.
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These	activities	can	increase	the	opportunity	for	sexually	violent	acts.	It	is	important	to	keep	in	mind	that	
sexual	violence	can	involve	many	different	types	of	abusive	behaviors,	such	as	exposure	to	pornography,	
the	use	of	inappropriate	sexual	remarks/language,	not	respecting	the	privacy	of	an	individual,	fondling,	
exhibitionism,	and	sexual	assault.	The	Older	Adults	section	of	this	manual	includes	additional	explanation	
of	offenses	related	to	the	vulnerability	of	those	who	need	assistance	with	activities	of	daily	living.	

MANDATED REPORTING

Advocates	are	mandated	reporters	by	law,	and	this	includes	the	population	of	adults	with	disabilities	who	
are	“incapacitated”	or	“dependent.”	For	definitions	of	these	terms	and	for	more	general	information	about	
mandating	reporting,	see	the	Mandated	Reporting	subsection	within	the	Advocacy	section	of	this	manual,	
as	well	as	the	specific	center’s	policy	on	this	topic.	
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LESBIAN, GAY, 
BISEXUAL, 
TRANSGENDER 
& QUEER 
IDENTIFIED 
SURVIVORS

INTRODUCTION 

People	who	identify	as	lesbian,	gay,	bisexual,	
transgender,	and/or	queer	(LGBTQ)	experience	
sexual	violence	in	ways	that	are	both	similar	to,	
and	different	from,	heterosexual	people.	The	
acronym	LGBTQ	refers	collectively	to	a	wide	range	
of	expressions	of	sexual	orientation	and	gender	
identity.	This	section	will	discuss	definitions	relating	
to	LGBTQ	terms,	and	includes	information	about	
ways	that	sexual	violence	may	impact	persons	who	
identify	as	LGBTQ	differently.	

In	order	to	work	competently	and	sensitively	with	
LGBTQ	survivors,	it	is	critical	that	advocates	examine	
any	biases	or	assumptions	they	may	have	about	
how	and	why	people	experience	sexual	violence.	
Biases	and	assumptions	concerning	LGBTQ-
identified	people	could	minimize	LGBTQ	survivors’	
experiences	of	sexual	violence.

General Definitions and Language 
Recommendations 

The	following	terms	are	fluid	and	do	not	represent	
all	people.		It	is	always	most	helpful	for	advocates	
to	respect	individuals’	self-determination	and	honor	
the	terms	they	use	to	identify	themselves.

GENDER:	A	set	of	social	categories	that	divide	
people	into	men,	women,	or	other	gender	
identities.	There	are	cultural	expectations	of	what	is	
feminine	or	masculine.

SEX: Refers	to	the	biological	determinants	a	person	

is	born	with;	includes	1)	genitalia;	2)	chromosomes;	
and	3)	hormones.

GENDER IDENTITY:	This	is	an	individual’s	
internal,	deeply	felt	sense	of	being	male,	female,	
genderqueer,	or	somewhere	between.	Everyone	has	
a	gender	identity	which	may	or	may	not	be	linked	to	
their	sex.	

GENDER EXPRESSION: This	is	the	way	people	
externally	communicate	their	gender	identity	to	
others	through	behavior,	clothing,	hairstyle,	voice,	
and	emphasizing,	deemphasizing,	or	changing	their	
bodies’	characteristics.	Everyone	expresses	their	
gender.

SEXUAL ORIENTATION:	This	refers	to	a	person’s	
emotional	and	sexual	attraction	to	others.	An	
individual’s	sexual	orientation	is	self-defined.

SEXUAL IDENTITY: This	is	a	self-determined	
label;	what	people	call	themselves.	Such	
labels	include	“lesbian,”	“gay,”	“bisexual,”	“bi,”	
“pansexual,”	“queer,”	“questioning,”	“undecided,”	
“undetermined,”	“heterosexual,”	“straight,”	
“asexual,”	and	others.

LESBIAN: A	female-identified	person	who	has	
romantic,	emotional,	and	sexual	attraction	to	
people	who	are	female-identified.

GAY: A	male-identified	person	who	has	romantic,	
emotional,	and	sexual	attraction	to	people	who	are	
male-identified.	This	may	sometimes	be	used	as	an	
all-inclusive	term	by	LGBTQ	people.

BISEXUAL: One	who	has	romantic,	emotional,	and	
sexual	attraction	to	male-	and	female-identified	
people,	or	people	of	two	distinct	identities.	

TRANSGENDER: An	umbrella	term	used	to	describe	
people	whose	gender	expression	may	be	socially	
non-conforming	and/or	whose	gender	identity	is	
different	from	their	birth	assigned	gender.	There	
is	no	connection	between	sexual	orientation	
and	gender	identity;	transgender	persons	can	be	
heterosexual,	gay,	lesbian,	bisexual,	or	queer.	The	
term	transperson	may	be	used	when	referring	to	
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someone	who	identifies	as	transgender.

INTERSEX: “A	general	term	used	for	a	variety	of	conditions	in	which	a	person	is	born	with	a	reproductive	
or	sexual	anatomy	that	doesn’t	seem	to	fit	the	typical	definitions	of	female	or	male”	(Intersex	Society	
of	North	America,	n.d.).		The	term	“intersexed”	may	also	be	used	to	describe	a	person	who	identifies	as	
intergendered	or	having	a	combination	of	gender	identities.

QUEER: An	umbrella	term	used	by	many	LGBT	people	for	anyone	whose	sexual	orientation,	gender,	or	
gender	identity/expression	is	not	considered	“standard.”	This	identity	is	self-determined	and	self-described.	
While	queer	may	be	used	as	a	neutral,	even	positive,	term	among	many	today,	historically	it	has	been	
negative	and	may	be	considered	derogatory	by	some	LGBT	people.

While	it	is	helpful	to	reflect	the	language	of	the	survivor,	there	are	some	words	and	phrases	that	advocates	
should	avoid	using	unless	the	survivor	has	indicated	they	are	preferable.	These	include: 

Homosexual(s), Gay or Lesbian “Lifestyle,” “Alternative Lifestyle”: These	are	unhelpful	terms	that	
maintain	stereotypes	that	regard	LGBTQ	lifestyles	as	significantly	different	from	heterosexual	lifestyles.

Considerations for Advocates

The language that LGBTQ identified people use to self-identify 
changes regularly and may be influenced by generational and/or 
cultural experience. It is important for advocates to mirror and 
respect the language individuals use to identify themselves, by:

• Calling people by the name they use.
• Calling people by the pronoun (e.g. he, she, sie, ze, they) that 

they use.
• Never assuming that one’s sexual orientation is based on 

their gender identity.
Advocates only ask questions that are relevant to advocacy work 
– for example, whether or not someone has had surgery or is 
on hormones is rarely relevant to the work of an advocate for 
survivors of sexual violence.

Considerations for Advocates

Some language that people use to describe themselves and their bodies may be unfamiliar. 
If the advocate does not understand a term, the advocate can respectfully ask the survivor 
for clarification. Some transgender people may refer to “gendered” parts of the body in non-
gendered ways. For example, a trans man might refer to his breasts as his ‘chest.’  Advocates 
can reflect the language of the caller. If the advocate makes a mistake, there is no need to 
over-apologize. The advocate can acknowledge, apologize, and proceed.
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Transsexual, “Pre-op”; “Post-op”; or “The Surgery”; 
“Real” or “Genetic” or “Biological” Man or 
Woman: 	This	language	is	most	often	used	within	
systems	which	pathologize	(view	as	medically	
or	psychologically	abnormal)	the	experience	of	
transpeople.	While	some	identify	as	transsexual,	
many	do	not.	Additionally,	making	reference	to	
someone’s	identity	through	use	of	words	like	
“real	or	“biological”	can	undo	any	connection	an	
advocate	has	developed	with	the	survivor.

Sexual Violence as an Act of 

Homophobia or Transphobia

Committing	an	act	of	sexual	violence	against	
someone	of	the	same	sex	or	gender	identity	does	
not	necessarily	mean	that	the	offender	or	the	victim	
is	LGBTQ	identified.	Sexual	violence	is	not	about	
sex,	nor	is	the	offender	seeking	sexual	gratification.	
Sexual	violence	is	an	act	through	which	the	offender	
controls	and	dominates	the	victim.

Sexual	violence	is	sometimes	used	as	a	form	of	
homophobia	against	people	who	are,	or	who	are	
perceived	as,	LGBTQ-identified.	While	homophobia	
is	traditionally	associated	with	hatred,	of	or	
discrimination,	against	gays	and	lesbians,	it	also	
includes	“any	attitude	or	behavior	that	is	[asserted	
with]	the	assumption	that	heterosexuality	is	both	
[normal]	and	desirable,	resulting	in	[a	belief	that]	
lesbians	and	gay	men	[are	unimportant	and	without	
power]	at	personal,	familial,	and/or	societal	levels”	
(Gentlewarrior,	2009).		The	offenders	of	these	
crimes	may	target	individuals	to	punish	them	for	
their	real	or	perceived	sexual	orientation	or	gender	
identity	(Herek,	1999).	

Experiencing	sexual	violence	as	part	of	a	hate	crime	
may	create	additional	concerns	for	the	survivor.	
Hate	crimes	targeted	against	LGBTQ	individuals	
are	often	more	violent	than	those	targeted	against	
individuals	for	race	or	religious	bias	(Dunbar,	2006).	
Dunbar’s	study	discovered	that	hate	crimes	that	
were	motivated	by	perceived	sexual	orientation,	as	
compared	to	other	hate	crimes,	resulted	in	greater	
physical	injuries	to	the	victim,	and	frequently	
included	assault,	sexual	assault,	sexual	harassment,	
and	stalking.	The	hate	crimes	law	in	Maine	allows	a	
judge	to	consider,	during	sentencing,	whether	the	

defendant	selected	the	person	against	whom	the	
crime	was	committed	because	of	sexual	orientation	
(Maine	Revised	Statutes	Title	17-A	Chapter	8,	
Section	1151).	Federal	hate	crimes	law	now	includes	
gender,	gender	identity,	and	sexual	orientation	as	
well.	(Matthew	Shepherd	Act	of	2009)

 
In	some	acts	of	sexual	violence,	both	the	offender	
and	survivor	are	LGBTQ-identified	individuals	
(Waldner	&	Haugrud,	1997).	The	offender	may	be	
a	stranger,	an	acquaintance,	a	partner,	or	a	former	
partner.	Partners	or	former	partners	may	use	sexual	
violence	as	a	tool	to	maintain	power	and	control	
in	a	relationship	that	includes	intimate	partner	
violence.

 
Myths Relating to LGBTQ 
Survivors  

Myth:	Sexual	violence	committed	by	people	of	
the	same	sex	or	gender	identity	does	not	exist.	 
Fact:	Sexual	violence	is	often	assumed	to	be	a	
heterosexual	crime.	In	reality,	people	of	all	gender	
identities	and	sexual	orientations	may	attempt	to	
exert	power,	humiliate,	and	control	others	through	
sexual	violence.
 
Myth:	People	who	experience	sexual	violence	by	
someone	of	the	same	gender	identity	will	become	
gay	or	lesbian	as	a	result	of	the	abuse.	 
Fact:	Survivors	may	question	or	be	confused	
about	their	sexual	identity	and	orientation,	
especially	if	they	experienced	physical	arousal	
during	the	sexual	violence.	However,	there	are	no	
indicators	that	sexual	violence	causes	a	change	in	
sexual	identity	or	orientation.

Myth:	Offenders	who	commit	sexual	violence	
against	individuals	of	the	same	sex	or	gender	
identity	must	be	LGBTQ-identified. 
Fact:	People	of	all	sexual	orientations	may	commit	
sexual	violence.	Those	who	commit	sexual	violence	
are	motivated	by	the	desire	for	power	over	others,	
regardless	of	sexual	orientation.

Myth:	LGBTQ-identified	individuals	commit	sexual	
violence	more	or	are	more	likely	to	be	sex	offenders	
than	heterosexuals.
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Fact:	There	are	no	statistics	that	support	the	idea	
that	LGBTQ-identified	individuals	are	more	likely	
to	commit	sexual	assault	or	be	sexual	offenders	
than	heterosexuals.	In	fact,	sex	offenders	are	
disproportionately	likely	to	be	heterosexual	men	
(Association	for	the	Treatment	of	Sexual	Abusers,	
1996). 
 
Myth:	Women	do	not	or	are	unable	to	commit	
sexual	violence.
Fact:	Acts	of	sexual	violence	are	sometimes	
mistakenly	defined	only	in	terms	of	penetration	and	
intercourse.	As	a	result,	woman-to-woman	sexual	
violence	and	non-penetrative	sexual	violence	are	
often	not	acknowledged	or	spoken	about.	However,	
women	can	be	offenders	as	well	as	survivors	of	
sexual	violence.
 
Myth:	Gay	men	are	sexually	promiscuous	and	are	
always	ready	for	sex.	 
Fact:	Men	who	identify	as	gay,	like	all	people,	
have	the	right	to	say	no	to	sex	at	any	time	and	be	
respected.	Because	of	the	homophobic	stereotypes	
that	many	people	believe,	it	may	be	more	
challenging	for	a	gay	survivor	to	be	believed.	

Myth:	Sexual	violence	does	not,	or	cannot,	
occur	between	intimate	partners	in	same-sex	
relationships.
Fact:	Sexual	violence	can	and	does	occur	in	
same-sex	intimate	relationships	just	as	it	occurs	in	
heterosexual	relationships.	It	is	used	by	one	partner	
as	a	way	to	maintain	power	and	control	over	the	
other	partner.	

IMPACTS

Many	physical	and	emotional	impacts	that	LGBTQ-
identified	survivors	might	experience	are	similar	to	
those	experienced	by	all	survivors.	Please	refer	to	

the	Introduction	to	Sexual	Violence	section	of	this	
manual	to	review	these	impacts	in	detail.	Anger,	
self-doubt,	and	shame,	for	example,	affect	people	
who	have	experienced	sexual	violence,	regardless	
of	sexual	orientation.	Additionally,	LGBTQ	survivors	
may	be	impacted	by	societal	beliefs	regarding	
perceived	or	actual	LGBTQ	identities	and	issues.	
They	are	as	follows:	 

Social Impacts

The	reactions	and	concerns	of	survivors	who	
identify	as	LGBTQ	may	be	affected	by	their	
level	of	comfort	with	their	identity,	the	degree	
to	which	they	have	come	out	(disclosed	their	
sexual	orientation/gender	identity)	to	family,	
friends,	or	the	community,	and	how	members	of	
their	community	respond	to	them	individually.	
If	the	offender	was	someone	of	the	opposite	
sex,	a	survivor	may	feel	additional	shame.	To	a	
gay	man	or	lesbian,	sexual	assault	by	someone	
of	the	opposite	sex	is	not	only	a	violation	of	
their	body;	it	may	also	be	experienced	as	a	
violation	of	their	orientation.	Some	gay	and	
lesbian	individuals	may	have	never	had	a	sexual	
experience	with	someone	of	a	gender	or	sex	
other	than	their	own,	or	have	not	had	one	in	
a	long	time.	Being	assaulted	by	someone	of	
another	gender	may	heighten	their	fear	and	
increase	feelings	of	vulnerability.	

Homophobia/Transphobia 
Creates Barriers to Reporting 
and Seeking Services

Fear	of	facing	prejudice	often	prevents	survivors	
who	identify	as	LGBTQ	from	coming	forward	
or	seeking	help.	LGBTQ	survivors,	especially	
older	LGBTQ	survivors,	may	also	fear	being	
treated	differently	by	service	providers	if	they	
disclose	their	sexual	orientation	or	gender	

Considerations for Advocates

If a caller chooses to “come out” (disclose their sexual orientation/
gender identity) to an advocate, it is important for the advocate to 
be supportive and validate the fact that issues of homophobia or 
transphobia may affect the choices a caller will make.
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identity.	LGBTQ	survivors	might	not	know	that	
service	providers	serve	LGBTQ	populations	if	
service	providers	don’t	do	outreach	specifically	
focused	in	LGBTQ	communities,	do	not	use	
LGBTQ	inclusive	language,	or	do	not	have	any	
information	and/or	images	on	their	websites	
or	outreach	materials	regarding	sexual	violence	
against	LGBTQ	persons.

Results	of	a	study	conducted	in	2009	by	
the	National	Center	for	Victims	of	Crime,	in	
collaboration	with	the	National	Coalition	of	Anti-
Violence	Projects,	indicated	that	LGBTQ	victims	
of	crime	still	do	not	have	consistent	access	
to	culturally	competent	services	to	prevent	
and	address	the	violence	against	them.	Too	
often,	survivor	support	agencies	cannot	meet	
the	needs	of	LGBTQ	crime	victims	in	culturally	
sensitive	ways,	while	LGBTQ-specific	anti-
violence	programs	either	lack	the	resources	to	
do	so	or	do	not	exist	(Ciarlante	and	Fountain,	
2010).

Gay	males	may	fear	discriminatory	treatment	
from	healthcare,	legal,	and	other	service	
providers	and	the	community	at	large.	Gay	men	
may	fear	that	societal	stereotypes	that	show	gay	
men	as	promiscuous	hyper-sexual	beings	will	
cause	law	enforcement	and	service	providers	to	
believe	that	they	“asked	for	it”	or	did	something	
to	cause	the	sexual	violence	to	occur.	Men	also	
often	do	not	know	that	medical/forensic	exams	
are	available	to	them,	and	may	be	afraid	to	ask	
for	them.	Sex	crimes	kits	are	described	fully	in	
the	Medical	Response	and	Resources	section.	

Transphobia	has	led	to	transgender	persons’	
bodies	being	sensationalized	by	both	pop	
culture	and	the	medical	profession.	In	recent	
years,	depictions	of	transpeople	have	become	
more	visible	in	everything	from	family	
entertainment	to	news	stories.	Unfortunately,	
transpeople	are	often	misrepresented	in	all	of	
these	mediums,	through	underrepresentation,	
sensationalizing	of	individual	experiences,	or	a	
focus	on	acts	of	violence	perpetuated	against	
transpeople	as	being	justifiable.	In	a	study	of	
violence	against	transgender	people,	Stotzer	
(2009)	states	that	“what	becomes	clear	from	

surveys	of	trans-people	is	that	there	is	a	high	
prevalence	of	sexual	assault	and	rape	starting	
at	a	young	age.”	This	may	be	in	part	because	
of	the	high	incidence	of	homeless	youth	who	
are	LGBTQ-identified.	(For	more	information	
see	the	Homeless	Populations	section	of	this	
manual.)	As	Gentlewarrior	(2009)	points	out,	
“People	perceived	to	be	deviating	from	sexual	
and	gender	norms	are	often	sexually	targeted.”	
Additionally,	the	historically	oppressive	
treatment	of	transgender	people	by	law	
enforcement	and	the	medical	profession	leads	
many	transgender	persons	to	fear	direct	service	
providers	after	experiencing	sexual	violence.

When	sexual	violence	is	also	an	act	of	hate	
violence,	survivors	may	feel	further	traumatized	
or	re-traumatized	by	the	additional	prejudice	
that	motivated	the	crime.	Just	as	sexual	violence	
is	about	power	and	control,	hate	violence	is	
about	power	and	control	of	a	particular	group	
of	people.	Often,	when	a	member	of	the	LGBTQ	
community	experiences	sexual	violence,	there	
may	be	a	general	feeling	of	fear	that	resonates	
throughout	the	rest	of	the	LGBTQ	community.	
The	survivor	may	feel	that	disclosing	sexual	
violence	would	somehow	reflect	badly	on	the	
entire	LGBTQ	community.	These	fears	may	lead	
to	further	isolation.

Internalized Homophobia. Some	people	who	
identify	as	LGBTQ	have	internalized,	or	taken	on,	
the	homophobia	that	exists	in	our	culture.	If	so,	
they	may	already	feel	shame	or	guilt	relating	to	
their	own	identity.	Sexual	violence	might	feel	
like	another	thing	that	makes	them	different.	
Taken	to	the	extreme,	survivors	who	are	
LGBTQ-identified	may	feel	as	if	they	have	been	
punished	for	their	sexual	orientation	or	gender	
identity.	
 
Outing.	Offenders	have	an	additional	weapon	
in	the	threat	of	outing	the	victim	(disclosing	
the	sexual	orientation/gender	identity	of	the	
survivor	without	permission)	to	family,	friends,	
employers,	or	community.	Threatening	to	out	
someone	can	be	a	weapon	used	by	offenders	
in	situations	of	intimate	partner	violence	
to	maintain	power	and	control.	Choosing	
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whether	or	not	to	be	out	is	the	decision	of	each	
individual,	and	disclosing	sexual	violence	may	
take	that	choice	away.	For	example,	transgender	
people	whose	bodies	have	not	been	surgically	
altered	do	not	have	the	option	of	privacy	when	
disrobed;	therefore,	seeking	a	medical/forensic	
exam	may	result	in	outing.	Fear	of	being	outed	
adds	a	major	stress	to	the	decision	of	whether	
to	report	sexual	violence,	and	may	result	in	
survivors	choosing	to	remain	silent	in	order	to	
avoid	having	their	sexual	orientation	or	gender	
identity	revealed	to	family,	co-workers,	or	
others.

EDUCATION AND SUPPORT 

Currently,	there	is	not	enough	information	about,	
or	attention	paid	to,	sexual	violence	experienced	by	
people	who	are	LGBTQ-identified.	In	areas	where	
specific	services	and	information	for	survivors	who	
are	LGBTQ	do	exist,	survivors	may	still	be	hesitant	
to	use	these	services.	LGBTQ	communities	can	
be	tightly-knit,	even	in	large	cities.	Therefore,	
seeking	services	at	an	agency	which	is	specific	to	
LGBTQ	concerns	may	threaten	that	individual’s	
confidentiality,	and	may	even	require	interacting	
with	friends	of	the	offender.	LGBTQ-identified	
survivors	may	feel	that	they	are	alone	or	have	
limited	options	for	care.	 
 
Working	to	end	homophobia	and	transphobia	
through	education	is	an	important	prevention	tool	
for	advocates.	Homophobia	and	transphobia	send	
messages	that	LGBTQ	people	should	be	ashamed	of	
themselves	and	that	they	have	no	worth.	This	leads	
many	people	to	view	LGBTQ	people	as	less	than	
fully	human.	When	considering	that	LGBTQ	people	
may	also	be	people	of	color,	women,	people	with	
disabilities,	or	people	who	experience	oppressions	
in	multiple	ways,	the	barriers	to	services	and	care	
may	become	even	more	compounded.	 
 
As	with	all	cases	of	sexual	violence,	these	issues	
may	only	be	addressed	and	dispelled	when	they	
are	replaced	by	education	and	support.	Advocates	
and	service	providers	must	reach	out	to	LGBTQ	
survivors	and	let	them	know	that	sensitive	and	
competent	care	is	available	to	them.	Members	of	

the	LGBTQ	community	and	heterosexual	allies	must	
speak	out	and	acknowledge	sexual	violence	within	
LGBTQ	communities,	in	order	to	both	prevent	future	
sexual	violence	and	to	provide	competent	and	
compassionate	care	to	survivors.
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MALE 
SURVIVORS

INTRODUCTION 

The	experiences	of	male	survivors	of	sexual	violence	
are	presented	throughout	this	manual	in	recognition	
of	the	significance	of	all	gender	identities	when	
addressing	sexual	violence.	This	section	is	dedicated	
to	the	specific	impacts	and	needs	of	male	survivors	
and	how	advocates	can	best	provide	support	and	
information.

As	is	true	with	all	survivors,	it	is	difficult	to	
accurately	define	the	number	of	men	who	have	
experienced	sexual	violence.	It	is	estimated	that:

 • One	in	71	men	have	been	the	victim	of	a	
completed	or	attempted	rape;	one	in	five	
men	have	experienced	sexual	violence	
other	than	rape	in	their	lifetime	(Black	et	al.,	
2011).	

 • One	in	six	boys	will	be	sexually	abused	by	
age	16	(Hopper,	2006).	

 • The	more	recent	the	research,	the	higher	
the	incidence	of	abuse	among	men	and	
boys.	With	growing	awareness,	more	men	
seem	willing	to	disclose	(Dorais,	2002).	

Approximately	94%	of	the	perpetrators	of	sexual	
abuse	against	boys	are	men	(Snyder,	2000),	and	men	
are	also	the	perpetrators	of	70%	of	sexual	assault	
against	adult	men	(Hopper,	2002).	The	majority	of	
male	survivors	experience	rape	by	another	male;	
however	in	a	recent	study,	male	victims	reported	
only	female	perpetrators	in	the	following	instances:	
being	made	to	penetrate	(79.2%),	sexual	coercion	
(83.6%),	and	unwanted	sexual	contact	(53.1%)	
(Black	et	al.,	2011).	Men	are	also	more	likely	than	
women	to	be	victimized	by	individuals	outside	the	
family	such	as:	prison	guards,	other	inmates,	activity	
leaders,	and	coaches	(Thoennes	and	Tjaden,	2000).	

Some	aspects	of	sexual	violence	experienced	by	
men	are	similar	to	sexual	violence	experienced	
by	women	and	people	of	all	gender	identities,	

especially	in	terms	of	why	the	offender	commits	
the	violence.	It	is	an	act	of	domination,	not	of	
sexual	gratification	(Vearnals	&	Campbell,	2001).	
Reporting	and	talking	about	their	experiences	are	
challenges	for	all	survivors	of	sexual	violence,	and	
can	be	especially	difficult	for	male	survivors	because	
of	social	and	gender	norms	relating	to	masculinity.	
Also,	

the	lack	of	information	about	sexual	abuse	
of	male	children	leads	[some	male	survivors]	
to	imagine	that	[they]	must	face	[their]	
difficulties	alone	and	that	few	if	any	other	
men	share	[their]	situation.	(Some	men	who	
have	attempted	to	receive	help	have	in	fact	
had	their	problems	discounted,	ignored,	or	
treated	insensitively.	This	treatment	serves	
as	confirmation	to	them	that	they	should	not	
be	considered	worthy	of	respect	as	men.)	
(Lew,	1990).

One	survey	found	that	people	considered	male	
survivors	of	sexual	assault	by	female	offenders	as	
more	likely	to	have	encouraged	the	episode	and	
to	have	derived	sexual	pleasure	from	it	than	male	
survivors	of	sexual	assault	by	male	offenders.	This	
difference	was	particularly	large	for	the	male	survey	
participants;	47%	said	that	they	believed	that	the	
sexual	assault	of	a	man	by	a	woman	was	pleasurable	
for	the	survivor,	whereas	only	9%	of	female	
participants	agreed	with	that	statement.	Smith	et	al.	
asserted	that	men’s	relatively	positive	views	about	
sexual	assaults	by	female	offenders	came	about	
because	the	men	held	stereotypic	ideas	about	male	
sexuality.	For	instance,	men	should	always	be	ready	
for	and	enjoy	sex	with	a	willing	woman	(Smith	as	
cited	by	Davies,	Pollard,	&	Archer,	2006). 

IMPACTS

Many	physical	and	emotional	impacts	that	male	
survivors	may	have	are	shared	by	all	survivors.	
Please	refer	to	the	Introduction	to	Types	of	Sexual	
Violence	section	of	this	manual	to	review	these	
impacts	in	detail.	However,	male	survivors	of	sexual	
violence	may	experience	unique	effects.

Physical Impacts

There	are	important	distinctions	between	sexual	
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violence	experienced	by	men	and	women.	Research	suggests	that	the	sexual	violence	of	men	is	more	
likely	to	be	violent	and	accompanied	by	greater	injury.	Hospital	emergency	rooms	report	that	men	who	
are	sexually	victimized	are	more	likely	than	women	to	have	non-genital	injuries.	However,	they	also	
conclude	that	male	survivors	are	not	likely	to	seek	medical	attention	unless	they	suffer	significant	physical	
injuries.	(National	Center	for	Victims	of	Crime	[NCVC],	n.d.).	King	(1995)	reports	that	when	men	are	
sexually	victimized,	in	almost	all	instances	some	form	of	physical	force	is	used,	and	weapons	are	commonly	
involved.	Weapons	are	most	likely	to	be	involved	when	men	are	sexually	victimized	by	a	stranger	(Stermac,	
del	Bove,	&	Addison,	2004).	

One	survivor,	who	was	sexually	assaulted	by	two	men	at	gunpoint	while	at	a	truck	stop,	spoke	of	the	
aftermath:	

I could not imagine that my whole [world] would completely change from being a happily married 
truck driver to dealing with rape and AIDS. If I can talk to another man and help, I would love to do 
it. A lot of men who have been raped are probably wondering if they should get help. They have 
hidden it. They are married and have nice children and don’t want to tell their wives. They don’t 
want to tell anybody. They just go on. Today more women talk about their experiences of having 
been raped. Now men have to do it as well” (Carosella, 1995). 

Male	survivors	experience	a	loss	of	control	of	their	bodies	and	their	future	sexual	activity.	As	with	all	
survivors,	sexual	violence	denies	the	individual	control	over	his	body.	For	childhood	abuse	survivors,	the	
sexual	abuse	is	confusing	and	the	messages	children	receive	about	their	bodies	and	development	may	be	
unhealthy	and	false.	Male	survivors	may	have	specific	difficulties	experiencing	or	maintaining	an	erection	
or	having	an	orgasm	(Polusny	&	Follette,	1995).	

Considerations for Advocates

Male survivors may or may not have the emotional vocabulary to 
talk about the details of sexual violence and the trauma itself, and 
may instead talk about the impact of sexual violence in terms of 
current drug or alcohol use, multiple divorces or breakups, risk-
taking behaviors, or other things that they believe have happened 
because of experiencing sexual violence. Male survivors may use 
language that is more descriptive or graphic than female survivors. 

While supporting a male survivor, advocates may want to focus 
initially on his physical condition and encourage the caller to 
seek medical attention since there is greater chance that he has 
sustained physical injury. Men are less likely to report this crime 
to law enforcement officers for fear of judgment, disbelief, and 
embarrassment. The advocate can inform the caller that seeking 
medical attention does not mean he will have to report to law 
enforcement. If the caller is 18 years old or older, reporting to law 
enforcement is strictly up to him, and he does not have to make 
a decision immediately.  If the caller is a minor, the advocate is 
encouraged to follow the center’s mandated reporting guidelines.
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Emotional Impacts 

While	men	experience	many	of	the	same	emotional	
reactions	to	sexual	violence	as	individuals	of	other	
gender	identities,	including	a	sense	of	stigma	and	
shame	and	a	high	degree	of	depression	and	hostility	
(Walker,	Archer,	&	Davis,	2005),	there	are	some	
important	differences.	Men	who	experience	sexual	
violence	during	childhood	have	a	2.4	times	greater	
likelihood	of	reporting	psychological	disturbances,	
and	men	victimized	as	adults	have	a	1.7	times	
greater	likelihood	of	psychological	disturbances	
than	non-victimized	men	(Coxwell,	King,	Mezey,	
&	Kell,	2000).	On	average,	sexually	victimized	
men	report	higher	levels	of	distress	than	sexually	
victimized	women.	Depression	can	also	frequently	
lead	to	attempts	of	self-medication	in	an	attempt	
to	block	out	memories	or	overcome	feelings	of	low	
self-worth	(Walker,	Archer,	&	Davis,	2005).	

Embarrassment. Male	survivors	may	present	
themselves	in	a	controlled	style,	showing	
little	emotion	or	reaction	to	the	sexual	
violence.		For	example,	the	survivor	may	feel	
pressure	from	his	family	or	from	society	in	
general	to	put	the	experience	behind	him.	
He	may	feel	that	he	is	not	allowed	to	cry	or	
show	that	he	has	been	negatively	impacted	
by	the	traumatic	experience.

Emasculation. Male	survivors	report	that	
they	have	a	dramatic	loss	of	self-esteem	in	
regards	to	their	presentation	of	masculinity,	
along	with	changes	towards	a	more	negative	
self	body	image	(RAINN,	2009).	Manhood	
is	often	defined	by	strength	and	control,	
and	male	survivors	of	sexual	violence	may	
have	had	an	experience	in	which	they	were	
overpowered	or	were	too	afraid	to	resist.	
This	may	create	a	crisis	for	them	about	their	
masculinity	and	what	it	means	to	be	a	man.	
They	may	worry	that	others	will	question	
their	manhood	if	they	learn	what	has	
happened.	Male	survivors	may	also	adopt	
over-sexualized	attitudes	or	behaviors,	to	
attempt	to	compensate	for	the	perceived	
loss	of	their	masculinity.

The	sense	of	emasculation	may	be	
intensified	if	the	offender	was	a	woman.	
Since	men	are	often	taught	that	they	are	
supposed	to	always	want	and	enjoy	sex,	
a	male	survivor	who	experienced	sexual	
violence	by	a	female	offender	may	feel	as	if	
there	is	something	wrong	with	him	because	
he	did	not	enjoy	it.	In	addition,	because	
men	are	not	taught	to	think	of	themselves	
as	susceptible	to	sexual	violence,	they	may	
minimize	or	repress	a	sexual	assault	when	
it	does	occur,	thereby	increasing	their	
isolation.	Males	who	experience	sexual	
violence	as	a	child	at	the	hands	of	a	female	
offender	may	also	struggle	to	find	support	
and	resources.	

Not recognizing it as sexual violence. Male	
survivors	who	experience	sexual	violence	
may	not	recognize	it,	because	it	happens	
under	the	appearance	of	something	else.	For	
example,	males	who	participate	in	athletic	
teams,	fraternities,	or	the	armed	forces,	may	
experience	sexual	violence	under	the	guise	
of	hazing.	They	are	left	with	all	the	same	
impacts	of	someone	who	has	experienced	
sexual	violence,	but	they	don’t	have	a	clear	
idea	why.	

Questions about sexuality. Men	may	find	
that	during	an	experience	of	sexual	violence	
they	got	an	erection.	It	is	common	for	an	
involuntary	erection	to	occur	for	men	in	
times	of	intense	pain,	anxiety,	panic,	and/
or	fear.	Like	a	woman	who	has	an	orgasm	
during	a	sexual	assault,	a	male	survivor	may	
be	further	confused	and/or	humiliated	if	
he	ejaculated.	Often	the	male	offender	will	
make	a	specific	attempt	to	get	the	victim	to	
ejaculate	as	a	means	of	further	domination.	
Since	ejaculation	is	usually	equated	with	
arousal	and	orgasm,	there	may	be	confusion	
over	whether	or	not	the	assault	was	
pleasurable	(Walker,	Archer,	&	Davis,	2005).	
Involuntary	physiological	reactions	do	not	
mean	that	a	survivor	enjoyed	a	traumatic	
experience,	but	rather	that	people’s	bodies	
are	programmed	biologically	to	react	to	
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certain	physical	stimuli	in	a	specific	way.	A	sexual	response	does	not	mean	there	was	consent.

Questions about sexual orientation.	Concerns	about	sexuality	may	arise	for	the	man	who	is	
sexually	assaulted	by	another	man.	The	male	survivor	may	fear	that	the	sexual	assault	will	be	
defined	in	terms	of	homosexuality	instead	of	an	assault.	If	he	is	heterosexual,	he	may	worry	that	he	
was	sexually	attractive	to	another	male,	or	wonder	if	he	will	become	gay	or	be	perceived	by	others	
to	be	gay	as	a	result	of	the	assault.	If	the	survivor	identifies	as	gay	or	bisexual,	he	may	wonder	if	he	
was	attacked	because	of	his	orientation.	These	concerns	may	be	especially	true	for	young	males	
with	no	prior	sexual	experience	who	are	unsure	about	their	sexual	orientation.	

Long Term Impacts from Child Sexual Abuse

For	male	children	who	experience	child	sexual	abuse,	difficulty	in	relationships	with	others,	as	well	as	
psychological	and	physical	health	complications,	are	common.	Many	factors	shape	the	impact	the	abuse	
will	have	on	the	child:	the	age	of	the	child	experiencing	assault;	the	offender;	whether	or	not	the	child	told	
someone;	and	how	long	the	abuse	went	on	(Hopper,	2006).	Some	of	the	long	term	effects	can	include:

 • Anxiety	
 • Depression	
 • Dissociation	
 • Hostility	and	anger	
 • Impaired	relationships	
 • Low	self-esteem	
 • Sexual	dysfunction	
 • Sleep	disturbance	
 • Suicidal	ideas	and	behavior
 • Substance	abuse		 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
	 	 (Hopper,	2006)

Considerations for Advocates

It is important for advocates to emphasize to males that sexual 
violence is not about sexuality or sexual orientation; it is about 
power and control, and often the desire to degrade and humiliate. 
The sexual orientation of the offender or the survivor is not 
generally relevant, except in cases of a hate crime when the offender 
specifically targets a gay male. Ninety percent of offenders of sexual 
violence against men are heterosexual (Snyder, 2000).

The advocate can also remind the caller that sexual orientation is not 
created or changed by an incident; his orientation remains the same 
after the sexual violence. Advocates need to be careful not to make 
assumptions about the survivor’s sexual orientation. Human bodies 
are programmed to respond in certain ways to certain stimuli and 
that process can take place even against one’s will. It does not mean 
that he found the assault pleasurable or wanted it to happen.
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ASSISTING THE MALE SURVIVOR

Male	survivors	may	not	know	where	to	turn	for	help.	They	may	
believe	that	sexual	assault	support	centers are	only	for	female	
survivors	and	would	not	be	responsive	to	males.	They	may	be	nervous	
about	telling	family	and	friends,	reluctant	to	seek	medical	treatment,	
and	afraid	to	report	the	crime	to	the	police.	Male	survivors	are	often	
extremely	reluctant	to	talk	about	sexual	violence	for	fear	that	they	will	
not	be	believed,	will	be	belittled,	laughed	at,	ridiculed	for	not	being	
able	to	protect	themselves.	They	may	also	be	uncomfortable	talking	
about	their	feelings	or	expressing	their	guilt,	worrying	that	to	do	so	
is	not	“manly.”	One	male	survivor	noted,	“I	had	to	talk	with	a	woman	
counselor…because	I	did	not	want	to	talk	to	a	man.	I	did	not	want	to	
look	at	a	man	and	tell	him	that	I	had	been	raped”	(Carosella,	1995).

When	supporting	a	male	caller	who	has	called	to	discuss	a	current	
or	past	experience	of	sexual	violence,	advocates	can	assure	the	
caller	that	the	sexual	assault	support	centers	are	available	to	
provide	assistance	in	whatever	ways	they	can.	If	available,	it	may	be	
helpful	to	offer	to	connect	a	male	survivor	with	a	male	advocate.	
Advocates	should	not	assume,	however,	that	a	male	caller	will	be	
more	comfortable	with	a	male	advocate.	Male	callers	may	be	more	
comfortable	with	female	advocates	because	of	difficulty	in	making	
themselves	vulnerable	to	other	males,	or	they	may	perceive	females	
to	be	more	believing	and	nonjudgmental.	This	may	or	may	not	be	
related	to	the	sexual	violence	they	experienced.	If	a	male	advocate	is	
not	available,	female	advocates	are	encouraged	to	be	honest	and	be	
clear	that	although	not	a	male	themselves,	they	are	open	to	listening	
and	hearing	whatever	the	male	survivor	has	to	say.	Female	advocates	
can	also	be	helpful	by	allowing	the	male	survivor	the	space	and	
time	to	speak	about	what	has	happened	to	them	and	to	not	make	
assumptions	that	because	the	survivor	is	male	that	they	will	not	want	
to	talk	and	share.

In	addition	to	the	above,	the	advocate	should	encourage	the	male	
survivor	to	seek	medical	attention,	but	understand	if	he	is	unwilling	to	
do	so.	The	advocate	can	help	to	brainstorm	ways	to	seek	out	support	
and	medical	care	safely.	Advocates	can	offer	to	answer	any	questions	
about	reporting	to	law	enforcement,	but	respect	any	reluctance	
to	pursue	that	option.	In	addition,	advocates	can	encourage	male	
survivors	to	consider	people	and	services	they	may	be	able	to	utilize	
as	a	support	network,	and	provide	assistance	in	helping	callers	decide	
who	they	may	safely	speak	to	about	the	sexual	violence.
For	some	male	survivors,	online	resources	may	feel	like	the	safest	and	
most	confidential	option.	Advocates	can	provide	a	variety	of	options	
for	individuals	to	seek	out	support	and	connection.

Considerations 
for Advocates

Many of the calls 
to sexual assault 
support centers 
from male survivors 
will be about past 
events rather than 
current experiences 
of sexual violence. 
This is likely because 
of the continued 
reality that society 
does not support 
male survivors 
coming forward. 
It is important for 
advocates to keep in 
mind that many male 
survivors will choose 
not to talk about 
current experiences.
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RACE & 
ETHNICITY

INTRODUCTION 

In	the	United	States	and	in	Maine,	there	is	a	growing	
population	of	people	of	diverse	racial	and	ethnic	
backgrounds	(e.g.,	Latino,	Pacific	Islander,	African	
American,	African,	Asian,	etc.).	The	terms	race,	
ethnicity,	color,	and	national	origin	are	sometimes	
used	interchangeably,	but	this	can	cause	confusion	
as	they	have	different	meanings:

 • Race refers	to	how	someone	is	genetically	
identified.	

 • Ethnicity	is	a	specific	social,	geographical,	or	
cultural	identification.

 • Cultural identity	refers	to	the	feeling	of	
belonging	to	a	group	or	culture.

 • Color	refers	to	someone’s	skin	tone	and	is	
determined	by	a	person’s	race.	

 • National origin	refers	to	a	person’s	ancestry	
and	the	country	to	which	it	is	connected.

Race	and	ethnicity	can	be	defined	or	perceived	
in	different	ways.	Individuals	or	systems	in	a	
community	may	define	one	or	both	of	these	terms.	

Race,	ethnicity,	and	cultural	identity	are	both	
internal	and	external.	While	race	refers	to	heritage	
and	ethnicity	refers	to	cultural	and	social	identity,	
there	are	subtle	distinctions	that	play	a	major	role	
in	perception	and	categorization.	Unfortunately,	
in	many	ways,	race	and	ethnicity	have	become	
labels	that	people	use	to	target,	stereotype,	and/
or	marginalize	certain	races	and	ethnicities.	It	is	
generally	unacceptable	to	make	assumptions	about	
the	heritage	of	people	of	other	races	because	of	
skin	color.	

It	is	important	to	note	that	skin	color	plays	a	critical	
role	in	cultural	perception	and	in	how	people	
experience	stereotypes,	often	in	adverse	ways.	
Much	of	this	response	is	triggered	by	racism	and	

ingrained	perceptions	of	cultures	with	certain	skin	
tones	and	cultures.	This	is	about	labels;	some	see	
the	skin	color	and	not	the	person.	

As	the	world	becomes	smaller	through	trade	and	
travel,	there	is	increasing	awareness	in	matters	
related	to	race	and	ethnicity.	People	are	becoming	
increasingly	conscious	of	the	dynamics	triggered	
by	racial,	ethnic,	and	cultural	differences.	While	
races	are	coming	together	and	living	together,	
there	often	continues	to	be	an	underlying	culture	of	
difficulties	with	the	“other”	when	it	comes	to	race	
and	ethnicity.

SEXUAL VIOLENCE 
STEREOTYPES

Sexual	violence	committed	against	people	from	
racial	and/or	ethnic	minority	populations	is	often	
seen	as	insignificant,	acceptable,	and	justified	by	
stereotypes.	Sexual	violence	is	used	by	offenders	to	
make	survivors	powerless	and	afraid,	just	as	racism	
is	used	to	make	people	of	racial	and/or	ethnic	
minority	backgrounds	powerless	and	afraid.

Sexual	violence	against	people	with	racial	and/
or	ethnic	minority	backgrounds	often	involves	a	
combination	of	both	racist	and	sexist	viewpoints.	
These	attitudes,	compounded	with	persistent	
racial	and	ethnic	stereotypes,	magnify	the	sexual	
vulnerability	of	all	people	with	racial	and/or	ethnic	
minority	backgrounds.	Myths	and	stereotypes	that	
result	in	a	denial	or	minimization	of	the	impact	of	
sexual	violence	on	people	with	racial	and/or	ethnic	
minority	backgrounds	include	the	following	myths	
listed	below.

Myth:	People	with	racial	and/or	ethnic	minority	
backgrounds	do	not	experience	sexual	violence	at	a	
higher	rate	than	white	people.
Fact:	The	lifetime	rate	of	rape	for	women	by	
race	indicates	that	many	women	with	racial	and/
or	ethnic	minority	backgrounds	experience	sexual	
violence	at	rates	higher	than	white	women	–	the	
highest	being	multiracial	women:

 • All	women:	18.3%

 • White	women:	18.8%
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 • African-American	women:	22%

 • American	Indian/Alaskan	women:	26.9%

 • Multiracial	women:	33.5%	 	 	 	 	 	
						(Black,	et	al.,	2011)

Myth:	People	of	racial	and/or	ethnic	minority	backgrounds	are	
promiscuous,	so	if	they	experience	sexual	violence	it	is	because	they	
were	“asking	for	it.”
Fact:	Nothing	a	survivor	does	or	does	not	do	justifies	the	offender’s	
act	of	sexual	violence.	

Myth:	The	African-American	culture	is	violent;	therefore,	sexual	
violence	within	the	culture	is	to	be	expected	and	accepted.	
Fact:	African-American	women	experience	sexual	assault	at	an	
alarming	rate,	and	often	at	a	very	young	age.	The	National	Black	
Women’s	Health	Project	found	that	approximately	40%	of	African-
American	women	report	coercive	contact	of	a	sexual	nature	by	age	
18	(as	cited	in	Virginia	Sexual	and	Domestic	Violence	Action	Alliance,	
n.d.).	Because	of	a	variety	of	factors	largely	out	of	their	control,	such	as	
poverty,	lack	of	access	to	services,	and	racial	discrimination,	it	is	often	
difficult	for	African-American	women	and	girls	to	get	the	services	they	
need.	Violence	should	never	be	expected	or	accepted.	

IMPACTS

Many	physical	and	emotional	impacts	that	survivors	of	racial	and/
or	ethnic	minority	backgrounds	might	have	are	similar	to	those	
experienced	by	all	survivors.	Please	refer	to	the	Introduction	to	Sexual	
Violence	section	of	this	manual	to	review	these	impacts	in	detail.	
However,	survivors	of	racial	and/or	ethnic	minority	backgrounds	
may	experience	unique	impacts,	because	they	often	respond	both	as	
individuals	and	as	members	of	a	culture.	They	may	have	to	confront	
both	their	own	experience,	and	additional	issues	such	as	protecting	
their	family	or	community	honor,	being	singled	out	or	mistreated	by	law	
enforcement	or	other	systems,	and/or	conforming	to	cultural	values	and	
norms.	Additional	difficulties	survivors	of	racial	and/or	ethnic	minority	
backgrounds	may	encounter	include:	

 • Effects	of	norms	and	cultural	expectations	both	on	identifying	
offender’s	behavior	as	sexual	violence,	and	on	reporting	it.	

 • A	lack	of	knowledge	about	what	services	exist,	and	how	to	
navigate	complex	service	systems.

 • Difficulty	accessing	support	services	that	are	culturally	and	
linguistically	competent;	confidentiality	becomes	more	of	a	
concern	when	interpreters	are	used.

Considerations 
for Advocates

Like all survivors 
of sexual violence, 
people with racial 
and/or ethnic 
minority backgrounds 
respond according 
to their own 
experiences. When 
advocates speak 
with survivors, it 
is important to 
be aware of, and 
sensitive to, cultural 
differences that 
may exist between 
the advocate and 
the survivor. An 
advocate’s culturally 
sensitive response 
to a person of a 
different racial or 
ethnic minority 
background may 
be the first step in 
helping survivors take 
back their power.
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 • The	influence	of	elders	within	the	
community	may	prevent	or	deter	survivors	
from	full	disclosure	with	law	enforcement	or	
members	of	their	community.	

 • Survivors	of	racial	and/or	ethnic	minority	
backgrounds	often	experience	unequal	
treatment	in	direct	services	systems.	

The	Women	of	Color	Network	(2006)	additionally	
notes	the	following	difficulties	survivors	of	
racial	and/or	ethnic	minority	backgrounds	may	
experience:	

 • Difficulty	discussing	victimization	because	of		
the	highly	intimate	nature	of	sexual	violence.

 • Religious	or	spiritual	doctrine,	or	belief	
systems,	that	may	increase	feelings	of	
alienation	and	shame.

 • Confusion	about	whether	forced	sex	in	an	
intimate	partner	relationship	(marital	rape)	
constitutes	an	act	of	sexual	violence.

 • Myths	about	sexual	violence	and	general	
discomfort	reflected	in	overall	society.	

PROVIDING SUPPORT 

Because	societal	attitudes	make	people	of	racial	and	
ethnic	minority	vulnerable	to	all	forms	of	violence	
and	especially	sexual	violence,	it	is	crucial	for	
survivors	to	access	support	services	and	resources	
that	are	available	to	all	people.	It	is	the	role	of	
advocates	to	ensure	and	offer	support	services	
that	are	culturally	and	linguistically	appropriate.	
It	is	important,	especially	when	someone	has	
experienced	ongoing	sexual	abuse,	that	the	survivor	
is	supported	through	services	and	systems	that	are	
truly	inclusive	and	culturally	aware.

To	prevent	sexual	violence	against	people	with	racial	
and/or	ethnic	minority	backgrounds,	and	to	help	
those	who	are	survivors,	it	is	important	that	society	
recognizes	that	sexual	violence	impacts	people	of	
all	races	and	ethnicities,	and	that	sexual	violence,	
regardless	of	race	or	ethnicity,	is	never	the	survivor’s	
fault.	Advocates	must	be	prepared	to	examine	both	

personal	beliefs	about	race	and	ethnicity,	and	those	
held	by	other	people	or	systems	who	respond	to	
survivors.
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IMMIGRANT
AND REFUGEE 
SURVIVORS

INTRODUCTION 

“Farah got married at the age of 16 in her native 
Afghanistan. The beatings began two months 
later. Although her family was opposed to the 
violence, she knew that once she was married, 
she had to stay. After her first son was born, they 
emigrated to the US. She knew little English, had 
no family here, and was busy with her growing 
family. The beatings continued. Now they were 
interspersed with threats of divorce, until the day 
she decided she had had enough. She gathered 
her courage, and at the age of 41, told the imam 
she was sure Allah (God) would not accept what 
her husband was doing to her. Her neighbor 
directed her to a women’s shelter where she was 
encouraged to seek a protective order. Her family 
testified against her in court, believing that if 
the father were in jail there would be no one to 
support the children. She was given visitation 
rights to her youngest sons, still minors, and lost 
everything else. When she was asked how she 
endured the years of abuse, she quickly answered, 
‘It was my faith. Allah (God) helped me through 
it.’ When she was asked why she endured the 
abuse for 25 years, she paused. ‘It is my culture. 
It is too bad to be divorced. Too much shame for 
my family. And my children needed their father.’ 
With pain etched all over her face, she wondered, 
‘Why? Why did my husband do that to me? My 
Islam does not teach this.’” 
(Abugideiri,	2010)

People	move	to	the	United	States	for	many	different	
reasons.	Some	move	voluntarily,	and	others	are	
forced	to	flee	their	native	country.	These	individuals	
include	immigrants,	undocumented	immigrants,	
refugees,	and	asylees.	

Immigrants	are	foreign-born	individuals	who	have	
been	admitted	to	reside	permanently	in	the	United	
States.	Immigrants	are	defined	in	the	United	States	

Immigration	and	Nationality	Act	(INA)	as	people	
living	in	the	United	States	who	are	not	citizens	of	
the	United	States,	except	for	persons	admitted	with	
temporary	(“nonimmigrant”)	visas	(U.S.	Citizenship	
and	Immigration	Services,	n.d.). Undocumented	
immigrants	are	individuals	who	either	cross	the	
border	illegally,	or	who	come	into	the	United	States	
legally	but	extend	their	stay	illegally.	It	is	best	not	to	
refer	to	undocumented	immigrants	as	“illegals”	or	
“illegal	aliens.”	

A	refugee	is	
[A]ny	person	who	is	outside	his	or	her	country	of	
nationality	who	is	unable	or	unwilling	to	return	
to	that	country	because	of	persecution	or	a	well-
founded	fear	of	persecution.	Persecution	or	the	
fear	thereof	must	be	based	on	the	alien’s	race,	
religion,	nationality,	membership	in	a	particular	
social	group,	or	political	opinion	(U.S.	Citizenship	
and	Immigration	Services,	n.d.a).	

Asylees	are	individuals	who	seek	protection	from	a	
country	other	than	their	country	of	nationality,	out	
of	fear	of	persecution.	Protection	is	generally	sought	
upon	arrival	in	a	“third”	country;	asylees	generally	
give	up	their	rights	at	the	airport/border	and	are	
detained	(U.S.	Citizenship	and	Immigration	Services,	
n.d.).

Since	1988,	Maine	has	welcomed	over	15,000	
immigrants,	including	people	from	Canada,	China,	
the	Philippines,	the	United	Kingdom,	Vietnam,	and	
many	other	countries.	In	addition,	over	12,000	
refugees	have	resettled	in	Maine	in	the	past	30	
years,	including	people	from	Iran,	Somalia,	the	Ivory	
Coast,	Sudan,	and	other	countries	(Maine	Office	of	
Multicultural	Affairs,	n.d.).

Sexual	violence	in	immigrant	communities	can	
include	sexual	assault,	forced	marriage,	and	female	
genital	mutilation,	also	referred	to	as	female	
circumcision	or	female	genital	cutting,	which	is	
intentionally	altering	or	injuring	female	genital	organs	
for	non-medical	reasons	(World	Health	Organization,	
2010).	Immigrants	and	refugees	may	also	face	
dangers	while	traveling	to	a	new	country,	including	
sex	trafficking,	sexual	assault	in	detention	facilities,	
and	sexual	violence	in	refugee	camps	(National	
Sexual	Violence	Resource	Center,	2004).	Both	married	



286

HELP IN HEALING: A TRAINING GUIDE FOR ADVOCATES

and	unmarried	immigrant	women	experience	
heightened	levels	of	domestic	and	sexual	abuse.	
Approximately	59.5%	of	married	immigrant	women	
experience	domestic	and/or	sexual	abuse;	whereas	
49.8%	of	unmarried	immigrant	women	experience	
such	violence	(Dutton,	Orloff,	&	Aguilar	Hass,	2000).	

As	Maine	welcomes	and	becomes	home	to	more	
people	from	a	variety	of	countries	of	origin,	it	is	
helpful	for	advocates	to	be	familiar	with	some	of	
the	particular	concerns	of	immigrant	and	refugee	
survivors	of	sexual	violence.	Immigrants	and	
refugees	may	face	a	number	of	barriers	regarding	
access	to	the	criminal	justice	system,	medical	
care,	counseling,	and	other	support	services.	
These	concerns	relate	to	language,	confidentiality,	
eligibility	for	services,	and	deportation	if	reported	
by	law	enforcement,	health	or	social	service	
providers,	or	the	offender	of	sexual	violence.	

FEMALE GENITAL 
MUTILATION/CUTTING

Some	immigrant	and	refugee	women	may	have	
experienced	a	medical	procedure	referred	to	as	
Female	Genital	Mutilation	(FGM),	Female	Genital	
Circumcision	(FGC),	Female	Genital	Cutting	(FGC),	or	
Female	Genital	Excision	(FGE).	Advocates	may	hear	
any	of	these	terms	used	by	survivors;	as	with	all	
callers,	it	is	important	to	mirror	the	terms	they	use.	
For	the	purposes	of	this	chapter,	the	term	Female	
Genital	Mutilation/Circumcision	(FGM/C)	will	be	
used.	

FGM/C	is	any	procedure	involving	partial	or	total	
removal	of	the	external	female	genitalia,	or	other	
injury	to	the	female	genital	organs	for	non-medical	
reasons	(World	Health	Organization	2012).	There	
are	a	variety	of	different	forms	of	FGM/C:	

• Clitoridectomy: partial	or	total	removal	of	

the	clitoris	and	the	prepuce	(the	fold	of	skin	
surrounding	the	clitoris);	in	very	rare	cases,	
only	the	prepuce	may	be	removed;

• Excision: partial	or	total	removal	of	the	clitoris	
and	the	labia	minora,	with	or	without	removal	
of	the	labia	majora;

• Infibulation:	narrowing	of	the	vaginal	opening	
through	the	creation	of	a	covering	seal.	The	
seal	is	formed	by	cutting	and	repositioning	the	
inner	or	outer	labia,	with	or	without	removal	
of	the	clitoris;	and

• Other: all	other	procedures	to	the	female	
genitalia	for	non-medical	purposes,	e.g.	
pricking,	piercing,	incising,	scraping,	and	
cauterizing	the	genital	area.	

FGM/C	procedures	can	cause	many	complications,	
including:	severe	bleeding,	problems	urinating,	
cysts,	infections,	infertility,	complications	in	child	
birth,	post-traumatic	stress	disorder,	and	increased	
risk	of	newborn	death.	

The	number	of	women	in	the	United	States	who	
have	experience	FGM/C	is	unknown,	given	that	the	
practice	is	illegal	if	performed	on	someone	under	
the	age	of	18.	Worldwide,	approximately	140	million	
women	and	girls	have	experienced	FGM/C,	and	
92	million	of	those	girls	and	women	are	in	Africa	
(World	Health	Organization	2012).	It	is	believed	to	
currently	occur	in	28	countries	and	many	countries	
are	considering	legally	banning	the	procedure.	
(UNFPA-UNICEF	2011)

FGM/C	most	often	occurs	as	a	cultural	or	religious	
practice,	but	no	religion	officially	supports	its	
use.	FGM/C	is	widely	believed	to	be	a	practice	of	
Islam,	however,	it	is	also	practiced	in	Judaic	and	
Christian	communities.	FGM/C	is	considered	to	be	
an	important	community	tradition	in	some	cultures,	
and	most	parents	who	support	the	procedure	

Considerations for Advocates

It is important for advocates to be aware of FGM/C, especially during hospital 
accompaniment. Women who have experienced FGM/C may have complicated feelings 
about the procedure, and may or may not consider the practice to be an important part of 
her cultural identity. As with serving any survivor, keeping an open and compassionate mind 
will help best serve the survivor. 
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believe	that	they	are	protecting	their	daughter’s	
future	marriage	prospects,	not	harming	her.	

FGM/C	is	opposed	by	the	American	Medical	
Association	for	a	variety	of	reasons:	lack	of	informed	
consent,	lack	of	medical	benefits,	and	extreme	
health	risks.	The	World	Health	Organization	and	
the	United	Nations	consider	FGM/C	a	human	rights	
violation.	(World	Health	Organization	2012)

IMPACTS

Immigrants	and	refugees	who	are	survivors	of	
sexual	violence	may	experience	any	of	the	general	
impacts	discussed	in	the	Introduction	to	Types	of	
Sexual	Violence	section	of	this	manual.	In	addition,	
survivors	who	are	not	citizens	of	the	U.S.,	or	are	
new	citizens,	may	face	particular	fears	and	barriers.

Language barriers.	Immigrant	and	refugee	
survivors	who	speak	English	as	a	second	language,	
or	do	not	speak	English,	also	called	limited	
English	proficiency	(LEP),	may	face	an	immediate	
communication	barrier	to	accessing	support	and	
services	from	community	systems.	Even	when	
interpreters	are	available,	survivors	may	not	know	
this	is	a	possibility,	and	experience	decreased	
confidentiality.

Lack of knowledge of rights.	Immigrant	and	refugee	
survivors	may	not	know	the	legal	rights,	protections,	
and	remedies	afforded	to	them	under	immigration,	
criminal	and	civil	laws.

Lack of knowledge of services. Health	care	
providers,	the	criminal	justice	system,	and	other	
service	providers	are	often	confusing	to	native-born	
U.S.	citizens,	and	may	be	even	more	challenging	for	
a	survivor	from	another	country.

The ongoing influence of the offender. When	the	
offender	is	from	the	survivor’s	country	of	origin,	
the	offender	may	be	the	only	link	the	survivor	has	
in	the	United	States.	The	offender	may	act	as	an	
interpreter	and	translator,	gatekeeper	and	sponsor	
for	the	survivor	and	other	family	members.	The	
survivor	and	their	family’s	status	may	depend	on	
the	continued	relationship	between	the	survivor	
and	the	offender.	Offenders	may	withhold	
documentation	affecting	the	survivor’s	immigration	
status,	deceive	the	survivor	about	what	laws	and	
services	are	available	for	protection,	misinform	
them	about	child	custody,	or	threaten	to	have	the	
survivor	or	loved	ones	deported.	Additionally,	an	
offender	may	threaten	that	any	support	provided	to	
family	in	the	U.S.	or	the	country	of	origin	will	cease	
should	the	offender	be	arrested	and	deported	for	

Considerations for Advocates

Adovcates cannot promise a survivor that calling law enforcement 
will not result in law enforcement asking about immigration status.

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates should be aware of potential immigration issues when working with survivors 
who are noncitizens. Because of the complicated immigration and welfare laws and the fear 
in immigrant communities, advocates need to help callers focus on other safety options and 
not just law enforcement and criminal justice systems. 

It is also critically important that noncitizen survivors be referred to an immigration attorney 
who specializes in working with noncitizen cases involving sexual violence in order to learn 
their rights and options under the immigration laws. This is as important as providing safety 
planning information to noncitizens. In Maine, contact the Immigrant Legal Advocacy Project 
(ILAP) at 207-780-1593 or toll-free at 800-497-8505.
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their	crimes	of	violence.	Survivors	may	fear	more	violence	and	retaliation	
for	reporting	the	offender	should	they	return	to	their	country	of	origin,	
because	of	political	and	cultural	beliefs	held	there.	

REPORTING AND CONFIDENTIALITY

Immigrants	and	refugees	may	have	a	general	fear	of	law	enforcement	and	
the	criminal	justice	system	because	of	a	lack	of	knowledge	of	their	rights,	
of	how	to	navigate	the	system,	and	possible	previous	traumatic	experience	
with	law	enforcement	in	their	country	of	origin.	Undocumented	
immigrants	are	even	less	likely	to	seek	help	because	they	have	no	
immigration	status	and	may	fear	that	if	they	make	themselves	known	to	
a	law	enforcement	officer	or	service	provider,	they	may	face	deportation.	
In	addition,	immigrants	and	refugees	may	fear	that	the	language	barrier	
will	prevent	them	from	asking	for	or	receiving	support	and	assistance.	
It	is	important	for	advocates	to	remain	aware	of	these	realities	when	
supporting	immigrant	and	refugee	survivors.

Law Enforcement

Survivors	of	sexual	violence	should	not	be	required	to	provide	proof	of	
immigration	status	to	law	enforcement	agencies	because	police	services	
are	“necessary	for	the	protection	of	life	and	safety.”	State	and	local	law	
enforcement	agencies	are	not	required	to	enforce	federal	immigration	
law,	though	they	are	not	prohibited	from	reporting	individuals	to	federal	
authorities	and	cooperating	in	carrying	out	federal	immigration	laws.	

In	Portland,	a	city	ordinance	places	strict	limits	on	when	Portland	law	
enforcement	officers	can	ask	a	person	about	immigration	status,	and	crime	
victims	should	not	be	asked.	Elsewhere,	efforts	are	being	made	to	educate	
law	enforcement	agencies	in	Maine	about	asking	about	immigration	status	
and	the	reality	that	asking	may	make	survivors	afraid	to	report	crimes.	

Criminal Justice System

During	the	prosecution	of	a	crime,	a	survivor	of	sexual	violence	is	not	
required	to	provide	proof	of	immigration	status	(Baldacci,	2004).	However,	
it	is	important	for	survivors	to	keep	in	mind	that	the	offender’s	defense	
attorney	can	report	the	survivor	to	Immigration	authorities.	If	this	
happens	and	the	survivor	receives	notice	that	deportation	proceedings	
(now	officially	called	“Removal”	proceedings)	have	commenced,	the	
survivor	has	the	right	to	obtain	an	immigration	lawyer	immediately.	The	
survivor’s	immigration	attorney	and/or	the	prosecutor	can	arrange	to	get	
an	agreement	from	Immigration	authorities	that	efforts	to	initiate	removal	
proceedings	will	not	happen	until	the	criminal	case	is	finished.	While	
this	may	not	seem	reassuring	to	most	survivors,	in	reality	this	may	give	
ample	time	for	the	survivor’s	attorney	to	initiate	a	process	to	apply	for	
legal	status	from	Immigration	and	Customs	Enforcement	(ICE).	In	fact,	an	
immigrant	survivor’s	assistance	with	the	investigation	or	prosecution	of	a	

Considerations 
for Advocates

Advocates must be 
aware that many 
organizations use 
an “alphabet soup” 
when using acronyms 
or abbreviations. The 
Department of Health 
and Human Services 
is often still referred 
to as “DHS” at the 
state level. Nationally, 
“DHS” has come to 
mean the Department 
of Homeland Security. 
Survivors who have 
concerns about 
their immigration 
status may fear 
government agencies 
and not understand 
what role various 
organizations play. 
Many immigrants 
are not aware of the 
differences between 
nonprofit community-
based organizations 
and the government 
and may assume that 
advocacy services are 
linked to INS/ICE.
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crime	will	improve	the	chances	that	the	survivor	will	ultimately	be	able	to	gain	
legal	status	and	eventual	permanent	residency	in	the	U.S.	

OVERVIEW OF THE IMMIGRATION SYSTEM 
AND LAWS 

The following subsection is adapted from Overview	of	the	Immigration	System	
and	Laws by Gail Pendleton and Ellen Kemp (n.d.). 

Government Reorganization

Most	people	will	be	familiar	with	the	former	Immigration	and	Naturalization	
Service	(INS),	the	government	agency	that	until	recently	had	authority	over	all	
noncitizens.		After	September	11,	2001,	the	U.S.	created	a	new,	Cabinet-level	
government	agency,	the	Department	of	Homeland	Security	(DHS).	DHS	took	
over	almost	all	of	the	functions	of	the	former	INS	and	reorganized	them	under	
three	new	bureaus.	The	new	bureaus	include:

Citizenship and Immigration Services (CIS):	Provides	immigration-related	
services	and	benefits	such	as	lawful	permanent	residence,	naturalization,	
and	work	authorization;

Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE):	Investigates	and	enforces	
federal	immigration	laws,	customs	laws,	and	air	security	laws;	and

Customs and Border Protection (CBP):	Responsible	for	the	borders.

The	 immigration	 system,	 its	 laws,	 and	 its	 regulations	 are	 complex	 and	 change	
frequently.	What	was	true	today	may	not	be	true	tomorrow.	

Rights of Noncitizens

Immigrants	who	are	survivors	of	sexual	violence	are	eligible	for	services	to	
address	the	violence,	and	some	undocumented	immigrants	may	be	able	to	
obtain	legal	residency	if	they	do	not	have	legal	immigration	status.	

According	to	federal	welfare	law,	services	“necessary	for	the	protection	of	
life	and	safety”	are	available	to	all	persons	regardless	of	immigration	status.	
This	includes	police	and	fire	services,	sexual	assault	and	domestic	violence	
counseling,	and	other	supportive	services	(Davies,	n.d.).
In	1996,	Congress	passed	a	law	making	it	easy	for	INS/ICE	to	swiftly	remove	
(formerly	called	“deport”),	people	from	the	U.S.	This	law	applies	even	to	people	
who	have	the	right	to	be	in	the	U.S.	Noncitizens	have	the	following	rights:

 • The	right	to	interpretation	and	translation	services	to	increase	language	
access	(Title	VI	of	the	1964	Civil	Rights	Act);	

 • The	right	to	speak	to	an	attorney	before	answering	any	questions	or	
signing	any	documents;

 • The	right	to	a	hearing	with	an	Immigration	Judge	(with	some	exceptions,	
such	as	if	the	person	has	a	prior	removal/deportation	order);

 • The	right	to	have	an	attorney	represent	them	at	that	hearing	and	in	any	

Considerations 
for Advocates

When working with 
immigrant and 

refugee survivors, 
advocates must 

stress confidentiality 
and trust, to 

reassure callers that 
information shared 

will not be “leaked.”
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interview	with	INS/ICE	(there	is	no	right	to	a	government-paid	attorney,	as	in	criminal	proceedings,	
however);	and	

 • The	right	to	request	release	from	detention,	by	paying	a	bond	if	necessary.

All	noncitizens	have	these	rights	but	will	not	necessarily	be	informed	of	them	when	detained.	If	they	fail	to	
assert	these	rights,	they	may	be	removed	without	seeing	either	an	attorney	or	an	immigration	judge.	Leaving	
the	U.S.	in	this	way	may	have	serious	consequences	for	the	noncitizen’s	ability	to	enter	later	or	to	gain	legal	
immigration	status	in	the	U.S.

Immigrant Experiences of the System

The following section is adapted from Realities	for	Immigrant	Populations:	How	They	Experience	the	System 
by Gail Pendleton (n.d.). 

Many	noncitizens	who	suffer	sexual	violence	have	an	immigration	status	that	depends	on	the	offender’s	
presence	in	the	United	States	because	they	are	intimate	partners.	Although	Congress	has	created	special	
routes	to	find	status	for	many	noncitizens,	not	all	will	qualify;	they	may	not	be	aware	they	qualify,	or	find	the	
process	for	qualifying	burdensome.	When	DHS	removes	an	offender,	they	rarely	provide	information	to	the	
survivor	about	their	eligibility	to	apply	for	status.
Even	if	survivors	who	are	immigrants	are	ready	to	leave	the	offenders,	many	noncitizens	find	that	available	
services	and	resources	are	culturally	and	linguistically	inappropriate.	Noncitizen	survivors	may	not	realize	
what	advocacy	entails.	Language	barriers	play	a	part	in	this	issue.

U.S.	citizens,	permanent	residents	(“green	card”	holders),	people	with	valid	visas,	and	refugees	cannot	be	
deported.	People	at	risk	for	deportation	are	those	who	entered	the	U.S.	with	fraudulent	documents,	who	
violate	the	conditions	of	their	visa	(such	as	by	staying	longer	than	allowed,	working	without	Immigration	
authorization,	and	other	violations),	or	who	have	been	convicted	of	certain	crimes.	If	the	survivor	is	
undocumented,	the	advocate	can	refer	them	to	an	immigration	lawyer,	found	at	organizations	such	as	ILAP	
(see	additional	materials	below)	to	see	if	they	have	a	way	of	legalizing	their	status.	

Undocumented	immigrants	(and	their	children)	who	experience	domestic	violence	can	apply	for	permanent	
residency	(a	“green	card”)	if	they	were	abused	or	subjected	to	extreme	cruelty	by	their	spouse	(or	parent,	

Considerations for Advocates

It is important for advocates to avoid frightening immigrants and 
refugees by asking about their immigration status. Explain that all 
conversations are confidential. It is not necessary or advisable to 
make a record of the survivor’s immigration status. Advocates do not 
need to know a survivor’s immigration status to provide assistance; 
however, when providing support, explain the options and the 
different risks that immigrants may face.

Considerations for Advocates

It is helpful to keep in mind that additional resources are available. Advocates can refer to 
the individual center’s resource manual as well as the resources provided in the Additional 
Materials at the end of this section. 
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for	an	abused	child),	and	that	spouse	or	parent	is	a	U.S.	citizen	or	permanent	resident.	These	immigrants	
may	also	apply	for	Violence	Against	Women	Act	(VAWA)	relief	if	they	are	in	removal	proceedings	to	deport	
them.	Advocates	can	refer	potential	VAWA	applicants	to	an	expert	immigration	advocate	(not	ICE).	In	
Maine,	contact	the	Immigrant	Legal	Advocacy	Project	(ILAP)	at	207-780-1593	or	toll-free	at	800-497-8505.

Finally,	victims	of	almost	any	violent	crime,	including	sexual	assault,	are	eligible	to	apply	for	a	U-Visa,	
provided	they	are	willing	to	cooperate	with	law	enforcement	in	the	investigation	of	these	crimes.	(U.S.	
Citizen	and	Immigration	Services,	n.d.).	Again,	contact	the	Immigrant	Legal	Advocacy	Project	(ILAP)	at	207-
780-1593	or	toll-free	at	800-497-8505	for	more	information.

THE ADVOCATE’S ROLE

Some	survivors	may	tell	the	advocate	their	immigration	status.	If	a	caller	does	not	share	their	status	and	
it	seems	important	to	know	the	status	to	provide	better	service	to	the	caller,	advocates	can	follow	these	
steps:

 • Explain	to	the	caller	that	the	advocate	will	provide	advocacy	on	the	caller’s	behalf,	and	is	on	the	
caller’s	side.	An	advocate’s	focus	on	building	trust	can	reassure	the	caller	that	the	advocate	is	there	
to	help.	

 • Reassure	callers	that	a	question	about	status	is	to	assist	advocates	in	offering	the	best	help	possible	
to	increase	safety.	It	may	also	discover	if	immediate	legal	referrals	to	an	immigration	advocate	are	
needed.

 • If	an	advocate	knows	that	the	information	that	callers	provide	will	be	kept	confidential,	say	so.

 • Reassure	callers	that	they	will	not	be	denied	any	services,	whatever	their	immigration	status	may	
be.	Tell	callers	that	they	do	not	need	to	disclose	their	immigrant	status	if	they	prefer	not	to.

 • Use	sensitive	language.	For	example,	do	not	ask	blunt	questions	such	as	“Are	you	an	illegal	alien?”	
Instead,	ask	“Do	you	have	any	worries	about	your	immigration	status?”	

(Volpp,	1995)

Sometimes	the	information	about	immigrant	status	that	a	caller	provides	will	be	incorrect:	the	caller	may	
not	know	what	it	is,	or	the	offender	may	have	lied	about	immigration	status.	An	advocate’s	role	is	not	to	
attempt	to	investigate	or	verify	immigration	status,	but	rather	to	assist	the	survivor	by	providing	resources.

ADDITIONAL MATERIALS 

The	Immigrant	Legal	Advocacy	Project	(ILAP),	Maine’s	only	nonprofit	legal	aid	program	providing	advice	
and	representation	to	noncitizen	survivors	offers	the	following	additional	information:

 • It	IS	important	to	provide	space	in	your	conversations	with	survivors	for	them	to	voice	worries	
that	they	have	about	immigration	issues.	In	cases	in	which	sexual	violence	occurs	in	a	context	
of	domestic	violence,	often	survivors’	worries	about	immigration	issues	loom	even	larger	than	
concerns	such	as	“where	will	I	live,	how	will	I	support	myself	if	I	leave	the	relationship?”	Because	
these	offenders	so	frequently	threaten	their	noncitizen	partners	with	deportation,	and	because	
undocumented	persons	may	not	ever	have	had	a	Social	Security	number	or	any	legal	status	for	
working,	immigration	issues	may	be	their	biggest	barrier	to	making	decisions	that	will	help	them	
stay	safe.

 • It	is	a	violation	of	the	law	for	immigration	officials	to	initiate	removal	proceedings	based	on	
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information	provided	to	them	by	an	offender	or	a	member	of	the	offender’s	family.	If	a	noncitizen	
survivor	says	that	she’s	worried	that	the	offender	will	call	Immigration,	the	survivor	can	contact	ILAP	
immediately	for	assistance.	With	the	survivor’s	permission,	ILAP	can	contact	the	local	Immigration	
office	and	provide	the	names	of	the	offender	and	family	members.	It	has	been	ILAP’s	experience	that	
if	ILAP	informs	Immigration	that	they	are	working	with	the	survivor,	Immigration	has	never	initiated	
removal	proceedings	against	the	survivor.	The	survivor	often	is	empowered	by	this	knowledge	that	
the	offender’s	threats	cannot	be	carried	out,	and	is	better	able	to	make	other	decisions.

 • Many	of	Maine’s	undocumented	noncitizen	survivors	are	Canadians	who	have	lived	here	for	years	
and	don’t	“look”	or	“sound”	foreign-born.	It	is	important	to	make	space	for	concerns	to	be	expressed	
about	immigration	status,	for	example	by	asking	“Do	you	have	any	worries	about	your	immigration	
status?”	of	every	survivor	an	advocate	encounters.

 • Please	contact	ILAP	with	any	questions	about	immigration	remedies	for	noncitizen	survivors	–	either	
in	general	(ILAP	staff	can	provide	training	for	service	providers)	or	about	specific	clients.	These	cases	
are	a	top	service	priority,	and	clients	are	never	turned	away	unless	a	conflict	exists	–	in	which	case	
ILAP	will	make	referrals	to	the	few	immigration	attorneys	in	private	practice	in	Maine	who	have	
experience	with	these	cases.

Additional Resources

Malvina	Gregory	 
Interpreter	Services	Manager	 
RISinterpret	Catholic	Charities	Maine	 
250	Anderson	Street	 
Portland,	ME	04101	 
Office:	207-523-2726
mgregory@ccmaine.org

Fatuma	Hussein	
Executive	Director
United	Somali	Women	of	Maine	
PO	Box	397
Lewiston,	Maine	04243
Office:	207-753-0061
fhussein@uswofmaine.org

Sue	Roche,	Esquire
Supervising	Attorney
Immigrant	Legal	Advocacy	Project	(ILAP) 
309	Cumberland	Avenue,	Suite	201 
PO	Box	17917 
Portland,	Maine	04112 
Office:	207.780.1593
sroche@ilapmaine.org

Romy	Spitz	
Consultant,	Deafness	&	Non-Traditional	
Communication
Maine	Department	of	Health	and	Human	Services
1037	Forest	Avenue,	Suite	11
Portland,	Maine	04103	
Office:	call	TTY	Relay	at	711	first	or	use	TTY	to	call	
1-866-241-8684
romy.spitz@maine.gov 

Holly	B.	Stover	
Department	of	Health	and	Human	Services
Office	of	the	Commissioner
State	House	Station	#11
221	State	Street
Augusta,	Maine	04333
Office:	207-287-4240
holly.stover@maine.gov

mailto:fhussein@uswofmaine.org
mailto:sroche@ilapmaine.org
mailto:spitz@maine.gov
mailto:holly.stover@maine.gov
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WABANAKI 
TRIBES

INTRODUCTION 

“I was ashamed to even speak of what he had done 
to me. I thought I would embarrass my family and 
his. These things were sacred and private.”
-	A	Native	American	Survivor

There	are	four	federally	recognized	Indian	Tribes	
in	Maine	today	with	five	tribal	communities:	the	
Aroostook	Band	of	Micmacs;	Houlton	Band	of	
Maliseet	Indians;	Passamaquoddy	Tribe	at	Indian	
Township;	Passamaquoddy	Tribe	at	Pleasant	Point;	
and	the	Penobscot	Nation.	The	Native	American	
Tribes	of	Maine	are	rich	in	both	history	and	
culture.	The	Tribes	in	Maine	and	New	Brunswick,	
Canada,	are	known	as	the	Wabanaki,	“People	of	
the	Dawn.”

Maine	has	several	domestic	violence	and	sexual	
assault	support	programs	that	are	managed	
through	Tribal	resources	for	Native	survivors,	which	
can	be	a	valuable	resource	for	both	Native	survivors	
and	advocates	seeking	more	information.	Please	
see	the	Additional	Materials	at	the	end	of	this	
section	for	specific	contact	information	for	these	
programs.
 
Understanding the Roots of 

Violence Against Native Women

Prior	to	European	contact,	Native	women’s	and	
men’s	roles	were	based	on	specific	traditional	
values	practiced	and	honored	through	individual	
clans	and	Tribes.	Women	were	honored	as	essential	
to	the	survival	of	the	Tribes.	Although	they	had	
distinct	roles,	Native	women	were	considered	
equal	in	status	to	Native	men.	Associating	violence	
with	power	occurred	in	Native	communities	after	
the	start	of	colonization	by	Europeans.	During	
this	period	of	history,	European	explorers	began	
invading	and	taking	over	rule	of	the	lands	that	are	
now	known	as	the	United	States	of	America.	These	
lands	were	lived	in	by	inhabitants,	now	known	as	

Native	American	people,	who	had	flourished,	but	
then	were	subject	to	a	forceful	takeover.	Millions	
were	killed	in	the	process.	As	a	result	of	this	
takeover,	which	included	the	attempted	elimination	
of	Native	culture	and	the	forced	introduction	of	
European	culture,	there	was	a	shift	in	how	women	
were	treated,	and	specifically	how	men	began	
defining	women	and	children	as	property.	This	
imbalance	in	power	created	the	framework	that	is	
responsible	for	sexual	and	domestic	violence.

There	are	many	historical	factors	that	have	hurt	
Native	communities;	among	them	are	colonization,	
racism,	and	institutionalization.	These	have	deeply	
harmed	Native	culture,	language,	traditional	
knowledge,	and	values.	Native	people	have	been	
addressing	the	impact	of	this	historical	trauma	for	
many	generations.	These	experiences	have	given	
rise	to	high	rates	of	substance	abuse,	suicide,	teen	
pregnancy,	lack	of	school	completion,	poverty,	
incarceration,	health	problems,	and	shorter	life	
spans.	These	conditions	have	also	contributed	to	
high	rates	of	sexual	violence.	(National	Resource	
Center	to	End	Violence	Against	Native	Women,	n.d.)

Realities for Native Survivors

More	than	a	quarter	of	Native	women	will	
experience	rape	in	their	lifetime;	half	of	Native	
women	will	experience	sexual	violence	other	than	
rape	in	their	lifetime	(Black	et	al.,	2011). 

Even	in	the	21st	century,	[survivor]	
blaming	is	alive	and	well	in	Indian	country.	
Just	last	year,	an	Indian	Health	Service	
physician	published	a	paper	in	which	she	
recommended	that	[survivors]	be	lumped	
into	categories	such	as	‘unintentional	game	
players’	and	‘intentional	game	players.’	She	
recommended	these	harsh	labels	‘to	shed	
light	on	the	experience	of	domestic	violence	
in	many	American	Indian	communities’	
(MacEachen,	2003,	p.	126).	Even	more	
amazingly,	MacEachen	(2003)	suggested	that	
women	with	a	history	of	child	sexual	abuse	
often	‘provoke	rape	and	battery	in	order	to	
satisfy	[their]	need’	(p.	127).	The	stubborn	
persistence	of	these	attitudes,	and…the…
acceptance	of	such	attitudes	as	indicated	by	

http://www.mincava.umn.edu/documents/arsvindiancountry/arsvindiancountry.html#mac2003
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their	acceptance	in	a	government-sponsored	peer-reviewed	journal,	
are	just	some	of	the	many	barriers	American	Indian	and	Alaska	
Native	women	face	when	seeking	help	for	victimization”	(Hamby,	
2004).

Although	Native	children	also	experience	sexual	violence,	there	is	little	
research	focused	on	this	population,	so	the	scope	of	their	experiences	goes	
largely	undocumented.	There	is	also	little	to	no	research	available	that	
describes	the	experiences	of	Native	men	who	experience	sexual	violence.	

Working Cross Culturally

Cultural	awareness	is	crucial	when	working	with	Native	survivors.	
Historically,	Native	people	have	experienced	mainstream	service	systems	
that	may	have	damaged	or	destroyed	their	ability	to	trust.	This	mistrust	
comes	from	the	range	of	oppressive	practices	that	were	imposed	on	
Native	peoples.	In	order	to	provide	effective	advocacy,	advocates	and	care	
providers	must	consider	the	multiple	issues	that	Native	survivors	may	
experience	simultaneously:

 • Acculturation: The	cultural	change	present	in	varying	degrees	
with	Native	people	as	a	result	of	adapting	to	traits	imposed	by	the	
dominant	Anglo-American	culture.

 • Racism: The	belief	that	Native	people	are	inferior	because	of	their	
race.	

 • Language barriers: Native	people	who	speak	their	native	language	
may	experience	more	difficulty	communicating	with	advocates	and	
healthcare	providers	and	may	feel	they	are	treated	disrespectfully	in	
the	health	care	setting.

 • Internalized oppression: Also	called	“self-hate”	and	“internalized	
racism.”	This	involves	people	coming	to	believe,	and	acting	as	if,	the	
Anglo-American	belief	system,	values,	and	way	of	life	are	superior	
to	other	practices.	Many	Native	people	experience	internalized	
oppression	as	a	result	of	the	external	oppression	and	the	unjust	
exercise	of	authority	and	power	to	which	they	have	been	subjected.

 • Limited resources:	Tribal	communities	and	their	citizens	rank	as	
the	most	economically	deprived	in	Maine	(US	Department	of	the	
Interior,	2005).

 • Homophobia: Traditionally,	many	Native	cultures	accepted	a	variety	
of	sexual	orientations	and	gender	identities;	however,	today	many	
Native	communities	show	signs	of	homophobia,	discrimination,	and	
violence	against	people	who	engage	in	LGBTQ-identified	individuals.	
LGBTQ-identified	and	“two-spirit”	Native	people	have	faced	racial	
discrimination	in	some	mainstream	health	facilities,	and	have	also	
experienced	homophobia	in	some	Native	urban	and	tribal	health	
clinics.	Such	views	and	treatment	may	discourage	them	from	
reporting	or	seeking	necessary	medical	services	and	testing.

Considerations 
for Advocates

When callers provide 
information that 
indicates they are 
Native American, 
it is important for 
advocates to explore 
the survivor’s 
situation in order 
to offer information 
about Native 
American specific 
service providers.
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When	advocates	hear specific	information	about	
a	Native	survivor’s	beliefs	about	and	experience	
with	abuse,	it	is	important	to	both	share	general	
information	about	sexual	violence	relevant	to	that	
experience	and	to	provide	culturally	accessible	
resources.	Culturally	sensitive	questions	for	all	
survivors	can	also	facilitate	discussion	and	help	
advocates	offer	appropriate	and	effective	services.	

IMPACTS OF SEXUAL 
VIOLENCE

For	advocates,	it	is	crucial	to	recognize	challenges	
that	some	Native	survivors	may	face	when	working	
with	non-Native	service	providers.	Health	care	
providers	and	law	enforcement	personnel	may	
make	recommendations	based	on	the	values	of	the	
dominant	culture.	These	can	include	encouraging	
survivors	to	have	physical	exams,	to	get	tested	
for	sexually	transmitted	infections	and	receive	
medication	to	prevent	pregnancy,	to	divorce	or	
terminate	relationships	if	partners	are	sexually	
violent,	and	to	seek	legal	prosecution	of	offenders.	
Also,	providers	will	expect	survivors	to	disclose	
the	details	of	their	victimization,	often	in	the	
course	of	seeking	help	from	different	agencies.	
These	recommendations	and	expectations	may	
be	in	conflict	with	the	traditional	values	of	many	
Native	Americans.	Many	Native	survivors	may	
have	difficulty	disclosing	intimate	details	about	
victimization.

Many	physical	and	emotional	impacts	that	Native	
American	survivors	might	have	are	similar	to	those	
experienced	by	all	survivors.	Please	refer	to	the	
Introduction	to	Sexual	Violence	section	of	this	
manual	to	review	these	impacts	in	detail.	However,	
Native	survivors	of	sexual	violence	may	experience	
unique	feelings,	experiences,	and	reactions	as	a	
result	of	the	sexual	violence:

 • Racism	and	stereotyping

 • Fear	of	being	banned	from	the	family	and	
community

 • Fear	of	retaliation	by	the	offender’s	family

 • Isolation	and	lack	of	services

 • Fear	that	there	will	be	a	lack	of	

confidentiality	or	anonymity

 • Language	 barriers	 –	 For	 some	 Wabanaki	
people,	English	is	their	second	language

 • Informal	social	controls,	and/or	unwritten	
cultural	rules

 • Fear	of	systems	including	legal	and	
healthcare,	resulting	from	generations	of	
racism	and	stereotyping,	forced	removal,	
and	forced	sterilization

 • Jurisdictional	issues	varying	across	the	four	
Wabanaki	Tribes	in	Maine.	Considerations	
include	whether	the	sexual	violence	was	
committed	on	tribal	land,	whether	the	
offender	is	Native	or	non-Native,	whether	
the	survivor	is	Native	or	non-Native,	and	
whether	a	report	was	made	to	Tribal	Law	
Enforcement,	municipal	police,	the	county	
sheriff,	or	the	Maine	State	Police.

IF A NATIVE SURVIVOR 

WANTS TO REPORT

Should	a	Native	survivor	of	sexual	violence	choose	
to	report	the	incident	to	law	enforcement,	it	may	
be	helpful	to	have	an	understanding	of	which	
court	will	take	up	the	case	if	a	prosecution	goes	
forward.	Generally,	all	Tribes	operate	under	State	
law,	so	if	a	Native	American	survivor	wishes	to	
report	an	incident	of	sexual	violence,	they	would	
report	to	the	appropriate	tribal	law	enforcement,	
and	for	prosecution	purposes	the	case	would	go	
to	a	State	court.	However,	there	are	exceptions	to	
this.		The	Passamaquoddy	Tribe	and	Penobscot	
Indian	Nation	have	tribal	courts	with	exclusive	
jurisdiction	over	civil	matters	and	Class	D	
and	E	crimes	that,	in	other	states,	are	called	
misdemeanor	crimes.	However,	Class	A,	B,	and	
C	crimes	fall	within	the	State’s	jurisdiction.	The	
Houlton	Band	of	Maliseet	Indians	has	established	
tribal	law	enforcement	and	is	establishing	a	tribal	
court	that	will	initially	hear	civil	family	law	matters.	
All	civil	and	criminal	matters	on	the	Aroostook	
Band	of	Micmac	Indians’	tribal	land	also	fall	under	
the	State’s	jurisdiction.	
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ADDITIONAL RESOURCES

Maliseet	Domestic	Violence	and	Sexual	Assault	
Program
Houlton	Band	of	Maliseet	Indians
690	Foxcroft	Road
Houlton,	ME	04730
Helpline:	207-532-6401

Peaceful	Relations
Passamaquoddy	Domestic	Violence	and	Sexual	
Assault	Program
P	O	Box	343
Perry,	ME	04667
Office:		207-853-2600	ext	244
Hotline:	207-853-2613

RESOURCES FOR NATIVE 
AMERICAN SURVIVORS

Services	with	an	asterisk	(*)	are	not	specific	to	domestic	
and	sexual	violence.		All	services	include	free	behavioral	
health	services.

*Aroostook	Band	of	Micmacs
Social	Service	Department
Family	Violence	Services
P.O.	Box	772
Presque	Isle,	ME	04769
207-764-	1972

Houlton	Band	of	Maliseet	Indians	
Maliseet	Domestic	Violence	and	Sexual	Assault	
Program
690	Foxcroft	Road
Houlton,	ME	04730	
207-532-6401
http://www.maliseets.com/domestic_violence.htm

Passamaquoddy	Tribe	at	Pleasant	Point	
Peaceful	Relations
Domestic	Violence	and	Sexual	Assault	Program
P.O.	Box	343	
Perry,	ME	04667	
Office:		207-853-2600	ext	244
Hotline:	207-853-2613
 http://www.wabanaki.com/Passamaquoddy%2	
Peaceful%20Relations.htm

*Passamaquoddy	Tribe	at	Indian	Township	
Social	Service	Program
P.O.	Box	301	
Princeton,	ME	04668	
207-796-2673
http://www.passamaquoddy.com/

*Penobscot	Indian	Nation
Child	and	Family	Services
12	Wabanaki	Way
Indian	Island,	ME	04468
207-817-7492
Fax:	207-827-2937
http://www.penobscotnation.org
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HOMELESS
POPULATIONS

INTRODUCTION 

Approximately	3.5	million	people	in	the	U.S.	(1%	of	
its	population)	experience	homelessness	in	a	given	
year	(National	Law	Center	on	Homelessness	and	
Poverty,	2007).	This	number	is	based	on	physical	
counts	of	individuals	who	are	considered	literally	
homeless,	or	spend	nights	in	shelters,	on	the	
streets,	or	settings	that	are	not	meant	for	human	
habitation.	However,	this	does	not	consider	or	count	
the	“hidden	homeless,”	individuals	who	constantly	
move	to	and	from	the	homes	of	friends,	neighbors,	
family	members,	or	even	strangers.	

The	links	between	homelessness	and	sexual	
violence	are	clear	(National	Sexual	Violence	
Resource	Center,	2010).	Many	of	these	individuals	
have	left	violent	homes,	and	may	face	further	
challenges	that	can	include	trading	sex,	the	demand	
for	sex,	and/or	being	forced	into	specific	acts	of	
sexual	violence	in	exchange	for	a	place	to	stay.	For	
many	survivors,	the	difficult	choice	between	staying	
where	they	are	and	continuing	to	experience	sexual	
violence,	or	living	on	the	streets	(or	with	strangers)	
and	facing	further	victimization	may	feel	impossible	
to	make.	It	may	be	challenging	for	people	to	begin	
the	healing	process	if	they	cannot	find	safe	housing.

Myths Relating to Homeless 

Survivors  

Myth:	Most	homeless	people	are	sex	workers,	
and	sex	workers	put	themselves	at	risk	for	sexual	
assault. 
Fact:	Survival	for	some	homeless	people	relies	
on	trading	sex	for	money,	food,	shelter,	clothes,	
medicine,	transportation,	or	protection.	Sex	under	
these	circumstances	can	rarely	be	considered	
a	choice.	Further,	sexual	violence	is	a	common	
occurrence	for	people	who	are	sex	workers,	as	they	
are	a	vulnerable	population	(El-Bassel	&	Witte,	
2001).	Regardless	of	the	circumstances,	sexual	
violence	is	never	a	survivor’s	fault.	

Myth:	“Bad”	kids	run	away.		That’s	why	they	are	
homeless. 
Fact:	Causes	of	homelessness	among	youth	fall	
into	three	inter-related	categories:	family	problems,	
economic	problems,	and	residential	instability	
(Aratani,	2009).	Many	homeless	youth	leave	home	
after	years	of	physical	and	sexual	abuse,	strained	
relationships,	addiction	of	family	member,	and/
or	parental	neglect.	This	group	of	people	may	be	
especially	vulnerable	because	of	lack	of	support	
systems.

Myth:	Homeless	people	do	not	want	help. 
Fact:	Some	homeless	people	may	appear	
uncooperative	when	interacting	with	people	who	
are	trying	to	help.	However,	it	is	important	to	
remember	that	there	are	many	understandable	
reasons	behind	this	behavior:	

 • Mental	health	challenges	may	create	anxiety.
 • A	history	of	abuse	and	lack	of	support	may	

cause	distrust.
 • Trying	to	get	so	many	needs	met	may	cause	

the	homeless	person	to	feel	overwhelmed,	
which	in	turn	may	cause	the	person	to	
simply	“give	up.”	

Advocates	will	find	that	building	a	trusting	
relationship	may	create	space	for	the	individual	to	
set	goals	and	receive	support.

Myth:	Homeless	people	choose	to	be	drug	
addicts;	therefore,	the	risk	of	increased	sexual	
violence	is	their	responsibility. 
Fact:	Some	members	of	the	homeless	population	
abuse	substances.	Many	have	mental	health	
challenges	and,	through	lack	of	access	to	mental	
health	professionals,	use	alcohol	or	drugs	to	self-
medicate.	There	are	a	number	of	ways	this	can	
make	them	more	vulnerable	to	further	sexual	
assaults.	For	instance,	offenders	may	offer	drugs	
and	alcohol	with	the	intention	of	incapacitating	
the	survivors;	and	they	also	know	that	authorities	
may	be	less	likely	to	believe	survivors	under	the	
influence.	Sexual	violence	is	never	the	responsibility	
of	the	survivor.

In	addition	to	these	myths,	there	are	a	number	
of	common	misperceptions	about	homeless	



300

HELP IN HEALING: A TRAINING GUIDE FOR ADVOCATES

people	that	may	affect	their	ability	to	access	care.	Advocates	need	to	
acknowledge	their	own	biases,	and	not	allow	them	to	influence	their	
ability	to	empathize	with	and	support	people	who	are	homeless.	To	
review	the	impacts	of	sexual	violence	experienced	by	survivors	of	sexual	
violence,	including	survivors	who	may	be	homeless,	please	see	the	
Introduction	to	Types	of	Sexual	Violence	section.

SPECIFIC POPULATIONS

While	homelessness	can	affect	anyone,	the	population	includes	“more	
women,	families	with	young	children,	unaccompanied	teens,	and	
members	of	racial	and	ethnic	minorities”	(Bassuk,	Perloff,	&	Dawson,	
2001).	 According	to	the	National	Coalition	for	the	Homeless	(NCH),	
homelessness	exists	in	both	urban	and	rural	areas	(NCH,	2007).	
The	following	subsections	will	provide	a	general	idea	of	some	of	
the	populations	of	people	who	are	homeless	and	will	then	discuss	
difficulties	that	may	be	faced	by	all	people	who	are	homeless.	

Chronically Homeless

About	10%	of	homeless	adults	spend	about	280	days	per	year	in	
emergency	programs	for	homeless	people	(Kuhn	&	Culhane,	1998).	
These	individuals	are	referred	to	as	the	“chronically	homeless.”	In	2012,	
there	were	approximately	100,000	chronically	homeless	individuals	
nationwide	(Cortes,	2012).

Although	chronic	homelessness	makes	up	a	small	part	of	the	overall	
homeless	population,	its	effects	on	the	homeless	system	and	on	
communities	are	sizeable.	Chronically	homeless	people	are	often	poorly	
served	by	the	systems	they	go	to	for	support,	including	emergency	
shelters,	emergency	rooms,	hospitals,	and	police	departments.

 “Last time I went to the emergency room, they ignored me and I heard 
one of the nurses talking about how bad I smelled.” -	Survivor	who	was	
homeless

Runaway and ‘Throwaway’ Youth

The	United	States	Department	of	Health	and	Human	Services	estimates	
that	in	any	given	year,	there	are	approximately	1.6	million	homeless	
youth	(Robertson	&	Toro,	1998).	

Many	young	people	run	away	because	someone	they	know	is	being	
sexually	violent	toward	them.		However,	the	risk	of	further	sexual	
victimization	may	become	greater	once	the	young	person	becomes	
homeless	(Aratani,	2009).	Risk	factors	on	the	street	include	sexual	
assault,	sex	work,	and	exploitation	of	young	people	for	profit,	such	
as	human	trafficking	and	underground	pornography.	Once	youth	

Considerations 
for Advocates

It is important 
for advocates to 
recognize that many 
of these populations 
may overlap and that 
homeless populations 
may have many 
different barriers to 
accessing resources. 
Advocates must 
spend time speaking 
with callers to learn 
about additional 
considerations that 
may need to be 
addressed.
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are	homeless,	they	may	become	disconnected	from	a	variety	of	
support	systems,	leading	to	additional	concerns	with	substance	use	
and	abuse,	self-harming	behaviors,	and	a	variety	of	physical	health	
problems.	Research	suggests	that	street	youth	are	five	times	as	likely	
as	domiciled	youth	(youth	living	in	stable	homes)	to	report	instances	
of	sexual	abuse	as	a	child	(Gaetz,	2004).

Of	the	estimated	1.6	million	homeless	American	youth,	between	
20	and	40	percent	identify	as	lesbian,	gay,	bisexual	or	transgender	
(LGBT);	and	in	addition	to	the	risk	factors	and	barriers	described	
above,	LGBT	youth	report	that	they	are	threatened,	belittled,	and	
abused	at	shelters	by	staff	as	well	as	other	residents	(Ray,	2007).

Families with Dependant Children

Families	make	up	about	fifty	percent	of	the	homeless	population	over	
the	course	of	a	year	(Culhane,	2004).  	Research	shows	that	lack	of	
affordable	housing	may	be	one	of	the	main	reasons	families	become	
homeless	(NCH,	2009).	For	homeless	families,	there	may	be	a	number	
of	similar	characteristics:	extremely low	income,	young	children	with	
young	parents,	a	lack	of	strong	social	networks,	and	poor	housing	
histories	(Shin,	1998).	These	families	may	rely	on	“couch	surfing”	in	
rural	areas	or	in	areas	that	do	not	have	shelter	services	for	whole	
families.

Veterans

Thirteen	percent	of	sheltered	homeless	adults	are	veterans	(Cortes,	
2012).	In	addition	to	concerns	similar	to	others	who	experience	
homelessness,	veterans	may	be	experiencing	high	rates	of	Post	
Traumatic	Stress	Disorder,	which	can	be	heightened	by	substance	
abuse	and	lack	of	support	systems.

Rural vs. Urban

“When people make me feel like choosing to stay on his couch makes 
it my fault, I get so angry... where am I supposed to go when it’s cold 
outside and there’s no shelter nearby? Lots of people stay on couches 
– we should be able to be safe when there’s nowhere else to go.” –	
Survivor	who	was	homeless

While	homelessness	may	be	more	visible	in	urban	areas,	people	
experience	homelessness	in	rural	areas	as	well.	The	actual	number	
of	people	who	are	homeless	in	rural	areas	is	not	known,	but	the	
last	national	count	of	homeless	people	found	that	nine	percent	live	
in	rural	areas	(Burt,	Aron,	et	al.,	1999).	One	of	the	basic	differences	
between	rural	and	urban	homelessness	is	that	there	are	limited	
services	for	homeless	people	in	rural	areas.

Considerations 
for Advocates

If the advocate is 
the first person the 
caller has disclosed 
to, it is important 
to help them access 
shelter. Some shelter 
services may have 
an environment 
that intensifies a 
survivor’s experience. 
People in positions 
of authority control 
access to food, 
clothing and shelter, 
there is little privacy, 
and entering many 
programs requires 
making the private 
details of their life 
subject to regulation 
and scrutiny. This 
can be hard for 
people who have 
been disempowered 
by abusive 
environments.
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BARRIERS TO ACCESSING 
SERVICES 

Survivor story: After much advocacy, one shelter 
agreed to make arrangements to allow a male 
survivor of sexual violence that occurred within an 
intimate partnership, to sleep in one of the beds 
that was in the staff offices; however, when the 
survivor arrived, the staff person that greeted him 
said that he didn’t look gay and looked like he could 
take care of himself, so he would need to stay with 
the rest of the men.

Persons	who	are	both	homeless	and	survivors	of	
sexual	violence	may	face	major	barriers	when	trying	
to	get	access	to	services.	Many	homeless	survivors	
go	without	the	critical	support	they	need.	Some	of	
those	barriers	may	include	the	following: 

 • Traditional	homeless	shelters	may	not	be	
appropriate	because	of	the	lack	of	training	
for	service	providers	working	with	sexual	
assault	survivors

 • Challenges	as	a	result	of	mental	health	
concerns,	substance	abuse	or	addiction,	or	
trauma

 • Lack	of	information	about	services

 • Lack	of	health	insurance	and/or	access	to	
adequate	health	care	services

 • Lack	of	reliable	and	affordable	transportation

 • Lack	of	safety	to	pursue	services

 • Social	stigma	attached	to	homelessness

 • Competing	demands	on	time	and	resources

 • Fear	of	deportation	or	punishment

 • Language	barriers

 • Lack	of	culturally	sensitive	services

 • Limited	affordable	housing	options		 	 	
	 (Goodman,	et	al.,	2006)

In	addition,	persons	who	are	homeless	may	
continue	to	move	regularly,	making	it	hard	for	
them	to	receive	continuous	resources	and	services.	
They	may	also	find	themselves	having	to	share	
their	experiences	with	many	providers	in	order	to	
continue	to	receive	services.	When	trying	to	get	

basic	needs	met,	they	may	not	seek	support	for	
sexual	violence,	choosing	instead	to	get	help	with	
housing,	food,	and	other	basic	needs.	

Many	homeless	survivors	find	themselves	in	a	
“social	services	scavenger	hunt”	when	trying	to	
meet	the	requirements	and	demands	of	many	
systems	at	the	same	time.	The	courts	may	mandate	
drug	and	alcohol	treatment.	Child	Protective	
Services	may	require	the	survivor	to	find	safe	
housing	for	their	children.	The	welfare	system	may	
place	strict	work	responsibilities	on	the	survivor	
without	providing	enough	financial	support	for	
childcare,	transportation,	or	appropriate	attire.	Drug	
and	alcohol	treatment	may	require	the	survivor	
to	attend	therapy	three	times	a	week	for	most	
of	the	day.	This	leaves	many	people	without	the	
time	and	resources	they	need	to	heal	from	sexual	
violence	(Pennsylvania	Coalition	Against	Rape	
[PCAR],	2006).	Providing	a	compassionate	response,	
and	understanding	that	these	barriers	may	feel	
frustrating	to	the	individual	the	advocate	is	working	
with,	may	provide	them	with	a	much	needed	break	
so	that	they	are	able	to	give	themselves	space	for	
healing.

“What I do is set daily goals. Just minor things that 
I want to accomplish that day. I set about ten major 
goals for the year and then I have a blueprint, an 
outline, for five years or ten years down the road of 
where I want to be.” –	Survivor	who	was	homeless
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CONCERNED 
OTHERS

INTRODUCTION 

Sexual	violence	is	traumatic	for	survivors,	and	may	
also	be	traumatic	for	people	who	are	close	to	them.	
This	manual	refers	to	these	individuals	as	concerned	
others.	Other	terms	such	as	affected	others	or	
secondary	survivors	might	also	be	used	to	refer	to	
this	group,	which	includes	family	members,	intimate	
partners,	friends,	acquaintances,	and	co-workers.	
Concerned	others	can	also	include	clergy,	mental	
health	providers,	law	enforcement	officers,	and	
other	professionals	who	assist	survivors.	Concerned	
others	can	be	some	of	the	survivor’s	most	valuable	
resources	for	help	with	healing.	Concerned	others	
also	may	struggle	with	ways	to	provide	support,	as	
it	can	be	difficult	to	know	what	to	do	for	survivors	
while	also	caring	for	themselves	and	wanting	to	
express	their	own	feelings.

Concerned	others	will	call	the	statewide	sexual	
assault	crisis	and	support	line	to	seek	help	with	
their	own	emotions,	as	well	as	to	better	support	
survivors.	It	is	important	that	concerned	others	
have	the	opportunity	to	talk	about	how	they	are	
feeling	without	being	concerned	about	how	their	
response	will	affect	the	survivor.	Concerned	others	
may	experience	intense	emotional	reactions,	many	
of	which	are	similar	to	those	experienced	by	the	
survivor.	When	a	loved	one	has	been	sexually	
violated,	those	who	support	that	person	may	
experience	a	variety	of	feelings	that	can	include	
being	frightened,	infuriated,	helpless,	and/or	

confused.	

At	the	same	time,	some	of	what	concerned	others	
might	want	to	say	about	their	own	feelings	to	the	
survivor	could	be	unhelpful	to	the	survivor	and/or	
negatively	affect	the	survivor’s	healing.	One-on-one	
conversation	with	an	advocate	provides	concerned	
others	with	support	and	validation,	while	also	
discussing	the	survivor’s	needs,	and	ways	in	which	
the	concerned	other	can	be	supportive	through	
words	and	actions.	It	is	important	that	advocates	
support	concerned	others,	while	supporting	the	
needs	of	the	survivor.

COMMON REACTIONS 

Concerned	others,	like	survivors	themselves,	may	
be	familiar	with	the	issue	of	sexual	violence	and	
have	the	skills	and	knowledge	to	react	supportively	
when	a	loved	one	experiences	sexual	violence.	Or,	
concerned	others	may	have	never	confronted	issues	
of	sexual	violence	and	may	not	be	sure	where	to	
begin.	On	both	ends	of	the	spectrum,	concerned	
others	may	struggle	to	regain	a	sense	of	control.	
They	may	experience	a	wide	range	of	feelings	and	
reactions	and	not	understand	their	responses.	The	
advocate’s	role	is	to	assist	the	concerned	other	in	
identifying	their	feelings	and	exploring	helpful	ways	
to	manage	their	reactions,	while	also	supporting	
the	needs	of	the	survivor.	Reactions	by	concerned	
others	may	include:

•• Difficulty communicating emotions: 
Being	unable	to	talk	about	their	emotional	
reaction	to	the	sexual	violence,	or	they	may	
cry	whenever	they	try	to	talk	about	it.	While	
these	reactions	are	understandable,	it	may	
also	lead	survivors	to	feel	that	they	have	

Considerations for Advocates

When concerned others contact the statewide sexual assault 
crisis and support line, it may be to find support for the survivor, 
for themselves, or both. The caller may be experiencing anger at 
the offender and/or the survivor, self-blame, confusion, shock, or 
embarrassment. Advocates can reassure callers that these feelings 
are understandable, and that it may be helpful to talk about them in 
privacy, away from the survivor.
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hurt	the	concerned	other	by	disclosing	what	
happened.	

•• Believing myths:	Believing	socialized	myths	
about	sexual	violence,	while	not	unusual,	
distorts	their	picture	of	the	survivor’s	
experience	and	can	threaten	the	survivor’s	
healing	process.	

•• Threatening revenge:	Responding	to	sexual	
violence	against	a	loved	one	by	striking	out	
against	whomever	they	believe	caused	that	
harm.	While	this	may	be	an	understandable	
response,	it	does	little	to	help	the	survivor,	
and	may	in	fact	set	survivors	up	to	feel	they	
need	to	defend	the	offender’s	safety	in	some	
way.	Survivors	may	also	think	the	concerned	
other’s	anger	is	directed	towards	them.	

•• Controlling information: Trying	to	gain	
support	by	telling	friends	and	others	about	
the	sexual	violence,	or	insisting	that	the	
survivor	tell	no	one,	thus	cutting	them	off	
from	support	and	possibly	introducing	or	
reinforcing	shame.	It	is	important	for	survivors	
to	make	their	own	decisions	regarding	whom	
to	tell.

•• Protection issues: Assuming	that	they	know	
what	the	survivor	needs,	and	providing	either	
too	much	or	too	little	protection.	To	ensure	
that	survivors	receive	the	help	they	need,	
concerned	others	and	survivors	might	want	to	
have	specific	conversations	about	when	the	
survivor	feels	unsafe	and	what	others	can	do	
to	help.

•• Protecting children: Discussing	what	they	
want	to	tell	the	children	in	the	household	or	
situation.	In	some	cases,	the	survivor	may	
prefer	that	the	children	are	not	told;	in	other	
cases,	they	may	want	the	children	to	know.

•• Rushing healing:	Beginning	to	wonder	why	
the	survivor	has	not	been	able	to	return	
to	“normal.”	They	may	have	expected	
the	survivor’s	healing	to	proceed	along	a	
particular	timetable,	and	if	the	survivor’s	
healing	has	not	happened	as	quickly	as	they	
expected,	they	may	withdraw	support	from	
the	survivor.

•• Making decisions for the survivor:	In	order	
for	survivors	to	regain	a	sense	of	control	over	
their	life,	it	is	important	that	the	concerned	
other	support	survivors	to	determine	the	
course	of	their	own	healing.	

•• Demanding justice: Feeling	strongly	that	
survivors	should	report	the	act	of	sexual	
violence	to	law	enforcement,	and	telling	the	
survivor	that	this	will	prevent	any	further	
sexual	violence	by	offenders	to	anyone	else.	
This	mistakenly	puts	the	responsibility	for	the	
offenders’	future	behavior	on	survivors	and	
may	leave	survivors	defending	their	choices	
rather	than	focusing	on	healing.

•• Seeing the survivor as “damaged goods”: 
Not	understanding	that,	although	the	act	of	
sexual	violence	has	affected	the	survivor,	it	
has	not	left	the	survivor	“damaged.”	Healing	is	
possible.

•• Sharing traumatic experiences: Personal	
trauma	histories	may	be	triggered	by	the	
experiences	of	the	survivor.	This	may	result	in	
a	concerned	other	wanting	to	share	personal	
experiences	with	the	survivor	in	an	attempt	
to	offer	support.	The	reality	is	that	concerned	
others	revealing	a	personal	experience	to	the	
survivor	may	take	the	focus	off	the	survivor,	
minimize	the	survivor’s	experience,	or	cause	
the	survivor	to	compare	circumstances	rather	
than	focusing	on	individual	healing	needs.

Considerations for Advocates

If advocates hear that a concerned other is rushing the healing of the 
survivor, it can be helpful to explain that just as with a physical injury 
or illness, survivors’ healing times vary. A concerned other’s hope 
or expectation for the survivor’s healing may or may not be met, as 
healing best takes place at a pace that is unique to the survivor.
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SELF-CARE FOR CONCERNED OTHERS

It	can	be	emotionally	exhausting	for	concerned	others	to	be	supportive	to	survivors.	It	is	important	that	
concerned	others	find	people	they	can	safely	talk	to	about	their	own	feelings,	always	keeping	in	mind	
the	survivor’s	experience	and	needs.	The	statewide	sexual	assault	crisis	and	support	line	is	available	to	
concerned	others	for	help	with	this,	as	are	other	professional	service	providers	such	as	therapists.	By	
talking	about	their	feelings	with	someone,	concerned	others	will	be	better	able	to	provide	continuing	
support	to	the	survivor.

In	cases	when	concerned	others’	feelings	about	their	own	past	experiences	of	sexual	violence	are	raised,	it	
can	be	helpful	to	seek	out	additional	supports,	such	as	the	statewide	sexual	assault	crisis	and	support	line,	
to	talk	about	the	impact	this	reaction	is	having	on	their	lives.

It	is	perhaps	most	important	that	concerned	others	recognize	the	limitations	in	helping	someone	else	
through	an	experience	of	sexual	violence.	Survivors	may	need	others	besides,	or	in	addition	to,	the	
concerned	other	to	help	them.	Concerned	others	themselves	may	need	others	as	well,	if	they	are	
experiencing	the	impacts	of	violence.

For	additional	information	about	self-care,	please	refer	to	the	Survivor	Healing	section	of	this	manual.

REACTIONS FROM INTIMATE PARTNERS 

Partners	of	survivors	may	experience	any	of	the	reactions	listed	above,	and	because	of	the	complicated	
nature	of	intimate	partner	relationships,	they	may	experience	additional	reactions	as	well.	Advocates	have	
no	way	of	knowing	the	relationship	history	or	how	that	may	impact	the	situation.	A	survivor	may	be	in	a	
healthy	relationship,	or	may	have	a	partner	who	is	dangerous	and	abusive.	Any	of	the	following	reactions	

Considerations for Advocates

General suggestions for advocates to share with concerned others regarding the importance 
of self-care while supporting others:

 • Remind them that feelings of anger, guilt, 
sadness, etc., are common reactions to 
the survivor’s experience.

 • Encourage them to communicate openly 
with the survivor to determine the 
survivor’s needs and the steps to move 
forward.

 • Explain that blaming, threatening 
revenge, being overprotective, and not 
respecting the survivors’ confidentiality 
are not helpful responses and can cause 
more stress and tension than is necessary.

 • Explore ways to meet their own needs 
without negatively impacting survivors. 

Remind them that the statewide sexual 
assault crisis and support line is always 
an option to talk or vent, and it will not 
negatively impact the survivor as long 
as they are not in the company of the 
survivor at the time of the call. 

 • Encourage those experiencing strong 
emotional reactions to consider using 
resources such as the statewide sexual 
assault crisis and support line, and 
other professional resources such as 
counseling, etc., both to provide as 
referrals to survivors, and to address their 
own experiences.
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from	intimate	partners	can	become	extreme,	even	including	further	acts	
of	sexual	violence	against	the	survivor,	if	the	partner	is	abusive.	For	more	
information	about	this	dynamic,	please	see	the	Domestic	Violence	and	
Marital	Rape	section	of	this	manual.

•• Jealousy.	This	happens	mainly	when	the	survivor’s	partner	does	
not	understand	that	sexual	violence	is	an	act	of	power	and	control	
and	is	not	about	consensual	sex.	The	partner	might	wonder	if	the	
survivor	enjoyed	the	experience	or	if	it	was	an	act	of	infidelity.

•• Rejection.	Both	the	partner	and	the	survivor	may	experience	
feelings	of	emotional	or	sexual	rejection.	They	may	not	be	able	to	
attend	to	each	other’s	needs	as	they	might	have	before	the	act	of	
sexual	violence.	Both	may	need	time	to	process	how	the	sexual	
violence	has	impacted	them	and	their	relationship.	Keeping	the	
lines	of	communication	open	can	help	avoid	misunderstandings	
while	helping	partners	to	be	supportive	to	one	another.	

•• Control. Sexual	violence	may	bring	up	control	issues	in	some	
survivors’	partners.	People	who	love	one	another	feel	it	is	their	
role	to	protect	that	person,	and	when	the	individual	is	harmed	it	
can	feel	like	a	serious	threat	to	this	role.	Partners	may	react	to	the	
feelings	of	loss	of	control	in	different	ways.	Often	when	people	
feel	as	if	they	have	failed	in	some	way,	they	may	become	defensive	
and	try	to	place	blame	elsewhere.	They	may	blame	the	survivor	
for	doing	something	they	had	been	warned	against.	Or,	they	may	
become	overprotective	in	the	belief	that	they	must	protect	their	
partner	from	future	harm.

•• Changing roles. A	partner	may	feel	left	behind	as	the	survivor	
seeks	resources	and	support	for	healing	from	sources	outside	the	
relationship.	In	a	relationship	where	certain	roles	were	assumed	
by	each	partner,	challenges	may	arise	when	the	survivor	becomes	
more	empowered	and	independent.	Partners	may	benefit	from	
finding	time	to	share	together	while	exploring	options	to	seek	
separate	activities	for	recreation	and	self-care.	

DOs and DON’Ts for Significant Others

Do	listen.
Do	say,	“I’m	glad	you’re	alive.”
Do	say,	“I’m	sorry	this	happened.”
Do	say,	“It’s	not	your	fault.”
Do	say,	“You	did	the	best	you	could	to	survive.”
Do	say,	“I	am	here	for	you	now.”
Do	ask	the	survivor’s	permission	when	you	want	to	provide	physical	
comfort.
Do	provide	options	and	information	about	resources.
Do	realize	that	sexual	violence	affects	survivors	in	many	ways,	and	that	
almost	any	reaction	is	possible	and	not	unusual	or	abnormal.

Considerations 
for Advocates

Advocates can speak 
with callers about 
encouraging open 
communication in 
their partnerships. 
The issues that 
partners are 
addressing are 
complicated, and 
it may be difficult 
for either partner 
to know what the 
other is thinking 
or feeling. If callers 
find that they are 
having difficulty 
communicating 
with partners, the 
advocate might 
work with the 
caller to brainstorm 
ways to make 
communicating easier 
or more effective. 
For example, callers 
might try writing 
letters to explain how 
they feel.
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Don’t	say	what	the	survivor	should	have	done	
differently.
Don’t	say	what	you	would	have	done	differently.
Don’t	ask,	“Why	didn’t	you	run,	scream,	fight,	
leave?”
Don’t	ask	for	the	specifics	about	the	assault.	
(But	do	listen,	if	the	survivor	wants	to	reveal	that	
information.)
Don’t	ask	blaming	questions	such	as,	“Why	were	
you	wearing	that?”	“Why	were	you	there?”	
Don’t	ask	irrelevant	questions	such	as,	“Was	the	
offender	good	looking?”
Don’t	take	control	away	from	survivors.	Allow	them	
to	make	their	own	decisions.
Don’t	forget	that	healing	from	sexual	violence	is	
an	ongoing	process	that	takes	months,	years,	or	a	
lifetime.
Don’t	forget	to	take	care	of	yourself.	You	can’t	
support	anyone	if	you	don’t	support	yourself.
	 (Seattle	Rape	Response,	1992)

WHEN THE SURVIVOR IS AN 
ADOLESCENT/CHILD 

When	a	child	has	been	sexually	violated,	it	is	
common	for	concerned	others	to	experience	intense	
feelings	of	outrage,	sadness,	and	helplessness.	
Concerned	others	may	have	the	knowledge	and	
skills	to	provide	support	and	validation	to	survivors,	
and/or	may	experience	challenges	to	doing	this.	
Some	common	challenges	a	concerned	other	may	
experience	are	as	follows:

•• Guilt.	Concerned	others	may	feel	guilty	if	a	
child	experienced	sexual	abuse	or	violence,	
and	they	were	unaware	that	it	happened.	
They	may	look	back	and	see	clues	and	
wonder	why	they	did	not	notice	them	at	the	
time.	

•• Denial.	They	may	find	it	extremely	difficult	
to	accept	that	the	survivor	has	experienced	
sexual	abuse	or	any	type	of	sexual	violence.	
Concerned	others	may	also	be	in	denial	
because	it	is	difficult	to	cope	with	a	young	
loved	one	being	violated	in	this	way.	Finally,	
concerned	others	may	be	in	denial	because	
they	knew	and	trusted	the	offender	and	
find	it	hard	to	believe	the	offender	could	do	
something	so	hurtful.	

•• Facing changes. When	a	child	discloses,	
concerned	others	must	make	certain	
decisions,	and	may	blame	the	survivor	
for	forcing	them	to	make	these	difficult	
decisions.	For	example,	the	concerned	other	
must	decide	whether	to	believe	the	offender	
or	the	child.	If	the	offender	lives	with	
the	child	and	the	child’s	family,	it	may	be	
necessary	for	the	family	to	ask	the	offender	
to	leave	in	order	to	ensure	that	the	child	is	
adequately	protected.	This	decision	may	
cause	difficulties	if	the	offender	provides	
the	main	source	of	income,	and	it	is	possible	
that	the	family	member	may	minimize	the	
effects	of	the	abuse	to	avoid	making	these	
difficult	changes.	However,	it	is	important	
to	remember	that	while	there	may	be	
challenges,	there	is	nothing	more	important	
than	the	safety	of	an	individual,	which	can	be	
achieved	as	a	result	of	the	changes.	

•• Seeing the child as “damaged goods.”	Some	
may	believe	that	the	trauma	the	child	has	
experienced	is	too	serious	for	healing	to	ever	
take	place.	They	may	act	as	if	the	child	has	
been	irreversibly	ruined	by	the	act	of	sexual	
abuse	or	other	type	of	sexual	violence.

•• Fear that the child will become an 
offender. Many	people	believe	that	a	large	
percentage	of	offenders	experienced	sexual	
abuse	or	another	type	of	sexual	violence	
as	children.	Many	people	think	this	means	
a	child	who	experiences	sexual	violence	
is	likely	to	become	an	offender.	This	is	a	
false	assumption.	Research	generally	does	
not	measure	the	number	of	children	who	
experience	sexual	abuse	or	another	type	
of	sexual	violence	who	do	not	become	
offenders.	The	fact	that	a	certain	percentage	
of	offenders	experienced	sexual	violence	
as	children	does	not	mean	that	the	same	
percentage	of	children	will	become	
offenders.	

•• Concerns about who the child talks to 
about the act of sexual violence. It	is	
important	for	children	have	some	input	
about	whom	they	want	to	talk	with	about	
the	sexual	abuse	or	other	type	of	sexual	
violence.	It	is	important	for	children	to	be	
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allowed	to	talk	if	they	want	to	or	avoid	talking	if	that	makes	them	uncomfortable.

•• Engaging with the child protective system.	A	concerned	other	may	witness	the	act	of	sexual	abuse	
or	other	type	of	sexual	violence,	or	may	be	the	person	to	whom	the	child	discloses.	Considering	
whether	to	involve	Child	Protective	Services	or	law	enforcement	may	be	a	concern	for	concerned	
others	that	they	want	to	talk	about	with	advocates.	Advocates	must	always	keep	in	mind	that	the	
advocate’s	obligation	to	make	a	mandated	report	is	not	affected	by	whether	the	caller	chooses	to	
report.	For	more	information	about	Mandated	Reporting,	please	refer	to	that	subsection	in	the	
Advocacy	section	of	this	manual,	as	well	as	specific	center	policy.

Considerations for Advocates

General suggestions and reminders for advocates to share when working with a concerned 
other to whom a child has made a disclosure of sexual abuse or any type of sexual violence 
include:

 • Encourage concerned others to seek support for themselves and the child, and to 
acknowledge how the act of sexual violence has affected them, but not to do so in front 
of the child. The statewide sexual assault crisis and support line is an appropriate and 
confidential resource.

 • Remind concerned others that they are not at fault for not seeing signs of sexual violence 
sooner. Offenders often appear “normal” and friendly, and it is unlikely that they would 
be recognized as offenders.

 • In some situations, talk with the concerned other about the risk the child is taking 
by disclosing and how important it is to be believed. It could be devastating if a child 
chooses to disclose and is not believed. It may take years before they feel they are able to 
try again.

 • While concerned others are right to be concerned about the trauma that the violence 
has caused, it is important for them to realize that the child can be helped. Therapy, as 
well as supportive friends and family members, can help the child heal and grow up in a 
healthy manner.

 • Acknowledge that the decisions a concerned other may need to make once a disclosure 
has occurred may be difficult. The advocate may want to remind family members about 
the importance of protecting the child from abuse, and that the child is seeking help 
because of a desire to be protected.  In some cases it may be helpful if the advocate 
makes it clear that the child may be feeling anxiety over changes that may occur.

 • Let concerned others know that they have the right to report suspected child abuse 
to Child Protective Services. In addition, advocates have the responsibility to report 
concerns themselves, according to Maine law and center policy.  For more information 
about Mandated Reporting please see that subsection in the Advocacy section of this 
manual.
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PEOPLE IN PROFESSIONAL RELATIONSHIPS 
WITH THE SURVIVOR

A	survivor	may	need	support	in	addition	to	what	family	and	friends	are	able	to	provide.	Helping	
professionals	such	as	clergy,	mental	health	providers,	law	enforcement	officers,	and	others	may	play	key	
roles	in	survivors’	healing.	Survivors	may	feel	more	comfortable	speaking	about	their	experience	with	
helping	professionals	because	they	provide	an	objective	perspective	that	a	family	member	or	friend	may	
not	have.	

While	helping	professionals	provide	an	objective	perspective,	they	may	also	be	affected	by	the	survivor	or	
concerned	other’s	experience.	They	may	call	the	statewide	sexual	assault	crisis	and	support	line	themselves	
to	express	concern,	look	for	resources,	or	ask	for	support	with	how	to	help	a	survivor	or	a	concerned	other.	
It	is	important	that	professionals	be	self-aware,	knowing	their	own	limits	as	well	as	personal	biases,	and	
that	they	seek	consultation	and	support	from	their	colleagues/supervisors	to	determine	how	to	proceed.	It	
is	important	to	remember	that	professionals	have	an	ethical	obligation	to	the	individuals	they	are	working	
with,	and	not	being	able	to	fulfill	this	obligation	can	be	detrimental	to	the	survivor’s	healing	process.

REFERENCES

Seattle	Rape	Response.	(1992).	Do’s	and	Don’ts	[pamphlet].	Seattle,	Washington.	

Considerations for Advocates

Helping professionals often have questions about how they can assist 
the survivor. Advocates can provide the following information and 
resources to helping professionals:

 • Information about sexual violence, myths and facts, and referrals.

 • Information about the impacts and effects of sexual violence on 
survivors.

 • The importance of communicating a sense of compassion and 
acceptance of the survivor’s feelings.

 • How to support the survivor in making decisions by discussing 
options that help the survivor regain control of their life.
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SURVIVOR 
HEALING

INTRODUCTION
Healing	from	any	type	of	sexual	violence	is	a	
personal	journey	and	will	vary	for	each	individual.	
The	way	a	survivor	chooses	to	begin	and	
continue	on	their	healing	path	will	depend	on	
a	variety	of	factors.	Gender	identity,	ethnicity,	
sexual	orientation,	religious	affiliation,	cultural	
identification,	support	systems,	and	life	history	are	
just	a	few	of	the	factors	that	will	have	an	impact	
on	how	a	person	navigates	their	individual	healing	
process.	

Although	there	are	many	factors	that	will	contribute	
to	the	process	of	healing,	there	are	some	steps	
that	will	apply	to	many	survivors.	The	steps	below	
highlight	some	of	the	widely	recognized	phases	a	
person	may	go	through	on	their	individual	journey,	
though	that	journey	will	look	different	for	every	
survivor.	Much	of	the	following	information	has	
been	adapted	from	two	books	by	Ellen	Bass	and	
Laura	Davis:	The Courage to Heal	and	Beginning 
to Heal,	and	from	Judith	Herman’s	book	Trauma 
and Recovery.	Although	many	of	the	key	points	
have	been	provided	throughout	this	manual,	they	
are	included	here	in	a	concise	summary	to	provide	
advocates	with	a	single	point	of	reference	for	the	
different	aspects	of	healing	from	sexual	violence.

Before	learning	about	some	of	the	common	themes	
in	healing,	it	is	important	to	acknowledge	survivor	
resiliency	and	the	part	resiliency	may	have	in	the	

overall	healing	process.	Resiliency	is	having	the	
ability	and	willingness	to	make	progress	and	move	
forward	after	experiencing	difficult	life	situations.	It	
is	also	about	being	able	to	adapt	to	how	one’s	life,	
and	possibly	one’s	surroundings,	have	changed.	
Human	beings	are	capable	of	being	highly	resilient,	
and	while	resiliency	does	not	erase	pain	and	
suffering,	it	can	equip	survivors	with	an	innate	
strength	and	motivation	to	conquer	obstacles	in	
front	of	them.	According	to	the	Suicide	Prevention	
Center	(2000),	“A	resilient	person	demonstrates	the	
ability	and	ways	to	manage	stressors	that	are	both	
effective	at	the	time,	and	also	help	strengthen	them	
against	future	adversity.”

COMMON THEMES IN 
HEALING

Healing	requires	a	conscious	decision	and	
commitment	on	the	part	of	the	survivor.	There	is	
no	one	way	to	heal.	People	find	their	own	healing	
path,	and	may	change	directions	or	try	many	
approaches	throughout	the	process.	Some	people	
go	into	therapy,	some	join	support	groups,	some	
use	massage	or	art	therapy,	and	some	read	self-help	
books	and	rely	on	family	and	friends	for	support.	
Survivors	can	draw	from	many	different	parts	of	
their	lives	to	inspire	and	direct	their	healing.	

Taking Stock

The	long-term	impacts	of	sexual	violence	can	
be	broad,	affecting	one’s	sense	of	self,	intimate	
relationships,	parenting,	physical	health,	work	
life,	and	mental	and	emotional	health.	Much	
of	a	survivor’s	energy	may	be	spent	on	day-to-
day	survival.	A	first	step	toward	healing	often	

Considerations for Advocates

Advocates will be speaking and meeting with survivors who have 
experienced different types of sexual violence, people who are at 
different places in their healing journey, and people with a variety 
of beliefs about healing and wellness in general.  As advocates 
familiarize themselves with the healing process, it becomes clear 
that surviving is healing in and of itself.
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involves	taking	stock	of	one’s	present	situation,	
acknowledging	that	violence	has	happened,	and	
recognizing	the	impact	that	it	has	on	the	survivor’s	
life.	Some	survivors	may	struggle	with	uncovering	
and	incorporating	memories	of	the	abuse.	Judith	
Herman	(1992)	says	“this	slow,	painstaking,	often	
frustrating	process	resembles	putting	together	a	
difficult	picture	puzzle.”	For	more	information	about	
repressed	memories,	refer	to	the	Child	Sexual	Abuse	
section	of	this	manual.

Deciding to Heal

Making	the	decision	to	heal	is	a	powerful,	positive	
choice,	introducing	a	richness	and	depth	to	life	
not	previously	thought	possible.	Facing	the	pain	
and	moving	through	it,	rather	than	around	it,	has	
been	described	by	survivors	of	sexual	violence	as	
providing	a	tremendous	sense	of	relief.	

Talking

Speaking	with	at	least	one	person	about	the	
violence	can	be	a	powerful	step	in	healing.	It	is	
important	that	this	person	be	someone	the	survivor	
trusts	or	feels	as	comfortable	as	possible	with,	
someone	the	survivor	believes	will	respond	in	a	way	
that	will	be	helpful	rather	than	hurtful.	Breaking	the	
silence	and	reaching	out	for	support	are	significant	
steps	in	the	healing	process.	It	may	be	helpful	to	
explain	to	survivors	that	the	act	of	giving	voice	to	
their	experiences	has	remarkable	healing	qualities	
in	itself.

Acknowledging Survival and the 

Process of Healing

 
It	is	powerful	for	survivors	to	acknowledge	that	they	
have	made	it	this	far,	using	whatever	internal	and	

external	coping	mechanisms	they	have.	Sometimes	
moving	forward	can	feel	so	overwhelming	that	
to	keep	going	seems	impossible,	but	they	have	
survived	the	direct	experience;	it	is	behind	them,	
and	acknowledging	this	truth	speaks	volumes	about	
the	courage	and	strength	within	survivors.		Healing	
often	begins	with	the	acknowledgment	of	survival.	
Healing	is	a	process	and	may	be	life-long	for	some	
survivors.	Acknowledging	any	and	all	steps	taken	
towards	healing	is	important.		Those	steps	are	part	
of	each	survivor’s	journey.
 
Observing Self-Blame

Survivors	may	become	aware	of	deep	feelings	of	
guilt	or	regret	as	they	take	steps	toward	healing.	
The	reality	that	survivors	are	not	responsible	for	the	
violations	that	happened	to	them	may	be	difficult	
for	some	survivors	to	integrate.	For	some	survivors,	
blaming	themselves	gives	them	a	sense	that	they	
can	then	“fix”	things,	giving	them	a	sense	of	control	
that	has	helped	them	to	cope.	

Considering Confrontation and 

Forgiveness

Many	survivors	may	struggle	with	the	idea	that	
confrontation	and	forgiveness	are	necessary	steps	
in	the	healing	process.	Survivors	may	consider	
these	in	relation	to	offenders,	and	also	others,	such	
as	concerned	others	who	knew	about	the	sexual	
violence	that	occurred.	However,	survivors	have	
the	right	to	define	and	decide	what	steps	they	take	
toward	their	own	healing.

Confronting	an	offender	and	forgiving	an	offender	
are	not	the	same.	Confrontation	may	be	a	positive	
step	in	the	healing	process	for	some.		It	is	important	
to	remember	that	confrontation	is	not	always	

Considerations for Advocates

Not all survivors possess the same level of resiliency; however, with 
the support of advocates, survivors may be able to identify strengths 
and abilities they were not able to previously recognize.



317

SECTION 8: SURVIVOR HEALING

possible,	and	that	if	it	is	possible,	it	may	not	go	as	the	survivor	hopes	it	will.	For	additional	information	
about	considering	confrontation,	please	see	the	Additional	Materials	at	the	end	of	this	section.	

Forgiveness,	as	with	confrontation,	is	a	personal	choice	and	may	have	a	spiritual	component	to	it	for	some	
survivors.	Forgiving	an	offender	of	sexual	violence,	or	others	involved,	may	happen	for	some	survivors	
after	they	have	been	working	on	their	healing	for	a	considerable	amount	of	time.	Others	may	explore	
the	possibility	of	forgiveness	when	they	feel	safe	from	the	offender	or	others	harming	them	again.	
Some	survivors	may	explore	forgiveness	as	a	start	to	their	healing,	some	may	feel	that	forgiveness	is	not	
necessary	to	their	healing,	and	some	may	choose	not	to	forgive	the	offender	and	will	be	comfortable	with	
this	choice.

Becoming Empowered

 
Empowerment	is	the	process	of	transforming	the	pain	and	powerlessness	created	by	sexual	violence	into	
the	realization	that	one	can	live	their	life	beyond	their	experience	of	sexual	violence.		Judith	Herman	(1992)	
describes	this	process:	

The	survivor	no	longer	feels	possessed	by	[their]	traumatic	past,	[they	have	ownership	
over	themselves].	[They	have]	some	understanding	of	the	person	[they]	used	to	be	and	of	
the	[harm]	done	to	that	person	by	the	traumatic	event.	[Their]	task	now	is	to	become	the	
person	[they	want]	to	be….	Survivors	may	focus	their	energies	on	helping	others	who	have	
been	similarly	victimized,	on	educational,	legal,	or	political	efforts	to	prevent	others	from	
being	victimized	in	the	future,	or	on	attempts	to	bring	offenders	to	justice.	(p.	202)

Advocates	have	an	opportunity	to	contribute	to	a	survivor’s	sense	of	empowerment	by	listening	and	
trusting	the	survivor’s	ability	to	know	what	is	best.	

Exploring Spirituality

Spirituality,	a	sense	of	being	connected	with	something	larger	than	the	physical	self,	has	helped	many	
trauma	survivors	not	only	to	stay	on	the	healing	path,	but	also	to	lift	their	burdens.	Nature,	meditation,	an	

Considerations for Advocates

It may be helpful for callers to discuss what they hope to get out of a 
confrontation situation and what might happen if the confrontation 
does not go as planned. The advocate can explore with them ways to 
create a safety plan around the confrontation by identifying potential 
support people and self care strategies.

Considerations for Advocates

Survivors make spiritual connections in many ways, which may or 
may not involve a formalized religion. Advocates need to be sensitive 
when exploring spirituality with callers who may have experienced 
sexual abuse within a religious institution or in a ritualistic setting.
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inspiring	piece	of	music,	a	belief	in	a	higher	power,	
can	all	become	entrance	points	to,	or	aspects	of,	
spirituality.	For	some	survivors	of	sexual	violence,	
the	comfort	that	can	accompany	spirituality	is	a	
welcome	and	safe	haven,	and	one	that	is	always 
accessible.

Reconnection

Finally,	reconnection	involves	the	survivor	getting	
back	to	some	or	all	of	the	people,	places,	and	
activities	the	survivor	enjoys.	Prior	to	the	sexual	
violence	or	the	demands	of	the	healing	process,	
individuals	may	have	had	professional,	social,	and/
or	community	networks.	These	relationships	may	
have	understandably	been	put	on	hold	while	the	
survivor	focused	on	healing.	Reconnection	can	also	
be	about	discovering	what	is	it	the	survivor	enjoys	
doing,	and	who	they	enjoy	being	with.	For	some,	
the	main	task	up	to	this	point	has	been	surviving	
and	making	it	through	each	day.	This	may	be	the	
first	time	a	survivor	has	explored	connecting	with	
others	and	taking	steps	toward	finding	peace,	joy,	
and	pleasure	in	their	lives.

ADDITIONAL MATERIALS

Considering Confrontation

The	information	in	this	additional	material	is	
adapted	from	The Courage to Heal	by	Ellen	Bass	
and	Laura	Davis	(1992)	and	Victims No Longer: 
Men Recovering from Incest and Other Sexual Child 
Abuse	by	Mike	Lew	(1990).

There	is	no	clearly	defined	course	of	action	when	
considering	whether	or	not	to	confront	an	offender	
and/or	others	involved.	For	survivors,	it	is	a	personal	
decision	and	there	may	be	many	reasons	to	
consider	confrontation,	including:

 • Wanting	validation	that	sexual	violence	
actually	took	place

 • Seeking	information	to	help	piece	together	
the	survivor’s	memories

 • Sharing	the	impact	the	sexual	violence	had	
on	the	survivor

 • Breaking	the	silence

There	may	also	be	many	reasons	to	avoid	
confrontation,	including:

 • The	presence	of	ongoing	danger

 • A	lack	of	support	through	the	process

 • Not	wanting	to	take	on	additional	stress

 • Not	wanting	to	risk	being	disregarded	

It	is	important	to	consider	what	might	be	gained	
and/or	lost	by	confrontation.	What	does	one	hope	
to	get	out	of	the	confrontation,	and	what	are	the	
possible	consequences?	It	is	also	important	to	think	
ahead	of	time	about	the	range	of	possible	responses	
from	the	offender	or	other(s)	being	confronted.	
Responses	from	the	offender	or	other(s)	can	range	
from	denial,	an	ambiguous	response	such	as	“I	don’t	
remember,”	to	acknowledgment	of	the	survivor’s	
experiences,	to	an	apology	for	what	has	happened.		

There	are	different	ways	to	go	about	confrontation.	
A	survivor	could	do	this	in	person,	over	the	
telephone,	in	a	letter,	or	through	someone	else.	
If	a	survivor	chooses	in-person	confrontation,	it	is	
important	to	consider	carefully	comfort	and	safety,	
including	time	and	location.	It	may	be	helpful	to	
practice	what	the	survivor	hopes	to	say	at	the	
confrontation.	It	is	important	for	survivors	to	say	
what	they	want	to	say	and	to	ask	what	they	need	to	
ask.	Survivors	may	not	be	heard	in	the	way	they	had	
hoped,	or	get	the	answers	they	hoped	to	get,	but	
for	some,	confrontation	can	provide	the	satisfaction	
of	knowing	that	they	spoke	up	and	said	what	was	on	
their	mind.	

At	a	planned	or	unplanned	confrontation,	people	
may	expect	the	survivor	to	listen	to	the	offender’s	
side	of	the	story,	or	to	hear	other	people’s	reactions.	
If	a	survivor	wants	to	have	this	type	of	a	dialogue,	it	
may	be	helpful	to	think	of	doing	it	at	another	time,	
rather	than	at	an	initial	confrontation.

If	the	offender	and/or	other(s)	are	unavailable	for	
some	reason,	perhaps	because	they	live	far	away	
or	are	deceased,	there	are	symbolic	ways	that	a	
survivor	can	consider	facing	an	offender:

 • Write	a	letter	and	do	not	mail	it

 • Write	a	poem	or	create	artwork	and	consider	
publishing	it
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 • Donate	money	to	an	organization	that	
supports	survivors

 • Simulate	confrontation	in	a	controlled	
therapeutic	environment

It	is	important	that	survivors	be	clear	about	their	
motivations	and	expectations	when	considering	
confrontation.	In	addition,	survivors	will	benefit	
from	having	support	at	all	stages	in	the	process	
should	they	decide	to	go	forward	with	a	
confrontation.
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OFFENDERS

INTRODUCTION
The	term	sex	offender	is	used	to	describe	the	
diverse	group	of	people	who	commit	acts	of	sexual	
violence	to	gain	or	maintain	power	and	control.	
More	specific	terms,	such	as	pedophile	(defined	
below)	for	example,	are	sometimes	used	for	sex	
offenders	who	commit	specific	types	of	sexual	
violence.	Just	as	acts	of	sexual	violence	exist	on	a	
continuum,	so	do	the	people	who	commit	them.	
However,	there	are	some	general	truths	about	
offenders:

 • Approximately	96%	percent	of	sex	offenders	
are	male	(Robinson,	2009).

 • Female	offenders	account	for	approximately	
10%	of	sex	crimes	reported	to	police	
(Federal	Bureau	of	Investigation	[FBI],	2005).	

 • The	majority	of	female	and	male	victims	
know	the	offender	(Black	et	al.,	2011).

People	are	often	shocked	to	learn	that	a	person	
has	committed	sexual	violence,	especially	when	
the	person	appears	to	be	a	respected	individual	in	
the	community.	There	is	no	“profile”	of	a	typical	
sex	offender,	and	there	are	no	reliable	tests	or	
assessments	that	can	predict	if	a	person	has	
offended	or	will	sexually	offend.	

It	can	be	alarming	to	learn	that	there	is	no	“cure”	
for	people	who	commit	acts	of	sexual	violence,	
particularly	those	who	sexually	abuse	children.	
However,	their	unhealthy	thoughts	and	actions	can	
sometimes	be	controlled	by	accountability	through	
individual	and	group	therapy	(Aos,	Miller	&	Drake,	
2006). 

“Sexual	offenders	can	be	so	skilled	at	manipulating	
[survivors]	that	the	[survivors]	may	not	comprehend	
that	they	have	been	victimized”	(Salter,	1995).	
Sex	offenders	rarely	tell	the	truth	about	their	
offenses.	Being	caught	and	prosecuted	for	a	
sexual	offense	is	usually	the	only	entry	point	to	
offenders	taking	responsibility	for	their	offenses.	
As	part	of	the	current	release	process	in	Maine,	
successful	completion	of	sexual	offender	counseling,	
which	includes	polygraph	accountability,	is	often	
mandated.	Though	polygraph	information	is	
never	adequate	on	its	own,	several	studies	have	
shown	that,	in	conjunction	with	other	treatment	
techniques,	offenders	often	disclose	many	more	
survivors	in	the	polygraph	process	than	they	had	
previously	confessed	(App,	2009).	In	most	cases,	
sex	offenders	minimize	their	sexually	abusive	
behaviors,	make	excuses	for	behaviors,	and	deny	
any	wrongdoing.	Regardless,

an	actual	sex	offense	is…the	weed	that	appears	
above	the	surface;	it	is	supported	by	a	vast	
network	of	roots	–	thinking	errors,	deviant	
arousal	patterns,	seemingly	unimportant	
decisions,	planning	and	grooming	activities,	
target	selection,	techniques	for	maintaining	
secrecy	–	all	of	which	assure	that	other	weeds	
will	pop	up,	regardless,	in	other	places”	(Salter,	
1995).

\
MYTHS AND FACTS ABOUT 
SEX OFFENDERS

Myth:	Sex	offenders	commit	sexual	crimes	
because	they	are	under	the	influence	of	drugs	and/
or	alcohol.
Fact:	Drinking	alcohol	and/or	taking	drugs	does	
not	cause	someone	to	commit	sexual	violence.	

Considerations for Advocates

An advocate’s role is to provide support and information to survivors 
of sexual violence and to others concerned about survivors. 
Advocates are not expected to be experts about sex offenders. The 
information in this section is provided for insight into who commits 
sexual violence, to create a greater understanding of the issue, and 
to build a better foundation for advocates to support survivors.
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Offenders	may	use	alcohol	or	drugs,	or	provide	
them	to	survivors	to	increase	their	vulnerability,	
thereby	making	sexual	assault	easier	to	commit.	
However,	the	need	for	power	and	control,	not	
substance	use,	is	the	primary	cause	of	sexual	
violence.	

Myth:	The	majority	of	sexual	offenders	are	
caught,	convicted,	and	in	prison.
Fact:	Only	a	small	fraction	of	those	who	commit	
sexual	violence	are	apprehended	and	convicted	
for	their	crimes.	Most	convicted	sex	offenders	
eventually	are	released	to	the	community	under	
probation	or	parole	supervision	(Center	for	Sex	
Offender	Management	(CSOM,	2010a).

Myth:	Children	who	are	sexually	assaulted	will	
sexually	assault	others	when	they	grow	up.
Fact:	Most	sex	offenders	were	not	sexually	
assaulted	as	children,	and	most	children	who	are	
sexually	assaulted	do	not	sexually	assault	others	
(CSOM,	2010a).

JUVENILES WHO COMMIT 
SEX OFFENSES

Though	the	impact	on	survivors	should	not	be	
minimized,	it’s	important	that	advocates	understand	
that	juveniles	who	commit	sex	offenses	are	very	
different	than	adult	offenders,	both	in	terms	of	their	
offenses,	and	their	responses	to	treatment	and	
rates	of	recidivism.

 • “Adolescent	sex	offenders	are	defined	as	
adolescents	from	ages	13	to	17	who	commit	
illegal	sexual	acts	as	defined	by	the	sex	
crime	statutes	of	their	jurisdictions”	(Chaffin,	
Bonner	&	Pierce,	2003).

 • “Adolescents	do	not	typically	commit	sex	
offenses	against	adults,	although	the	risk	of	
offending	against	adults	increases	slightly	
after	an	adolescent	reaches	age	16”	(Chaffin,	
Bonner	&	Pierce,	2003).

 • “Approximately	one-third	of	sexual	offenses	
against	children	are	committed	by	teenagers.	
Sexual	offenses	against	young	children	are	
typically	committed	by	boys	between	the	
ages	of	12	and	15”	(Snyder	&	Sickmund,	as	
cited	in	Chaffin,	Bonner	&	Pierce,	2003).

 • Across	a	number	of	treatment	research	
studies,	the	overall	rate	that	adolescents	
re-offend	is	low,	generally	under	11%.	
Adolescent	offenders	against	children	tend	
to	have	slightly	lower	rates	of	re-offending	
than	adolescents	who	commit	sexual	assault	
against	other	teens	(Alexander,	as	cited	in	
Chaffin,	Bonner	&	Pierce,	2003).	

 • Adolescent	offender	rates	for	sexual	re-
offending	(5-14%)	are	substantially	lower	
than	their	rates	of	re-offending	for	other	
criminal	behavior	(8-58%)	(Worling	&	
Curwin,	as	cited	in	Chaffin,	Bonner	&	Pierce,	
2003).

Considerations for Advocates

If an advocate receives a call from an offender who is looking for guidance regarding their 
behaviors or risk factors, it is important to follow individual center protocol. The caller can 
be directed to the state’s social services information line (in Maine the number is 211) and 
referrals to resources may be provided from the center’s resource manual, if appropriate.

When a survivor calls the crisis and support line to discuss their own victimization and 
reveals at some point in the call that they have sexually abused or assaulted another person, 
it is the advocate’s role to respectfully address this disclosure. The advocate can let the caller 
know that although they deserve support for what has happened to them, and deserve 
treatment for their actions against others, the crisis and support line is not the place where 
this can happen. The advocate must follow center policy and make appropriate referrals 
prior to ending the call. 
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Adolescent	offenders	are	significantly	different	from	
adult	offenders	in	several	ways.	They:

 • “[A]re	considered	to	be	more	responsive	
to	treatment	than	adult	offenders	and	do	
not	appear	to	continue	re-offending	into	
adulthood,	especially	when	provided	with	
appropriate	treatment”	(Association	for	
the	Treatment	of	Sexual	Abusers,	as	cited	in	
Chaffin,	Bonner	&	Pierce,	2003).

 • “[H]ave	fewer	numbers	of	victims	than	adult	
offenders	and,	on	average,	engage	in	less	
serious	and	aggressive	behaviors”	(Miranda	
&	Corcoran,	as	cited	in	Chaffin,	Bonner	&	
Pierce,	2003).

 • “Most[ly]	do	not	have	the	deviant	
(abnormal)	sexual	arousal	and/or	deviant	
sexual	fantasies	that	many	adult	sex	
offenders	exhibit”	(Hunter,	Goodwin	&	
Becker,	as	cited	in	Chaffin,	Bonner	&	Pierce,	
2003).

 • “Most[ly]	are	not	sexual	predators	nor	
do	they	meet	the	accepted	criteria	for	
pedophilia”	(American	Psychological	
Association,	as	cited	in	Chaffin,	Bonner	&	
Pierce,	2003).	

 • “[Rarely]	appear	to	have	the	same	long-term	
tendencies	to	commit	sexual	offenses	as	
some	adult	offenders”	(Chaffin,	Bonner	&	
Pierce,	2003).	

 • “[C]ommit	a	wide	range	of	illegal	sexual	
behaviors,	ranging	from	limited	exploratory	
behaviors	enacted	largely	out	of	curiosity	
to	repetitive	aggressive	assaults”	(Chaffin,	
Bonner	&	Pierce,	2003).

 
The	characteristics	of	adolescent	offenders	are	also	
very	diverse:

 • “Some	are	otherwise	well-functioning	youth	
with	limited	behavioral	or	psychological	
problems.

 • Some	are	youth	with	multiple	non-sexual	
behavior	problems	or	prior	non-sexual	
juvenile	offenses.	

 • Some	are	youth	with	major	psychiatric	
disorders.	

 • Some	come	from	well-functioning	families;	

others	come	from	highly	chaotic	or	abusive	
backgrounds.”

	 	 (Chaffin,	Letourneau	&	Silovsky,	as		
	 	 cited	in	Chaffin,	Bonner	&	Pierce,		 	

	 2003)

ADULT OFFENDERS

For	decades,	researchers	have	found	that	some	sex	
offenders	have	interests	in,	or	are	aroused	by,	things	
that	are	considered	to	be	outside	the	realm	of	
healthy	or	appropriate	sexual	interests	or	behavior,	
including,	but	not	limited	to,	the	following:	

 • Having	sexual	contact	with	others	against	
their	will	or	without	their	consent;

 • Inflicting	pain	or	humiliation	on	others;
 • Participating	in,	or	watching	acts	of,	physical	

aggression	or	violence;
 • Exposing	oneself	in	a	public	setting;	and/or	
 • Secretly	watching	others	who	are	

undressing,	unclothed,	or	engaging	in	sexual	
activities.

	 	 (CSOM,	2010b)

Another	cluster	of	characteristics	among	adult	
sex	offenders	involves	problems	in	the	social	or	
interpersonal	realm,	with	issues	such	as	ineffective	
communication	skills,	social	isolation,	general	social	
skills	deficits,	or	problems	in	intimate	relationships.	
Some	experts	believe	that	these	characteristics	have	
some	role	in	the	development	of	sexually	abusive	
behavior.	A	few	of	these	issues,	such	as	problems	
establishing	and	maintaining	intimate	relationships,	
are	also	associated	with	an	increased	risk	for	sexual	
recidivism	(repeating	the	same	crime)	(CSOM,	
2010b).

PEDOPHILES

Pedophile	is	a	term	used	to	describe	a	person	
with	persistent	feelings	of	attraction	towards	pre-
pubescent	(at	the	age	before	puberty)	children.	
As	stated	above,	there	is	no	typical	description	
and	no	defined	method	of	detecting	a	person	who	
commits	sexual	violence	against	children.	Often,	
a	sex	offender	is	someone	who	seems	unlikely	to	
be	accused	of	being	a	sex	offender,	and	appears	
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normal	and	harmless.	

Pedophiles	may	have	a	job	in	the	community	that	provides	them	access	
to	children,	such	as	teaching,	coaching,	or	as	a	childcare	provider,	for	
example.	They	may	become	volunteers	in	groups	or	organizations	where	
children	need	their	supervision	or	guidance.	

FEMALE OFFENDERS 

Most	people,	including	many	psychologists,	view	the	sexual	assault	of	
men	by	women	as	somewhat	unlikely.	Because	people	are	socialized	to	
believe	that	women	are	sexually	passive	and	men	are	sexual	initiators,	
it	is	difficult	to	imagine	even	a	dominant	woman	coercing	an	unwilling	
man	into	a	sexual	situation,	or	to	imagine	a	man	being	unwilling	if	the	
opportunity	for	sex	occurred	(Denov	&	Cortoni,	2004).	Most	offenders	of	
rape	and	other	forms	of	sexual	violence	commited	against	females	are	
male.	The	majority	of	male	rape	victims	experience	rape	committed	by	
other	males,	however:
 
	 For	male	victims,	the	sex	of	the	perpetrator	varied	by	the	type		
	 of	sexual	violence	experienced.	The	majority	of	male	rape		 	
	 victims	(93.3%)	reported	only	male	perpetrators.	For	three	of		
	 the	other	forms	of	sexual	violence	[researched	in	this	survey,	a		
	 majority	of	male	victims	reported	only	female	perpetrators:		
	 being	made	to	penetrate	(79.2%),	sexual	coercion	(83.6%),	and		
	 unwanted	sexual	contact	(53.1%).	For	non-contact	unwanted		
	 sexual	experiences,	approximately	half	of	male	victims	
	 (49.0%)	reported	only	male	perpetrators	and	more	than	one-	
	 third	(37.7%)	reported	only	female	perpetrators.
	 	 	 	 (Black	et	al.,	2011)

SEX OFFENDER BEHAVIORS

Possible Red Flag Offender Behaviors

 • Attitudes	of	ownership	and	entitlement	

 • Engaging	in	anti-social	behavior	

 • Engaging	in	other	criminal,	possibly	non-sexual	crimes	

 • Isolating	others,	particularly	women	

 • Failure	to	consider	injury	to	others		 	 	 	 	
	 	 	 (Salter,	1995)

Possible Red Flag Offender Behaviors Toward 
Children

 • “Too”	charming	or	helpful.

 • Having	age-inappropriate	relationships	with	children,	such	as	
turning	to	children	for	emotional	or	physical	comfort.

Considerations 
for Advocates

Advocates may 
receive a call from 
a person associated 
with an offender who 
works in a respectful 
occupation and is 
highly respected in 
the town in which 
they live. The survivor 
may be feeling 
particularly vulnerable 
to negative judgment 
and harassment 
if they decide to 
make a report to law 
enforcement. As with 
any call, the advocate 
would begin with 
basic advocacy skills in 
validating the caller’s 
feelings, dispelling 
any myths, and if the 
caller is receptive, 
offer resources such as 
accompanying them to 
the law enforcement 
agency to make a 
report, or providing 
contact information to 
counselors to further 
explore their feelings.
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 • Not	displaying	appropriate/clear	boundaries	
with	children,	either	physical	or	emotional,	
and	refusing	to	let	children	set	their	own	
boundaries.

 • Wanting	to	take	a	child	on	special	outings	
too	frequently	or	planning	activities	that	
would	include	being	alone	with	a	child,	
or	sharing	private	secrets,	frequent	text	
messages,	phone	calls,	or	other	private	
contact	with	children	 
	 	 	 (CSOM,	2010a).

 • Centering	all	of	their	time	and	relationships	
on	children.

 • Not	seeming	to	have	many	relationships	
with	people	from	their	own	peer	group.	

 • Using	professional	or	volunteer	
opportunities	as	well	as	using	adult	
relationships	to	gain	access	to	children.	 	
	 	 (Salter,	1995)

Grooming Behaviors

Grooming	involves	the	process	of	attempting	
to	set	up	or	stage	individuals	for	sexual	abuse	
by	using	a	variety	of	methods	to	promote	trust.	
Offenders	who	are	strangers	to	the	survivor	as	
well	as	offenders	who	are	family	or	known	to	the	
survivor	will	use	grooming	behaviors.	Grooming	
will	often	build	trust	between	offenders	and	other	
people	(the	survivor,	caretakers	of	the	survivor,	
etc.),	break	down	defenses,	and	give	offenders	
easier	access	to	others.	Grooming	is	generally	
discussed	when	talking	about	child	sexual	abuse,	
although	anyone	who	experiences	sexual	violence	
can	be,	and	often	is,	groomed	prior	to	the	assault	
or	abuse.	Offenders	will	often	target	children	and	
adults	with	vulnerabilities	such	as	people	who	are	

isolated,	individuals	with	disabilities,	older	adults,	
and	children	and	adolescents	with	family	problems	
or	who	receive	minimal	supervision.	Sex	offenders	
have	a	wide	range	of	grooming	behaviors	they	use	
and	individuals	of	all	gender-identities	and	ages	may	
become	the	targets	of	grooming.	

Examples	of	grooming	methods	include:
 • Displaying	appropriate	affection	that	

leads	into	inappropriate	affection

 • Using	a	pet/animal	to	draw	a	person	in	

 • Acting	as	an	authority	figure

 • Bribing	through	gifts	or	presents

 • Misrepresenting	themselves	as	a	scout	
or	agent,	and	attracting	a	person	with	
the	lure	of	fame

 • Manipulating	through	threats	and/or	
weapons

 • Using	sexualized	physical	contact	
including	games	such	as	wrestling	or	
tickling,	that	leads	into	inappropriate	
touching

 • “Accidentally”	exposing	self		 	 	
	 	 (CSOM,	2010a)

SEX OFFENDER TREATMENT

It	is	a	commonly	believed	myth	that	treatment	for	
sex	offenders	is	ineffective.	However,	treatment	
programs	can	contribute	to	community	safety,	
because	those	who	attend	and	cooperate	with	
program	conditions	are	less	likely	to	re-offend	than	
those	who	reject	intervention	(Aos,	Miller	&	Drake,	
2006).	

Considerations for Advocates

If a caller is confused about how to recognize offender behavior and 
is calling to make decisions regarding their child’s or their own safety, 
erring on the side of caution is recommended. Trusting their gut 
feelings versus their brain’s rationalizations can be helpful until they 
are able to assuredly confirm or deny their suspicions. Advocates 
need to follow the mandated reporting guidelines at the center.
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For	many	years,	studies	of	the	effectiveness	of	sex	offender	treatment	were	inconclusive,	or	even	stated	
that	nothing	worked.	A	more	recent	review	of	the	literature	shows	that	current	treatment	methods	
show	real	promise.	One	major	study	found	that	there	is	a	significant	difference	between	“treated”	and	
“untreated”	offenders	and	that	“treated”	offenders	have	better	outcomes	and	re-offend	less	often.	This	is	
particularly	true	when	treatment	programs	use	current	best-practices	(CSOM,	2006).

Modern,	effective	sex	offender	treatment	follows	what	are	called	the	“Principles	of	Effective	Intervention	
with	Offenders,”	developed	by	Paul	Gendreau,	a	researcher	who	looked	at	hundreds	of	programs	and	
determined	that	the	ones	that	work	share	common	features.	They	all:

 • Target	“criminogenic”	needs	–	factors	relating	to	the	offending	such	as	anti-social	beliefs	and	
attitudes;

 • Conduct	assessments	of	risk	and	need,	and	target	high-risk	offenders;

 • Are	based	on	evidence-based	models.	Models	that	don’t	work	include	psychotherapy	and	electronic	
monitoring;	

 • Use	cognitive-behavioral	approaches	–	they	change	offenders’	attitudes,	beliefs,	and	behaviors;

 • Disrupt	the	“delinquency	network”	and	foster	new,	healthy	friends	and	hobbies;

 • Provide	intensive	services	–	at	least	3-9	months,	occupying	40-70%	of	the	offender’s	time;

 • Match	personality	and	learning	style	with	appropriate	program	setting	and	approaches;

 • Include	a	relapse	prevention	component,	such	as	“booster	sessions”;

 • Integrate	with	effective	community-based	programs;	and	

 • Reinforce	the	integrity	of	the	services	through	ongoing	evaluation.		 	 	 	 	
	 	 (App,	2009)

The	acronym	RULE	briefly	describes	the	four	basic	stages	of	treatment	used	by	the	Counseling	and	
Psychotherapy	Center,	a	private	program	which	manages	sex-offender	treatment	programs	across	the	
country,	including	a	4-year	residential	sex	offender	treatment	program	in	Maine,	and	which	so	far	has	
excellent	outcomes	for	participants:

 • Responsibility:		 The	impact	the	offenders’	behavior	has	on	survivors,	themselves,	and	others.

 • Understanding:	 The	experiences	and	decisions	that	have	led	them	to	this	point.

 • Learning:	 	 New	patterns	of	appropriate	behavior.

 • Experience:	 	 The	benefit	of	using	new	skills	in	relating	to	others	and	in		 	 	 	
	 	 managing	strong,	negative	emotional	states.	

SEX OFFENDER REGISTRY

Maine’s	sex	offender	registration	refers	to	the	obligation	of	a	person	who	is	convicted	of	specific	sex	
offenses	in	Maine	to	register	with	the	State	Bureau	of	Identification.	The	registrations	are	compiled	and	
entered	into	a	database	maintained	by	the	Maine	State	Police	and	intended	to	provide	the	public	with	
information	concerning	the	location	of	registered	sex	offenders.

Registry Requirements for Sex Offenders

Qualifying	convicted	sex	offenders	are	required	to	register	with	the	Maine	Sex	Offender	Registry	(SOR)	
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and	must	verify	at	certain	time	periods	each	place	
they	reside,	are	employed,	or	go	to	school.	Maine	
has	two	active	registration	laws:	the	Sex	Offender	
and	Notification	Act	(SORNA)	of	1999	and	the	
Sex	Offender	and	Notification	Act	of	2013	which	
have	slightly	different	time	periods.	Depending	on	
when	the	person	committed	the	qualifying	sexual	
offense	determines	which	Act	controls.	

Initial	registration	is	completed	when	the	offender	
is	released	from	incarceration	or	when	placed	on	
probation.	If	an	offender	works	in	one	city,	lives	
in	another,	and	is	a	student	in	yet	another,	the	
person	must	notify	all	three	local	law	enforcement	
agencies	and	provide	the	three	addresses	to	the	
SOR.	Offenders	are	required	to	appear	in	person	
at	the	local	police	station	or	sheriff’s	office	within	
24	hours	of	changing	residence,	employment	or	
student	status.	(Maine	Revised	Statutes,	Title	
34-A,	Chapter	15,	Subchapter	2,	§§	11222(5);	
Chapter	17,	Subchapter	2,	11282(8)).	The	person	
also	must	update	the	information	with	the	Sex	
Offender	Registry	(SOR)	within	either	three	or	five	
days	(Maine	Revised	Statutes,	Title	34-A,	Chapter	
15,	Subchapter	2,	§§	11222(5);	Chapter	17,	
Subchapter	2,	11282(8)).		

There	are	two	levels	of	registration	commitments	
under	SORNA	of	1999:	

• Ten-year	registrant	is	a	person	who	is	an	

adult	convicted	and	sentenced,	or	a	juvenile	
convicted	and	sentenced	as	an	adult,	of	
a	sex	offense	(Maine	Revised	Statutes,	
Title	34-A,	Chapter	15,	Subchapter	1,	§	
11203(5)).	The	person	must	register	for	ten	
years.

• Lifetime	registrant	is	a	person	who	is	an	
adult	convicted	and	sentenced,	or	a	juvenile	
convicted	and	sentenced	as	an	adult,	of	
a	sexually	violent	offense	or	a	sex	offense	
when	the	person	has	another	conviction	
for,	or	an	attempt	to	commit,	an	offense	
that	includes	the	essential	elements	of	a	sex	
offense	or	sexually	violent	offense	(Maine	
Revised	Statutes,	Title	34-A,	Chapter	15,	
Subchapter	1,	§	11203(8)).	The	person	must	
register	for	lifetime.

There	are	three	levels	of	registration	commitments	
under	SORNA	of	2013:
• Tier	I	registrant	is	a	person	who	is	an	adult	

convicted	and	sentenced	or	a	juvenile	
convicted	and	sentenced	as	an	adult	for	a	Tier	
I	offense	(Maine	Revised	Statutes,	Title	34-A,	
Chapter	17,	Subchapter	2,	§	11273(17)).		The	
person	must	register	for	ten	years.	

• Tier	II	registrant	is	a	person	who	is	an	adult	
convicted	and	sentenced	or	a	juvenile	
convicted	and	sentenced	as	an	adult	for	a	Tier	
II	offense	(Maine	Revised	Statutes,	Title	34-A,	
Chapter	17,	Subchapter	2,	§	11273(18)).	The	

Considerations for Advocates

While many individuals have strong opinions about what “should” 
happen to offenders, no act of violence justifies another. Comments 
about sexual violence being appropriate when committed against 
offenders are not appropriate. One inmate interviewed for the 
Human Rights Watch’s report on male rape in U.S. prisons stated, 
“Inmates confined for sexual offenses, especially those against 
juvenile [survivors], are at the bottom of the pecking order and 
consequentially most often victimized. Because of their crime, the 
general population justifies using their weakness by labeling [sexual 
assault] as ‘just punishment’ for their crime. Sexual offenders are 
the number one target group for prisoner [sexual assault]” (L.V. 
[survivor] as quoted in Human Rights Watch, 2001). 
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person	must	register	for	twenty-five	years.	
• Tier	III	registrant	is	a	person	who	is	an	

adult	convicted	and	sentenced	or	a	juvenile	
convicted	and	sentenced	as	an	adult	for	a	
Tier	III	offense	or	a	person	with	two	or	more	
Tier	I	or	Tier	II	offenses	(Maine	Revised	
Statutes,	Title	34-A,	Chapter	17,	Subchapter	
2,	§§	11273(18);	11285(7)).	The	person	must	
register	for	lifetime.	

Failure	to	comply	with	the	duties	imposed	in	
the	SORNA	laws	is	a	crime.	The	first	offense	is	a	
misdemeanor	but	subsequent	convictions	are	a	
felony-level	crime.	If	you	have	questions,	you	can	
reach	the	Sex	Offender	Registry	at	624-7270.

Maine’s	sex	offender	registry	is	accessible	online	
at	http://sor.informe.org/sor/,	and	in	addition	to	
finding	the	names	and	addresses	of	registered	sex	
offenders	in	any	one	geographic	area,	a	person	
searching	the	registry	can	also	learn	the	nature	of	
the	offenses	and	more	specific	data	by	following	
the	prompts.	The	offender	registry	only	identifies	
a	small	portion	of	sex	offenders	and	cannot	be	
relied	on	as	a	tool	to	distinguish	between	safe	and	
unsafe	communities	and/or	community	members.

Sex Offender Community 

Notification and Awareness

Local	law	enforcement	officials	have	the	authority	
to	notify	the	public	of	the	presence	of	convicted	
sex	offenders	in	the	community	(Maine	Revised	
Statutes,	Title	34-A,	Chapter	15,	Subchapter	3,	
§11255;	Chapter	17,	Subchapter	3,	§11304).	Some	
law	enforcement	agencies	may	involve	the	local	
sexual	assault	support	center	in	their	notification	
procedures.	Notification	policies	and	procedures	
vary	widely	among	law	enforcement	agencies,	
and	it	is	important	to	refer	to	agency	specific	
guidelines	to	see	what	role	a	center	may	have	in	
this	process.
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Dear	Advocate,

Congratulations	on	completing	this	training!	The	first	phase	of	your	
journey	is	complete.	It	is	natural	to	experience	many	feelings	at	this	
time	–		excitement	for	the	next	steps,	fear	about	applying	all	of	this	
information,	and	even	feeling	overwhelmed	about	remembering	
everything	that	has	been	taught.

Take	a	moment	to	stop	and	breathe,	and	enjoy	the	accomplishment	
and	success	of	completing	the	course.	Now	remember	back	to	the	
beginning	of	the	training	and	the	core	lessons	about	supporting	
survivors.	While	all	the	information	provided	is	useful	and	important,	
when	all	else	fails,	remember	these	key	components	of	your	role	as	an	
advocate:

•• Believe	the	experiences	that	callers	share	with	you,	no	
matter	how	unbelievable	it	may	sound.	It	is	not	your	role	to	
determine	whether	it	is	fact	or	fiction	–	it	is	their	truth.

•• Support	and	listen	to	callers	and	what	they	say	their	needs	are.	
Provide	them	with	resources,	referrals,	and	when	necessary,	
accompaniment	services.

•• Empower	callers	by	assisting	them	as	they	develop	ways	to	re-
establish	control	in	their	lives.	

•• Be	open	to	the	exploration	of	strong	feelings,	and	be	willing	to	
offer	deep	understanding	to	callers	–	this	is	empathy.

While	it	is	important	to	always	remember	the	needs	of	callers,	it	is	
just	as	important	to	remember	your	own	personal	needs.	It	is	critically	
important	that	as	an	advocate	you	practice	self-care	and	remain	
physically,	emotionally,	and	spiritually	healthy	in	order	to	approach	
this	work	with	a	clear	perspective.	Remember	that	advocates	work	
together	in	this	journey,	and	you	are	supported	by	your	centers.

The	staff	and	member	centers	of	MECASA	offer	our	heartfelt	thanks	
to	you	for	the	personal	investments	of	time	and	energy	you	have	
made	to	provide	this	vital	service	within	our	community.	Your	
compassion	and	understanding	of	the	importance	of	this	work	is	
greatly	appreciated.	We	look	forward	to	working	with	you	to	provide	
help,	hope,	and	healing	as	we	join	together	in	the	fight	to	end	sexual	
violence.	May	you	find	great	rewards	in	the	work	as	you	move	
forward.

Thank	you!
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